

# GREAT LAKES BASIN COMMISSION FRAMEWORK STUDY ERRATA SHEETS

VOLUME	PG.	COL.	LINE	TABLE	CHANGE
EIS	101 141	1 2	12–14 Item (10) of page 3, Ohio EPA letter		Change "According to Carter, some 60 million tons/ year of sediment are due specifically to shore erosion," to "According to Carter, the total fine-grained sediment load derived from the Lake Erie shore is estimated at 15 to 16 million tons/year."
Appendix 1	Title Page	3	last		Delete: "Prepared by Surface Water Hydrology Work Group Sponsored by the U.S. Department of the Army Corps of Engineers
·					Add "Roscommon" under PSA 2.4
Appendix 2	2 26 37	1 2 1	4 20 28		Change "Paper 1677." to "Paper 1677. <sup>9</sup> " Change "Handbook." to "Handbook. <sup>7</sup> " Change "1677. <sup>8</sup> " to "1677. <sup>9</sup> "
	37	2	19		Change "Council Rulletin 15" to "Council Rulletin 15 <sup>10</sup> ,
	38	2	47		Change "drology. <sup>9</sup> " to "drology. <sup>7</sup> "
	72	1	14		Change "40. <sup>12</sup> " to "40. <sup>3</sup> "
	129	1	3		Change "Beara" to "Beard"
Appendix 3	29	2	3		Change "Milwaukee" to "Wauwatosa"
	96 				Figure 3-4: In the legend, the third block, which depicts "Greater than 3,000" should be dark pink.
Appendix 4	ii				Delete 2nd paragraph of disclaimer, i.e., "The material in this appendixcommon law revised."
		· 			Figures 4-93, 4-97, 4-103, 3-104, 4-105, 4-232, 4-235, 4-260, 4-267, 4-268, 4-292: New repro- ductions of these figures are attached.
Appendix 6	68	1	new line	6–32	Under "1970" insert "Self-Supplied" between "Total Water Withdrawal" and "Water Consumed." All columns in the new line should have dashes, except the finat column, which should have "91.2"
	120	5	heading	661	Change "SIC 35" to "SIC 33"
· · · · · · · ·	202	8	4		Change "1051" to "1112"

VOLUME	PG.	COL	LINE	TABLE	CHANGE
Annendix 7	143	2	31	7 43	Change "Table 7 42" to "Table 7 44"
мррения /	143	1	21	7-43	Change Table 7-45 to Table 7-44
	144	2	12	7 45	Change Table 7-44 to Table 7-45 Change $(T-1) = 7$ ( $T-1$ )
	1/12	2	15	/	Change Table 7-45 to Table 7-46
	140	1	20	7 44	Change Figure 7-31 to Figure 7-32
	200		31	/-40	Change Table $/-40^{\circ}$ to Table $/-47^{\circ}$
	207	4	23		Change "553 million" to "5/8 million"
	209	Z	20		Change "\$24 million" to "\$54 million"
	209	2	27	·	Change "\$65 million" to "\$90 million"
	209	2	30		Change "\$6.7 million" to "\$3.1 million"
	209	2	31		Change "\$10.8 million" to "\$4.4 million"
	210	1	28		Change "\$5.2 million" to "\$2.4 million" and change "\$7.1 million" to "\$3.6 million"
	210	2	22		Change "\$1.3 million" to "\$0.6 million" and change "\$1.7 million" to "\$0.8 million"
	56			7-16	In title, insert "Advanced" between "Municipal" and "Wastewater"
	163	2	heading	7-56	Delete "(\$ Million)"
	163	3	heading	7-56	Delete "(\$ Million)"
· · · ·	187 -	·		761	Add this footnote: "Note: Numbers in parentheses are explained in text directly above."
	198			7-64	In title, change "5.1" to "5.2"
Appendix 10	13			10-4	In list of utility abbreviations add: "TOEC PRI Toledo Edison Co."
	42			10-12	Add to title: "(million kWh)"
	74			10-19	Add to title: "(acre-feet per year)"
	75	. •		1020	Add to title: "(acre-feet per year)"
:	77			1024	Add to title: "(acre-feet per year)"
	77'			10-25	Add to title: "(acre-feet per vear)"
	42		2nd line from bottom	13_34	Change "(52 0)" to "(3 7)"
-Trought to	42	8	2nd line from bottom	13_34	Change (32.0) to (3.7) Change (3.855.0) to (3.7)
	45		footnotes	13 30	Change 5,055.0 10 272.4
а. <sup>с</sup>	-15		10000000	1.557	Change Less than 50 times to Less than 500 times

GREAT LAKES BASIN COMMISSION FRAMEWORK STUDY ERRATA SHEETS (Cont.)

2

VOLUME	PG.	COL.	LINE	TABLE	CHANGE
Appendix 15	<u></u>	_2	8		Change "few" to "fewer."
Appendix 17	34	1	tinal line	17-26	Change "4.4" to "4.1"
	79	- <u>1</u>	6th line from bottom		Change "laws" to "lawns"
Appendix 19	8			19-7	Wrong table under correct title. Substitute attached table.
	97			1965	Add "05083, Duluth-Superior, Wisconsin" to title.
	110	1	1-4		Move to top of column 2, page 109.
	169			19-158	In title, change "Lane" to "Land"
	172			19–162 – – – – – – – –	In title, insert "of Pulpwood" between "Production" and "in"
Appendix 21	140	1	6th line from bottom		Change "Defiance" to "Tiffin"
	158	. :			Figure 21-84: Change "Lomo" to "Como"
	159	1	2nd line from bottom		Change "Highes" to "Hughes"
Appendix 23	88	2	11		Change "henatitis" to "encenhalitis"
	88	2	12		Change "virema" to "viremia"
Report	42	1	13		Add "some of" between "in" and "the"
				•	
		ľ.	and a second		
		· · ·	s · · · · ·		
1		· .			
• • • •					
	1		J	1. Contract of the second s	

# GREAT LAKES BASIN COMMISSION FRAMEWORK STUDY ERRATA SHEETS (Cont.)

TABLE	19-7
-------	------

	Produ	ction	Per	cent
District	1968	1970	1968	1970
Districts on		. ·	<u>-</u>	•
Great Lakes				
Buffalo	7,210,640	5,778,552	5.5	4.4
Chicago	26,744,918	28,236,109	20.4	21.5
Cleveland	7,735,050	7,091,860	5.9	5.4
Detroit	9,177,178	9,587,144	7.0	7.4
Total	50,867,786	50,693,665	38.8	38.6
Districts Partially				
Served by Great				1
Lakes Ports		•		
Pittsburgh	25.302.790	24,558,848	19.3	18.7
Youngstown	10,750,408	10,112,467	8.2	7.7
Cincinnati	6.030.717	6,172,545	4.6	2.7
St. Louis	3,146,461	3,677,260	2.4	2.8
Total	45,230,376	44,521,120	34.5	33.9
Other Districts	•	· .		
Northeastern	18,092,150	18,123,642	13.8	13.8
Southern	8,390,562	9,587,144	6.4	7.3
Western	8,521,665	8,405,167	6.5	6.4
Total	35,004,377	36,115,953	26.7	27.5
U.S. TOTAL	131,102,539	131,330,738	100.0	100.0
List of Counties in H	lach District:			
Buffalo District	Cleveland Dist	trict Young	stown Die	strict
Cortland, N.Y.	Cuvahoga, Ol	nio Law	rence. Pa	
Onondaga, N.Y.	Lorain Ohio	n Meri	nor Po	<b>.</b> .
Niagara, N.Y.		Maho	ning Al	nto
	Detroit Distri	ict Tru	$h_{11}$	110
Frie NV	Wayne, Mich	' Sta	rk Obio	ILU
Erio Do	Macomb, Mich	l. Piol	1 or $1$	ata
Warren. Pa.	Pittsburgh Dis	strict	IIanu, O	110
······	Cambria, Pa	Cinci	nnati Dis	strict
Chicago District	Washington.	Pa. Cabe	ell, W. Y	la.
Cook, Ill.	Westmareland	Ham: Ham:	ilton, Ol	nio
Whiteside, Ill.	Beaver Pa	But.	ler, Ohio	<b>)</b> ·
Kankakee, Ill.	Butler Po	Scie	oto, Ohio	
Lake, Ind.	Allechany I	Boye	1, Ky.	
Howard, Ind.	Hancock W	Va. Cam	obell, Ky	7.
Allen, Ind.	Jefferson (	Dhio Dav:	iess, Ky	•

Raw Steel Production by Districts

SOURCE: Penton Publications, Marketing Library, Cleveland, Ohio

St. Louis District

Peoria, Ill.

Madison, Ill. Jackson, Mo.

Henry, Ind.

Ramsey, Minn.

St. Louis, Minn.



SOLAR (SHORTWAVE) RADIATION

TERRESTRIAL (LONGWAVE) RADIATION

**Replaces Figure 4-93** 



Replaces Figure 4-97



Replaces Figure 4-104



**Replaces Figure 4-105** 



**Replaces Figure 4-103** 







HYPOTHETICAL BOG



Replaces Figure 4-292



Replaces Figure 4-260



**Replaces Figure 4-267** 



Replaces Figure 4-268

Great Lakes Basin Framework Study

# **APPENDIX** 1

# **ALTERNATIVE FRAMEWORKS**

**GREAT LAKES BASIN COMMISSION** 

Prepared by Surface Water Hydrology Work Group

Sponsored by U.S. Department of the Army

Corps of Engineers LEGISLATIVE REFERENCE LIBRARY STATE OF MINNESOTA

Published by the Public Information Office, Great Lakes Basin Commission, 3475 Plymouth Road, P.O. Box 999, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106. Printed in 1976. Cover photo by Kristine Moore Meves.

This appendix to the Report of the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study was prepared under the auspices of the Great Lakes Basin Commission to provide data for use in the conduct of the Study and preparation of the *Report*. The conclusions and recommendations herein are not necessarily those of the Basin Commission. The recommendations of the Great Lakes Basin Commission are included in the *Report*.

The copyright material reproduced in this volume of the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study was printed with the kind consent of the copyright holders. Section 8, title 17, United States Code, provides:

The publication or republication by the Government, either separately or in a public document, of any material in which copyright is subsisting shall not be taken to cause any abridgement or annulment of the copyright or to authorize any use or appropriation of such copyright material without the consent of the copyright proprietor.

The Great Lakes Basin Commission requests that no copyrighted material in this volume be republished or reprinted without the permission of the author.

perdin to after title OUTLINE औ

Report/

© 476p. 19716 1Alternative Frameworks Appendix 1330 B 1976 2: ASurface Water Hydrology, Appind , x Appendix

7

Appendix

4 Climnology of Lakes and Embayments () 1976 Appendix

5(A) Mineral Resources (B) 1974 (O) 1362. Appendix

3(A)Geology and Ground Water

6: Water Supply-Municipal, Industrial, and Rural B 1975 3260 Appendix Q 228p.

1975

O MI Page

@ 119 p

Ð

7@Water Quality (B) 1975 Appendix

8 Fish (B) 1915  $\bigcirc$  2909. Appendix

C9⊕Commercial Navigation @ 1915 © 1540 Appendix

R9@Recreational Boating (B) 1975 Appendix

Olero. 10. Power (3) 1975 Appendix @ 1975 @207p.

11@ Levels and Flows Appendix

Shore Use and Erosion  $\textcircled{ extsf{B}}^{1975}$ 12: 1 Appendix

Land Use and Management B 1974 13: Appendix

Flood Plains (1) 1975 (327p. Appendix 14:/  $\bigcirc$  |||p

Irrigation (3) 1974 15: Appendix Drainage 🐻 1975

16: Appendix

Wildlife Appendix 17!

Appendix 18 **Erosion and Sedimentation** 

Appendix Economic and Demographic Studies 19

Appendix F20: Federal Laws, Policies, and Institutional Arrangements

Appendix S20: State Laws, Policies, and Institutional Arrangements

Appendix 21: **Outdoor Recreation** 

Appendix 22: Aesthetic and Cultural Resources

Appendix **Health Aspects** 23:

Environmental Impact Statement

## SYNOPSIS

This appendix describes the formulation carried out as a part of the Framework Study and the results of those formulation procedures, including the anticipated results of the framework solutions or programs selected. Costs are estimated to the end of the study period, which is the year 2020.

The appendix contains sufficient description of the Basin, its economic and demographic characteristics, and its water and related land resources to permit an understanding of the existing situation and the problems anticipated. It describes the basis on which projections of requirements and needs were made for the years 1980, 2000, and 2020, and the quantification, where practicable, of 23 resource needs at these years.

The methods used to determine the ways to meet needs are described, and tables are included to show the results to be expected from the solutions or programs chosen. Estimates of capital cost and of operation, maintenance and replacement costs are provided by time periods, broken down into Federal costs, public non-Federal costs, and private costs. Summary cost tables are provided.

Two separate frameworks are included. One is the Normal Framework (NOR), based almost entirely on projections stemming from the OBERS Series C Economic and Demographic Projections (National Economic Development, or NED, objective). The other is the Proposed Framework (PRO), which differs from the Normal Framework in certain respects. It is an effort to reflect the desires of the people in various parts of the Basin and the decisions of the Great Lakes Basin Commission with respect to certain developments. Both frameworks are fully treated with respect to outputs and costs.

The appendix provides information broken down by States, Lake basins and by planning subareas or river basin groups.

For additional detail on the existing situation, the methodology used in making projections, the single-purpose solutions proposed, and some of the cost estimating procedures, reference should be made to the 22 basic resource appendixes.

### FOREWORD

The Great Lakes Basin Framework Study is the first study undertaken by the Great Lakes Basin Commission, a State-Federal organization established by Executive Order No. 11345, dated April 20, 1967, under the authority of Section 201 of Public Law 89-80, the Water Resources Planning Act of 1965. Under this act the Great Lakes Basin Commission is designated as the principal agency for the coordination of planning for water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin among the various Federal, State, local and nongovernmental entities. Appendix 1, Alternative Frameworks, and the Framework Study of which it is a part, represent the first steps towards preparation of a Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan (CCJP) for the development and utilization of the water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin. The CCJP is one of the major responsibilities of the Commission under the Water **Resources Planning Act.** 

The authority of the Great Lakes Basin Commission, and therefore the scope of the Framework Study, is limited to the Great Lakes Basin within the United States down to and including the point at which the St. Lawrence River ceases to be the international boundary.

The Framework Study represents the combined efforts of all the Great Lakes Basin Commission member agencies, coordinated by the Commission staff headquartered in Ann Arbor, Michigan. The States of Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin played a major role in the formulation of frameworks for those planning subareas and Lake basins within their geographic areas. Because of their heavy involvement in water and related land resources programs, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the Department of Agriculture were represented on all framework formulation task forces. The Department of the Interior was often involved through the Bureau of Outdoor Recreation and the Fish and Wildlife Service (formerly the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife). The **Environmental Protection Agency was represented** in most cases, or provided input on special request. Matters dealing specifically with the Lakes involved the Lake Survey Center of the Department of Commerce. Other agencies were represented as appropriate. Even when representatives were not actually present at task force meetings, they provided background information and represented their agency's concerns during the decision-making process. Planners from regional agencies, representatives from private groups such as American Association of University Women and League of Women Voters, as well as concerned and interested individuals, also served on the task forces for formulation or acted as observers.

Thus, it is believed that the framework formulation fairly represents the professional knowledge of the Federal and State agencies having specific responsibilities in the Basin and also the judgment, aspirations, and desires of the people in each part of the Basin.

The 15 plan formulation task forces worked under the general direction of the Plan and Program Formulation Committee. A member of the staff of each Commissioner, either the Commissioner or a technical assistant, comprised the committee. The Chairman was Leonard T. Crook, Executive Director and Planning Director, Great Lakes Basin Commission.

The chairmen of the task forces were members of the Commission staff. The following Commission staff members directed the work in the various Lake basins toward preparation of the initial drafts of text and tables reporting the formulation process and results.

Lake Superior

Eugene A. Jarecki Lake Michigan Eugene A. Jarecki John L. Hull David C. N. Robb Lake Huron John L. Hull Lake Erie Kenneth E. McElroy Paul Vachon Leonard T. Crook Lake Ontario Kenneth E. McElroy Paul Vachon

Alfred Behm of the Corps of Engineers, North Central Division, provided coordination with the Upper Mississippi River Comprehensive Basin Study in River Basin Group 2.2.

Throughout the study period many permanent and temporary members of the Basin Commission

### vii Appendix 1

 $\mathfrak{g} \in \mathcal{F}(M_{1}, \mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{n} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}$ 

. • •

÷

6 A. M. 197

the second second

 $\{ 1, 2, 3, 5 \}$ 

i de la companya de la comp

1. Sec. 1.

1. 1. X. A.

staff participated in calculations and preparation of tables. Suzanne Braley and Susan Green were responsible for compiling many of the final tables throughout the appendix.

Compilation of the appendix, including writing of

Section 1 to 5 and Sections 11 and 12, was the responsibility of O. C. Reedy of the Commission staff, with the assistance of Martha W. Deline. M. Annette Ketner supervised the design and production of the volume.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
OUT	LINE	8	iii
SYN	OPSIS	S <sup>°</sup>	v
FOR	EWO	RD	vi
LIST	r of 1	TABLES	xviii
LIST	r of: I	FIGURES	cxxv
INT	RODU	JCTION	cxvii
1	BASE	N DESCRIPTION	1
	1.1	General	1
	1.2	Planning Subdivisions	1 :
		1.2.1 Counties	1
		1.2.2 River Basins and Complexes	3
	1.3	Land and Water Areas	. 3
	1.4	Natural Characteristics	3
		1.4.1 Geology, Physiography, Topography	3.
		1.4.2 Climate	7
		1.4.3 Water Resources	ů.
		1.4.4 Related Land and Other Natural Resources	19
		1 4 4 1 Soils	10
		1442 Forage	15
		1.4.4.2 Minarals	10
		1.4.4.4 Fish	15
		$1.4.4.5 \qquad \text{Maximals and Dials}$	15
	15	1.4.4.0 Manimals and Birds	16
	1.0	151 Department of F	18
		1.5.1 Population and Economic Factors	18
			18
		1.5.1.2 Economic Base	21
	• •	1.5.2 Institutional Arrangements	24
	1.0	Use of Resources	24
		1.6.1 Land Use, Treatment, and Management	24
	1.7	Problems, Needs, and Trends in the Great Lakes Basin	26
		1.7.1 Natural	27
· ·		1.7.2 Human	27
2	GOAL	S, OBJECTIVES, SUBOBJECTIVES, AND CRITERIA	<b>29</b> .
	0.1	Inter Arethree and Differentiation	<b>a</b> -
7	4.1 9.0	Introduction and Definition	29
. 2	2.2	Derivation of Goals, Subobjectives, and Criteria	30
2	2.3	Social Well-Being	31
	2.4 . S.F	Normal Growth	32
	Z.5 .	Accelerated Growth	32
2	2.6	Limited Growth	33
-	2.7	Specific Subobjectives and Criteria in the Great Lakes Basin	33

	x	Appendix	1
-			

. 3	FUI	URE GROWTH ASSUMPTIONS AND RESOURCE REQUIREMENTS	აყ
	3.1	Economic and Demographic Projections	39
	0.1	3.1.1 Population	40
		3.1.2 Employment	41
		3.1.3 Income	41
		3.1.4 Production	43
	3.2	Resource Requirements	46
		3.2.1 Methodology	46
		3.2.2 Projected Water and Related Land Requirements	46 48
4	I FRA	MEWORK DEVELOPMENT.	49
	4.1	The Idea of a Framework	49
		4.1.1 Frameworks for the Great Lakes Basin	49
		4.1.2 Frameworks for Future Time Periods	49
		4.1.3 Constraints	50
		4.1.4 Who Will Use the Frameworks	50
	4.2	The Process of Framework Formulation	50
	4.3	Objectives and Alternative Frameworks	51
		4.3.1 Normal Growth and OBERS Projections	51
		4.3.2 Other Alternatives	51
		4.3.3 Proposed Framework	52
	4.4	Water and Land Resources	52
		4.4.1 Opportunities, Needs, and Problems	52
		4.4.2 Resource Supply	54
	4.5	Future Needs and Problems	55
		4.5.1 Ongoing Programs	56
	4.6	Program Alternatives	56
		4.6.1 Alternative Solutions	56
		4.6.2 Program Categories	57
		4.6.3 Water Withdrawals	60
		4.6.4 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	60
		4.6.5 Related Land Uses and Problems	61
	.4.7	Framework Selection, Criteria, and Priorities	61
	4.8	Framework Costs	61
	4.0	4.8.1 General Criteria for Capital and Operation, Maintenance, and Re-	-
		placement Costs	6]
		4.8.1.1 Capital Cost Details	62
		4.8.1.2 Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Cost Details	64
÷ *		4.8.2 Cost Summary Table	64
	4.9	The Normal Framework	.64
	4.10	The Proposed Framework	.65
Į	5 ALI	TERNATIVE FRAMEWORKS FOR THE GREAT LAKES BASIN	67
	5.1	Introduction	.67
	5.2	Existing Resource Use and Development	67
	<u>.</u>	5.2.1 Water Withdrawals	67
		5.2.1 Municipal Water Sunnlies	67
		5.2.1.1 Industrial Water Supplies	67
		5.9.1.2 Rural Water Supplies	67
		5.2.1.0 Initial Water Supplies	67
		5.9.1.5 Minoral Water Supplies	65
		0.2.1.0 milleral water Supplies	

### Page

	5.2.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	9
		5.2.2.1 Municipal Wastewater Discharges	9
		5222 Industrial Wastewater Discharges	9
		5222 Hudroalastria Dawar	ā
		5.0.0.4 Weter Oriented Orthern Demostion	
		5.2.2.4 water-Oriented Outdoor Recreation	3
		5.2.2.5 Sport Fishing	0
		5.2.2.6 Recreational Boating	0
		5.2.2.7 Commercial Fishing	0
		5.2.2.8 Commercial Navigation 7	0
	523	Related Land Uses and Problems 7	'n
	0.2.0	5.9.9.1 Agricultural Land Transmost and Crapter Dusing go	ň
		5.2.5.1 Agricultural Land Treatment and Cropland Dramage	4
		5.2.3.2 Forest Land Treatment	Z
	-	5.2.3.3 Shoreline Erosion	3
		5.2.3.4 Streambank Erosion	3
		5.2.3.5 Flood Plains	5
		5.2.3.6 Wildlife Management	5
		5237 Aesthetic and Cultural Resources 7	ĥ
		5.9.9 Outdow Downstion 7	ic i
F 0	D., 11.		0
5.3	Probler	ns	ð
5.4	Project	ed Resource Needs and Opportunities	0
	5.4.1	Water Withdrawals	0
	5.4.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	0
	5.4.3	Related Land Uses and Problems	1
55	Norma	1 Framework	1
0.0	551	Watan Withdrawala	1
	0.0.1	E E 1 1 Municipally Compliad	11. 11.
		5.5.1.1 Municipally Supplied	1
		5.5.1.2 Self-Supplied Industrial	1
		5.5.1.3 Rural Domestic and Livestock	2
		5.5.1.4 Irrigation	2
		5.5.1.5 Mining	2
		5.5.1.6 Thermal Power Cooling 8	2
	559	Nonwithdrawal Water Hear	5
	0.0.4	5.5.9.1 Municipal Westewater Discharges	ŝ
		5.5.2.1 Municipal wastewater Discharges	2
		5.5.2.2 Industrial Wastewater Discharges	Z
	· .	5.5.2.3 Hydroelectric Power 8	3
		5.5.2.4 Sport Fishing 8	3
		5.5.2.5 Recreational Boating 8	3
		5.5.2.6 Commercial Fishing	3
		5527 Commercial Navigation	8
	559	Related Land Uses and Problems	žĂ
	0.0.0	5.5.2.1 Amiguiture) I and Treatmont	24
		5.5.5.1 Agricultural Land Treatment	)4 <u>1</u> \_4
		5.5.3.2 Cropland Drainage	<b>94</b>
		5.5.3.3 Forest Land Treatment	<b>4</b>
		5.5.3.4 Shoreland Erosion	<b>4</b>
		5.5.3.5 Streambank Erosion 8	34
		5.5.3.6 Flood Plains	4
		5537 Wildlife	4
		5528 Acethatic and Cultural Resources	25
		$5.9.0  \text{Austricut and Output at Resources} \dots \dots$	אטי שני
	~ ~ .		SO T
_	5.5.4	Statistical Tables 8	55
5.6	Propos	ed Framework	35
	5.6.1	Water Withdrawals	36
	5.6.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	36
	5.6.3	Related Land Uses and Problems	37
	564	Statistical Tables	20
F 7	NOD -	and PRO Framowark Costs	20
0.1	MOR 9	MIU I IVV I I GIILE WULK VUSIG	っぴ

				rage
6	LAK	E SUPE	RIOR BASIN	91
	61	Qtudar .	Amon	91
	0.1	Gluuy I	Uuman Characteristics	91
		0.1.1		91
		0.1.2	Valer Resources	03
		0.1.3		02
		6.1.4	Problems	50 04
		6.1.5	Existing Resource Use and Development	94
			6.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals	97
		· .	6.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	98
			6.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	100
	6.2	Frame	works for River Basin Group 1.1	104
		6.2.1	Summary	104
		6.2.2	The Area	104
		6.2.3	Projected Resource Needs and Problems	104
			6.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals	104
			6.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	104
			6.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	106
		6.2.4	Alternative Frameworks	108
			6 2 4 1 Normal Framework (NOR)	108
			6242 Proposed Framework (PRO)	109
			6243 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	110
	6.2	Fromo	works for River Basin Group 12	110
	0.0	6 9 1		110
		690		110
		0.3.4	The Area Nooda and Duphlama	111
		0.3.3	Projected Resource Needs and Froblems	111
			6.3.3.1 water withdrawais	111
			6.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal water Uses	111
			6.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	113
		6.3.4	Alternative Frameworks	114
			6.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	114
	,		6.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)	115
			6.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	117
	6.4	Lake S	uperior Intrarelationships	117
		6.4.1	Commercial Navigation	117
		6.4.2	Recreational Boating	117
		6.4.3	Commercial and Sport Fishery	117
		6.4.4	Water Quality	118
		6.4.5	Levels and Flows	118
		07110		
7	LAK	E MICH	IIGAN BASIN	119
	<b>7</b> 1	C+ }	A	110
	7.1	Study .		110
		7.1.1		117
		7.1.Z	Water Resources	101
		7.1.3	Land and Other Natural Resources	121
		7.1.4	Resource Problems	124
		7.1.5	Existing Resource Use and Development	124
			7.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals	124
			7.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	127
			7.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	130
	7.2	Frame	works for River Basin Group 2.1	135
		7.2.1	Summary	135
		7.2.2	The Area	136
		7.2.3	Projected Resource Needs and Problems	136
			7931 Water Withdrawals	138

### Page

Page	

			7.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	138
			7.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	138
		7.2.4	Alternative Frameworks	139
			7.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	139
			7.2.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)	140
			7.2.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	141
	7.3	Frame	works for River Basin Group 2.2	141
		7.3.1	Summary	141
		7.3.2	The Area	142
		7.3.3	Projected Resource Needs and Problems	142
			7.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals	142
			7.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	144
			7.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	145
		7.3.4	Alternative Frameworks	146
			7.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	146
		· · ·	7342 Proposed Framework (PRO)	148
			7.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	149
	74	Frame	works for River Resin Group 2.3	149
	1.7	741		140
		719	The Area	140
		742	Device to device Norde and Develops	140
		1.4.0	7.4.2.1 Weter Withdrawale	147
			7.4.9.9 Nonwithdrawal Water Haga	151
			7.4.9.2 Nonwithurawai Water Uses	101
		<b>F A A</b>	Alternative Theorem attacks	151
		1.4.4	Alternative Frameworks $\dots$ $(NOP)$	152
			7.4.4.1 Normal Framework (NUR) $\dots$	152
			7.4.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)	154
	- r	P	7.4.4.3 NUR and PRU Framework Costs	154
:	7.5	Frame	works for River Basin Group 2.4 $\ldots$	154
		7.5.1	Summary	154
۰.		7.5.2	The Area	155
		7.5.3	Projected Resource Needs and Problems	155
			7.5.3.1 Water Withdrawals	155
. 7			7.5.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	155
			7.5.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	157
÷÷		7.5.4	Alternative Frameworks	158
- 1	•		7.5.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	158
: 1			7.5.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)	159
			7.5.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	160
1	7.6	Lake M	lichigan Intrarelationships	160
		7.6.1	Commercial Navigation	161
÷ .		7.6.2	Recreational Boating	161
2		7.6.3	Sport Fishery	161
		7.6.4	Commercial Fishery	161
		7.6.5	Water Quality	161
ć.		7.6.6	Levels and Flows	<b>162</b>
***				
8	LAK	E HUR	ON BASIN	163
	<b>.</b>	~ -	· · ·	
	8.1	Study A	1rea	163
		8.1.1	Human Characteristics	163
		8.1.2	Water Resources	163
		8.1.3	Land and Other Natural Resources	165
		8.1.4	Resource Problems	167
		8.1.5	Existing Resource Use and Development	171
			8.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals	171

8.2

8.3

8.4

8.4.4

9.3.2

The Area.

	8.1.5.3	Related Land Uses and Problems
Framev	vorks for	River Basin Group 3.1
8.2.1	Summary	
8.2.2	The Area	
8.2.3	Projected	Resource Needs and Problems
	8.2.3.1	Water Withdrawals
	8.2.3.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses
	8.2.3.3	Related Land Uses and Problems
8.2.4	Alternati	ve Frameworks
	8.2.4.1	Normal Framework (NOR)
	8.2.4.2	Proposed Framework (PRO)
	8.2.4.3	NOR and PRO Framework Costs
Framev	vorks for	River Basin Group 3.2
8.3.1	Summary	/
8.3.2	The Area	1
8.3.3	Projected	d Resource Needs and Problems
	8.3.3.1	Water Withdrawals
	8.3.3.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses
	8.3.3.3	Related Land Uses and Problems
8.3.4	Alternati	ve Frameworks
	8.3.4.1	Normal Framework (NOR)
	8.3.4.2	Proposed Framework (PRO)
	8.3.4.3	NOR and PRO Framework Costs
Lake H	luron Intr	arelationships
8.4.1	Commer	cial Navigation
8.4.2	Recreation	onal Boating
8.4.3	Commer	cial and Sport Fishery

### LAKE ERIE BASIN ..... 9

Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

8.1.5.2

9.1 Sti	dy Area
9.1	.1 Human Characteristics
9.1	.2 Water Resources
9.1	.3 Land and Other Natural Resources
9.1	4 Resource Problems
	9.1.4.1 Problems Matrix
9.1	.5 Existing Resource Use and Development
•••	9.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals
	9.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses
	9.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems
9.2 Fr	ameworks for River Basin Group 4.1
9.2	1 Summary
9.2	2 The Area
9.2	3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems
	9.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals
	9.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses
	9233 Related Land Uses and Problems
9 2	4 Alternative Frameworks
0.1	9.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)
	9242 Proposed Framework (PRO)
	9243 NOR and PRO Framework Costs
03 Fr	ameworks for River Basin Group 4.2
0.0 PI Q 9	1 Summary
0.9	$\sim$ The Area

. . . . . . . . . .

Water Quality

Page

173

194

195

$\mathbf{p}$	6	a	ò	
τ.	0	ĸ	C	

		9.3.3	Projected	Resource Needs and Problems	220
-			9.3.3.1	Water Withdrawals	222
			9.3.3.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	222
	•		9.3.3.3	Related Land Uses and Problems	223
		9.3.4	Alternativ	ve Frameworks	224
			9.3.4.1	Normal Framework (NOR)	224
			9.3.4.2	Proposed Framework (PRO)	226
			9.3.4.3	NOR and PRO Framework Costs	227
	9.4	Framev	works for 1	River Basin Group 4.3	227
		9.4.1	Summary		227
		9.4.2	The Area		228
		9.4.3	Projected	Resource Needs and Problems	228
			9.4.3.1	Water Withdrawals	228
			9.4.3.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	230
			9.4.3.3	Related Land Uses and Problems	231
		9.4.4	Alternativ	ve Frameworks	232
			9.4.4.1	Normal Framework (NOR)	232
	· · ·		9.4.4.2	Proposed Framework (PRO)	235
		1911	9.4.4.3	NOR and PRO Framework Costs	236
	9.5	Framev	works for 1	River Basin Group 4.4	236
		9.5.1	Summary		236
	-	9.5.2	The Area		236
		9.5.3	Projected	Resource Needs and Problems	238
	÷		9.5.3.1	Water Withdrawals	238
· .		· ·	9.5.3.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	238
		1	9.5.3.3	Related Land Uses and Problems	238
1.15		9.5.4	Alternativ	ve Frameworks	239
	1	1997 - 1997 -	9.5.4.1	Normal Framework (NOR)	239
	÷		9.5.4.2	Proposed Framework (PRO)	<b>240</b>
<i></i>	5	ta si si si si	9.5.4.3	NOR and PRO Framework Costs	243
	9.6	Lake E	rie Intrare	elationships	243
		9.6.1	Commerc	ial Navigation	243
		9.6.2	Recreatio	nal Boating	244
	•	9.6.3	Water Qu	ality	244
· · · ·	10	9.6.4	Levels an	d Flows	244
		9.6.5	Commerc	ial and Sport Fisheries	244
		·. ·			
10	LAK	E ONTA	RIO BAS	IN	247
					÷
	10.1	Study .	Area		247
	-	10.1.1	Human C	haracteristics	249
		· · · ·	10.1.1.1	Institutions	249
		10.1.2	Water Re	sources	250
			10.1.2.1	Lake Ontario and St. Lawrence River	<b>250</b>
		-	10.1.2.2	Inland Lakes and Streams	250
			10.1.2.3	Ground Water	250
	- ·	10.1.3	Land and	Other Natural Resources	251
		10.1.4	Resource	Problems	252
		10.1.5	Existing	Resource Use and Development	253
			10.1.5.1	Water Withdrawals	<b>253</b> :
			10.1.5.2	Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	256
			10.1.5.9	Polatod Land Hass and Problems	261
			10.1.0.0	Related Land Uses and Froblems	AUT
	10.2	Framev	works for 1	River Basin Group 5.1	264
	10.2	Framev 10.2.1	works for l Summary	River Basin Group 5.1	264 264
	10.2	Framev 10.2.1 10.2.2	vorks for I Summary The Area	River Basin Group 5.1	264 264 264

	· ·			rage
			10.9.2.1 Water Withdrawals	264
	•		10.2.2.9. Nonwithdrawal Water Heas	266
			10.9.9.9. Related Lond Uses and Problems	267
		10.9.4	Alternative Frameworks	268
	· .	10.2.4	10.9.4.1 Normal Engineerics (NOP)	268
	- '		10.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	200
	•		10.2.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRU)	971
		 	10.2.4.3 NOR and PRU Framework Costs	971
	10.3	Framev	works for River Basin Group 5.2	- 271
		10.3.1	Summary	
		10.3.2	The Area	212
		10.3.3	Projected Resource Needs and Problems	272
		· .	10.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals	212
		8	10.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	Z(4
			10.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	275
	÷ •.	10.3.4	Alternative Frameworks	277
			10.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	277
			10.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)	279
		, stati	10.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	282
	10.4	Framev	works for River Basin Group 5.3	282
		10.4.1	Summary	282
		10.4.2	The Area	-282
-		10.4.3	Projected Resource Needs and Problems	283
			10.4.3.1 Water Withdrawals	283
			10.4.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	283
			10.4.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems	285
		10.4.4	Alternative Frameworks	287
			10.4.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)	287
			10.4.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)	289
			10.4.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs	290
	10.5	Lake:0	ntario Intrarelationshins	290
	10.0	10:5·1	Commercial Navigation	290
		10.5.2	Bereational Roating	290
		10.5.2	Water Quality	291
		10.5.4	Lovels and Flows	291
		10.5.4	International Field Veer for the Great Lakes	291
		10.5.6	Commorgial and Sport Fisherias	291
		10.5.0	Commercial and oport Fisheries	201
4 4	TMD	TANETAN		202
11	IMPI		TATION OF FRAMEWORK FROMMANS	. 400
		Conora	Pomarks and Recommandations for Implementing the Framework	293
	.11,1		Questions not Included in the Emmowerk	293
		LL.L.L.	Considerations not included in the Framework	204
	$11.2^{\circ}$	r rame	Deliver Considerations	294
		11.Z.1	Policy Considerations	204
			11.2.1.1 Mineral Resource Conservation and Use	200
			11.2.1.2 Outdoor Recreation	250
			11.2.1.3 Commercial Navigation	· 200
			11.2.1.4 Shore Use and Erosion	290 902
			11.2.1.5 Environmental Setbacks	290 904
			11.2.1.6 Reduction of Power Growth Kate	490 000
			11.2.1.7 Great Lakes Levels, Flows, and Diversions	290
			11.2.1.8 Consumptive Use	296
	-	11.2.2	Coordinated Management	296
		11.2.3	Investment	.297
	11.3	Future	Planning Studies	. 300
÷	11.4	The Co	mprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan (CCJP)	302
		11.4.1	Introduction	302

Page

11.4.2 Definition of the CCJP	302
11.4.3 Elements of the Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan	302
11.4.4 Procedures for Developing the CCJP	302
11.4.5 Strategies	303
11.4.6 Policies	303
11.5 Institutional Arrangements in the Great Lakes Basin	303
11.6 Research Data Collection, and Analysis	306
11.6.1 Introduction	306
11 6.2 Data Collection	306
11.6.3 Data Analysis	307
11 6.4 Research	307
11.6.5 Great Lakes Basin Data Collection, Data Analysis, and Research	
Needs	308
11.7 Addendum	313
117.1 Introduction	313
11.7.2 Planning and Management to Achieve Comprehensive Goals	313
	010
12 FRAMEWORK TABLES	321
12.1 Introduction	321
12.2 Table Arrangement	321
12.3 Table Entries	321
12.3.1 1970 Supply	322
12.3.2 Water Withdrawals	322
REFERENCES	469
GLOSSARY	471

## LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1-1	General Great Lakes Information	3.
1–2	Hydrologic and Political Subdivisions	3
13	Counties in the Great Lakes Region by Plan Area and Planning Subarea	4
1-4	River Basins and Complexes in the Great Lakes Basin	5
1–5	Land and Water Area, Great Lakes Region and Basin; by Plan Area, PSA or RBG, and State	6
16	Land and Water Area, Great Lakes Region and Basin, by State	7
1–7	Ground Water Potential, Based on 70% Flow Duration	11
1–8	Great Lakes Surface Area, U.S. and Canada	11
1–9	Historically Important Commercial and Sport Fishes of the Great Lakes	16
1-10	Population Distribution, Great Lakes Basin	19
1–11	Great Lakes Region Population and Urban Population by Plan Area, 1970	20
1–12	Great Lakes Region Population and Urban Population by State, 1970	20
1–13	Population Data by SMSA for the Great Lakes Basin, 1960 and 1970	21
1–14	Great Lakes Region Share of United States Total for Selected Agricultural Commodities, 1964	22
115	Great Lakes Basin Share of Total United States Production of Livestock and Livestock Products	22
1–16	Employment by Selected Industries, 1950–1970 and Projected 1980–2020	23
1–17	Water Area and Land Use, Base Year 1966–1967	25
1–18	State Summary of Water Area and Land Use, Base Year 1966–1967	25
1–19	Subobjectives and Criteria for Resource Use Categories	34
1-20	Key Variables for Alternative Future Growth Conditions, Great Lakes Region	40
1-21	Projected Populations, Great Lakes Region and Plan Areas	41
1–22	Projected Total Employment, Great Lakes Region and Plan Areas	42
123	Projected Average per Capita Income, Great Lakes Region and Plan Areas	43

Table		Page
1–24	Projected Resource Requirements for the Great Lakes Region	44
125	Future Water and Related Land Needs and Opportunities, Great Lakes Basin (Total)—Normal Framework	53
1–26	Program Selections, Great Lakes Basin, Normal Framework	58
1–27	Costs Used in Framework Estimates and Program Cost Allocation among Federal, Non-Federal, and Private Sectors	62
1-28	Municipal and Industrial Water Supply Data for the Great Lakes Basin, 1970	68
1–29	Rural Water Supply in the Great Lakes Basin, 1970	68
130	Irrigation Water Supply, Great Lakes Basin, by State (base year)	68
1–31	Minerals Water Supply, Great Lakes Basin by State, 1968	69
1–32	Power Development, Great Lakes Basin, 1970, by State	69
1–33	Municipal and Industrial Waste Flow	70
1–34	Current Sport Fishery Uses, Great Lakes Basin, 1970, by State	70
1–35	Recreational Boating Use in the Great Lakes Basin, by Lake Basin	71
136	Traffic Carried on the Great Lakes and Connecting Channels by Area, 1959– 1973	72
137	Comparative Land Areas, Great Lakes Region and Great Lakes Basin	72
1–38	Agricultural Land Needing Treatment by State, 1970	72
139	Forest Land Treatment Needs (including National Forests)	73
1–40	Great Lakes Shoreline, Use, Ownership, and Condition, 1970, by State	73
141	Great Lakes Shoreline Use, Ownership, and Condition, 1970, by Lake Basin	74
1–42	Streambank Erosion and Damage, Great Lakes Basin by State	74
143	Flood Damage from Streams and Area Affected, 1970	75
1–44	Acres of Farm and Forest Game Habitat, Great Lakes Region by State, 1960	75
1-45	Land-Based Water-Oriented and Water-Surface Recreation Days, 1970	77
1–46	Land and Water Surface Usable for Recreation in the Great Lakes Basin, 1970	77
1–47	Great Lakes Basin, Resource Problems Matrix	79
1–48	Land Use, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1966–67, by PSA	93
1–49	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Superior Plan Area	94
1–50	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Superior Plan Area by PSA	95

xx	Appendix	1
xx	Appenaix	1

Table		Page
1–51	Lake Superior Basin, Resource Problems Matrix	96
1–52	Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Superior Plan Area	98
1-53	Water Sources for Municipal Water Supplies, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	98
1–54	Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	98
1–55	Rural Water Supply, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	99
1–56	Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Superior Plan Area, Base Year, estimated	99
1–57	Minerals Water Supply, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1968	99
1–58	Source of New Water Used by Mineral Industries, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1968	99
1–59	Electric Power Development, Lake Superior Plan Area	99
1–60	Municipal and Industrial Wastewater Flows, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	100
1–61	Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	100
1-62	Recreational Boating Development, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1969	100
1–63	Agricultural Land Treatment Needs, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	10
1–64	Drainage Limitations in the Lake Superior Plan Area	101
1–65	Lake Superior Shoreline Conditions, 1970	10
1–66	Streambank Erosion in the Lake Superior Basin, 1970	10
1-67	Estimated Flood Damages, Lake Superior Basin, 1970	102
1–68	Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Superior Plan Area, 1960	10
1–69	Land and Water Surface Usable for Recreation in the Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970	102
1–70	Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Superior	104
1-71	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 1.1	10
1-72	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 1.2	11
1–73	Land Use, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1966–67	122
174	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Michigan Plan Area	12
1-75	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Michigan Plan Area by PSA	12
1-76	Lake Michigan Basin, Resource Problems Matrix	12
1–77	Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Michigan Plan Area	12

Table		Page
1–78	Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	126
1–79	Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	127
1-80	Rural Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	127
1-81	Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970, estimated	128
1-82	Source of New Water Used by Mineral Industries, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1968	128
183	Minerals Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1968	128
184	Electric Power Development, Lake Michigan Plan Area	128
185	Municipal and Industrial Wastewater Flows, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	129
1–86	Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	129
1–87	Recreational Boating Development, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1969	130
1–88	Agricultural Land Treatment Needs, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	130
189	Drainage Limitations in the Lake Michigan Plan Area	130
1–90	Approximate Forested Land Area and Ownership, Lake Michigan Plan Area	131
1-91	Lake Michigan Shoreline Conditions, 1970	131
1–92	Streambank Erosion in the Lake Michigan Basin, 1970	132
1-93	Estimated Flood Damage, Lake Michigan Basin, 1970	132
1–94	Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1960	134
1–95	Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Michigan Plan Area	134
196	Land and Water Surface Usable for Recreation in the Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970	135
1–97	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 2.1	138
1–98	Comparison of Areas of Planning Subarea 2.2 and River Basin Group 2.2	142
1–99	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 2.2	145
1–100	Traffic Handled by Major Harbors in RBG 2.2 as Percent of Great Lakes Total	145
1–101	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 2.3	152
1-102	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 2.4	157
1-103	Lake Huron Basin, Resource Problems Matrix	168
1-104	Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1966–67	170

xxii Appendix 1

Table		Page
1–105	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area	170
1–106	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area by PSA	170
1–107	Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Huron Plan Area	171
1–108	Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	172
1–109	Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	172
1–110	Rural Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	172
1–111	Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970, estimated	172
1–112	Minerals Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1968	173
1–113	Source of New Water Used by Mineral Industries, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1968	173
1–114	Electric Power Development, Lake Huron Plan Area	173
1–115	Municipal and Industrial Wastewater Flows, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	174
1–116	Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	174
1–117	Recreational Boating Development, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1969	174
1–118	Agricultural Land Treatment Needs, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	175
1–119	Drainage Limitations in the Lake Huron Plan Area	175
1-120	Lake Huron Shoreline Conditions, 1970	176
1–121	Streambank Erosion in the Lake Huron Basin, 1970	176
1–122	Estimated Flood Damage, Lake Huron Basin, 1970	176
1–123	Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Huron Plan Area, 1960	177
1–124	Land and Water Surface Usable for Recreation in the Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970	178
1–125	Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Huron Plan Area	178
1-126	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 3.1	182
1-127	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 3.2	189
1–128	Land Use, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1966–67	199
1-129	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Erie Plan Area	200
1–130	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Erie Plan Area by PSA	201
1–131	Lake Erie Basin, Resource Problems Matrix	. 204

Table		Page
1-132	Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Erie Plan Area	206
1–133	Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	206
1–134	Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	206
1–135	Rural Water Supply, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	206
1-136	Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Erie Plan Area, Base Year, estimated	207
1-137	Source of New Water Used by Mineral Industries, 1968	207
1–138	Minerals Water Supply, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1968	207
1–139	Electric Power Development, Lake Erie Plan Area	208
1–140	Municipal and Industrial Wastewater Flows, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	208
1–141	Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	208
1–142	Recreational Boating Development, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1969	209
1–143	Agricultural Land Treatment Needs, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	209
1–144	Drainage Limitations in the Lake Erie Plan Area	<b>2</b> 09
1–145	Lake Erie Shoreline Conditions, 1970	210
1–146	Streambank Erosion in the Lake Erie Basin, 1970	210
1–147	Estimated Flood Damages, Lake Erie Basin, 1970	210
<b>1–</b> 148	Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Erie Plan Area, 1960	211
1–149	Land and Water Surface Usable for Recreation in the Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970	211
1–150	Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Erie Plan Area	211
1–151	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 4.1	215
<b>1–</b> 15 <b>2</b>	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 4.2	222
1–153	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 4.3	230
1–154	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 4.4	238
1–155	Estimated Population Change, PSA 4.4	241
1–156	Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1966-67	251
1–157	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Ontario Plan Area	251
1–158	Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Ontario Plan Area by PSA	253

Table		Page
1-159	Lake Ontario Basin, Resource Problems Matrix	254
1–160	Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970 $\ldots$	255
1–161	Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Ontario Plan Area	255
1–162	Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970	255
1–163	Rural Water Supply, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970	255
1–164	Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Ontario Plan Area, Base Year, estimated	256
1–165	Minerals Water Supply, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1968	256
1-166	Source of New Water Used by Mineral Industries, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1968	256
1–167	Electric Power Development, Lake Ontario Plan Area	256
1–168	Municipal and Industrial Wastewater Flows, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970	257
·1–169	Sport Fishery, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970	257
1–170	Recreational Boating Development, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1969	258
1–171	Agricultural Land Treatment Needs, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970	259
1-172	Drainage Limitations in the Lake Ontario Plan Area	260
1-173	Lake Ontario Shoreline Conditions, 1970	260
1–174	Streambank Erosion in the Lake Ontario Basin, 1970	261
1–175	Estimated Flood Damages, Lake Ontario Basin, 1970	261
1-176	Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1960	261
1–177	Land and Water Surface Usable for Recreation in the Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970	263
1–178	Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Ontario Plan Area	263
1–179	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 5.1	267
1–180	Comparison of Population Projections, PSA 5.1	271
1–181	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 5.2	275
1-182	Comparison of Population Projections, PSA 5.2	280
1–183	Comparison of Municipal Water Supply Data, PSA 5.2 (mgd)	280
1–184	Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 5.3	285
1–185	Comparison of Population Projections, PSA 5.3	289

Table		Page
1–186	Water Supply Capital Costs, RBG 5.3	289
1–187	Coordinated Management Agencies	298
1–188	Allocation of Costs for GLBFS Programs Among Federal, Non-Federal, and Private Sectors	299
1–189	Great Lakes Basin Future Planning Studies—Level B	301
1-190	Great Lakes Basin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Frame- work	324
1–191	Great Lakes Basin, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	324
1–192	Great Lakes Basin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	325
1–193	Great Lakes Basin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Frame- work	<b>326</b> .
1–194	Great Lakes Basin, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	326
1–195	Great Lakes Basin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	327
1–196	Great Lakes Basin, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	328
1–197	Great Lakes Basin, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks	328
1–198	Lake Superior, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	330
1–199	Lake Superior, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	330
1-200	Lake Superior, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	331
1–201	Lake Superior, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Frame- work	332
1-202	Lake Superior, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	332
1–203	Lake Superior, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	333
1–204	Lake Michigan, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	334
1–205	Lake Michigan, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	334
1-206	Lake Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	335
1–207	Lake Michigan, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Frame- work	336
1-208	Lake Michigan, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	336

### xxvi Appendix 1

Table		Page
1-209	Lake Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	337
1–210	Lake Huron, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	338
1-211	Lake Huron, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	338
1-212	Lake Huron, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	339
1–213	Lake Huron, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	340
1–214	Lake Huron, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	340
1-215	Lake Huron, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	341
1–216	Lake Erie, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	342
1–217	Lake Erie, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	342
1–218	Lake Erie, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Frame- work	343
1-219	Lake Erie, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	344
1-220	Lake Erie, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	344
1–221	Lake Erie, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	345
1-222	Lake Ontario, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	346
1-223	Lake Ontario, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	346
1-224	Lake Ontario, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	347
1–225	Lake Ontario, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	348
1–226	Lake Ontario, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	348
1–227	Lake Ontario, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	349
1–228	Lake Superior, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	350
1–229	Lake Michigan, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	350
1–230	Lake Huron, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	350
1–231	Lake Erie, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	351
1–232	Lake Ontario, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	351
1-233	Lake Superior, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks	352

### • •

Table		Page
1-234	Lake Michigan, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks	352
1–235	Lake Huron, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks	353
1-236	Lake Erie, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks	354
1–237	Lake Ontario, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks	354
1-238	RBG 1.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	356
1-239	RBG 1.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	356
1–240	RBG 1.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Frame- work	357
1–241	RBG 1.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	358
1-242	RBG 1.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	358
1–243	RBG 1.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Frame- work	359
1–244	RBG 1.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	360
1-245	RBG 1.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	360
1–246	RBG 1.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	361
1–247	RBG 1.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	362
1–248	RBG 1.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	362
1-249	RBG 1.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	363
1-250	RBG 2.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	364
1251	RBG 2.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	364
1252	RBG 2.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	365
1-253	RBG 2.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	366
1–254	RBG 2.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	, 366
1-255	RBG 2.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	367
1-256	RBG 2.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	368
1-257	RBG 2.2, Capital Cost, Normal Framework	368
1258	RBG 2.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Frame- work	369

xxviii Appendix 1

Table		Page
1-259	RBG 2.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	370
1–260	RBG 2.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	370
1-261	RBG 2.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	371
1-262	RBG 2.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	372
1-263	RBG 2.3, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	372
1-264	RBG 2.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	373
1 - 265	RBG 2.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	374
1-266	RBG 2.3, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	374
1–267	RBG 2.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	375
1–268	RBG 2.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	376
1–269	RBG 2.4, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	376
1–270	RBG 2.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	377
1-271	RBG 2.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	378
1-272	RBG 2.4, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	378
1–273	RBG 2.4, Operation Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	379
1-274	RBG 3.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	380
1–275	RBG 3.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	380
1-276	RBG 3.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	381
1–277	RBG 3.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	382
1-278	RBG 3.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	382
1-279	RBG 3.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	383
1-280	RBG 3.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	384
1-281	RBG 3.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	384
1–282	RBG 3.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	385
Table		Page
-------	--	------
1–283	RBG 3.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	386
1–284	RBG 3.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	386
1–285	RBG 3.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	387
1-286	RBG 4.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	388
1–287	RBG 4.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	388
1-288	RBG 4.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	389
1–289	RBG 4.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	390
1-290	RBG 4.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	390
1–291	RBG 4.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	391
1–292	RBG 4.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	392
1–293	RBG 4.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	392
1-294	RBG 4.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	393
1–295	RBG 4.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	394
1296	RBG 4.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	394
1–297	RBG 4.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	395
1–298	RBG 4.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	396
1–299	RBG 4.3, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	396
1–300	RBG 4.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	397
1–301	RBG 4.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	398
1302	RBG 4.3, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	398
1-303	RBG 4.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	399
1-304	RBG 4.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	400
1305	RBG 4.4, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	400
1-306	RBG 4.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	401

xxx	Appendix 1

Table		Page
1-307	RBG 4.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	402
1308	RBG 4.4, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	402
1309	RBG 4.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	403
1-310	RBG 5.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	404
1-311	RBG 5.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	404
1–312	RBG 5.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Frame- work	405
1–313	RBG 5.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	406
1314	RBG 5.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	406
1315	RBG 5.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	407
1-316	RBG 5.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	408
1-317	RBG 5.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	408
1–318	RBG 5.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	409
1319	RBG 5.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	410
1–320	RBG 5.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	410
1-321	RBG 5.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	411
1–322	RBG 5.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	412
1–323	RBG 5.3, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	412
1–324	RBG 5.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	413
1–325	RBG 5.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	414
1–326	RBG 5.3, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	414
1–327	RBG 5.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	415
1-328	RBG 1.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	416
1-329	RBG 1.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	416
1–330	RBG 2.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	416
1–331	RBG 2.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	416

÷

Table		Page
1–332	RBG 2.3, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	417
1333	RBG 2.4, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	417
1334	RBG 3.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	417
1335	RBG 3.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	417
1336	RBG 4.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	418
1-337	RBG 4.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	418
1338	RBG 4.3, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	418
1-339	RBG 4.4, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	418
1340	RBG 5.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	419
1-341	RBG 5.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	419
1-342	RBG 5.3, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs	419
1-343	RBG 1.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	420
1–344	RBG 1.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	420
1345	RBG 2.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	421
1–346	RBG 2.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	422
1347	RBG 2.3, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	422
1–348	RBG 2.4, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	423
1-349	RBG 3.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	424
1-350	RBG 3.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	424
1-351	RBG 4.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	425
1-352	RBG 4.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	426
1-353	RBG 4.3, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	426
1-354	RBG 4.4, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	427
1-355	RBG 5.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	428
1356	RBG 5.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	428
1-357	RBG 5.3, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	429
1-358	Illinois, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	430
1–359	Illinois, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	430

Table		Page
1360	Illinois, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	431
1–361	Illinois, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	432
1-362	Illinois, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	432
1-363	Illinois, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Frame- work	433
1–364	Indiana, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	434
1-365	Indiana, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	434
1-366	Indiana, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	435
1367	Indiana, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	436
1-368	Indiana, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	436
1-369	Indiana, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Frame- work	437
1370	Michigan, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	438
1-371	Michigan, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	438
1-372	Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Frame- work	439
1–373	Michigan, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	440
1-374	Michigan, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	440
1–375	Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	441
1–376	Minnesota, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	442
1–377	Minnesota, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	442
1–378	Minnesota, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	443
1-379	Minnesota, Needs, Outputs, and Precent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	444
1–380	Minnesota, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	444
1–381	Minnesota, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	445
1–382	New York, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	446
1-383	New York, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	446
1–384	New York, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	447

Table		Page
1-385	New York, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	448
1–386	New York, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	448
1–387	New York, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Frame- work	449
1–388	Ohio, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	450
1–389	Ohio, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	450
1390	Ohio, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	451
1–391	Ohio, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	452
1-392	Ohio, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	452
1393	Ohio, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework .	453
1394	Pennsylvania, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	454
1-395	Pennsylvania, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	454
1396	Pennsylvania, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework	455
1397	Pennsylvania, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	456
1-398	Pennsylvania, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	456
1–399	Pennsylvania, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	457
1-400	Wisconsin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework	458
1-401	Wisconsin, Capital Costs, Normal Framework	458
1-402	Wisconsin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Frame- work	459
1-403	Wisconsin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework	460
1-404	Wisconsin, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework	460
1-405	Wisconsin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework	461
1-406	Illinois, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	462
1-407	Indiana, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	462
1-408	Michigan, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks.	463
1409	Minnesota, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	464
1-410	New York, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	464

Table		Page
1-411	Ohio, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	465
1-412	Pennsylvania, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	466
1-413	Wisconsin, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks	466

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figur	re	Page
1–1	Great Lakes Basin	xlii
1–2	Great Lakes Region Planning Subareas	2
1–3	Percentage of Total Region Area in Each State	7
1–4	Physiography of the Great Lakes Region	8
1–5	Estimated Ground Water Yield in the Great Lakes Basin	10
1–6	Factors of Water Supply to the Lakes	12
1–7	Profile of the Great Lakes System	14
18	Employment, Great Lakes Region	22
1–9	Land Ownership, Great Lakes Region	. 26
1–10	Distribution of Total Land Area by Land Use, Great Lakes Region, 1967-68	26
1–11	Population Growth in the Great Lakes Region	40
1–12	Projected Employment in the Great Lakes Region	42
1–13	Projected Growth in Total Personal Income, Great Lakes Region	43
1–14	Projected Earnings in Manufacturing, Great Lakes Region	43
1-15	Projected Earnings in Mining, Great Lakes Region	43
1–16	Projected Earnings in Agriculture, Great Lakes Region	46
1–17	Schematic Diagram of Framework Selection	51
1~18	Total Average Annual Catch and Value of the US Great Lakes Commercial Fisheries	71
1–19	Total Urban and Non-Urban Annual Requirements by Major Activity Group	78
1–20	Plan Area 1, Lake Superior	92
1–21	Land Use in the Lake Superior Basin	95
1–22	Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 1	103
1–23	Lake Superior West, Planning Subarea 1.1	105
1–24	Lake Superior East, Planning Subarea 1.2	112

xxxvi	Appendix	1
~		

	gure	Page
1-	25 Plan Area 2, Lake Michigan	120
1–	26 Land Use in the Lake Michigan Basin	126
- 1	27 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 2	133
1-	28 Lake Michigan Northwest, River Basin Group 2.1	137
. 1-	29 Lake Michigan Southwest, River Basin Group 2.2	143
1-	30 Lake Michigan Southeast, River Basin Group 2.3	150
1-	31 Lake Michigan Northeast, River Basin Group 2.4	156
1-	32 Plan Area 3, Lake Huron	164
1-	33 Land Use in the Lake Huron Basin	166
1-	34 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 3	177
1-	35 Lake Huron North, River Basin Group 3.1	181
1-	36 Lake Huron South, River Basin Group 3.2	187
1-	37 Plan Area 4, Lake Erie	196
. 1-	38 Land Use in the Lake Erie Basin	199
1-	39 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 4	212
1-	40 Lake Erie Northwest, River Basin Group 4.1	214
. 1-	41 Lake Erie Southwest, River Basin Group 4.2	221
1-	42 Lake Erie Southeast, River Basin Group 4.3	229
1-	43 Lake Erie Northeast, River Basin Group 4.4	237
. 1-	44 Plan Area 5, Lake Ontario	248
1-	45 Land Use in the Lake Ontario Basin	252
1-	46 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 5	262
1-	47 Lake Ontario West, River Basin Group 5.1	265
1-	48 Lake Ontario Central, River Basin Group 5.2	273
1-	49 Lake Ontario East, River Basin Group 5.3	284

# INTRODUCTION

The primary function of the Alternative Frameworks Appendix is to document the *Great Lakes Basin Framework Study* plan formulation process and to present the results of that process. In draft form, it also served as a basic working document for those individuals and organizations directly involved.

The reader is referred to the *Report* for a description of the Framework Study, its conclusions and recommendations. Basic information on available resources and present and projected requirements, needs, and problems related to the water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin are presented in Appendixes 2 through 23. The *Environmental Impact Statement* contains information on the effects the Proposed Framework may have on the environment.

The basic purpose of the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study is to identify geographic areas and resource categories where future demands as compared with available supplies may create problems in meeting the needs of the people of the Basin for water and related land resources. Geographic areas and resource categories where potential conflicts exist between competing resource uses are also identified. As a first step toward a comprehensive coordinated joint plan for management of the resources of the Great Lakes Basin, this study provides a rational framework to formulate and evaluate the relative merit of alternative courses of action to solve the current and potential problems, resolve the potential conflicts, and meet the needs of the people at a minimum cost.

The Framework Study was accomplished under guidelines established by the United States Water Resources Council. These were initially dated October 1967, but were upgraded to reflect the multiobjective concepts stated in the 1970 draft "Principles and Standards." These were not rigorously applied but had considerable influence on the planning process. The objectives are:

(1) to enhance national economic development

(2) to enhance the quality of the environment

(3) to enhance regional development

(4) to enhance social well-being or quality of life for all people.

While the Great Lakes Basin Commission recognized the validity of the objectives promulgated by the Water Resources Council, it also recognized that to identify one objective as environmental was to imply that the others might not consider environmental quality, and that this might be misleading.

Accordingly, other terms were adopted and the objectives are referred to in this study as Normal Growth (NOR), Limited Growth (LIM), and Accelerated Growth (ACC).

The Framework Study is a broad appraisal of the needs and desires of citizens of the Great Lakes Basin for the conservation, development, and utilization of water and related land resources. It identifies the regions (hydrologic, political, economic, etc.) that have current or potential problems and require more detailed investigations and analyses. It recommends implementation of plans and programs in areas not requiring futher study. It considers Federal, State, and local means, both structural and nonstructural, for dealing with the problems within the framework of the major objectives stated previously.

The Great Lakes Basin Framework Study did not involve basic data collection, cost estimating, or detailed formulation of projects. It was not designed to give specific answers to what should be done; rather, it was intended to indicate possibilities that should be considered and consequences of these choices.

The Framework Study formulation process consisted of five major steps. Step 1 involved an assessment of the present resource capability. In Step 2, the goals, objectives, subobjectives, criteria, and problems of water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin were defined, mainly in qualitative terms. In Step 3, the quantitative requirements and needs for water and related land resources were derived. In Step 4, alternative programs were proposed to meet the needs determined in Step 3 and solve the problems. Finally, in Step 5, the economic, demographic, and physical consequences of the alternative programs proposed in Step 4 were estimated.

In assessing the present resource capability the year 1970 was selected as a standard base, and the results are summarized in the tables provided in this appendix. Resource capability is summarized in the *Report* and described in detail in Appendixes 2 through 23.

The process of defining goals, objectives, subob-

jectives, criteria, and problems is discussed in detail in the body of this appendix. Three time spans were considered in this and other framework studies throughout the nation: a short-range period ending in 1980, a medium-range period ending in the year 2000, and a long-range period ending in the year 2020. It must also be recognized that in multiobjective planning the goals, objectives, subobjectives, criteria, and problems differ greatly and dynamically among many other factors. For example, the aspirations of an individual change dramatically both from day to day and over a long time as changing circumstances and varying physical and intellectual contingencies have their effects. The interests of an individual are usually much narrower and more immediate than those of an interest group, local government, State government, Federal government, or international body. These differences become dramatically evident in the process of attempting to quantify requirements and needs. For the majority of categories of water and related land use, requirements are a function of total population and the direct or indirect per capita demand for the resource. Since needs are simply the difference between requirements and available developed supply, determination of needs to be met in the formulation process depends heavily on projected levels of population and per capita demand.

Traditionally, planning has been predicated on the basic concept that growth is inevitable; indeed, that it is good and therefore desirable. Thus, future populations and per capita demands have normally been projected within relatively narrow ranges of variability by extrapolating trends by simple or elaborate methods. The development of requirements and needs was basically a matter of a simple mathematical calculation, and problem identification was basically the process of identifying unmet needs in time and place. The plan formulation process then became one of selecting alternative means of meeting those needs that would not be detrimental to the economy of the environment.

The last decade, however, has seen a radical change in planning philosophy. Questions, which at one time were never asked, or whose answers were considered extraneous to the planning process, have now become a part of the planning process itself. These include questions as to whether a laissez-faire, perpetual growth philosophy is really desirable or acceptable, let alone inevitable. The new environmental awareness has forced a shift in emphasis from rather simple single-purpose structures for water supply and pollution control to coordinated management schemes involving nonstructural as well as structural measures for total environmental management. Goals of social wellbeing and environmental quality have become major considerations to the public and major problems for the planner who must translate them into quantitative criteria, standards, requirements, and needs. These significant shifts in the desires of individuals and collective groups at all levels of government have made the planning process substantially more complex, but at the same time more relevant and controversial.

To facilitate the planning process, the Great Lakes Basin was subdivided into five Lake basins numbered in downstream order: Lake Superior, 1.0; Lake Michigan, 2.0; Lake Huron, 3.0; Lake Erie, 4.0; and Lake Ontario, 5.0. See map of Great Lakes Basin (Figure 1-1). The Lake basins were then subdivided into 15 river basin groups with two to four to each Lake basin, depending upon stream configuration, political boundaries, and population concentrations. Because much of the information to be used was available only on a political subdivision basis, the Region (the political boundary equivalent of the Basin) was also subdivided into 15 planning subareas, utilizing county lines as boundaries to approximate as closely as practicable the hydrologic boundaries of the river basin groups. This subdivision is illustrated on Figure 1–2.

Section 1 contains a list of the counties in the Basin, arranged by planning subareas, and a list of the river basins and complexes arranged by river basin group.

As an initial phase of the planning process, the task of assembling information on available resources and on needs and problems was divided among 22 work groups, each having a specific subject area or function for study and analysis. The general procedure was for each work group to assemble data pertinent to its subject field from published and unpublished information. Historical information to show trends was utilized, and the most recent information available was obtained. The base year adopted for common data comparisons was 1970, and in those cases where the latest best information was for another year, an estimate was made for the base year. Projections were made of the requirements or demands for the particular resource under study for each of the three target years, 1980, 2000, and 2020. The projections were based on the projected population and economic growth presented in the OBERS studies, a population and economic growth study of the nation prepared by the Office of Business Economics (OBE), Department of Commerce; and the Economic Research Service (ERS), Department of Agriculture. As a result of reorganization, the OBE was renamed Bureau of Economic Analysis, but the acronym OBERS is still used. These studies were appropriately disaggregated to the 15 planning subareas.

The requirements or demands generated by each resource use, or function, were compared with the available developed resource for each function in each planning subarea. The developed resource in each planning subarea in 1970, known as the supply, compared with the demands or projected demands for the base year and the three target years, provided information on the needs to be met in each of these years. Needs are, in other words, the measure of the extent to which the presently developed resources fail to meet the projected requirements. Each of the work groups also identified existing and potential problems in its subject area, and each of them suggested ways in which the problems could be solved and the needs met.

This historic information and the projections, together with the estimates of requirements, needs, supply, the statement of problems, and the analysis of the ways to solve problems and meet needs, provided the basic input to framework formulation. The actual formulation was undertaken by 15 task forces, one for each planning subarea in the Basin. Each task force consisted of a member of the Commission staff, representatives of the Departments of Agriculture and the Army, representatives of the States, and representatives of other Federal agencies as appropriate. The initial work of formulation was generally undertaken independently by the task forces. In some cases the task forces met with representatives of local interest groups or with individuals who had particular qualifications or interest in the area and were in a position to spend time working in the formulation process. In other cases the local input was obtained through existing reports, consultation with professional personnel in the area who had knowledge of local attitudes, and by written communication.

For each of the functions all conceivable alternative ways of meeting needs and solving problems were listed and considered by the task forces. Some of these could be quantified as having a specific identifiable effect on the needs to be met. Others were qualitative only, and some had so little impact that they were dropped from further consideration. The solutions chosen by the task forces in each case were identified in sufficient detail to permit reconstructing the planning process. The necessary documentation was prepared and tabular presentations made of needs, problems, needs met, needs unmet, types of solutions adopted, costs to Federal, non-Federal, and private entities, and other pertinent information.

In some cases needs arising in one planning subarea could be met in another, and a fully developed formulation procedure would include a formal transfer of needs and selection of programs in the receiving area to meet these needs. In the present study such a formal procedure has not been followed. For some functions the methodology for quantifying needs incorporated patterns of meeting needs that included the use of resources in one area by persons from another. In outdoor recreation, for example, established patterns of travel result in the recreation requirement (need) at the forest campground rather than at the permanent residence. Also, for some functions such as commerical navigation, the whole of a Lake basin rather than a single planning subarea is the element to be considered. If the availability of a resource in a certain planning subarea permitted, programs were sometimes selected that would develop the capability of the resource above the needs in that planning subarea. This would help offset the inability of that resource to meet the needs in other planning subareas.

The frameworks for each Lake basin and for the Great Lakes Basin are obtained by summing up the planning subarea quantities. Thus, for some functions, unmet needs in one area are absorbed by surplus resource capability in another. This assumption of transferability is not always appropriate. An examination of the specific circumstances must be made in each case, and some adjustments may be required.

In the six-county area in Illinois in Planning Subarea 2.2, needs met by programs adopted for the Upper Mississippi River Comprehensive Basin Study were transferred to that study area and the remainder were met, insofar as possible, in Great Lakes Basin Framework Study programs.

The formulation process was initially carried through for projections based on the Normal Growth (NOR) objective, developed from the OBERS projections, and subsequently the same process was repeated to a limited extent and with appropriate modifications for two additional objectives, labeled ACC and LIM for accelerated and limited growth.

The ACC and LIM frameworks were only partially developed, not as potential alternative frameworks for consideration by the Commission, but rather as planning tools to define and limit the extreme positions of high and low demands on the water and related land resources of the Basin. They were not fully developed in any respect, and are not published. These frameworks bracket the NOR Framework, and they provided the planners with guidelines to assist in selecting the final mix of developmental and environmental considerations for the Proposed Framework. The elements of ACC framework reflected needs for water and related land resources based on maximum possible population and maximum possible per capita demand on all portions of the resource base. The LIM framework, on the other hand, was based on requirements projected on the basis of limited population growth in the Great Lakes Basin and decreasing per capita use of the resources.

The frameworks prepared by the task forces were reviewed by a subcommittee of the Plan and Program Formulation Committee (Subsection 2.2) and by that Committee itself, and recommended to the Commission for consideration. At this time a series of meetings was held throughout the Basin to obtain the reactions of local interest groups and individuals to the emphasized objectives in the various parts of the Basin, and the detailed components of the frameworks developed pursuant to the objectives. Appropriate modifications were then made in the frameworks, and the information presented in this appendix is the result.

During the framework formulation process and in the preparation of this appendix, a number of annexes were suggested. These would cover certain items in more detail than required in the appendix, and would provide a permanent repository and reference for some information, keeping the size of the appendix within manageable limits. As work progressed, it was found that information in some of the five suggested annexes might be incorporated elsewhere, that some annexes should not be published because of questionable widespread value, and that others could be made available to persons who would have use for them. Because of frequent references to the letter designations of the annexes and the publication of Annex E in 1972 for use as a planning tool, the letter designations of the annexes have been retained, even though some of them are not now actively in use. The information below indicates the designations associated with the various annexes and the status of each with respect to publication and the data contained therein.

Annex A contains a list of counties by planning subarea and a list of basins and complexes by river basin group. This information has been incorporated into Section 1 of Appendix 1, and the annex is therefore not being prepared.

Annex B, "Procedures for Determination of Alternative Futures in the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study," gives a detailed discussion of alternative requirements including Alternative Demand Supply and Needs (ADSUN). This annex has been prepared and will be reproduced in limited quantity with copies available for reference to persons who need the information. It principally supplements Section 3 of Appendix 1.

Annex C consists of tables of requirements, supply, and needs by river basin groups for all time frames. This annex was proposed when it was expected that there would be separate needs developed for NOR and PRO Frameworks and that the working draft would also include the rudimentary ACC and LIM frameworks. When it was decided not to prepare separate needs for PRO, the annex became less desirable, and it was decided not to compile the information in this form. There will be no Annex C.

Annex D, "Issues and Alternatives," provides a record of the issues raised before the Commission, the decisions reached thereon, and the alternatives considered for the solution of problems and meeting of needs in the various resource use categories. It will be reproduced in limited quantity and will be available for reference to persons who have need for this information.

Annex E, "Programs, Capital Costs, and OM&R Costs," compiles work sheets used in the framework formulation process. It consists of tables that are a basic record of the program selections and the costs for the various elements of these program selections. Because of refinement in the data and a number of internal changes in the program selections and capital costs and OM&R costs, the annex is not correct and up-to-date and does not reflect accurately the information given in the tables of the appendix. However, it is the only record which shows the breakdown of program selections and the cost of these various components. It is not being corrected or updated because of the work involved. A number of copies have been distributed to persons who participated in the Framework Study, and additional copies, prepared in late 1972, are available in the Commission office for reference use and loan. The annex should be used with caution. The data should be checked against the information in Appendix I and the latter considered more reliable. However, for persons who wish to know some of the details of the preparation of the appendix and the selection of the frameworks, Annex E is a valuable document.



# Section 1

# **BASIN DESCRIPTION**

#### 1.1 General

The physical setting of the Great Lakes Basin has influenced the development of the Basin, including the economic activities, the population, and the distribution of the population. The setting also played a principal role in determining the frameworks which were suggested for the conservation, control, and use of the water and related land resources of the Basin. The most significant single element in the physical setting is the series of five Great Lakes, the largest series of freshwater bodies in the world. This unique water feature, coupled with the mineral resources of the Basin and the agricultural opporunties afforded by the land, has produced a highly developed industrial and agricultural area, supporting 14 percent of the U.S. population in 4 percent of the total U.S. area, and contributing far more than its share of the country's economic activity.

Executive Order No. 11345 established the Great Lakes Basin Commission on April 20, 1967, and defined its jurisdiction to "extend to those portions of the Great Lakes States of Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin that are drained by the St. Lawrence River system, including the Great Lakes, their tributaries, and tributaries to the St. Lawrence River which reach that river within the United States. . . ."

As defined, Great Lakes Basin is located in the eastern portion of the north central United States along the boundary with Canada between  $40^{\circ}30'$  and  $48^{\circ}20'$  north latitude and  $74^{\circ}30'$  and  $93^{\circ}10'$  west longitude (Figure 1-1). The Basin extends nearly 900 miles from west to east and 525 miles between its north-south extremes. General area information for the entire Basin as well as the study area is presented in Table 1-1.

1.2 Planning Subdivisions

For planning purposes the study area has been subdivided into five major subbasins, and further into fifteen river basin groups. The five subbasins are drainage areas in the United States of the five Great Lakes: Superior, Michigan, Huron, Erie, and Ontario including the St. Lawrence River. For convenience, these major subbasins are usually referred to as basins (Figure 1-1).

Some of the information needed for the study was available only by counties, without regard to drainage basin boundaries. Consequently, the term Great Lakes Region was adopted for this study as an approximation by county boundaries of the Great Lakes Basin. The Region does, however, include certain selected additional counties having an important economic relationship to the Basin. The Region is divided into five subregions having a similar county-boundary relationship to the five Lake basins. These subregions are shown on the maps as plan areas and use the same numbers, 1 through 5, as the corresponding basins. Each of the five plan areas has been further divided into groups of associated counties, called planning subareas (PSAs). The planning subareas are counterparts of the river basin groups. Both are numbered as decimal subdivisions of the respective plan areas and basins (Figure 1-2).

This breakdown of the study area considered many criteria including the utilization of existing water management study areas; the recognition of intrastate, State, interstate, and international interests; the collection, processing, and presentation of hydrologic, economic, and demographic data; and each area's potential for comprehensive water management. Many of these considerations are complementary, others are competitive. The adopted breakdown is consistent with these criteria.

The relationship of the various levels of subdivisions is illustrated in the partial listing in Table 1–2, which also shows the numbering system adopted.

#### 1.2.1 Counties

1

Table 1–3 shows the counties in the Great Lakes Region, arranged by plan area and planning subarea. There are no duplications in this listing. All counties in the Great Lakes Region are shown, and none are shown which are not in the Region.



**Great Lakes Region Planning Subareas** 

	Drainage Basin (land & water)		Water Surface			Land Surfacel			
	U.S.	Canada	Total	U.S.	Canada	Total	U.S.	Canada	Total
Lake Superior	37,500	43,500	81,000	20,600	11,100	31,700	16,900	32,400	49,300
Lake Michigan	67,900	0	67,900	22,300	0	22,300	45,600	0	45,600
Lake Huron	25,300	49,500	74,800	9,100	13,900	23,000	16,200	35,600	51,800
Lake St. Clair	2,370	4,150	6,520	162	268	430	2,208	3,882	6,090
Lake Erie	23,600	9,880	33,500	4,980	4,930	9,910	18,620	4,950	23,600
Lake Ontario	16,800	15,300	32,100	3,460	3,880	7,340	13,340	11,420	24,700
Total to Lake Ontario Outlet	173,470	122,330	295,800	60,602	34,078	94,680	112,868	88,252	201,100 <sup>3</sup>
Lake Ontario Outlet to Moses-Saunders Dam	1,685 <sup>2</sup>	1,325 <sup>2</sup>	3,010	120 <sup>2</sup>	115 <sup>2</sup>	235	1,565 <sup>2</sup>	1,210 <sup>2</sup>	2.775
Total <sup>3</sup>	175,200	123,600	298,800	60,720	34,190	94,910	114,430	89,450	203,900
Grass-Raquette-St. Regis	3,200						3,200	·	,
Total Basin Study Area	178,350			60,720	-		117,630		

TABLE 1-1 General Great Lakes Information (area in square miles)

<sup>1</sup>Difference between total basin area and water area.

<sup>2</sup>Estimated breakdown between U.S. and Canada.

WODOLOGIA CURDINI GIOR

<sup>3</sup>Rounded.

NOTE: The drainage basin area in both U.S. and Canada, above the mouth of the St. Regis River is approximately 302,000 square miles.

TABLE 1-2	Hydrologic an	d Political	Subdivisions
-----------	---------------	-------------	--------------

	POLITICAL SUBDIVISIONS
GREAT LAKES BASIN	GREAT LAKES REGION
2.0 Lake Michigan Subbasin	2.0 Lake Michigan Plan Area
2.3 Lake Michigan Southeast River Basin Group	2.3 Lake Michigan Southeast Planning Subarea
St. Joseph River Basin Black River Complex Kalamazoo River Basin Ottawa Complex Grand River Basin	(25 counties)
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

## 1.2.2 River Basins and Complexes

Table 1-4 shows the interrelationships among the Lake basins, river basin groups, and hydrologic areas (river basins and complexes).

#### 1.3 Land and Water Areas

The areas of the Region and Basin are given in Table 1-5 and Table 1-6, the information for which came from Appendix 13, Land Use and Management. The area by political boundaries (the Region) shows the water area (rivers, lakes, and embayments) and the remainder as land in thousands of acres. The area by hydrologic boundaries (the Basin) is shown in both square miles and thousands of acres for comparison. The basic measurements were made by different processes and treat some nearshore portions of the lakes differently.

The distribution of the area among the States is also shown in Figure 1-3.

#### **1.4 Natural Characteristics**

## 1.4.1 Geology, Physiography, Topography

Most of the rock formations that underlie the Great Lakes Basin were formed within the last half-billion years or since the end of Precambrian Era. A geologic reconstruction of the Region suggests that many forces have been at work, from superheated lavas and volcanics to widespread glacial action. In the Paleozoic Era, which was 500

		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
LAKE SUPERIORPLAN AREA 1.0	PSA 2.2 continued	PSA 2.4 continued	PSA 4.2 continued
PSA I l Superior Mest	INDIANA	Schoolcraft	Lucas
PSA 1.1L. Superior West	Lake	Wexford	Mercer
MINNESOTA	La Porte		Ottawa
Carlton	Porter		Paulding
Cook	Starke	LAKE HURONPLAN AREA 3.0	Putnam
Lake	MT COME IN		Sandusky
St. Louis	Venosha	PSA 3.1L. Huron North	Seneca
LIT COMOTN	Milwaykaa	MICHICAN	Van Wert
Achtand	Ozaukee	Alcona	Williams
Baufiald	Pacine	41000	Wood ·
Baylielu	Welworth	Arenac	Wyandot
	Washington	Chebowgan	
1100	Waukogha	Crawford	PSA 4.3L. Erie Central
	naukcolla	Toeso	OHIO
PSA 1.2L. Superior East		Montmotercy	Ashtabula
MICHICAN	PSA 2.3L. Michigan SE	Oreman	Cuvahoga
MICHIGAN	T NID T A NA	Occoda	Geauga
Alger	Fibbast	Oteano	Lake
Baraga		Brongue Telo	Lorain
Chippewa	Lagrange Mometoll	riesque iste	Modina
Gogebic	Marshall	PS& 3 2-al Huron Central	Portage
Houghton	Noble .	TOR SIZL. Huron Centrum	Summit
Keweenaw	St. Joseph	MICHIGAN	SUMULL
Luce	Steuden	Вау	PS& & A Frie Fast
Marquette	MICHIGAN	Clare	FOR 4.4E. Crie East
Ontonagon	Allegan	Genesee	PENNSYLVANIA
	Barry	Gladwin	Erie
	Berrien	Gratiot	NEU YORK
LAKE MICHIGANPLAN AREA 2.0	Branch	Huron	Cattorguous
	Calhoun	Isabella	Chautaugus
PSA 2.1L: Michigan NW	Cass	Lapeer	Frie
MICHIGAN	Clinton	Midland	Niegara
Dickinson	Eaton	Saginaw	MIAGAIA
Iron	Hillsdale	Tuscola	
Menomínee	Ingham		<u>LAKE ONTARIOPLAN AREA 5.0</u>
	Ionia		DCh C 1   Outourin Mont
WISCONSIN	Jackson	LAKE ERIEPLAN AREA 4.0	PSA 5.1L. Untario West
Brown	Kalamazoo		NEW YORK
Calumet	Kent	PSA 4.1L. Erie NW	Allegany
Door	Montcalm	MT OUT O AN	Genesee
Florence	Ottawa	MICRIGAN	Livingston
Fond du Lac	St. Joseph	Lenawee	Monroe
Forest	Shiawassee	Livingston	Orleans
Green Lake	Van Buren	Macomb	Wyoming
Kewaunee		Monroe	
Langlade	DCA 0.4 / Michigan NC		PSA 5.2L. Ontario Central
Manitowoc	PSA 2.4L. Michigan NE	St. Clair	NEW YORK
Marinette	MICHIGAN	Sanilac	Cavuga
Marquette	Antrim	Washtenaw	Herkimer
Menominee	Benzie	wayne	Madison
Oconto	Charlevoix	DCA 4 2 L Emio SV	Oneida
Outagamie	Delta	PSA 4.2L. Erie SM	Onondaga
Shawano	Emmet	INDIANA	Ontario
Sheboygan	Grand Traverse	Adams	Aswego.
Waupaca	Kalkaska	Allen	Schuvler
Waushara	Lake	De Kalb	Seneca
Winnebago	Leelanau		Tompkins
	Mackinac	OHIO	Wayne
PSA 2.2L. Michigan SW	Manistee	Allen	Yates
	Mason	Augiaize	
ILLINOIS	Mecosta	LTAWIOTO B-file	
Cook	Missaukee	Vellance	PSA 5.3L. Ontario East
Du Page	Muskegon	LT10	NEL VORV
Kane	Newaygo		NEW IORN Joffargan
Lake	Oceana	nancock	Jerrer Son
McHenry	Osceola	Henry	Lewis St. Lewisson
W111	-	HUTON	SE, Lawrence

## TABLE 1-3 Counties in the Great Lakes Region by Plan Area and Planning Subarea

million to 250 million years ago, the Basin was covered by shallow seas teeming with aquatic life. Sediment and evaporites from these seas formed the bedrock deposits of limestone, dolomite, other carbonates, sandstones, and shales, which characterize the Basin. Some of the world's greatest salt deposits occur in the lower Lake Michigan and Erie-Ontario regions, with thickness of almost 2000 feet reported.

Depressions in sedimentary strata over the Basin were the beginnings of the present five Lakes. Ice up to two miles thick covered the entire Region during thousands of years of climatic change. As the glaciers advanced and receded they scoured and

### TABLE 1-4 River Basins and Complexes in the Great Lakes Basin

#### LAKE SUPERIOR BASIN 1.0

Lake Superior West, River Basin Group 1.1

Superior Slope complex St. Louis River Apostle Islands complex Bad River Montreal River complex

Lake Superior East, River Basin Group 1.2

Porcupine Mountains complex Ontonagon River Keweenaw Peninsula complex Sturgeon River Huron Mt. complex Grand Marais complex Tahquamenon River Sault complex

#### LAKE MICHIGAN BASIN 2.0

Lake Michigan Northwest, River Basin Group 2.1

Menominee complex Menominee River Peshtigo River Pensaukee complex Oconto River Suamico complex Fox River Sheboygan-Green Bay complex

Lake Michigan Southwest, River Basin Group 2.2

Chicago-Milwaukee complex

Lake Michigan Southeast, River Basin Group 2.3

St. Joseph River Black River complex Kalamazoo River Ottawa complex Grand River

Lake Michigan Northeast, River Basin Group 2.4

Muskegon River Sable complex Manistee River Traverse complex Seul Choix-Groscap complex Manistique River Bay de Noc complex Escanaba River

#### LAKE HURON BASIN 3.0

Lake Huron North, River Basin Group 3.1

St. Marys complex Les Cheneaux complex Cheboygan River River Basin Group 3.1 continued.

Presque Isle complex Thunder Bay Alcona complex Au Sable River Rifle-Au Gres complex

Lake Huron Central, River Basin Group 3.2

Kawkawlin complex Saginaw River Thumb complex

#### LAKE ERIE BASIN 4.0

Lake Erie Northwest, River Basin Group 4.1

Black River St. Clair complex Clinton River Rouge complex Huron River Swan Creek complex Raisin River

Lake Erie Southwest, River Basin Group 4.2

Maumee River Toussaint-Portage complex Sandusky River Huron-Vermilion complex

Lake Erie Central, River Basin Group 4.3

Black-Rocky complex Cuyahoga River Chagrin complex Grand River Ashtabula-Conneaut complex

Lake Erie East, River Basin Group 4.4

Erie-Chautauqua complex Cattaraugus Creek Tonawanda-Buffalo complex

#### LAKE ONTARIO BASIN 5.0

Lake Ontario West, River Basin Group 5.1

Niagara-Orleans complex Genesee River

Lake Ontario Central, River Basin Group 5.2

Wayne-Cayuga complex Oswego River Salmon River complex

Lake Ontario East, River Basin Group 5.3

Black River Perch River complex Oswegatchie River Grass-Raquette-St. Regis complex

Political Bounda				Hydrologic Boundaries				
Plan Area		1000s Acres		Total A	rea		% of	% of
Planning Subarea		Rivers, Lakes,		1000s of	Square	% of	Lake	Great Lakes
& State	Total Area	and Embayments	Land Area	Acres	Miles	RBG	Basin	Basin
1.0Lake Superior	16,998.4	1,083.1	15,915.3	10,870.4	16,985	<b></b>	100	14.4
1.1 Mabiaan	10,324.5	851.0	9,473.5	5,906.5 83.8	9,229 131	100 1	54.3	7.8
Michigan	7 217 9	737 0	6 570 9	3 930.9	6.142	67		
Wisconsin	3,006.7	113.1	2,893.6	1,891.8	2,956	32		
1.2	6,673.9	232.1	6,441.8	4,963.9	7,756	100	45.7	6.6
Michigan Wisconsin	6,673.9 _ <del>_</del> _	232.1	6,441.8	4,905.0 58.9	7,664 92	99 1	<b>-</b>	·
2.0Lake Michigan	33,283.1	1,010.7	32,272.4	29,011.0	45,330		100	38.5
2.1	10,401.9	. 391.2	10,010.7	10,791.0	16,861	100	37.2	14.3
Michigan	1,936.6	46.8	1,889.8	2,300.8	3,595	21		
Wisconsin	8,465.3	344.4	8,120.9	8,490.2	13,266	79		
2,2	5,315.8	103.7	5,212.1	1,391.9	2,175	100	4.8	1.9
Illinois	2,401.3	34.0	2,367.3	38.4	60	3		
Indiana	1,194.2	19.9	1,174.3	426.2	666	30		
Michigan				106.2	166	8		
Wisconsin	1,720.3	49.8	1,670.5	821.1	1,283	-59	=	
2.3	9,126.4	171.0	8,955.4	8,291.8	12,956	100	28.6	11.0
Indiana	1,608.3	27.9	1,580.4	1,084.8	1,695	13		
Michigan	7,518.1	143.1	7,375.0	7,207.0	11,261	87		
24	8 439 0	344.8	8,094,2	8 536 3	13,338	100	29.4	11.3
Michigan	8,439.0	344.8	8,094.2	8,536.3	13,338	100		
3.0Lake Huron	8,628.4	186.5	8,441.9	10,357.8	16,184		100	13.8
3.1	4,167.0	149.2	4,017.8	5,207.7	8,137	100	50.3	6.9
Michigan	4,167.0	149.2	4,017.8	5,207.7	8,137	100		
3.2	4,461,4	37.3	4,424.1	5,150.1	8,047	100	49.7	6.9
Michigan	4,461.4	37.3	4,424.1	5,150.1	8,047	100		
4.0Lake Erie	15,876.0	197.6	15,678.4	13,734.4	21,460		100	18.2
4.1	4,062.1	81.7	3,980.4	3,328.0	5,200	100	24.2	4.4
Michigan	4,062.1	81.7	3,980.4	3,313.3	5,177	99		
Ohio				14.7	23	1		
4.2	6,368.7	49.2	6,319.5	6,634.9	10,367	100	48.3	8.8
Indiana	884.5	3.9	880.6	820,5	1,282	12		<b></b>
Michigan				328.3	513	· 5		
Ohio	5,484.2	45.3	5,438.9	5,486.1	8,572	83		
4.3	2,332.2	23.6	2,308.6	2,081.9	3,253	100	15.2	2.8
Ohio	2,332.2	23.6	2,308.6	1,978.9	3,092	95		<b>_</b> _
Pennsylvania				103.0	161	5		
4.4	3,113,0	43.1	3,069.9	1,689.6	2,640	100	12.3	2.2
New York	2,588.8	38.0	2,550.8	1,466.9	2,292	87		
Pennsylvania	524.2	5.1	519.1	222.7	348	13		
5.0Lake Ontario	11,721.0	449.3	11,271.7	11,308.8	17,670		100	15.0
E 1	2 /76 0	10 1	2 /52 7	2,249 6	3.515	100	19.9	3.0
J.I New York	2,4/0.0 2 676 8	18 1	2,458.7	2,188.8	.3.420	.97		
Pennsylvania	2,470.0			60.8	95	3	·	
I CHHOY IVALLA		AFE A	E (07 (	6 262 0	6 017	100	28 K	5 8
5.2	5,682.6	255.2	5,42/.4	4,302.9	0,81/ 6 917	100		, o.c
New York	5,682.6	233.2	3,427.4	4,302.9	0,01/	100		
5.3	3,561.6	176.0	3,385.6	4,696.3	7,338	100	41.5	6.2
New York	3,561.6	176.0	3,385.6	4,696.3	7,338	100		
TOTAL	86,506.9	2,927.2	83,579.7	75,282.4	117,629	·	<u>ــــــــــ</u>	<b>_</b>

TABLE 1-5Land and Water Area, Great Lakes Region and Basin; by Plan Area, PSA or RBG, andState

	Regio	nPolitical Boun	laries	BasinHydrologic Boundaries				
		1000s Acres		Total	∜ of			
State	Total Area	Rivers, Lakes, and Embayments	Land Area	1000s of Acres	Square Miles	Great Lakes Basin		
Illinois	2,401.3	34.0	2,367.3	38.4	60	0.05		
Indiana	3,687.0	51.7	3,635.3	2,331.5	3,643	3.10		
Michigan	37,258.1	1,035.0	36,223.1	37,138.5	58,029	49.33		
Minnesota	7,317.8	737.9	6,579.9	3,930.9	6,142	5.22		
New York	14,309.8	487.3	13,822.5	12,714.9	19,867	16.89		
Ohio	7,816.4	68.9	7,747.5	7,479.7	11,687	9.94		
Pennsylvania	524.2	5.1	519.1	386.5	604	0.51		
Wisconsin	13,192.3	507.3	12,685.0	11,262.0	17,597	14.96		
TOTAL	86,506.9	2,927.2	83,579.7	75,282.4	117,629	100.00		

TABLE 1-6 Land and Water Area, Great Lakes Region and Basin, by State



FIGURE 1-3 Percentage of Total Region Area in Each State

gouged the land, leaving thick deposits of glacial material over much of the Basin. It was only after the retreat of the Wisconsin ice sheet about 11,000 years ago that the waters of the present Great Lakes began to collect. Subsequent isostatic readjustment of the earth's crust, some independent crustal warping, and natural erosion led to a drainage system that constitutes the Great Lakes Basin.

The areal geology of the Basin provides a separation of the entire Great Lakes drainage basin into three major physiographic provinces (Figure 1-4). The Superior Highlands of northern Minnesota, northern Wisconsin, and northwestern Michigan are in the Laurentian Uplands Province, or Laurentian Plateau. This area is generally characterized by low-lying swamps, poorly drained areas, and occasional ranges of hills. Elevations range from 600 to 1,200 feet. An outlying portion of the Laurentian Plateau includes the Adirondack Mountains of New York, east of Lake Ontario and south of the St. Lawrence River. Here the relief is sharply defined, with elevations up to 4,500 feet above sea level. The four lower Lakes and much of the drainage basin are in the Interior Lowlands Province, which is better drained than the Laurentian Uplands. Its pronounced ridges consist largely of glacial moraines and outcrops of resistant, dipping, older bedrock. The latter appears as the Niagara Peninsula of New York and Ontario and the Door Peninsula of Wisconsin. Elevations in the Interior Lowlands range from 700 to 1,000 feet. Minor portions of the drainage basins of Lake Ontario and Lake Erie are in the Appalachian Plateau Province. The adjacent higher area, which forms the Basin boundary, is the Allegheny Mountains, or Allegheny Plateau.

#### 1.4.2 Climate

In general, the Great Lakes Basin experiences a



FIGURE 1-4 Physiography of the Great Lakes Region

continental to semimaritime climate that is largely determined by westerly atmospheric circulation (cyclonic storms), the Basin's latitudinal position between 40°30' and 48°20' N, and the modifying influence of the Great Lakes on local weather. Climate over the Region is normally humid throughout the year, with cold winters and cool summers in the north and warm summers in the south. Average annual frost-free season is about four months at the northern extremity of the Basin about six months at the southern extremity.

Prevailing winds in the Great Lakes area are from the west, although winds do blow from any sector. Winter winds of highest frequency and magnitude are from the west in the western half of the Basin. In the eastern half of the Basin, winter winds are most frequently from the west, southwest, and northwest. Summer winds are usually from the southwest and south throughout the Basin. There is a strong tendency for maximum wind vectors to be aligned with the long axes of the Lakes.

Mean annual surface air temperatures over the Basin range from approximately 39°F on Lake Superior to 49°F on Lake Erie. Minimum and maximum monthly temperatures occur in February and July, respectively, on all the Great Lakes. Differences in latitude cause a decrease in average monthly temperatures of about 10°F from south to north. The Great Lakes, which comprise about one-third of the area of the Basin, act as a medium for heat exchange between the water masses and the atmosphere. The Lakes tend to moderate temperature differences in adjacent land areas. Thus, the interiors of Michigan's upper and lower peninsulas are colder than the coastal areas at the same latitudes.

Short-term local variations in surface air temperatures can be extreme. It is not unusual for intense cells of cold arctic air to lower temperatures as much as 50°F in one day.

In addition to moderating air temperatures, the Great Lakes also change Basin humidity by contributing thousands of tons of moisture by evaporation. Estimates of the annual rate of evaporation on the surface of the Great Lakes range from a minimum of approximately 1.5 ft. on Lake Superior to approximately 3.0 ft. on Lake Erie. On an annual average the Great Lakes increase the humidity of the Basin approximately 15 percent.

Annual precipitation over most of the Great Lakes Basin including rainfall, snow, and less important modes of transfer of water from the atmosphere to the earth surface ranges from less than 28 to more than 37 inches. Annual snowfall ranges from 40 inches to 120 inches. In the southeastern and eastern portions of the Basin, the Adirondack Mountains and the Allegheny Plateau, the total annual precipitation increases to more than 47 inches. The relative uniformity of precipitation over a large area is due to the lack of any major topographic variation in the Basin and the uniformity of exogenous weather. Increases in precipitation on the southeastern edge of the Basin are caused by the higher elevations of those areas.

Precipitation decreases somewhat from the south to north and from east to west. Precipitation decreases with increased latitude because the colder atmosphere at high latitudes does not contain as much moisture as the warmer, southern atmosphere. The east-to-west precipitation decrease is caused by the interaction of the Lakes (moisture sources), the prevailing westerly winds, and Basin configuration. The prevailing exogenous winds have reduced moisture content after having crossed the plains. They receive moisture from the Lakes, and precipitation amounts increase toward the east. The Allegheny and Adirondack highlands trigger orographic precipitation in the eastern portions of the Basin.

Seasonally, the lake effect influences precipitation patterns in the Basin. Spring and summer precipitation is greater inland than over the Lakes and coastal areas. Conversely, winter precipitation is greater over the Lakes and coastal areas than inland.

#### 1.4.3 Water Resources

The 95,000 square miles of Great Lakes surface area covers 32 percent of the entire Great Lakes drainage area in the United States and Canada. Relatively short, immature streams, inland lakes, and minor embayments constitute more than 2.9 million acres (4,500 square miles) of additional surface water in the Basin. Ground water is present throughout the Basin, but it is in very limited quantity in the areas where the basement rock is near or at the surface.

Surface and subsurface water resources are interconnected and in ample supply over the entire Great Lakes Basin. These water resources are constantly moving through a complex hydrologic cycle, in which water may be stored, be captured and used by local flora and fauna, be evaporated, or run off without use. Generally speaking, about one-third or 12 inches (63.2 billion gallons per day) of the water which falls annually as precipitation runs off the land into streams, lakes, and ultimately into the Great Lakes. Average annual runoff from major U.S. tributaries ranges from 9 to 38 inches due to differences in temperature, vegetation, terrain, surficial features, geology, and land use, as well as to differences in annual precipitation distribution. General low topographic relief and surfi-



FIGURE 1-5 Estimated Ground Water Yield in the Great Lakes Basin 10 Appendix

cial glacial deposits encourage infiltration of water, while numerous lakes, marshes, and peat bogs reflect poor development of regional surface drainage systems. Area streams are generally short, and their average annual flows are low for the amount of area drained.

Base flow of regional streams is derived largely from ground-water sources. Figure 1-5 shows that nearly half of the Basin's land area is underlain by aquifers that yield more than 0.25 million gallons per day per square mile (mgd per sq. mi.). Well yields in the Basin can range as high as 5,000 gallons per minute (gpm) in these areas. Average annual yield from ground-water systems in the Basin is estimated at 26 bgd (Table 1–7).

TABLE 1–7Ground Water Potential, Based on70% Flow Duration

Basin	Yield (mgd)
Lake Superior	4,240
Lake Michigan	11,710
Lake Huron	3,215
Lake Erie	1,945
Lake Ontario	4,910
TOTAL	26,020

en esperante da la composición de la c

The areas adjacent to Lake Superior and in the Adirondack region of New York have low yields because the underlying bedrock is the Precambrian crystalline complex. Elsewhere, in Pennsylvania, Ohio, and much of New York, the sedimentary bedrock formations also are low-yielding aquifers. In some Michigan and Indiana areas the water is too saline for use. Fresh water is present throughout the Basin, but saline water may be encountered in one or more aquifers almost any place in the Basin.

The Great Lakes represent the greatest freshwater storage system in the world (Table 1–8). Waters from Lake Superior, Lake Michigan, and the Georgian Bay all drain into Lake Huron, which transmits the water from these basins, as well as its own supply, to Lake Erie through the St. Clair River, Lake St. Clair, and the Detroit River. Lake Erie in turn transmits all of this water, plus the contribution of its own basin, through the Niagara River to Lake Ontario. The Lake Ontario outlet is the head of the St. Lawrence River. The factors of water supply to the Lakes are shown in Figure 1–6.

There is a progressive drop in surface elevation through the series of Lakes, as shown in Figure

TABLE 1–8	Great	Lakes	Surface	Area,	U.S.
and Canada					

Lake	Area (sq.mi.)	World Ranking (Freshwater)
Superior	31,700	1
Huron	23,000	4
Michigan	22,300	5
Erie	9,910	11
Ontario	7,340	14
TOTAL	94,250	

1-7. Twenty-two feet in elevation separate Lake Superior and Lake Huron. Lake Huron and Lake Michigan are one large reservoir at approximately the same level. Only eight feet in elevation separate Lakes Huron and Erie. The drop from Lake Erie to Lake Ontario is 325 feet, largely concentrated at Niagara Falls.

The chemical and biological characteristics of the Great Lakes system are undergoing rapid change except in Lake Superior. The Lakes changing the most are those surrounded by the greatest concentrations of human population. Significant increases in the last 40 years in levels of total dissolved solids, largely phosphates, calcium, sodium, sulfates, and chlorides, particularly in Lakes Erie and Ontario, are generally considered to correlate with the rapidly aging aquatic systems.

Total alkalinity (as CaCO<sub>3</sub>) ranges from 46 parts per million (ppm) in Lake Superior to 113 ppm in Lake Michigan. The pH ranges from 8.0 to 8.5 for most of the waters, except Lake Superior, where the range is from 7.0 to 8.0. Sulfate concentrations are greater than chloride concentrations in the upper Lakes, and sulfates and chlorides are almost equal in Lakes Erie and Ontario. The proportions of calcium, magnesium, and sodium in the upper Lakes are about 10:3:1. Potassium usually averages around 1 ppm in all the Lakes. Silica usually fluctuates between 2 and 3 ppm, although only trace amounts of silica occur at times in the highly productive waters of Lake Erie. Concentrations of total phosphorus are low in the upper Lakes and are usually less than 5 ppm in the open waters of Lake Superior. The phosphorus content of water from Lake Erie is about six times greater than that in the the other Lakes. The dissolved oxygen content of much of the Great Lakes water is near saturation, even at the greatest depths, and supersaturation is common. However, dissolved oxygen concentrations of less than 1 ppm have been found



Factors of Water Supply to the Lakes, Average Values for Oct. 1950 to Sept. 1960

12 Appendix

-

in Lake Erie in the bottom waters in an area of several hundred square miles of the central basin.

The plankton composition found in the Great Lakes is characteristic of large and deep lakes. Diatoms are the most important constituents of the plankton, although zooplankton may occasionally equal the diatoms in biomass but not in numbers. Blue-green and green algae are at times especially abundant in Lake Erie and Lake Ontario. However, even in Lake Erie diatoms usually comprise 75 percent of the phytoplankton.

#### 1.4.4 Related Land and Other Natural Resources

A number of complex climatic, topographic, geologic, and human factors have combined to create basinwide differences in the quantity, quality, and distribution of soils, forests, minerals, fish, and wildlife resources.

#### 1.4.4.1 Soils

The soil types of the Great Lakes Basin are determined by past and present climatic conditions, natural drainage, vegetative cover, and the breakdown of parent glacial material. The entire Basin was glaciated and left with drift that ranges in thickness up to 1,100 feet. Lacustrine deposits generally characterize the present lake shore areas while organic soils are common in inland swamp and marsh areas.

The soils of the Basin are best described in terms of areal groups which reflect soil origin and composition in terms of management practices. In Minnesota, the Upper and northern Lower Peninsulas of Michigan, and the related Wisconsin area, the soils are influenced by the cool, moist forest and are light-colored, acid, rather infertile, and low in organic matter. They vary greatly because of differences in parent material. In the northern portion, the topography is uneven due to intense glaciation. Stones, sands, and gravels are common, and there are swamps and marshes in which organic soils have formed. A small amount of good soil is intermixed with the poor. The primary vegetative cover is pine, spruce-fir, and hardwood forest.

In the southern part of this area, sands with sandy or gravelly subsoils predominate. Some crops can be grown, but productivity is limited, and the area is best suited to pine forest. There are some gently sloping to flat plains on the shores of Lake Superior in all three States that are relatively smooth, stone-free, usually rich in lime in the subsoil, and thus suitable for limited farming. Much of the land remains in forest. Most of the rolling uplands have loamy soils. The more level and stone-free areas are good to excellent cropland. Much of the less suitable land remains in forest cover. There are a few rocky highlands like the Porcupine Mountains in the area.

In eastern Wisconsin and southern Michigan nearly all the soils were formed under forest vegetation and are light in color and low in organic matter except in areas of poor natural drainage. All of the soils in these two areas were heavily glaciated. Most of the soils usually are quite acid, therefore, liming is a first essential for crop production, especially for alfalfa. Fertilization with phosphorus and potassium is also generally required for efficient crop production, and nitrogen fertilizer usage has increased greatly in recent years. Soil drainage, both internal and surface drainage, is required for efficient economic operations.

The largest area of productive soils is in the eastern Wisconsin area where the topography generally is level or gently rolling. Most of the soils are loams to clay loams and of good permeability and water-holding capacity. Scattered areas of organic soils (peats and mucks) are in the poorly drained areas. Limited areas of sandy soils also occur. In Southern Michigan the glacial material varies in texture from sand to clay. The soils are quite variable in texture, permeability, and management requirements. The topography is nearly level to gently rolling, although glacial knolls and hills are common in some places. The least productive of these soils are found near the western Basin boundary in Wisconsin. The soils are primarily droughty sands and loamy sands and poorly drained organic soils.

The muck and peat soils of the eastern Wisconsin and southern Michigan area have special requirements. They are potentially productive when they are drained. Fertilization of these soils is necessary for crop production. They can be utilized for either specialized or general crops.

Northern Indiana, eastern Illinois, northwestern Ohio, and extreme southern Michigan have been heavily glaciated. The soils that were formed under forest vegetation are generally light in color and low in organic matter, although there are also extensive areas of dark-colored, poorly drained soils, developed from various types of glacial material. These differ considerably in texture. Fine-textured soils, such as the Hoytville and Paulding clays, are extensive in the lacustrine lake plain area of northwestern Ohio. Sands and sandy loam soils occur in northwestern Indiana. Most of the soils in other areas, however, have a friable loam to silt loam surface layer.

The land is mostly level to gently rolling, except

FIGURE 1-7 **Profile of the Great Lakes System** 



14

Appendix 1

on moraines and near main streams where the land may be rolling to steep. Much of the land was originally poorly drained; most of it is now artificially drained, but inadequate drainage is still a problem in many areas. Peat and muck soils are rather extensive in northwestern Indiana and are intensively used.

The northeast area of the Basin includes portions of northeastern Ohio, the northern portion of Erie County, Pennsylvania, and northern New York. The soils were derived from parent material that varied from hard crystalline rock to lake-plain sands and clays. Most of the region was covered by glaciers from the north. They mixed older soils with various kind of rocks, such as sandstone, shales, limestones, and clays. Most of the soils are in the gray-brown podzolic group and are quite deficient in lime and phosphorus. The surface horizons are fairly high in organic matter. There is a considerable area of more productive soils which developed from calcareous glacial drift south of Lake Ontario in New York.

Poor drainage is a serious problem in northeastern Ohio and Erie County, Pennsylvania, or where the soils have been developed from sandstone or shale.

Along the southern shores of Lake Erie and Lake Ontario is the Lake Plain Province. It averages 3 to 5 miles in width along Lake Erie and is generally 10 to 25 miles wide along Lake Ontario. The land is generally level to gently rolling, and dairy farming is prominent in this area.

#### 1.4.4.2 Forests

Before settlement, most of the land area of the Basin was occupied by virgin forest. Forest cutting and clearing began in the early 1800s and increased during the settlement period. Not only was the land cleared for agricultural uses, but the nation's lumber needs were increasingly supplied from the Basin's forests, particularly during the last half of the nineteenth century. The dramatic harvest of the original stands attracted the growth of woodusing industries which soon outstripped the sustained yield and eventually moved to other areas. By the early 1900s, most of the virgin forests had been cut, and the lumber companies' operations were gone. Approximately 39.6 million acres, nearly half of the Basin, are now classed as forest land. Most of the forest cover has been reestablished by natural regeneration and forest management practices. States with the highest percentage of the forest resources are Minnesota, Wisconsin, Michigan (northern half), and New York. Common species are conifers, such as pines, spruce, and fir, which dominate the upper Basin and the New York

mountainous regions, and hardwoods, which cover much of the southern and central Basin. Agricultural land use in central lower Michigan, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and New York has replaced forested lands. The forests are used now for the multiple purposes for which they are suited.

### 1.4.4.3 Minerals

The distribution of the rocks and sediments of each of the three geologic eras represented in the Great Lakes Basin also defines the type and location of mineral resources and mineral production within the Basin. Virtually all of the metal resources, including iron, zinc, lead, silver, and copper are found in the Precambrian rocks. Hence, these resources are produced in the northwestern and extreme eastern parts of the Basin in Michigan, Minnesota, and New York. The Paleozoic rocks contain the mineral fuels of oil, gas, and coal, and nonmetallic minerals including limestone, dolomite, sandstone, shale, salt, gypsum, and natural brines, and are largely found in lower Michigan. Ohio, Illinois, Indiana, and New York. The occurrence and production of these mineral fuels and nonmetals depend on the geographic distribution and accessibility of certain formations. The nonmetal deposits of sand and gravel, clay, marl, and peat found throughout the Basin are contained in the unconsolidated Cenozoic sediments.

#### 1.4.4.4 Fish

Fish habitat provided by inland streams and lakes, as well as by the Great Lakes, supports a wide variety of cold- and warm-water species for sport fishing and a limited commercial fishery.

About 173 species in 75 genera and 29 families are represented in the Great Lakes system. In addition to those which found their way to the Great Lakes by natural means there are 11 species which have been purposely or accidentally introduced and have established themselves. An additional 7 species were introduced but failed to establish permanent populations.

However, of all these species supported by the Great Lakes, only 53 have, at various times, consistently contributed to the commercial fishery as food. An additional 8 species contributed in a marginal way. Of the total, 26 are definite sport fishes, 11 are marginal sport fishes, and 28 species are, or have been, both commercial and sport fishes. An additional 10 or 12 species, principally minnows, are of commercial importance as the basis of a bait business associated with sport fishing. The maximum number of utilized species is about 110,

muskellunge

smallmouth bass

largemouth bass

yellow perch

but only 14 of the 173 species have been considered prime species, readily acceptable on the market and commanding a price commensurate with the cost of capture and processing. Another group of prime species is that considered adequate for sport and food by the angler. These two groups are listed in Table 1–9. Not all of these species can be taken today; some are endangered, and some are extinct.

TABLE	1-9	Historic	ally ]	Import	ant	Commer
cial and	Sport	Fishes	of the	Great	Lak	es

Common Name	Genus and Species
COMMERCIAL	FISH
lake sturgeon	Acipenser fulvescens
lake trout	Salvelinus namaycush
lake whitefish	Coregonus clupeaformis
cisco (lake herring)	Coregonus artedii
bloater .	Coregonus hoyi
deepwater císco	Coregonus johannae
blackfin cisco	Coregonus nigripinnis
kiyi	Coregonus kiyi
northern pike	Esox lucius
white bass	Roccus chrysops
yellow perch	Perca flavescens
sauger	Stizostedion canadense
walleye	Stizostedion vitreum vitreum
blue walleye (blue pike)	Stizostedion vitreum glaucum
SPORT F	ISH
rainbow trout	Salmo gairdneri
brown trout	Salmo trutta
brook trout	Salvelinus fontinalis
lake trout	Salvelinus namaycush
northern pike	Esox lucius

Habitat conditions vary over inland lakes and streams with coldwater species dominating in the northern half of the Basin and warmwater species most common in the southern portion. Trout fishing is good in many lakes and streams in Minnesota, Wisconsin, Michigan, Pennsylvania and New York. Some of these lakes and streams are stocked on a

Esox masquinongy

Perca flavescens

Micropterus dolomieui

Micropterus salmoides

"put and take" basis. Sport fishing for warmwater species such as smallmouth bass, northern pike, walleyes, largemouth bass, and muskellunge is a multimillion dollar business. In addition, panfish such as bluegill, perch, and other species are abundant throughout the Basin. The number of fishermen seeking these species may exceed those angling for game fish. Salmonid fishing is also noteworthy. Recent stocking of the Great Lakes with coho and chinook salmon has made these fish abundant in streams tributary to Lakes Michigan, Superior, and Huron.

The introduction and immigration of exotic species has modified the native species distribution greatly. Carp were introduced the latter part of the 19th century, and substantial populations were well established by 1900. Smelt were stocked in a lake tributary to Lake Michigan in the 1920s, and spread quickly throughout the upper Great Lakes and into Lake Erie. The sea lamprey and the alewife, now abundant in most of the Lakes, were unknown except in Lake Ontario prior to the opening of the Welland Canal. It is generally accepted that the sea lamprey entered Lake Ontario after 1880 via the Erie Canal. The first record of alewives in Lake Ontario was in 1873. Carp and smelt have contributed substantially to the commercial take. Alewife, despite its abundance, is difficult to market. The white perch is a recent immigrant. A large population is established in Lake Ontario in the Bay of Quinte and in eastern Lake Erie. The relationship of these exotics to other species is as yet unknown, except in the case of the sea lamprey, which, because of its parasitic nature, has caused drastic decreases in the abundance of certain native fishes. Control measures have been undertaken by both the U.S. and Canada.

#### 1.4.4.5 Mammals and Birds

Nearly all of the Great Lakes Basin is wildlife habitat. In the U.S. portion of the land area, there are 75 million acres of habitat or resource base out of a total of 84 million acres. The shoal waters in the U.S. portion of the Great Lakes total 610,000 acres. Of this total, 491,000 acres are important to wildlife. All of the open waters are used from time to time by migrating waterfowl. The value of this habitat varies greatly, but the important consideration is that all nonurbanized land, some urban land, and all waters have some value to wildlife.

The eight kinds of Basin wildlife habitat include northern wilderness forests, farmland woodlots, blocks of eastern hardwood forest, river bottom woodlands, scrub and brush lands, open fields and meadows, cropland, and freshwater wetland.

As a rule, the supply of wildlife habitat other than cropland is good in the northern and far eastern areas of the Basin and is only fair south of these areas. The country north of the Milwaukee-Buffalo line is forested and sparsely settled, while south of this line the area is heavily settled and is primarily industrial and agricultural.

The single most important factor affecting Basin wildlife and habitat is human population growth and the resultant increase in intensity of land use, which causes both degradation and loss of habitat.

The varieties of wildlife that occupy this habitat are diverse, and include big game, small game, and furbearers, waterfowl, shorebirds, wading birds, and song birds. There are about 63 species of mammals and 300 species of birds native to the Basin. Some of these animals and birds are rare, some are endangered, and some are common.

The Lake Superior basin is the northernmost of the five Great Lakes basins and has ecological characteristics that differ from the others. The soils, waters, and the Lake are of low fertility. The geology of the basin and the weather are responsible for the vegetative types and lack of productivity. Topsoils are thin and acidic and support only specialized plant species. The runoff is low in nutrients. Streams, lakes, and marshes are infertile and Lake Superior is a cold, infertile or oligotrophic lake.

The wildlife species of the Lake Superior basin reflect the soil types and plant ecology. They are fewer in species diversity, lower in density, and more specialized than elsewhere in the Great Lakes Basin. Of all the wildlife species of the basin, perhaps the timber wolf demonstrates best the influence of the environment. The wolf requires a vast unbroken wilderness with few human intrusions. He also requires white-tailed deer and moose populations as well as smaller mammals in sufficient numbers to sustain him through the winter. Prey species require a special habitat to thrive, and natural or man-caused disturbances in the habitat can diminish prey species populations and thereby diminish the wolf population.

Other Lake Superior basin species include coyote, red fox, snowshoe hare, ruffed grouse, black bear, bald eagle, osprey, sharp-tail grouse, woodcock, spruce grouse, bobcat, lynx and furbearers including otter, fisher, beaver, mink, muskrat, and pine marten.

Lake Michigan and its extensive drainage basin encompass a wide variation in vegetative and climatological situations. The basin's northern extremities are forested on both sides of the Lake, but in Wisconsin the forest cover begins to change and gives way to agricultural lands at the Green Bay latitude. In Michigan the forest cover extends further south to approximately the Muskegon-Clare-Midland line. Land around the southern tip of the Lake (exclusive of urban areas) is completely agricultural with little tree cover remaining in Indiana and Illinois.

Wildlife species in the Lake Michigan basin's

northern areas are the same as those of Lake Superior basin with the exception of the timber wolf, which is very rare. The black bear is found throughout the northern region. Further south the wildlife species become less specialized. Farm game such as the ring-necked pheasant, cottontail rabbit, and gray and fox squirrel, and big game such as the white-tailed deer and black bear are common.

Michigan contains a pocket of prairie chicken habitat, which supports a low population of these rare birds. Another rare species found in the area is the Kirtland's warbler which nests in a special habitat niche in young pine forest lands. Bald eagles and ospreys, which used to be common in the Green Bay area and in the islands and bays on the opposite side of the Lake, are becoming less common but are still present seasonally. Remaining waterfowl marshes in the Green Bay area support nesting and idle waterfowl. Significant waterfowl marshes exist in the Fox River and Wolf River drainage basins and at Seney, Michigan. Small waterfowl marshes also exist at river mouths around the Lake.

Degraded habitat in the urbanized southern Lake Michigan basin supports little wildlife. However, some paradoxes occur here. Large flocks of resting waterfowl are to be found off the Gary, Indiana, steel complex during the fall. City parklands and forest preserves support small populations of rabbits, squirrels, furbearers, and numerous species of songbirds. These are important because they provide recreation and outdoor enjoyment right in the urban areas.

The northern half of the Lake Huron basin has a rolling topography vegetated with a variety of cover types including northern forest jack pine and other timber, open grassy areas, wooded bogs, and brush lands. Many small lakes and marshes are present, and this region is of high wildlife value. The southern half is generally flat, heavily agriculturalized, and less wooded. The streams are slowmoving and of lower quality than the northern streams, but wetlands important to wildlife are present.

Many thousands of acres of fine waterfowl marsh surround the open waters of Saginaw Bay and extend inland up the Saginaw River system, creating a nationally known waterfowl concentration area. Inland wetlands also support nesting populations of geese and ducks.

The Lake Huron Area has a variety of wildlife species such as black bear, white-tailed deer, elk, turkey, sharp-tailed grouse, prairie chicken, mourning dove, ring-necked pheasant, woodcock, ruffed grouse, cottontail rabbit, snowshoe hare, gray squirrel, fox squirrel, aquatic and terrestrial furbearers, bobcat, waterfowl, shore birds, passerine birds, and other songbirds. Eagles, osprey, and the endangered Kirtland's warbler can also be found in the basin.

The western part of the Lake Erie basin is a flat lake plain, heavily farmed and urbanized. Cover consists of brushy, idle farmland, small woodlots, and wooded stream bottoms. Stream gradients are very gentle and streams are wide, shallow, and slow-moving. The tree and shrub species are those of the eastern deciduous forest.

The very gently sloping character of the west end of the Lake Erie basin changes almost imperceptibly eastward, first to rolling topography and then to plateaus and glaciated valleys in New York. The cover here is much more extensive than in the western half of the basin. Tree and shrub species are the same as in the western basin, but also include conifers and shrub species associated with northern hardwoods. The wildlife of this area includes those species adapted to farmed areas and a low-to-medium population of forest species. Some white-tailed deer are found in the western basin, but the Allegheny Plateau in the east is the best forest wildlife habitat, with white-tailed deer, black bear, turkey, ruffed grouse, and squirrels present. Probably the most important wildlife populations of the basin are the waterfowl in the highly productive marshes of the western basin and in scattered areas in the eastern basin.

The Lake Ontario basin contains a wide variation of sometimes complicated topographic features. The level plain around the edge of the Lake gives way to rolling, glaciated topography. The uplands are plateaus or glaciated hills with steep slopes. The total relief from the St. Lawrence River to the Adirondack Mountains is the greatest in the Basin.

Wildlife habitat in the Lake Ontario basin is varied and is generally of high quality for wildlife production. Farming is restricted to localized areas of suitable soils. Elsewhere, secondary forest cover remains. Tree species are those of the northern forests, including balsam fir, white pine, hemlock, birch, spruce, maple, and aspen. In the lower elevations of the western half of the basin, only deciduous species are found.

Bays, river mouths, and shoreline estuaries in the St. Lawrence River include many thousands of acres of some of the finest freshwater marshes in New York State. There are also high quality inland marshes in the river system, particularly downstream from the Finger Lakes and in the St. Lawrence Plain.

Wildlife species in the Lake Ontario basin include waterfowl and shorebirds, and farm and forest wildlife. White-tailed deer, black bear, ruffed grouse, and other forest species are found in medium densities. Furbearers are well established. Cottontail rabbit, ring-necked pheasant, squirrels, and other farm game species are found in mediumto-high densities, as are waterfowl species.

#### 1.5 Human Characteristics

Water and related land resources have historically played a key role in economic development and population distribution over the Great Lakes Basin. By 1850 the exploitation of the iron, copper, timber, and agricultural resources had begun, and the Great Lakes were now to become a main commercial waterway for the nation. Railways came to the Lakes during this time encouraging more settlement. Locks and canals built during this century provided Great Lakes ports and cities new opportunities for growth.

The Great Lakes also supported a thriving commercial fishing industry, famous for whitefish, lake trout, and other species, which peaked in the 1890s and has generally declined since that time. The industry felt particularly the deadly effects of the sea lamprey.

The Great Lakes Region has water supply, mineral resources, and transportation routes which have combined to create major industrial developments and population concentrations at former trade centers or port cities. The lower Lake basins have developed most rapidly, while some northern areas of the Basin have declined in population in recent years, largely because of the relatively harsh climate and isolation.

#### **1.5.1** Population and Economic Factors

The availability and high quality of natural resources continue to be major factors in development patterns of the Basin. Consequently, a majority of the people in the Basin are concentrated in port and industrial centers along the shores of the Great Lakes or near the junctions of major land and water transportation routes. In addition to this growth of urbanized centers, some rural nonfarm areas continue to grow rapidly.

#### 1.5.1.1 Population

Although the Great Lakes Region constitutes only 4 percent of the nation's area, the population has consistently accounted for approximately 15 percent of the people in the United States in the census decades from 1940 to 1970 (14.4 percent in 1970). The population density for the Region is four times the national average. There is considerable variation among the Lake basins in population distribution and in urban-rural balance. The Lakes

Blos Ares		Number of Porcono						Development of the second second		
Plan Area		Nuir	ber of Person	15		P	Population Distribution			
rianning Subarea	Act			Projected		% of	% of	% of		
<u>a State</u>	1960	1970	1980	2000	2020	PSA	Plan Area	<u> </u>		
1.0 Lake Superior	544,784	533,539	537,900	594,600	668,800		100	1.8		
1.1 Michigan	358,722	345,155	366,600	417,200	475,000	100	68.1	1.2		
Minnesota	276 599	265 539	288 188	334 207	386 1/7	77				
Wisconsin	82,123	79,616	78,375	82 950	88 890	23				
				02,550	00,090	. 25				
1.2	186,062	188,384	171,300	117,400	193,800	100	38.2	0.6		
Michigan	185,062	188,384	171,294	177,377	193,767	100				
wisconsin					<del>-</del>					
2.0 Lake Michigan	12,041,378	13,516,965	15,542,300	19,645,400	24,829,500		100	46.1		
2.1	896,396	1,005,023	1,082,100	1,357,600	1,726,000	100	7.4	3.4		
Michigan	65,786	62,153	66,059	74,089	86,114	6				
Wisconsin	830,610	942,870	1,016,073	1,283,534	1,639,932	94				
2.2	8 481 097	9 492 823	10.000 000	13 844 500	17 395 700	100	70.2	22 /		
Tilinois	6 220 913	6 078 047	7 884 751	0 625 841	11 782 0/2	100	70.2	32.4		
Indiana	686 570	757 080	014 612	1 221 634	1 611 170	(4 0				
Michigan				1,221,034	1,011,1/0					
Wisconsin	1,573,614	1,755,887	2,199,616	2,996,976	3,992,508	18				
2.3	2,211,001	2,522,579	2,914,000	3,771,900	4,876,400	100	18.7	8.6		
Indiana	440,573	478,991	527,185	635,519	778,309	19				
Michigan	1,770,428	2,043,588	2,386,807	3,136,340	4,098,081	81	·			
2 4	457 884	496 540	547 200	671 /00	8/1 /00	100	2.7	1 7		
Michigan	452,884	496,540	547,200	671,372	841,400	100		1./ 		
3.0 Lake Michigan	1,056,577	1,236,265	1,411,000	1,809,200	2,324,400		100	4.2		
3.1	119,007	142,064	164,300	208,700	267,000	100	11.5	0.5		
Michigan	119,007	142,064	164,285	208,655	266,959	100				
3.2	937 570	1 094 201	1 246 800	1 600 500	2 057 400	100	00 5	2 7		
Michigan	937 570	1 094 201	1 2/6 751	1 600 538	2,057,400	100		3.1		
	557,550	1,014,201	1,240,751	1,000,000	2,037,431	100		· · ·		
4.0 Lake Erie	10,465,813	11,513,853	13,299,600	16,794,200	21,280,500		100	39.3		
4.1	4,291,457	4,848,153	5,801,700	7,425,200	9,567,600	100	42.1	16.5		
Michigan	4,291,457	4,848,153	5,801,693	7,425,197	9,567,643	100				
Ohio								·		
4.2	1 565 736	1 725 251	1 062 500	2 /72 800	2 116 200	100		F 0		
Tudiana	285 110	338 163	403 574	2,475,000	775 942	20	13.0			
Michigan	205,110		405,574	501,272	//5,005	20		· · ·		
Ohio	1,280,626	1.387.188	1,559,893	1,912,551	2.340.323	80		·		
1.2	0.005 (17		0,176,600	_,,,,,,,						
4.3	2,825,41/	3,098,513	3,4/6,400	4,389,200	5,526,500	100	26.9	10.6		
Poppavlyania	2,025,417	3,098,513	3,4/6,309	4,389,182	5,526,520	100				
Tennsyivania										
4.4	1,783,203	1,841,836	2,058,000	2,506,000	3,070,200	100	16.0	6.3		
New York	1,532,521	1,578,182	1,764,995	2,143,968	2,617,288	86				
Pennsylvania	250,682	263,654	293,010	362,015	452,944	14				
5.0 Lake Ontario	2,256,046	2,531,673	2,775,600	3,494,900	4,393,100		100	8.6		
5 1	707 244	0/4 131	079 200	1 101 000	1 539 000	100	27 (	2 2		
New York	707 24/	0/4 121	079 200	1 221,000	1,530,000	100	31.4	3.2		
Pennsylvania			51.0,212	1,221,700	±,238,044	100		••••••		
5.2	1,236,359	1,361,399	1,571,700	2,015,900	2,556,500	100	53.8	4.6		
New York	1,236,359	1,361,399	1,571,672	2,015,912	2,556,549	100		·		
5.3	222.323	224.143	225.700	257.200	298.600	100	8.8	0.8		
New York	222, 323	224,143	225.655	257.172	298,586	100				
e de la composición d		-						-		
TOTAL	23,364,598	29,332,295	33,566,400	42,338,300	53,496,300					

# TABLE 1-10 Population Distribution, Great Lakes Basin

.

Michigan and Erie plan areas have accounted for about 46 and 39 percent, respectively, of the total population of the Region in the period 1940 to 1970. The other plan area percentages are Lake Ontario, 9 percent; Lake Huron, 4 percent; and Lake Superior, 2 percent. Details of actual and projected population are given in Table 1-10, in which populations for State portions of planning subareas are taken from Table 19-41 of Appendix 19, Economic and Demographic Studies, and populations for PSAs are taken from Tables 19-11 to 19-40 inclusive, in which the projected data are rounded and adjusted. The State data do not correspond exactly with the data broken down by PSAs for the projected years 1980, 2000, 2020. Summaries of total and urban population by plan areas and States are shown in Tables 1–11 and 1–12.

Most of the 29 million people in the Great Lakes Basin reside in urban port areas along the shores of the lower Great Lakes. Major urban complexes accounting for a dominant share of the Region's population include Milwaukee, Wisconsin; Chicago, Illinois; Detroit, Michigan; Cleveland, Ohio; and Buffalo, New York. Over 80 percent of the population is classified as urban. Data on Standard Metropolitan Statistical Areas (SMSAs) are given in Table 1–13.

The northern and inland portions of the Basin are more sparsely populated than areas situated along or near the Great Lakes shoreline. Population densities are lowest in the northern portions of Minnesota, Wisconsin, Michigan, and New York. Declines in population have been noted in some counties in these areas.

TABLE 1-11	Great Lakes	<b>Region</b> P	Population ar	ıd Urban	Population b	y Plan Area	, 1970
------------	-------------	-----------------	---------------	----------	--------------	-------------	--------

Plan Area	1970 Population	Percent of Great Lakes Region	Urban Population	Percent of Region Population
1.0Lake Superior	533,539	1.8	315,789	1.1
2.0Lake Michigan	13,516,965	46.1	11,186,962	38.1
3.0Lake Huron	1,236,265	4.2	702,813	2.4
4.0Lake Erie	11,513,853	39.3	9,727,303	33.2
5.0Lake Ontario	2,531,673	8.6	1,593,388	5.4
TOTAL	29,332,295	100.0	23,526,255	80.2

 TABLE 1–12
 Great Lakes Region Population and Urban Population by State, 1970

State	1970 Population	Percent of Great Lakes Region	Urban Population	Percent of Region Population
Illinois	6,978,947	23.8	6,710,912	22.9
Indiana	1,575,143	5.4	1,206,116	4.1
Michigan	8,875,083	30.2	6,553,773	22.3
Minnesota	265,539	0.9	175,612	0.6
New York	4,109,855	14.0	2,851,286	9.7
Ohio	4,485,701	15.3	3,691,014	12.6
Pennsylvania	263,654	0.9	197,659	0.7
Wisconsin	2,778,373	9.5	2,139,883	7.3
TOTAL	29,332,295	100.0	23,526,255	80.2

SMSA and State	1960	1970
TOTAL GREAT		
LAKES BASIN	26,364,598	29,332,295
TOTAL 30 SMSAs in		
GREAT LAKES BASIN	22,022,603	24,974,257
ILLINOIS	6,220,913	6,978,947
Chicago	6,220,913	6,978,947
INDIANA	1,076,801	1,193,853
Garv-Hammond-	232,196	280,455
E. Chicago	573,548	633,367
South Bend	271,057	280,031
MICHIGAN	5,962,457	6,806,151
Ann Arbor Bon Cian	172,440	234,103
Detroit	107,042	117,339
Flint	416,239	496,658
Grand Rapids	461,906	539,225
Jackson	131,994	143,274
Kalamazoo	169,712	201,550
Muskegon-	290,949	370,423
Muskegon Heights	149,943	157,426
Saginaw	190,752	219,743
(Mich partice only)	101 120	119 470
(MICH: portion only)	101,120	110,479
Duluth-Superior	231,588	220,693
MinnWis. (Minn.		
portion only)	231,588	220,693
NEW YORK	2,934,097	3,209,055
Buffalo	1,306,957	1,349,211
Rochester	732,588	882,667
Utica-Rome	330.771	340.670
ONTO	3 422 720	340,070
Akron	605.367	5,745,840
Cleveland	1,909,483	2,064,194
Lima	160,862	171,472
Lorain-Elyria Tolodo Obie Mich	217,500	256,843
(Ohio portion only)	529,527	692,571
PENNSYLVANTA	250 682	263 654
Erie	250,682	263,654
WISCONSIN	1.923.326	2 172 235
Appleton-Oshkosh	231,990	276,891
Duluth-Superior,	-	
MinnWis. (Wis.	45 000	11 100
Green Bav	45,008	44,00/
Kenosha	100,615	117,917
Milwaukee	1,278,850	1,403,688
Kacine	141.781	170.838

TABLE 1–13 Population Data by SMSA for the

Great Lakes Basin, 1960 and 1970

NOTE: Subsequent to the 1970 census the definitions of the SMSAs have been changed, some areas modified, and new SMSAs identified. These changes are not reflected in the table. One of the new SMSAs is Battle Creek, Michigan. Changes affecting area and/or title have been made in Fort Wayne, Indiana; Detroit, Flint, Kalamazoo, Lansing, Muskegon-Muskegon Heights, Michigan; Toledo, Mich-Ohio; Rochester, New York; and Lima, Ohio.

SOURCE: 1960 and 1970 Census of Population, U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, for the above states.

#### 1.5.1.2 Economic Base

From the viewpoint of economic development the dominant characteristic of the Great Lakes Region is its location within the highly industrialized and heavily populated north central United States. Furthermore, the Great Lakes area lies astride the transcontinental link between the agricultural production regions of the north central States and the consuming areas to the east. Included in the area are the major routes through the United States manufacturing belt and the direct line between the metropolitan complexes of Chicago and New York. Moreover, the 95,000 square miles of water surface provide the means of transporting over 100 billion ton-miles of waterborne freight per year over the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence Seaway navigation system.

The Great Lakes Region is typified by a wide variety of economic conditions and occupational pursuits. The northern Basin is characterized by industry dependent on forest and mineral resources and the growth of the year-round recreation and tourist industry. Low family incomes, outmigration, and poor farming are typical in many of these northern areas. Agriculture and diversified manufacturing are concentrated in the central section of the Basin, while on the Lake shores there are a number of centers for heavy industry, with emphasis on iron, steel, petroleum, and chemical production. General farming is practiced over large areas in the southern part of the Basin, while specialized crops are grown along the lee sides of the Lakes. The recreation industry is important in the northern and eastern sections of the Basin.

About 50 percent of the nation's steel production comes from the Great Lakes Region. Value added in manufacture in the Region reached \$58.1 billion in 1967, 22 percent of the nation's total. Nearly 8 percent of the nation's mineral production value, or approximately \$1.5 billion, came from the Region in 1968. Slightly more than 71 percent of the nation's iron ore dollar value was derived from the Great Lakes area in that year.

Agricultural sales in 1964 of crops, livestock, and livestock products were \$2.4 billion, which represented nearly 7 percent of the national total (Tables 1–14 and 1–15). Forest production values of timber cut (stumpage) in 1962 was more than \$19 million, while harvested forest resources were valued at \$85 million for the Region. Value added in timberbased economic activities in 1962 amounted to almost \$2 billion.

In 1970 approximately 11.3 million persons (38.5 percent of the population) found employment in agriculture, forestry, fisheries, mining, manufacturing, trades and services, and other occupations in the Region (Figure 1-8). Since 1940 the Region

	Percent of
Commodity	U.S. Total
Alfalfa	12.7
All Hay	10.3
Dry Field Beans	49.6
Corn Silage	15.7
Oats	14.7
Potatoes	8.7
Corn, Grain	8.5
Sugar Beets	7.2
Soybeans	6.8
Wheat	6.8
Rye	5.8
Barley	0.1
Sour Cherries	90
Sweet Cherries	35
Apples	23
Pears	7
Grapes	5
Peaches	4
Cucumbers & Pickles	33
Snap Beans	30
Cabbage	21
Dry Onions	18
Sweet Corn	17
Green Peas	16

TABLE 1-14 Great Lakes Region Share ofUnited States Total for Selected AgriculturalCommodities, 1964

TABLE 1-15Great Lakes Basin Share of TotalUnited States Production of Livestock and Livestock Products

Item	Percent of <u>Total U.S.</u>
Value of livestock & livestock products	7.4
No. of milk cows	15.3
Pounds of milk sold	18.4
No. of cattle sold	4.2
No. of calves sold	5.0
No. of hogs & pigs sold	5.2
No. of sheep & lambs sold	2.7
Dozens of eggs sold	7.1
No. of broilers sold	0.6
No. of hens & roosters sold	7.0
Source: U.S. Department of Construction Agricultural Census.	ommerce, 1964



FIGURE 1–8 Employment, Great Lakes Region. The breakdown of "other" is based on total earnings which represent employment with reasonable accuracy.

In 1970 nearly \$114 billion (18 percent of the national total) in total personal income was generated in the Region. The heavy concentration of industrial activity has supported per capita income and personal income at a level 20 percent higher than for the nation as a whole. Additional information is provided in Section 3 of this appendix.

has employed about 15 percent of the nation's total work force. Projections for the next 50 years indicate an overall decline in the Region's share for national employment to 13.6 percent by 2020. Data on employment by selected industries for plan areas are shown in Table 1–16, and for the Region in Figure 1–8. The breakdown of "other" in this figure is based on total earnings which represent employment for the Basin with reasonable accuracy.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Actual				Projected		
Industry & Plan Area	1950	1960	1970	1980	2000	2020	
Agriculture				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Forestry & Fisheries					·		
1.0	18.3	7.6	3.8	4.5	2.9	1.8	
2.0	220.0	142.2	95.1	97.0	69.5	49.7	
3.0	40.6	21.3	11.4	12.4	7.3	4.5	
4.0	131.8	87.2	58.7	60.0	43.0	30.5	
5.0	69.0	47.3	31.7	31.6	22.6	16.1	
Total	479.7	305.8	200.7	205.5	145.3	102.6	
Mining							
1.0	19.3	21.9	17.0	17.2	16.8	16.6	
2.0	7.2	7.3	8.4	6.1	6.2	6.1	
3.0	2.3	2.0	1.7	1.8	1.6	1.5	
4.0	5.8	5.7	8.7	5.3	5.5	5.7	
5.0	3.8	3.6	3.2	2.4	2.1	1.9	
Total	38.7	40.5	39.0	32.8	32.2	31.8	
Manufacturing					·		
1.0	33.4	27.7	25.5	29.6	31.5	34.8	
2.0	1.544.6	1.769.1	1.808.4	2,101.3	2.357.4	2.705.0	
3.0	120.3	146.6	165.4	201.3	247.1	305.9	
4.0	1.422.6	1,532.5	1.597.4	1.816.0	2.015.6	2.286.7	
5.0	264.2	295.2	308.8	355.8	413.9	485.8	
Total	3,385.1	3,771.0	3,905.5	4,504.0	5,065.5	5,818.2	
Other (Including Federal Military)						•	
						·	
1.0	109.2	117.3	125.5	143.8	170.5	198.3	
2.0	2,339.8	2,756.9	3,436.0	4,172.6	5,673.9	7,436.2	
3.0	.137.9	186.1	243.5	315.7	442.4	595.4	
4.0	1,808.4	2,175.9	2,731.3	3,401.9	4,672.1	6,207.5	
5.0	407.2	488.2	620.7	718.8	972.9	1,271.5	
Total	4,802.5	5,724.6	7,157.11	8,752.8	11,931.8	15,708.9	
Total Employment							
1.0	180.2	174.5	171.8	194.8	221.8	251.5	
2.0	4,111.6	4,675.4	5,347.9	6,378.0	8,107.8	10,198.0	
3.0	301.5	356.0	422.1	530.2	698.0	907.0	
4.0	3,368.6	3,801.4	4,396.2	5,283.2	6,736.1	8,530.1	
5.0	744.1	834.6	964.4	1,108.8	1,411.8	1,776.2	
Total	8,706.0	9,841.8	11,302.3	13,495.0	17,175.5	21,662.8	

TABLE 1-16 Employment by Selected Industries, 1950-1970 and Projected 1980-2020 (in thousands)

<sup>1</sup>See Figure 1-8 for breakdown of "other".

NOTE: Entries may not add to total because of rounding.
## 1.5.2 Institutional Arrangements

The responsibilities for managing the conservation, development, preservation, and use of water and land resources in the Basin are complex and diffused among various international, Federal, State, and local levels of government, and numerous nongovernmental institutions.

As the problems concerning the Lakes have increased, so have the interests and concerns of people and organizations. This has resulted in increased activity by governments, organizations, and private citizens. In recent years the number of institutions concerned with the Great Lakes has increased dramatically. Missions sometimes are uncoordinated and overlapping, and there are some gaps in coverage. Cohesiveness and definition of purpose among these institutions requires strengthening. (The responsibilities, history, and activities of many of the institutions mentioned here are described in the Great Lakes Basin Commission publications, Great Lakes Institutions, June, 1969, and Great Lakes Directory, March, 1976.)

More than one-third of the boundary between the United States and Canada traverses the Great Lakes. Because of the nature of the Lakes and their importance to the two countries, it has long been recognized that close international cooperation between the United States and Canada in the management and control of the Great Lakes is beneficial to both countries. This cooperation is conducted through two international commissions and other less formal institutions. The International Joint Commission, established in 1909, deals with all boundary waters. The Great Lakes Fishery Commission was organized in 1955. Less formal international institutions working within the Basin include: Coordinating Committee on Great Lakes Basin Hydraulic and Hydrologic Data (1953), Great Lakes Study Group and Federal Interagency Committee (1962), International Association for Great Lakes Research (1967), and International Field Year on the Great Lakes (1968-74).

In the United States portion of the Great Lakes Basin, the Federal government has definite statutory responsibilities for planning and management of Basin resources. Institutions most directly responsible on the Federal level include the U.S. Departments of Agriculture, Army (Corps of Engineers), Commerce, Health, Education and Welfare, Housing and Urban Development, Interior, and Transportation; the Federal Power Commission; and the Environmental Protection Agency. The Great Lakes Basin Commission and Upper Great Lakes Regional Commission are State/Federal organizations active in resource planning for their respective jurisdictional areas. In 1955 the eight States of the Basin established by compact the Great Lakes Commission for more effective management of certain Lake resources.

Under the Federal system, all powers not specifically granted to the Federal government are reserved for the States. State regulation of water use is specifically derived from the general police powers.

In turn, the political subdivisions of the States, that is, local governmental units, may exercise only those powers delegated by the State constitution or State legislative body. Through such enabling legislation, municipalities, counties, and townships have received authorization to engage in varied water resources functions throughout the Basin. In addition, the various State legislatures have sanctioned the creation of a host of special purpose districts with powers to furnish different water services.

All such special purpose districts and all units of local government operate under enabling statutory provisions which define their financial, proprietary, and regulatory powers. These limitations are extremely important with regard to the effectiveness of local governmental units in meeting the needs for water services and in solving related problems.

Complex aggregation of county agencies into regional commissions is also common in the Basin. The Northeast Illinois Planning Commission, for example, represents six counties and more than 1,700 separate local governments. Added to these public institutions is a rapidly growing number of special interest groups.

# 1.6 Use of Resources

The uses of resources for specific purposes and as they relate to the selection of programs making up the frameworks are discussed in other appropriate sections.

## 1.6.1 Land Use, Treatment, and Management

The availability, distribution, control, and use of water influence the use of land resources. Conversely, land use, treatment, and management practices are closely associated with the quality and quantity of water resources in the Great Lakes Basin. Ownership of the 83.6 million acres of land in the Great Lakes Region is shown in Figure 1-9.

Urban areas dominate the western and southern shores of Lakes Michigan, Erie, and Ontario; forests are mainly concentrated in northern Minnesota, Michigan, Wisconsin, and New York; and agricultural lands are primarily found in eastern Wisconsin. northern Indiana, northern Ohio,

			Rivers			Land Resource Base				
Plan Ar	ea ·		Lakes, and	Total	Urban		Pasture	Forest		
and PS	<u>A</u>	Total Area <sup>1</sup>	Embayments	Land Area	Built-Up	Cropland	Range	Land	Other	Total
50.0										
. PSA	1.1	10,324.5	851.0	9,473.5	284.5	430.1	99.5	8,354.9	304.5	9,189.0
	1.2	6,673.9	232.1	6,441.8	137.8	262.8	65.8	5,909.6	65.8	6,304.0
Plạn Area	1.0	16,998.4	1,083.1	15,915.3	422.3	692.9	165.3	14,264.5	370.3	15,493.0
PSA	2.1	10,401.9	391.2	10,010,7	464.0	3,316,4	356.7	5 116 5	757 1	0 5/6 7
	2.2	5,315.8	103.7	5,212,1	1,210,5	2.843.4	237.4	340.7	580.1	4 001 6
	2.3	9,126.4	171.0	8,955.4	818.5	5.374.8	459.4	1 704 7	598 0	5 136 0
	2.4	8,439.0	344.8	8,094.2	414.8	1,481.5	351.8	5,434.3	411.8	7,679.4
Plan Area	2.0	33,283.1	1,010.7	32,272.4	2,907.8	13,016.1	1,405.3	12,596.2	2,347.0	29,364.6
PSA	3.1	4,167.0	149.2	4,017.8	179.6	531.2	173.6	2,914,3	219.1	3 838 2
	3.2	4,461.4	37.3	4,424.1	389.0	2,370.0	185.2	1,194.7	285.2	4,035.1
Plan Area	3.0	8,628.4	186.5	8,441.9	568.6	2,901.2	358.8	4,109,0	504.3	7,873.3
PSA	4.1	4,062.1	81.7	3,980,4	759.5	2.215.6	117 7	665 7	221 0	3 220 0
	4.2	6,368.7	49.2	6.319.5	567.8	4,735,1	213 8	453 4	340 4	5 751 7
	4.3	2,332.2	23.6	2,308,6	609.0	741.3	131.3	538.8	288 2	1 600 6
	4.4	3,113.0	43.1	3,069.9	485.0	858.7	252.6	1,364.5	109.1	2,584.9
Plan Area	4.0	15,876.0	197.6	15,678.4	2,421.3	8,550.7	715.4	3,022.4	968.6	13,257.1
PSA	5.1	2,476,8	18.1	2.458.7	271.1	1 055 1	162 0	871 5	09 1	2 197 6
	5.2	5.682.6	255.2	5.427.4	250.7	1 759 1	442 7	2 5/5 7	70,1 /28 2	2,10/.0
	5.3	3,561.6	176.0	3,385.6	145.9	633.9	254.4	2,215.4	136.0	3.239.7
Plan Area	5.0	11,721.0	449.3	11,271.7	667.7	3,448.1	861.0	5,632.6	662.3	10,604.0
TOTAL	,	86,506.9	2,927.2	83,579.7	6,987.7	28,609.0	3,505.8	39.624.7	4.852.5	76.592.0

TABLE 1-17 Water Area and Land Use, Base Year 1966-1967, (in thousands of acres)

'Area measurement by county boundaries.

<b>TABLE 1–18</b>	State Summary	of Y	Water	Area	and	Land	Use,	Base	Year	1966-1967	', (in t	housands	of
acres)													
								-					

		Rivers		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	·	Lan	d Resource	Base	
State	Total Area <sup>1</sup>	Lakes, and Embayments	Total Land Area	Urban Built-Up	Cropland	Pasture Range	Forest Land	Other	Total
Illinois	2,401.3	34.0	2,367.3	678.0	1,249.6	98.7	93.0	248.0	1,689.3
Indiana	3,687.0	51.7	3,635.3	381.4	2,392.5	203.1	302.6	355.7	3,253.9
Michigan	37,258.1	1,035.0	36,223.1	2,594.8	11,338.2	1,268.4	19,347.7	1,674.0	33,628.3
Minnesota	7,317.8	737.9	6,579.9	162.5	258.3	62.0	5,981.5	115.6	6,417.4
New York	14,309.8	487.3	13,822.5	1,103.6	4,164.6	1,072.4	6,773.4	708.5	12,718.9
Ohio	7,816.4	68.9	7,747.5	1,074.6	4,837.5	304.5	920.3	610.6	6,672.9
Pennsylvania	524.2	5.1	519.1	49.1	142.2	41.2	223.7	62.9	470.0
Wisconsin	13,192.3	507.3	12,685.0	943.7	4,226.1	455.5	5,982.5	1,077.2	11,741.3
Great Lakes Total	86,506.9	2,927.2	83,579.7	6,987.7	28,609.0	3,505.8	39,624.7	4,852.5	76,592.0

<sup>1</sup>Area measurement by county boundaries.

southern Michigan, and parts of New York. Table 1-17 provides information for the Region on land use by plan area and planning subarea. Table 1-18 provides the same information by State. Information on land use is displayed in Figure 1-10.

Approximately 47 percent of the Region is covered by forests. More than 95 percent of the Region's forest land is classed as commercial, with about 58 percent of those lands in farm and miscellaneous private ownership. Seven national forests, seven purchase units, and eight land utilization project areas lie partly or wholly within the Great Lakes Region.

State, county, and private forest lands account for more than 85 percent of the Region's forested area. While some of that area has received adequate land treatment, more than half the area, and some national forest land as well, can profit from additional treatment programs and management plans.

The protection and proper use of the soil resource and the orderly disposal of surplus waters



FIGURE 1–9 Land Ownership, Great Lakes Region

are primary concerns in all parts of the Basin. Federal, State, and local governmental agencies and private individuals are involved in numerous programs to provide adequate land treatment and management to land resources in the Great Lakes Region.

There are 189 soil conservation districts and/or soil and water conservation districts which cover nearly all of the Basin. These districts, organized under State law, are locally managed. The districts are responsible for land conservation planning, and the implementation of wise land treatment and conservation practices. As of 1970, these districts have sponsored or cosponsored six resource conservation and development projects which cover 28 counties in four Basin States, Minnesota, Wisconsin, Michigan, and New York.

Watershed projects under the Watershed Protection and Flood Prevention Act (PL. 82–566), are concerned with proper land treatment, agricultural water management, and flood prevention. There have been more than 100 applications for planning



FIGURE 1-10 Distribution of Total Land Area by Land Use, Great Lakes Region, 1967-68

assistance under this program. As of January 1, 1970, 38 projects were authorized for planning, 10 had been approved for construction, and 7 had been completed. The flood prevention project at Buffalo Creek, New York, has also been completed.

Some of the more common conservation and land management measures applied to reduce erosion, control sediment runoff rates, and assist in controlling both surface and subsurface water are conservation cropping systems, contour farming, strip cropping, pasture and hayland plantings, crop residue management, minimum tillage, diversions, and tile drains. Conservation practices are needed and feasible on 16.7 million acres of cropland, 2.4 million acres of pasture, and 1.3 million acres of other land. As of July 1, 1969, treatment has been adequately applied on 11.9, 1.0, and 3.6 million acres of cropland, pasture, and other land, respectively.

As of 1965, nearly 183,000 acres of land had been disturbed by mining operations in the Great Lakes Region. The counties in Minnesota, Wisconsin, Illinois, Indiana, and Michigan that make up the Lake Superior and Lake Michigan basins accounted for 61 percent of the 1965 total.

Slightly more than half of the U.S. mainland shoreline in the Great Lakes Basin has been subject to erosion or flooding damages. About 10 percent of the total shoreline is protected by shore protection structures. Reaches of major shore protection works are located in Cook County, Illinois; Lake County, Indiana; and Macomb and Wayne Counties, Michigan. Five Federal beach erosion control projects have been completed on the shores of Wisconsin, Illinois, Pennsylvania, and New York. Private individuals have also constructed local shore protection works in damage areas.

An accurate measure of land and water developed for aesthetic and/or cultural enjoyment is not available for the entire Basin. Many areas have been reserved for historical and cultural purposes throughout the Basin States.

# 1.7 Problems, Needs, and Trends in the Great Lakes Basin

Natural resources and human elements are interrelated and must be considered together in any discussion of problems in the Basin. The following general discussion of Great Lakes problems and trends is arbitrarily divided into natural and human resource sections and represents what are considered to be important areas of systemwide concern. Specific problems relating to water and land resources are discussed as part of the treatment of each geographic subdivision.

# 1.7.1 Natural

There are a number of significant water resource problems facing the Great Lakes and their tributary stream systems. In gross terms it is safe to say that water quality and not water quantity is a major problem in the Great Lakes Basin. Quality control problems are becoming serious in areas of high population concentration like Chicago-Gary, Detroit, Cleveland, and Buffalo. Lake Erie and southern Lake Michigan are experiencing accelerated eutrophication as a result of large quantities of untreated or inadequately treated substances entering the Lakes. The loss of recreational use of beaches and fish and wildlife habitat on the Great Lakes and on interior lakes and streams illustrates the intensity of growing pollution problems. Waste must be controlled at its source, and additional research is required to help answer the many questions surrounding the pollution problem. The projected expansion of power facilities in the Basin raises a concern over the dissipation of large quantities of heat from condenser cooling systems. The kinds and quantities of agricultural substances applied to Basin lands must be carefully scrutinized in light of their potential effects on water quality.

In addition to excess waste and inadequate waste treatment in many parts of the Basin, long-term Great Lakes level fluctuations and discharge variations are a major problem. Significant damage and lost economic opportunity arise from lake level fluctuations. Abnormally high levels cause flooding and erosion damage to shorelines and structures. During periods of abnormally low lake levels, less draft is available to commercial navigation, resulting in higher shipping costs; flows decrease in connecting channels, causing a decrease in hydoelectric power generation; fish and wildlife habitat is exposed and threatened; recreation craft are excluded from canals and waterways; and the recreation value of water and shoreline is reduced. Some modification of the levels of Lake Superior and Lake Ontario has been effected by control works at their outlets. The desirability and means of exercising further control of lake levels is under consideration by the International Joint Commission.

Commercial and recreational uses of the Great Lakes are increasing. The completion of the St. Lawrence Seaway has greatly expanded the economic development opportunities for the Basin. The trend toward larger commercial ships which draw more water may require the enlarging and deepening of existing projects and channels and extending the navigation season. An expanding recreational fleet of larger size and deeper draft will create problems of overcrowding and inadequate depths in existing facilities and waterways. The disposal of dredged material in the Great Lakes is a problem of large proportions.

From the land resource viewpoint, inability to keep up with recreational demand, loss of highvalue agricultural land, and uncontrolled urban sprawl are major problems in the Basin. In general, one of the most critical needs for recreation in the Basin is the provision of high-capacity facilities for day use and weekend use close to major metropolitan areas. Accessibility to all city residents must also be provided. The shorelines and islands of the Great Lakes offer great opportunity for recreation, but there is a constant fight to prevent industrial, commercial, and private ownership from excluding public access to the regional land and water resources.

Flooding problems occur on an estimated 556,000 acres in the Basin. Although this flooding may be serious locally, it has no measurable effect on the flow regimes of the Great Lakes system. Damages are highest in urban flood plains where there is development that is susceptible to flooding damages.

Based on conditions of the late 1960s, it is estimated that over 164 million tons of solids erode from the drainage area each year. Local regions with the most critical problems include the Chicago-Milwaukee-Gary area, RBG 2.2; the southwest Michigan-northwest Indiana area, RBG 2.3; and the northwest Ohio-Indiana-Michigan area, RBG 4.2. More than 50 percent of the total eroded solids come from these three regions.

Land treatment is necessary to reduce runoff, erosion, and sedimentation, and to improve water management. Urban runoff must be controlled and studied in view of the trend towards increasing urbanization in the Basin. Significant trends in land use include a general decline in total and commercial forest land, a decline in agricultural land, and an increase in lands used for highways, powerlines, urban areas, and recreational and industrial developments.

### 1.7.2 Human

The availability and use of natural resources account largely for the concentration of population and industrial growth in the Basin. In the next 50 years, the population of the Region is predicted nearly to double. With industry moving to the lakeshores, population areas may also concentrate there. A developing Great Lakes megalopolis may also create problems of magnitude far greater than those experienced with only 29 million persons in the Basin. Problems of congestion, social unrest, and unemployment are magnified in heavily urbanized areas. In the northern portions of the Basin, outmigration and a declining economy are critical factors.

The natural resources of the Great Lakes Basin are vast but not unlimited, and the interrelationships arising from their use are quite complex. However, plans can be made which will facilitate utilizing the resources effectively and yet judiciously, and the selection of frameworks is an attempt to do this in an orderly fashion.

One of the most difficult problems facing the system is coordinating the numerous levels and activities of the institutions which man creates to manage his resources and himself. The number of governments and laws controlling portions of the system is astounding. Canada is faced with similar problems, and yet no institution exists to place the numerous demands made upon the Great Lakes system in a proper perspective.

The International Joint Commission, established

under the Boundary Waters Treaty of 1909, is responsible for matters affecting the boundary waters of the United States and Canada. It acts on request from the two governments. Its level of activity has increased under the provisions of the Water Quality Agreement of April 15, 1972, but it has neither the authority or the staff to collect new data or plan studies in the Basin.

Environment Canada and other agencies of the Canadian government and the government of the Province of Ontario have responsibilities for water resource matters in their respective jurisdictions. It is expected that, at an appropriate time, studies may be undertaken in Canada similar to the *Great Lakes Basin Framework Study* in the United States. In the meantime close liaison is maintained through formal channels and by informal contacts among various representatives of the two countries to facilitate work in both countries and to insure that no action will be taken that is not in the interest of both countries.

# Section 2

# GOALS, OBJECTIVES, SUBOBJECTIVES, AND CRITERIA

# 2.1 Introduction and Definition

A study which seeks ways of managing water and related land resources must have a sense of direction. It should be oriented toward the goals of the public. Often there are different "publics" which have different goals, and these must be recognized. For such a range of goals the steps must be identified which lead to each goal. This enables initial steps to be selected in full knowledge of where they lead. Thus, such steps will not be selected as ends in themselves, or solely for their own ends, which may be short-sighted, but will also be selected with a concern for broader, long-range goals.

The goals of the public include aspirations for social, economic, and environmental well-being. The steps leading toward them may be defined in many ways. One hierarchy of terms used in this and other planning studies lends itself to definitions of alternatives at various levels. Thus, the path may be traced back from the goal to the selection of the initial step and proper choice identified at each fork in the path.

The following definitions apply to this discussion of goals, objectives, subobjectives, and criteria.

(1) Goal—the end to which a plan is directed. The goal provides a specific direction in which to proceed in order to approach the ideal condition, but it is not necessarily obtainable. In the plural, goals are the aspirations that people have for their social, economic, and environmental well-being.

(2) Objective—an attainable step to be taken or point to be emphasized on the way toward meeting or attempting to meet a goal. In the plural, objectives are groupings of subobjectives related to each other, which collectively define one of the four objectives of water resource planning—social wellbeing, national economic development, regional development, and environmental quality.

(3) Subobjective—an action which allocates human and natural (water and related land) resources and/or utilizes other programs to move toward a defined goal. Some subobjectives are general in nature, while others are quite specific in terms of either geographic location or program content.

(4) Criterion—a quantifiable constraint or assumption which assists the planner in selecting programs responsive to a specified subobjective. Criteria are not needed where subobjectives are specific enough to enable the planner to make selections among programs for a particular framework.

A number of guidelines have been proposed for defining the objectives by which planning studies will attempt to reach the goals of the people. Work on the Framework Study was commenced under the "Guidelines for Framework Studies," October 1967, prepared by the Water Resources Council. These guidelines did not specifically define objectives, but the procedures outlined and the general instructions tended to emphasize the national economic development objective. The three other objectives listed below were also expected to be recognized in the selection of solutions to problems and ways of meeting needs. During the course of the Framework Study, a special task force reported to the Water Resources Council in July 1970 on suggested principles and standards for planning the use of water and related land resources. The task force suggested that each of the objectives of national economic development, environmental quality, regional development, and social wellbeing be given equal consideration in the planning process. Following considerable discussion and some modification, the "Proposed Principles and Standards" were printed in the Federal Register, December 21, 1971, and public reaction was sought. In this proposal national economic development and environmental quality objectives were specified, but with the provisions that the evaluation of projects should also consider regional development and social well-being or quality of life. Congressional policy, as expressed in Section 209 of P.L. 91-611, the Flood Control Act of 1970, expressly stated that all four items were considered to be objectives. This was the situation during most of the period of formulation of the Framework Study. Subsequently the "Principles and Standards"

were published in the Federal Register, September 10, 1973, containing only the two objectives specified in the "Proposed Principles and Standards," with the other two considered in analysis and formulation. The "Principles and Standards" became effective on October 31, 1973, following a brief period of litigation. The Congress, however, in P.L. 93-251 directed the President to review the use of all four objectives in planning and formulating water resource projects.

The two objectives in the effective "Principles and Standards" are stated as follows:

(1) to enhance national economic development by increasing the value of the nation's output of goods and services and improving national economic efficiency

(2) to enhance the quality of the environment by the management, conservation, preservation, creation, restoration, or improvement of the quality of certain natural cultural resources and ecological systems.

The other two objectives are:

(1) to enhance social well-being by the equitable distribution of real income, employment, and population, with special concern for the incidence of consequences of a plan on affected persons or groups; by contributing to the security of life and health; by providing educational, cultural, and recreational opportunities; and by contributing to national security

(2) to enhance regional development through increases in a region's income; increases in employment; and improvements of its economic base, environment, social well-being, and other specified components of the regional objective.

The pattern for framework formulation for the Framework Study was set during the period in which three objectives were specified for use. As a practical matter, the Framework Study was predicated heavily on the national economic development objective, with all possible consideration given to maintenance of a high-quality environment in all respects. Regional development was also taken into account, and the overriding character of social well-being was recognized.

The Great Lakes Basin Commission was concerned about identifying one objective as environmental because the possible inference might be drawn that other objectives did not consider environmental quality. It was felt that this might be misleading both to the persons working in the Study and to reviewers and those making use of the final product. In order to prevent any such misinterpretation, the Commission relied on the relationship between three chosen objectives and the rates of growth of the population and the economy. The objectives are accordingly identified in this Study as the following: (1) Normal Growth—represents the traditional national economic development objective because the latter is the reflection of a continuation of past trends.

(2) Limited Growth—reflects the traditional environmental quality objective because, as growth of population and the economy is limited, there is more emphasis on the enhancement and preservation of the natural resources.

(3) Accelerated Growth—encourages development in a part of the Basin or the entire Basin, through employment of unused or external resources that will increase the population in the area and increase the economic growth.

The objectives are sometimes referred to in this study as Normal Growth objective, Limited Growth objective, and Accelerated Growth objective. Theses terms are often abbreviated to NOR, LIM, and ACC.

In applying each of these objectives to the elements of the Framework Study the overriding objective is to enhance the well-being of the people or the quality of life. This may be done by improving the distribution of employment opportunities, population, and income; helping to provide for educational, cultural, and recreational opportunities; and by improving the security of life, health, and property.

A framework includes programs for the conservation, use, preservation, and development of water and related land resources. The outputs in various resource categories considered collectively will achieve goals.

# 2.2 Derivation of Goals, Subobjectives, and Criteria

The Water Resources Planning Act, P.L. 89–80, provides in Section 201(b)(1) that each river basin commission shall ". . . serve as the principal agency for the coordination of Federal, State, interstate, local and nongovernmental plans for the development of water and related land resources in its area, river basin, or group of river basins. . . ." The Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, therefore, incorporates Federal, State, interstate, local, and nongovernmental goals, subobjectives, and criteria. Goals, subobjectives, and criteria expressed by the International Joint Commission are also considered.

For the purposes of preparing alternative frameworks, the Great Lakes Basin Commission established a Plan and Program Formulation Committee. One of the responsibilities of this committee was the derivation of goals, subobjectives, and criteria for the alternative frameworks. This committee established a plan formulation task force in each of the fifteen of the river basin groups that included both governmental and nongovernmental personnel. As framework formulation proceeded, these task forces developed and refined the list of subobjectives which were initially provided by the States for each river basin group. A subcommittee of the Plan and Program Formulation Committee reviewed the alternative frameworks for each river basin group and Lake basin and commented on the goals, subobjectives, and criteria that emerged from the task force efforts. The comments covered tradeoffs among the NOR, LIM, and ACC growth objectives, as well as geographic tradeoffs among the various parts of the Great Lakes Basin.

The Commission drew upon various sources for the goals, subobjectives, and criteria to be used in the initial formulation of alternative frameworks:

(1) Federal departments and independent agencies were contacted for those items they wished to contribute.

(2) The public was afforded opportunities to contribute through representation on the task forces and through public involvement meetings. These were held in Green Bay, Wisconsin; Elkhart and Fort Wayne, Indiana; Toledo, Ohio; and Duluth, Minnesota.

(3) Meetings were held with groups of State department and bureau heads from Ohio, Minnesota, Pennsylvania, New York, and Illinois.

(4) Reports from State agencies, regional planning agencies, and other sources were reviewed by the task forces.

(5) The goals, subobjectives, and criteria were considered and more clearly defined at the 15 public meetings to review the preliminary frameworks.

## 2.3 Social Well-Being

The broad categories of the social well-being objective mentioned earlier can be articulated in a somewhat parallel but slightly different way as follows:

(1) economic health: to provide opportunities for orderly planned growth and stability in economic output, employment, and income, consistent with the aspirations of residents of the Great Lakes Basin. These opportunities will require an orderly regional growth pattern based on optimum use of the area's physical and cultural resources; adequate transportation facilities for production of goods and services; and high-quality public facilities for water supply and waste disposal services at a reasonable cost.

(2) social welfare and mobility: to utilize the Region's physical and cultural resources in contributing to the security of life and health; in providing for aesthetic, cultural, and recreational opportunities for all residents; and in promoting the maximum opportunities for each person to improve his social conditions and to contribute to the fullest extent of his abilities.

(3) environmental balance: to provide the mechanisms for optimal use of water and land resources over time with full cognizance and promotion of high environmental standards of health, beauty, and diversity.

In describing the relationship of these somewhat general social well-being subobjectives to the task of framework formulation for a Great Lakes Basin framework for management of water and related land resources, we must assume that government has an obligation to assure all citizens opportunities which will permit maximum utilization of their abilities. In order to maximize the development of human potential, it is necessary to coordinate activities related to income maintenance, training programs for the unemployed, and provision of other appropriate social services.

Few of these activities are within the realm of water and related land resources planning. Natural resources development in the United States during the twentieth century is but one component of the total process of technological change which has brought the American people from an agrarian lifestyle to one of urban industrialism. It is clear that planning and development of land and water resources take place in the broad context of national, State, and local levels of social, economic, and political planning and priority-setting for the optimization of a variety of cultural functions. Consequently, resource development competes for investment dollars with social welfare, highway development, and other governmental functions.

For water and related land resources, the following social well-being subobjectives constitute the overriding social well-being objective that is to be provided for the formulation of the frameworks to meet any of the three growth objectives—NOR, ACC, or LIM:

(1) to make available to all communities where feasible an adequate supply of raw water to support a stable, diversified economy

(2) to provide adequate water-oriented outdoor recreation facilities to meet the needs of the residents of the Great Lakes Basin within reasonable distances of their homes

(3) to attain and maintain water quality suitable for water contact activities without danger to public health throughout the Great Lakes Basin and especially near urban areas

(4) to identify flood-prone areas and to eliminate all dangers of drowning due to floods in these areas

(5) to provide adequate reserve capacity for municipal and industrial water supply to protect against interruption of services at times of critical need such as droughts or fires

(6) to protect the public health by recommending limits on biologically concentratable toxic substances.

# 2.4 Normal Growth

The major components of normal growth include increases in the gross national product (GNP), national income (NI), and personal income (PI).

While investment in water resources development is only one of many kinds of investment contributing to national economic development, the availability of water resources program outputs in sufficient quantity and quality is an important base for many kinds of economic activity.

Development of water and related land resources increases the productivity of natural resources and the productivity of labor and capital used with these resources. Increases in crop yields, increased earnings through changes in land uses, expansion of recreational use, and increased peaking capacity for power systems are examples of direct increase in productivity from water and related land development that contribute to the national product. In addition to the value of goods and services derived by users of program outputs, there may be external gains to producers and consumers as well as gains resulting from the employment of otherwise unemployed or underemployed resources. Output may also be increased by cost savings which release resources for employment elsewhere.

Droughts, floods, and fluctuating water supplies cause disruption in economic activity. Reduction in direct economic losses through water and related land resource projects will reduce losses to other dependent activities and thereby contribute to economic stability.

The Normal Growth objective includes an assumption that the economy tends to be in an equilibrium condition in which production and consumption are balanced by the forces of a competitive economy. This objective also assumes that public investment changes income flows by alterations in the use of economic resources, the level and composition of output, and patterns of consumption.

The Normal Framework is based on the Great Lakes Region's share of the national economy, specifically the disaggregation of the gross national product to a regional gross product, national population to a regional population, national income to regional income, and national employment mix to regional employment mix. The Normal Framework assumes that past trends will be followed for the parameters listed below.

(1) population of the working age

(2) labor force participation rate

(3) employment rate

(4) proportion of employment in the private economy

(5) hours per person per year in the private economy.

The OBERS projections, provided on a national basis, were disaggregated to the Great Lakes Basin level. They were made useful for planning within the Basin at the level of smaller geographic areas by the Economic and Demographic Work Group. Appendix 19, *Economic and Demographic Studies*, contains the projections for planning subareas (used with necessary adjustments in river basin groups) and in some cases for specific purposes for still smaller areas.

The basic framework analysis for the Great Lakes Basin has, therefore, been based on the national economic development or Normal Growth objective, as reflected in demographic and economic characteristics projected for the entire United States and disaggregated to the Great Lakes Basin and its planning subareas. The framework constitutes a starting point in the development of alternative frameworks for the Basin and permits a comparison of the basic framework with similar frameworks developed for other basins of the United States.

The Normal Growth subobjectives are considered in Subsection 2.7, which includes a listing of the specific subobjectives and criteria of the three objectives categories for the entire Great Lakes Basin.

# 2.5 Accelerated Growth

The Accelerated Growth objective emphasizes the enhancement of regional development through increases in the Great Lakes Region's share of national income and employment; improvement of its economic base, environment, and social wellbeing; and increased attainment of other specified regional subobjectives.

General components of the Accelerated Growth objective include:

(1) increases in regional income which may yield several benefits:

(a) the value to the users of increased outputs of goods and services from a plan

(b) the value to users of output resulting from external economies

(c) the value of output resulting from the use of resources otherwise unemployed or underemployed

(d) additional net income from the construction or implementation of a plan for regional growth increases and from other economic activities induced by the operation of such a plan

(2) increases in regional employment. Employment opportunities are a special concern as they provide the means to retain any increase in the base population and otherwise to contribute to attainment of a viable economic and social community. Although there will be exceptions, it may be generally anticipated that increases in regional income will be compatible with the objective of increasing regional employment.

(3) diversification of the regional economic base. A major subobjective within the Great Lakes Region is the attainment of a flexible and responsive economic posture that enables the Region to withstand changes in the composition of its gross regional product over time due to advances in technology, changes in consumer behavior affecting intermediate and final demands, and related changes in production. Where the existing economic base may be too narrow and specialized, private and public investments, including those for water and related land resources, can make effective contributions toward broadening it.

(4) other specially identified subobjectives. Where there are other subobjectives of special concern to a particular subregion within the Great Lakes Region, these are specified as components of the Accelerated Growth objective. Such subobjectives are expected to be derived from the task force efforts.

Subsection 2.7 includes Accelerated Growth subobjectives and criteria that are deemed applicable throughout the Great Lakes Basin.

## 2.6 Limited Growth

The Limited Growth objective is responsive to society's concern for reduced consumption of limited natural resources and a conviction that this reduction can come through a reduction in population and per capita consumption. A Limited Growth objective permits a greater emphasis on the conservation, preservation, creation, restoration, or improvement of the quality of natural and cultural resources and ecological systems, and the maintenance of the natural environment as a source of present enjoyment and a heritage for future generations. This is the kind of concern upon which the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 is founded.

Planning for the Limited Growth objective explicitly recognizes the desirability of diverting a portion of the Great Lakes economic and natural resources from production of market-oriented goods and services in order to conserve, preserve, create, restore, and improve natural environment values. It also recognizes that as incomes and living levels increase, society appears less willing to accept environmental deterioration in exchange for additional marketable goods and services. In response to man's varied spiritual, psychological, recreational, and material needs, the LIM objective reflects this abiding concern with the quality of the natural physical-biological system in which all life is sustained.

The Limited Growth objective includes the following general components:

(1) protection, enhancement, restoration, or creation of areas of natural beauty for human enjoyment such as streams, inland lakes, the Great Lakes, and their banks, shores, and adjacent land, recognizing that some unspoiled, visually attractive water areas and adjacent lands must be preserved and, in appropriate instances, enhanced for public use and enjoyment

(2) preservation or enhancement of especially valuable or outstanding archaeological, historical, biological (including fish and wildlife habitat), and geological resources

(3) enhancement of the values of water, land, and air by control of pollution, including solid wastes

(4) prevention of erosion and restoration of eroded areas, including emphasis on the control and treatment of watersheds, mined areas, and critical erosion areas such as lake shorelines, gulleys, streambanks, roadsides, and beaches. The negative effects of sedimentation within streams, lakes, and beaches must also be prevented.

(5) reduction in losses to the environment elsewhere in the nation. For example, deterioration of water quality in Lake Erie places more pressure on natural resources for recreational use outside the Basin.

(6) avoidance of nonreversible decisions.

The Limited Growth subobjectives and criteria that are deemed applicable to the entire Great Lakes Basin are discussed in Subsection 2.7.

# 2.7 Specific Subobjectives and Criteria in the Great Lakes Basin

The subobjectives and criteria presented in Table 1–19 will be applied to the extent possible throughout all of the river basin groups and Lake basins in the Great Lakes Basin. These subobjectives and criteria were derived from the above definitions and background material and from the synthesis of subobjectives expressed by international, Federal, State, and local governmental personnel, and by nongovernmental and public sources throughout the Great Lakes Basin. In those few

Resource Use Categories		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
and Objectives	Subobjective	Criteria
WATER WITHDRAWALS		
Municipally Supplied Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest in capital and annual costs to provide water to meet projected output of goods and services.	Select alternative programs that maximize net benefits taking into account adverse environmental effects. Con- sider rehabilitation of existing systems, small-scale groundwater development systems and large-scale regional systems for Lake Michigan. Emphasize groundwater devel- opment with minimum potential for small regional water systems for Lake Huron.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Development of additional source capacity to maximize net effects on region's income, em- ployment, population, economic base, environ- ment, and social development.	Include alternative programs most likely to result in net regional economic gains. Emphasize large-scale regional systems, rehabilitation of existing systems and pipelines to the Lakes.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Satisfy needs with emphasis on minimum dis- ruption of the environment with full consid- eration of environmental protection.	Limited development to areas where environmental gains result. Limit programs to in-place resource capability. Minimize transport and consumptive use of waters.
Self-Supplied Industrial		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest in capital and annual costs to meet projected output of goods and services. Min- imum investment in the Lake Superior area.	Select alternative programs that maximize net benefits taking into account adverse environmental effects proba- bly mixing groundwater and lake sources. Reuse wherever possible.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Increase region's share of national industri- al output by supplying water needs to meet all potential regional economic gains at min- imum cost.	Select alternative most likely to result in regional economic gains and net regional economic benefits. Consider lake intakes with industries sharing intake's cost.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Satisfy needs with minimum disruption to the environment. Avoid industrial development and locations at surface water interfaces.	Minimize new water intakes. Use highest possible level of recirculation. Decrease consumptive use as much as possible.
Rural Don. & Livestock		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Meet needs with safe (health) supply. En- courage ground-water development.	Include least cost alternative. Don't preclude resource development that would contribute to national economic growth.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest to meet all needs with a safe supply (health) to maximize regional net income from production of food and fiber.	Develop rural and agricultural water supply that will result in regional economic gains. Possibly include reservoirs and pipelines to streams and lakes.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Maintenance of minimum stream flows takes priority over rural withdrawals. Protect ground-water quality and levels.	No withdrawals allowed that would make stream flow less than 7 day-10 year low flow.
Irrigation		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Meet needs where economically and environmen- tally feasible.	Irrigate only to increase production, reduce costs, or improve quality. Select alternative programs that max- imize net benefits.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest to maximize region's share of economic gains through increased irrigation water uses.	Encourage groundwater and lake source development. In- sure regional benefits justify investment.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Only produce where there is no loss of aes- thetic or cultural values. Preserve high value agricultural land.	Limit withdrawals to those quantities that do not deplete streams below 7 day-10 year low flow. Limit development of new lake sources.
Mining		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Region produces its share of national pro- duction.	Satisfy needs with least cost alternative. Don't pre- clude future use of minerals
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Maximum possible development of deposits to capture greater share of marker for region	Encourage lakes as source of water for minerals produc-
Objective LIMITED GROWIN	Limit new surface water development. No production allowed in designated environmen- tal or natural areas.	Limit production to areas where there is no loss of aesthetic, environmental, or cultural values.
Thermal Power Coolier		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Meet the needs with least possible disruptive impact.	Use least cost alternative that is consistent with envi- ronmental standards.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Increase production to maximize region's share of the national economy.	Lake sources encouraged with least cost alternative. Emphasize cost over environmental impact for plant and power line sites.

# TABLE 1-19 Subobjectives and Criteria for Resource Use Categories

and Objectives	Subobjective	Criteria
Thermal Power cont'd	1 · · ·	
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Avoid water withdrawals or discharges in lo- cations producing any environmental damages.	Predetermined site locations for environmental protection. Minimize flow through cooling. Strive to reverse present consumptive use rate structure. Emphasize environmental impact over costs in plant and power line siting.
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Municipal Wastewater Discharge		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Attainment and maintenance of water quality standards and schedules with provisions for opportunity to upgrade standards and speed up schedules.	Use least cost alternative. Encourage regional systems where applicable, including municipal and industrial waste handling.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Attainment and maintenance of water quality standards and schedules with provision for opportunity to adjust schedules for short time periods.	Less uniform geographic investment. Increase outside government investment in regional systems and urban areas. Minimum restraint to high growth rate for economic devel- opment. Emphasis on Lake Superior.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Continue upgrading water quality standards and emphasize speeding up of schedules to attain the highest level of water quality that is technically feasible.	Invest in programs and projects to reduce pollution dis- charge as expeditiously as possible. No pollutant dis- charges by 1980. Place heavy emphasis on abatement of point- and non-point sources of wastes for Lake Superior.
Industrial Wastewater		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Attainment and maintenance of water quality standards and schedules with provision for opportunity to upgrade standards and speed up schedules.	Use least cost alternative. Encourage regional systems where applicable, including municipal and industrial waste handling.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Attainment and maintenance of water quality standards and schedules with provision for opportunity to adjust schedules for short time periods.	Less uniform geographic investment. Increase outside government investment in regional systems and urban areas. Minimum restraint to high growth rate for economic devel- opment. Emphasis on Lake Superior.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Continue upgrading water quality standards and emphasize speeding up of schedules to attain the highest level of water quality that is technically feasible.	Invest in programs and projects to reduce pollution dis- charge as expeditiously as possible. No pollutant dis- charges, including vessel wastes, by 1980. Place heavy emphasis on abatement of point- and non-point sources of wastes for Lake Superior.
Hydroelectric Power		
Dbjective NORMAL GROWTH	Develop hydroelectric power where economic- ally and environmentally feasible. Not applicable for Lake Erie.	Consider least cost alternative for pump-storage sites or other options. Not applicable for Lake Erie.
Dbjective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Preserve future power generation options. Not applicable for Lake Erie.	Predesignate any pumped storage or other hydro sites. Not applicable for Lake Erie.
Dbjective LIMITED GROWTH	Limit hydroelectric expansion. Include development if it minimizes detrimental environmental effects. Not applicable for Lake Erie. No hydroelectric expansion in Lake Superior.	Minimize environmental damages by improved operations and proper removal of obsolete facilities. Maintenance of minimum low flows has priority over power production in Lake Ontario.
Vater-Oriented Outdoor Recreation		
Djective NORMAL GROWTH	Investment in keeping with national economic constraints and maintenance of well being of people tantamount to the objective.	Include programs to increase benefits from existing high quality surface water. Encourage more efficient use of existing surface water. Include programs that provide parks near urban areas.
bjective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest in programs to enable region to attract a greater share of recreation industries from other areas.	Designate and develop streams, lakeshores, and unique natural areas with emphasis on high quality recreation user attraction.
bjective LIMITED GROWTH	Acquisition or preservation and management of all water front and unique natural areas for public benefit.	Acquire all streams for future use. Acquire all lake- shore and phase out over time non-public use which may cause environmental harm. Acquire other areas with rec- reational potential as needed to satisfy subobjective.
port Fishing		- -
bjective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest in development programs where bene- fits will justify investment. Also, main- tain the existing resource, at least at present level.	Selected investment in programs to round out balanced national fishing opportunity. Protect and enhance ex- isting wetlands, stream, and lake habitat; acquire addi- tional areas.

TABLE 1-19 (continued) Subobjectives and Criteria for Resource Use Categories

Resource Use Categories and Objectives	Subobjectives	Criteria
Sport Fishing cont'd		
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Maximize regional share of fishing opportun- ities on a sustained basis.	High level of investment in stocking program. Planting and habitat programs to provide maximum fishing opportun- ities. Protect wetlands and acquire additional fishery areas.
Objective LIMITED CROWTH	Preserve all streams and lakes to highest possible natural level of quality and corre- lative fishing experience. Enhance all fish- ing experiences. Preserve all anadromous fishing streams.	Designate and protect all public waters. Enhance fishing through stocking and new species introduction. Set aside and protect all anadromous streams, wetlands, and other areas. Acquire additional public waters.
Recreational Boating		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Modest investment in keeping with national economic constraints.	Adequate ports of refuge. Navigational aids to meet de- mands. Few new reservoirs. Encourage better use of ex- isting areas.
Objective ACCELETERATED GROWTH	Invest to attract a greater portion of the national recreational boating activity.	Develop new recreational boating facilities including
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Preserve all recreational opportunities with minimum disruption of natural environment.	Encourage rehabilitation of existing sites adapted to the natural environment.
Commercial Fishing		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest in programs and developments where benefits will justify investment, and where the fishery is compatible with sport fishery management.	Select investments to round out balanced commercial fish- ing opportunity.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Maximize commercial fishing opportunities on a sustained yield basis, and maintain compat- ibility with sport fishery management.	High level of investment in stocking programs; planting and habitat programs to provide maximum fishing opportun- ities.
.Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Maintain commercial fishing as a means of fish management. Avoid exploitation in order to preserve all species, and maintain com- patibility with sport fishery management.	Designate and protect all public waters. Maintain fish- ery by stocking, introduction of new species, and managed harvests. Set aside and protect all anadromous streams.
Commercial Navigation		· · · · ·
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Maintain region's projected share of national commerce.	Invest in harbor and channel projects, and other develop- ments with economic justification, for low cost, deep draft navigation and the provisions of incremental im- provements to the navigation system in the Great Lakes and St. Lawrence Seaway.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Increase region's share of national commerce thru technically feasible, economically jus- tified, and environmentally acceptable means.	Supplement investment to yield more and better ports, handling facilities, deeper channels, and extension of the navigation season. Implement more competitive rate structure.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Avoid navigation improvements which have det- rimental environmental effects.	To the extent technically feasible and environmentally acceptable, maintain efficient, low cost, deep draft nav- igation and the provision of incremental improvements to the connecting channels, harbors, locks, canals, dames, and extension of the season. Plan to orient barge canal to recreational use.
RELATED LAND USE AND Problems		
Agricultural Land Treatment		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Include region's share of erosion control and land treatment programs.	Annual damages must exceed annual costs of correcting dam- ages. Continuation of ongoing programs. Meet 42% of total needs by 2020.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Include all projects and programs which would enhance the region's agricultural development opportunities.	Meet 88% of total needs by 2020. Ongoing plus accelerat- ed programs. Emphasize economic gain over environmental losses.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Emphasize land treatment programs resulting in environmental gains.	Meet 100% total needs by 2020. Aesthetic wildlife and recreation values take precedence over economic return from land treatment.
Cropland Drainage		•
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest in projects or programs that are econ- omically and environmentally feasible.	Select justified alternative. Include drainage projects that increase production and efficiency and reduce cost.

# TABLE 1-19 (continued) Subobjectives and Criteria for Resource Use Categories

and Objectives . Cropland Drainage cont'd	Subobjective	Criteria
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest in all projects and programs which would enhance regional agricultural devel- opment opportunities.	Returns and reduced damaging may not exceed fiscal and environmental costs of corrective action.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Emphasize environmental and natural habitat losses over economic gains.	No drainage of agriculture land. Emphasize aesthetic wildlife and recreation values over economic return from agricultural land.
Forest Land Treatment		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest to enhance output of forest products. Include region's share of erosion control : and land treatment programs.	Maintain programs that are consistent with land use plans. Plan to meet 50% of total needs by 2020.
Dbjective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest to increase region's share of fibre production nationally.	Include all projects and programs which would enhance th region's forest development opportunities. Plan to meet 60% of total needs by 2020.
)bjective LIMITED GROWTH	Emphasize land treatment programs resulting in environmental gains.	Aesthetic and wildlife and recreation values take pre- cedence over economic return from forest land treatment programs. Plan to meet 100% of total needs by 2020.
Shoreland Erosion		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Balanced use of shorelands to meet national standards. Assume treatment of all critical non-protected areas is in national interest.	Include-structural and institutional measures with maximum met benefits. Correct erosion problem for all critical non-protected areas by 1980.
Dbjective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Manage shoreland for uses which maximize re- gional economic gain. Assume treatment of all critical and non-critical non-protected areas is in regional economic interest.	Increase investments in water related enterprises. Cor- rect erosion problem for all critical and non-critical non-protected areas by 1980.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Preservation of shorelands as a unique re- source. Only include corrective programs where environmental gains would exceed envi- ronmental losses.	Acquire or manage designated environmental and natural areas on shorelands for public benefit. Endorse develop mental setbacks for all shoreland areas unless public benefits can be shown to outweigh public disadvantages.
Streambank Frontion		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Invest in projects and programs where econ- omically and environmentally feasible.	Damages must exceed fiscal and environmental costs of corrective action.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Include all projects and programs which would enhance region's developmental oppor- tunities.	Emphasize economic gain over environmental losses. Assu complete abatement of all damages is in regional interes
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Limit investment to programs and projects that have positive environmental effects.	Emphasize environmental and natural habitat preservation over economic gains.
Flood Plain Management		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Maximize net benefits from national point of view. Minimize future flood plain devel- opment.	Use non-structural measure first. Include structural measures where justified. Encourage flood plain manage- ment.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Use flood plain to maximize regional economic benefits.	Include non-structural and structural projects. Scale projects larger than NOR projections.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Utilize flood plain to minimize disruption to natural environment.	Shift all land area subject to flooding to non-damaging uses with high number of environmental corridors. Use 100 year flood plain as area to be set aside.
Wildlife Management		
Objective NORMAL GROWTH	Plan for increase in state and federal in- vestment to increase national net benefit.	Coordinate with competitive uses to maximize net benefit from wildlife program.
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest so that region will attract a greater share of wildlife industry from other regions.	Emphasize habitat management and program expansion inclu- ing production of game species and fur-bearing animals.
Objective LIMITED CROWTH	Protect all endangered species. Preserve natural wildlife habitat and manage for species protection.	No physical alterations detrimental to wildlife habitat. Management of wetlands for environmental preservation and habitat improvement.
Analysis and material		
<u>Mesthetic</u> and <u>Cultural</u> Dbjective NORMAL GROWTH	Only preserve those values whose user fees would exceed costs plus such extra values needed to maintain a level for the well be- ine of neonle tentamount to the objective	Designate caves, historical structures, and other aes- thetic and cultural areas desirable to maintain the well being of people.

# TABLE 1–19 (continued) Subobjectives and Criteria for Resource Use Categories

Resource Use Categories and Objectives	Subobjectives	Criteria
Aesthetic & Cultural cont'd		•
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Only preserve those aesthetic and cultural resources needed to provide for that level of social well being of people necessary to furnish a liveable place in which to earn a livelihood.	No environmental corridors beyond those required to pro- vide a minimum acceptable level for the well being of people.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Maximize availability of aesthetic and cul- tural resources for future generations.	Preserve all areas inventoried in framework studies plus all other areas having significant potential. Implement long-range land use planning.
Outdoor Recreation		
Objective-~ NORMAL CROWTH	Investment in keeping with national economic constraints and maintenance of well being of people tantamount to the objective.	Include programs that would likely yield net benefits (fiscal, physical, and social).
Objective ACCELERATED GROWTH	Invest in programs to enable region to attract a greater share of recreation indus- try from other areas.	Development of stream, lakeshore, and unique areas with emphasis on high quality recreation user attraction.
Objective LIMITED GROWTH	Protect all high value open space recreation- al opportunity areas and unique natural areas for public benefits.	Acquire, preserve, or manage all recreational lands for public benefit.

TABLE 1-19 (continued) Subobjectives and Criteria for Resource Use Categories

instances where the subobjective or criterion for a Lake basin differs from that of the Great Lakes Basin, the difference is pointed out at the appropriate place in the matrix.

Generally speaking, it is difficult to articulate a set of goals, subobjectives, and criteria at the outset of a study. These emerge as the public has an opportunity to respond to preliminary framework proposals based on tentative assumptions of goals.

It is equally difficult to apply goals, subobjectives, and criteria explicitly in the formulation process. Sometimes the criteria will point toward specific programs, but usually they only point in a general direction. The process of working out the detailed statements, of defining the terms used, and of drawing distinctions has made both those persons responsible for plan formulation and those persons concerned with planning issues better able to articulate their goals. Thus, the planning process has been enhanced.

In preparing the framework to meet the Normal Growth objective, it was found that the subobjectives and criteria were rather specific for some of the resource use categories and quite general for others. Because this objective reflects trends and is most familiar to planning personnel as well as to the public, the conceptual tie between a given criterion and a program selection is relatively strong. In fact the criterion may have evolved as a statement which would support a specific selection or class of selections associated with traditional ways of meeting a recognized need.

In a similar fashion, the subobjectives and criteria for the Accelerated Growth and Limited Growth objectives were used as guides to the kinds of programs which might be selected—more so in connection with some resource use categories than with others. Because frameworks were not developed for the Accelerated Growth and Limited Growth objectives, the process was not carried to a conclusion, but the direction which planning could take was identified by the subobjectives and criteria.

On the other hand, when it came time to select programs for a Proposed (PRO) Framework (described in Section 4), which would represent a proposal which the Commission selected from a number of alternatives, no specific subobjectives or criteria were stated. Rather, programs within the specific resource use categories were selected in relationship to those which reflected normal growth, accelerated growth, and limited growth.

# Section 3

# FUTURE GROWTH ASSUMPTIONS AND RESOURCE REQUIREMENTS

What do the next fifty years hold for the Great Lakes Basin? Are the pressures of population growth on a collision course with efforts to achieve and maintain a high quality environment? The answers are uncertain. What is clear is that in the past we have too often failed to evaluate the environmental consequences of growth primarily for economic gain. Throughout the United States, scientists, economists, and planners are studying our history to give us a grasp on the future. Ideas which challenge the values and goals of perpetual growth are providing the impetus for consideration of new directions for our rapidly changing technological society.

The Great Lakes Basin Framework Study established dynamic planning tools for projecting new growth directions for the Region. Traditionally, long-range studies (50 years) have relied upon what we know best, the past, to project the future. Since it is not possible to foresee the future, projections must necessarily be based on modifications of past relationships believed to have future relevance. The choice of the past relationships to be extended and the methodology for extending them are based on assumptions. Some of these assumptions are stated explicitly and some are implicit in the activity and land use expected to prevail during the projection period. In the course of this study, the Great Lakes Basin Commission broke with tradition. The Commission recognized that any major urban area, like the Great Lakes Region, that is undergoing a process of megalopolitan formation has the option and responsibility to project alternative futures that could differ significantly from past trends.

In the extreme, alternative futures for the Great Lakes Region mean changes in the competitive economic position of the Region with respect to the nation, and changes in per capita demands on the resource base of the Great Lakes Basin over the next fifty years. This is illustrated in Table 1–20.

The logic behind the development of extreme projections, or upper and lower limits, emanates from the recognition of a wide divergence of opinion of national, regional, State, and local goals for future resource development. That is, given a range of quantitative projections of accelerated, normal, and limited growth and associated resource requirements that encompass the high and low extremes of all perceptions of the future for the Great Lakes, there exists a framework within which the interrelationships between developmental growth and natural resource quality can be balanced. The following sections quantify the alternative futures of accelerated, normal, and limited growth for the Great Lakes Basin. Annex B documents the assumptions and methodology used for the data presented. (See Introduction for availability of Annex B.)

## 3.1 Economic and Demographic Projections

A range of population and economic activity levels has been projected for the next fifty years in the Great Lakes Region. The preparation of these multiple projection levels was accomplished in two major steps:

(1) The Great Lakes regional disaggregation in 1968 of the national economic and demographic projections, known as OBERS projections, was assumed to reflect normal growth conditions.

(2) The accelerated and limited growth projections resulted from a Great Lakes Basin Commission computer program (ADSUN—Alternative Demand, Supply, Needs) utilizing the OBERS series of "Effects of Alternative Assumptions on Projections of Gross National Product for the years 1980, 2000, 2020," prepared in late 1971. No new assumptions concerning national and regional economic structure were made for accelerated and limited growth projections.

Two key factors should be remembered in the interpretation of regional projections for the Great Lakes. First, all projections in the study were made on a national basis and then disaggregated to the Great Lakes Region based upon judgments that established the Region's share of a national economic and/or demographic parameter. Second, there are no confidence limits placed upon any of

		Econor	Resource Consumption	
Future Growth Condition	Population	Gross Regional Product	Per Capita Income	Per Capita Demand
ACC <sup>1</sup> (Accelerated)	High	High	High	High
NOR <sup>2</sup> (Normal)	Medium	Medium	Medium	Medium
LIM <sup>3</sup> (Limited)	Low	Low	Low	Low

TABLE 1-20 Nev variables for Alternative Future Growth Conditions, Great Lakes	s Kegioi	'n
--	----------	----

<sup>1</sup>Maximum possible development and natural resource demand

<sup>2</sup>Trend development and resource demand

<sup>3</sup>Minimum development and natural resource consumption

the projected growth levels. Judgments were made to shift the regional competitiveness of the Great Lakes to represent accelerated and limited growth levels. The study did not evaluate where relative gains and losses would take place within other regions of the nation. Subregional shifts in relative shares of projections were assumed for the planning subareas within the Great Lakes Region itself.

The upper and lower limits of projections for the Great Lakes Region theoretically encompass any possible high or low levels of development ultimately to be attained in the Basin by 2020. Changing and shifting past economic and demographic trends indicate that man can control his own destiny. National, State, and local policy alterations in the social, political, economic, and natural resource fields are necessary to accomplish desirable changes. The planning task, then, requires a look at the implications of various growth conditions on water and related land resources.

The present and future patterns of water and related land use in the Great Lakes Basin depend, in large part, on its population, industrial development, agricultural economy, forest and mineral production, electrical power production, and standard of living. The following subsections describe the results of projecting new directions for growth in the Great Lakes Region.

3.1.1 Population

Over 29 million people resided in the Great Lakes Region in 1970. More than 85 percent of that total live within 50 miles of the shores of the Lakes Erie and Michigan. Historically, the Great Lakes Region has accounted for a steady 14 to 15 percent of the total U.S. population in the census decades from 1940 to 1970. Normal growth projections pose a gradual decline in the regional share of the national population levels to just over 13 percent, amounting to more than 53 million people by 2020. Accelerated growth projections for the nation and the Region shift population from other parts of the country to the Great Lakes area so that 17 percent of the national total, or 85 million persons, would live in the Region by 2020. Given implicit or explicit policies that would limit national population growth to near zero levels, the Region's population would reach 37 million by 2020, or less than 11 percent of the national total (Figure 1-11). Under limited



FIGURE 1–11 Population Growth in the Great Lakes Region

Growth Assumption	1070	1090	2000	2020
	1970	1900	2000	2020
ACC				
1.0Superior	533.5	677.0	1,061.0	1,822.3
2.0Michigan	13,517.0	17,026.1	24,338.0	38,236.2
3.0Huron	1,236.3	1,627.0	2,521.0	4,263.0
4.0Erie	11,513.8	14,641.0	20,904.0	33,010.0
5.0Ontario	2,531.7	3,158.0	4,723.3	_7,725.3
Total Great Lakes	29,332.3	37,129.1	53,547.3	85,056.8
NOR				
1.0Superior	533.5	538.1	595.0	669.0
2.0Michigan	13,517.0	15,492.3	19,645.4	24,829.5
3.0Huron	1,236.3	1,411.1	1,809.2	2,324.4
4.0Erie	11,513.8	13,300.0	16,794.2	21,281.0
5.0Ontario	2,531.7	2,776.0	3,495.0	4,393.1
Total Great Lakes	29,332.3	33,517.5	42,338.8	53,497.0
LIM				
1.0Superior	533.5	495.2	485.0	478.0
2.0Michigan	13,517.0	14,162.2	15,676.4	17,087.1
3.0Huron	1,236.3	1,297.0	1,451.0	1,618.0
4.0Erie	11,513.8	12,162.0	13,403.1	14,651.4
5.0Ontario	2,531.7	2,544.4	2,801.0	3,042.4
Total Great Lakes	29,332.3	30,660.8	33,816.5	36,876.9

 TABLE 1-21
 Projected Populations, Great Lakes Region and Plan Areas (in thousands)

growth assumptions, all areas in the Great Lakes Region except the Lake Superior region are still projected to gain in population for 50 years (Table 1-21), but population pressures on Great Lakes resources would be curtailed.

### 3.1.2 Employment

In 1970, approximately 11 million persons were included in the Great Lakes Region's work force. Assuming that the employment participation rate remains at near 40 percent for all growth projections, total employment projections follow population trends in terms of the regional per cent share of national employment. In 1970, 15 percent of the national work force labored in the Great Lakes Region. The Region's share of national employment by 2020 is projected at approximately 17 percent under accelerated growth, 13 percent under normal growth, and 11 percent under limited growth (Table 1-22, Figure 1-12).

### 3.1.3 Income

In the period from 1940 to 1960, the Great Lakes Region maintained approximately 18 percent of the nation's total personal income while averaging a 20 percent higher per capita income than national

Growth Assumption			· ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
and Region	1970	1980	2000	2020
ACC				
1.0Superior	171.8	256.0	409.3	688.3
2.0Michigan	5,347.9	7,072.0	10,145.2	15,808.0
3.0Huron	422.0	624.0	990.0	1,665.0
4.0Erie	4,396.2	5,870.0	8,475.2	13,329.1
5.0Ontario	964.4	1,276.4	1,928.2	3,177.0
Total Great Lakes	11,302.3	15,098.4	21,947.9	34,667.4
NOR				
1.0Superior	171.8	195.0	222.0	252.0
2.0Michigan	5,347.9	6,378.0	8,108.0	10,198.0
3.0Huron	422.0	530.2	698.0	907.0
4.0Erie	4,396.2	5,283.1	6,673.1	8,530.1
5.0Ontario	964.4	1,109.0	1,412.0	1,776.0
Total Great Lakes	11,302.3	13,495.3	17,113.1	21,663.1
LIM				
1.0Superior	171.8	175.0	174.0	176.0
2.0Michigan	5,347.9	5,667.4	6,163.5	6,611.3
3.0Huron	422.0	473.0	537.1	598.0
4.0Erie	4,396.2	4,694.4	5,123.3	5,535.0
5.0Ontario	964.4	987.3	1,081.0	1,666.0
Total Great Lakes	11,302.3	11,997.1	13,078.9	14,586.3

TABLE 1-22 Projected Total Employment, Great Lakes Region and Plan Areas (in thousands)



FIGURE 1-12 Projected Employment in the Great Lakes Region

levels. The heavy concentration of industrial activity in the Region has played a major role in its past performance. In 1970, total personal income in the Region neared \$114 billion. Projections of personal and per capita income for normal growth conditions are consistent with trends described for population and employment for the Basin with respect to the nation. Accelerated growth assumptions project that the Region will have 18 percent of the nation's personal income by 2020, while limited growth conditions project a decline to near 12 percent of total national personal income (Figure 1–13, Table 1–23). Annual per capita income, while variable over the Great Lakes area, ranged between \$3,000

TABLE 1-23Projected Average per Capita In-<br/>come, Great Lakes Region and Plan Areas (1967<br/>dollars)

Growth Assumption	1970	1980	2000	2020
and Region	19/0	1900		- 2020
ACC				
1.0Superior	3,037	4,655	9,054	18,395
2.0Michigan	3,961	5,956	10,834	20,916
3.0Huron	3,420	5,206	9,967	19,761
4.0Erie	3,743	5,817	10,623	20,702
5.0Ontario	3,589	5,434	10,216	20,103
Total Great Lakes	3,802	5,800	10,622	20,646
NOR				
1.0Superior	3,037	4,183	7,581	13,516
2.0Michigan	3,961	5,226	8,258	14,717
3.0Huron	3,420	4,610	8,190	14,270
4.0Erie	3,743	5,106	8,568	14,575
5.0Ontario	3,589	4,817	8,375	14,432
Total Great Lakes	3,802	5,101	8,598	14,603
LIM.				
1.0Superior	3,037	3,753	5,964	9,621
2.0Michigan	3,961	4,727	6,851	10,352
3.0Huron	3,420	4,156	6,423	10,023
4.0Erie	3,743	4,618	6,722	10,256
5.0Ontario	3,589	4,353	6,579	10,168
Total Great Lakes	3,802	4,613	6,746	10,275

NOTE: Average per capita income = total personal income divided by population.

and \$4,000 in 1970, with the highest levels in the Lake Michigan and Lake Erie regions.

#### 3.1.4 Production

Economic production provides both the necessities and the luxuries of life for people influenced by the resources of the Great Lakes Basin: Projec-



FIGURE 1–13 Projected Growth in Total Personal Income, Great Lakes Region (1967 dollars) tions of agricultural activity, manufacturing, and forest and mineral production are particularly significant for future planning because they depend upon the utilization of basic natural resources. Some of these resources such as water and trees are renewable; that is, within a reasonable length of time they can be reestablished. Other resources such as minerals and valuable agricultural land, are nonrenewable; that is, once unique deposits are extracted or cropland is taken up by urban expansion, they cannot be replaced. Projected values of economic production are reported for the Great Lakes Basin in Figures 1-14, 1-15, and 1-16 in dollars of total earnings for accelerated (ACC). normal (NOR), and limited (LIM) growth assumptions.



FIGURE 1-14 Projected Earnings in Manufacturing, Great Lakes Region (1967 dollars)





# TABLE 1-24 Projected Resource Requirements for the Great Lakes Region

Resource Use		Lake Superior Region		legion	Lake	Michigan 1	Region	Lak	e Huron Re	gion	Lake	Erie Reg	lon	Lake Ontario Region			
Category	Fruk.	Units	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020.
WATER WITHDRAWALS																	
Municipally Supplied	ACC NOR LIM	mgd	2,870 2,470 1,260	6,680 3,230 1,680	13,800 4,220 1,620		1,060 251 135		3,080 2,100 1,330	7,300 2,830 1,430=	15,200 3,760 1,460	 111	1,400 579 340	2,830 770 341	6,460 5,220 2,970	16,700 6,950 3,610	35,200 9,200 3,610
Self Supplied Industrial	ACC NOR LIM	mgd	1,930 3,770 823	5,930 3,730 594	19,400 6,350 1,110	477 491 172	959 428 122	3,600 929 196	4,700 3,270 1,990	7,220 2,700 1,340	19,500 4,640 1,770	500 388 247	740 294 176	2,380 648 282	7,780 8,020 3,300	15,200 7,260 2,290	46,300 12,800 3,430
Rural Domestic & Livestock	ACC NOR LIM	ngd	354 265 221	459 323 205	636 362 187	74 48 - 41	105 60 41	158 72 40	255 148 157	282 182 133	428 209 136	80 62 52	100 70 44	136 78 40	781 536 482	978 651 433	1,415 738 413
Irrigation	ACC NOR LIM	Rgđ	975 828 401	2,320 1,250 582	3,610 1,700 603	153 108 53	292 155 62	644 232 77	628 426 222	1,100 650 248	2,300 904 283	180 99 66	335 174 79	724 262 89	1,970 1,480 754	4,110 2,250 983	7,420 3,140 1,060
Mining	ACC NOR LIM	mgd	130 85 45	436 157 72	1,320 292 98	65 33 23	154 50 30	477 80 44	259 163 109	555 295 143	1,730 513 200	58 31 22	121 54 28	347 93 43	1,460 927 580	3,490 1,230 609	10,200 1,740 637
Thermal Power Cooling	ACC Nor Lim	mgd	12,600 8,300 68	43,300 22,200 108	93,700 47,600 3,960	3,310 1,880 1,020	15,900 8,070 1,530	38,400 19,500 446	9,370 7,350 285	33,900 17,600 617	68,400 34,800 5,330	5,700 5,700 4,700	8,000 5,890 3,790	15,700 7,940 188	31,500 23,600 15,700	104,000 55,300 6,470	223,000 113,000 3,540
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER										•							
Municipal Wastewater Discharges	ACC NOR LIM	mgđ	3,500 964 1,400	6,350 1,450 1,590	14,000 2,170 15,40	82 111 101	1,010 175 129	2,640 263 140	2,990 2,130 1,270	6,930 2,670 1,360	14,400 3,450 1,390	493 427 230	1,330 585 322	2,690 773 324	7,310 3,690 3,000	15,600 4,940 3,380	33,800 6,720 3,390
Industrial Waste- water Discharges	ACC NOR LIM	mgd	4,780 3,310 1,950	6,530 3,130 1,640	15,600 5,090 2,060	429 418 155	863 262 110	3,240 364 176	4,230 2,980 1,790	6,500 2,080 1,210	17,600 2,690 1,600	503 572 223	665 490 158	2,140 1,000 254	10,100 7,330 4,180	14,600 6,010 3,120	41,500 9,200 4,080
Hydroelectric Power Flow	ACC NOR LIM	mgd	51,800	51,800	51,800	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	59,400	75,500	130,000 	111,000 	127,000	182,000
Water Oriented Out- door Recreation	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Rec Days	160,000 88,300 101,000	255,000 139,000 145,000	489,000 201,000 161,000	21,700 11,600 12,700	39,600 17,800 17,200	77,100 25,200 20,800	113,000 69,600 70,600	189,000 104,000 94,900	341,000 149,000 113,000	42,600 22,800 22,400	65,200 33,900 28,100	122,000 48,300 35,300	346,000 197,000 211,000	564,000 300,000 291,000	1,060,000 431,000 337,000
Water Oriented Out- door Recreation	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres W.S. <sup>1</sup>	1,050	1,740	2,670	138 	229 	357	616 	1,010	1,590  	217 	344  	 	2,130	3,490 	5,370  
Sport Fishing	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Angler Days	51,100 38,300 34,100	74,900 48,300 38,000	120,000 58,400 41,600	90,900 9,200 5,610	15,200 11,900 6,270	27,200 14,900 7,030	42,500 32,700 27,800	60,800 42,000 30,600	96,100 48,600 33,300	12,000 17,200 6,240	18,200 21,500 6,820	30,000 20,800 7,380	203,000 105,000 77,400	179,000 133,000 85,200	291,000 154,000 92,900
Sport Fishing	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres W.S. <sup>1</sup>	N/A														
Recreational Boating	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Boat Days	16,100	20,400	25,900	6,360 4,840 4,040	9,100 6,130 4,300	14,400 7,790 4,570	29,200 7,630 7,150	42,700 9,650 8,210	69,000 12,300 9,090	8,840 4,660 4,340	13,000 5,760 4,650	21,000 7,230 5,000	76,100 35,800 34,700	110,000 44,900 37,700	175,000 56,700 40,700
Recreational Boating	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres W.S. <sup>1</sup>	1,160 	1,160 	1,160  	750 	750	750	309 	309 	309 	247 	247 	247 	3,380	3,380  	3,380
Commercial Fishing	ACC	m-tons year						•									

44 Appendix 1

Commercial Naviga- tion	ACC NOR LIM	m-tons year	129 111 88	204 151 101	325 196 127	34 28 24	63 40 30	112 58 38	231 192 147	368 254 165	537 318 201	2 2 1	3 2 1	4 2 1	505 423 338	802 583 387	1,258 753 483
RELATED LAND USE 6 PROBLEMS								- + + -								,	
Agricultural Land Treatment	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	8,950 8,950 8,950	8,950 8,950 8,950	8;950 8,950 8,950	2,050 2,050 2,050	2,050 2,050 2,050	2,050 2,050 2,050	6,380 6,380 6,380	6,380 6,380 6,380	6,380 6,380 6,380	2,600 2,600 2,600	2,600 2,600 2,600	2,600 2,600 2,600	20,500 20,500 20,500	20,500 20,500 20,500	20,500 20,500 20,500
Agricultural Land Cropland Drainage	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	1,520 1,520 1,520	1,520 1,520 1,520	1,520 1,520 1,520	572 572 572	572 572 572	572 572 572	3,410 3,410 3,410	3,410 3,410 3,410	3,410 3,410 3,410 3,410	604 604 604	604 604 604	604 604 604	6,220 6,220 6,220	6,220 6,220 6,220	6,220 6,220 6,220
Forest Land Treat- ment	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Actes	9,050 9,050 9,050	9,050 9,050 9,050	9,050 9,050 9,050	2,810 2,810 2,810	2,810 2,810 2,810 2,810	2,810 2,810 2,810	2,230 2,230 2,230	2,230 2,230 2,230	2,230 2,230 2,230	3,840 3,840 3,840	3,840 3,840 3,840	3,840 3,840 3,840	17,900 17,900 17,900	17,900 17,900 17,900	17,900 17,900 17,900
Shoreland Erosion	ÁCC NÓR LIM	Miles	587 587 587	587 587 587	587 587 587	162 162 162	162 162 162	162 162 162	153 153 153	153 153 153	153 153 153	186 186 186	186 186 186	186 186 186	1,280 1,280 1,280	1,280 1,280 1,280	1,280 1,280 1,280
Streambank Erosion	ACC NOR LIM	Miles	3,770 3,770 3,770	3,770 3,770 3,770	3,770 3,770 3,770	1,710 1,710 1,710	1,710 1,710 1,710	1,710 1,710 1,710	2,490 2,490 2,490	2,490 2,490 2,490	2,490 2,490 2,490	1,470 1,470 1,470	1,470 1,470 1,470	1,470 1,470 1,470	10,900 10,900 10,900	10,900 10,900 10,900	10,900 10,900 10,900
Flood PlainsUrban	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	412 412 412	412 412 412	412 412 412	142 142 142	142 142 142	142 142 142	536 536 536	536 536 536	536 536 536	99.1 99.1 99.1	99.1 99.1 99.1	99.1 99.1 99.1	1,440 1,440 1,440	1,440 1,440 1,440	1,440 1,440 1,440
Flood PlainsUrban	ACC NOR LIM	\$1000 A.A.D. <sup>2</sup>	74.6 74.6 74.6	78.5 78.5 78.5	83.2 83.2 83.2	8.9 8.9 8.9	9.9 9.9 9.9	10.9 10.9 10.9	120 120 120	125 125 125	129 129 129	16.8 16.8 16.8	17.3 17.3 17.3	17.8 17.8 17.8	226 226 226	236 236 236	247 247 247
Flood PlainsRural	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	23,200 20,300 18,400	50,500 40,700 31,900	119,000 83,500 58,700	974 856 773	1,700 1,380 1,080	3,560 2,530 1,780	50;500 44,300 40,000	91,200 73,400 57,600	140,000 98,700 69,500	536 475 429	1,190 947 744	2,660 1,910 1,350	76,100 66,800 60,400	146,000 118,000 92,400	269,000 189,000 133,000
Flood PlainsRural	ACC NOR LIM	\$1000 A.A.D. <sup>2</sup>	1,060 1,060 1,060	1,090 1,090 1,090	1,090 1,090 1,090	293 293 293	292 292 292	291 291 291	732 732 732	728 728 728	723 723 723	249 249 249	248 248 248	248 248 248	2,560 2,560 2,560	2,550 2,550 2,550	2,540 2,540 2,540
Wildlife Management	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Actes <sup>3</sup>	5,220 4,580 4,150	7,020 5,660 4,450	9,300 6,560 4,620	1,490 1,300 1,180	1,900 15,00 1,190	2,530 1,770 1,250	11,000 9,650 8,720	16,200 13,100 10,300	24,900 17,600 12,400	2,310 2,110 1,910	4,210 3,440 2,710	8,150 5,840 4,120	20,400 18,000 10,300	30,000 24,200 19,000	45,800 32,400 22,800
Wildlife Management	ACC NOR LIM	1000 User Days <sup>4</sup>	N/A 17,800 N/A	20,300	23,400	4,680	5,180	5,770	18,400	19,800	22,600	5,170	5,070	5,470	<b>60,500</b>	64,800	71,900
Aesthetic & Cultural	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	22,100 30,900 13,600	31,000 34,600 13,800	45,500 38,800 14,500	6,080 7,660 3,640	8,550 8,560 3,610 -	13,600 9,560 3,600	13,600 20,100 8,470	18,900 23,300 9,230	28,500 13,800 9,940	2,310 2,510 1,160	3,130 2,920 1,140	4,590 3,360 1,110	46,700 64,300 28,400	65,400 72,500 29,600	48,500 68,800 31,100
Outdoor Recreation Intensive	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	N/A										-				
Outdoor Recreation Extensive	ACC NOR LIM	1000 Acres	64.3 33.4 33.4	106 50.2 37.5	218 73.3 53.4	8.3 4.3 4.1	14.9 6.5 4.3	35.1 9.6 6.3	45.8 21.6 23.3	86.0 31.2 29.1	172 47.8 36,2	17.4 6.2 5.9	32.6 9.2 6.9	55.2 13.0 8.1	139 68.1 68.7	247 100.6 79.9	502 148.2 106.2

11000 Acres Water Surface

<sup>2</sup>\$1000 Average Annual Damages

<sup>3</sup>1000 Acres of Potentially Huntable Land

<sup>4</sup>Hunter Day x (2) = Use Days

Assumptions and Requirements 45

ς.



FIGURE 1-16 Projected Earnings in Agriculture, Great Lakes Region (1967 dollars)

Economic base projections for the normal growth conditions have been extensively reported in Appendix 19, *Economic and Demographic Studies*. Measures of economic production are major factors in the determination of resource requirements described in the following subsection.

### 3.2 **Resource Requirements**

What do projections of accelerated, normal, and limited growth mean for the environment of the Great Lakes Basin? The Framework Study interprets this question to have both quantitative and qualitative aspects. That is, people's needs for food, clothing, water, recreation, etc., depend not only upon an adequate amount of water and land capable of supplying those needs, but also upon an assurance that the natural resources of the Basin will not be degraded in quality so as to preclude future use. Some projected resource requirements, such as those for water for drinking and for economic production, will increase. Other resource requirements, such as forest land treatment, which are tied more directly to maintenance and enhancement of resource conditions, remain relatively constant over time. Both general types of resource requirements are reported here for futures based upon accelerated, normal, and limited growth assumptions. Water and related land requirements for normal growth are extensively documented in the 24 functional appendixes prepared for this study. Resource requirements projected for accelerated and limited growth derive both from the Alternative Demand, Supply, Needs (ADSUN) computer program and from input and judgments supplied by functional work groups. The judgmental inputs for determining accelerated and limited growth resource requirements differed from those for the normal growth projections developed in the 24 appendixes.

# 3.2.1 Methodology

The methodologies used by the Framework Study work groups and by the ADSUN program to translate economic and demographic projections into water and land requirements were basically a function of an economic and/or demographic variable, a unit per capita demand for resources, and a use efficiency factor:

$$\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{D} \times \mathbf{e}$$

where

 $\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{water} \ \mathbf{or} \ \mathbf{land} \ \mathbf{requirements}$ 

A = economic and/or demographic activity variable; e.g., population, economic production in dollars.

D = unit demand for water or land resources; e.g., gallons per person per day, recreation days per person

e = use efficiency ratio.

In determining resource requirements, the ADSUN program represented the alternative limited and accelerated growth conditions by varying unit demand coefficients as well as economic and/or demographic activity levels in determining resource requirements of normal growth conditions. The Framework Study functional appendixes and Annex B of Appendix 1 show the detailed methodologies for translating projections into water and land requirements. See the Introduction for availability of Annex B.

# 3.2.2 Projected Water and Related Land Requirements

All water and land requirements developed for the accelerated, normal, and limited growth assumptions were included in three categories: water withdrawal uses, nonwithdrawal water uses, and related land uses. On a functional use basis, some overlap occurs within these three major categories. In the following description, each functional resource use is described only once though its associated requirements may appear more than once in Table 1–24 which presents projected resource requirements for the Great Lakes Region and its five plan areas. The unusual terms and units of measure are presented in the Glossary.

Water users in the Basin rely on the Great Lakes, inland lakes and streams, and ground-water resources. Projections of accelerated, normal and limited economic and demographic growth were translated into projected point withdrawal requirements for municipal, industrial, rural, agricultural, mineral, and electric power uses.

Water withdrawn for residential, commercial,

public, and industrial (not self-supplied) purposes through centralized collection and distribution systems was projected in the municipal water supply category. Under the normal growth projection, unless there was reason to support an exception, per capita water usage for domestic and commercial purposes was assumed to accrue at a rate of 1 percent per year to 108 gallons per capita per day (gpcd); then at a rate of 0.25 percent per year to a maximum of 130 gpcd if this figure were attained prior to 2020. Accelerated growth projections assumed percapitarates by planning subarea above the normal level. In contrast, limited growth projections assumed a leveling off of per capita water use, generally by the year 2000.

Except for consideration of recirculation factors, projections of industrial water requirements were made on a unit demand basis, as they were for municipal use requirements. The determination of the normal growth relationships between industrial output and water use helped determine the extent to which the numerical coefficients of water use would vary above the normal level for accelerated growth and below the normal level for limited growth. Recirculation of industrial water due to technological advances was assumed in all future industrial water requirements.

An important though relatively minor category of water requirements is rural water. Uses considered in estimating rural water supply requirements include rural farm and nonfarm uses for domestic water, livestock, pesticide spray water, and water for sanitizing and cleaning. Rural water use factors were applied to projections of population, livestock, and crop production to generate water requirements for normal, accelerated, and limited growth.

Estimated economic production of food and minerals was a key factor in determining future water and land requirements for crop irrigation and mining. Again using a variable demand coefficient, total water use for accelerated, normal, and limited growth was determined after dollar production estimates were made. Projected population participation in golfing activities was translated into water and land estimates for the future.

Electric power generation in the Great Lakes Basin is dependent on water resources to supply cooling water for condensers or to supply water for conventional hydroelectric power plants and those using pumped storage facilities. Nuclear-fueled steam-electric plants require much more cooling water than fossil-fueled plants at the present time. It is anticipated that improved design and operating experience will reduce this difference soon.

Depending on cooling water temperature rise, plant efficiency, and type of plant, some 100 to 200 acre-feet of water are required for each million kilowatt hours produced by generating plants using flow-through cooling systems. However, most of the water is returned to the source with only about one percent being consumed. Plants which use supplemental cooling systems divert much less water from the source but have a higher consumptive use than flow-through plants.

Thermal electric cooling water diversions made by flow-through and supplemental (cooling tower) systems were estimated for normal growth. Maximum and minimum per capita energy and cooling water requirements for accelerated and limited growth were projected using normal projections as a base.

Projected requirements for municipal and industrial wastewater treatment were based on estimates of municipal and industrial water supply requirements with emphasis on organic or oxygenconsuming wastes. Requirements for advanced waste treatment or flow management were based on an analysis of low-flow characteristics at node points in Basin streams.

Water-oriented outdoor recreation activities included in this study are swimming, picnicking, camping, hiking and sightseeing. Requirements for alternative growth conditions were projected in terms of recreation days and in terms of land and water surface area. A recreation day is defined as a visit by an individual to a recreation area during all or a significant portion of a 24-hour day.

Projected requirements for sport fishing and recreational boating depend entirely upon license sales and boater registration estimates. For the normal growth projection, assumptions were made to account for transfer of demand into and out of the Basin. As in the recreation category, accelerated and limited growth requirements for sport fishing and boating were projected on a per capita use basis.

The future outlook for Great Lakes commercial fishery resources is very complex and must be analyzed by individual fish species. Most species have rather specific geographical, ethnic, religious, or cultural appeals that bear upon future market demand for fishery production. Characteristics of the past and future supply base, and maximum sustained yield estimates are extensively documented in Appendix 8, *Fish*.

Low, medium and high projections of prospective commercial traffic were developed to represent a range of possible futures for navigation in the Basin. Low traffic projections were assumed if the limited growth objective were pursued throughout the Region. Medium projections were assumed for the normal growth or national economic development objective, while high projections were assumed for the accelerated growth objective for maximum regional development. Estimates of opportunities for agricultural and forest land treatment were based upon an evaluation of present resource conditions and the objective of preventing future resource degradation. Estimates of drainage requirements quantify in acres the opportunities for increasing the efficiency of agricultural production by draining cropland soils presently degraded because of wetness. Streambank and shoreland erosion and associated damages to be prevented were based on the present and projected severity of the erosion problems in the study area. It was assumed that the estimated annual damages would continue at their present levels unless preventive action were taken.

Average annual flood damages provided the basis for flood prevention requirements. Damages were projected to occur in both urban and rural flood plains assuming no preventive actions were taken.

Wildlife pressures were documented in terms of wildlife habitat requirements as well as user-day estimates. Projections of user-days by hunters based on license data represent one-half of the projected user-day estimates. Nonconsumptive wildlife uses, such as bird watching, wildlife observation, photography and the like, represent the other half. Requirements for aesthetic and cultural resources were not defined in quantitative terms for the Framework Study.

#### **3.2.2.1 Table of Projections**

Table 1–24 displays projections of requirements for the various resource use categories for 1970 (existing situation) and the three target years for accelerated (ACC), normal (NOR), and limited (LIM) growth assumptions. The NOR data are essentially the historical and projected quantities provided by the work groups in the resource appendixes and constitute the basis for framework selection in the study. ACC and LIM growth projections, on the other hand, were not developed as viable projections for use in framework analysis. As stated in Section 3.1, they are intended to encompass any high or low levels of population or economic development conceived to be attainable by the year 2020. They set limits within which any deviations from the normal growth and its related frameworks will fall. This concept must be kept in mind in referring to Table 1-24 and in analyzing the data.

# Section 4

# FRAMEWORK DEVELOPMENT

# 4.1 The Idea of a Framework

The Great Lakes Basin Framework Study is the manifestation of one level of a process generally referred to as planning. In this case, it is directed primarily at water and related land resources. Planning takes many forms; it may be very general or very detailed. It may be an inventory, or it may result in quite definitive proposals or plans that are intended to be adopted and carried out with very little modification. The Framework Study falls somewhere between these two extremes. It is a preliminary investigation or reconnaissance intended to provide broad-scaled analyses of water and related land resource problems and furnish a general outline of the probable nature, extent, and timing of measures for their solution.

The result is not a plan but rather several combinations of possibilities. From these combinations, proposals to be studied in more detail are selected. From this detailed investigation, plans will emerge. The product of the Framework Study is, in the very best sense, a "framework" within which further, more detailed planning can be done and which will serve as a guide to the limit of development and the consequences which may result from various chosen courses of action. The Framework Study and the resultant framework or frameworks are not a panacea for the problems encountered in attempting to wisely use the resources of an area, but they help simplify what could be a complicated resource picture.

# 4.1.1 Frameworks for the Great Lakes Basin

The Great Lakes Region is unique, because it contains the largest series of freshwater bodies in the world. This resource, coupled with a wealth of forests, minerals, and agricultural products, has resulted in a large concentration of people and industries, and a heavy demand for the services they need. The Lakes contribute a water supply and a transportation route. They also serve as a sink for waste disposal. This creates some of the present problems. The interrelationships of the land and water resources and of the human resources are particularly complex, and the guidance provided by frameworks is helpful for this reason.

Each State in the Great Lakes Basin has responsibility for planning the wise use of its resources, but it has an equal responsibility for planning this use in such a way that other States will not be adversely affected. This requires that there be an understanding of interrelationships and that the effects of alternative choices in resource use be understood. The Framework Study and the frameworks it developed are one effective way of analyzing and reporting these interrelationships. Federal agencies charged with specific functions related to resource use have the same responsibilities as the States. Each agency must know the effects of choices made in its own sphere on other resources and resource uses. A comprehensive analysis, such as the Framework Study, enables these interrelationships to be understood. The Framework Study is coordinated by having all affected State and Federal agencies participate, and it is made comprehensive by including all resource uses and the consequences of the many choices which can be made among these various uses.

The unique features of the Great Lakes Basin are as important to Canada as they are to the United States, and choices made in one country affect the resources of both. The Framework Study is not a joint effort between the two countries, and the frameworks do not encompass resource development in Canada. However, the interchange of information, ideas, and objectives among personnel of the two countries permits the use of the frameworks with reasonable confidence that the interests of Canada are properly considered.

#### 4.1.2 Frameworks for Future Time Periods

As pointed out above, the frameworks which are a product of the Framework Study provide a guide for future, more detailed planning, and for analyzing the way in which specific plans will mesh together in the entire Basin or in the smaller study areas of the Basin. The frameworks also provide a means for analyzing the timing of resource development and use. A situation is analyzed as it exists in mid-1970 and as it is expected to develop in the years of 1980, 2000, and 2020. The changes which occur in population, economic development, and resource use, and their interrelationships are estimated for these dates. This permits an analysis of the solutions to problems and the measures needed to utilize effectively the resources at a level of development consistent with population and economic change. It permits adjusting a total program over a period of time to accommodate fiscal and other limitations and gives administrative and legislative branches of the various levels of government an opportunity to schedule water resource programs in coordination with programs in other fields, taking into account finances of the total program rather than of simply part of it.

## 4.1.3 Constraints

There are both institutional and legal constraints connected with any framework developed in this study. To some extent, they are interrelated.

The most obvious constraint is that the study and the frameworks do not include the Canadian portion of the Great Lakes Basin. The legislative act under which the Great Lakes Basin Commission operates specifically provides that the jurisdiction, powers, and prerogatives of the International Joint Commission will not be affected by the act. By Executive Order, the Water Resources Council is directed to consult with the Department of State as appropriate on matters under consideration by the Great Lakes Basin Commission that relate to the areas of interest to and under the jurisdiction of the International Joint Commission and the Great Lakes Fishery Commission. This order also restricts the area of jurisdiction of the Great Lakes Basin Commission to the United States. These constraints do not, however, preclude the exchange of technical data and information between representatives of the two countries or discussion of the problems of the Great Lakes Basin. Thus, although the frameworks do not include Canada, implementation of the proposals they make will not adversely affect Canada and Canadian interests.

A second constraint is that the Framework Study can not study, plan, or recommend diversions into or out of the Great Lakes Basin. Existing diversions are, of course recognized, as are possible adjustments of present diversion uses within the limitation of 3200 cubic feet per second (cfs) total diversion prescribed by U.S. Supreme Court.

A third constraint inherent in the concept of the Framework Study is the difficulty of obtaining and compiling current, accurate, and useful information. Because data are not collected specifically for a study during the same period of time, but rather are incorporated from different time periods as available, they may not have consistent relationships. Furthermore, over the protracted period of a study, new data, new emphases, and a new social or economic climate can come into the picture. The presentation of consistent conclusions drawn from basic data accumulated during different time periods is a very difficult task.

# 4.1.4 Who Will Use the Frameworks

Adherence to the frameworks in carrying out further studies or in management of resources is not mandatory for any governmental entity. It is the hope and expectation that having participated in the development of the frameworks, the several levels of government will wish to consider them in further work. It may be that the Congress and legislatures will use the frameworks as a guide for controlling the expenditure of funds. There was no statutory obligation to participate in the Framework Study, although all the States in the Basin and most of the affected Federal agencies have found it in their interest to do so. However, the priority accorded to this work has varied so widely among and within the States and over the period of the study that the input has not been uniform. Therefore, it can be reasonably anticipated that the utilization of the product, the frameworks, will not be uniform. Much depends on the attitude of the public and its acceptance of the frameworks as representing a high-level, professional product consistent with the public good.

The first National Water Assessment prepared by the Water Resources Council after the Framework Study is completed will incorporate data from the Framework Study in the Great Lakes portion of the Assessment. Thus, the Study will permit comparison of Great Lakes needs and other parameters with those of the nation and of other regions.

# 4.2 The Process of Framework Formulation

The process of framework formulation is relatively simple in concept, but each of the steps becomes quite complex when carried out in an area as large as the Great Lakes Basin. The following are these steps in their basic form:

(1) projecting, to specific dates in the future, economic and demographic factors relating to the Basin

(2) estimating, for these dates, the requirements of the people, specifically for those resource uses, or functions, which involve use of water supplies or the related land

(3) determining the developed supplies of resources for the various functions selected, and specifically in terms of use of water and related land



FIGURE 1-17 Schematic Diagram of Framework Selection

(4) comparing the developed supply with the requirements at one of the selected dates to determine the needs at that date

(5) selecting from the range of possible ways of meeting the need, a solution or combination of solutions best adapted to the circumstances

(6) analyzing and adjusting the solutions to determine which ones can serve more than one purpose, which ones may be mutually exclusive, and which ones should finally be included in the selected frameworks.

Figure 1-17 illustrates this very simplified description of framework formulation. The remainder of this section is devoted to more detailed description of various parts of the process and contains references to the location in the appendix of descriptions of other parts. Coverage is not necessarily in the order in which the procedures above have been listed nor in the order in which they are actually carried out. Many processes go on concurrently in framework formulation.

# 4.3 Objectives and Alternative Frameworks

Section 2 of this appendix describes the range of objectives which will influence the extent and kind of development and use of water and related land resources. That section also describes the characteristics of three levels of growth related to the objectives. These levels of growth influence the way in which frameworks are developed and resources utilized.

# 4.3.1 Normal Growth and OBERS Projections

On a nationwide basis, the national economic development objective, which has been equated with normal growth in this study, is the basis for the framework studies of water and related land resources. The projection of economic and demographic trends into the future on a nationwide basis has been a function of the OBERS studies. (See Introduction for further discussion.)

The demographic and economic levels determined in these studies and disaggregated to the Great Lakes Basin and smaller areas are related to amount and occurrence of resource use (quantities of water withdrawn for use, uses of water in the stream or lake, and related land uses). The use relationships were developed for a number of specific functions, such as municipal water supply. irrigation, minerals production, recreational boating, wildlife, land-based water-oriented recreation. and a number of others. The nature of the relationship and the quantities of resource use at the present time (in this study taken to be mid-1970) were analyzed, and from the relationships, projections were made of resource use or requirements for the target years. These requirements are further discussed in Section 3 of this appendix.

## 4.3.2 Other Alternatives

The OBERS projections, described previously, are one of three sets of projections used in the *Great Lakes Basin Framework Study.* The other sets of projections are related to the accelerated growth and limited growth objectives. The objectives themselves are discussed in Section 2 of this appendix, and the projections are discussed in Section 3.

The underlying philosophy of developing the accelerated and limited growth objectives, and the projections related to them, was that these would constitute extremes of growth not expected to be realized but serving as limits to guide the judgment of the people in the Basin and the planning staffs in the development of the Proposed Framework. Consequently, while requirements were estimated based on the projections related to accelerated and limited growth, and the process of determining needs and selecting frameworks was carried out to some extent for each growth assumption, the results were so extreme as to be misleading unless used in a very limited context. However, they have been an aid in guiding the judgment of planning staffs, and some selective parameters have been used for illustrative purposes to indicate what extreme conditions might exist if the objectives were fully pursued. The details are not included in the published record of the study but are in the files of staff working papers.

# 4.3.3 Proposed Framework

No separate set of projections was made for use in formulating the framework adopted and recommended by the Great Lakes Basin Commission. This framework is called the Proposed (PRO) Framework.

No economic growth rate was assumed for the Basin, nor for any part of the Basin. Rather, the desires of the local people and their governments as communicated to planning personnel were reflected in the elements of the framework which were selected. Further discussion is provided in Subsection 4.10.

# 4.4 Water and Land Resources

The Framework Study deals basically with water and related land resources and the ways in which these resources may be made most useful to people. The uses to which the resources are put vary as do the effects of uses on the resources. In order to provide for orderly and consistent consideration of these uses or functions and to permit uniform treatment and comparison in the 15 river basin groups, the resource use categories have been classified as follows:

<b>Resource Use Categories</b>	Unit'
Water Withdrawals	
Municipally Supplied	mgd
Self-Supplied Industrial	mgd
Rural Domestic and	C
Livestock	mgd
Irrigation	mgd
Mining	mgd
Thermal Power Cooling	mgd
Nonwithdrawal Water Uses	
Municipal Wastewater	
Discharges	mgd
Industrial Wastewater	-
Discharges	mgd
Hydroelectric Power	mgd
Water Oriented Outdoor	1000 Recreation Days;
Recreation	1000 acres W.S.
Sport Fishing	1000 Angler Days;
	1000 acres W.S.
Recreational Boating	1000 Boat Days;
	1000 acres W.S.
Commercial Fishing	m tons p <b>er</b> year
Commercial Navigation	m tons per year
Related Land Use and Problems	
Agricultural Land	
—Treatment	1000 acres
—Cropland Drainage	1000 acres
Forest Land	
-Treatment	1000 acres
Shoreland Erosion	miles
Streambank Erosion	miles
Flood Plains	
—Urban	1000 acres; \$1000 AAD
Rural	1000 acres; \$1000 AAD
Wildlife Management	1000 acres;
	1000 user-days
Aesthetic and Cultural	1000 acres
Outdoor Recreation	1000
—Intensive	1000 acres
-Extenstive	1000 acres

See Glossary for definitions of units.

#### 4.4.1 Opportunities, Needs, and Problems

Three categories of remedial and enhancement measures arise out of the analysis of water and land resources: opportunities, needs, and problems. Generally, only one of the three applies to each of the resource use categories, but problems may occur in cases where opportunities and needs are also present. Future needs and problems are discussed in Subsection 4.5. They are included at this point only to differentiate among the three. Needs can be quantified. They result from a situation in which the present developed supply of a resource for a particular use is not sufficient to meet the requirements anticipated at a future time. Problems may or may not be quantified. For example, the extent of flooding can be quantified and the extent to which flooding can be alleviated can be

RESOURCE USE	,	1970	Needs Bas	and Opport e Year, 19	unities <sup>3</sup> 70,to
CATEGORIES	UNITS	Supply <sup>2</sup>	1980	2000	2020
Water Withdrawals					······
Municipally Supplied	mgđ	4,300	870	2,810	5,400
Self-Supplied Industrial	mgd	10,600	1,110	4,670	10,300
Rural Dom. & Livestock	mgd	471	64	179	267
Irrigation	mgd*	681	824	1,570	2,460
Mining	mgd	780	148	450	965
Thermal Power Cooling	mgd	. 17,200	8,210	38,700	96,500
Nonwithdrawal Water Uses					,
Mun. Wastewater Dischgs.	mgd <sup>4</sup>	3,060	3,680	4 940	6 720
Ind. Wastewater Dischgs.	mgd <sup>4</sup>	8,580	7,330	6,000	9,720
Hydroelectric Power	mgd	NA	47,300	51 300	105 000
W.O. Outdoor Recreation	1,000 rec. days	100.000	105,000	201,000	329,000
	1.000 acres W.S.	NA			,525,000
Sport Fishing	1.000 angl. days	80.700	24.800	52 300	79 200
-	1,000 acres W.S.		21,000	52,500	79,200
Recreational Boating	1,000 boat days	29,000	6.820	12 500	19 500
	1,000 acres W.S.*	7,260	7,260	7,260	7 260
Commercial Fishing	million tons/yr.	,	7,200	,200	7,200
Commercial Navigation	million tons/yr.	343	432	583	754
Related Land Use & Problems		<i></i>		1	
Agr. LandTreatment	1.000 acres*	20,450	20 450	20 450	20 450
Cropland Drainage	1,000 acres*	6,210	6,210	6,210	6,210
Forest LandTreatment	1.000 acres*	27,900	27,900	27 000	27 900
Shoreland Erosion	miles	1,200	1,200	1,200	1 200
Streambank Erosion	miles	10,900	10,900	10,900	10,000
	\$1,000 AAD	1,710	1,710	1 710	1 710
Flood PlainsUrban	1.000 acres	222	230	240	251
Urban	\$1,000 AAD	46.300	67.100	118 000	190 000
Rural	1.000 acres	2,570	2:560	2,560	2 550
Rural	\$1,000 AAD	14,200	18,000	24,000	32,500
Wildlife Management	1.000 acres	14,200	2,920	7 990	16 100
0	1.000 user days	49,600	15,000	23,900	33 300
Aesthetic & Cultural	1.000 acres	,000		£3,700	55,500
Outdoor RecIntensive	1.000  acres		30	62	100
Extensive	1.000 acres		170	348	600
	,		1.0	540	000

TABLE 1–25 Future Water and Related Land Needs and Opportunities, Great Lakes Basin (Total)—Normal Framework

<sup>1</sup>Asterisk denotes opportunity

<sup>2</sup>Includes problems and opportunities

<sup>3</sup>Additional resource requirements beyond 1970 requirements

<sup>4</sup>Total treatment requirement at each time period; footnote<sup>3</sup> does not apply

quantified. But in other cases, such as awkward or ineffective institutional arrangements, the problem cannot be expressed in units of quantity. In some cases, resource uses may present opportunities for enhancement of the resource, alleviation of a problem, or expansion of the range of the uses of the resource. These are classified as opportunities.

For each of the 15 river basin groups and for

other planning elements, a table has been prepared entitled "Future Water and Related Land Needs and Opportunities." An example is Table 1-25 for the Great Lakes Basin. The table lists the resource use categories described in Subsection 4.4 and the 1970 supply described in Subsection 4.4.2. It also lists needs and opportunities for the planning target years 1980, 2000, and 2020.

The column "1970 Supply" contains primarily the quantified supply which was compared with requirements to determine needs (see Subsections 4.4.2 and 4.5). It also contains quantified problems, which should be alleviated if practicable, for shoreline erosion, streambank erosion, and flood damages. The column also contains quantified opportunities where the resource may be enhanced for irrigation, recreational boating water surface, agricultural land treatment, agricultural cropland drainage, and forest land treatment. These last five items are identified in the table by an asterisk (\*). (On the program work sheets, which are included in Annex E, the symbol (1) was used.) This extent to which the opportunities are utilized is shown in every case in the program sheet and the summaries thereof. However, some exceptions to the general statements above must be noted:

(1) The 1970 supply for municipally supplied water is actually the 1970 average demand or withdrawal requirement. This quantity, rather than actual supply, was used in the work group methodology.

(2) In irrigation and mining, the supply and needs are stated in average mgd for the season during which the water is withdrawn. The length of season varies among the different river basin groups, influenced by several factors. Data are given in Appendix 5, *Mineral Resources*, and Appendix 15, *Irrigation*. If reduced to an annual amount the figure would be less than that shown. It is not proper to add water withdrawal figures for all six categories to obtain a total.

(3) The 1970 supply for municipal wastewater discharges and for industrial wastewater discharges are based respectively on municipal and industrial water requirements for the year. Similarly, treatment needs are assumed to be for the water supply provided. Figures are often not identical because changes made from time to time in one set of estimates were not incorporated into the other set. However, differences are not significant.

# 4.4.2 Resource Supply

A further step toward development of a framework consists of making an inventory and analysis of the resources available in the area. This analysis considers both the functional resource utilized by the public (for example, the number of recreation days of water skiing that can be provided in a season) and the basic resource which permits this functional use (for example, the number of acres of water surface available for water skiing). This analysis is necessarily related to the individual area being studied. In the case of this Framework Study, these areas are the 15 river basin groups. Details are given in the appropriate parts of Section 5, and Sections 6-10. However, there are some generalizations that can be made with respect to the supply of water and land, and the functions served in the Basin by these two basic resources.

With a few exceptions, all areas of the Basin have an adequate supply of good quality water for municipal, rural domestic, livestock, and industrial uses. Where the amount and quality of ground water are not satisfactory, surface water supplies are used. For communities near the Great Lakes, lake water is used. The choice among the alternative sources often involves overall cost based on both treatment required and the cost of developing the supply. Industries have not developed where a supply was not available, but no industry has been forced to move because of outgrowing its supply. Agricultural irrigation is not practiced on a large scale in the Basin, and water has generally been available for the areas needing it. However, the availability of additional supplies might induce additional irrigation in some places. Supplies of water for condenser cooling of thermal electric power plants have controlled the location of the plants, and the supplies at the selected locations have been adequate. Because of increasing concern about the return of heated water to sources, some problems have arisen with respect to siting of plants, but water as such is adequate. The Basin as a whole does not have much opportunity for conventional hydroelectric development, although in a few cases, notably at Niagara Falls, along the St. Lawrence, and in New York State, there are possibilities, many of which have already been developed. Pumped-storage plants are being constructed, and others are under study. The availability of sites limits the amount of hydroelectric power development. Thermal electric power plants supply the major portion of the power loads in the Basin.

In general, there is a shortage of facilities, including the basic supply of water, for wateroriented outdoor recreation in the southern part of the Basin; and an adequate supply, or often a surplus, in the northern part of the Basin. This relationship exists for the present population, in spite of the fact that many persons from the southern part of the Basin get their recreation in the northern part. There is plenty of water for recreational boating when the Great Lakes are considered, but the distances between adequate harbor facilities make much of the water surface unsafe for use. Thus the effective availability of suitable water supplies for recreational boating is reduced. The sport fishery on the streams, inland lakes, and Great Lakes accommodates all who now go fishing, but more would take advantage of this sport if the pressures were not so great. Consequently, it can be said that, in general, there is a shortage of supply over the Basin. The same situation exists with respect to wildlife. Because of crowding, many people who would like to do not hunt or engage in observing wild animals, birdwatching, and nature photography.

The Basin has far more areas and locations of aesthetic and cultural value than are being effectively utilized. The problem is not one of an adequate supply; but one of access, management, and availability for public use and protection over a long period of time.

For the detailed studies of resource supply in the individual areas, analyses were made of the total availability of the resource and the extent to which it is being developed and used at the present time. Limiting factors were considered. In some cases, the limiting factor is the availability of the resource; e.g., the flow of a stream. In other cases, the availability is related to the extent to which the resource has been developed for use; e.g., an aquifer tapped by a number of wells but not yet fully utilized. In this case, the present limit is the number of wells, whereas the ultimate limit is the capacity of the aquifer to provide water. In some cases the resource capacity is being fully utilized at the present time. In other cases, resource capacity may now be available, having already been developed for future use. This is the situation with most municipal water supply systems, which are seldom developed for the precise requirements at the time of completion, but rather are overdeveloped to permit some expansion.

# 4.5 Future Needs and Problems

A need is defined for this study as the amount of water and related land which must be developed to meet the deficit in commodities or services identified in the study at a specific time, location, and price. This deficit is determined by the analysis of requirement and supply.

Needs in the present study are determined for years 1980, 2000, and 2020 by comparing the requirements projected for these years (see Section 3), with the resource supply for the base year, 1970. If the requirement for the base year or one of the projection years is greater than the supply, there is a need at that year. Conversely, if the supply is greater than the requirement for a specific year, there is no need at that time, but a surplus.

Needs are perceived by the individual in terms of specifics: food and drink, gasoline for the car, electric power, a place to swim, etc. But in the Framework Study these specific needs are translated into changes in land use and an adequate supply of suitable water. Coupled with this is a need for control of the water in order to have it available at the right place at the right time, and to reduce flooding and other hazards.

These definitions and studies are based on a constant price relationship. This is necessary to avoid the complexity of considering a variable price structure.

Estimating the requirement for a function, such as swimming, and converting this requirement into a requirement for water and land to provide swimming facilities, requires an analysis of many interrelationships. These relationships are different for each function. The methodology for estimating the requirements for the specific functions is contained in the functional appendixes. A summary of the estimation of requirements is given in Section 3 of this appendix.

The discussion in Section 3 includes the derivation of requirements for a level of economic growth based on past trends nationally and in the Great Lakes Basin, and also for accelerated and limited levels of growth. For each of the sets of requirements thus developed, there is a set of needs, obtained by a consideration of the requirements and supply. For the Normal Framework the needs for each river basin group, Lake basin, and the Great Lakes Basin are given in Section 5 and Sections 6-10 of this appendix. The needs determined under the accelerated and limited growth assumptions are questionable because of the inherent wide range of assumptions going into their determination, and they were developed only in selected cases to guide the judgment of planners in connection with framework analysis. They have not been published.

In addition to the needs determined as described above, there are many problems connected with the utilization of resources, and these are also considered in the Framework Study. Problems may be physical, such as flooding or erosion, or they may take the form of conflicts in resource use, legislation that inhibits use or development, institutional arrangements, or other considerations. Each of the functional appendixes contains a discussion of problems related to the function, and throughout plan formulation the problems have been considered together with needs in developing frameworks. Early in the formulation process the problems in each river basin group were listed and classified subjectively as to their significanceminor, moderate, or severe. In this appendix the problems are shown in a matrix. The matrix for the Great Lakes Basin is shown in Table 1-47. The matrix is arranged by river basin group and by locations within the river basin group as well as by type of problem. Matrices for the Lake basins are in Tables 1-51, 1-76, 1-103, 1-131, and 1-159. The

frameworks developed for each of the river basin groups take into account not only the quantified needs, but also the problems, and they endeavor to provide solutions for the latter or to indicate where additional research, studies, or legislation may be required to reach a solution.

# 4.5.1 Ongoing Programs

An identified need or problem may be met in one of two ways. In some cases, there are ongoing programs which have been authorized and for which funding is expected to continue without further authorization. Resources made available by these programs are considered to be available without further action and are utilized in meeting needs at the target dates. Any need not so met is to be met through programs included as a part of the framework. The ongoing programs are discussed in Section 5 and Sections 6 to 10 in relation to the framework formulation for specific areas.

### 4.6 **Program Alternatives**

The overall thrust of a framework study is to select a group of devices which will provide solutions to the identified problems and means for meeting the quantified needs for water and related land resources. These devices may be structural or nonstructural. They may serve a single purpose or more than one purpose. They may be independent or interrelated. Whatever they are and of whatever nature, they constitute a framework for dealing with a single set of needs and identified problems.

#### 4.6.1 Alternative Solutions

For some functions, there may be only one way of meeting the need or solving a problem, but for most functions there are a number of ways, among which choices have to be made. For example, a municipality that needs an additional water supply because of projected increase in population or per capita use may be able to meet this need by pumping from ground water, diverting water from a stream or one of the Great Lakes, or building a storage reservoir and capturing flood flows of a stream for use at the appropriate time. It may even be possible to meet a significant portion of the need by controlling waste, metering, and other nonstructural measures that will promote efficient use of the existing supply, and thus postpone the need for increasing the supply. The range of possibilities and procedures for making a selection are discussed later in this section.

Many of the devices or solutions are well known and come to mind quickly in the process of framework analysis, but so that no possibilities would be overlooked, lists were prepared of a wide range of devices or solutions. There were about 150 initially, and these lists were screened as to their applicability in any particular circumstance. Random order was used in the lists so that no priority would be associated with the listing. To illustrate the procedure, the list used for screening solutions for providing water supply is given below. Each of the 17 items listed was considered with respect to its applicability for municipal water supply, selfsupplied industrial water, rural, mineral, and irrigation supplies, and thermal electric power plant cooling.

The elements to consider are as follows:

(1) variance of crop patterns to reduce irrigation water use

- (2) improved delivery systems
- (3) effluent charges
- (4) evaporation reduction (storage)

(5) ground-water development, use, and management (including storage)

- (6) land use changes
- (7) pipelines (from outside river basin group)
- (8) pipelines (within river basin group)
- (9) process modification in industries
- (10) recirculation
- (11) reclamation of wastewater
- (12) reservoirs-offstream
- (13) storage--onstream
- (14) advances in technology
- (15) water use management including:
  - (a) pricing and metering policies
    - (b) public education
    - (c) per capita demand-supply control
  - (d) water rationing
- (16) weather modification
- (17) zoning of industrial sites.

In most cases, the task forces used their knowledge or judgment or the information given in the functional appendixes to screen out most of the elements rather quickly. Reasons for dropping an element included: the element was not applicable in a particular instance; it was of too little consequence to be justified for consideration; or the costs would be far greater than costs for alternatives. No element was arbitrarily discarded simply because it was innovative or unusual.

Similar lists of devices were utilized for water quality, flood damage prevention, outdoor recreation, both land and water requirements, fishery management, wildlife management, commercial navigation, power production, and managment of water-related land resources. These lists are included in Annex D, Issues and Alternatives. (See Introduction for availability of Annex D.)

# 4.6.2 **Program Categories**

A series of undertakings (or solutions or devices, as they may be called) initiated to accomplish chosen objectives may be referred to as a program. A program deals with water and related land resource aspects that have something in common, though the functions themselves which use these aspects of water and related land may differ materially. In order to consider the related aspects as a group and provide multiple-purpose solutions to the maximum extent, the solutions were combined into three general groups of programs, categorized as water management, land management, and common water and related land management actions:

(1) water management programs

- (a) source—Great Lakes
- (b) source-inland lakes and streams
- (c) source—ground water

(d) reservoir storage—instream and offstream

(e) structural, including stream modification

(f) nonstructural—legislative and institutional

(2) land management programs

- (a) use changes
- (b) treatment
- (c) legislative and institutional

(d) public acquisition

(3) common water and related land management actions

(a) increased efficiency

(b) collection and dissemination of information.

In order to provide an orderly and consistent method of analyzing the outputs of selected devices and their capability for meeting needs and providing solutions to problems, a program sheet was developed. This program sheet served both as a work sheet during the process of plan formulation and as a means of presenting the results. The program sheet for the Great Lakes Basin is shown in Table 1–26. A program sheet consists of a stub entry column in two parts-name and unit-and 48 columns for information. For convenience in handling and reproduction, the program sheet has been prepared in a format with two sets of stub entries, each one followed by 24 columns, with the second set of stub entries and columns shown on the sheet below the first. In using the form, it must be kept in mind, however, that actually the second group of columns is simply a continuation of the first group.

The 37 lines in the form, identified by names in the stub entry column, correspond to the resource use categories listed in Subsection 4.4. Each of the resource uses has a corresponding unit; all of the remaining columnar entries are shown in terms of the appropriate unit (see Glossary). The columns are in groups of three, for the three time periods at which projections and estimates are made—1980, 2000, and 2020. The first 12 columns (four sets of three each) deal with the total quantities of the needs and opportunities covered by the particular program sheets. The last 36 columns (12 sets of three each) deal with the programs and management arrangements by which the needs and opportunities are met.

The first 12 columns are used as follows. Columns 1, 2, and 3 contain the total needs and opportunities. Columns 4, 5 and 6 show the needs satisfied by the programs. (They are the summation of the outputs shown in columns 13 to 48 inclusive.) Columns 7, 8, and 9 are the transfers of needs or opportunities into and out of the Great Lakes Basin.

When the program sheets were set up, it was expected that there might be transfers of needs or opportunities among the river basin groups, affecting a number of different resource use categories. As formulation progressed, however, it became apparent that the work groups had incorporated into the methodology for determining needs most of the transfers which could practicably be made, considering the amount and accuracy of the basic information available. The transfer process was, however, extremely important in connection with RBG 2.2 and PSA 2.2. This planning subarea includes the six counties in Illinois which are also included in the Upper Mississippi River Basin Comprehensive Study. The three transfer columns were utilized in the work sheets to keep records of the adjustments between the Great Lakes Basin and the Upper Mississippi River Basin. The task force working in this area thought in terms of transfers to or from the Mississippi River Basin and affixed an appropriate plus or minus sign in this context. So, the minus sign shows needs transferred from the Upper Mississippi River Basin to the Great Lakes Basin to be met there, whereas the plus sign indicates needs transferred from the Great Lakes Basin to the Upper Mississippi River Basin, to be met there. This concept of the transfer process is necessary in order to interpret correctly the tables affecting PSA 2.2, PSA 2.0, the Great Lakes Basin, and the States of Illinois, Indiana, and Wisconsin.

Columns 10, 11, and 12 indicate needs which cannot be met in the Great Lakes Basin and must be transferred or remain unmet. Columns 13 to 48, in groups of three, consist of the programs in categories of Water Management, Land Management, and Common Water and Related Land Management, as listed in this subsection. They show the amount of needs met by each of the programs selected, and in total equal the amounts in columns

	RESOURCE USE CATEGORIES	UNITS	OPPC	IEEDS AP	ND IES ①	NEE By	DS SATIS PROGR/	SFIED AMS	TRA	NSFER- OR OUT	·IN(+) (-)
			1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020
			(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)
1	WATER WITHDRAWALS										
2	Municipally Supplied	mgd	870	2,810	5,400	1,030	2,990	5,550	-(160)	-(180)	(150)
3	Self-supplied Industrial	mgd	1,110	4,670	10,300	69	3.500	8.220	+(417)	+(1170)	+(2080)
4	Rural Domestic & Livestock	mgd	64	179	267	59	162	245	+(5)	+(17)	+(22)
5	Irrigation	mgd	824	1,570	2,460	684	1,330	2,100	+(140)	+(240)	+(360)
6	Mining	mgd	148	450	965	124	389		+(24)	+(61)	+(128)
7	Thermal Power Cooling	mgd	8,210	38,700	96,500	8,210	38,700	96,500	·	· .	
8	NON WITHORAWAL WATER USES								· ·	Í	
9	Mun. Wastewater Discharges	mgd	3,680	4,940	6,720	3,680	4,940	6,720			
10	Ind. Wastewater Discharges	mgd	7,330	6,000	9,210	7,330	6,000	9,210			
11	Hydroelectric Power	mgd	47,300	51,300	105,000	47,300	51,300	105,000			
12	W.O. Outdoor Recreation	1000 rec. days	105,000	201,000	329,000	57,300	132,000	190,000	+(8065)	+(19635	+(26795)
13		1000 acres W.S.	NA								
14	Sport Fishing	1000 angler days	24,800	52,300	79,200	20.300	46,700,	72.800			
15		1000 acres W.S.	NA								
16	Recreational Boating	1000 boat days	6,820	12,500	19,500	2,470	6,330	10,800			
17		1000 acres W.S.	7,260	7,260	7,260	+	+	+			
18	Commercial Fishing	m. tons/yr	NA								
19	Commercial Navigation	m. tons/yr	432	583	754	432	583	754			
20	RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS					-					
21	Agricultural Land-Treatment	1000 acres	20,450	20,450	20,450	1,800	5,410	7,570	+(1640)	+(1640)	+(1640)
22	-Cropland Drainage	1000 acres	6,210	6,210	6,210	435	858	1,470	+(335)	+(335)	+(335)
23	Forest Land - Treatment	1000 acres	27,900	27,900	27,900	2,830	8,490	14,200	+(160)	+(160)	+(160)
24	Shoreland erosion	miles	1,200	1,200	1,200	46	125	204			
25	Streambank erosion	miles	10,900	10,900	10,900	585	1,760	2,930	+(112)	+(112)	+(112)
26		\$1000 AAD	1.710	1,710	1.710	. 252	756	1.260	+(25)	+(25)	+(25)
27	Flood Plains - Urban	1000 acres	230	240	251	78	139	199			
28	- Urban	\$1000 AAD	67,100	118,000	190,000	52,200	103,000	177,000			
29	- Aural	1000 acres	2,560	2,560	2,550	532	. 921	1,220			
30	- Rural	\$1000 AAD	18,000	24,200	32,400	6.580	11,300	18,100			
31	Wildlife Management	1000 acres	2,920	7,990	14,100	1,170	3,020	4,930			
32		1000 user days	15,000	23,900	33,300	2,250	7,230	12,500			
33	Aesthetic & Cultural	1000 acres									
34	Outdoor Rec Intensive	1000 acres	30	62	109	22.2	51,9	75.3	+(3)	+(6)	+(9)
35	- Extensive	1000 acres	170	348	600	. 151	319	453	+(18)	+(38)	+(51)
36											
37											

# TABLE 1-26 Program Selections, Great Lakes Basin, Normal Framework

			-								
1				I. Wa	ter Manag	jement (c	ont.)				
	RESOURCE USE CATEGORIES	UNITS	E. Stre Stre	uctural (in sam Modi	ncl. fication)	F. No Le	on-Structu gislative a stitutional	iral – nd	A. U	lse Chang	ês
			1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020
L			(25)	(26)	(27)	(28)	(29)	(30)	(31)	(32)	(33)
1	WATER WITHORAWALS	•									
2	Municipally Supplied	mgd		L	i						
3	Self-supplied Industrial	mgd				· · · ·					
4	Hural Domestic & Livestock	mgd	L							L	
P-	Mining	mga				·	ļ				
⊢÷-	Thermal Power Cooling	myd								L	
6			I		ļ				- · · ·	ł	
۲å	Mun Wartewater Direbaree	mad	1 1 1 00								
10	Ind Wattewater Discharges	mad	3,000	4,940	6,720	— ···			-		<u> </u>
11	Hydroalactric Rower	mga	/ 330	6,000	9,210						
1 17	W O Dutdoor Recreation	1000 rae down	47,300	<u>, 21, 300</u>	102,000						<b></b> .
112	H.G. CARDO HECKENION	1000 rec. days					ļ		48,900	116,000	169.000
14	Sport Fishing	1000 applet days				10 100	11 700	(7.000	I	I	
15		1000 acres W S	<u> </u>			10,200	41,700	67,000		<u> </u>	
16	Recreational Boating	1000 host daw									<u> </u>
17		1000 boar days					-			+	
18	Commercial Fishing	m. tons/vr	t · · · ·	- ·							· · ·
19	Commercial Navigation	m. tons/yr			<b>∮</b> · · • •		<u> </u>			<u> </u>	
20	RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS										-
21	Agricultural Land-Treatment	1000 acres	1								
22	Cropland Drainage	1000 acres								<u> </u>	
23	Forest Land - Treatment	1000 acres	1				·		———	ł — —	
24	Shoreland erosion	miles	46	125	204		1				+
25	Streambank erosion	miles	585	1 740	2 030		• • • •			<u> </u>	<u>+</u>
26		\$1000 AAD	252	754	1 260		1			ł	÷
27	Flood Plains - Urban	1000 acres	60	76	87				— — <del>,</del>	<u>-</u>	7
28	- Urban	\$1000 AAD	48.800	78.000	97 000			·	<del></del>		
29	- Rural	1000 acres	464	725	850						+ <u>'</u>
30	- Rural	\$1000 AAD	5,590	8 300	10 300					- <u>'</u>	<u> </u>
31	Wildlife Management	1000 acres			1 10.000				Ť	† <u>*</u> /	t Ś
32		1000 user days					1	_	Ż	t '	
33	Aesthetic & Cultural	1000 acres	· · ·		1		1		· '	†'	†^
34	Outdoor Rec Intensive	1000 acres			<u> </u>		†**		22.0	51.7	75 1
35	- Extensive	1000 acres							151	310	453
36					l			-	1	† <u>*</u> ≛4	1 77
1 27									t -	<u> </u>	+

Legend: V-Not quantifiable, NA-Data not available, +-Surplus of supply over

		S O P					١.	Water Ma	nagement						
OPPO (S	RTUNITI	ES (1) +)	A. So Gr	wrce – reat Lakes		B. So In St	urce – land Lake reams	s and	C. So Gr	urce oundwate	*	D. Re: Ins	ervoir Sto tream & C	irage — Iffstream	
1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	} }
(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)	(14)	(15)	(16)	(17)	(18)	(19)	(20)	(21)	(22)	(23)	(24)	
															1
'n	· 0	0	926	2.610	4.750	23	80	150	68 Í	220	390	13	80	220	2
	0		480	2.650	6.120	140	560	1.440	75	290	660				3
		Ŏ		- 21.22		12	38	_ 56	47	124	189				4
0	0	0	69	90	210	320	700	1,120	290	505	715	5	35	55	5
0	0	0	20	50	100	40	135	307	57	194	420	7	10	10	6
0	0	0	8,210	38,700	96,500										7
						-				I					8
o	0	0												_	9
Ö	0	0													10
0	0	0							1	)					11
39,635	49,365	112,205				0	1,000	1,000				8,400	15,000	20,000	12
			_												13
4,500	5,600	6,400										2.000	5,000	5,800	14
										· · ·		Ļ.		• *	15
4.350	6,170	8,700	1,440	3,320	5,600	1,030	3,010	5,200				_			16
+	+	+													17
_												—			18
0	0	0	426	575	744										19
															20
17.010	13,400	11.240			1										21
5.440	5,017	4,405													22
24,910	19,250	13,540						1						_	23
1,154	1,075	996													24
10.203	9,028	7.858													25
1,433	929	625													26
152	101	52										12	17	17	27
14,900	15,000	13,000										1,300	3,000	4,000	28
2.028	1,639	1.330										53	84	110	29
11,420	12,900	14.300										900	1,800	2,300	30
1.750	4,970	9,170													31
12,750	16,670	20,800									,				32
		AV1000										1			33
+427	+636	+851										0.2	0.2	0.2	34
															35
															36
															37

# TABLE 1-26 (continued) Program Selections, Great Lakes Basin, Normal Framework

	1	I. Land Ma	anagemen	t				1	111. Co	ommon W	ater & Re	lated Lan	d Mgt. Ac	tions
. Tra	eatment	-	C. Le	egislative : stitutions	and If	D. P.	iblic Acqu	visition	A. In E	creased fficiency		B.C D	ollection a isseininati iformation	on of
80	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020	1980	2000	2020
4)	(35)	(36)	(37)	(38)	(39)	(40)	(41)	(42)	(43)	(44)	(45)	(46)	(47)	(48)
·		•					,	,	_					. ,
								V	0	1		/		¥
+														
									1	- 1				
												,	,	,
_					└ <b> </b>	· /	/	/	/		/	/	V	/
		<u> </u>		·	┝╍╶─┧					/			<u> </u>	
					<u>⊢</u> —									
-+	_·													
	_											. 7	· · · · · ·	
					┝───┩									
						- 7	. 7	1	7	7	/	/	1	1
1														
						/	/	/	6	8	10	/	/	/
			1					1						
800	5.410	7,570			└──┤									
<u>+35  </u>	858	$\frac{1.4}{0}$			┞┈──┨									
<u>330</u>	8,490	14,200			┝╼───┫									
					f					·				
-+					┟───┤									
	/	1	6	46	100				/		/		/	_/
			2,100	22.000	76,000				/	/	1		/	/
-4	7	7	15	112	260				7	7	7	- /-		
$\rightarrow$			<u> </u>	1,300	5,500				1			/.	/	/
770	2.140	3,600	70	130	230	330	750	1,100				L	·	
525	3,340	5,960	4/5	860	1,120	920	3,030	5,420				· _ · · ·		/
-+		┝━╸──┤		<u>}</u>	<u>├</u> ──- <mark>}</mark>	627	636	95.1						
+-		┝───┤		<u>├</u> .—	╞──┤			851	- 7		— У			
+-														

requirement

Includes data analyses, monitoring, flood plain information studies
4, 5, and 6. In many cases, no quantity is shown, but the applicability of a program is indicated by a check mark.

Only the program sheet for Great Lakes Basin is contained in Appendix 1 (Table 1-26). The other tables are in Annex E and the figures therein have not been corrected or rounded. (See the Introduction for availability of Annex E.)

There are always opportunities for new, unusual, and innovative solutions to problems and devices for meeting needs. Some of these are recognized in the Framework Study, and others have been developed during subsequent, more detailed studies. However, in most cases, standard, recognized programs are used for meeting needs and solving problems, with the choices among the several alternative programs dependent upon local conditions, public preferences, and cost. In the discussion of the frameworks for the Great Lakes Basin, the five Lake basins, and the 15 river basin groups contained in Section 5 and 6 through 10, information is provided on the devices selected for meeting needs and solving problems. In the following subsections of this section, some generalized information is provided on the ways in which the needs in the various resource use categories are most frequently met.

#### 4.6.3 Water Withdrawals

The functions for resource uses which make up the category of water withdrawals have the common characteristic that water is withdrawn from a source in order to be put to use. In only a few cases is all of the water used. In most cases, some of the water is used, and the remainder is available to be returned to a source for use elsewhere. That which is not available to be returned is spoken of as being consumptively used. The proportion of the water withdrawn which is consumptively used varies with the function. Some of the water is returned very quickly to the source. For example, water used for washing dishes goes immediately into the sewer, the waste treatment plant, and back to a source. Other water is not so quickly returned. For example, water used for watering a lawn and which soaks into the ground may have to percolate some distance before it gets into a ground-water source, whence it is pumped for additional use or appears, sometimes many years later, in a surface water source. In some processes, water is used repeatedly, and only enough is withdrawn to make up for the water which is consumptively used. In other processes most of the water is returned. An example of the latter is the use of water for cooling the condensers of thermal power plants. Often no treatment is given the water after it passes through the condenser, although dissipation of excess heat before the water is returned to the source is becoming more common.

An inspection of the program sheet described in Subsection 4.6.2 (Table 1–26) will show that most needs relating to water withdrawals are met from Great Lakes sources, inland lakes and streams, or ground water, and may include either instream or offstream reservoir storage. In special circumstances, other devices are used. For example, increased irrigation efficiency on land presently irrigated may provide a source of water for additional land. Both the frequently used and the unusual solutions are described in Sections 6–10 for each of the planning subareas.

#### 4.6.4 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

This group of resource uses involves all kinds of water uses that do not include withdrawal from the source. Hydroelectric power production takes advantage of the energy of falling water. Wateroriented outdoor recreation, recreational boating, and commercial navigation primarily make use of the water surface. Sport fishing and commercial fishing depend on the biological environment for maintaining a fishery. Municipal and industrial wastewater discharges deal with the removal of pollutants from the water and the restoration of the water to a quality that will be suitable for other purposes.

The devices used to meet the needs and solve the problems are of a wider variety than those associated with water withdrawals, simply because nonwithdrawal water uses are of a more diverse nature. Here again, however, there is a fairly standard group of solutions, supplemented in specific instances by some more unusual or innovative opportunities. The treatment of municipal and industrial wastewater discharges generally requires structural solutions, although education, process changes, and increasing the efficiency of existing plants will have some effect. Hydroelectric power production normally involves construction of a reservoir for pumped storage, for diurnal regulation of water supply, or for regulation of irregular annual stream flows. Solutions for water-oriented outdoor recreation rely largely on changes in water and land use. Sport fishing is enhanced by programs on the Great Lakes, inland lakes and streams, and by some reservoir construction. Recreational boating is primarily dependent on the Great Lakes and on inland lakes and streams, but in some instances, reservoir construction may help. Commercial fishing and commercial navigation are both dependent on the Great Lakes.

#### 4.6.5 Related Land Uses and Problems

A great diversity exists among the programs related to land uses and problems. Agricultural land treatment, cropland drainage, and forest land treatment rely on onsite treatment for alleviating problems and meeting needs. Control of shoreland and streambank erosion relies primarily on structural measures, including stream modification. The reduction of flood damages can be accomplished in a number of ways: sometimes through reservoir storage; in other cases through onsite structural measures, including stream modification; and often by institutional arrangements and legislative actions. Wildlife management depends somewhat on land treatment measures, but even more heavily on legislative and institutional arrangements and public acquisition. The effort to maintain aesthetic and cultural features relies heavily on public acquisition and increased efficiency of use. The land required for outdoor recreation can be supplied in some instances by land use changes, but in many cases must be acquired by public bodies. Increased efficiency is viewed as a factor here also.

## 4.7 Framework Selection, Criteria, and Priorities

The process of developing a framework is largely one of correlating information from a great many sources, interpreting the desires of the local people and of the various governmental levels, and applying experience and judgment in the selection of program elements to meet needs and provide solutions to problems in each specific case. For a river basin group, the needs are compiled, and the elements which may provide solutions are reviewed. Of those which are to be considered, estimates are made to determine which of the elements can contribute to meeting needs or solving problems. Specific quantities are determined where appropriate. Often the information will come from the functional appendix. In some cases, it is developed by the formulation group. Single-purpose elements are considered in the first instance. After all functions have been considered, and the elements screened, it may become apparent that some solutions can be chosen which will serve more than one purpose. For example, a reservoir built to provide a water supply may also be adapted to preventing a certain amount of flood damage; or a proposal to zone a flood plain against building encroachment may permit the development of the area for recreational purposes. When the full range of possible multiple-purpose solutions has been explored and the output of each of the program elements has been determined, the information is summarized on the program sheet, and the needs met at each time period are obtained by adding the outputs of the program elements for the time period.

Where there are optional solutions, cost considerations may be significant. No specific rules can be laid down that will fit all conditions. However, in all consideration of alternative solutions, the effects on the environment and on the well-being of the people become overriding. Maximum social values to the local community and the region and minimum adverse impacts on the environment are sought.

#### 4.8 Framework Costs

During the process of selecting the various elements which go into a framework, a comparison of financial costs is frequently desirable. Both investment cost and operation, maintenance, and replacement (OM&R) costs are important, particularly if the choice among two or more elements cannot be cleanly made using other criteria. Also in the review and ultimate use of the framework, the costs of the various elements help determine which programs will be undertaken first, and how to budget public funds for these undertakings.

The "Guidelines for Framework Studies, October 1967," established by the Water Resources Council provide that general cost estimates for broad components of a framework will be of reconnaissance quality and detail, based primarily on experience in the study region. The elements of framework plans for which costs have been developed include those facilities and programs of a governmental or group type and those individual programs normally financed wholly or in part by public funds. In general, improvements or programs entirely financed by individuals were not costed, although in some categories some private costs were included. The effects of such private investments on water and related land resources were considered. Cost estimates were separated into Federal, public non-Federal, and private elements on the basis of initial investment, not on the basis of reimbursability. Some costs paid initially from Federal funds are reimbursed by beneficiaries and thus are ultimately not Federal costs. Cost tables for the Great Lakes Basin are found in Table 1–27.

#### 4.8.1 General Criteria for Capital and OM&R Costs

Both capital investment costs and annual operation, maintenance, and replacement costs, where appropriate, were developed for programs associated with most of the 22 resource use categories identified in this study. Using the best available

				APITA	<u>.                                    </u>	OM&R		
Resource Use Category	Capital Costs (dollars)	Annual OM&R Costs (dollars)	FED	`NON FED	PVT	FED	NON FED	PVT
WATER WITHDRAWALS <sup>1</sup>	• ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
Municipally Supplied	299,000/mgd	29,800/mgd	30	70	0 .	. 0	100	0
Self-Supplied Industrial	83,000/mgd	14,800/mgd	0	0	100	0	0	100
Rural Domestic and Livestock	71,000/mgd	14,600/mgd	10	0	90	0	0	100
Irrigation.	22,600/mgd	600/mgd	· 0	0	100	0	0	100
Mining.	66,400/mgd	11,900/mgd	0	0	100	0	D	100
Thermal Power Cooling	35,000/mgd	1,800/mgd	0	5	95	0	5	. 95
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								
Municipal Wastewater Discharges <sup>2</sup>			75	25	0	0	100	0
NOR Framework	lump sum estimate for RBG	variable by RBG						
Inductrial Wastewater Discharges	Jump our cotimate for PBC	variable by PBC			100			100
Hudroslectric Power	RO-120/br	variable by RDG	3	0	100	v	Ŭ	100
Water-Oriented Outdoor Recreation								
Sport Fishing	lumo sum estimato for PBC	lump our cotinete for BBC	4					
Recreational Rosting	lump sum estimate for PBC	hump sum estimate for PBC	35		30			100
Commercial Risbing	not estimated							100
Commercial Navigation	lump sum estimate for PBC	lump sum actimato for PBC	100			100	0	
Competerer Navigation	tomp sum catinate for Aug	Tomp sum estimate for NBO	100	v	v	100	v	v
RELATED LAND USE AND PROBLEMS	•							
Agricultural			• •	-		-	-	
Land Treatment . Cropland Drainage	lump sum estimate for RBG lump sum estimate for RBG	.5% of total periodic capital cost .5% of total periodic capital cost	28 30	0	72 - 70 -	0	0	100
Forest Land Treatment.	lump sum estimate for RBG	variable by RBG	80	5	15	10	20	70
Shoreland Erosion	lump sum estimate for RBG	2% of total periodic capital cost	20	0	80	20	0	80
Streambank Erosion	33.000/mile	2% of total periodic capital cost	28	0	72	D	0	100
Flood Plains	lump sum estimate for RBG	5	75	0	25	s	95	0
Wildlife Management	lump sum estimate for RBG	not available	10	90	0	0	100	0
Aesthetic and Cultural	not estimated							
Outdoor Recreation	lump sum estimate for RBG	lump sum estimate for RBG	35	65	0	20	80	0
		•						

 TABLE 1–27
 Costs Used in Framework Estimates (dollars) and Program Cost Allocation among

 Federal, Non-Federal, and Private Sectors (percent)

<sup>1</sup>Costs presented are for surface water development only. Costs for groundwater development vary more widely over the Basin than do the costs for surface water development. The outside range for capital cost of wells is from \$21,000 to \$71,000 per mgd, and the range for pumping costs is from \$50,000 to \$117,000 per mgd. The average cost in unconsolidated aquifers is \$32,000 to \$12,000 to the wells and \$30,000 for pumping per mgd. In bedrock aquifers the averages are \$45,000 capital cost and \$27,000 for pumping.

<sup>2</sup>Costs of NOR are based on applying unit treatment costs per mgd on a judgment basis for each RBG. They include only interceptors and treatment. Replacement is included with capital cost. Costs for PRO are based on population and are applied by RBG's. They cover all costs, including sewers, to which Federal grants are available, except separate storm waste control. Replacement is included with O&M.
<sup>3</sup>Either 100% State or 100% private. No Federal money.

<sup>4</sup>40% of sum of Capital plus OM&R is Federal, 60% is State. No private.

<sup>5</sup>Annual ON = 0.1% total Capital Cost for the period if such is greater than \$1,400,000. If Capital Cost is less than \$1,400,000, annual OM = 0.4% total Capital Cost.

information, these costs were determined for each of the three time periods involved, for each of the 15 river basin groups, and for both the NOR and PRO Frameworks. All costs assume a base price year of 1970 and apply to programs implemented after 1970. OM&R costs for existing program activities are not included in this study. All the costs developed in this Framework Study for the various programs associated with the development, utilization, and conservation of the resources concerned are considered to be of preliminary or reconnaissance nature. installation costs and such related nonstructural program costs as technical and financial assistance. The totals include all costs for labor, materials, equipment, rights-of-way, water rights, relocations, contingencies, engineering, and administration, although individual costs for each of these categories were not recorded.

It is important to note that the capital cost associated with each of the different program components differ according to resource use category. For this reason the following more complete definition of capital costs is provided.

(1) Water Withdrawals

(a) Municipal Water Supply—Capital costs. include all predistribution costs, including developing the source, constructing the treatment plant, and conveying the supply to the treatment plant.

#### 4.8.1.1 Capital Cost Details

Capital costs refer to first-time costs, including

These costs do not include those for developing water storage at the source. These are included in reservoir costs where appropriate.

(b) Self-Supplied Industrial—This includes all costs of getting the water from the source to plant, including source development and transmission expenditures. Treatment is not included because this element varies so greatly among plants, depending on the use to which the water will be put.

(c) Rural Domestic and Livestock Water Supply—Costs are similar to those determined for municipal water supply costs except transmission and treatment costs are not included.

(d) Irrigation Water Supply—Costs included are predistribution costs of intake, diversion, well development, and transmission.

(e) Mining—As with self-supplied industrial, capital costs include all expenditures for source development and transmission to site.

(f) Thermal Power Cooling—Costs for this function are limited to intake development.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

(a) Municipal Wastewater Discharges— Costs for this function are estimated by different methods for the NOR Framework and the PRO Framework. For NOR the estimates provided by the work group were used. These estimates were based on estimated cost per mgd for capital investment including replacement, and for O&M. The capital costs for this function include the total cost required for plants and facilities, from intercepting sewers to treatment plants and outfalls; advance wastewater treatment costs; and costs for replacement or major repairs for new plant construction, estimated to be necessary every 20 years. O&M costs are also based on unit costs per mgd developed by the work group from available data.

Costs for the PRO Framework reflect changed conditions as a result of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 (P.L. 92– 500). This act increased the coverage of the Federal grant program to include construction of sewers, separation of combined sewers, and treatment of separate storm waste. The costs are based on a unit cost per capita for construction and a unit cost per capita for O&M. The estimates for replacement have been added to those for O&M. This is consistent with all other costs in the Framework Study except for the NOR costs for waste treatment described above.

Surveys required under P.L. 92-500 were made in 1973 and 1974 by the States, and the earlier survey data were used in deriving estimates through year 1990 for new construction necessitated by growth, "catch-up", and replacement. The elements included in unit costs include needs for secondary treatment, needs for more stringent treatment where justified, inflow infiltration analysis, rehabilitation or correction of sewers where required, construction of new collector and interceptor sewers, and the separation of combined sewers. This is a much broader group of elements than is considered in the NOR Framework. The treatment of separate storm-water wastes is not included. This is the only element subject to Federal grant and incorporated in the needs survey that is not included in the PRO costs.

Some additional information is given in connection with a discussion of programs selected. See Subsection 5.5.2.1 for NOR and subsection 5.6.2 for PRO.

(b) Industrial Wastewater Discharges—As with municipal wastewater discharges, capital costs for this function include the total costs for plants and facilities, from waste isolation through treatment and outfalls.

(c) Hydroelectric Power—Capital investment encompasses site (land and landrights), power plant (pumping and generating units, accessory electric equipment), reservoir, dam, and waterway costs. These costs are pertinent to pumped storage projects only. No new conventional hydroelectric power generation is anticipated during the period of study.

(d) Water-Oriented Outdoor Recreation— See item 3(i).

(e) Sport Fishing—Costs include all structural and nonstructural measures necessary to satisfy program requirements. Structural measures include fish piers, fish passage structures, impoundments, vessels, and facilities. Non-structural measures apply, basically, to land development and control, although fish production is also included.

(f) Recreational Boating—Construction of harbors and marinas is included as well as additional and improved access. Creating new water surface areas by constructing impoundments and/or navigation channels is not included.

(g) Commercial Fishing—Costs have not been estimated.

(h) Commercial Navigation—All costs associated with dredging, channel deepening, season extension, lock construction, harbor creation, and structure development are included. These costs were developed as of 1970 and do not reflect the increased cost figures that evolved from the findings of the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence Seaway Navigation Season Extension Demonstration and Survey studies.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

(a) Agricultural Land Treatment—Costs are those associated with the planning and application of standard land treatment measures for multiple use and management of the land, erosion and sediment control, and improvement of hydrologic conditions.

(b) Cropland Drainage—All costs included are necessary to provide interception and removal of water.

(c) Forest Land Treatment—Treatment costs include those for multiple-use plans, reforestation, improved harvesting, forest stand improvement, erosion control, grazing control, and urban forestry.

(d) Shoreland Erosion—Costs included are all those for establishing the structures necessary for the protection of shoreline presently classified as suffering from critical erosion. These structural measures include riprap and sandfill, protective beaches, seawalls, filled groins, stone revetments, bulkheads, artificial beach fill, groins, breakwaters, or various combinations of these.

(e) Streambank Erosion—Capital costs for this function include the costs of providing both structural and nonstructural bank erosion control measures for streambank presently classified as suffering from severe erosion. Structural measures include riprap, groins, piling, gabions, and grade stabilization and side inlet structures. Nonstructural protection is restricted to improving ground cover.

(f) Flood Plains—Capital costs are those associated with providing dams and reservoirs, levees and floodwalls, and such channel modification measures as straightening, deepening, widening, clearing, lining (with concrete), and creating diversions. Some urban flood plain costs are associated with alleviating rural flood damage; however these are a relatively small part of the total cost, and the basic cost data did not permit distinguishing between urban and rural.

(g) Wildlife Management—Capital costs assigned to the structural category are restricted to facility construction or improvement. Nonstructural costs make up the bulk of capital expenditures and include land acquisition, wetlands development, establishment of forest openings, and training of new conservation officers.

(h) Aesthetic and Cultural—Costs have not been determined.

(i) Water-Oriented Outdoor Recreation— Costs are those for the specific facility plus costs for associated parking, sanitary facilities, power, and water. Costs for roads, sewage treatment facilities, administration, landscaping, and signs are also included. Incorporated in these costs are those for land acquisition.

#### 4.8.1.2 Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Cost Details

With respect to annual OM&R costs, it should be

remembered that they are not true annual costs, but include only operation, maintenance, and replacement costs. No allowances for interest or for amortization have been included. Replacement costs of waste treatment facilities are included in capital costs in NOR rather than with O&M costs, consistent with the estimates made by the work group. In PRO the replacement costs are included with O&M costs, as is the case generally in this study.

#### 4.8.2 Cost Summary Table

Table 1-27 presents a summary of unit costs used and indicates the programs for which lump sum (l.s) estimates were made for the river basin group (RBG). Because there is great variability of program costs among planning subareas, it is important to recognize that these costs are only averages.

The breakdown among Federal, public non-Federal, and private costs is shown in Table 1–27.

In most instances the breakdown into Federal and non-Federal cost sharing is based upon current legal and institutional arrangements. In the case of municipal wastewater discharges and shoreland erosion control, however, the percentages presented reflect possible future cost sharing developed through new legislation.

#### 4.9 The Normal Framework

The Normal Framework, NOR, is the initial formulation for the Framework Study. It is described for the entire Great Lakes Basin in Section 5 of this appendix, and for each of the planning subareas in Sections 6 through 10. The development of the Normal Framework was the responsibility of the task force chairmen and the task forces, in consultation with work group chairmen and others. Some of the general characteristics of the NOR Framework and the underlying assumptions and techniques are included here to facilitate an understanding of the specific elements and qualities which are presented later in this appendix.

The needs considered in framework formulation were developed by the work groups. In most cases, they used OBERS projections of economic and demographic data to develop requirements and subtracted the base year supply from requirements to arrive at the needs. In several fields, however, the work groups found it necessary to develop special methodology for arriving at needs and defining resource opportunities. The methodology is given in each case in the resource appendixes. Some additional detail about requirements is given in Section 3 of this appendix.

The work groups also selected programs to meet the needs and described these in the respective appendixes. These programs were generally selected to serve single purposes. They were developed by each work group in the context of its own particular interest. An underlying objective of the work groups was to meet the needs with the resources available whenever possible. Given the choice of alternative programs, elements such as economic efficiency, environmental impact, past trends, Federal and State priorities, and relationship to other areas and to other resource use categories came into consideration. The precise basis for selection is not always identified in the resource appendixes. However, the program selections made by the work groups reflected the national economic development objective. This objective has been the guide in most water resource planning over the last several years, even though it has not always been conformed to specifically.

The objectives for the Normal Framework enunciated in Section 2 of this appendix were developed concurrently with or later than the resource appendixes. However, they too reflect the national economic development objective in terms of normal growth and no inconsistency is noted in the Normal Framework.

In selecting program elements for the river basin groups, the plan formulation task forces considered initially the recommendations of the work groups as contained in the appendixes. These were adopted unless a task force had a basis, such as multipurpose projects, conflicts, or different objectives, for modifying a work group proposal or making a different selection. In the vast majority of individual program selections, those recommendations proposed by the work groups have been included in the Normal Framework; so the Normal Framework emphasizes, with minor exceptions, the national economic development objective.

#### 4.10 The Proposed Framework

The Proposed Framework, PRO, was developed

as a proposal of the Great Lakes Basin Commission. The intent was to modify the Normal Framework, NOR, through adjustment of needs where feasible, but principally through changes in the programs selected, in such a way that PRO would represent, to the extent practicable, the views and desires of the people and governments of the Basin as these were understood by the Commission. Sections 2 and 3 provide discussions of some of the factors and influences considered.

After the Normal Framework had been selected, and limits of growth explored, meetings were held at 15 locations in the Basin. The public and representatives of governmental units were invited to express their views on appropriate program adjustments for the area. Written views were also solicited. These views were compiled and made available to plan formulation personnel.

To further define the parameters of the Proposed Framework, several series of issues were formulated, dealing with specific questions relevant to the selection of programs. These were put forth as matters for decision by the Plan and Program Formulation Committee (sometimes initially by a subcommittee) and by the Commission. A description of the process, including the issues themselves, is provided in Annex D. (See Introduction for availability of Annex D.)

Having heard the views of the public and governmental representatives and the issue decisions, the plan formulation task force chairmen, in consultation with task force members and other knowledgeable persons, selected programs for the Proposed Framework. Sometimes uniform treatment over the Basin was prescribed. In other cases the individual programs were selected for each river basin group. Following this selection and the subsequent detailed work of determining outputs, needs met, not met, exceeded, and transferred, the costs were estimated as they were for the Normal Framework and the tabular presentations prepared.

## Section 5

## **ALTERNATIVE FRAMEWORKS FOR THE GREAT LAKES BASIN**

#### 5.1 Introduction

This section provides an overview of the Basin as a whole. It describes the existing situation, the use of the land and water resources, and the ongoing programs that are significant in terms of the Framework Study. It considers the problems of the Basin as a whole and those local problems which appear in a number of different places. The section describes the needs for water and land resources in terms of the resource use categories and the opportunities for management of these resources. Finally, it describes the Normal and Proposed Frameworks for the entire Basin and the results that can be expected if these alternative frameworks are implemented.

Much of the information is consolidated from the details provided in Sections 6 through 10. These sections deal with the individual Lake basins, and reference should be made to them for such details.

Some of the resource use categories, the problems and needs related to them, and the solutions adopted in the frameworks are Basinwide in scope and are treated as such. In the majority of cases, however, these elements are treated initially with respect to the river basin groups and are consolidated for presentation for the Great Lakes Basin. In this consolidation, a breakdown by States is shown to facilitate the use of the data in State planning and implementation. Where Lake basin consolidation is desired, the appropriate section should be consulted.

#### 5.2 Existing Resource Use and Development

The water and land resources of the Great Lakes Basin are described in Section 1. The way they are being used at the present time is the subject of this subsection. In general, the information on resource use is derived by consolidating the information for each of the 15 planning subareas or river basin groups in such a way as to provide information for each of the States and for the Great Lakes Basin. A summation of this sort does not give information on the differences among the various parts of the Basin, particularly those differences within a single State. It does indicate the present use of the resources as a background against which the frameworks for future management and use can be considered.

#### 5.2.1 Water Withdrawals

The actual availability of water for withdrawal purposes in the Great Lakes Basin has not at any time been a constraint to an activity. However, the cost of obtaining the water has influenced, in many cases, the location of the activity. The largest single use of withdrawn water is for thermal power cooling.

#### 5.2.1.1 Municipal Water Supplies

Municipal water supply systems range from those utilizing a small, local source to large regional systems withdrawing from the Great Lakes. Information on the present development of municipal water supplies and the sources from which water is withdrawn is given in Table 1–28. In Illinois a large part of the withdrawal is for the Chicago metropolitan area, where most of the population lives outside the Great Lakes Basin but is served by water from Lake Michigan.

#### 5.2.1.2 Industrial Water Supplies

Industrial water supplies provided from private sources are also shown in Table 1–28. The principal sources of self-supplied industrial water are the Great Lakes and connecting channels, with ground-water and other surface supplies utilized where availability and economy dictate.

#### 5.2.1.3 Rural Water Supplies

Supplies for rural domestic and livestock use come principally from ground-water sources. Data are shown in Table 1–29.

#### 5.2.1.4 Irrigation Water Supplies

Irrigation water is principally from ground-

			Mun	icipal						
	1970	Average Dema	nd			Source			Self-Suppl	ied Industrial
State	Domestic & Commercial	Industrial	Total	Source Capacity	Great Lakes	Inland Lakes & Streams	Ground- water	Industrial Water Req.	Withdrawal	Consumptive Use
Illinois	1,084.5	252.4	1,336.9	1,843.9	1,566.0	0	277.9	NA	1,348	100
Indiana	117.1	53.9	171.0	397.7	146,8	49.1	201.8	NA	3,251	285
Michigan	738.1	414.8	1,152.9	1,915.9	1,529.4	41.4	345.1	3,833	2,374	224
Minnesota	18.1	7.6	25.7	49.6	38.3	0.2	11.1	153	68	5
New York	435	200	635	909	539	268	102	1,062	1,187	99
Ohio	487	187	674	1,173	886	208	79	2,786	1,605	119
Pennsylvania	36	19	55	78	70	3	5	NA	145	12
Wisconsin	182,3	122.9	305.2	1,042.2	748.9	77.6	215.7	95	595	54
TOTAL	3,098.1	1,257.6	4,355.7	7,409.3	5,524.4	647.3	1,237.6		10,575	898
				,						

TABLE 1-28 Municipal and Industrial Water Supply Data for the Great Lakes Basin, 1970 (in mgd)

NA--Not Available

# TABLE 1-29Rural Water Supply in the GreatLakes Basin, 1970 (in mgd)

	Developed	Consumptive
State	Source Capacity	Use
Illinois	39.8	10.2
Indiana	40.2	11.4
Michigan	186.9	53.7
Minnesota	5.2	1.5
New York	66	27
Ohio	61.0	19.0
Pennsylvania	3	1
Wisconsin	68.9	26.9
TOTAL	471	151

water sources, with some use of surface supplies. Irrigation is seasonal, varying with crop and location. Both the seasonal rate and average on an annual basis are shown in Table 1-30.

#### 5.2.1.5 Mineral Water Supplies

Most supplies of water for mineral processing are seasonal, but the largest single user, using nearly three-fourths of the total, has a year-round requirement and utilizes a Great Lakes source. Most of the other supplies come from surface sources, with some from ground water. Data are in Table 1-31.

#### 5.2.1.6 Power Development

Power development in the Basin in 1970, the base

TABLE 1-30 In	rigation	Water S	Supply.	Great	Lakes	Basin.	by	State,	estimated	(base	year)
---------------	----------	---------	---------	-------	-------	--------	----	--------	-----------	-------	-------

		Agriculture		)	Golf Courses	)	Total Annual	
State	Acres 1,000	Seasonal mgd	Annual mgd	Acres 1,000	Seasonal mgd	Annual mgd	Withdrawal mgd	
Illinois	3.1	5.63	1.54	6.6	36.93	10.12	11.66	
Indiana	4.0	7.30	2.00	8.5	48.78	12.54	14.54	
Michigan	125.7	222.23	60.88	5.6	28.40	7.78	68.66	
Minnesota	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.6	5.92	1.62	1.62	
New York	16.1	27.53	7.54	7.9	37.73	10.34	17.88	
Ohio	9.9	16.23	4.44	28.9	137.71	37.73	42.17	
Pennsylvania	1.0	1.73	0.47	0.3	1.62	0.44	0.91	
Wisconsin	37.0	67.45	18.48	6.7	39.13	10.72	29.20	
TOTAL	196.8	348.10	95.35	66.1	333.22	91.29	186.64	

Lakes Ba	Lakes Basin, by State, 1968, estimated (mgd)									
		New.	New Water <sup>1</sup>							
State	Total Water Requirements	Seasonal	Annual Average	Consumptive Use						
Illinois	3.8	2.2	1.6	0.1						
Indiana	23.0	14.3	11.1	0.6						
Michigan	241.9	137.8	102.3	15.7						
Minnesota	871.0	542.0	542.0	42.0						
New York	40.5	25.0	21.0	5.6						

42.0

1.8

14.4

780

36.9

1.2

10.7

726

10.4

0.0

1.0

75

TARLE 1\_31 Minerals Water Supply

<sup>1</sup>New water is that portion of the total supply which is withdrawn from the source during the period considered. The balance of the total requirement is provided by recirculation.

year, is shown in Table 1-32. Many of the plants included in this total are relatively small, with less than 10 MW capacity, but the larger plants supply almost all of the power and energy, except in local areas and for some peaking operations.

#### 5.2.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

55.8

2.2

31.0

1.269

Ohio

Pennsylvania

Wisconsin

TOTAL

This category includes use of the water essentially in place, except for temporary diversion or withdrawal of water for hydroelectric power production. The category also includes waste treatment as a means of maintaining water quality suitable for various uses.

#### 5.2.2.1 Municipal Wastewater Discharges

Table 1-33 shows the average quantities of waste treated in municipal plants and discharged in the Rasin. Included are significant quantities of industrial wastes handled in municipal systems.

#### 5.2.2.2 Industrial Wastewater Discharges

Waste discharges from industry-owned treatment plants are also shown in Table 1-33. These are only final treated discharges and do not include in-plant treatment for reuse.

#### 5.2.2.3Hydroelectric Power

Present use of water for hydroelectric power generation has not been evaluated. The installed capacity is shown with other power data in Table 1-32. It will be noted that the 1872 MW pumped storage plant at Ludington, Michigan, is not included in this table because it began operation in 1973, subsequent to the base year, 1970.

#### 5.2.2.4 Water-Oriented Outdoor Recreation

No accurate identification has been made of water used for outdoor recreation, but some general data are given in Tables 1-45 and 1-46 in Subsection 5.2.3.8.

		Installed	Capacity (	MW)		Steam-Electr		
	Hydro-	Thermal Non-	Fossil	Nuclear	<u></u>	Water		
State	electric	Condensing <sup>2</sup>	Steam	Steam	Total	Withdrawal	(mgd)	
Illinois	0	113	1,068	0	1,181	580		
Indiana	11	106	2,831	0	2,948	1,562		
Michigan	285	1,148	9,932	145	11,510	6,149		
Minnesota	83	8	307	0	398	250		
New York	3,544	45	2,732	1,159	7,480	3,109		
Ohio	0	188	4,388	. 0	4,576	3,400		
Pennsylvania	0 -	4	119	0	123	144		
Wisconsin	144	132	3,796	524	4,596	2,044		
TOTAL	4,067	1,744	25,173	1,828	32,812	17,238		

TABLE 1-32 Power Development, Great Lakes Basin, 1970, by State

<sup>1</sup>Conventional hydroelectric except 240 MW pumped storage in New York.

<sup>2</sup>Internal combustion and gas turbine.

	Municipal Waste Flow	Industrial Waste Flow
State	mgd	mgd
Illinois	7 <sup>1</sup>	20
Indiana	223	2,983
Michigan	1,196	1,546
Minnesota	23	32
New York	590	1,551
Ohio	674	1,674
Pennsylvania	46	147
Wisconsin	308	631
TOTAL	3,067	8,584

<sup>1</sup>Work is underway to cease discharging to Lake Michigan and divert out of the Basin.

#### 5.2.2.5 Sport Fishing

Data relating to sport fishing are shown in Table 1-34.

#### 5.2.2.6 Recreational Boating

Recreational boating uses both Great Lakes

waters and inland lakes and streams. Most boaters use only one of these environments; very few use both. Data on recreational boating are shown in Table 1-35.

#### 5.2.2.7 Commercial Fishing

Data on commercial fishing were not compiled for this study. However, the general history and present status for the Basin are shown in Figure 1–18.

#### 5.2.2.8 Commercial Navigation

Commercial navigation uses the system of Lakes and connecting channels, often with no reference to the particular State or country constituting the boundary of the waterway. However, the harbors or terminal points and waterway improvements have specific geographic locations. Table 1–36 gives data on cargo movement in various parts of the system.

#### 5.2.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

The water and land area of the Great Lakes Region and present land use are shown in Tables 1-17 and 1-18. The distribution of the land area by use is displayed in Figure 1-10. The areas shown are for the Region as defined by political boundaries, and the total area of 86,506,900 acres is larger than that of the Basin (75,284,000 acres). The comparison by States is shown in Table 1-37.

TABLE 1-34 Current Sport Fishery Uses. Great Lakes Basin, 1970. 9	by State	1970.	Basin.	Lakes	Great	Uses.	Fisherv	Current Sport	BLE 1-34	T/
---	----------	-------	--------	-------	-------	-------	---------	---------------	----------	----

	Ponded Water	r Fishin	g Licenses	Angler Days	(thousands)
State	(acres)	Resident	Non-Resident	Inland	Great Lakes
Illinois	30,364	273,520	1,267	817	800
Indiana	33,393	162,377	12,628	1,101	170
Michigan	789,129	782,954	165,380	21,616	4,582
Minnesota	562,526	94,163	38,851	3,097	10
New York	264,336	367,182	14,649	13,606	1,800
Ohio	58,609	335,530	9,724	11,316	7.,880
Pennsylvania	722	17,360	1,050	558	500
Wisconsin	385,761	373,822	95,624	12,932	481
TOTAL	2,124,840	2,406,908	339,183	65,043	16,143



FIGURE 1-18 Total Average Annual Catch and Value of the US Great Lakes Commercial Fisheries

<b>TABLE 1-35</b>	Recreational Boatin	g Use in the Great Lakes	Rasin by Lake Rasin
	ween canonal Doath	6 USU HI HIE MICAL LARCE	DASID, DV LARE DASID

·	Great Lakes	Access		Total Number	of Boats		Total Boat	Dave in llee
State	Harbors	rbors Sites	Resident	Non-Resident	Inland	Great Lakes	Inland	Great Lakes
Illinois	. 17	'NA	41.8	13.8	.18.2	27.4	239.6	359.4
Indiana	7	40	36.9	6.7	28.1	15.4	781.4	388.3
Michigan	94	839	299.2	199.1	362.2	136.1	10,590.4	3,840.9
Minnesota	7	130	36.4	13.5	47.4	2.5	1,275.6	26.0
New York	42	52	123.5	34.4	100.0	57,9	2,949.4	1,089.6
Ohio	27	10	52.8	4.8	33.4	24.2	975.9	699.6
Pennsylvania	5	0	1.3	0.2	0.6	0.9	18.1	25.9
Wisconsin	47	866	116.7	91.6	170.3	38.1	4,463.6	649.3
TOTAL	2461		708.6	354.1	760.2	302.5	21,294.0	7,679.0

NA--Not Available

 $^{1}$ Total includes two harbors each lying in two States, actual number of harbors is 244.

Area	1959	1960	1961	1962	1963	1964	1965	1966	1967	1968	1969	1970	1971	1972	1973
Lake Superior	60.3	81.8	68.9	70.0	72.7	77.9	78.7	85.3	75.4	76.5	85.3	78,7	71.6	75.6	92.0
St. Marys River	65.9	86.6	74.2	74.5	77.4	83.7	81.3	87.3	77.9	78.7	88.1	81.1	75.9	79.7	97.6
Lake Michigan including the Port of Chicago <sup>1</sup>	81.5	92.0	85.4	85.1	107.4	117.7	117.5	125.9	124.6	120.7	125.5	131.1	121.3	122.9	124.5
Lake Huron	106.4	126.0	113.8	114.9	122.7	136.7	138.9	148.0	136.0	138.5	144.5	141.3	130.8	135.5	155.4
St. Clair River, including Channels in Lake St. Clair	78.9	97.2	84.6	87.2	93.0	103.5	107.0	113.9	101.0	107.1	109.3	109.2	102.9	106.5	118.9
Detroit River	92.6	111.2	96.2	100.0	107.2	120.3	124.5	129.2	118.5	122.6	122.8	125.6	115.7	119.0	131.7
Lake Erie, including Upper Niagara River	100.7	114.9	101.0	107.4	120.2	134.5	140.6	147,5	136.6	143.2	142.7	142.7	129.9	132.6	147.4
Welland Canal	21.0	21.7	21.5	27.5	31.1	38.9	40.6	43.8	41.7	46.6	43.4	45.7	43.3	44.0	49.5
Lake Ontario, including Lower Niagara River	21.4	22.1	21.7	28.0	33.1	38.8	41.0	43.1	41.0	47.1	45.0	45.1	42.9	43.5	49.8
St. Lawrence River <sup>2</sup>	12.5	12.0	12.8	16.3	19.4	25.6	27.7	29.5	27.9	33.1	27.7	30.9	30.4	30.6	37.4
Net United States traffic on the Great Lakes				184.3	209.5	213.3	217.5	231.7	217.3	221.8	225.9	228.2	208.8	214.0	231.9

TABLE 1-36 Traffic Carried on the Great Lakes and Connecting Channels by Area, 1959–1973(million tons)

<sup>1</sup>This area includes Chicago Harbor, North Branch, South Branch, Sanitary Ship Canal, Calumet-Sag Canal, Calumet Harbor and River, and Lake Calumet.

<sup>2</sup>Includes the portion of the River between the International Boundary Line and Lake Ontario.

TABLE 1-37 Comparative Land Areas, Great Lakes Region and Great Lakes Basin (in thousands of acres)<sup>1</sup>

State	Region	Basin
Illinois	2,401.3	39
Indiana	3,687.0	2,333
Michigan	37,258.1	37,138
Minnesota	7,317.8	3,931
New York	14,309.8	12,715
Ohio	7,816.4	7,480
Pennsylvania	524.2	387
Wisconsin	13,192.3	11,262
		•
TOTAL	86,506.9	75,284

<b>TABLE 1–38</b>	Agricultural	Land	Needing	Treat-
ment by State	, 1970			

	Agricultur	al Land (1000s	of Acres)
		Needing	Needing
State	Total	Treatment	Drainage
Illinois	1,348.3	65.1	13.3
Indiana	2,595.6	1,673.0	549.3
Michigan	12,606.5	8,076.3	1,684.3
Minnesota	320.3	216.0	57.5
New York	5,237.0	3,076.6	762.0
Ohio	5,142.0	4,023.9	2,461.8
Pennsylvania	183.4	71.7	23.6
Wisconsin	4,681.6	3,248.6	666.6
TOTAL	32,114.7	20,451.2	6,218.4

<sup>1</sup>The percentage of land in each State (based on political boundaries of the Region) is displayed in Figure 1-3.

#### 5.2.3.1 Agricultural Land Treatment and Cropland Drainage

It is estimated that 20.5 million acres (63 percent) of the 32.1 million acres of agricultural land in the Basin will require some type of conservation treatment in order to maintain fertility. Distribution throughout the Basin is shown in Table 1-38. Drainage systems are needed on 6.2 million acres of the cropland acres. Many of these acres needing drainage will also need other treatment to maintain productivity. Distribution of drainage requirements is shown in Table 1-38 also.

#### 5.2.3.2 Forest Land Treatment

There are about 39.6 million acres of forest land in the Region. About 5.1 million acres of Federal and 13.7 million acres of non-Federal forest lands are adequately treated and are at acceptable management levels.

The need for treatment of the remainder is distributed as shown in Table 1–39. Much of the area needing treatment is in private holdings other than those of the forest industry, and the owner either does not recognize the need or does not know where to turn for specific help. Some of the acres shown in

	Forest Land	(1000s of Acres)
	Needing	
State	Treatment	Total
Illinois	6.4	93.0
Indiana	275.0	302.6
Michigan	13,892.8	19,347.7
Minnesota	3,835.2	5,981.5
New York	4,732.5	6,773.4
Ohio	732.8	920.3
Pennsylvania	133.5	223.7
Wisconsin	4,346.8	5,982.5
TOTAL	27,955.0	39,624.7

TABLE 1-39ForestLandTreatmentNeeds(including National Forests)

#### the table have been double-counted because more than one type of treatment is needed on a particular tract.

#### 5.2.3.3 Shoreline Erosion

There are nearly 3,500 miles of Great Lakes shore in the Basin. If connecting channels, Lake St. Clair, Duluth-Superior Harbor, Sandusky Bay, and the St. Lawrence River are added, the total is nearly 4,000 miles. Susceptibility to damage from erosion ranges widely, from negligible to critical. The type of material, physical configuration, and orientation with respect to wind and waves are factors which do not change. A significant variable factor is lake level. In general, the higher the lake levels the greater the damage from erosion. The base year for this study, 1970, was a year in which levels were only slightly above normal, and the extreme erosion of 1972 to 1976 had not vet occurred. Table 1-40 provides information on shoreline and erosion at the base year by State. Table 1-41 provides the same information by Lake basin.

#### 5.2.3.4 Streambank Erosion

The banks of streams in the Basin have been

TADLE 1-40 Great Lakes Shoreline, Use, Ownership, and Condition, 1970, by S	nership, and Condition, 1970, by St.	nip. and Condition, 1970, hy	<b>Ownership</b> , and	Use,	Great Lakes Shoreline.	IABLE 1-40
---	--------------------------------------	------------------------------	------------------------	------	------------------------	------------

Great Lakes Shoreline	Total	IL	IN	MI	MN	NY	он	PA	WI
USE									
Residential, commercial & industrial, public lands &									
buildings	1,362.4	33.5	27.9	687.5	68.8	188.1	128.1	24.8	203.7
Agricultural & undeveloped	583.6	0.6	0.1	282.3	11.0	134.3	16.4	11.9	127.0
Forest	1,134.4	0	0	900.9	69.7	0	3.5	0	160.3
Recreation (public)	334.8	30.9	17.0	125.3	24.2	38.1	33.6	11.6	54.1
Fish & wildlife wetlands	55.4	. 0	0	27.3	1.2	0	8.7	0	18,2
OWNERSHIP			÷						
Federal	133.1	3.1	9.3	38.2	20.1	0	5,8	0	56.6
Non-Federal public	466.2	35.8	8.7	217.5	19.1	44.7	34.5	11.6	94.3
Private	2,871.3	26.1	27.0	1,767.6	135,7	315.8	150.0	36.7	412.4
PROBLEM IDENTIFICATION									
No problem	1,666.0	0	0	1,203.4	163.5	106.6	21.7	0	170.8
Critical erosion	203.9	10.5	13.0	103.8	0.5	16.8	14.3	6.0	39.0
Noncritical erosion	993.2	0	9.6	479.2	10.9	179.6	37.9	36.0	240.0
Subject to flooding	289.8	0	0	185.7	0	19.1	10.8	0	74.2
Protected	317.7	54.5	22.4	51.2	0	38.4	105.6	6.3	39.3
TOTAL SHORELAND MILEAGE									
Great Lakes	3,470.6	65.0	45.0	2,023.3	174.9	360.5	140.3	48.3	563.3
Other <sup>2</sup>	521.7	0	0	206.2	31.3	154.0	74.5	0	55.7

<sup>1</sup>Mileages estimated for Lake basins and States from tables and small scale maps in Great Lakes Region Inventory Report, National Shoreline Study, August 1971, and Appendix 12, Shore Use and Erosion, Great Lakes Basin Framework Study.

<sup>2</sup> "Other" includes;	MISt. Marys River St. Clair River	91.2 mi	MNDuluth Harbor	31.3 mi	OHSandusky Bay	74.5 mi
• •	Lake St. Clair Detroit River	47.0 mi 31.0 mi	NYNiagara River St. Lawrence River	39.0 mi 115.0 mi	WISuperior Harbor	55.7 m1

Creat Labor Charalina	Total	Lake	Lake	Lake	Lake	Lake
Great Lakes Shoreline	IULAI	Superior	menigan	nuron	ELIE	Ontario
USE						•
Residential, Commercial and		-	:			
Industrial, Public Lands		0.01 /	<b>5</b> 50 (	054 4		1/0 5
and Buildings	1,362.4	201.4	552.4	256.0	202.5	149.5
Agriculture and Undeveloped	583.6	40.2	280.6	84.7	68.2	109.9
Forest	1,134.4	599.0	350.0	181.0	4.4	0.0
Recreation (Public)	334.8	70.2	160.8	25.6	48.0	30.2
Fish and Wildlife Wetlands	55.4	1.2	18.2	17.1	18.9	0.0
OWNERSHIP				,		
Federal	133.1	91.4	25.4	9.5	6.8	0.0
Non-Federal Public	466.2	87.0	219.9	56.4	71.0	31.9
Private	2,871.3	733.6	1,116.7	499.1	264.2	257.7
PROBLEM IDENTIFICATION	-	,				
No Problem	1,666.0	738.2	471.8	327.7	68.5	59.8
Critical Erosion	203.9	28.7	130.1	8.0	20.3	16.8
Noncritical Erosion	993,2	127.9	457.4	154.4	84.5	169.0
Subject to Flooding	289.8	11.8	140.7	74.9	44.0	18.4
Protected	317.7	5.4	162.0	0	124.7	25.6
TOTAL SHORELINE MILEAGE					• .	
Great Lakes	3,470.6	912.0	1,362.0	565.0	342.0	289.6

TABLE 1-41 Great Lakes Snoreline Use, Ownership, and Condition, 1970, by Lake Ba	se, Ownership, and Condition, 1970, by Lake Basin
--	---

NOTE: Mileages estimated for Lake basins and States from tables and small scale maps in Great Lakes Region Inventory Report, National Shoreline Study, August 1971, and Appendix 12, Shore Use and Erosion, Great Lakes Basin Framework Study.

#### TABLE 1-42 Streambank Erosion and Damage, Great Lakes Basin by State

	Bank Miles	of Damage	Annu	al Damage (Dollar	s)	
State	Moderate	Severe	Land Loss	Sedimentation	Other	Total
Illinois	39	7	14,900	600	13,800	29,300
Indiana	277	49	40,700	29,900	4,600	75,200
Michigan	3,817	2,087	277,000	164,200	123,200	564,400
Minnesota	131	33	1,900	500	1,300	3,700
New York	1,420	301	86,400	249,100	45,900	381,400
Ohio	1,029	185	35,700	391,100	5,700	432,500
Pennsylvania	180	3	500	1,300	0	1,800
Wisconsin	1,096	280	139,500	41,400	40,400	221,300
TOTAL	7,989	2,945	596,600	878,100	234,900	1,709,600

	Estimated Av Damages (I	erage Annual n Dollars)	Estimat Floo	ed Acres in d Plain
State	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rura1
Illinois	0	0	0	0
Indiana	10,637,980	190,750	17,315	52,493
Michigan	27,778,030	5,584,310	118,701	998,772
Minnesota	79,000	45,400	120	103,522
New York	1,032,500	1,922,200	34,345	340,790
Ohio	3,906,220	5,046,300	29,074	388,594
Pennsylvania	9,500	37,400	403	8,630
Wisconsin	2,665,750	1,368,046	15,205	675,390
TOTAL	46,108,980	14,194,406	215,163	2,558,191

 TABLE 1–43
 Flood Damage from Streams and Area Affected, 1970

FABLE 1–44 Acres of Farm and	l Forest (	Game Habitat,	Great I	Lakes Re	gion b	y State.	1960
------------------------------	------------	---------------	---------	----------	--------	----------	------

	Total Land Area	Far	🛚 Habitat	Fore	st Habitat	Tota	l Habitat
State	(in acres)	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land
Illinois	2,367,300	1,466,500	62	148,100	6	1,614,600	68
Indiana	3,635,300	2,811,800	77	364,800	10	3,176,600	87
Michigan	36,223,100	13,447,700	37	18,993,600	52	32,441,300	89
Minnesota	6,579,900	587,400	9	6,037,500	92	6,624,900	1011
New York	13,822,500	6,788,000	49	5,527,900	40	12,315,900	89
Ohio	7,747,500	6,354,500	82	1,089,800	14	7,444,300	96
Pennsylvania	519,100	281,900	54	124,000	24	405,900	78
Wisconsin	12,685,000	5,506,500	44	6,003,200	47	11,509,700	91
TOTAL REGION	83,579,700	37,244,300	45	38,288,900	46	75,533,200	· 91

<sup>1</sup>Total habitat probably includes some water areas excluded from "land" area.

NOTE: The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported elsewhere, is based on 1966-67 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the PSA or State.

classified according to their degree of erosion. Damages occur from loss of land, sedimentation, and other factors including water quality deterioration, effects on fish and their habitat, etc. The bank-miles of erosion and the estimated average annual losses are shown in Table 1–42. The erosion is classified as 2,945 miles of severe erosion and 7,989 miles of moderate erosion.

#### 5.2.3.5 Flood Plains

Damages from flooding occur in all parts of the Basin, in both urban and rural areas. They include structural damage; loss of land, topsoil, and crops; sediment deposition; interruption of communications; and occasionally loss of life. Data relative to flood damage are given in Table 1-43.

#### 5.2.3.6 Wildlife Management

Of the total land area of the Basin, 91 percent was classified as wildlife habitat in 1960. No later complete data were available at the time of the study. Data are shown in Table 1–44. The habitat area is constantly decreasing as urban expansion, transportation systems, and other uses encroach on forest and agricultural land. However, the principal problem is that much of the habitat area supports only a minimum wildlife population, and much is not accessible for hunting or other uses. Management of habitat land for multiple uses, including hunting and nonconsumptive uses (photography, bird-watching, and other nature study), is one way in which more hunting and other wildlife uses can be accommodated.

#### 5.2.3.7 Aesthetic and Cultural Resources

In the survey of aesthetic and cultural resources a large number of specific features and areas were identified and indicated on maps which appear in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources. The analysis of these areas shows that more than 90 percent of the Basin's significant aesthetic and cultural resource features are located within environmental systems paralleling water systems or areas of strong physiographic relief. These systems can be categorized along the following lines:

(1) Urban buffer zones are environmental systems that, because of their close proximity to existing urban concentrations, serve as natural buffers to urban expansion.

(2) Linkage corridors are those environmental systems that form linking corridors between concentrated urban areas.

(3) Shore zones are environmental systems that parallel and/or encompass portions of the shorelines of the Basin's lakes, streams, and wetlands.

(4) Other zones are those environmental systems that do not fall into the first three categories. Such areas may include significant groupings of resources or single resource features.

(5) Resource clusters are groupings of similar or dissimilar resource features considered important enough to be identified either as part of the environmental systems or separate from them. While these features might not be important individually, when four or more are closely associated as a group, they warrant special planning and management consideration.

(6) Single scattered resource features are sometimes located outside environmental zones, corridors, or clusters. Often these features have the potential to affect development and use patterns around them. Although they are not as great a planning consideration as the zones, corridors, and resource clusters, their identification is important.

Certain environmental zones and corridors, resource clusters, and single isolated significant resources are, by virtue of their location, more likely to be affected by existing and potential human impacts. For this reason, some are in more critical need of planning attention and further detailed study. While the priority given planning varies somewhat in different parts of the Basin, a general Basinwide planning attention and study priority ranking for these zones, corridors, and features is suggested. For the purposes of this priority ranking, the category of "other zones" is not treated due to the general location of such zones in areas not likely to be immediately affected by human activity. However, if existing and projected impact patterns change, these zones will require increased planning attention.

The first priority is buffer zones, which lie immediately adjacent to the expanding urban centers, and thus face the greatest threat to their inherent resource features and the integrity of their environmental systems. These areas are particularly important as places of relaxation and recreation for many urban residents who lack access to private transportation. Immediate planning attention should be given to buffer zones surrounding Chicago, Milwaukee, Detroit, Cleveland, Toledo, and Buffalo.

Linkage corridors are the second priority. Today, many exist as picturesque natural landscapes, rich in cultural and aesthetic features. It is important that they be studied in detail to insure that the resource features will not be destroyed in the expansion of the transportation system. Present linking corridors are especially prevalent south of Green Bay to Milwaukee and Chicago, northward along the eastern shore of Lake Michigan, and east-west across Michigan, linking Detroit with Lansing, Grand Rapids, Lake Michigan, Flint, Saginaw, and Bay City.

Shore zones, the third priority, need constant evaluation. The recent authorization of Apostle Islands, Sleeping Bear Dunes, and Indiana Dunes as national lakeshores reflects an awareness of the importance of proper development of shorelines. The high quality of the Lake Superior shoreline should be actively preserved.

There are clusters of significant resource features which make up the fourth priority for study. These groups of features need to be recognized and studied in greater detail, and many of them could be included in comprehensive plans for environmental zones or corridors.

Last in the general priority schedule, but with individual items which may be near the top, are those single scattered resource features which command individual attention. These may be aesthetic or cultural and could constitute a focus for recreational, historical, or cultural complexes.

#### 5.2.3.8 Outdoor Recreation

Water-oriented outdoor recreation involves providing both land and water in appropriate relationship for a number of recreational activities. The general distribution by major activity groups of requirements for outdoor recreation in the Basin is shown in Figure 1–19. Land-based water-oriented recreation and water surface recreation are the activity groups considered in the Framework Study. In these two groups the activities in 1970 were as shown in Table 1–45.

			Recreatio	n DaysAnnu	ıal	Recreatio	n DaysSum	mer
Plan	Area		Land Based	Water		Land Based	Water	
and	PSA		Water Oriented	Surface	Total	Water Oriented	Surface	Total
Plan	Area	1.0		· · · · · ·	4,358			2,574
	-	· · ·		500	- 1 051	1 202	201	1 774
	PSA	1.1	2,273	580	2,855	1,303	391	1,774
	· .	1.2	995	.510	1,505	270	204	. 800
Plan	Area	2.0			77,315			49,176
	PSA	2.1	8,302	1,682	9,984	4,970	1,156	6,126
		2.2	33,814	7.643	41.457	22,052	5,124	27,176
		2.3	17.154	3.465	20,619	10,287	2,384	12,671
		2.4	4,372	883	5,255	2,622	608	3,203
Plan	Area	3.0			10,099			6,219
	PSA	3.1	1.649	336	1.985	999	232	1.231
		3.2	6,752	1,362	8,114	4,050	938	4,988
Plan	Area	4.0			56,650			34,814
	PSA	4.1	18.398	3.711	22.109	11.018	2.557	13,575
		4.2	10,012	2,008	12.020	6.010	1.383	7.393
		4.3	12,729	2,559	15,288	7.639	1.761	9,400
		4.4	6,021	1,212	7,233	3,612	834	4,446
<b>Plan</b>	Area	5.0		<b></b>	17,901			11,085
	PSA	5.1	5.204	1.030	6.234	3,132	710	3,842
		5.2	8,043	1,537	9,580	4,887	1.063	.5,950
		5.3	1,752	335	2,087	1,060	233	1,293
	TOTAL				166,323			103,868

TABLE 1–45 Land-Based Water-Oriented and Wa	ter-Surface Recreation Da	ys.	, 1970 (	(in t	housands
---	---------------------------	-----	----------	-------	----------

TABLE 1-46Land and Water Surface Usablefor Recreation in the Great Lakes Basin, 1970(thousands of acres)

PSA	Land	Great Lakes	Inland Lakes	Total
1.1	5,300.0	325.0	506.0	6,131.0
1.2	2,100.0	481.0	116.0	2,697.0
2.1	1,300.0	245.0	251.0	1,796.0
2.2	122.4	124.0	69.0	315.4
2.3	80.0	69.0	106.0	255.0
2.4	2,200.0	451.0	228.0	2,879.0
3.1	1,691.0	178.0	111.0	1,980.0
3.2	11.3	137.0	24.0	172.3
4.1	68.1	151.0	40.0	259.1
4.2	24.0	59,40	26.0	109.0
4.3	33.7	69.0	15.0	117.7
4.4	146.5	96.0	. 1.0	243.5
5.1	94.5	38.0	10.0	142.5
5.2	159.5	51.0	170.0	380.5
5.3	211.0	77.0	32.0	320.0
TOTAL	13,542.0	2,551.0	1,705.0	17,798.0

The land and water surfaces usable for recreation in the Basin are shown in Table 1–46. No new information was collected for this study, and the data on water and land used for recreation were compiled from a number of sources. These data have a number of limitations:

(1) No information was available on the amount of existing recreation lands used for sightseeing, driving and walking for pleasure, and attending outdoor games and concerts.

(2) Information on the recreational opportunities provided by local government was inadequate.

(3) Data on private recreational opportunities were incomplete in many of the States in the Basin.

(4) Some States did not provide fully updated information, so other less accurate inventory data had to be used.

(5) The inclusion of water acreages in the supply base was somewhat arbitrary. It was assumed that 80 percent of all inland water surface acreages and 50 percent of the Great Lakes water surface within two miles of the shoreline are available for recreation.

The Basin has quite large areas of land and water suitable for recreation, but it also has large numbers of people who need recreational opportunities. The characteristics which provide the opportunities are generally in the northern part of the Basin, while the population concentrations are



FIGURE 1-19 Total Urban and Non-Urban Annual Requirements by Major Activity Group (1970)

generally in the southern portion. This imbalance presents one of the problems of resource use.

#### 5.3 Problems

The Resource Problems Matrix for the Great Lakes Basin and the five Lake basins, Table 1-47, identifies the locations and make-up of the critical problems of the Basin. For the Basin as a whole, no problem is classified as severe or demanding immediate attention. A number are of major concern and potentially serious. In local areas some need immediate attention.

The problems identified with mining water withdrawals are primarily related to the return of process wastewater to a Lake and to shoreline land use rather than to the withdrawals themselves.

Thermal power cooling is not a major problem at this time, but it may be potentially serious. Today, power plant siting requires study and individual site analysis, and has attracted widespread public concern.

Wastewater discharges, both municipal and industrial, now constitute problems in nearly all parts of the Basin. In the Lake Erie basin they demand immediate attention, and elsewhere early remedial measures will avoid potential trouble. As noted above, waste discharges from the mining industry are more serious than any problem of water withdrawal for that industry.

There are problems related to water-oriented outdoor recreation in many parts of the Basin. In general they occur because the areas of recreation opportunity are not near the population concentrations. There are also some specific conflicts in land use, notably along lakeshores and in areas where restrictions to access preclude the use of highquality land for recreation.

The problems relating to sport and commercial fishing, recreational boating, and commercial navigation involve principally the management of resources and development of facilities, but these are by no means simple problems, and some introduce direct conflicts in uses. The need to coordinate the commercial and sport fishery has been mentioned. Facilities are identified in the specific areas where they are needed. Elimination of pollution in lakes and streams is recognized. Not so apparent is the need to consider fish and wildlife interests in connection with lake level control. High lake levels, which increase erosion and flooding, normally benefit fish and wildlife habitat. The overall impact must be considered.

There are problems in many parts of the Basin regarding land use. These stem largely from a lack

## TABLE 1-47 Great Lakes Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

	Great Lakes Basin Lake Superior			L	ake	Mict	niga	<u>n_</u>		Lake	Hur	on			Lak	e Er	ie		Lake Ontario											
Resource Use Category	<b>Overall</b>	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	1 1 1 2 1		1 - - -	- - 1 1 1 1		- 1 1 2 -			- 1 1 1 1		1 1 1 1 1 1	-	2 1 - -	- - 1 - 1	+	1 1 1 - 1		1 - - -	- 1 - 1		- 1 1 1 1 1		- 1 - 1 -	- - 1 1 1 -	- - 1 1	- - 1 2 2 2			- 1 2 1 2	- - - 2 2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC. SPORT FISHING RECREATIONAL BOATING COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	2 2 1 2 1 1 1	- - - 2 1	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	2 1 1 2 1 1 -	1 1 - 2 1 2 1 2	1 1 1 1 1 1 1	- - 1 2 1 1	1		- - - - - 1	2 2 1 1 1 1	- - - 1 1	2 2 3 2 2 - 1	- 1 1 1 -	- - 2 - 2 - 1	1 2 - 1 1 1 1 1	1 - - 1 - 1 -	2 2 1 1 - 1	- - 1 1 1 - -	1 - 1 1 - -	3 3 - 2 2 1 1 1		3 2 - 2 2 2 2 -	2 2 2 2 -	3 - 2 2 2 2 2 1	2 2 3 1 1 - 2		2 1 - 2 - 1 - 2	1	1 - 3 1 - -
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS LAND USE AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION FLOOD PLAINS WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION	2 1 1 1 2 2 1 2		3 - - - 2 2 2 2	2 1 2 1 - 1 2 2 1 1	3 - 1 - 2 - 1 3 1 -	2 1 1 1 1 1 2		2 - - - 1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1 1 1 1	3 - 1 - 1 - 1 1	2 1 2 2 1 1 1 1 1		2 - - - 2 1 2 2	2 1 2 1 2 2 1 1 1	2 - - 2 - 1 1 1 1 1	3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1			3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	3 - - 2 - 3 1 -	1 2 1 1 2 3 2 2		3 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	2 2 - 2 3 3 1	2 - 1 - 1 - 3 2 2 2	2 1 1 2 2 2 1 3		3 3 3 3 - 3	2 2 1 - 1 3 2 1 2	1 - - 1 - 3 1 3

Legend: 3 Severe--Demands immediate attention

2 Moderate--Of major concern; potentially serious

1 Minor--Not considered a serious problem

- Problem is insignificant or not known

Alternative Frameworks 79

of adequate planning to insure that land is used for the purpose for which it is best suited. Degradation also occurs because of overuse of land for housing, recreation, mining, or many other purposes. The most crucial areas are the land-water interface along the lakeshores and streambanks. Damage in the flood plain and erosion and flood damage along the shore are manifestations of these problems that must be attacked vigorously and soon.

Wildlife management is another field in which there are a few critical areas, primarily related to preservation of high-class habitat. Some of these are marshes and wetlands along the shores of the Lakes.

#### 5.4 Projected Resource Needs and Opportunities

Requirements, or future demands upon the resources, were projected for 22 resource use categories under the general headings of Water Withdrawals, Nonwithdrawal Water Uses, and Related Land Uses. These are discussed in Section 3.

When the supply (1970 base) is subtracted from the requirements, the needs are obtained. The projected needs for resource use by time period are shown in Table 1–25.

In the resource use categories of existing water surface acreage for recreation activities, irrigation, agricultural land treatment, cropland drainage, and forest land treatment, the term needs is not strictly appropriate. Opportunities is a better term than needs.

Needs or opportunities were calculated for each of the 15 river basin groups (or planning subareas, as appropriate) and added to obtain a total for the Basin in each category.

#### 5.4.1 Water Withdrawals

Needs have been developed along conventional lines, with reasonable consistency among various parts of the Basin. There are no particular problems. Adequate supplies are available, and in many cases, there is a choice among sources to meet a particular need. It should be noted in using the data in Table 1-25 that the withdrawal rates for irrigation and mining are seasonal rather than annual. Thus, the tabulated rates of withdrawal cannot be added to obtain total annual quantities.

For thermal power cooling, the quantities represent a mix of cooling types split between the Case I and Case II assumptions. Case I is all flow-through except plants known to be supplemental; Case II is all supplemental except plants known to be flowthrough.

#### 5.4.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Quantities of municipal wastes to be treated are shown as needs. The degree of treatment is not identified in Table 1-25 and is not uniform throughout the Basin for the Normal Framework. Secondary treatment is a general requirement, with tertiary treatment and 90-percent phosphate removal required in specified locations.

Industrial waste treatment quantities will decrease from the present through 2000 and then will increase to slightly above present quantities by 2020. The early decrease is caused by process changes and increased in-plant treatment and reuse, coupled with increasing reliance on municipal waste treatment facilities for processing plant waste discharges.

Water needs for hydroelectric power production are not instream uses for conventional plants; rather they are withdrawal and return uses for pumped storage plants. The Ludington, Michigan, plant began operations just after the base year, and needs are shown for 1980. Pumped storage installations are anticipated in the Lake Ontario basin in both the later time periods, with needs as shown.

Water-oriented outdoor recreation needs, stated in terms of recreation days, increase for all parts of the Basin except in the Lake Superior basin and northern Lake Ontario basin, where existing supply is in excess of future requirements. These are prime recreation areas and the automatic transfer of needs, because of the mobility of persons seeking recreation, will tend to wipe out the excess. Land needs are considered in Subsection 5.4.3.

Needs for the sport fishery occur both in the Great Lakes and in inland lakes and streams. To some extent some transfer between the two can be effected, but most anglers prefer one or the other.

Recreational boating needs occur both in the Great Lakes and in inland lakes and streams. The large extent of water surface in the Lakes gives the appearance of an adequate supply of boating water, but much of the area is too far from shore for safe operation of small boats. In addition facilities are needed to create safe conditions that will permit meeting some of the needs. Some additional inland water surface is desirable, but better management and improved access are needed.

Needs for the commercial fishery have not been evaluated. Management of the commercial fishery will be based on programs compatible with the sport fishery.

An expansion of commercial navigation is projected in terms of tonnage handled. This is translated into harbor and port requirements and other physical changes in the system.

#### 5.4.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

For several of the resource use categories in this group, opportunities rather than needs are shown in Table 1–25. These also relate closely to the existing situation, which is described in Subsection 5.2.3.

There are an estimated 20.5 million acres of agricultural land that could benefit from some form of conservation treatment. This acreage includes 6.2 million acres on which drainage systems are needed to develop and maintain high production.

Forest land presents similar opportunities to maintain high quality forest, sustain continuous timber production, and continue multiple use through appropriate land treatment measures.

About 10 percent of the Great Lakes shoreline has been protected against erosion, but more than 30 percent may have been subject to this form of damage in the base year (1970), with still greater amounts subject to erosion when lake levels are higher.

Along streambanks there are more than 10,000 miles subject to erosion damage, but only part of the total can be protected economically.

Flooding and flood damage must be alleviated in extensive urban and rural areas.

To meet the needs of hunters and those who are interested in bird-watching, animal photography, and other nonconsumptive wildlife pursuits, an extensive increased area must be managed effectively for wildlife habitat. In some areas this will be a primary use, and in others it will be a secondary, but recognized and planned, use.

The treatment of aesthetic and cultural needs is qualitative at this time with the hope that specific areas and features will be developed and preserved as a natural part of resource use and conservation.

The land presently used for water-oriented outdoor recreation has not been identified and quantified. However, estimates have been made of the amount of land required to meet needs for intensive and extensive types of development in order to meet recreation day needs.

#### 5.5 Normal Framework

This subsection provides an analysis of the NOR Framework for the Great Lakes Basin. (PRO is considered in Subsection 5.6.) This subsection considers each of the resource use categories individually and describes the framework. In some cases these elements are selections made for the Basin as a whole from a consideration of Basinwide issues. In other cases, the elements were selected for each individual river basin group, and the framework for the Basin with respect to this element consists of a summation of the selections made. In addition to the narrative, there is a tabular presentation of statistical information in Section 12 about the entire Great Lakes Basin, and also about the individual Lake basins, river basin groups, and States. Sections 6–10 provide more detailed textual information on each Lake basin. A revision of the table from Annex E containing the program selections for the Great Lakes Basin is included (Table 1–26).

For the details of the selection of the programs for the individual river basin groups, specific sections of this appendix should be consulted. For details relating to any particular resource use category, the appropriate resource appendix should be used. The issues considered and the resolution of these issues are discussed in Annex D of this appendix. (See Introduction for availability of Annex D.)

#### 5.5.1 Water Withdrawals

#### 5.5.1.1 Municipally Supplied

An overriding consideration in the selection of programs was to provide adequate municipally supplied water to meet the needs projected for the time period. For the Normal Framework, about 85 to 90 percent of the need is expected to be met by withdrawals from the Great Lakes. Ground-water sources supply the next largest amount, followed by reservoir storage and inland lakes and streams. There is no problem in meeting the needs at any point. However, in some places where present supplies are from ground water and large increases in need were developed, it was necessary to go to the Great Lakes at a greater cost than that incurred in providing the present supply from relatively local sources. The Lake Michigan Plan Area presents special problems because such a large proportion of the population, particularly in the Chicago area, lives outside the drainage basin. Although some of the needs for municipal water are supplied by sources related to the Upper Mississippi River Basin, there is a large net export of water from the Great Lakes Basin to the Upper Mississippi River Basin for municipal use in this area.

#### 5.5.1.2 Self-Supplied Industrial

By far the largest amount of self-supplied industrial water is furnished from the Great Lakes, particularly in the period 2000 to 2020. Programs have been selected to provide water from inland lakes, streams, and ground water as well as from the Great Lakes. In 1980 about half the supply comes from the Great Lakes, and considerably more of the supply comes from other surface supplies than from ground water. By 2020 nearly 75 percent comes from Great Lakes sources with the other relationships about the same. No reservoir storage is projected for self-supplied industrial water.

The situation in the Chicago area is unusual because much of the planning subarea is in the Upper Mississippi Basin. A large portion of the needs are met from local supplies, principally ground water. This differs from the municipal water supply in Chicago, most of which comes from the Great Lakes Basin. Thus, the needs computed for the entire PSA 2.2 are substantially reduced by transferring some of the needs to the Upper Mississippi Basin. To the extent that needs are met in the Great Lakes Basin, programs have been selected to provide water from Lake Michigan.

#### 5.5.1.3 Rural Domestic and Livestock

Water for these purposes is nearly always supplied from a nearby source, and programs selected involve both surface- and ground-water sources, with the latter three to four times as large as the former. In the Chicago area some water is provided from the Upper Mississippi Basin to serve the needs projected for the Great Lakes Basin.

#### 5.5.1.4 Irrigation

Inland surface-water and ground-water sources together supply almost ten times as much as Great Lakes sources, and ground water provides significantly more than surface sources. A very small amount is projected to be obtained from reservoir storage. All opportunities for irrigation are met. In the Milwaukee-Chicago-Gary area there is some adjustment of needs and supply in the three affected States between the Upper Mississippi Basin and the Great Lakes Basin.

#### 5.5.1.5 Mining

Here, as in irrigation, the inland surface- and ground-water supplies are utilized far more heavily than the Great Lakes. Ground water plays a much more important part than does surface water in mining use. A very small portion is expected to be obtained from reservoir storage. All needs are met. Water from the Upper Mississippi Basin meets needs in the Great Lakes Basin for mining use.

#### 5.5.1.6 Thermal Power Cooling

All needs in all time periods are met by use of water from the Great Lakes for this purpose.

#### 5.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

#### 5.5.2.1 Municipal Wastewater Discharges

Programs have been selected to provide treatment for all municipal wastes adequate to meet the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act before the 1972 Amendments. The effect of the 1972 Amendments was less in the Great Lakes Basin than in many other parts of the country because of the higher standards already imposed in the Basin to protect the quality of the Lakes. In general, these standards required secondary treatment with 80-percent phosphate removal in all cases and advanced waste treatment with higher degree of phosphate removal at points where specific requirements were imposed. Also, treatment of flows from combined sewers was generally a part of the requirement to be met.

The quantities of waste to be treated shown in the tables of needs were developed by the Water Quality Work Group and are contained in Appendix 7, Water Quality. These quantities are shown for both NOR and PRO. The costs, however, are based on different methodologies for the two frameworks. For NOR the methodology is that contained in Appendix 7. Costs developed and reported in 1967 and 1969 by the Federal Water Quality Administration and updated to 1970 by indexing have been applied to the quantities of waste to be treated on a planning subarea basis. They include all operations from interceptor sewers through the treatment plant, including secondary treatment, phosphorous removal, and advanced waste treatment where required. Estimates are based on a study of the requirements in each planning subarea. Replacement costs under this procedure are included with capital costs rather than with O&M costs.

A discussion of the assumptions and the programs and their estimated costs for PRO are given in Subsection 5.6.2.

#### 5.5.2.2 Industrial Wastewater Discharges

The frameworks provide for adequate facilities to treat industrial wastewater discharges not handled through municipal plants. Because of changes in technology, increased recycling of water within a plant, and an increasing reliance on municipal waste treatment plants, the projected amounts to be treated decrease from the present to 1980 and 2000 and then increase by the year 2020. Treatment is adequate in the Normal Framework to meet all the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act prior to the 1972 Amendments.

#### 5.5.2.3 Hydroelectric Power

The number of locations in the Basin where conventional hydroelectric plants can profitably be installed is extremely limited. There are a number of places where pumped storage is a feasible way of meeting part of the power requirements, and plants to accomplish this are included in the frameworks. All needs for power generation are met. Hydroelectric power carries that share of the load for which it is suited, both in terms of power and energy.

#### 5.5.2.4 Sport Fishing

Programs to meet the needs for a sport fishery are largely nonstructural, involving legislative and institutional changes. Some public acquisition of land and water is involved, and information must be collected and disseminated. Needs ranging up to 10 percent of the total are met by the use of multipurpose reservoirs. Unmet needs amount to between 8 percent and 18 percent depending on the time period. There are a few opportunities in some parts of the Basin to develop a fishery which will more than meet the projected needs and will assist in alleviating shortages in other areas. The few opportunities which do exist have not been specifically identified.

The sport fishery involves both inland waters and the Great Lakes. In both cases part of the problem is accessibility, ownership, and availability of the water, and part is the management of the fishery itself. Techniques that will be utilized on inland waters are cleaning up of polluted streams and lakes; stocking, managing, and controlling species; and providing access. On the Great Lakes there are some access problems, but the principal problems occur in the management of the fishery, including stocking, substitution of species, elimination of undesirable species, resolution and management of the relationship between sport fishery and commercial fishery, and similar related programs.

#### 5.5.2.5 Recreational Boating

Recreational boating shares some characteristics

with the sport fishery. In both cases needs exist and are met on inland waters and the Great Lakes, and to some extent, programs can be introduced which will induce persons to choose one or the other for satisfying the desire for this kind of recreation.

About 60 percent of the recreational boating needs have been met, based on the generalized criteria used to estimate capacity and the economic and demographic data used to project requirements. If safe, uncrowded boating opportunities are desired, the opportunities to provide increased boating capacity on the Great Lakes and on inland lakes and streams are limited. On the Great Lakes, potential capacity is about 130 percent of existing capacity, and on inland lakes and streams this figure is about 110 percent.

#### 5.5.2.6 Commercial Fishing

At the present time the sport fishery is more valuable to the Great Lakes Basin than the commercial fishery, in terms of both the number of people affected and the economic value to the States. It is therefore anticipated that the commercial fishery will be managed to complement the sport fishery, and that programs will be adopted to use the commercial fishery for removal of undesirable species, harvesting of excesses, and similar functions. The control of sea lamprey and the monitoring and control of the alewife will be continued. In addition, the States will act individually, conjointly through whatever agreements can be practicably made, and with the assistance of the Federal government, to provide ways in which commercial fisherman can be licensed, or contracts can be let for specific fishing operations. Eventually, commercial fishing can only be properly managed on a lakewide basis with agreements among Great Lakes States, the Province of Ontario, and other responsible agencies.

#### 5.5.2.7 Commercial Navigation

Commercial navigation is both a localized and a Basinwide operation. The broad expanses of the Lakes themselves and the confines of the connecting channels serve the Basinwide needs of navigation and transport. The individual ports at which cargoes are loaded and unloaded are focal points of the interface between land and water transportation. In the Normal Framework, programs include the maintenance of navigation improvements such as dredging of harbors and connecting channels, the maintenance of navigation aids, etc. Programs also provide for harbor improvements by creating 31foot depths in Silver Bay, Duluth-Superior, and Taconite Harbors in Lake Superior; in the connecting channels in Lake Superior and Sault Ste. Marie; in Escanaba, Chicago, Milwaukee, and Indiana Harbors; and in the connecting channels in Lake Michigan, including the Straits of Mackinac. These improvements will permit the use of the new supercarriers for handling iron ore from Lake Superior to the Lake Michigan ports.

#### 5.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

#### 5.5.3.1 Agricultural Land Treatment

A great deal of the agricultural land in the Great Lakes Basin will profit from conservation measures of various sorts, such as those now being applied in most areas on a limited scale. Programs adopted for the Normal Framework contemplate continuation of the present rate of treatment. It would not be feasible to treat all of the land that could profit from treatment. In fact, less than half of the land is treated; about 9 percent in the first time period, 26 percent in the second time period, and 37 percent in the final time period. This includes consideration of the land treated in the Upper Mississippi River Basin in the vicinity of Chicago.

#### 5.5.3.2 Cropland Drainage

Opportunities for effective drainage treatment exist on a considerable amount of cropland, either as the sole conservation practice, or in conjunction with other practices. Some of this land will remain in crops, and, if drained, the same crops can be raised on it at lower cost, or higher-value crops can be raised. Other land, which may go into urban development, will need to be drained in order to provide suitable areas for development. Not all of the opportunities for drainage are accepted in the Normal Framework. The amount treated ranges from 7 percent in the first time period to a total of 24 percent in the final time period. The drainage programs include some effected on land in the Upper Mississippi River Basin.

#### 5.5.3.3 Forest Land Treatment

As with agricultural land treatment and cropland drainage, there are far more opportunities for forest land treatment than can be feasibly accepted. The needs met or opportunities accepted amount to about 10 percent in the first time frame, 28 percent in the second, and 51 percent at the end of the study period. A small amount of treatment done in the Upper Mississippi River Basin is included.

#### 5.5.3.4 Shoreland Erosion

The programs selected for the Normal Framework provide for treatment of the critical erosion areas that were determined in 1970 at the rate of 20 percent in the first 10 years, 40 percent in the next 20 years, and 40 percent in the last 20 years. All critical erosion areas are treated by various structural methods that are appropriate. None of the noncritical areas are treated.

#### 5.5.3.5 Streambank Erosion

Not all the erosion areas, even those classified as severe, are treated in the period of study, but programs have been selected that will accomplish as much as is believed feasible. To some extent, the problem of correcting erosion on private land makes it impracticable to attempt to meet all of the needs. About 5 percent, 16 percent, and 27 percent of the total needs or opportunities for correcting streambank erosion are met in the three time periods.

#### 5.5.3.6 Flood Plains

Programs for reducing floods and flood damage in both urban and rural areas involve both structural and nonstructural methods. Reservoirs are used in a few cases to reduce flood peaks, and stream channel improvements are also utilized. In addition, land use changes, including new zoning, legislative and institutional changes, and education in the proper use of the flood plains are all utilized. About 93 percent of the urban damages and 56 percent of the rural damages are alleviated at the end of the study period.

#### 5.5.3.7 Wildlife

The ability to meet the needs for wildlife resources varies widely over the Basin. Both hunting and such nonconsumptive uses as bird-watching, photography, and nature study are involved. It is possible to meet the needs in some areas through management of the existing habitat. In other places this is difficult and may become impossible as land use changes occur. The programs selected involve public acquisition of additional land, changes in land use treatment of some areas to improve the habitat, legislative and institutional changes to control the use of the land, provision of access for hunters and other users, and changes in the availability of some species for hunting.

Both the ability to meet needs and the relationship between habitat area and user days may vary over the Basin. The percentage of habitat needs met decreases from 40 percent to 35 percent over the time period to 2020. However, more effective management results in an increase from 15 percent to 38 percent of the user-days being met.

#### 5.5.3.8 Aesthetic and Cultural Resources

No programs have been specifically proposed in the Normal Framework, but the needs for corridor and shoreline development, which are expressed in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources, have first priority in enhancing the aesthetic and cultural values in the Basin. This work should have a priority as high as any other work in the programs. There are individual sites which should also be examined carefully for early acquisition, preservation, or governmental control.

#### 5.5.3.9 Outdoor Recreation

It is impossible to meet all the projected needs for water-oriented outdoor recreation at any of the three target dates. The unmet needs range between 35 percent and 55 percent for the three time periods. About 8 to 10 percent of the Basin's total projected needs are met in the Chicago area by programs developed in the Upper Mississippi River Basin. Meeting the outdoor recreation needs involves acquisition of additional land; development of some of this new land and some presently utilized land for more intensive recreational uses; development of additional water surface through the use of multipurpose reservoirs; and acquisition, zoning, and development of access to existing water. There are publicly owned areas in all parts of the Basin that can be made available for outdoor recreation use. The land needed for intensive development could be provided by these areas. Where there are opportunities to do so, recreation facilities are developed beyond the needs of the particular area, because it is recognized that existing and future travel patterns will enable persons to travel to areas where attractive recreational opportunities exist.

#### 5.5.4 Statistical Tables

Table 1–26 shows the various programs selected

for each resource use category, and the needs which are met, unmet, exceeded, or transferred. This table originally appeared in Annex E. The data has been revised to conform to final selections. Tables 1–190 through 1–192 in Section 12 show Great Lakes Basin needs, outputs, and percents needs met; capital costs; and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs for the Normal Framework.

#### 5.6 Proposed Framework

A second framework, the Proposed (PRO) Framework, was developed in an effort to recognize preferences of Basin residents regarding the future of parts of the Basin, and to reflect State policies and programs. The NOR Framework did not do this. In an area as large as the Great Lakes Basin, with a wide range of population densities, employment opportunities, recreational resources and other factors, no uniform opinion is held as to the optimum programs for the Basin.

The Proposed Framework was developed following a series of public meetings at which Basin residents were encouraged to express their views. The selections made in NOR were used as a base for discussion, and the total range of possible conditions developed for limited growth and accelerated growth objectives gave an opportunity for considering desirable changes from NOR.

State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not differ greatly from those of OBERS projections on which the NOR Framework is based. The general attitude is that slower population growth is likely, and a slower rate of economic growth may be desirable. No new projections were made, but where alternatives were available for meeting needs and solving problems, those emphasizing environmental quality and reflecting slower rates of population increase and economic growth were selected.

For most resource use categories there are no quantitative changes in the Basin total from NOR. In a few instances changes were made in one or more of the river basin groups. The 15 separate river basin groups were then summed to achieve the Basin total. In the case of commercial navigation there is no quantitative difference in the programed traffic, but the elements selected for development are based on a systemwide approach to the development of this mode of transportation.

The specific emphases related to various resource use categories are described for PRO in comparison with NOR, and in those instances where outputs differ in magnitude or timing, the quantification is shown.

#### 5.6.1 Water Withdrawals

In only a few instances do program selections for water withdrawals under the PRO Framework differ from those under the NOR Framework. Needs are the same except for thermal power cooling, discussed below. Municipal water supplies, self-supplied industrial water, and rural domestic and livestock supplies are furnished through similar program selections. An emphasis on educating the public to use water resources more sparingly, providing that the public health, welfare, economy, and social well-being of the inhabitants are not adversely affected, is part of the PRO Framework.

Crop irrigation needs in the area around Cleveland, Ohio, are not met in PRO, and mining needs there are met only for the period to 1980. Because other uses of the land are given higher priority, water is not supplied for these two purposes. Additional provisions relating to mineral lands are discussed in Subsection 5.6.3.

For thermal power cooling, the PRO Framework is predicated on individual site selection and determination of the most suitable method of cooling, either flow-through or some form of supplemental cooling. Needs for cooling water could be greater or smaller than in NOR. It is generally assumed that more supplemental cooling would be used, with fewer withdrawals, greater consumptive use, and higher capital and operating costs. This might not be the case, however, if site selection for flowthrough cooling were undertaken seriously. Because of these uncertainties, no quantification of PRO as differing from NOR is shown.

#### 5.6.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Needs for nonwithdrawal water uses in PRO are the same as in NOR. However, some assumptions regarding program selection in PRO result in significantly higher costs than those in NOR.

The same quantities of municipal and industrial wastes are treated under PRO as under NOR. However, because of the changes in Federal grant authority under the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 and more accurate information as to required treatment plants and costs, a different methodology for estimating costs was used in PRO, and the costs are considerably higher. These costs are based on the need surveys made pursuant to the 1972 Amendments and are not specifically related to the waste treatment quantities shown. However, since both costs and waste treatment quantities were derived from the same basic projections of population and waste treatment, the relationship is believed well within the accuracy of the estimates.

The estimates for PRO have been extracted from those developed by the States and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency in the 1973 Survey of Needs for Municipal Wastewater Treatment Facilities.

Survey data were collected through questionnaires completed for each existing facility, each facility under construction, and each proposed facility within communities with populations of 10,000 or more. States were permitted to sample smaller communities. Questionnaires were reviewed by the State for completeness, consistency of data with State plans, priorities and schedules, and reasonableness of projections of needed size and cost. The questionnaires were also reviewed by the EPA for basic eligibility under the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 (P.L. 92–500), eligibility for inclusion in the 1973 Survey, reasonableness of size of facility, reasonableness of cost of project, and consistency of data with other factors, such as permit stipulations, water quality standards, etc.

The survey was designed with the expectation that it will be continuously updated through planning studies, revised State construction priority lists, grant applications and awards, reports on completed facilities, and other data. Such updating will serve well as an indication of trends of costs, needs, improvements, etc., in the treatment of wastewater in the Basin and nationwide.

The questionnaire provided information on existing and required treatment levels, flows, and costs for each category of needs which each facility may require. The survey grouped the many types of needs into five major categories:

(1) needs required to achieve secondary treat-

(2) needs required to achieve more stringent treatment than secondary, where this could be justified

(3) needs for infiltration/inflow analyses and rehabilitation or correction of sewers

(4) needs for construction of new collector and interceptor sewers

(5) needs for separation of combined sewers and treatment of storm waters where justified.

Some of these categories were further divided into component subparts. A summation of needs as defined in these five categories is used for the costs in PRO through 1982. This includes both the cost of updating facilities to current standards and the cost of facilities required for population growth. Costs beyond 1982 are estimated as described below. Wastewater flows requiring treatment have not been revised from previous estimates. It is noted, however, that flow volumes may, in fact, vary considerably among planning subareas and from NOR to PRO. Variation in flow may be induced by sewer separation, treatment of combined sewer flows, and correction of infiltration/inflow problems. With stringent new legislation and deadlines for meeting water quality standards, such improvements are becoming standard.

As noted in Subsection 5.5.2.1, the costs for NOR included interceptors and treatment plants. Under the effective provisions of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, Federal grant programs are available for the five categories listed above in the needs survey. Costs for PRO include all elements from sewers through the treatment plants, including separation of combined sewers. The only element not included is separate storm-water control. The result, in terms of cost estimates, is that far more elements are being included in PRO than in NOR, and since the information is more accurate and up-to-date, the costs are higher. The unit cost of \$300 per capita for investment was used to estimate the cost of facilities required due to population increase. The replacement cost of facilities, based on a 20-year life span, is included with operation and maintenance under PRO rather than with capital costs. The unit cost for operation and maintenance, \$10 per capita per year, includes all of the operating costs.

The result of the inclusion of far more facilities and assumptions of higher unit costs is a higher total cost for wastewater treatment in PRO, including both capital and OM&R costs over the same period 1970 to 2020. This increase is roughly three times the costs in NOR for the same period.

Programs in PRO are the same as in NOR for hydroelectric power, sport and commercial fishery, and recreational boating. Water-oriented outdoor recreation is discussed in Subsection 5.6.3.

For commercial navigation, more extensive deepening of connecting channels and harbors is included in PRO than was the case in NOR. Additional elements are channel improvements, including a lock and dam in the St. Clair River and deepening that channel to 34 feet, and dredging the Detroit River and other channels; deepening to 31 feet the harbors of Marquette, Calumet, Port of Indiana, Detroit, Toledo, Sandusky, Lorain, Cleveland, Conneaut, Erie, and Buffalo, and channel dredging and structure modification in St. Lawrence Seaway.

The following extension of the navigation season is also included in PRO:

(1) six weeks extension for the following segments:

(a) from western Lake Superior, through the Soo Locks and St. Marys River, and to southern Lake Michigan

(b) through the St. Clair and Detroit Rivers and Lakes St. Clair and Erie (c) through the Welland Canal into Lake Ontario

(2) four weeks through the St. Lawrence River system.

#### 5.6.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

A number of recommendations are included in the PRO Framework relative to more effective management and use of land. Many do not have costs attached. The following are general recommendations:

"That additional studies be made at the State level, leading to the development and adoption of a comprehensive land use policy for the Great Lakes Region." (The cost of these sudies will not be stated).

"That studies be made in order that land use decisions can be based on adequate information relative to the physical land base for suitable uses, resulting in improved land use policies and permitting water resource planning to complement land use objectives." (The cost of these studies will not be stated.)

"That State-approved local control ordinances be established directed toward the control or treatment of runoff and sediment reduction on urban and rural lands. State-established regulations would prevail if local regulations are not implemented by July 1, 1977" (consistent with Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972).

"That the States should set time limits for local entities to manage and develop policies, objectives, programs and implementation techniques for flood plain regulations. If the local entities do not meet the time limits, the States should then manage and regulate the flood plains according to State statutes."

"That adequate sums of money be allocated to manage and control flood plain lands considering the cost may be allocated to both flood plain damage alleviation, outdoor recreation and other uses of the flood plain."

With respect to mineral deposits, PRO recommends: "That as part of the planning programs, particularly in urbanizing areas, due consideration be given to the preservation for possible future utilization of known mineral deposits."

With respect to reclamation of mined lands PRO recommends: "That those previously mined lands that have a significant adverse effect on the environment be reclaimed. The extent to which a specific mined area is to be reclaimed would have to be decided on a case by case basis. Restoration of lands affected by current and future mining operations should be the responsibility of the landowner and/or operator. States that have not already done so should be encouraged to institute legislation to require restoration of lands as part of all future mining activities. The general principle supported in the Proposed Framework is that the land be reclaimed to abate pollution sources and to provide the opportunity for appropriate future land uses. When location and topography are suitable, high priority consideration should be given to the opportunities of using mined lands for future recreation and open space."

Agricultural land treatment would, under the NOR Framework, be applied by year 2020 to about 37 percent of the land suitable for such treatment. In PRO the rates were selected for a higher rate of treatment, with drainage eliminated in certain areas that are not now highly productive. The area treated by 2020 would be about 76 percent of the land suitable for treatment.

Cropland drainage under NOR would be applied by year 2020 to 24 percent of the land having a wetness problem. Under PRO the land providing high agricultural production would be drained to the extent of 42 percent of the total having a wetness problem.

Forest land conservation under the NOR Framework includes programs that treat 14 million acres, or about 50 percent of the 28 million acres needing treatment. PRO provides for treatment of 22 million acres or more than 75 percent of the total. In both cases some areas are provided with multiple treatment programs.

Of the total shoreline of the Great Lakes, 1,192.6 miles were subject to erosion in 1970. Three terms are used to identify the extent of erosion hazard of shore areas. High risk erosion connotes physical conditions of erodible shore coupled with a high probability of lake conditions that will cause such erosion. Critical erosion includes both the high risk of erosion and the existence of high value economic or recreational resources. Noncritical erosion means that there is a high risk of erosion, but high value economic or recreational resources do not exist. NOR protected all the shoreline subject to critical erosion in 1970, which amounted to 203.9 miles or 17 percent of the total. With higher lake levels and other changes in conditions in 1973, a much larger portion suffered erosion damage or was susceptible to such damage, but a complete inventory for the Basin is not available. However, for the shoreline in Michigan, a total of 715 miles was classed in 1973 as high risk erosion mileage along Lakes Superior, Michigan, and Huron. This compares with 104 miles classed in 1970 as subject to critical erosion and 479 miles classed as subject to noncritical erosion for a total of 583 miles. No quantification of more effective treatment is shown for PRO than for NOR, but it is apparent that programs 50 percent to 100 percent more extensive should probably be considered.

Streambank erosion protection is provided in NOR for the 2,945 bank miles subject to severe erosion. This is 27 percent of the total of 10,934 bank miles having some erosion. The same rate of treatment and total protection is provided for in PRO.

In flood plain management, the adopted programs for PRO are the same as for NOR, and costs are also the same. Through education, emphasis on flood plain zoning, use of flood plains for recreation and other activities which have low vulnerability to flood damage, and similar means, it is expected that the rate of increase in flood damage costs due to increasing property values can be slowed or reversed.

Wildlife management programs in NOR met 35 percent of the habitat needs and exceeded the user-day needs. In PRO the same programs are included, but there is particular emphasis on acquisition of high-quality habitat including all wetlands.

No specific programs for aesthetic and cultural values were included in NOR. A few features were identified, and the same concepts emphasized as in the priorities given in Appendix 22, *Aesthetic and Cultural Resources*, for the five Lake basins. PRO recommends that the zone concept be implemented at higher levels and more rapidly, and that specific feature and site identification and study be emphasized and acquisition follow as appropriate.

There is the same amount of outdoor recreation programed in PRO as in NOR and the same output. Both depend heavily on the private sector for a large part of the total development. In PRO, however, the emphasis is on governmental input to urban-oriented recreation and on efforts to interest private developers in providing facilities removed from urban centers. These facilities would require greater travel, but they would also provide the highest quality recreation. Public funds should be used with the following priorities:

(1) urban recreation developments and acquisition and retention of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(2) developments on land now publicly owned

(3) other developments, to the extent that public funds are available for investment in urban lands. They may be used where feasible to assist the following:

(a) acquiring flood plain land in rapidly urbanizing areas

(b) clearing flood plains of damage-prone uses and making them available for recreation use.

### 5.6.4 Statistical Tables

Section 12 contains Table 1-193, which gives needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for PRO; Tables 1-194 and 1-195 list capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs. These tables indicate by italics where PRO entries differ from NOR. Table 1-196 compares land treatment programs.

### 5.7 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-197 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

### Section 6

## LAKE SUPERIOR BASIN

#### 6.1 The Study Area

Statistical information about the Lake Superior basin and its subdivisions, River Basin Groups 1.1 and 1.2, and the counterpart Plan Area 1, subdivided into Planning Subareas 1.1 and 1.2 is given in Section 1. A map of the area is shown in Figure 1–20.

#### 6.1.1 Human Characteristics

The population density in the United States portion of the Lake Superior basin is low, about 31 people per square mile. According to the 1970 census, 529,500 people reside in the area. Three of the 17 counties, St. Louis County, Minnesota; Douglas County, Wisconsin; and Marquette County, Michigan, account for 330,000 people, or 63 percent of the total population. Other population data are in Table 1-10.

The basin residents are only a small portion of the people who use the natural resources in the area. Nonresidents significantly swell the area's population during the hunting and vacation seasons. Resort and second-home seasonal uses add significantly to the number of part-time residents in the area. With better means of transportation and the advent of snowmobiling as a sport, the nonresident uses are increasing yearly in both numbers and duration. The estimated effect of this nonresident population influx is a more than twofold increase in basin population during parts of the year.

#### 6.1.2 Water Resources

On the average, surface runoff is about 8 to 10 inches per year over the basin. There are hundreds of surface streams, typically short and fast with erratic seasonal flows. The principal river is the St. Louis, which has a drainage area of about 3,700 square miles, with a portion of the stream length forming part of the Minnesota-Wisconsin boundary. A portion of the Wisconsin-Michigan boundary is formed by the Montreal River, one of the smaller streams draining an area of about 281 square miles. Other principal rivers are the Bad River in Wisconsin and the Ontonagon River in Michigan.

The basin contains approximately 58,000 acres of inland lakes more than 40 acres in size, with many more smaller lakes dotting the region. Lake Gogebic is the largest inland lake in the area, with a water surface area of 8,700 acres. Seventeen reservoirs have been constructed in the region, several of which are located near Duluth. The largest is on the Cloquet River, Minnesota, containing 171,400 acre-feet of storage.

Since 1921, the level of Lake Superior has been regulated by control works in the St. Marys River above the rapids at Sault Ste. Marie. From 1957 to the base year of the study, 1970, the range of elevation of Lake Superior from extreme low to extreme high has been about 2.4 feet. The maximum range from highest monthly mean to lowest monthly mean for the period 1860 to 1970 was 3.83 feet. In addition to precipitation and runoff, Lake Superior receives water by importation via the Long Lake-Ogoki hydroelectric projects located in Canada. This diversion averages nearly 5,000 cfs of water which formerly flowed north to the Hudson Bay. The average annual outflow from Lake Superior through St. Marys River is about 74,500 cfs.

The Lake Superior basin has a poor to fair potential for ground-water supplies, but locally there are good aquifers. The best aquifers are in sand and gravel deposits, especially in the east end of the Upper Peninsula of Michigan, in the headwaters of the St. Louis River Basin of Minnesota, and in the headwater areas of Wisconsin. Elsewhere the bedrock is predominantly Precambrian igneous, metamorphic, and sedimentary rock, with a 25- to 400foot thick glacial drift cover providing limited ground water.

The quality of surface waters is generally high, with localized areas receiving substantial amounts of domestic and industrial wastes. The lower St. Louis River is of poor quality, with numerous instances of oxygen depletion occurring in the past. Most of the tributaries to Lake Superior in the Wisconsin portion, and some in Michigan, produce considerable quantities of sediment. The biological, chemical, and physical characteristics of Lake Superior waters are generally of excellent quality,



SCALE IN MILES

except for localized areas. Generally, good-quality ground water is available, except for highly mineralized water occurring in a few areas, particularly in the Superior Slope and Apostle Islands complexes, the Keweenaw Peninsula area, and in the headwaters of the Tahquamenon complex.

#### 6.1.3 Land and Other Natural Resources

With the exception of Michigan's Huron and Porcupine Mountains, the ridges of the Keweenaw Peninsula, and the steep slopes northeast of Duluth, the Lake Superior basin is typified by either rounded hills with deep-cut valleys or level to gently undulating plains.

The soils of the area are fairly low in natural fertility and were formed under coniferous or mixed coniferous forest covers. Those in the western part of the basin belong to somewhat poorly drained soil associations; whereas those in the Michigan and Wisconsin portion include betterdrained sandy loams, sandy clays, and sandy clay loam tills.

Overall land use in the Lake Superior basin seems fairly consistent with its soil capabilities and is outlined in Section 1. Figure 1–21 shows land use in Plan Area 1 and PSAs 1.1 and 1.2.

The proportion of land in agriculture is the lowest of any of the basins (Tables 1-48, 1-49, 1-50). The most important agricultural products are potatoes, cloverseed, and dairy products, although such fruits as apples, blueberries, cranberries, and strawberries are grown along the southern shores of Lake Superior.

On the other hand, the proportion of land in forest is the highest of any of the basins. (Tables 1-48, 1-49, 1-50). Hardwood forests of beech, birch, maple, and aspen typify the Michigan-Wisconsin areas of the basin. Intermixed hardwood and softwood forests characterize the Minnesota portion. Second growth jack, red, and white pine, along with spruce and fir, typify these softwood forests.

Mineral commodities presently produced in the basin include clay, iron ore, peat, sand and gravel, silver, copper, and crushed stone (gabbro and basalt). Current reserves of iron ore are considered to be 988 million tons measured, 6.9 billion tons indicated and inferred, and 40.6 billion tons potential. Reserves of titaniferous iron, anorthosite, and copper, silver, and nickel sulfides are also available, but commercial exploitation is currently uneconomical.

The Lake Superior basin abounds in outstanding natural resources and aesthetically pleasing areas. There are more inland lakes per square mile than in any of the other basins, and hundreds of clear streams. Bogs, swamps, sand dunes, waterfalls, and a number of forest types comprise some of the major features in the area. The presence of a variety of wildlife forms including moose, whitetail deer, and the timber wolf, along with ruffed grouse, woodcock, and a wide variety of songbirds and waterfowl, provide abundant hunting and aesthetic opportunities. Sport fishing is both widespread and diversified. Brook, brown, and rainbow trout, along with smallmouth bass and northern pike, make up the majority of the sport catch, although introduction of coho, pink, and chinook salmon in Lake Superior has provided additional opportunities. One of the basin's great assets is the 912-mile Lake Superior shoreline. A number of outstanding recreational areas are found near or along this shoreline, including the Apostle Islands complex, the newly created Pictured Rocks National Lakeshore, Tahquamenon Falls, and the famous Isle Royale National Park.

#### 6.1.4 Problems

Socioeconomic problems in the Lake Superior basin are serious. Over the past decade, the region

 TABLE 1-48
 Land Use, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1966–67 (in thousands of acres)

				Res	ource Base		
PSA and	Total	Urban		Pasture	Forest		
State	Land Area	Built-Up	Cropland	Range	Land	Other	Total
PSA 1.1					÷		
Minnesota	6,579.9	162.5	258.3	62.0	5,981.5	115.6	6,417.4
Wisconsin	2,893.6	122.0	171.8	37.5	2,373.4	188.9	2,771.6
PSA Total	9,473.5	284.5	430.1	99.5	8,354.9	304.5	9,189.0
PSA 1.2							
Michigan	6,441.8	137.8	262.8	65.8	5,909.6	65.8	6,304.0
TOTAL .	15,915.3	422.3	692.9	165.3	14,264.5	370.3	15,493.0

		Implied Change		Implied		Implied	
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020
Lake Superior							
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	15,915.3		15,915.3		15,915.3		15,915.3
Total urban and built-up	422.3	0.7	423.0	8.8	431.8	18.1	449.9
Total nonurbanized: land	15,493.0		15,492.3		15,483.5		15,465-4
Resource Base:							
Cropland	692.9	(*) <sup>2</sup>	692.9	(0.4)	692.5	(0.8)	691.7
Pasture	165.3	(*)	165.3	(0.1)	165.2	(0.2)	165.0
Forest Land	14,264.5	(0.7)	14,262.8	(8.0)	14,254,8	(16.6)	14.238.2
Other Land	370.3	(*)	370.3	(0.3)	370.0	(0.5)	369.5
Total <sup>3</sup>	15,493.0	(0.7)	15,492.3	(8.8)	15,483.5	(18.1)	15,465.4

TABLE 1–49 Actual and P	ojected Land Use	, Lake Superior Pla	n Area (thousands of acres)
-------------------------	------------------	---------------------	-----------------------------

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

 $^2$ Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967–1980, 1980–2000, and 2000–2020. (\*) indicates

< 50 ac. depletion.

<sup>3</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

has experienced high unemployment, low incomes, and significant outmigration of workers. Although total personal income reached over \$1,620 million in 1969, the per capita income of \$3,037 lags far behind the Great Lakes Region average of \$3,802.

The major economic problems relate to a decline in markets for forest and mineral products as well as to marginal agricultural activity. A decline in the commercial fishing industry brought about by sharply reduced catches of valuable fish species is a contributory factor. Generally inadequate transport facilities, combined with a commercial navigation industry that is closed down for three months of the year, further complicate these problems.

Municipal water supply systems throughout the area are generally in need of replacement. Lack of population and economic growth has meant minimum expansion and little modernization for many decades.

Water quality is generally excellent throughout the basin. Some localized areas such as the St. Louis River basin, however, suffer from both municipal and industrial wastes. Mining wastes also present problems in some areas. One of the more serious problems is in the Superior Slope complex along the northern Lake Superior shoreline.

Overall, the heavy forest cover and lack of agricultural activity keep erosion from becoming a serious basinwide problem. Lack of conservation treatment practices in some agricultural and forest lands, however, results in runoff, erosion, and sedimentation problems. Topography and erodibility factors contribute to these problems, especially in the western portions of Wisconsin where geologically young red clay soils encourage massive erosion and sedimentation. Although stream bank erosion is widespread throughout the basin, it reaches serious proportions in only a few localized areas. The same can be said of shoreline erosion, with only scattered portions of Lake Superior being subject to critical erosion.

Severe climate, adverse topography, long distances to markets, and poor drainage in some areas prevent these lands from reaching their potential for food and fiber production. These factors, plus the poor productivity of most of the area's soils, effectively restricts agricultural activities. In this respect, the Michigan land portion of this basin is the area in the Great Lakes Basin that has no Class I lands, i.e., those lands most suitable for agricultural activities. There are flooding problems based on natural soil and cover conditions in some areas. Except for the rural Sturgeon River basin area in Michigan's western section, the only serious flooding problems are in a few urbanized areas.

The low productivity which typifies many of the area's lakes and streams creates some problems with respect to fish abundance. The declining value of wildlife habitat in some areas brought about by the changing forest cover is posing definite local threats to the abundance of deer and grouse. Limited access to inland lakes, coupled with inaccessibility of many stretches of the Lake Superior shoreline, sets certain limits on resource use.

Problems of land use, particularly in terms of competition for shoreline areas, are evident in the areas near the major cities. Because of the increasing influx of seasonal residents, speculative land developers, and mining activity, some of these land use problems are acute.

A summary of the resource problems to be found in the Lake Superior basin is shown on Table 1–51.

#### 6.1.5 Existing Resource Use and Development

The Lake Superior basin is the most extensively forested area in the Great Lakes Basin, with

	1. Sec. 1. Sec	Implied Change	1 - A	Implied		Implied	
T and 11	Actual	1966-67 to	Projected	Change	Projected	Change	Projected
Land Use	1900-07	1980	1980	1980-2000	2000	2000-2020	2020
PSA 1.1					·		
Total land area1	9,473.5		9,473.5		9,473.5		9.473.5
Total urban and	284.5	.7	285.2	7.8	293.0	14.9	307.9
built-up							
Total nonurbanized	9,189.0		9,188.3		9,180.5		9,165.6
land				· ·			
Resource Base:							
Cropland	430.1	(*)2	430.1	(.4)	429.7	(.7)	429.0
Pasture	99.5	(*)	99.5	(.1)	99.4	(.2)	99.2
Forest Land	.8,354.9	(.7)	8,354.2	(7.0)	8,347.2	(13.5)	8,333.7
Other Land	304.5	(*)	304.5	(.3)	304.2	(.5)	303.7
Total <sup>3</sup>	9,189.0	(.7)	9,188.3	(7.8) •	9,180.5	(14.9)	9,165.6
PSA 1.2							
Total land areal	6,441.8		6,441.8		6.441.8		6,441.8
Total urban and built-up	137.8		137.8	1.0	138.8	3.2	142.0
Total nonurbanized land	6,304.0		6,304.0		6,303.0		6,299.8
Resource Base:							
Cropland	262.8		262.8	(*)	262.8	(.1)	262.7
Pasture	65.8		65.8	(*)	65.8	(*)	63.8
Forest Land	5,909.6		5,909.6	(1.0)	5,908.6	(3.1)	5,905.5
Other Land	65.8		65.8	(*)	65.8	(*)	65.8
Total <sup>3</sup>	6,304.0		6,304-0	1.0	6,303.0 .	(3.2)	6,299.8

#### TABLE 1-50 Actual and Projected Land Use; Lake Superior Plan Area by PSA (thousands of acres)

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service; U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.
<sup>2</sup>Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020. (\*) indicates
< 50 ac. depletion.</p>

<sup>3</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.



FIGURE 1-21 Land Use in the Lake Superior Basin

	[						LAK	E S	SUPE	RIOF	BA	SIN	1.0	)	<u> </u>	,	• • •	
	ŀ	[]				V	lest	Rí	ver	Bas	in	Grou	лр 1	.1				
				Suj S Co	per lop mp1	ior e .ex	St R B	. Lo live lasi	uis r .n	Ap Is <u>Co</u>	ost lar mpl	le ds .ex	R	Bad live Basi	r n	Mo Co	ntr mpl	eal lex
Resource Use Category	Overall	Overall	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface
WATER WITHDRAWALS																		
	_	_	_		_		_	_	_	_		_	_	1	_		1	
	1	1	_		1	-	_	1	_	_	1	-		1	-	_	1	-
	1	. <u>т</u> 1	_	_	1	_	_	7	_	_	1	-	_	1	_	-	1	-
IBBIGATION	-	-	_	_	. 1	-	_	1	_	-		-	_	1	_	-	1	-
MINING	1	1	_	1	1	_	1	ì	_	-	_	_	_	т _	_	_		-
THERMAL POWER COOLING	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	1	<b>_</b> .	-	1	. –	-	-	-	-	-	-
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						÷												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1	1	-	_	-	-	2	2	1	_	_	-	1	-	1	1	_	-
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1	1	-	-	_	1	3	1	1	-	_	_	1	_	1	_	-	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	1	1	-	_	-	-	1	1	_	-	-	_	-	-	-	1	-	_
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1	1	1	-	-	1	1	1	1	-	1	1	-	1	1	· _	-	1
SPORT FISHING	1	1	1		1	_	2	1	2	-	1	-	1	_	_	1	-	_
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1	1	2	-	-	2	-	-	· _	_	_	1	_	-	~	_	_	
COMMERCIAL FISHING	1	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	_	-		_	_	_	-	-
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1	1	1	1		1	1	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	••	1
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS																		
LAND USE	2	2	-	1	-	3	2	1	.1	-	2	2	-	2	-	-	2	-
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1,	-	-	1	-	-	1	-
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	2	1	-	1	1	-	1	2	-	-	_
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	1	1	-	-	1	-	-	1	_	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	1	_
SHORELAND EROSION	1	1	-	_	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	2		-	1	-	-	1
STREAMBANK EROSION	-	1	-		-	-	-	1	-	-	2	-		2	-	_	2	_
FLOOD PLAINS	1	. 1	-	-	-	-	1	2	1	1	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	-
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1	1	-	1	1	1	1	1	-	' -	1	-	-	1	-	-	1	-
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION	1	1 _	-	1	-	1 -	1 1	-	2	1	-	1	-	1 -	-	-	-	-

#### TABLE 1-51 Lake Superior Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

Legend: 3 Severe--Demands immediate attention

2 Moderate--Of major concern; potentially serious

1 Minor--Not considered a serious problem

- Problem is insignificant or not known

13,308,900 acres of commercial forest land. Present income in payrolls of forest-based industries is about \$55 million (estimated 1970), with employment at about 11,000. About 12,500 are employed in mineral production, with value added estimated at more than \$625 million. Almost 70 percent of the nation's production of iron ore comes from the Lake Superior region. About 6,000 people were employed in agriculture, forestry, and fisheries in 1970. The recreational uses and development in the Lake Superior basin are substantial. In 1964, it was estimated that there were 1.4 million visitations to the area, with \$50 million spent by tourists. Detailed data and evaluations on existing economic and demographic conditions may be found in the various functional appendixes for the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, and particularly in Appendix 19, *Economic and Demographic Studies*. A picture of present natural resource development gives an indication of the needs which have been

	LAKE SUPERIOR BASIN 1.0																								
	-	Porcu- Ontor pine Mt. Riv Complex Bas				ton Rive Basi	agon er In	Ke Pe Co	E ewe nin: mp1	ast naw sula .ex	Riv Stu B	ver urg live Sasi	Bas eon er n	in C H Mor <u>Cc</u>	unt mp1	ip 1 on ain lex	.2 M <u>Cc</u>	Gran ara mpl	id is .ex	Tah F	qua live asi	menor er .n	י <u>כ</u>	aul	t
Overall	Open Waters	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface	Urban	Rural	Interface
- 1 1 - 1			- 1 - -			- 1 1 - 1		- - - 1 -	- 1 1 1 1 -			- 1 1 1 1 -		- - - 1 1	- 1 - 1 -	- - - 1		- 1 1 1 -			- 1 1 - -			- 1 1 -	
1 - 1 1 1 1	- - 1 2 1 -	- - 1 - -	1 - - 1 -	- - 1 - 1 -	1	1	1 - - - 1	1	1 - 1 1 - -	- - - - 1	1 - 1 - - -	- - 1 1 -	- - 1 - -	1 - 1 - -	- - 1 1 -	- - 1 - 1	1 - 1 - -		1 - 1 - 1 - 1		- - 1 1 -	- - 1 - 1			- - - - 1
2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1			1 - 1 1 1 -		- - - 2 - 1	1 2 1 - 1 1 -		2 - - - 1 1 -	1 - - - 1 1	3 1 1 -	- - - - 1	1 2 1 - 2 1 1 -		1 1 1	1 - - - 1 - 1 -	3 - - - - - -	- - - 1 -	1 1 - - 1 -	3 1 2 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1		1 1 1 - - 1 -	2		1 1 - - 1 -	3 - 1 - 2 - 1 1 -

TABLE 1-51 (continued) Lake Superior Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

met in the past as well as an indication of the direction for future resource development.

#### 6.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals

Because of low population and limited development of industry, agriculture, and electric power, the Lake Superior basin has the lowest total water withdrawal of the five Lake basins. The mining industry uses large quantities of water to process taconite and other iron ores. Pulp and paper mills in this area also use tremendous amounts of water. In 1970it was estimated that 1,300 million gallons per day were withdrawn from ground water, inland lakes and streams, and Lake Superior for all uses.

Municipal water supplies served 382,900 persons (73 percent of the total population) in 1970 (Table I-52). Most of the larger municipalities are located near Lake Superior. As a consequence, more than half the total water supply comes from the Lake (Table I-53).

Industrial water supplies from private sources come primarily from surface water supplies (Table I-54). The value added by manufacturing was about \$382 million in 1970.

Ground water, supplemented by some inland lakes and streams, is the primary source of water
		19	70 Average Demand			
PSA	State	Domestic and Commercial	Municipally Supplied Industrial	Total	Source Capacity	
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin Michigan	18.1 5.2 1.0	7.6 1.2 	25.7 6.4 1.0	49.6 24.1 1.5	
1.2	Michigan	13.8	1.5	15.3	23.0	
TOTAL		38.1	10.3	48.4	98.2	

 TABLE 1-52
 Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Superior Plan Area (mgd)

TABLE 1-53 Water Sources for Municipal Water Supplies, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
PSA	State	Source Capacity	Great Lakes	and Streams	Groundwater
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin Michigan	49.6 24.1 1.5	38.3	0.2 1.2 0.5	11.1 17.4 1.0
1.2	Michigan	23.0	13.1	1.6	8.3
TOTAL		98.2	56.9	3.5	37.8

supplies for rural domestic, livestock, spray water, and rural nonfarm uses (Table I-55).

Irrigated cropland and golf courses cover about 1,700 and 1,800 acres respectively (Table I-56). Not much demand for crop irrigation has been experienced in this area, but some orchards, potatoes, and vegetables are irrigated. Inland lakes and streams and ground water have been the source of supply.

In 1968, approximately 59,000 acres of land were under active mineral production, with the bulk of land required for mining activity centered around the Mesabi Iron Range in Minnesota and the iron ore ranges in Marquette County, Michigan. Water was used in the production of iron ore, sand and gravel, copper, and crushed limestone (Table I-57). Lake Superior furnished the major portion of the water withdrawals, with the largest quantity being diverted for the Silver Bay taconite plant (Table I-58).

As of December 31, 1970, electric power generation facilities of 10 megawatts or more within the Lake Superior basin consisted of eleven thermal plants and three hydroelectric plants. All fourteen installed power plants and two more scheduled plants are privately or municipally owned, varying in type and capacity. The basin's electrical power development is shown in Table I-59.

With a total installed capacity of about 790 megawatts, net power generation from the basin exTABLE 1-54Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

			Self-S	upplied
PSA	State	Gross Water Requirements <sup>1</sup>	Withdrawals	Consumptive Use
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin Mich <b>igan</b>	153 95	68 26	5 2 
1.2	Michigan	104	32	4
TOTAL	L	352	126	11

<sup>1</sup>Partially supplied by recirculation.

ceeded 3.9 billion kilowatt hours of electricity in 1970. All condenser cooling systems operating in 1970 were of the flow-through type.

#### 6.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In terms of requirements for treatment of wastewater discharges, there were about 44.6 mgd of municipal effluents and about 55.2 mgd of industrial effluents in the basin in 1970. The Lake Superior basin falls under the jurisdiction of the Federal-State conference on Lake Superior. Major pollution problems are traceable to effluents from mining and forest products industries, and to the lack of tertiary or, in some cases, secondary treatment by both public and private wastewater disposal systems. Because of the variance in treatment (or no

<b>TABLE 1–55</b>	Rural	Water	Supply,	Lake	Supe-
rior Plan Area	i, 1970	(mgd)			-

PSA	State	Developed Source Capacity	Consumptive Use
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin	5.2 2.3	1.5 0.6
1.2	Michigan	5.0	1.2
TOTAL	4	12.5	3.3

TABLE 1-56Irrigation Water Supply, LakeSuperior Plan Area, (base year) estimated

Agriculture Withdr: 100-Day			val (mgd)		Golf Course Withdray	es val (mgd)
PSA	Acres	Season	Annual	Acres	Season	Annual
1.1 1.2	1,733	2.6	0.7	1,650 150	6.1 0.7	1.7 0.2
TOTAL	1,733	2.6	0.7	1,800	6.8	1.9

 TABLE 1–57 Minerals Water Supply, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1968, estimated (mgd)

		New Wate:	r Intake	·······
PSA	Total Water <u>Requirements<sup>1</sup></u>	Seasonal	Annual Average	Consumptive Use <sup>2</sup>
1.1	871		542	42
1.2	67	34	-30	12
TOTAL	938		572	54

<sup>1</sup>New water intake plus recirculated (seasonal)

<sup>2</sup>Annual average

TABLE 1-58Source of New Water Used byMineral Industries, Lake Superior Plan Area,1968, estimated (mgd)

New Intake	May-October	Average for 365 Days
Streams	5.4	5.4
Lake Superior	534.3	530.0
Other Lakes	26.7	26.7
Ground Water	1.0	1.0
Mines	9.1	9.1
TOTAL	576.5	572.2

treatment) for point sources of wastewater such as industry or municipal outfalls, and complexities associated with nonpoint sources such as agricultural or mining areas, an accurate summary of the status of wastewater treatment cannot be made. Table I-60 indicates the 1970 level of municipal and industrial wastewater discharges.

The single largest United States source of industrial effluent comes from Reserve Mining Company taconite plant at Silver Bay, Minnesota, which for several years has discharged approximately 67,000 long tons of taconite tailings into Lake Superior daily. As a result of a suit filed by the Department of Justice in behalf of EPA and joined by several States, the discharge into the lake is to be stopped and onland disposal instituted.

The many opportunities for sport fishing in the area are dominated by coldwater species. Fishing access, a continuing sea lamprey problem in Lake Superior, low productivity and poor wintering habitat of some inland waters, and depletion of some species are problems. Current fishery programs involve proper protection and improvement of natural resources, direct manipulation of fish populations, maintenance plantings, and continuing control of the sea lamprey. Table 1-61 illustrates the situation as of about 1970.

Recreational boating is somewhat limited by a short season and a deficiency of sheltered areas on Lake Superior for smaller craft. However, because of abundance of water acreage and high quality boating, demands are steadily increasing, largely through use by nonresidents (Table 1-62). Increased sport fishing as a result of introduction of coho salmon is increasing the demand for harbor facilities.

Commercial fishing activities are carried on to a limited extent in open Lake Superior waters. Both Wisconsin and Michigan restricted commercial fishing to limited entry as of 1970. During the period 1965–1969, the average annual value of six commercially important species was about \$983,000 and average annual catch about 7,343,000 pounds.

In 1970, approximately 105 million tons of commerce moved through the locks on St. Marys River, which connects Lake Superior to Lake Huron. The

TABLE 1-59 Electric Power Development, Lake Superior Plan Area

	Type and Capacity (MW) Steam-E				
PSA	Hydro- electric	Internal Combustion	Fossil Steam	Total	Water Withdrawal (mgd)
1.1	88	15	389	492	311.9
1.2	42	40	215	297	203.8
TOTAL	130	55	604	789	515.7

		mgd		
PSA	State	Municipal	Industrial	
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin	23.5 9.2	31.5	
1.2	Michigan	12.0	23.7	
TOTAL		44.7	55.2	

<b>TABLE 1-60</b>	Municipal and In	dustrial Waste-
water Flows.	Lake Superior Pla	n Area, 1970

commercial navigation season is considered to average 240 days. Ten commercial harbors are located on Lake Superior, and major commodities moved are iron ore, coal, and grain.

#### 6.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

In 1970, the agricultural land that needed treatment amounted to 472,900 acres consisting of cropland, pasture, and other land (Table 1-63). Approximately 314,700 acres, about 45 percent of all cropland, is now receiving adequate land conservation treatment and management. Drainage limitations also exist in the Lake Superior Plan Area as shown in Table 1-64.

Land treatment and management for the

14,254,500 acres of forest land, 21 percent of which is in national forest ownership, is provided through programs by the U.S. Forest Service under the national forest system and Federal-State Cooperative Forestry; by State and county agencies; by private owners and industry; and by the soil and water conservation districts. Current forest land treatment and management programs have contributed to the adequate treatment and acceptable management levels of 7,784,000 acres of national, State, county and private forest land in the region, or 54 percent of the total forest land.

Some shore erosion protection measures have been provided by the Corps of Engineers under its beach erosion control authority, but mostly private shore property and commercial interests have constructed seawalls, riprapping, and cribbing on scattered reaches of the shoreline. The use and ownership of Lake Superior shoreland and that of the St. Marys River are shown in Table 1–40. Table 1–65 indicates status of the Lake Superior shoreline as of 1970.

Streambank erosion is severe in some of the tributaries to Lake Superior. Besides being detrimental to water quality, erosion hastens the loss of existing land and agricultural and urban improvements (Table 1-66). Property owners desiring to install streambank erosion control measures may

		Ponded Waters	Fishing Licenses		
PSA	State	(acres)	Resident	Non-Resident	<u>Angler Days</u>
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin	562,526 69,696	94,163 17,189	38,851 16,275	3,107,000 1,284,000
1.2	Michigan	145,535	34,007	19,053	2,701,000
TOTAL		777,757	145,359	74,179	7,092,000

 TABLE 1-61
 Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970

 TABLE 1–62
 Recreational Boating Development, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1969

PSA	State	Lake Superior Harbors <sup>1</sup>	Access Sites <sup>2</sup>	Total No. of Boats	Total Boat Days in Use
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin	7 7	130 276	34,000 33,400	1,759,000 <sup>3</sup>
1.2	Michigan	23	26	20,600	512,000
TOTAL		37	432	88,000	2,271,000

<sup>1</sup>Duluth-Superior counted only in Minnesota

<sup>2</sup>May include both inland lakes and streams

<sup>3</sup>Total for PSA 1.1

be furnished with technical assistance by the U.S. Forest Service, Soil Conservation Service, and Corps of Engineers.

There are only two major existing structural flood control projects: one on Ball Park Creek at Bayfield, Wisconsin, constructed by the Corps of Engineers, and another on Mission Creek at Fond du Lac, constructed by the State of Minnesota. There are numerous channel improvements, including floodwalls, channel straightening, and related flood control measures, which have been constructed by local governments and private interests. Flooding caused nearly a million dollars in damages in 1970 (Table 1–67).

TABLE 1-63 Agricultural Land TreatmentNeeds, Lake Superior Plan Area, 1970 (thousands of acres)

PSA	Cropland	Pasture Land	Other Land	Total
1.1	187.9	75.9	53.8	317.6
1.2	100.3	49.7	5.3	155.3
TOTAL	288.2	125.6	59.1	472.9

TABLE 1-64Drainage Limitations in the LakeSuperior Plan Area (thousands of acres)

DC A	Total	Agricultural	Drainage	Problems
1.54	Lano Area	Land	Severe	Some
1.1	9,473.5	530	37	39
1.2	6,441.8	326	55	15
TOTAL	15,915.3	859	92	54

Over 97 percent of the 15.9 million acres in the Lake Superior basin is classified as wildlife habitat. More than 94 percent of this total, or approximately 14.3 million acres, is forested. Ninety-three percent of the habitat shown in Table 1-68 is considered huntable.

The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported in Table 1-17, is based on 1966–1967 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the planning subarea or State.

Figure 1-22 reflects the present availability and use of waterfowl habitat. Over 61,000 acres of shoal areas exist with one-half of this total important as nesting, resting, and feeding areas.

Much of the existing habitat is of generally low quality. This is reflected by the basin's wildlife species, which are generally lower in density and more specialized than those found elsewhere in the Great Lakes Basin.

In an inventory of outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values in the Lake Superior basin, more than 500 items in 26 categories were identified. Environmental systems of the Lake Superior basin in most critical need of planning attention are identified in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources. They include shore zones, buffer zones, and linkage corridors.

The United States portion of the Lake Superior basin is the least urbanized of the five Great Lakes basins. For this reason, its resources have been

 TABLE 1-65
 Lake Superior Shoreline Conditions, 1970 (miles)

		Total		Subject to Erosion			No
PSA	State	Shoreline	Critical	Noncritical	Protected	to Flooding	Problem
1.1	Minnesota	174.9	0.5	10.9	0	0	163.5
	Wisconsin	156.3	13.0	93.8	0.5	11.8	37.2
	Michigan	5.0	0	0	· 0	0	5.0
	Total	336.2	13.5	104.7	0.5	11.8	205.7
1.2	Michigan	575.8	15.2	23.2	4.9	0	532.5
	Total	575.8	15.2	23.2	4.9	0	532.5
TOTAL		912.0	28.7	127.9	5.4	11.8	738.2

TABLE 1-66 Streambank Erosion in the Lake Superior Basin, 1970

		Bank Miles of Damage		Annual Damages (\$)				
PSA .	State	Severe	Moderate	Land Loss	Sedimentation	Other	Total	
1.1	Michigan Wisconsin	33 121	131 197	13,300	3,500	15,900	32,700	
1.2	Michigan	317	631	112,300	95,200	12,400	219,900.	
TOTAL	<b>-</b>	471	959	125,600	98,700	28,300	252,600	

	· ·	Annual Da	amages (\$)	Estima in Flo	ted Acres od Plain
RBG	State	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rura1
1.1	Minnesota Wisconsin	79,000 241,800	49,400 5,000	120 938	112,322 19,547
1.2	Michigan	385,000	217,600	4,721	55,160
TOTAL	<sup>1</sup>	705,800	272,000	5,779	187,029

 TABLE 1-67 Estimated Flood Damages, Lake Superior Basin, 1970

 TABLE 1-68
 Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Superior Plan Area, 1960

		-		•			
		Total Land Area	Far	m Habitat	For	est Habitat	Total Habitat
PSA	State	(acres)	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land	(acres)
1.1	Minn. & Wisc.	9,473,500	816,500	8	8,511,300	90	9,327,800
1.2	Michigan	6,441,800	346,200	5	5,831,800	91	6,178,000
TOTAL		15,915,300	1,162,700	7	14,343,100	90	15,505,800

NOTE: The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported elsewhere, is based on 1966-1967 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the PSA or State.

relatively little affected by urbanization. This basin is rich in clusters of resources features that have helped to make it a prime attraction to recreationists and casual visitors.

The outdoor recreation resources in this area are exceptional. Outstanding recreational features include Isle Royale National Park, portions of the Boundary Waters Canoe Area, the 219,000-acre Voyageurs National Park, the beaches of Whitefish Bay, dunes and cliffs of the Pictured Rocks National Lakeshore, the 56,000-acre Apostle Islands National Lakeshore area, Tahquamenon Falls, the Big-Sea-Water Recreation Area, the Huron and Porcupine Mountains, and a segment of the North Country Trail. The proposed Grand Portage National Monument comprising 12,644 acres, extending along 28.7 miles of Lake Superior shoreline, and encompassing fourteen offshore islands, will be an additional attraction. Extensive forests, abundant inland lakes and streams, and over 900 miles of Lake Superior shoreline provide a quality resource base for outdoor recreation.

Much of the area's terrain and the long winter, provides an excellent setting for the winter sports enthusiast. More than 1,000 acres have been developed for skiing and sledding activities, and there are over 250 miles of snowmobile trails in the Michigan portion of the basin.

Table 1-69 shows land and water surface available for recreation. The total land area in the basin designated in 1970 for recreation, 7.4 million acres, is nearly half the total land area of the basin and constitutes more than half the total designated recreation land in the Great Lakes Basin. Approximately 6 million acres are national, State, and county forests.

Portions of more than 6.4 million additional acres of public forest land in the basin have a potential for new recreational development. Of this total, about 2.8 million acres are in national forest, about 1.7 million acres are State forest, and about 1.9 million acres are owned by county and local governments. Also available for hunting, fishing, and other general recreational activities are thousands of acres of lands owned by paper, mining, and power companies.

Hundreds of inland lakes containing some of the highest-quality waters east of the Mississippi are scattered throughout the area. The inland surface waters available for recreation far surpass those

TABLE 1–69 Land and W	ater Surface	Usable
for Recreation in the Lake	<b>Superior Plan</b>	Area,
1970 (thousands of acres)		

PSA	Land	Lake Superior	Inland Lakes	Total
1.1	5,300	325	506	6,131
1.2	2,100	481	116	2,697
TOTAL	7,400	806	622	8,828



FIGURE 1-22 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 1

found in any other Lake basin, and constitute fully 30 percent of all such waters in the Great Lakes Basin.

Principal rivers of the area include the Black, Ontonagon, Presque Isle, Tahquamenon, Two Hearted, Dead, Sturgeon, Montreal, and St. Louis. The first five have been identified for possible inclusion in a State scenic or natural rivers system. Over 500 miles of canoe trails have been developed in the Minnesota and Wisconsin portions of the basin. Many of the lakes also provide excellent opportunities for canoeing in wilderness settings.

The 912-mile Lake Superior shoreline is probably the basin's finest recreational asset. It is unquestionably one of the most picturesque of any in the Great Lakes Basin. Along its length can be found 170 miles of public beaches (Table 1-70). Many of the area's outstanding features can be found along this shoreline.

The existing developed supply of total recreational facilities is shown in Section 12 in Table 1-198. This table also shows projected needs and outputs from the Proposed Framework for the Lake Superior basin developed from the frameworks for RBG 1.1 and RBG 1.2.

#### 6.2 Frameworks for River Basin Group 1.1

#### 6.2.1 Summary

Under a normal growth condition, the 1970 population of 345,155 in PSA 1.1 would increase to about 475,000 at year 2020. Total employment is estimated to increase to 177,300 in 2020 as compared to 117,956 at the 1970 level. An approximate 50 percent decrease by 2020 of employment in agriculture, forestry, and fisheries is projected, with mining expected to recover to about the 1960 level (20 percent above 1970) and manufacturing and other employment to increase 50 percent.

The western Lake Superior basin will experience continued recreational development (national parks, recreation and wilderness areas, and trails; and State parks and recreation areas) because of the availability of resources.

Tables 1–238, 1–239, and 1–240 in Section 12 summarize the Normal Framework and costs.

## 6.2.2 The Area

The study area, located in the northwest portion of the Great Lakes Basin, drains more than 9,200 square miles of Minnesota, Wisconsin, and Michigan land bordering the northwestern shore of Lake Superior (Figure 1-23). Statistics are included in tables in Section 1.

#### 6.2.3 **Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resources by time level are shown on Table 1–238 in Section 12.

#### 6.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated at an additional 2190 mgd. The base year water withdrawals were about 995 mgd. About 93 percent of the additional water withdrawal need is for thermal power cooling and 5 percent is for rural domestic and livestock, irrigation, and mining. Municipal water supply and self-supplied industrial withdrawals each account for about 1 percent of the additional water to be withdrawn.

#### 6.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

There are many problems within the river basin group that cause degradation and restriction of uses. These will continue to have deleterious effects in the future. They include adequacy and operation characteristics of municipal waste treatment plants; collecting and intercepting sewers; industrial outfalls; combined sewers; steam power

 TABLE 1-70 Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake

 Superior Plan Area (in acres)

	Publicly Owned Beaches							
	Usa	able		Open to Public		Not Open To	Public	
PSA	Open to Public	Restricted	Not Usable	With Charge	Without Charge	Potential for Development	Little/No Potential	
1.1	34.7	0	0.1	7.3	0	0	8.5	50.6
1.2	127.3	0.5	0	0	9.6	0	23.1	160.5
TOTAL	162.0	0.5	0.1	7.3	9.6	0	31.6	211.1
%	76.7	<1	<1	3.5	4.5	0	15.0	



> SCALE IN MILES 0 5 10 15 20 25

FIGURE 1-23 Lake Superior West, Planning Subarea 1.1

plants; fertilizers and pesticides from agriculture and land runoff; dredging and redeposition of bottom sediments in open water; and phosphorus and nitrogen inputs into the streams.

Corrective programs have been initiated to upgrade water quality throughout the river basin group. Municipal programs to meet water quality standards have been hampered by failure of the Federal government to meet its commitment to share in the cost of the construction of the plants. There is a need to implement programs for the reduction of agricultural wastes, nutrients, sediments, insecticides, and herbicides.

Problems related to fish habitat and fishing in this area are lack of fishing access, presence of the sea lamprey in Lake Superior, low productivity, low quality of wintering habitat in some inland waters, and depletion of some species.

One of the main problems in this area is that some of the existing inland waters are overused at the present time for recreational boating. The lack of stream improvement, lack of maintenance, and periodic low flows limit small boat opportunities and the amount of canoeing on some inland waters. The influx of nonresident boats into the area is extremely high each season and is steadily increasing. Table 1–71 shows recreational boating use in PSA 1.1 in 1970 and projects future needs.

In addition to making water surfaces available to boaters, it is necessary to provide berthing facilities, launching sites, access, and navigational aids.

The volume of waterborne commerce handled at ports in River Basin Group 1.1 is among the largest in the Great Lakes. This topic is discussed in Section 5 in relation to the Great Lakes Basin and in Subsection 6.4, Lake Superior Intrarelationships.

#### 6.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

There are an estimated 834,100 acres of agricultural land, consisting of cropland, pasture, and other land, in this planning subarea. Approxi-

TABLE 1-71Use and Projected Needs for Rec-reational Boating, PSA 1.1

	1000 Boating	g Days
	Great Lakes	Inland
Category	Waters	Waters
1		
1970 Use	40	1,719
1980 Needs	103	147
2000 Needs	124	273
2020 Needs	151	399 .

mately 40 percent of the cropland is presently idle, and this is projected to increase to 65 percent by 2020. Nearly 50 percent of the cropland is now being used for forage production, and this is projected to decrease to less than 30 percent in 2020. Agriculture is marginal at present and is projected to decline further in the future.

The following are some of the problems associated with agriculture and forestry:

(1) low productivity resulting from a combination of relatively poor soils and a short growing season

(2) lack of adequate markets

(3) poor accessibility

(4) improper management and use of agricultural and forest lands. This is detrimental to economic growth and environmental enhancement.

(5) a lack of conservation treatment practices on agricultural and forest lands resulting in increased runoff and some erosion and sedimentation.

Forest land is predicted to decrease due to highway, power line, reservoir, urban, recreational, and industrial developments. Unless strong action is undertaken to halt the accelerating deterioration of natural environment, rehabilitation of the forested land will be very costly, if not impossible. Some other major problems in this area are how to secure good management for private forest lands and how to protect and establish trees and shrubs in areas surrounding urban and built-up areas.

There are 118.2 miles of Lake Superior shoreline with erosion problems in this river basin group, with 13.5 miles subject to critical erosion and 104.7 miles subject to noncritical erosion. The total shoreline in this area is 336.2 miles, of which 0.5 miles are protected.

Along streams which drain areas of less than 400 square miles, there are 313 bank-miles subject to moderate streambank erosion damage, and 154 miles subject to severe damage. The annual damage is estimated at \$32,700 per year, principally due to land losses. For streams draining more than 400 square miles, there is an annual estimate of 15 bank miles of moderate streambank erosion with negligible damage. Most of this damage is from sedimentation. See also Table 1-66. The greatest streambank erosion problem in this area is the high erosion in northwestern Wisconsin that mostly occurs on private land. It is difficult both from a financial and a persuasive point of view to implement streambank erosion programs. To reduce erosion and sedimentation, more regulation is needed in highway, urban, and suburban construction programs and in logging.

The land in the southeast part of the river basin group, from Duluth to the northern part of Ashland County, Wisconsin, has high erosion and sedimentation rates, and local damage to cropland and land in other uses is common. Sedimentation from the entire area is estimated at 102,000 tons per year.

The greatest flood damages in this river basin group occur in the urban area, although the agricultural lands are also subject to considerable damage. The major problems are encroachment on the natural flood plain areas, the lack of local flood plain zoning and regulation, constricted river reaches, inadequate channel capacity, or a combination of these causes. About one-third of the average annual urban damages occur in the Bad River drainage area, and three-fourths of the average annual rural damages occur in the St. Louis River basin.

There appears to be an adequate supply of land and wildlife habitat to satisfy normal needs. There is a shrinking resource base. Wildlife habitat land is being allocated to other uses, and in some cases land is not managed as well as it could be for multiple uses including wildlife conservation. An additional acute problem, particularly in the St. Louis River basin, is the need for preservation or protection of the remaining wetlands in the area. A large portion of the inland wetland area still remaining in the Great Lakes Basin is found in this river basin group.

Existing aesthetic and cultural values have been summarized previously in Subsection 6.1. The major problem is the need to preserve outstanding values. In Planning Subarea 1.1 such cities as Duluth, Hibbing, and Virginia, Minnesota, and Superior and Ashland, Wisconsin, face some urban expansion. By the year 2020 it is estimated that 307,900 acres will be devoted to urban use, an increase of 23,400 acres over the 1966-67 figures. Environmental buffer zones immediately adjacent to the edge of the expanding urban centers are in need of study and planning attention to insure proper use of their inherent significant resources. Environmental corridors merit consideration in this area. At the present time, institutional arrangements and funding are not available to meet these objectives. The Lake Superior shore is important enough to warrant immediate steps for preservation.

The land acreage available for recreation in this planning subarea is about 5.3 million acres. Of this total, more than 4.1 million acres are in national, State or county forests. There are nearly 127,000 acres of Indian lands. State and local parks contain more than 40,000 acres. The total acreage of the Great Lakes and inland waters amounts to more than 690,000 acres.

An analysis of the recreational demand and supply for each of the target years indicates that no need exists for additional acreage through year 2020 for several activities, and only moderate needs for the remaining activities. However, this is a somewhat distorted conclusion because it was not possible to quantify the directional patterns of travel in the methodology used for estimating requirements. The actual situation, as indicated by studies made by the States of Wisconsin and Minnesota, is that there is very heavy travel north from the urbanized area around Chicago and Milwaukee, as well as from outside the Basin, to make use of the extremely desirable recreation areas in the Lake Superior basin. Not only does the direction of travel influence the requirements in this area, but the quality of the recreation experience has led people to drive farther than they normally would, and farther than was considered in the methodology.

Thus, the needs for the target years for almost all forms of recreation are believed to be understated. In considering the entire Great Lakes Basin, the process of framework formulation takes into account transfer of needs from one area to another. This is not normally done in considering a single river basin group. However, because of the availability of the State studies, the frameworks developed for River Basin Group 1.1 have been expanded beyond those required to meet the needs determined in the Outdoor Recreation Work Group methodology. These frameworks have endeavored to meet the needs as they are conceived after consideration of all the information available but without formally transferring the needs. Table 1-238 in Section 12, shows a summary of the extensive and intensive land needs and program outputs.

A significant part of the need is to serve urban residents, and presently undeveloped portions of existing recreation areas in or near urban centers could be developed to meet this need in part.

In addition to the general problems of meeting recreation needs, particularly where large numbers of persons come from outside the area, there are some specific problems related to unique highquality recreational opportunities. The principal one is in the Boundary Waters Canoe Area. Most of the visitors to this area enter at only six of the 78 access points. The result is that the wilderness areas near these six access points receive excessively heavy use, and the beauty of the wilderness in the vicinity is being threatened with severe degradation. On the other hand, many other areas receive little or no use. No immediate solution is apparent, but solutions are being sought.

Large areas of potentially desirable recreational land have been disturbed in connection with the extensive mining of iron ore in the Minnesota portion of the area. The large open-pit excavations and huge piles of spoil detract from the aesthetic qualities of the area.

### 6.2.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this river basin group. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination for the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed Framework contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, the Proposed Framework reflects coordination in its formulation among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 6.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

The Normal Framework is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Tables 1–238, 1–239, and 1–240, which are in Section 12.

(1) Water Withdrawals

Generally, the water withdrawal problems are not serious, and all quantified needs are met. Large quantities of water for thermal power cooling and self-supplied industrial uses, including mineral processing, will probably come from Lake Superior. Municipal and industrial supplies will be provided by expanding ground-water sources, but after the year 2000 these systems will place increased reliance on inland lakes and streams. A large regional water supply system for the Duluth area, and a similar system for Marquette, Michigan, will take water from Lake Superior. As an alternative, reservoir storage should be considered in Marquette County, Michigan, to meet needs after the year 2000. Rural domestic and livestock requirements are met from ground-water sources, while irrigation needs are met from either groundwater sources or inland lakes and streams, depending on the particular location and the availability and cost factors.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

All waste treatment needs are met by municipal or self-supplied industrial facilities, using conventional methods. Between 1970 and 1980, several locations in the Minnesota portion of the river basin group are expected to add tertiary treatment facilities to comply with water quality standards, and additional locations will require this between 1980 and 2020. There are relatively small quantities of waste which may need advanced treatment in the Wisconsin area, and these have not been evaluated, but there should be no problem with meeting the standards. Litigation to halt discharge of taconite waste into Lake Superior is nearing a conclusion, and this matter is not included in the NOR Framework program.

Water-oriented outdoor recreation is discussed under related land uses and problems.

All sport fishery needs are met by programs which include intensive management of reclaimed trout lakes; management of other lakes for other species; introduction of salmon and steelhead into Lake Superior; spawning run development; management and stocking of the stream fishery waters; and continued vigilance against the sea lamprey.

Recreational boating needs are met on both Lake Superior waters and inland waters. During the first ten years the needs are greater on Lake Superior, but by 2020 the needs on inland waters will have increased beyond those on the Lake Superior waters. Programs for Lake Superior include berthing facilities, launching sites, navigational aids, and habors of refuge. On inland waters the programs primarily provide launching sites, access, and some berthing facilities, in addition to making increasing amounts of water available to the public for boating. Because it is probable that boaters will come into the area in numbers above those indicated by the needs, the programs go further than simply meeting the needs and provide facilities for a surplus of boating days over the period.

Commercial navigation programs include essentially a continuation of present practices, namely, the maintenance of the existing systems of harbors and channels, including the containment of all polluted dredge spoil. Expansion of the total system to include a longer navigation season or provision for larger ships is discussed in Section 5 and Subsection 6.4. In RBG 1.1 Silver Bay, Duluth-Superior and Taconite Harbors will be improved.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

For the treatment of agricultural land and forest land, the programs consist of a continuation of present practices of conservation, drainage of the agricultural land, and land treatment on the forested land. Not all the opportunities for enhancement of these lands have been accepted.

The 13.5-mile section of Lake Superior shore which is subject to critical erosion will be treated during the projection period using conventional methods of structural protection. The 104.7-mile section of the shore subject to noncritical erosion is not treated under the programs.

Streambank erosion is severe on about one-third of the total bank-mileage subject to erosion, and this severe portion is treated under the programs by conventional structural methods.

Flood damages in urban areas are eliminated on about half the area before 1980 by structural programs. Programs in later years also involve structural measures but rely also on land use changes, treatment, and institutional changes. About 80 percent of the total urban land affected is protected in the total time period. Rural treatment is almost entirely by structural methods, and eliminates flood damage on about 40 percent of the land affected.

Wildlife management opportunities in the river basin group are such that the quantified needs for habitat can be more than met by treatment of land to improve its habitat capabilities and by some public acquisition. User-day needs for both hunters and nonconsumptive users are not met.

Aesthetic and cultural needs were not quantified, and no specific programs adopted.

Outdoor recreation needs for the total period are more than met by existing facilities, but as pointed out in the discussion in Subsection 6.2.3.3, there are believed to be markedly greater needs than projected. In addition, because of the opportunities for development, programs have been adopted to provide facilities which would permit meeting needs transferred from other river basin groups and other Lake basins. The principal means by which this is accomplished is by changes in land use: lands particularly adapted to recreation are utilized for this rather than for other purposes. Multiple use is also a possibility in some cases. For the intensively developed land, public acquisition of the major portion of the land will be required with some use changes on land already devoted to public use.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Tables 1-238, 1-239, and 1-240 in Section 12, provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for the NOR Framework.

#### 6.2.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

A specific objective of the Proposed Framework for River Basin Group 1.1 is to maintain and preserve a high-quality environment while enhancing employment opportunities. The PRO Framework recognizes population growth somewhat lower than that of the NOR Framework. A lower projection is consistent with the recently observed downward trend in the fertility rate.

The PRO Framework provides for improvement in the regional economy by expansion of the recreational industry, expansion of the extractive minerals industry, and commercial harbor development. It does not include dependence on the expansion of the power industry as a basis for economic development (particularly if the power is to be exported to other areas). It is important to increase employment possibilities within RBG 1.1 so that outmigration of the population can be reduced or eliminated.

(1) Water Withdrawals

Differences with respect to water withdrawals in the PRO Framework as compared to the NOR have not been evaluated, but they are considered minor for a framework analysis. It should be noted that the NOR assessment of water withdrawals for the Minnesota portion of RGB 1.1 is in substantial agreement with the findings of the first assessment done by the State of Minnesota on water and related land resources.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In addition to the NOR recommendations for the treatment of municipal and industrial wastewater, the PRO Framework includes meeting the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 and a specific recommendation that alternative means be found of disposing mining and ore processing tailings. This is being handled by litigation.

With regard to fishing opportunities, the PRO Framework emphasizes the expansion of commercial fishing opportunity as a basis for improved employment. Such a recommendation may well conflict with existing State policies, which generally seek to expand sport fishing opportunity as a basis for growth of the recreation and tourist sectors of the economy. In any event, the PRO Framework recommends acceleration of fish management programs and a resolution of any conflict between sport and commercial emphasis in such management efforts.

The PRO Framework includes an endorsement of the expansion of the port facilities at Duluth and Superior as set forth by the Seaway Port Authority of Duluth. Attention should also be given to the expanded development of related land transit systems (highways and rail) to enhance the effectiveness of the Duluth port facilities. In order to maintain environmental quality while these expansions are undertaken, the PRO Framework includes a provision to require treatment of all shipping wastes. This would necessitate adequate port facilities for such treatment and uniform regulations throughout the Great Lakes. The Framework also advocates a 31-foot depth navigation system and extension of the navigation season. Silver Bay, Duluth-Superior and Taconite Harbors are mentioned in connection with this. There is more complete discussion in Subsection 5.5.2.7 and Subsection 6.4.

(3) Related Land Uses

The PRO Framework recommends the development of comprehensive land use plans for the entire RBG 1.1 area. Particular attention should be given to the establishment of criteria for the development of natural resources (specifically dealing with mining and lumbering practices) and for the use of shoreland areas. In related land transit systems, attention should be given to the air pollution problems of taconite dust from open railroad cars.

The PRO Framework includes specific recommendations on agricultural and forest land treatment programs. The difference between the NOR Framework and the PRO Framework programs is shown in Table 1–328 of Section 12. The PRO Framework provides an accelerated program for all agricultural and forest land treatment needs to be met by the year 2020. The accelerated agricultural land treatment programs include only conservation practices. PRO includes no cropland drainage programs.

Shoreland erosion was viewed by many as being a considerably more serious problem than is suggested in the NOR Framework. The higher lake levels of 1973, even though slight for Lake Superior, did increase the damage, but the difference has not been determined for this area. The PRO Framework recommends that the schedule for controlling shore erosion be accelerated so that such erosion is controlled by the year 1990. Furthermore, a re-evaluation of shore erosion problems should be made so that several areas (particularly those with red clay problems) could be reclassified in order to receive adequate protection. Shoreland management plans are recommended for all Great Lakes shores by 1980 for protection and preservation of shoreland integrity and uniqueness.

The PRO Framework places greater emphasis on flood plain zoning and regulation than on structural measures as a means of reducing flood damages. The impact of flooding damages is reduced by flood insurance.

In the PRO Framework wildlife habitat, particularly wetlands, should be protected from drainage.

The PRO Framework contains several recommendations relative to outdoor recreation. Outdoor recreation should be broadly based in River Basin Group 1.1 in order to be attractive to a variety of out-of-basin recreationists. While some wilderness recreational opportunity should be preserved. major emphasis should be much broader so that recreation may provide substantial enhancement of the regional economy. The PRO Framework also provides for the expansion and improvement of the highway transportation network. This is essential for easy movement and improved access for recreationists. Since Lake Superior is one of the region's greatest recreational assets, the PRO Framework provides for improved public access to shore areas. While much of the outdoor recreation opportunity will be provided for through government expenditures, private developments will also be important to the growth of the recreational sector of the. economy. The PRO Framework emphasizes the

need for specific criteria to insure that such developments do not endanger the high-quality natural environment which is one of the greatest assets of RBG 1.1.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Tables 1-241, 1-242, and 1-243 in Section 12 provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for the PRO Framework, indicating by italics where they differ from the NOR. Table 1-328 compares land treatment programs.

#### 6.2.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-343 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for the NOR and PRO Frameworks for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 6.3 Frameworks for River Basin Group 1.2

#### 6.3.1 Summary

Under a normal growth condition in Planning Subarea 1.2, the 1970 population of 188,384 would increase to about 193,800 at year 2020. Total employment is estimated to increase to 74,200 in 2020 as compared to 53,862 at the 1970 level. An approximate 73 percent decrease by 2020 of employment in agriculture, forestry, and fisheries is projected, with a slight decrease in mining employment and increase of 30 percent in manufacturing and other employment.

The southern Lake Superior basin will have continued recreational development (national parks, recreation and wilderness areas, and trails; and State parks and recreation areas) because of the availability of resources. Table 1–244 in Section 12 summarizes the needs, needs satisfied, and percent needs met for the Normal Framework. Capital costs are summarized in Table 1–245, also in Section 12, and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs in Table 1–246.

#### 6.3.2 The Area

River Basin Group 1.2 is located in the northwest portion of the Great Lakes Basin and encompasses 7,756 square miles of Michigan and Wisconsin land bordering the southern shore of Lake Superior (Figure 1-24).

Trades and services, particularly in the recreational field, play a key role in the economic structure of the area. Mineral production, associated industries, and forestry products are also important to the economy. Iron ore and copper deposits found primarily in the western portion of the region in the Gogebic and Marquette iron ranges are among the area's most valuable natural resources. Manufacturing activity in RBG 1.2 is largely oriented toward these natural resources.

Generally, the area is characterized by decreasing population, except for a few of the larger urban areas, such as Marquette. Over the past decade, the population in this planning subarea has experienced high unemployment and low income. There has been a significant outmigration of workers.

#### 6.3.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

The projected needs for resource use by time level are shown on Table 1-244 in Section 12. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 6.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 in RBG 1.2 are estimated at an additional 1,015 mgd. The base year water withdrawals were about 294 mgd. About 86 percent of the additional water withdrawal need is for thermal power cooling, 5 percent for self-supplied industrial withdrawals, and 8 percent for mining, with the remainder for rural domestic and livestock and irrigation needs. Generally, the water withdrawal problems are not serious. Large quantities for both self-supplied industrial needs, including water for mineral processing, and for thermal power cooling will probably come from Lake Superior.

Consumptive use of municipal water is projected at 1.5 mgd, 2.1 mgd, and 2.4 mgd by 1980, 2000, and 2020, respectively. The water resources available are adequate to meet all future water requirements. Although most communities and municipalities do not face problems of supply, there are problems in updating the systems, particularly in providing the necessary distribution and treatment facilities. In some cases intercommunity cooperation might help to solve mutual problems.

Consumptive use of self-supplied industrial water is projected at 5 mgd, 15 mgd, and 30 mgd by 1980, 2000, and 2020, respectively.

There is a lack of available water of suitable quality at certain locations. Periodic surveys of water-use patterns are needed to keep abreast of discharge and recirculated water-use changes,

Future large generating stations must be able to

comply with established water quality criteria if a flow-through cooling method is used. Failure to arrive at environmental standards will continue to cause delays in the construction of needed generating facilities. Historically, supplemental cooling has been used only in areas of limited water availability. Re-evaluation of use of supplemental cooling will result from the desire to limit thermal discharges. Supplemental cooling systems involve higher capital costs, higher operating costs, and more evaporation loss than flow-through cooling, but the amount of withdrawal is much less.

#### 6.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Industrial wastewater discharges not connected with municipal wastewater treatment facilities are expected to increase only slightly in the future due to a trend in industry to provide more recirculation and also to make more extensive use of municipal plants.

Corrective programs have been initiated to upgrade water quality throughout the river basin group. Michigan is initiating a program for the control of soil erosion and sedimentation. Construction by municipalities of facilities to meet water quality standards has been hampered by the failure of the Federal government to meet its commitments to share in the construction costs. There is a need to implement programs for the reduction of agricultural wastes, nutrients, sediments, insecticides, and herbicides.

Problems in RBG 1.2 related to fish habitat and fishing are lack of fishing access, the presence of sea lamprey in Lake Superior, low productivity of area waters, poor wintering habitat of some inland waters, and depletion of some species.

In addition to making water surfaces available to boaters, it is necessary to provide berthing facilities, launching sites, access, and navigational aids. One of the main problems in this area is inadequate access to many inland lakes. The lack of stream improvement, lack of maintenance, and periodic low flows limit small boat opportunities and the amount of canoeing on some inland waters. The influx of nonresident boats into the area is extremely high each season and is steadily increasing. Table 1–72 shows recreational boating use in PSA 1.2 and projects future needs.

The principal cargo shipped over the lake is iron ore from Marquette. Marquette receives large amount of coal, and both Marquette and Ontonagon receive considerable amounts of petroleum products and miscellaneous items. Continued provisions must be made for containment of all polluted dredge spoil and maintenance of the existing systems of harbors and channels. This topic is consid-



FIGURE 1-24 Lake Superior East, Planning Subarea 1.2

ered overall in Subsection 5.5.2.7 and in Subsection 6.4.

#### 6.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Approximately 40 percent of the cropland is presently idle, and this is projected to increase to 65 percent by 2020. Nearly 50 percent of the cropland is now being used for forage, and this is projected to decrease to less than 30 percent in 2020. Only small quantities of high-value cash crops are raised in the area. Agriculture is marginal at present and is projected to decline further in the future.

TABLE 1–72Use and Projected Needs for Rec-reational Boating, PSA 1.2

	1000 Boating Days				
Category	Great Lakes Waters	Inland Waters			
1970 Use	79	433			
1980 Needs	34	0			
2000 Needs	33	27			
2020 Needs	33	3			

There are approximately 105,000 acres of agricultural land on which production is presently reduced or limited by excess water in the soil profile. About one-third of this is cropland needing drainage. The following are some of the problems associated with agriculture and forestry:

(1) low productivity resulting from a combination of relatively poor soils and a short growing season

- (2) lack of adequate markets
- (3) poor accessibility

(4) improper management and use of agricultural and forest lands. This is detrimental to economic growth and environmental enhancement.

(5) a lack of conservation treatment practices on agricultural and forest lands, resulting in increased runoff and some erosion and sedimentation.

Forest land will probably decrease due to highway, power line, urban, recreational, and industrial developments. Unless strong action is undertaken to halt accelerating deterioration, rehabilitation of the forested land will be very costly, if not impossible. Some other major actions needed in this area are implementation of management procedures in private forest lands and protection and establishment of trees and shrubs in areas surrounding urban and built-up areas.

The total shoreline in this area is 575.8 miles, of

which 4.9 miles are protected, 15.2 miles are subject to critical erosion, and 23.2 miles are subject to noncritical erosion.

Along streams which drain less than 400 square miles, there are 591 bank-miles subject to moderate streambank erosion damage and 315 miles subject to severe streambank damage. The annual damage is estimated at \$219,900 per year, principally due to land losses. For streams draining more than 400 square miles, there are an estimated 42 bank-miles of severe streambank erosion with about \$12,000 damage annually. Most of this damage is from sedimentation. The greatest streambank erosion problem in this area is on private land in the Keweenaw and Grand Marais complexes. It is difficult to organize and finance streambank erosion programs. More regulation of highway construction and logging is needed to reduce erosion and sedimentation. Erosion control is needed on 103,000 acres, where an estimated 82,600 tons of sediment per year originate.

Table 1-244 in Section 12 gives estimates of areas subject to flooding and of annual losses. The major problems are encroachment on the natural flood plain areas and the lack of local flood plain zoning and regulation, coupled with constricted river reaches and inadequate channel capacity. Major urban damages occur in the Ontonagon River basin and Sturgeon River basin. The latter basin accounts for 94 percent of the rural average annual damages.

Table 1-244 estimates future needs for wildlife user-days and acreage. There appears to be an adequate supply of land and wildlife habitat to satisfy the needs for NOR growth conditions in spite of a shrinking resource base. Wildlife habitat land is being allocated to other uses. Some farming practices leave little habitat on the land, and drainage, stream modification, and urban encroachment have contributed to the reduction of habitat. An acute problem, particularly in the Ontonagon River basin, is the need for preservation or protection of the remaining wetlands in the area. To meet the projected needs of the next 50 years, an additional 50,000 acres should be considered for wildlife management and habitat development.

Existing aesthetic and cultural values are summarized in Subsection 6.1. The major problem is the need to preserve outstanding values. Cities such as Ironwood, Houghton, and Marquette face urban expansion. Environmental buffer zones immediately adjacent to the edges of the expanding urban centers need study and planning attention to insure proper use of their significant inherent resource features. Environmental corridors merit consideration in this area. At the present time, institutional arrangements and funding are not available to meet these objectives. This river basin group contains some of the highest-quality recreational resources in the Great Lakes Basin. Examples are Tahquamenon Falls, Pictured Rocks, the Huron and Porcupine Mountains, the proposed North Country Trail, and Isle Royale National Park.

The gross land area available for recreation is about 2.1 million acres, of which more than 1.8 million acres of forest land are in State and national forests. Isle Royale National Park contains 134,000 acres of wilderness, and State and local parks and water access areas contain 128,000 acres, of which 122,000 acres in three parks are wilderness. The inland water areas contain about 116,000 acres.

An analysis of the recreational demand and supply for each of the target years indicates that no need exists for additional acreage through year 2020 for several activities, and only moderate needs for the remaining activities. However, as discussed in Subsection 6.2.3.3, this conclusion is somewhat distorted because it was not possible to quantify the directional patterns of travel in the methodology used for estimating requirements. Subsection 6.2.3.3 discusses the findings of studies made by Wisconsin and Minnesota and explains how this additional information altered the frameworks developed for RBG 1.1. The same also applies to RBG 1.2.

#### 6.3.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this river basin group. The Normal (NOR) Framework reflects a normal growth objective, based on needs derived from the OBERS projections. It meets these needs to the maximum extent practicable within the river basin group. The Normal Framework for this river basin group does not reflect coordination for the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed (PRO) Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the Framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 6.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

The Normal Framework is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with the subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs for RBG 1.2 are summarized in Tables 1–244, 1–245, and 1–246 which are found in Section 12.

(1) Water Withdrawals

Generally, the water withdrawal problems for RBG 1.2 are not serious, and all quantified needs are met. The 1970 source supply for municipal water is greater than the projected withdrawals for 2020, so no quantified needs are shown. However, rehabilitation and replacement of the facilities will be necessary through the entire period, and it may be that communities will wish to combine facilities in order to get the advantages of larger-scale construction. The NOR Framework suggests that some regulatory storage may be utilized in the rebuild facilities. The water required for selfsupplied industrial purposes and for thermal power cooling will be obtained from Lake Superior. About half the water for mining use will be obtained from Lake Superior under the programs selected, with most of the other half being obtained from inland lakes and streams. Rural domestic and livestock water will normally come from local ground-water supplies at the point of need. Irrigation supplies will come either from ground water or from inland lakes and streams, depending on the availability at the point of need and the comparative cost. It is estimated that about half will come from each source. Some storage may be involved.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The Normal Framework program to meet water quality standards will generally provide a minimum level of secondary waste treatment to remove at least 90 percent of the organic material and about 80 percent of the phosphates from municipal wastes. Because of the unique importance and sensitive ecological balance of Lake Superior and its vulnerability to relatively low levels of nutrient input, additional programs of advanced waste treatment may be important for some of the municipalities and industries that discharge or drain into the Lake. Industrial wastewater discharges will be increasingly treated in municipal plants, but full treatment to meet the water quality standards, including necessary advanced treatments, will be expected in any plants which treat their own wastes. Programs for agricultural waste treatment are not included, but the effects of fertilizers and pesticides from agriculture and land runoff require additional study.

Water-oriented outdoor recreation is discussed under related land uses and problems.

All sport fishery needs are met by programs which include primarily public acquisition of access and nonstructural legislative and institutional changes. These will include fish management programs on inland lakes and streams and in the Great Lakes; stocking programs; the control of sea lamprey; and related types of programs. Recreational boating needs are met both on Lake Superior waters and inland waters. Programs for Lake Superior include berthing facilities, launching sites, navigational aids, and harbors of refuge. On inland waters, the programs primarily provide launching sites, access, and some berthing facilities. Increased efficiency in the use of available water surface is paramount, and there will probably be an actual reduction in the total amount of water available on inland lakes and streams over the 50-year period.

Commercial navigation programs include a continuation of present practices, namely, the maintenance of the existing systems of harbors and channels, including the containment of all polluted dredge spoil. Expansion of the total system to include a longer navigation season and accommodation for larger ships is discussed in Subsection 5.5.2.7 and Subsection 6.4.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

For the treatment of agricultural land and forest land, the programs consist of a continuation of present practices of conservation and drainage of the agricultural land, and appropriate treatment on the forested land. Not all the opportunities for enhancement of these lands can be accepted because the benefits do not justify the costs.

The 15.2 miles of shoreline subject to critical erosion are treated during the projection period, using conventional methods of structural protection, but none of the 23.2 miles subject to noncritical erosion are treated.

Streambank erosion is severe on about one-third of the total bank-mileage subject to erosion, and this severe portion is treated under the program by conventional structural methods.

Flood damages in urban areas are eliminated on about one-fourth of the area for each of the time periods by conventional structural methods, and increasingly from 1980 to 2020 by legislative and institutional changes. However, not all of the needs can be met during the projection period. In rural areas, the total acreage protected is about onethird of that subject to flooding. About one-half of the protection comes from structural measures, and the other half from legislative and institutional changes.

Wildlife management opportunities in the river basin group are such that the quantified needs for habitat can be more than met. Programs would rely heavily on public acquisition and management of land to improve its habitat capabilities. While numerical user-days do not appear to be met, it is believed that the use of habitat by hunters and other users at different times of the year will result in meeting practically all these needs.

Outdoor recreation programs have been adopted to provide facilities which will permit meeting needs transferred from other river basin groups and Lake basins. The principal means is by changes in land use, in which lands particularly adapted to recreation are utilized for this rather than for other purposes. Multiple use is also a possibility in some cases. For the intensively developed land, public acquisition of the major portion of the land will be required, with some changes on land already devoted to public use.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–244, 1–245, and 1–246 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for the NOR Framework.

# 6.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

A specific objective of the Proposed Framework for River Basin Group 1.2 is to maintain and preserve a high quality environment while enhancing employment opportunities. The PRO Framework considers population growth to be somewhat lower than that in the NOR Framework. A lower projection is consistent with the recently observed downward trend in the fertility rate.

While the PRO Framework provides for improvement in the regional economy by expansion of the recreational industry and the extractive minerals industry, it does not include dependence on the expansion of the power industry. The power generating capacity of River Basin Group 1.2 should be increased only to meet the needs created within the area itself and not for export purposes. The PRO Framework recommends that efforts be made to reduce the per capita use of electric energy. While the PRO Framework does recommend that some industrial expansion take place in order to provide greater employment opportunities, it is important that new industries be as nondamaging as possible to the environment. It is important to provide employment opportunities in RBG 1.2, so that outmigration can be reduced or eliminated.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There are no differences with respect to water withdrawals in the PRO Framework as compared to the NOR Framework.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The PRO Framework includes programs to comply with the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 as early as possible. This would result in a higher order of treatment in a shorter time than that which would occur in the NOR Framework.

The PRO Framework includes recommendations to accelerate fish management programs, particularly those that would increase sport fishing opportunities. Fish management programs should emphasize coldwater species over warmwater species. The generally high water quality of the area allows many excellent coldwater species to flourish. This is not the case in many other river basin groups where lower water quality and different climatic conditions are found. The PRO Framework recognizes this rather unique fishing opportunity by continuing to emphasize the propagation of coldwater species.

The PRO Framework recommends the acceleration of development of small boat harbors. The establishment of such facilities at locations like Grand Marais is important to the growth of the recreation sector of the economy.

Because of pollution from untreated ship wastes, the PRO Framework includes a recommendation for the treatment of all such wastes. Treatment of ship wastes is an important environmental safeguard that should be established to insure that cost-efficient deep-draft navigation, which the Great Lakes Basin Commission has endorsed, may be realized within the context of a quality environment. Adequate port facilities for such treatment are required as well as uniform regulations throughout the Great Lakes system. Improvement of Marquette Harbor is included in the PRO Framework. Subsection 5.5.2.7 and Section 6.4 contain discussion of expansion of the total system.

(3) Related Land Use

The PRO Framework includes a recommendation for the development of comprehensive land use plans. Such planning is being initiated by the State of Michigan at the present time. That effort is endorsed. It is particularly important to include criteria for the development of natural resources (particularly mining and lumbering) and for the use of shoreland areas. The PRO Framework recommends programs of shoreland management which recognize the Great Lakes shoreland as a unique natural resource. This includes developmental setbacks for all shoreland areas unless public benefits can be shown to outweigh public disadvantages.

Both agricultural and forest land treatment programs are substantially greater in the PRO than in the NOR Framework. The differences between the two frameworks are shown in Table 1-329 in Section 12. The PRO Framework provides for accelerated treatment for all agricultural land (exclusive of drainage) to be accomplished by the year 2020. PRO forest land treatment programs will also meet all of the needs by the year 2020. A further PRO recommendation with respect to forest lands is that forest land use practices provide for the joint commercial and recreational use of those lands. This recommendation with respect to forest lands is that forest land use practices provide for the joint commercial and recreational use of those lands. This recommendation is important for maintaining the recreational opportunities in RBG 1.2, particularly since the great majority of the land is forested.

In terms of meeting shoreland erosion needs, the PRO Framework recommends that the surface elevation of Lake Superior be maintained at levels which will minimize shore property damage, in addition to including NOR programs for shoreland protective measures. Stabilization of lake levels is important so that recreational development can take place near the shoreline without being subject to either flooding or erosion. Shoreland management plans are recommended for all Great Lakes shores by 1980 in order to protect and preserve shoreland integrity and uniqueness.

With regard to flood plain management, the PRO Framework includes a recommendation that zoning take precedence over structural measures. Zoning will allow flood plains to be used for recreational purposes, and the maintenance of streams in a free-flowing state will enhance recreational potential. Flood insurance provides a supplementary way of reducing the impact of flood damage.

Wetland areas should be fully protected under the PRO Framework. This is an essential recommendation because of the importance of wetlands to the propagation of wildlife. Abundant wildlife in RBG 1.2 is a significant element of the appeal of the river basin group to both hunters and wildlife observers.

The PRO Framework contains several recommendations relative to outdoor recreation. Outdoor recreation should be broadly based in RBG 1.2 in order to be attractive to a variety of recreationists from outside the basin. The major emphasis should be on broad and variable outdoor recreational opportunities to provide substantial enhancement of the regional economy. The PRO Framework also recommends a transportation system that will improve access to major recreational areas. This is essential in order to facilitate easy movement of recreationists within the area. Since Lake Superior is one of the region's greatest recreational assets, the PRO Framework provides for improved public access to shore areas. While much of the outdoor recreational opportunity will be provided through government expenditures, private developments will also be important to the growth of the recreational sector of the economy. The PRO Framework emphasizes the need for specific criteria to insure that such developments do not endanger the highquality natural environment.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–247, 1–248, and 1–249, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for the PRO Framework, indicating by italics where they differ from the NOR Framework. Table 1–329 compares land treatment programs.

### 6.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-344 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for the NOR and PRO Frameworks for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 6.4 Lake Superior Intrarelationships

Various lakes uses, such as commercial navigation, recreational boating, and sport and commercial fishing, as well as such parameters as water quality and levels and flows, frequently cross political boundaries. While these activities are usually land based, or at least heavily influenced by landbased activities, their nature is such that it is useful to view them within the context of Lake Superior itself in addition to viewing them in the context of specific river basin groups.

#### 6.4.1 Commercial Navigation

The Great Lakes Basin Commission has endorsed the following policy guidelines with respect to commercial navigation:

To the extent technically feasible, economically justified, and environmentally acceptable, the Great Lakes Basin Commission favors the maintenance of efficient; low cost, deep draft navigation and the provision of incremental improvements to the navigation system in the Great Lakes and St. Lawrence Seaway, including connecting channels, shipping and receiving harbors, compensating works, additional locks, canals, dams, and extensions of the navigation season.

The terms "economically justified" and "environmentally acceptable" are of particular importance in the case of Lake Superior. The somewhat economically depressed nature of the Lake Superior region and the importance of commercial navigation to the regional economy make it likely that any improvement in the navigation system of the Great Lakes would be economically justified with respect to the Lake Superior region. The advent of supercarriers (730 ft. to 1000 ft. long) will increase the competitive advantage of Lake Superior iron ores over eastern Canadian ores. This is because the Welland Canal is not sufficiently large to accommodate new supercarriers that would otherwise carry ores from eastern Canada to inland ports such as Chicago. The deepening of commercial harbors to 31 feet in several major ports would allow large ships to load more fully. The possibility of extension of the navigation season could well increase the region's economic stability by reducing the rather high rate of seasonal unemployment.

At the same time, such improvements, if realized, must be developed with adequate environmental safeguards in order to insure that recreational uses (another major economic sector of the region) of the Lake will not be impaired. Recreational use could be impaired, for example, if adequate criteria are not established for the safe disposal of polluted dredge spoil and for the treatment of all shipping wastes. Failure to establish these criteria could easily contribute to the degradation of Lake water or be detrimental to the quality of shoreland areas.

#### 6.4.2 Recreational Boating

A program providing for the establishment of new small-boat harbors is essential to the expansion of recreational boating opportunity throughout Lake Superior. The introduction of coho salmon in Lake Superior, and the restocking of other salmonid species such as lake trout, have improved the sport fishery considerably, concurrent with the expansion of recreational boating. Since the nature of boating activity is such that rather large distances are frequently covered, it is essential that a system of small boat harbors be developed. Lake Superior experiences frequent storms which are often severe. This increases the need for adequate harbors of refuge. While the shoreline is not always amenable to the construction of such facilities (due to its rocky character), there are enough sites to provide harbors an average of 15 to 20 miles apart. Improvements in the system of communicating weather conditions to boaters are also important if the harbors are to be used with greatest effectiveness.

#### 6.4.3 Commercial and Sport Fishery

It is only in recent years that sport fishing has outstripped the once-substantial commercial fishing industry in Lake Superior. At the present time, sport fishing brings about four times as much income to the region as does commercial fishing. It is expected that this trend will continue.

Lake Superior is an oligotrophic lake with relatively few fish species. In a simple ecosystem such as this, the abundance of one species can have an immediate and dramatic effect on the survival, growth, and/or abundance of another. Furthermore, recent research has indicated that the fish of oligotrophic lakes are much more likely to concentrate contaminants such as mercury and persistent pesticides than fish found in eutrophic lakes. Given this delicate ecological balance in Lake Superior, it becomes of utmost importance to have intensive and intelligent fish management programs.

Various stocking programs involving primarily

salmonid species have provided revitalization of fishing opportunities in Lake Superior. These programs are carried out by the States of Minnesota, Wisconsin, and Michigan. Since fish often move freely throughout the lake, it would be desirable to have greater coordination among the States of the fish stocking efforts in order to avoid duplication and potential overstocking.

Given the relatively large number of salmonid species in Lake Superior, it is important to continue lamprey control programs. If such programs are not carried out in all portions of Lake Superior, the efforts of fish managers in some areas will be nullified by the continued availability of lamprey habitat in other areas.

While direct coordination of management efforts is essential to maintain the quality of the Lake Superior fishery, it is also important to prevent the degradation of Lake Superior by the introduction of pollutants. The potential importance of sport fishing and the delicate nature of Lake Superior (in terms of the susceptibility of fish to pollutants) may justify even more stringent water quality standards for municipal and industrial discharges than now exist.

#### 6.4.4 Water Quality

Lake Superior is not only the largest of the Great Lakes, it is also the cleanest. The importance of maintaining the Lake in this state cannot be overemphasized. The Lake is much colder than the other Great Lakes, and so its assimilative capacity is lower. Since the processes by which various types of pollutants are broken down proceed more slowly in Lake Superior, it is more susceptible to degradation by such pollutants. Lake Superior provides a source of clean water to the downstream Lakes. The pollution problem of Lake Erie might be considerably worse if it were not for the clean water available from Lake Superior.

Due to water circulation patterns, the apparently localized sources of pollution can affect other uses throughout the entire Lake area. Because of the delicate nature of Lake Superior, it behooves users to take steps to preserve the high water quality of the Lake by thoroughly treating all shipping wastes, by the containment of dredge spoil, and by compliance on the part of the municipal and industrial dischargers with Federal water quality standards. The disposal of mine tailings in the Lake has been ordered stopped through litigation.

#### 6.4.5 Levels and Flows

The level and outflow of Lake Superior has been regulated since 1921. It is presently being regulated under rules established by the International Joint Commission in 1949 (and modified in 1955). Any change that would affect the level of Lake Superior would have implications for many users throughout the Lake. Of regional significance are proposals to store additional waters temporarily in Lake Superior to alleviate flooding conditions on downstream Lakes during periods of above-normal lake levels. Principal uses that would be affected include commercial navigation, power, and shore property utilization. There are trade-offs and conflicts in connection with lake level regulation for these uses. For example, a scheme to maximize commercial navigation opportunities would not necessarily complement one to generate power. Nor would either of them necessarily be consistent with a scheme designed to minimize erosion on the shoreline of Lake Superior, or with a scheme to maintain waters at specific levels to enhance wildlife and aesthetic and cultural values. Changes in the regulation of Lake Superior levels are being considered with maximum regional benefits to all the Great Lakes in mind. Regional adjustments in shore property damages, power generation, commercial navigation, and recreational boating are being considered. The PRO Framework recommends that any shore property damages, erosion problems, or other detrimental effects to the Lake Superior area should be compensated for when Regional (Great Lakes system) benefits are maximized. The International Great Lakes Levels Board of the International Joint Commission has recently conducted a study of possible change in regulation of the levels of the Great Lakes. The final report was made public in August 1974.

# Section 7

# LAKE MICHIGAN BASIN

#### 7.1 Study Area

This basin is the only Great Lakes basin lying entirely within the boundaries of the United States. The entire area drains to the Straits of Mackinac, the natural outlet for the basin. There is also a man-made diversion from the basin at Chicago. Statistical information on the Lake Michigan basin and its river basin groups, and the counterpart plan area and PSAs, is given in Section 1. A map appears in Figure 1-25.

It is apparent from a study of the map and the statistical information that special consideration must be given to the Chicago metropolitan area in terms of water resource planning for the basin. Much of the metropolitan area lies in the Upper Mississippi River Basin rather than in the Lake Michigan basin, and yet it is because of the location on the Lake that the population increases and economic growth of the area have been so great. It is impossible to exclude consideration of the Chicago area in an analysis of either the Upper Mississippi River Basin or the Great Lakes Basin. For this reason, both the Upper Mississippi River Comprehensive Basin Study and the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study include this area. Six counties in Illinois are involved. Each study recognizes that certain elements of the study area are related primarily to one or the other of the basins, and in determining requirements, needs, and programs for meeting needs, the capabilities of the two areas have been taken into account, on a rational basis where possible, and arbitrarily in a few cases. There is no double counting in the final result. The details of handling the various resource use categories with respect to the overlapping consideration in the two studies are discussed in Subsection 7.3, Frameworks for River Basin Group 2.2.

Plan Area 2, Lake Michigan, constitutes nearly 40 percent of the Great Lakes Region. In several respects, including land use patterns, land use problems, and population concentrations, the Lake Michigan study area falls into northern and southern portions divided by a line running approximately through Milwaukee, Wisconsin, and Muskegon, Michigan. PSAs 2.1 and 2.4 are mostly north of this line and PSAs 2.2 and 2.3 mostly south. The northern portion of the area is over 50 percent forested. Here, the agricultural areas are relatively small, but specialized and significant. There are relatively small urban centers. This area is used throughout the year for recreational purposes as a retreat from population and industrial concentrations. In contrast, the southern portion of the planning subarea is largely cropland and highly urbanized with minor contributions from forest and pasture lands. This area is heavily industrialized, heavily populated, and in places heavily polluted.

#### 7.1.1 Human Characteristics

Plan Area 2, Lake Michigan, had the largest population of the five plan areas in 1970; with about 46 percent of the Regional population. The population density of 296 persons per square mile is the greatest in the Great Lakes Region.

Out of the 86 counties located in the Lake Michigan Plan Area, four of the counties—Cook in Illinois, Milwaukee in Wisconsin, Lake in Indiana, and Kent in Michigan—have 56 percent of the total population. The 1970 population census showed 11,187,000 persons, or 83 percent of the area's total population of 13,517,000, living in urban areas including 13 SMSAs (see Tables 1–10, 1–11, 1–12, and 1–13). Battle Creek, Michigan was designated an SMSA after the 1970 data were compiled.

The basin has a distinct contrast in population distribution. The southern half is highly urbanized and also highly diversified in agricultural activities. The northern half is more devoted to development and utilization of recreational resources. Nonresidents significantly swell the population of the northern portion during the hunting and vacation seasons. Better means of transportation and rising incomes have increased resort and second home seasonal use and added significantly to the parttime residents in the area. Snowmobile use attracts people to stay for extended periods in the area during the winter.



FIGURE 1-25 Plan Area 2, Lake Michigan

#### 7.1.2 Water Resources

An abundant supply of generally high-quality water comes from surface and subsurface sources in the Lake Michigan basin (see Subsection 1.4.3). Average annual runoff in the basin is about 10 inches. The river systems of the basin are products of glacial moraines and are typically short with limited drainage basins. Even so they are among the longest in the Basin. Many of the rivers of northern Wisconsin and Michigan have their sources in or flow through national or State forest lands, while southern area streams generally originate in or flow through agricultural and urban areas.

Subsurface water resources occur in both unconsolidated sediment aquifers and bedrock aquifers in the Lake Michigan basin, providing the greatest ground-water supply of any Great Lakes basin. The glacial drift contains many high-producing aquifers, particularly in the Lower Peninsula of Michigan. The western shore of Lake Michigan is underlain by high-producing bedrock aquifers.

Areas of poor ground-water yield are relatively scarce and of small areal extent, mainly occurring in the Precambrian areas of northern Wisconsin and the Upper Peninsula of Michigan, and in the Ottawa River in the Lower Peninsula. Highly saline water is present at shallow depths in the bedrock formations of Michigan's Lower Peninsula and in extremely deep wells in northern Indiana. Overlying aquifers in the glacial drift provide good freshwater sources, however. The saline water is a source of potential contamination to the overlying aquifer.

#### 7.1.3 Land and Other Natural Resources

Soils of the Lake Michigan basin include sandy and gravelly soils in northern Michigan and Wisconsin, lightly colored loams and clay loams in eastern Wisconsin, and variable sands and clay soils in Michigan, Indiana, and Illinois. Most of the soils are quite acid and low in organic matter. Poor drainage is a problem in central Wisconsin, as well as northern Indiana, eastern Illinois, and southern Michigan.

From north to south the extent of land in forests decreases. Most of the northern one-third is forested. The Upper Peninsula of Michigan and the northeastern section of Wisconsin are both covered extensively by northern hardwoods and conifers with aspen stands appearing in great numbers, and numerous bogs. The northern Lower Peninsula of Michigan is 70 percent forested, with coniferous species and aspen dominating the landscape. Tables 1-73, 1-74, and 1-75 provide information on land use in the Lake Michigan basin.

The southern sections of the basin are primarily agricultural with only 10 to 17 percent left in forest land. Deciduous species were the dominant original cover of these areas. Most of the remaining forest cover of this area is in farm woodland. Figure 1–26 illustrates the land uses.

Land use patterns and statistics, though suggestive, do not completely reflect the highly urbanized areas which characterize the southern portion of the Lake Michigan basin. It is projected that urban built-up areas will gain primarily at the expense of cropland. Tables 1–74 and 1–75 summarize these projections. The land use changes are many and complex. Unfortunately, uniformly reliable data on current land use and management activities in the region are deficient. As urban expansion, new seasonal developments in the northern portion of the basin, and pressures for additional developments along the shorelines increase, more governmental units will be faced with a need for expanded land use planning.

Mineral deposits found in the basin are reflections of its sedimentary origin and subsequent glaciation. Iron is found principally in the northwestern Michigan section of the basin while stone and sand and gravel are principal minerals in most of the basin. Oil, gas, salt, and gypsum deposits occur primarily in Michigan. Marl is also found in southern Michigan and northern Indiana. Northern Illinois produces peat in significant quantities.

Wildlife habitat and resources vary from north to south with changes in land use and climate. Farm game, deer, and small game animals like squirrels, rabbits, fox, skunks, and raccoon are located in the basin's interior, but the shoreline and bays are the most valuable wildlife areas. The shores of Lake Michigan serve as protection and sustenance for many permanent as well as migratory waterfowl and other bird species. Big game animals including white-tailed deer and black bear are found in the northern reaches of Wisconsin and Michigan.

The northern portion of the basin has excellent fish habitat for northern pike, walleyes, largemouth bass, smallmouth bass, trout and muskellunge. In addition, perch, bluegill, crappie, and various sunfishes are also found throughout the basin lakes and streams. Other common species include catfish, rock bass, white bass and the less desirable sheepshead, carp, bowfin and gar. Migrations and spawning runs of walleyes, white bass, sturgeon, smelt, and suckers provide seasonal recreational opportunities for fishermen in many streams tributary to Lake Michigan.

In Lake Michigan itself, fishing for lake trout, walleyes and whitefish has been important in the

				Res	ource Base		
PSA and	Total	Urban		Pasture	Forest	_	
State	Land Area	Built-Up	Cropland	Range	Land	Other	<u> </u>
PSA 2.1		· ·		· .		·	
Michigan	1,889.8	52.0	133.6	21.7	1,664.5	18.0	1,837.8
Wisconsin	8,120.9	412.0	3,182.8	335.0	3,452.0	739.1	7,708.9
PSA Total	10,010.7	464.0	3,316.4	356.7	5,116.5	757.1	9,546.7
PSA 2.2							
Illinois	2,367.3	678.0	1,249.6	98.7	93.0	248.0	1,689.3
Indiana	1,174.3	122.8	722.3	55.7	90.6	182.9	1,051.5
Wisconsin	1,670.5	409.7	871.5	83.0	157.1	149.2	1,260.8
PSA Total	5,212.1	1,210.5	2,843.4	237.4	340.7	580.1	4,001.6
PSA 2.3							
Indiana	1,580.4	156.4	1,031.3	106.8	140.1	145.8	1,424.0
Michigan	7,375.0	662.1	4,343.5	352.6	1,564.6	452.2	6,712.9
PSA Total	8,955.4	818.5	5,374.8	459.4	1,704.7	598.0	8,136.9
PSA 2.4							
Michigan	8,094.2	414.8	1,481.5	351.8	5,434.3	411.8	7,679.4
TOTAL	32,272.4	2,907.8	13,016.1	1,405.3	12,596.2	2,347.0	29,364.6

 TABLE 1-73
 Land Use. Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1966-67 (thousands of acres)

past in both the sport and commercial fisheries. With the invasion of the sea lamprey and, more recently the alewife, into the Lake, fish populations have undergone some major changes. The successful introduction of the coho and chinook salmon has added new dimensions to the basin's fishery resource.

Forested land, large expanses of dunes and beaches, and hundreds of inland lakes provide many opportunities for outdoor recreation activities in the Lake Michigan basin. The forests are particularly significant in the northern part of the basin, especially in the northern one-third; which is 90 percent forest. Approximately 40 percent of the forest land in Michigan's Upper Peninsula is publicly owned, as is 35 percent in the northern Lower Peninsula.

Lake Michigan has some of the finest beaches on the Great Lakes, particularly along its eastern shore. Over one-third of the area of the beaches is publicly owned, and an additional equal amount is privately owned but has some potential for public use. Lake Michigan islands provide an excellent base for recreational use. Within this region there

<b>TABLE 1-74</b>	Actual and	Projected	Land Use.	Lake Michig	an Plan	Area	(thousands o	f acres
-------------------	------------	-----------	-----------	-------------	---------	------	--------------	---------

		Tenlind Change		Implied		Implied	
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020
Lake Michigan							
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	32,272.4		32,272.4	·	32,272.4		32,272.4
Total urban and built-up	2,907.8	658.8	3,566.6	903.2	4,469.8	788.2	5,258.0
Total nonurbanized land	29,364.6		28,705.8		27,802.6		27,014.4
Resource Base:							
Cropland	13,016,1	. (446.7)	12,569.4	603.3	11,966.1	513.6	11,452.5
Pasture	1,405.3	(38.1)	1,367.2	51.7	1,315.5	44.5	1,271.0
Forest Land	12.596.3	(88.9)	12,507.4	134.2	12,373.2	136.4	12,236.8
Other Land	2,347.0	(85,1)	2,261.9	114.0	2,147.9	93.7	2,054.2
Total <sup>2</sup>	29,364.6	(658.8)	28,705.8	903.2	27,802.6	788.2	27,014.4

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

<sup>3</sup>Bracketed figures reporesent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020.

		Implied Change		Implied		Implied	
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected
PSA 2 1						2000-2020	2020
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	10,010,7		10.010.7		10 010 7		10 010 7
Total urban and built-up	464.0	23.0	487.0	43.2	530.2	53.3	583.5
Total nonurbanized land	9,546.7		9,523.7		9,480.5		9,427.2
Resoure Base:							
Cropland	3,316.4	(8.0)2	3.308.4	(15.0)	3,293,4	(18.5)	3.274.9
Pasture	356.7	(.9)	355.8	(1.6)	354.2	(2.0)	352.2
Forest Land	5,116.6	(12.3)	5,104.2	(23.2)	5,081.0	(28.6)	5.052.4
Other Land	757.1	(1.8)	755.3	(3.4)	751.9	(4.2)	747.7
Total <sup>3</sup>	9,546.7	(23.0)	9,523.7	(43.2)	9,480.5	(53.3)	9,427.2
PSA 2.2							
Total land area	5,212.1		5,212.1		5,212.1		5,212.1
Total urban and built-up	1,210.5	515.7	1,726.2	671.5	2,397.7	504.9	2,902.6
Total nonurbanized land	4,001.6		3,485.9		2,814.4		2,309.5
Resource Bases							
Cropland	2.843.4	(366 4)	2 A77 O	(477 9)	1 000 9	(250 0)	1 (4) 0
Pasture	237.4	(30.6)	2,4/7.0	(39.8)	1,999.0	(20.0)	1,041.0
· Forest Land	340.7	(43.9)	200.0	(57.1)	220.7	(47.7)	10/1
Other Land	580.1	(74.8)	505.3	(97 4)	239.7	(43.0)	33/ 7
Total <sup>3</sup>	4,001.6	(515.7)	3,485.9	(671.5)	2,814.4	(504.9)	2,309.5
PSA 2 3			· · · ·				
Total land areal	8 955 4		8 955 4		8 955 4		8 955 4
Total urban and	818.5	105.0	923.5	159.7	1,083.2	196.7	1,279.9
Total nonurbanized land	8,136.9		8,031.9		7,872.2		7,675.5
Resource Base:							
Cropland	5,374.8	(69.4) <sup>2</sup>	5,305.4	(105.5)	5,199.9	(129.9)	5,070.0
Pasture	459.4	(5.9)	453.5	(9.0)	444.5	(11.1)	433.4
Forest Land	1,704.7	(22.0)	1,682.7	(33.5)	1,649.2	(41.2)	1,608.0
Other Land Total <sup>3</sup>	598.0 8,136.9	(7.7) (105.0)	590.3 8,031.9	(11.7) (159.7)	578.6 7,872.2	(14.5) (196.7)	564.1 7.675.5
PSA 2 A							<u>,</u>
Total land areal	8 094 2		8 00/ 2		8 004 2		8 004 2
Total urban and	414.8	15.1	429.9	28.8	458.7	33.3	492.0
Built-up Total popurhanized	7 670 /	1	7 644 2		7 (75 5	,	7 (00 0
land	. 1,0/9.4		7,044.3		/,035.5		7,002.2
Resource Base:	· .						· .
Cropland	1,481.5	(2.9)	1,478.6	(5.6)	1,473.0	(6.4)	1,466.6
Pasture	351.8	(.7)	351.1	(1.3)	349.8	(1.5)	348.3
Forest Land	5,434.3	(10.7)	5,423.6	(20.4)	5,403.2	(23.6)	5,379.6
Other Land	411.8	(.8)	411.0	(1.5)	409.5	(1.8)	407.7
Total <sup>3</sup>	7,679.4	(15.1)	7,664.3	(28.8)	7,635.5	(33.3)	7,602.2

# TABLE 1-75 Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Michigan Plan Area by PSA

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020.

<sup>3</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

are several areas that possess high recreational value which has warranted recent authorization for acquisition. These include Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lake Shore, Michigan, Indiana Dunes National Lake Shore, Indiana, and the Ice Age National Scientific Reserve in Wisconsin. A portion of the Wolf River, Wisconsin, has been designated part of the national wild and scenic river system, and a number of other rivers are being considered for addition to this system or as part of State wild, scenic, or recreational rivers systems.

Although there are hundreds of inland lakes in the Lake Michigan basin, the shores of many of them, particularly in the southern part of the region have been developed heavily with residences and summer cottages. These lakes have beach areas that probably total thousands of acres. Their water surface area is approximately 811,000 acres.

				S	E R:	lvei	r Ba	sin	Gre	աթ	2.3							LAKE	, LIT.	onic	3711	DAGI	-				NE	Riv	er	Basi	n_G	rou	p 2.	. 4						-		-
	aters	Je I	Sc. Sep Basi	h n v	1 1 <u>C</u> a	Blac Rive	k er lex	1	Kala Mezo Basi		Ot <u>Co</u>	taw	a ex a	G R B	ran ive asi	ce a r P	_	ters	Mu	ske Rive Basi	gon er In	S Co	ab] mp]	le lex	Ma: F	nis live mpl	tee r <u>ex</u>	T V <u>Co</u>	ra- ers mpl	e ex y	S C Co	eul hoi mpl	x <sup>5</sup> ex	Ma t Co	nis iqu mpl	- еж	de <u>Co</u>	Bay No mplo	ex ey	Esc R: B:	ana ive: asi:	ba r n v
Overal)	Open W	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfe	Overal]	Open Wa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interf	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa	Urhan	Rural	Interfa	Urban	Rural	Interfa
1 1 1 1 1		- 1 - 1 -		- 1 - -		1		- - 2 1	1 - 2 1							1	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	• • • •		- 1 - 1							1 - - -			1 1 1 1 1								- - 1 -	1			
2 2 1 2 2 1 1	2	2 2 1 1 2 - 1	- 1 1 2 -	1 - - 1 - 1 - 1	1	- - 1 2 1 -	2 - 1 - 2	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 -	- 1 2 1 -	1	2	- - 1 1 -	2 - 1 - 2	2 2 1 2 2 2 1		- - 1 1 1	1 1 1 1 1 1		1 1 2 1 1 - -									2						1			1 1 1 1 1		1	1 2 - - - 1		- - - 1 1
2 2 1 2 2 1 1 1 1		1 1 1 1 1 1	2 1 - 2 2 2 1 1	1 - - 2 - - 2 1		3 1 2 - 1 - 1 1	3	- - 1 1 2	2 1 - - 2 2 1 - 2	1		2 1 2 1 - 1 - 1 - 1	3	1 2 1 1 2	2 2 1 - 2 2 2 1 - 2 2 2 - 1	1	2 1 1 2 1 1 1 1			3 2 1 2 - 1 - -	3		3 1 - 1 - 1 - 1	3		2 1 - 1 - 2 - 1	2		2 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	2		1	1		1 - 2 1 - 1	1 - - 2 - 1 -			2	1		1

TABLE 1–76 Lake Michigan Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

#### 7.1.4 Resource Problems

In the Lake Michigan basin proper, the following problem items are of major concern, and recognition should be given to their potential severity.

- (1) municipal wastewater discharge
- (2) industrial wastewater discharge
- (3) land use
- (4) shoreland erosion

These conditions indicate an urgent need for land use management in all areas. Wastewater treatment and erosion prevention for shorelines and streambanks are also of concern. Problems matrix for the Lake Michigan basin is shown on Table 1-76.

#### 7.1.5 Existing Resource Use and Development

#### 7.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals

Water is withdrawn from inland lakes, streams, ground water, and Lake Michigan itself to meet requirements of the following uses: municipally supplied water, self-supplied industrial, rural domestic and livestock, irrigation including cropland and golf courses, mineral production, and thermal power plants. As of 1970 approximately 13,770

million gallons of water per day (mgd) were withdrawn in the Lake Michigan basin for these purposes. Except for minor terminal-type reservoirs in a few locations, most of the water is withdrawn directly from the sources for use. Generally, there are adequate water resources in quantity as well as quality for these functions. In terms of quantity, Lake Michigan serves as the principal source of water withdrawals in the basin. Approximately 11,440 mgd were withdrawn as of 1970 from the Lake.

In 1970, about 10,519,000 persons in the Lake Michigan Plan Area were served by central water systems. About 7,554,000 persons were served from Lake Michigan; 175,000 were served by inland lakes and streams; and 2,790,000 were served by ground-water sources. Municipal water supply development and sources are summarized on Tables 1-77 and 1-78.

Industry in the Lake Michigan Plan Area utilized about 25 percent of the total water withdrawn by municipal systems in 1970, as illustrated on Table 1-77. Particularly heavy water uses occur in the area of major population concentrations in the Chicago and Indiana portions of PSA 2.2. Purification treatment is generally required of all surface water supplies, while ground-water supplies are disinfected and often receive some type of corrective treatment, such as softening and iron removal.

# TABLE 1-76 (continued) Lake Michigan Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

	1-			-			- "		-					LAKI	MI	CHI	GAN	BAS	IN	2.0								-				
															-									•					S₩	Riv	er l	la-
											<u> </u>	W	live	r Ba	istn	Gr	oup	2.1											ទាំ	<u>ı Gr</u>	oup	2.2
			19	·	i M	eno	-	M	leno	-	Pe	sht	igo		enn	-	00	ont	o					Fox	5	(	lhe-	.				
			Ĩ			ine	e	E	ine	e -2	F	live	er	58 0.4	iuke	e	I.	dve	r	Su	and	co	H	live	r	be C-	yga	n ,		(	Chic	ago4
			eτs	ets	<u> </u>	upro	Φ		451	- φ		asi	<u>م</u>	<u></u>	- dino	υ		lası	n w	Ca	mp.	ex v		sası	<u>n</u>	<u>.</u>	mpio	ex a		εrs.	COM	/iex
	1=		/at	łat			ő			ac			9			ac.			ē.	•		a B			e G			a c	ᆔ	л Г		aç.
-	ra]	E.	5	-	ца В	al	εtį	an	al	Ľ.	e D	al	ert	an	al	ert	an	al	erf	C C	a i	eri	an	al	erf	u,	Ц.	er f	[a]	з. с.	5 - 5	er f
Resource lies Category	2 e	No.	be	be	P.P.	ä	E I	4	Ľ,	Ë	5	μr	Ę	ġ	Ľ,	Ĕ	5	Ler.	Ĕ	<u>م</u>	ĥ	Ē	2	Ľ,	Ĵ,	Ë	Ĩ,	ŧ	Š.	ě.	ë i	i i
WATER WITHDOANIALC	19	1 <u>~</u>	-	<u> </u>	12								<u> </u>	2	- <u></u>	-	-	щ	-	÷.	μ.	-	<u></u>				pz.	ΗL	01	<u>0</u> ;	2 0	<u> </u>
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	- 1																									1			7		2	1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	i	_	-	_	_	_	-	-	_	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	+	-	-	î	-	1	1	-	2 -	- 1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ī		-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	_	-	-	-	. –	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	Ξ,	ĩ	-	- :	<u> </u>
IRRIGATION	1	1	-	-	-	ı	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-		-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	1	-	-		
MINING	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		1	-	1 2	! -
THERMAL POWER COOLING	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	~	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	I	-	2 1	, I
NON-WITHORAWAL WATER USES																																
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	2	2	1	-	1	-	-	1	_	-	1	-	_	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	2	-	-	2	-	-	1	1	2 -	• 1
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	2	2	1	-	1		-	1	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	2	-	~	2	-	-	2	-	-	2	1	з.	- 1
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-		
WATCH URIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	2	1	1	-	-	-	2	-	-	ł	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	2	2	3 3	13
RECREATIONAL ROATING	1	1	1	1	,	_	-	_	_	-	_	-	-		-	_	-	-	-	-	-	_	1	. 1	5	1	î	2	2	1	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	; <u> </u>
COMMERCIAL FISHING	î	÷.	1	î	-	_	_	_	_	-	_	-	-	_	_	-	_	-		_	-	-	_	-	2	_	-	-	-	î		
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1	1	÷	_	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	· _	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	1 -	• 1
ACLAID LAND USES & PROBLEMS		2					1			2		2	1		h	,		2			,	1	1	2	1.	1	2	2	ъ	_	а ·	1 3
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1	2	-	-	-	1	-	-	2	<u> </u>	-	1	-		-	-	_	í	- <u>†</u> -	_	1	_	-	2	-	_	í	-	-	_	- 1	1 -
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	ī	2	-	-	-	î	-	_	ĩ	-	_	î	-	_	1	-		ĩ	-	-	î	-	-	ī	_	-	ī	-	1	-	- i	. – I
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	2	1	-	-	-	1	-	-	ī	-	-	1	- 1	-	1	-	-	· 1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 1	u =
SHORELAND EROSION	2	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	• –	-	1	2	~		- 2
STREAMBANK EROSION	1	2	-	-	~	1	-	-	2	-	_	2	-	-	L	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	2	-	-	1	Ξ.	1	-	- 1	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	1	1	1	-	-	T	-	1	T	-	-	1	2	2	1	1	1	-	7	_	Z J 1 S	
	- 1	1	1	-	1	-	-	1	1	_	1	-	-	1	1	_	1	-	_	1	-	-	I	1	1	1	1	_	2	-	2 2	> 2
OUTDOOR RECREATION	1	1	-	-	-	_	2	-	-	1	-	_	1	-	_	_	-	-	_	-	_	-		ī	î	÷	-	-	2	-	2 2	2 2

<sup>1</sup>The full name of this area is Open Waters--Green Bay <sup>2</sup>The full name of this area is the Menominee River Basin <sup>3</sup>The full name of this area is the Cheboygan-Green Bay Complex <sup>4</sup>The full name of this area is the Chicago-Milwaukee Complex <sup>5</sup>The full name of this area is the Seul Choix-Groscap Complex

Legend: 3 Severe--Demands immediate attention 2 Moderate--Of major concern; potentially serious 1 Minor--Not considered a serious problem - Problem is insignificant or not known

TABLE 1-77	Aunicipal W	ater Supply	Development, I	Lake Mic	higan Plan	Area (mgd
------------	-------------	-------------	----------------	----------	------------	-----------

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	19	70 Average Demand		-
		Domestic	Municipally		
PSA	State	and Commercial	Supplied Industrial	Total	<ul> <li>Source Capacity</li> </ul>
2.1	Michigan	4.2	0.9	-5.1	7.7
	Wisconsin	48.5	39.2	87.7	284.3
2.2	Wisconsin	128.6	82.5	211.1	733.8
	Illinois	1,084.5	252.4	1,336.9	1,843.9
	Indiana	63.5	33.3	96.8	183.0
2.3	Indiana	33.6	11.6	45.2	145.7
	Michigan	132.6	88.2	220.8	331.1
2.4	Michigan	32.7	6.4	39.1	58.7
TOTAL		1,528.2	514.5	2,042.7	3,588.2



FIGURE 1-26 Land Use in the Lake Michigan Basin

				Water Source	
DCA	State	Course Consider	Constant Industry	Inland Lakes	<b>a 1</b> .
r SA	state	Source Capacity	Great Lakes	and Streams	Groundwater
2.1	Michigan	7.7	1.8	1.9	4.0
	Wisconsin	284.3	78.8	76.4	129.1
2.2	Wisconsin	733.8:	664.6	<b>-</b>	69.2
	Illinois	1,843.9	1,566.0		277.9
	Indiana	183.0	146.8	1.1.	35.1
2.3	Indiana	145.7			145.7
	Michigan	331.1	139.1	·	192.0
2.4	Michigan	58.7	34.6	5.3	18.8
TOTAL		3,588.2	2,631.7	84.7	871.8

 TABLE 1–78
 Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

In 1967, the Lake Michigan Plan Area accounted for about 47 percent of the total value added by manufacturing for the entire Great Lakes Region. It also used approximatley 54 percent of total manufacturing water withdrawals. It is estimated that about 95 percent of the water self-supplied by manufacturers is taken from surface water supplies, primarily from Lake Michigan. The remainder is obtained from company-owned wells. Table 1-79 contains data on industrial water supply development.

Inland lakes and streams and ground water are the primary sources of rural water supplies for domestic, livestock, spray water, and nonfarm uses in the region. Table 1–80 shows developed source supply and consumptive use for the rural water supply in 1970.

In 1970 an estimated 344 mgd of water were supplied over a 100-day season to irrigate 21,590 acres of golf courses and 133,726 acres of highvalue cropland in the Lake Michigan basin (Table 1-81). This is an annual average 94 mgd. Some of

TABLE 1–79Industrial Water Supply Develop-ment, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

			Self-S	upplied
PSA	State	Gross Water <u>Requirements<sup>1</sup></u>	Withdrawals	Consumptive Use
2.1	Michigan Wisconsin	1,079 <sup>2</sup>	9 311	1 36
2.2	Wisconsin Illinois Indiana	11,605 <sup>2</sup>	258 1,348 3,184	16.2 99.5 278.6
2.3	Indiana Michigan	1,260 <sup>2</sup>	48 406	5 42
2.4	Michigan	201	90	7.7
TOTAL		14,145	5,654	486

<sup>1</sup>Partially supplied by recirculation

<sup>2</sup>Figure is total for PSA

TABLE 1-80Rural Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

-			
		Developed	Consumptive
<u>ISA</u>	State	Source Capacity	Use
2.1	Michigan Wisconsin	9.0 38.5	4.4 19.1
2.2	Wisconsin Illinois Indiana	28.1 39.8 19.7	7.2 10.2 5.1
2.3	Indiana Michigan	14.5 67.8	4.3 19.9
2.4	Michigan	16.8	4.8
TOTAI		234.2	75.0

the high-value crops irrigated were potatoes, vegetables, orchards, and sod. Inland lakes and streams and ground water are the major water sources.

Water for primary mineral production is supplied principally from inland lakes and streams and ground water (Table 1-82). Information on minerals water supply in 1968 is shown in Table 1-83.

As of December 31, 1970, the 55 electric power generation plants of 10 megawatts capacity or more within the Lake Michigan basin included 34 fossilfueled steam, 9 gas turbine, 5 hydroelectric, 5 internal combustion, and 2 nuclear-fueled steam electric plants. Table 1–84 provides information on electric power development. Plants that in 1970 were scheduled for construction had a total capacity of 9,530 megawatts and consisted of one pumped storage, 1,872 megawatts; six nuclearfueled steam plants, 6,943 megawatts; two fossilfueled steam plants, 681 megawatts; and one gas turbine plant of 34 megawatts. Virtually all condenser cooling systems operating in 1970 were of the flow-through type.

#### 7.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Some of the more serious water quality problems in Lake Michigan itself exist in the Green Bay area, southern Lake Michigan, and in the Grand Traverse Bay area. Major pollution problems are traceable to the effluents from forest products industries in the northern portion of the basin, to the lack of tertiary treatment, and in many cases, secondary treatment, in both public and private wastewater disposal systems, and to drainage from agricultural, urbanized, and natural lands. Because of the variance in treatment (or no treatment) for point sources of wastewater, and the complexities of nonpoint sources, a summary of the exact status: of wastewater treatment cannot be made. The following stream segments are reported by the States to have priority for correction of water quality deficiencies:

(1) River Basin Group 2.1

(a) Fox (Green Bay) River—from upper dam at Appleton to Green Bay

(b) Green Bay—southeast from navigation channel and southeast from north line of Brown County

(2) River Basin Group 2.2

(a) Honey Creek—Milwaukee County, Wisconsin

(b) Indian Creek—Milwaukee County, Wisconsin

(c) Kinnickinnic-Milwaukee County, Wisconsin

	A	griculture			Golf Courses	· · ·
		Withdraw	al (mgd)		Withdrawa	1 (mgd)
		100-Day	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		100-Day	
PSA	Acres	Season	Annual	Acres	Season	Annual
2.1	28,282	49.5	13.6	4,700	22.1	6.0
2.2	14,689	26.7	7.3	12,100	56.9	15.6
2.3	62,956	117.7	32.2	4,600	21.6	5.9
2.4	27,799	48.9	13.4	190	0.9	0.3
TOTAL	133,726	242.8	66.5	21,590	101.5	27.8

TABLE 1-81 Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970, estimated

TABLE 1-82Source of New Water Used byMineral Industries, Lake Michigan Plan Area,1968, estimated (mgd)

New Intake	April-November	Average for 365 Days
Streams	16.0	11.7
Lakes	9.6	7.4
Ground Water	15.9	10.7
Mines	4.0	3.3
Purchased	. 0.3	0.3
Other	0.1	0.1
TOTAL	45.9	33.5

(d) Menomonee River—Milwaukee County, Wisconsin below confluence with Honey Creek

(e) Milwaukee River—Milwaukee County,Wisconsin, downstream from North Avenue Dam(f) South and Menomonee Canal and Burn-

ham Canal—Milwaukee County, Wisconsin

(g) Underwood Creek-Milwaukee County, Wisconsin

- (h) Pike River-Racine County, Wisconsin
- (i) Calumet River-Indiana
- (j) Deep River—Indiana

(k) Little Calumet River—Indiana

- (3) River Basin Group 2.3
  - (a) Upper Pigeon Creek-Indiana
  - (b) Turkey-Baugo Creeks

TABLE 1-83MineralsWaterSupply,LakeMichigan Plan Area, 1968, estimated (mgd)

		New Wate	r Intake	
<u>PSA</u>	Total Water <u>Requirements<sup>1</sup></u>	Seasonal	Annual Average	Consumptive Use <sup>2</sup>
2.1	16.5	2.6	2.2	1.4
2.2	38.0	21.9	16.0	0.6
2.3	28.7	16.3	10.9	0.3
2.4	6.6	5.1	4.4	0.1
TOTAL	89.8	45.9	33.5	2.4

<sup>1</sup>New water intake plus recirculated (seasonal)

<sup>2</sup>Annual average

- (c) Upper Elkhart River-Indiana
- (d) Lower Elkhart River
- (e) Little Elkhart-Lower Pigeon River
- (f) St. Joseph River-main stem

(g) Red Cedar River—Michigan, East Lansing to confluence with Grand River

(h) Kalamazoo River-Michigan, Comstock to Kalamazoo County-Allegan County line including Portage Creek below Cork Street, Kalamazoo

(i) Battle Creek—Michigan, Charlotte to ten miles downstream

(j) St. Joseph River-Michigan, Hillsdale to Jonesville

(k) Grand River—Michigan, Jackson to Ingham County line and Lansing to Grand Ledge

(4) River Basin Group 2.4—none reported

ГАВLЕ 1-84 <b>Б</b>	Electric Power	Development.	- Lake Mi	ichigan Pl	lan Area
---------------------	----------------	--------------	-----------	------------	----------

		Type and Capacity (MW)				Steam Electric	
PSA	Hydro- electric	Internal Combustion and Gas Turbine	Fossil / Steam	Nuclear Steam	Total	Water Withdrawal (mgd)	
2.1	150	47	989	524	1,710	669	
2.2	36	283 217 67	2,116		6,408 2,369 845	3,208 1,079 471	
TOTAL	273	614	9,846	599	11,332	5,427	

TABLE 1-85Municipal and Industrial Waste-<br/>water Flows, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970

		mgd			
PSA	State	Municipal	Industrial		
2.1	Michigan Wisconsin	4.7 87.7	9.0 310.0		
2.2	Wisconsin Illinois Indiana	211.1 7 <sup>1</sup> 113.6	321.0 20 2,953.0		
2.3	Indiana Michigan	71.9 170.0	25.8 220.0		
2.4	Michigan	27.0	82.3		
TOTAL	·	693	3,941		

<sup>1</sup>Work is underway to cease discharging to Lake Michigan, and divert out of the Basin.

The growth of algae due to nutrients has caused nuisance conditions in locations on the southern end of Lake Michigan. This problem can be partially relieved by adequate treatment facilities. Sedimentation, thermal input, watercraft discharge, and oil spills detract from the water quality of the Lake. The Lake Michigan basin falls under the jurisdiction of the Federal-State conference on Lake Michigan.

Table 1-85 shows the 1970 municipal and industrial wastewater flows discharging into Lake Michigan drainage.

Except during extreme flood conditions, the City of Chicago and State of Illinois divert the natural drainage from about 810 square miles of the Lake Michigan basin and waste flows from the Chicago area into the Illinois River, to keep from burdening the Lake with the waste contents of those waters. Under the limitations set by the U.S. Supreme Court for water diversion from the Lake Michigan watershed by the State of Illinois, total withdrawal is limited to an average over a five-year accounting period of 3,200 cubic feet per second (cfs), or 2,068 mgd. This includes pumpage for municipal and industrial water supply and diversion for navigation and waste assimilation purposes.

Wastewater from the City of Hammond, Indiana, and the area it serves is also normally diverted from the Lake Michigan drainage area to the Upper Mississippi River Basin. Occasionally the Grand Calumet River reverses and flows into Lake Michigan.

Current fisheries programs involve protection and improvement of natural resources, direct manipulation of fish population, maintenance planting, and some indirect continuing control of the sea lamprey. While both sport and commercial fisheries are affected in Lake Michigan, the latter is subordinated to the former at the present time. Occasionally the alewife die-off creates problems along the beaches of Lake Michigan. However, the alewife population is a source of food for predators. Table 1–86 illustrates the current situation as of about 1970.

Because of the large numbers of boaters, many areas, particularly in the southern portion of the Lake Michigan basin, are overcrowded. Table 1–87 illustrates the existing development of recreational boating in the basin.

There are 29 Federal commercial harbors and 7 private commercial harbors on Lake Michigan. Total traffic handled, including receipts and shipments, is over 100 million tons annually. The com-

		Ponded Waters	Fishing	Licenses	Angler Days	
PSA	State	(acres)	Resident	Non-Resident	(1000)	
2.1	Michigan	35,427	10,472	9,848	110	
	Wisconsin	278,102	176,617	48,548	10,900	
2.2	Wisconsin	37,963	180,016	30,801	1,229	
	Illinois	30,364	273,520	1,267	1,617	
	Indiana	4,826	60,638	3,615	320	
2.3	Indiana	27,871	66,914	7,932	834	
	Michigan	104,756	242,417	58,821	4,566	
2.4	Michigan	285,565	129,846	51,359	8,678	
TOTAL		804,874	1,140,440	212,101	28,254	

 TABLE 1-86
 Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970

PSA	State	Lake Michigan Harbors	Access Sites	Total No. of Boats	Total Boat Days in Use
2.1	Michigan Wisconsin	$\frac{2^{1}}{32^{2}}$	25 590	161,000	4,440,000 <sup>3</sup>
2.2	Wisconsin Illinois Indiana	6 17 7	. 0 0 0	97,400	1,280,000 <sup>3</sup>
2.3	Indiana Michigan	0 9	40 130	120,600	3,516,000
2.4	Michigan	23	257	121,800	3,543,000
TOTAL		96	1,042	500,800	12,779,000

<b>TABLE 1–87</b>	Recreational	Boating	Development,	Lake	Michigan	Plan Area	, 1969
-------------------	--------------	---------	--------------	------	----------	-----------	--------

<sup>1</sup>Menominee Harbor counted only in Michigan

<sup>2</sup>Nine harbors on Lake Winnebago also have access to Lake Michigan

<sup>3</sup>Total for PSA

TABLE 1-88Agricultural Land TreatmentNeeds, Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1970 (thousands of acres)

PSA	Cropland	Pasture Land	Other Land	Total
2.1	1,702.3	269.6	253.5	2,225.4
2.2	1,800.5	147.0	222.7	2,170.2
2.3	3,060.6	351.3	127.6	3,539.5
2.4	632.1	263.0	122.9	1,018.0
TOTAL	7,195.5	1,030.9	726.7	8,953.1

mercial and industrial development around the southern end of the Lake has built up largely on the base of water transport.

#### 7.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Of the 32.3 million acres of land in the area, about 13 million were cropland in 1970. Conservation measures have been applied to much of the agricultural land with the assistance of the Department of Agriculture's Soil Conservation Service, which acts through local soil and water conservation districts. Land still not included in conservation programs and which could profit from such programs is listed in Table 1–88.

A significant part of the benefits from land treatment measures comes from preventing erosion and the resulting transport and deposition of sediment. Besides being detrimental to water

TABLE 1-89Drainage Limitations in the LakeMichigan Plan Area (thousands of acres)

	Total	Agricultural	Drainage	Problems
PSA	Land Area	Land	Severe	Some
2.1	10,010.7	3,680	276	461
2.2	5,212.1	3,077	161	331
2.3	8,955.4	5,822	314	586
2.4	8,094.2	1,834	121	58
TOTAL	32,272.4	14,413	872	1,436

quality, erosion hastens the loss of existing land and natural resources, agricultural improvements, and urban development. Particularly intense erosion conditions occur in southern portions of River Basin Group 2.1 due to intensified agriculture and intense rainfall. River Basin Group 2.3 suffers from significant amounts of erosion and sedimentation due to the presence of highly erodible soils, slopes and other relief characteristics, relatively intense rainfall, and extensive cultivation of cropland. Estimated gross erosion rates range from about 2 tons per acre in the northern edge of this area to more than 6 tons in the southwestern part. In RBG 2.4 erosion and sedimentation rates are the highest in the western parts of the planning subarea. Significant reasons for this are the concentration of fruit farming along the western shore areas and the present management practices of clean cultivation during much of the growing season.

Approximately 2.3 million acres of agricultural land in the Lake Michigan basin have a drainage TABLE 1-90Approximate Forested Land Areaand Ownership, Lake Michigan Plan Area(thousands of acres)

Area	National	State, County, and Private
PSA 2.1	763.0	4,296
PSA 2.2		337
PSA 2.3	4.0	1,703
PSA 2.4	992.5	4,504
TOTAL	1,759.5	10,840

problem (Table 1–89). This is only about 7 percent of its drainage area, but the total acreage is second only to Lake Erie basin in total acres of drainage problems. Nearly 900,000 acres of cropland and pastureland have a severe problem with no drainage improvements installed; there are also approximately 1.4 million acres of land with a drainage problem on which some drainage improvements have been installed. These installations have not been maintained and are not adequate to provide the needed drainage for cropland.

Drainage limitations not only affect agricultural production potential, but also may limit urban growth in the Lake Michigan basin. In ten of the SMSAs in the Lake Michigan basin, the portions which are not yet in an urban built-up category have moderately wet soils that would create problems for future development. These soils will need internal and supplementary drainage in order to be developed for urban purposes. Generally speaking, the majority of the SMSAs located in the Lake Michigan basin have wetness problems on 30 percent to 45 percent of their nonurban lands.

Approximately 39 percent, or 12.6 million acres, of the study area is forest. From north to south, the extent of land in forest decreases, from nearly complete forest cover in the north to farm woodland in the south.

Portions of five national forests are located within the Lake Michigan basin. The total gross area within national forest boundaries in the basin is 3.2 million acres (Table 1-90).

Conservation and treatment that consist of reforestation, forest stand improvement, grazing control, erosion control, improved harvesting, urban forestry, and multiple land-use planning, are presently considered to be adequate over 4.4 million acres, or 41 percent of the non-Federal forest lands in the Lake Michigan basin. Forest land treatment practices are also extensive on national forests and other Federal lands, but no estimate is available of the percentage which is considered to be adequately treated at present.

Of the 1,362 miles of Lake Michigan shoreline, about 590 miles were classed in 1970 as subject to erosion (Table 1-91). Estimates for 1973 conditions are greater. For the State of Michigan about 450 miles were classed as "high risk" in 1973, compared with 80 miles critical and 300 miles noncritical in 1970. (Critical erosion implies economic consequences great enough to warrant protective measures. High risk connotes probability of occurrence.) Structural protective measures have been provided by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers under its authority for beach erosion control, and by private and commercial shore property owners.

At present the use and development of the shorelines in northwestern Indiana and eastern Illinois are largely commercial and industrial. This use gives way to permanent and seasonal residential development north to an approximate line from Frankfort, Michigan, to Sturgeon Bay, Wisconsin. From this line northward, including the Upper Peninsula of Michigan, the shoreline has less development, with agricultural and forest lands predominating. Distribution of shoreland use and

<b>TABLE 1-91</b>	Lake Michigan	Shoreline	Conditions,	1970	(miles)
-------------------	---------------	-----------	-------------	------	---------

	State	Total Shoreline	Subject to Erosion			Subject	No
PSA			Critical	Noncritical	Protected	to Flooding	Problem
2.1	Michigan	61	0	39.0	0	22.0	
	Wisconsin	315	0	98.6	20.4	62.4	133.6
	Total	376	0	137.6	20.4	84.4	133.6
2.2	Wisconsin	92	26.0	47.6	18.4	0	0
	Illinois	65	10.5	0	54.5	ō	õ
	Indiana	45	13.0	9.6	22.4	Ő.	ů ·
	Michigan	23	Ò	23.0	0	ō	ő
	Total	225	49.5	80.2	95.3	0	õ
2.3	Michigan	85	38.6	45.2	1.2	0	0
2.4	Michigan	676	42.0	194.4	45.1	56.3	338.2
TOTAL		1,362	130.1	457.4	162.0	140.7	471.8

		Bank Miles of Damage		Annual Damages (\$)			
PSA	State	Severe	Moderate	Land Loss	Sedimentation	Other	Total
2.1	Wisconsin Michigan	15 <b>1</b> 9	875 323	27,000	4,700	28,000	59,700
2.2	Wisconsin Illinois Indiana	8 7 3	27 36 10	15,000	800	15,300	31,100
2.3	Indiana Michigan	46 257	267 495	35,700	13,400	15,900	65,000
2.4	Michigan	554	722	34,900	10,900	32,800	78,600
TOTAL		1,035	2,755	112,600	29,800	92,000	234,400

 TABLE 1-92
 Streambank Erosion in the Lake Michigan Basin, 1970

 TABLE 1-93
 Estimated Flood Damage, Lake Michigan Basin, 1970

	····	Estimate	ed Average	Estimated Acres		
RBG	State	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rural	
2.1	Michigan Wisconsin	191,560 2,143,450	31,801 1,167,406	1,571 12,069	55,228 592,727	
2.2	Wisconsin Illinois Indiana	280,500  8,419,180	191,650  38,700	2,198	54,386  3,865	
2.3 .	Indiana Michigan	397,800 2,542,830	28,000 1,961,690	3,413 46,222	14,956 266,332	
2.4	Michigan	98,800	147,132	3,235	112,592	
TOTAL		14,074,120	3,566,379	70,908	1,100,086	

ownership for each of the four States bordering Lake Michigan is shown in Table 1-40.

Table 1–92 shows the extent of streambank erosion problems in the Lake Michigan basin.

About 1.1 million acres of urban and rural flood plain in the basin are subject to over \$17 million of average annual damages, based on 1970 conditions of economic development (Table 1-93).

There are few major Federal flood control projects within the Lake Michigan basin. Measures which characterize the flood protection throughout the Lake Michigan basin include channel diversions, channel improvements, levees and floodwalls, institutional measures, and land treatment areas. Major flood damage protection measures have been instituted in all river basin groups in the Lake Michigan basin except RBG 2.4.

Nearly 90 percent of the Lake Michigan region is considered capable of supporting wildlife (Table 1-94). A high percentage of the habitat area is considered huntable, and much is used by both hunters and nonhunters. Lake Michigan shoreland includes approximately 175,000 acres of shoals and wetlands. Some 140,000 acres are considered to be extremely important fish and wildlife habitat.

While the open waters of the Lake are used primarily as waterfowl resting areas, shoals and marshes are used for resting, nesting and feeding. The Lake Michigan basin is one of the most important basins in the production of waterfowl in the Great Lakes Basin. Figure 1-27 indicates primary waterfowl areas of the shoreline and wetland regions over the basin.

In an inventory of outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural features in the Lake Michigan basin, 1,400 items in 27 categories were identified. Environmental systems of the Lake Michigan basin in most critical need of planning attention are identified in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources. They include buffer zones, shore zones, and linkage corridors. The projected increase in urban development through 2020 makes it urgent that immediate planning attention



FIGURE 1-27 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 2

be given to all river basin groups in the Lake Michigan basin, particularly RBG 2.2 and RBG 2.3.

Forested lands, large expanses of dunes and beaches, and hundreds of inland lakes are the nat-

ural foundations on which much of the Lake Michigan basin's outdoor recreation activities are built.

The forest environment is a significant factor in the basin's recreational attraction. More than four
		Total Land Area	Fa	rm Habitat	For	est Habitat	Total Habitat
PSA	State	(acres)	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land	(acres)
.2.1	Michigan	1,889,800	179,800	10	1,641,500	87	1,821,300
	Wisconsin	8,120,900	4,044,500	50	3,370,500	42	7,415,000
2.2	Illinois	2,367,300	1,466,500	62	148,100	6.	1,614,600
	Indiana	1,174,300	846,800	. 72	131,000	11	977,800
	Wisconsin	1,670,500	1,232,900	74	158,900	. 10	1,391,800
2.3	Indiana	1.580.400	1,249,900	79	145,000	9	1,394,900
210	Michigan	7,375,000	5,216,900	71	1,081,500	15	6,298,400
2.4	Michigan	8,094,200	1,701,700	21	5,905,900	73	7,607,600
TOTAL		32,272,400	15,939,000	49	12,582,400	39	28,521,400

 TABLE 1-94
 Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Michigan Plan Area, 1960

NOTE: The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported elsewhere, is based on 1966-1967 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the PSA or State.

TABLE 1-95 Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Michigan Plan Area (acres)

	Publicly Owned Beaches							
	Usable			Open to Public		Not Open to Public		
PSA	Open to Public	Restricted	Not Usable	With Charge	Without Charge	Potential for Development	Little/No Potential	Total
2.1	137.5	3.9	0.8	0	. 0	64.2	223.6	430.0
2.2	570.2	72.4	53.9	26.8	0	202.6	116.6	1,042.5
2.3	215.5	0	0	0	0	426.6	198.9	841.0
2.4	293.1	0	0	0	C	497.3	121.0	911.4
TOTAL	1,216.3	76.3	54.7	26.8	0	1,190.7	660.1	3,224.9
%	37.7	2.4	1.7	0.8	0	36.9	20.5	

million acres of forest lands are publicly owned, with nearly two million acres in national forests, 1.6 million acres in State forests, and one-half million acres owned by local governments. From north to south, the extent of forested land decreases, from about 90 percent in the northern one-third to less than 20 percent in the southern sections. About 40 percent of the forest land in Michigan's Upper Peninsula is publicly owned, while in the northern Lower Peninsula, about 35 percent of the forest is in public ownership.

Lake Michigan has some of the finest beaches on the Great Lakes, particularly along its eastern shore. Of the total of over 3,100 acres, about 1,200 acres are publicly owned and available for use, and an additional 1,200 acres in private ownership have some development potential for public use (Table 1–95).

Islands in Lake Michigan that provide an excellent base for recreational use and development include (1) the Green Bay Islands, containing more than 22,000 acres of land in the northern part of the Lake, (2) North and South Manitou Islands, included as part of the Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore, and (3) the Beaver Islands, an eight-island area which is approximately one-third publicly owned.

There are several areas within this basin possessing such high recreational value that they were recently authorized for acquisition by Congress. Areas presently being acquired include Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore (Michigan), and Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore (Indiana). The Ice Age National Scientific Reserve in Wisconsin has been authorized. Acquisition is a State responsibility. Portions of the Wolf River (Wisconsin) and the Pere Marquette River (Michigan) have been designated as components of the National Wild and Scenic Rivers System. Other rivers in the Lake Michigan basin being considered for designation as wild, scenic, or recreational rivers by either the Federal or State governments include the Little Manistee, Manistee, Pine, Escanaba, Whitefish, Manistique, and Muskegon in Michigan; the Pike, Pine, Wolf, Brule, and Popple Rivers in Wisconsin; the Fox River in Illinois; and the Elkhart in Indiana.

In spite of the extensive recreational resources in the Lake Michigan basin, there are also many problems associated with recreation here. In the TABLE 1-96Land and Water Surface Usablefor Recreation in the Lake Michigan Plan Area,1970 (thousands of acres)

PSA	Land	Lake Michigan	Inland Lakes	Total
2.1	1,300.0	245.0	251.0	1,796.0
2.2	122.4	124.0	69.0	315.4
2.3	80.0	69.0	106.0	255.0
2.4	2,200.0	451.0	228.0	2,879.0
TOTAL	3,702.4	889.0	654.0	5,245.4

heavily urbanized area the tendency is for the recreational land to be converted to uses which produce greater income and remove it from the recreation category, thus further depleting the recreational opportunities in this area where they are so badly needed. This problem is accentuated by the fact that the recreation business is affected quickly and sharply by changes in the economic situation so that it is relatively unstable, and a lowering of the general economic level of the region and the nation reduces to an even greater extent the stability of the recreation industry.

Furthermore, the proximity of the recreation facilities just north of the heavily urbanized areas means that these are quickly overcrowded on weekends and holiday periods by persons moving into them from the cities. The population of the Chicago urban complex flows up both sides of Lake Michigan into the recreation areas farther north, saturating all of the immediately adjacent area on the way, and the population of the heavily urbanized Detroit area floods into the northern part of Michigan.

The latter situation is also affected by the fact that while the north and south interstate highway system is developed through the Lower Peninsula of Michigan, the feeder roads into the recreation areas on both sides, particularly toward the Lake Michigan side, are not highly developed. Traffic problems on these roads are almost as great as the problems at recreation facilities themselves.

Although there are hundreds of inland lakes in the Lake Michigan basin, the shores of many, especially in the southern part of the basin, have been heavily developed for permanent and summer residence. These lakes contain an undetermined amount of beach area that probably measures into the thousands of acres.

Land and water available for recreation use in the Lake Michigan basin are shown in Table 1–96. The land is in public ownership, under Federal, State, county, and local governments.

Planning Subarea 2.1 contains large tracts of public forest lands and many inland lakes. Lake Winnebago, Wisconsin's largest inland lake, lies in the southern portion of the area. In addition, some of the recreational resources are of national significance.

Within the boundaries of Planning Subarea 2.2, there are five standard metropolitan statistical areas, including Chicago, the largest city in the Great Lakes Basin, Gary-Hammond-East Chicago, Kenosha, Milwaukee, and Racine. Amid this highly urbanized setting are found recreation resources which, because of their proximity to millions of people, are quite significant. The many inland lakes in Wisconsin's portion, the dunes along southeastern Lake Michigan, and the Lake Michigan shoreline form the major elements of the area's recreation resource base.

Planning Subarea 2.3 contains many miles of picturesque Lake Michigan shoreline, numerous lakes, and several outstanding recreation areas, including the Waterloo Recreation Area, Yankee Springs Recreation Area, and the Allegan State Forest.

Planning Subarea 2.4 possesses many high-quality recreation areas, including Sleeping Bear Dunes, Grand Traverse Bay, and the adjacent shoreline. Large areas of public forest lands are also located here, including the Manistee and Hiawatha National Forests, and a number of State forests. The Big Bay de Noc area of the Upper Peninsula is important both as a waterfowl area and as an area of significant aesthetic values.

The existing developed supply of recreation areas is shown in Section 12 on Table 1–204. This table also shows projected needs and outputs from the Proposed (PRO) Framework for the Lake Michigan basin developed from the frameworks for RBGs 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, and 2.4.

# 7.2 Frameworks for River Basin Group 2.1

#### 7.2.1 Summary

Under normal growth conditions the 1970 population of 1,005,023 in PSA 2.1 is projected to increase to 1,527,000 by year 2020. Total employment is estimated to increase from 371,022 in 1970 to 672,400 in 2020. Agriculture, forestry, and fisheries are expected to decrease nearly one-half in the 50-year period. Mining will increase about 50 percent but remain minor, and manufacturing is expected to increase nearly 65 percent. Services and other industries will more than double. Tables 1-250, 1-251, and 1-252 (found in Section 12) summarize the Normal (NOR) Framework and costs.

The northwest portion of the Lake Michigan basin will continue to have recreational development to take advantage of the natural resources of the area. The population is just over half urban, and the proportion will no doubt increase, following national and Basinwide trends. There are two SMSAs in the river basin group—Green Bay, and Appleton-Oshkosh, both in Wisconsin. Together they contain about 43 percent of the population of the PSA.

The availability of water has not been a bar to any development for which other factors were favorable, but the quality of water is seriously degraded in the streams below some of the industries, particularly food processing, beverages, chemicals, paper products, and primary metals. This is particularly true along the lower Fox River, but a similar problem exists along the Oconto, Peshtigo, and Menominee Rivers.

The Normal Framework provides for correcting conditions which have caused the degraded water quality, by alleviating flood damages, providing land treatment and drainage, and providing shoreland protection. These are corrective measures. NOR also provides for increased recreational opportunities, expansion of recreational boating, enhancement of fish and wildlife habitat for improved conservation in these fields, and the provision of water supplies for all uses to meet the needs of a balanced development.

# 7.2.2 The Area

River Basin Group 2.1 lies in the northwest portion of the Lake Michigan basin in the States of Michigan and Wisconsin. It includes four river basins and four complexes made up of smaller basins. The planning subarea includes three counties in Michigan and twenty counties in Wisconsin (See Subsection 1.2).

Topographically, the area is rolling to hilly, with moderate relief, but some isolated hilly to mountainous areas of high relief occur in Iron and Dickinson Counties, Michigan, where the elevations range from 1,000 to 2,000 feet above sea level. Drainage is generally from northwest to southeast, but the Fox River in its lower reach runs in a northeasterly direction into Green Bay.

Four general areas associated with land types are the heavily populated commercial-industrial complex in the area around Oshkosh and Green Bay; the intensively farmed area in the southern and eastern part of the river basin group; the largely forested, heavily used recreation area in the northern and western portion; and Door County, east of Green Bay, a heavily used recreation area with very shallow soil cover and potential ground water pollution problems due to the creviced limestone. The area has a continental climate with extremes of heat and cold in the summer and winter. Growing season ranges from about 80 days in the northwest to 160 days in the southeast. Precipitation averages about 28 to 32 inches per year. Runoff averages 10 to 15 inches annually. Snow covers the ground in practically all the winter months, and most streams are ice covered from late November until late March. Surface-water supplies and ground-water supplies are both abundant.

The most prevalent minerals in the river basin group are nonmetallic: sand, gravel, clay, and limestone. These are used for building and road construction. In Iron and Dickinson Counties, Michigan, there are deposits of iron ore which have been and are presently being mined. The reserves, both metallic and nonmetallic minerals, are believed to be great.

Seven counties in the heavily forested, lightly populated area north of Green Bay lost population between 1960 and 1970. The heavily populated counties in the Green Bay-Lake Winnebago area all had a considerable increase in population, and the planning subarea showed a net gain over all.

The area is shown in Figure 1–28. Statistical information about the river basin group and planning subarea is given in Section 1.

# 7.2.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

Future demands or requirements upon the resources were projected in Section 3.

Needs determined for resource uses by time level are shown on Table 1-250 on Section 2. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

Problems in RBG 2.1 relate primarily to the impact of people on land and water. Waste treatment facilities have not kept pace with growth, and stream quality has been degraded.

Increasing amounts of sediment and nutrients are being added to the streams and lakes from urban growth, highway construction, improperly maintained streambanks and lakeshores, and agricultural activities adjacent to the streams or lakes. The popularity of many of the lakes for recreation and permanent home sites has caused lake pollution and pollution of the ground-water aquifers.

Fish and wildlife habitat has been destroyed through expansion of industrial and urban development, by changes in land use, and by the deteriorated water quality from wastes put into the streams. This water quality deterioration has expanded also to Lake Michigan itself, principally in the Green Bay area.



FIGURE 1-28 Lake Michigan Northwest, River Basin Group 2.1

	1000 Boating	g Days	
	Great Lakes	Inland	
Cateogry	Waters	Waters	
1970 Use	330	4,110	
1980 Needs	450	300	
2000 Needs	600	1,020	
2020 Needs	780	2,010	

TABLE 1-97	Use a	and	Projected	Needs	for	Rec-
reational Boat	ting, 1	PSA	2.1			

# 7.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The needs in the water withdrawal category have been developed along conventional lines, and no particular problems exist. Adequate water sources are available. In many cases there is an opportunity for choice among sources to meet a particular need.

### 7.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The problem of unsatisfactory water quality points up the most significant aspect of nonwithdrawal water uses, that of the need for treatment of wastewater, both municipal and industrial. There are no peculiar problems associated with this need, except that industries such as wood pulp or food products generate very high oxygen demand in the wastes. Techniques for adequate treatment are available. Of the over 30 hydroelectric developments in RBG 2.1, only 2 plants are over 10 megawatts in capacity. No additional installations are anticipated.

The river basin group has a wealth of water area and outdoor recreational opportunities, but it has the usual problems involving competing land use, pollution, and questions of recreational development or preservation and protection. None of these is unusual. The inland lakes and upland streams provide high quality fisheries, but the deteriorated water quality in the lower reaches of the rivers prevents fisheries from developing in this area. This is one of the problems which must be resolved. The high-quality recreational boating in the area induces a large number of people to come in from outside, adding to the already high concentration of local boaters. Table 1-97 shows recreational boating use in PSA 2.1 and projects future needs. There are opportunities for additional development on inland waters, including the portion of the Fox River between Lake Winnebago and Green Bay, which was initially improved in the interest of commercial navigation and which may now be available for recreational boating. Development of suitable facilities along the Lake Michigan shore is also a possible solution. The commercial fishery is faced with the usual problems in the Great Lakes: the question of management alternatives, the competition for riparian lands where shore-based facilities could be established, and the need for technological improvement in fishing gear and processing techniques. The basic question is the way in which commercial fishing will be handled as part of the total fishery management in the Great Lakes Basin.

Commercial navigation will be influenced by the overall treatment of this resource throughout the Great Lakes Basin. The major receipt in the area has been coal, and the principal shipments have been lumber, newsprint, pulp, and paper. It is not anticipated that changes in the size of ships or the length of navigation season will significantly affect this area.

### 7.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

No peculiar problems exist in the area. The maintenance of the soil resource in the agricultural area requires constant surveillance, and treatment measures are needed. There are areas where excess water on the surface or in the soil profile is a problem, and drainage will alleviate this problem and permit increased crop production at lower production costs.

The long-term trend in forest land is toward a declining acreage, as forest land gives way to highways, power lines, reservoirs, and urban, recreational, and industrial developments. The challenge is to satisfy increasing demand for goods and services from a declining forest resource base. All of the acreage now available will be needed in the future. Management efforts and forest land treatment must be intensified.

Shoreline erosion is not a serious factor in the river basin group. Streambank erosion does present some problems, but losses are relatively small. Flooding may occur at any time, but generally the major floods are the result of rain and/or snow melt on frozen or nearly saturated ground. A few intense summer storms have caused destructive floods. Overbank flooding is also caused by ice jams. Conditions vary among the different streams, and both structural and institutional measures must be considered.

The loss of wildlife habitat to urban and resort development is a significant problem in the river basin group, as it is throughout most of the Great Lakes Basin.

There is a wealth of opportunity for outdoor recreation, and a great diversity of recreational resources. There are no particular problems associated with development, but the acquisition and management of the resource is a major undertaking.

# 7.2.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside the RBG 2.1 in the Lake Michigan basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed Framework contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin, and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the Framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake Michigan basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

### 7.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1-250, 1-251, and 1-252.

(1) Water Withdrawals

In NOR the principal elements of municipal water supply include ground-water development, a pipeline to the Great Lakes for a regional water supply, and the development of water systems to provide intake from inland lakes and streams. All needs are met.

Self-supplied industrial water needs are met by increasing amounts of water from the Great Lakes, inland lakes and streams, and ground-water sources over the 50-year period. The largest single source is the Great Lakes, but in each time frame less than half the total requirement is met from this source. Inland lakes and streams are utilized slightly more than ground water.

Mineral industry water needs are fully met in NOR, about half from inland lakes and streams and half from ground water.

Irrigation needs are met initially from inland lakes and streams and ground water, with a possibility that by 2020 about 20 percent of the needs may be met from the Great Lakes, and 40 percent each from inland lakes and streams and ground water. Reservoir storage may be provided in all time periods.

Thermal power cooling needs are met by siting plants on the shore of Lake Michigan and providing a mix of flow-through and supplementary cooling systems. (2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Municipal waste treatment plants will meet effluent requirements established prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, including phosphate removal, throughout the entire period. Advanced waste treat...ent needs are indicated for the portions of the Fox River, the Oconto River, and the Peshtigo River, where problems revolve primarily around paper mill wastes. Industrial wastewater discharges will also be treated to meet effluent requirements. Regional treatment of wastewater is not anticipated but might be considered for the latter part of the 50-year period.

Water requirements for hydroelectric power production in existing plants will be met. No additional plants are projected.

Water-oriented outdoor recreation will be discussed in connection with related land uses and problems.

The fishery is adequate to meet needs through 1980. Degraded water quality in the lower portions of the streams has eliminated much sport fishery. Adequate waste treatment may permit a rebuilding of this habitat. In addition, management of the fishery through stocking, introduction of predators for forage species, physical and chemical removal of unwanted fish, and provision of adequate access to the water are programs included in NOR which will meet the needs in all periods of the study.

Recreational boating needs are met in NOR by acquisition of critical areas and by more efficient use of the existing water. There is an adequate supply of water surface available. Around the inland lakes and streams access and launching sites must be developed, and on Lake Michigan navigational aids and harbors of refuge are needed to permit use of the extensive water surface available beyond Green Bay, which is already heavily used.

Commercial fishery and commercial navigation are discussed in Subsection 7.6, which deals with Lake Michigan intrarelationships. No specific navigation improvements are included in NOR.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

Agricultural land treatment will be carried out through conventional methods throughout the 50year period on 43 percent of the acres which could benefit from treatment.

Agricultural drainage will be carried out by group action on 34 percent of the land adversely affected by drainage conditions during the 50-year period.

Forest land treatment will be applied to 66 percent of the land that could profit from treatment. Improved management practices, technical assistance, and consulting services will materially help to preserve and enhance the forest environment.

Shoreline erosion is not a serious factor, as there

is no critical erosion area in the river basin group under 1970 conditions. No programs are included in NOR.

Streambank erosion occurs in isolated areas and only a minimum program to correct 11 percent of the mileage in the 50-year period has been included. This accounts for roughly 30 percent of the damages.

Both structural and nonstructural measures are included in flood plain management in NOR, and at the end of the 50-year period, about 67 percent of the urban affected area is expected to be taken care of, accounting for 75 percent of the average annual damages. Rural area affected is much larger, and the results of treatment much less, so that a much smaller percent of the area and of the average annual damages is taken care of.

Wildlife habitat is faced with continual reduction, but this trend is alleviated by purchase and management, and acreage needs are met. The user-day needs appear not to be met, but this problem is believed exaggerated because actually the hunters and non-consumptive users will use the same area at different times.

About 75 percent of water-oriented outdoor recreation-day needs can be met in the 2020 period. This will require that 70 percent of the "intensiveuse" land be developed and arrangements made for the use of 90 percent of the "extensive-use" land. Acquisition and development of several thousand acres in selected areas will be necessary over the entire time period to provide a constantly growing base of land and associated water for this form of outdoor recreation.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-250, 1-251, and 1-252, which provide information on needs, outputs, and percent needs met, and capital and OM&R costs.

# 7.2.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

The economic growth and population base for PRO are not numerically different from NOR. However, the States recognize as a major problem the population imbalance between the northern and southern areas of RBG 2.1.

There is continuing economic decline and outmigration from the northern part of the basin, with increasing concentration of economic activity and population in the southern part.

PRO does not specifically recommend future social and economic policies or programs to influence the rate of growth and/or distribution of people in the river basin group. However, it has estimated the water and related land programs needed to support growth rates generally associated with regional economic development objectives. This is interpreted in the Normal Framework as representing an extension of trends in the demand for water and land resources.

The environmental quality problems addressed indicate that the restoration of a very high level of water quality, the development and conservation of recreational opportunities, the reduction of rural and urban flooding, improvements to fish and wildlife resources, and a balanced level of development, supported by funding as necessary by Federal, State, and local levels, need top priority if the objectives of the public in the area are to be achieved.

PRO quantification differs from NOR in only a few elements. These are shown in Section 12 on Tables 1–253, 1–254, and 1–255.

(1) Water Withdrawals

All needs are met in PRO as in NOR with the same program selections. The environmental aspects of power plant siting are given more weight, but there is no identified difference in quantity or cost of water.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Wastes will be treated in both municipal and industrial treatment plants to meet the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Quantities of waste to be handled are the same for PRO as for NOR. Treatment costs will be greater. For other non-withdrawal water uses the needs are met for PRO the same as for NOR. A sport fishery balanced between coldwater and warmwater species is programed, and there is emphasis on meeting needs near urban areas.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

Needs for related land uses and problems are the same as in NOR, but they are met to a greater extent in PRO. All of the agricultural land which can profit from the treatment will be treated, and the drainage program will be nearly doubled. All of the forest land that can profit from treatment will be treated. Table 1–330 in Section 12 compares land treatment programs for NOR and PRO.

Shoreline treatment may be greater in PRO because of higher lake levels and critical reaches in RBG 2.1, but no quantities are shown. Shoreland management plans for all areas are urged.

Severe erosion reaches of streambanks will be treated in PRO as in NOR. There will be greater emphasis on flood plain management in the reduction of flood damage under PRO. Wildlife management programs are the same for PRO as for NOR.

PRO will meet all water-oriented outdoor recreation needs. It is assumed that approximately 60 percent of the outdoor recreation needs will be met with public funds (Federal, State, and local), and it is further assumed that the remainder will be met either by private funding or not at all, and that the priorities for the use of public funding will be

(a) urban recreation developments, and acquisition and retention of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(b) developments on lands now publicly owned(c) other developments.

It is assumed that to the extent public funds are available for investment in urban lands, they may be used where feasible to assist in acquiring flood plain land in the rapidly urbanizing areas in the southern portion of the basin, in clearing flood plains of drainage-prone uses, and in making them available for recreational use.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–253, 1–254, and 1–255, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR.

### 7.2.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-345 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

### 7.3 Frameworks for River Basin Group 2.2

### 7.3.1 Summary

RBG 2.2 is the most highly urbanized area in the entire Great Lakes Basin. The Chicago-area megalopolis lies on the hydrologic divide between Lake Michigan and the Illinois River, which is a part of the Upper Mississippi River Basin, covering portions of southeast Wisconsin, northeast Illinois, and northwest Indiana. This concentration of people and industries generates tremendous requirements for water and related land resources. Not all purposes are compatible; for example, recreational development competes with industrial expansion for use of the Lake Michigan shoreline.

In some areas, explicit choices have been made. The City of Chicago with the State of Illinois chose to protect its water supply in Lake Michigan by diverting about 810 square miles of the natural Lake Michigan drainage area to the Illinois River. The Metropolitan Sanitary District of Greater Chicago constructed the diversion system and maintains it. The U.S. Supreme Court has set a limit for water diversion from the Lake Michigan watershed by the State of Illinois. Under present conditions, the total withdrawal, including pumpage for municipal and industrial water supply and diversion for navigation and waste assimilation purposes, is limited to 3,200 cubic feet per second (cfs), or 2,068 million gallons per day (mgd). Wastewater discharges from the City of Hammond, Indiana, and the area it serves are also normally diverted from Lake Michigan to the Upper Mississippi River Basin. (Occasionally the Grand Calumet River reverses and flows to Lake Michigan.)

The most severe problems in River Basin Group 2.2 are meeting the future water quantity requirements and maintaining or improving the present water quality. To formulate alternative futures for RBG 2.2, it is not only necessary to consider the various subobjectives and criteria, but also imperative to consider the availability of the resources in the adjacent basin. The recently completed Upper Mississippi River Comprehensive Basin Study (UMRCBS) facilitates such consideration.

In the formulation of the Normal Framework, it has been assumed that the present dependence on Lake Michigan for water supply will continue in the future. Ground water will be used where it is available.

With respect to nonwithdrawal uses, the Normal Framework is designed to meet the water quality standards existing in the base year, 1970. The PRO Framework meets the higher standards of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Neither water-oriented outdoor recreation needs nor recreational boating needs can be met within RBG 2.2. The requirements for commercial navigation can be met.

Related land problems stem, in many cases, from improper or mismanaged land use. Regulation of development on the flood plain and the shoreland will be necessary if damages are to be reduced in the future. Some structural remedies have been proposed to alleviate existing conditions. There is little agricultural land within the boundary of RBG 2.2, and hence these treatment programs are small. The Normal Framework does not propose satisfying much of the wildlife and recreation needs because opportunities simply do not exist in the area. Table 1–256, in Section 12, lists the needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for the Normal Framework for RBG 2.2. The two tables following (Table 1–257 and Table 1–258) show costs.

In referring to the summary table, it should be noted that needs shown are for the planning subarea or river basin group, depending on the particular resource category and the methodology of the work group. However, programs for meeting the needs are for the river basin group. When the outputs do not match the needs, it is often because needs have been transferred between Great Lakes and Upper Mississippi River Basins. These transfers are explained in the text and are also

	Acres			
State	PSA	RBG		
I <b>lli</b> nois	2,401,300	39,000		
Indiana	1,194,200	426,000		
Michigan	0	106,000		
Wisconsin	1,720,300	821,000		
TOTAL	5,315,800	1,392,000		

TABLE	1-98	Compar	ison of	Areas	of l	Planning
Subarea	2.2 ai	nd River	Basin	Group	2.2	-

incorporated into the appropriate tables of Annex E. See the Introduction for availability of Annex E.

### 7.3.2 The Area

The area covers the southwest part of Lake Michigan and lies within portions of Wisconsin, Illinois and Indiana. PSA 2.2 includes seven counties in Wisconsin, six counties in Illinois, and four counties in Indiana. Of these 17 counties only Ozaukee and Milwaukee Counties in Wisconsin lie wholly within RBG 2.2. In fact, six counties lie wholly within the Upper Mississippi River Basin. See Table 1–98 for a comparison of the areas of PSA 2.2 and the RBG 2.2.

The 1970 population of Planning Subarea 2.2 was 9,492,823, with 18.5 percent in Wisconsin, 73.5 percent in Illinois, and 8 percent in Indiana. Needs for many of the resource categories are based on planning subarea populations when, in fact, most of these people neither live within the Great Lakes Basin nor rely on its resources.

Figure 1–29 shows the areal extent of Planning Subarea 2.2 and River Basin Group 2.2. Section 1 contains data about the area.

#### 7.3.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

Future demands upon the resources, or requirements, were described in Section 3. Needs determined for resource uses by time period are shown in Table 1–256 of Section 12. Because of the dual consideration of six Illinois counties in the Upper Mississippi River Comprehensive Basin Study (UMRCBS) and the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, adjustment of needs was incorporated into the framework formulation process to avoid double-counting. Details are discussed below.

# 7.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to the year

2020 are projected to be over 31,500 mgd. The base year withdrawals totaled almost 10,000 mgd. The 2020 need is made up of about 80 percent for thermal power cooling, 13 percent for self-supplied industries, 6 percent for municipally supplied water users, and the remainder for rural domestic and livestock, irrigation, and mining uses.

Except for thermal power cooling, water withdrawal amounts were computed for the 17 county. PSA 2.2. Basically, this same area was analyzed in the UMRCBS. The UMRCBS satisfied a portion of these needs for the Great Lakes Basin which does not "double-count" the requirements associated with the Milwaukee-Chicago-Gary-Hammond complex.

(1) Municipally Supplied Water

Plan formulation for the UMRCBS supplied part of the need from available resources, primarily ground water resources in the Illinois River basin. In view of the shortage of sufficient ground water and the existing interbasin transfers, the study transferred over 1,000 mgd of the 2020 need to GLBFS to be supplied from Lake Michigan. If water withdrawals from Lake Michigan to supply areas outside the basin are continued, some of the future industrial self-supplied water needs would be shifted to municipally supplied sources. The net result of these adjustments was to increase municipally supplied water withdrawal needs for 2020 from 1,768 mgd to 1,921 mgd.

(2) Self-Supplied Industrial Water

These needs were also considered by both studies. Again, needs were programed for satisfaction where the resources were available. Slightly over 1,000 mgd of the 2020 need were converted to municipal supply and transferred to GLBFS. Shifts were made to account for more industrial use of municipally supplied water in the future. Selfsupplied industrial use needs were transferred from GLBFS to UMRCBS, with the net result a decrease in self-supplied industrial water withdrawal needs in GLBFS for 2020 from 4,020 mgd to 1,986 mgd.

(3) Rural Domestic and Livestock Water

This category of need is closely related to geographic location. Water is seldom transported great distances for rural uses. Therefore, to avoid duplication of needs in both regions, a simplistic approach was used. This approach resulted in 80 percent of these rural needs being programed as part of the UMRCBS and the other 20 percent to be considered in the GLBFS. This reduced the 2020 need for rural domestic and livestock water withdrawals from 27.3 mgd to 5.5 mgd.

(4) Irrigation Water

There are vast differences in projections for irrigation water between the UMRCBS and the GLBFS. A partial explanation is the inclusion of



FIGURE 1-29 Lake Michigan Southwest, River Basin Group 2.2

golf course irrigation in the irrigation category of the GLBFS. The UMRCBS, on the other hand, considered these withdrawals as municipally supplied. Recognizing these differences and the magnitude of the amounts involved, the simplistic 80 percent-20 percent split of needs was used. This reduced the 2020 need for irrigation water withdrawals from 454 mgd to 91 mgd.

(5) Mining Water

The only area not duplicated by the UMRCBS in computing mining water withdrawal needs was Ozaukee and Milwaukee Counties in Wisconsin. The adjustment made for this resource category was based on an analysis of the distribution of present water use by commodity (i.e., sand and gravel, stone, coal, and other) and site locations. The result of this analysis indicated that 92 percent of the mining water required by PSA 2.2 would be obtained from sources within the Illinois River basin. Therefore, the need for mining water withdrawals was reduced from 140 mgd to 11.2 mgd for the year 2020.

(6) Thermal Power Cooling Water

The Power Work Group adjusted the requirements for both the UMRCBS and the GLBFS to eliminate duplication. This was part of the procedure used to prepare Appendix 10, *Power*.

### 7.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

(1) Wastewater Discharges

There are no significant waste discharges into Lake Michigan from the Illinois portion of RBG 2.2, except for the North Shore Sanitary District, which is under order to divert its effluent from Lake Michigan. No municipal discharges are anticipated in the future. There are small industrial waste discharges to the Lake.

The Indiana portion of RBG 2.2 is the most highly industrialized area of the State with five of the nation's major steel plants, four major oil refineries, and other heavy manufacturing and chemical industries. Wastewater discharges from the Hammond, Indiana, area into the Upper Mississippi River Basin are not considered as part of this study. In 1970 about 340,000 Indiana people were served by municipal treatment plants which handled wastewater flows attributable to the Lake Michigan basin of 114 mgd. In addition the 1970 industrial wastewater flows were about 3,000 mgd into Lake Michigan basin. By the year 2020, municipal flows could reach 334 mgd, and industrial flows could reach 4,000 mgd. Between 1970 and 1980 advanced wastewater treatment (advanced biological treatment, physical-chemical treatment, or land treatment) is needed at Gary, East Chicago, Crown Point-Hobart, Valparaiso, and Michigan City to meet Indiana water quality standards. After 1980, Portage, Indiana, will need advanced wastewater treatment.

There are numerous manufacturing establishments and a substantial dairying activity in the Wisconsin portion of RBG 2.2. In 1970 about 1,500,000 Wisconsin people were served by municipal treatment plants which handled wastewater flows of 211 mgd. In addition, industrial flows in 1970 were about 3,274 mgd. By the year 2020, municipal flows could reach 1,049 mgd. Current advanced wastewater treatment needs have been identified on the Milwaukee River below Campbellsport, Kewaskum, and West Bend to the mouth of the river at Milwaukee, on the Pike River below Sturtevant, and on the Menomonee River below Menomonee Falls.

(2) Water-Oriented Outdoor Recreation

In 1970 Planning Subarea 2.2 generated 26.7 percent of the Great Lakes Basin's total acreage requirements for water-oriented outdoor recreation. However, PSA 2.2 could provide only 1.8 percent of the Basin's supply. The total recreation requirement for PSA 2.2 was 170.3 million recreation days, with the water-oriented recreation requirement at 44.5 million recreation days. By the year 2020 these requirements are projected to be nearly 500 million and 135 million recreation days, respectively.

As discussed previously, the PSA 2.2 needs must be reduced to RBG 2.2 needs to avoid overlap. A detailed breakdown of needs was not feasible. However, provisions were made in the plan formulation process to take credit for needs met by UMRCBS. This is in effect a transfer of needs and so appears in Annex E tables (see Introduction).

(3) Sport Fishing

The projected sport fishery requirements by 2020 are over 30,000,000 angler days. After an analysis of existing supply, the 2020 need for PSA 2.2 was set at 17,263,000 angler days. The UMRCBS satisfied 8,105,000 angler days. Thus, the Great Lakes Basin's portion of the requirements is 9,158,000 angler days. The Fish Work Group transferred requirements to areas of supply outside RBG 2.2 and further reduced these requirements. With a capacity given at 3,166,000 angler days, need has been stated at 4,434,000 angler days for the year 2020. In summation, needs for sport fishing have been adjusted to consider the existing resources capability (supply), the existing resource capability of other river basin groups within the Great Lakes Basin (intrabasin transfers), and the existing and potential resource capability of the adjacent areas of the Upper Mississippi River Basin (interbasin transfers).

Problems associated with sport fishing include water quality degradation, lack of public access,

reational Boat	ing, PSA 2.2	cus for nec-				
	1000 Boatin	1000 Boating Days				
Category	Great Lakes Waters	Inland Waters				
1970 Use	768	512				

282

429

588

512

102

203

321

**TABLE 1-99** Use and Projected Needs for Rec

and a reduction of spawning area brought about by the filling of shoreline marsh areas. There is a specific need to develop a comprehensive, cooperative management plan.

(4) Recreational Boating

1980 Needs

2000 Needs

2020 Needs

In 1968 there was an average of over 1.5 registered boats per 100 persons in PSA 2.2. This does not include canoes, sailboats, and small craft located in the area, the numbers of which are unknown. RBG 2.2 experiences only a moderate influx of nonresident boaters because of the limited area of inland waters and the excessive pressure on the resource base from local boaters. See Table 1-99 for recreational boating use in PSA 2.2 and projected future needs.

The resident fleet in the Planning Subarea is projected to grow from 180,000 boats in 1968 to 336,000 by the year 2020. It has been estimated that 90 percent of the demand for resident boats over 30 feet long and 50 percent of the demand for the remainder of the resident fleet plus the present nonresident demand are being satisfied in River Basin Group 2.2.

The waters of Lake Michigan are not considered safe for boats less than 20 feet in length. Recreational boating generally occurs in the vicinity of the 30 commercial and recreational harbors which offer refuge.

Inland lakes are heavily used. Canoeing is not widely pursued because of the high degree of area development and the poor water quality. Needs have been identified with the Upper Mississippi River Basin and RBG 2.2 as appropriate. For the latter there are estimated to be 588,000 boat days for Lake Michigan and 321,000 boat days for inland lakes and streams in 2020.

**Commercial Navigation** (5)

Major harbors located in RBG 2.2 include Port Washington, Milwaukee, Oak Creek, Port of Chicago (Chicago Harbor and Calumet Harbor and River), Indiana Harbor, Buffington Harbor, Gary Harbor, and Port of Indiana (Burns Waterway). They handle a significant part of the Great Lakes traffic, as shown in Table 1–100.

bors in RBG 2.2 as Percent of Great Lakes Total					
	% of Great Lakes Total				
Commodity	Received	Shipped			
Iron Ore	33				
Coal	8	13			
Limestone	22				
Grain	<b></b>	15			
General Cargo	36	45			
Other Traffic	33	33			

TABLE 1-100 Traffic Handled by Major Har-

Commerce shipped and received in 1970 amounted to 55.5 million tons of bulk commodities and 6.6 million tons of general cargo. By 2020 commerce is expected to reach 117.5 million tons of bulk commodities and 13.4 million tons of general cargo.

Strong port promotional policies and favorable action to reduce discriminatory rail rates could substantially increase the area's share of grain exports and general cargo. At the present time, an extension of the navigation season and improvements to facilitate handling the 1,000-foot vessels are under consideration.

# 7.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Approximately 2,170,200 acres of agricultural land, cropland, and pasture in PSA 2.2, on which conservation practices have not been applied, would benefit from such practices. About 526,700 of these acres are in RBG 2.2.

An inventory of soil wetness in PSA 2.2 has been made, and it is estimated that 442,400 acres of agricultural land have a drainage problem. Of this amount, RBG 2.2 has 66,600 acres in Wisconsin, none in Illinois, and 40,800 acres in Indiana, for a total of 107,400 acres.

There is a shortage of well-drained soil conditions in the nonurban land that is expected to become urban land. Some drainage will be necessary before such urban expansion can occur. Drainage systems are needed on 21,600 acres for the removal of excess surface and internal water. There are about 340,700 acres of forests in Planning Subarea 2.2. The opportunity exists to program for forest land treatment on 212,000 acres in order to realize important conservation. About 51,400 of these acres are in RBG 2.2, the balance in the Upper Mississippi River Basin.

There are 49.5 miles of shoreline in this river basin group subject to critical erosion and 80.2

miles subject to noncritical erosion. There is no problem of overlap with the Upper Mississippi River Basin. There are no flooding problems associated with the shorelands.

There are 91 bank-miles in this planning subarea subject to moderate or severe streambank erosion damage, of which 12 miles are in RBG 2.2. The total estimated 1970 annual damages in PSA 2.2 resulting from streambank erosion are \$32,200.

In this river basin group the greatest flood damages occur in the urban areas. The average annual damages in urban areas are estimated at nearly \$9 million in 1970 and are projected to increase to \$13 million by 1980 and \$56 million by 2020. Similar figures for rural areas are \$230,000 in 1970 and projections of \$297,000 by 1980 and \$679,000 by 2020. The urban area subject to flooding is on the order of 5,000 acres, and the rural area subject to flooding is on the order of 55,000 acres. There is no overlap of these estimates into the Upper Mississippi River Basin.

In 1970 there were about 384,100 hunters in Planning Subarea 2.2. There is a need to plan for 670,900 hunters by 1980 and over one million hunters by 2020. The wildlife demand is about 50 percent consumptive use, or hunting, and 50 percent nonconsumptive use, or observing, photographing, and otherwise enjoying wildlife. One of the greatest problems in this area is the need to set aside and protect areas having considerable value for either feding grounds or other wildlife habitat use. From the standpoint of preserving wildlife opportunities, optimum human population levels have already been exceeded.

If all of the hunter-day needs are to be satisfied in this planning subarea under the assumptions used in the study, an additional 1,383,600 acres above the 1970 supply of 1,344,680 acres of huntable land will be needed by 1980. This figure will increase to 4,406,400 acres by 2020. About 25 percent of the total planning subarea acreage was suitable for hunting in 1970. By 1980, 50 percent will be needed, and by 2020 there will not be sufficient land. For this reason intra- and interbasin transfers of needs are programed to meet about 25 percent of the planning subarea need.

The existing aesthetic and cultural values in RBG 2.2. have been referred to in Subsection 5.1.5.3. The major problems are

(1) the need to preserve outstanding values

(2) industrial and residential use of shoreline which competes with preservation of aesthetic values

(3) inadequate funds for land acquisition.

### 7.3.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for

this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside the river basin group in the lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed Framework, on the other hand, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin, and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

# 7.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. Section 12 contains the program outputs and costs which are summarized in Tables 1–256, 1–257, and 1–258.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is adequate water from Great Lakes sources to meet water withdrawal needs up to and beyond 2020. The development of Great Lakes source capacity is the program selected in NOR to satisfy all of the needs for municipally supplied water, self-supplied industrial water, and water for thermal power cooling. Rural domestic and livestock needs and water for mineral production are all expected to be satisfied by the development of ground-water sources that are adequate to do this. Irrigation needs, including golf courses, will be satisfied primarily by water from inland lakes and streams and from ground water.

Programs are included to initiate research to bring about process modification and recirculation which would reduce the overall amount of water withdrawals and would bring about advances in technology which would have the same results.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The NOR Framework includes programs to provide municipal wastewater treatment facilities to handle the need for treating quantities of waste discharges. In addition to the basic requirements of secondary treatment and 80 percent phosphorus removal throughout the river basin group, there will be 10 locations needing advanced waste treatment by 1980 and one more between 1980 and 2000, in order to meet the water quality criteria as of 1970.

The cost of the advanced waste treatment is included in the investment costs. No data are available on the cost of industrial waste treatment in this area. Municipal facilities handle a substantial portion of the industrial wastewater. NOR includes a recommendation for implementation of the regional waste treatment concept.

Fishery management programs in NOR include land acquisition for access and habitat protection on inland water areas. This program, coupled with future additional stocking from a new warmwater hatchery, is estimated to satisfy angler-day needs. It should be emphasized that the NOR Framework does not at the present time have specific programs to provide substantial new opportunities for new access facilities in the urbanized areas. Information on the potential and the corresponding costs of additional fishery opportunity development in these urbanized areas is not available.

NOR includes programs to satisfy most of the boating-day needs in all of the time periods. The additional development will be on Lake Michigan. Recreational boating on inland areas is already at a saturated level.

Commercial fishing is discussed in Subsection 7.6, Lake Michigan Intrarelationships.

Commercial navigation is also discussed in subsection 7.6. Specific investments in RBG 2.2 included in NOR for commercial navigation are

(a) dock improvement in Lake Calumet

(b) rebuilding of the bulkhead at Navy Pier

(c) dock and wharf improvement at Milwaukee

(d) additional dredging at the Milwaukee, Chicago, and Indiana harbors.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

The programed agricultural land treatment in NOR is essentially a continuation of ongoing programs at a level that has been followed in the past.

Programs for drainage of cropland have been selected to include the on-farm drainage measures included in the land treatment needs at a current program rate of installation. The drainage measures are tiling, field ditching, and other field drainage. Drainage improvement is also needed on urban development areas. The amount of such drainage and locations where it will be needed have not been determined except by standard metropolitan statistical areas.

The forest land treatment program for NOR provides forest land treatment at a higher level than merely a continuation of the past trend.

The shoreland erosion program included in NOR would treat the critical erosion areas by the year 2020.

The streambank erosion program would provide treatment by 2020 of all the streambank mileage in RBG 2.2 subject to severe erosion.

The resource most directly involved in reducing flood damages is people. Damages would be less if settlement patterns and land use patterns had been substantially different from what they were and still are. All of the program elements considered in the framework formulation process for reducing or preventing flood damages have some merit. Estimates of benefits (damages reduced or acres protected) and costs were available for structural solutions such as channel modification, reservoirs, levees, floodwalls, and other protective works. Estimates of damage reduction, acres protected, and costs have also been made for some nonstructural programs.

Regulated use of flood plains to achieve substantial reduction of flood damages in the urban areas is an essential feature of the NOR Framework. Institutional reduction measures are appropriate throughout almost all of the river basin group in the areas adjacent to the main stem and the principal tributaries.

NOR includes channel modification to reduce damages caused by a structural flood control project for the Milwaukee River main stem, the Little Calumet River, and damages in numerous upstream watersheds.

NOR, if fully implemented and funded, and fully supported by the residents of the basin, would eliminate almost all of the average annual flood damages by the year 2020.

For wildlife management, NOR includes a continuation of ongoing budgeted programs by State agencies for habitat management, enforcement, and research. In addition to land acquisition, NOR includes recommendations for continuing wildlife research conducted by State-supported universities and private investments in wildlife management.

NOR provides that features with outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values be acquired in the early-action period and conserved for the benefit of future generations.

NOR provides for meeting a portion of the recreational needs. In each of the time periods, existing public lands currently undeveloped are to be developed more intensively while maintaining a setting as natural as possible. The NOR Framework also provides that on class 2 recreational areas (areas designated as general outdoor recreational areas which are subject to substantial development for a wide variety of specific recreational uses including unique natural areas), all existing publicly owned lands consisting largely of State and regional parks and forests should be developed to their optimum capacity to provide additional recreational opportunity.

NOR also provides for

(a) additional access sites in suitable places on Lake Michigan

(b) reclaiming polluted beach areas along the Lake shore in and near urban areas

(c) the preservation of areas of significant cultural, historical, or biological interest (d) continuing activity by the private sector to develop quality recreational facilities for golfing, skiiing, camping, swimming, picnicking, and other recreational facilities which the private sector can develop effectively.

Even with the transfer of needs to the Upper Mississippi River Basin, NOR falls far short of satisfying the recreation-day needs in this planning subarea. The remaining needs may be satisfied elsewhere in the Great Lakes Basin, or changes in activity preference may reduce some of the estimated future demands.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-256, 1-257, and 1-258 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for NOR.

### 7.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not deviate greatly from those of the OBERS projections on which NOR is based. The general attitude is that slightly slower population growth is likely, and a slower rate of economic growth may be desirable. No new projections were made, but where alternatives were available for meeting needs and solving problems, those selected emphasized environmental quality coupled with slower rates of population and economic growth. Without providing any quantitative information, PRO endorses conservation and wise use of natural resources, fostered by the use and development of government policies, incentives, and penalties. The specific emphases for PRO related to various resource use categories are described below, and where outputs differ from NOR in magnitude or timing, the quantification is shown.

(1) Water Withdrawals

PRO is the same as NOR in water withdrawal quantities. With emphasis on reduction in per capita use and a lower rate of population increase, it is anticipated that water withdrawals will be reduced. For thermal power cooling, specifically, PRO provides for consideration of the type of cooling on a site-by-site basis, with the implicit assumption that more supplemental cooling will be used than is provided for in NOR. In the extreme case this could reduce withdrawals for this purpose in PRO to about 4 percent of those in NOR, increase consumptive use by possibly 25 percent, and increase power costs by somewhat over 5 percent. Actual experience would no doubt result in changes less extreme than these.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In waste treatment, PRO meets the standards of

the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, and higher costs are shown than for NOR. Problems associated with overflow from combined sewers will be corrected by 1977, or as soon thereafter as practicable.

The PRO Framework emphasizes the development of sport fishery in and near the urban areas, but information on the potential benefits and the corresponding costs of additional fishery opportunity development in these urbanized areas is not available.

The PRO Framework for recreational boating is the same as the NOR Framework.

Commercial fishing is discussed in subsection 7.6, which deals with Lake Michigan intrarelationships.

Commercial navigation is discussed in subsection 7.6 and more completely in Section 5, dealing with the entire Basin. In RBG 2.2 the harbors at Calumet and Port of Indiana would be deepened, and the navigation season would be extended for six weeks in this area.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

The agricultural land treatment and cropland drainage programs are substantially greater in PRO than in NOR. With the pressures of urbanization upon prime agricultural land, particularly acute in the area, an accelerated program provides for treatment of 88 percent of the opportunity by 2020.

The forest land treatment program was given high priority in the NOR Framework because of the unusual conditions of urban forestry in RBG 2.2, and no additional emphasis is included in PRO. The comparison of these NOR and PRO programs is given in Section 12 on Table 1-331.

With the higher lake levels of 1973, areas of critical erosion that were not considered in NOR have become apparent along the Lake Michigan shore. PRO recommends protection for these areas. However, the mileage and costs are shown the same as NOR.

Streambank erosion programs are the same in PRO as in NOR.

The PRO Framework accomplishes the same flood damage reduction as NOR, but emphasizes the need for adequate expenditure of funds in managing flood plains and use of these lands for purposes less subject to high flood-related losses.

PRO has the same programs as NOR for wildlife management.

Aesthetic and cultural programs are the same for PRO as for NOR.

The PRO Framework recommends resource utilization that will meet water-oriented recreation needs to the maximum practicable extent. Numerically, the outputs are the same as NOR, but an additional recommendation is that priorities for the use of public outdoor recreation funds be given to developing facilities which meet urban needs, then to developing facilities on existing public lands, and, where feasible, to acquiring flood plain land in rapidly urbanizing areas, clearing flood plains of damageprone uses, and making them available for recreation use.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–259, 1–260, and 1–261 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differe from NOR. Table 1–331 compares land treatment programs.

# 7.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1–346 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971–1980 and 1971–2020.

# 7.4 Frameworks for River Basin Group 2.3

### 7.4.1 Summary

River Basin Group 2.3 is one of the most diversified of the river basin groups in the Great Lakes Basin. It has the most potential for conflicts among agricultural, urban, and recreational uses. It has a solid base in agriculture, containing the largest proportion of land in farms and the largest number of farms of any river basin group. It ranks first in acreage in fruits and commercial vegetables as well as in irrigated farms. Planning Subarea 2.3 has more Standard Metropolitan Statistical Areas than any other planning subarea, but it ranks fourth in total population. (As of the base year, 1970, PSA 2.3 had five SMSAs, but a sixth, Battle Creek, Michigan, has since been added.) Yet, the area has by far the most wetland acreage within a river basin group. Besides urban expansion potential and pressures upon recreational opportunities by nearby large metropolitan areas, there are pressures for land use changes on prime agricultural lands as well as wetlands. There are existing and emerging conflicts between agricultural practices and the preservation of wildlife and aesthetic and cultural values.

Local water sources may be a limiting constraint upon full development of some urban areas on a long-term basis. However, the areas such as South Bend and Elkhart, Indiana, and Jackson and Lansing, Michigan, can augment local supplies either through reservoir development or by obtaining supplies from Lake Michigan. (The latter two cities might also be served from Lake Huron.)

Major problems of erosion and sedimentation can

be corrected or avoided through structural means, as well as through nonstructural means such as land management and local ordinances.

The framework developed under the normal growth projection for this river basin group provides for correction of conditions that have degraded water quality, alleviation of flood damages, treatment and drainage of land, and protection of shoreland. The framework also provides for the increase of recreational opportunities, expansion of commercial navigation and recreational boating, enhancement of fish and wildlife habitat, and the provision of water supplies for all uses to meet the needs of a balanced development.

The Proposed Framework is consistent with the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 and reflects a higher degree of wastewater treatment. Agricultural and forest land treatment and drainage measures are more extensive, and shoreland erosion measures reflect the high lake levels of 1973.

# 7.4.2 The Area

The study area of River Basin Group 2.3, located in the south-central portion of the Great Lakes Basin, drains the portions of Michigan and Indiana that border the southeastern shore of Lake Michigan.

The major tributary is the Grand River, which has a drainage area of 5,661 square miles. Besides the Grand, the principal streams are the Kalamazoo River and the St. Joseph River. The area includes five Standard Metropolitan Statistical Areas: South Bend, Indiana; and Grand Rapids, Jackson, Kalamazoo-Portage, and Lansing-East Lansing, Michigan. Battle Creek was designated subsequent to the 1970 census as a SMSA. The area is shown in Figure 1-30. Section 1 contains additional information.

# 7.4.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

Future demands upon the resources, or requirements, were projected in Section 3.

Needs determined for resource uses by time period are shown in Section 12 on Table 1–262. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text, unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

The most serious problems in RBG 2.3 are those concerning land use, including problems of shore erosion. Other problem areas are treatment of wastes and overcrowded conditions for fishing, hunting, recreational boating, and other forms of outdoor recreation.



FIGURE 1-30 Lake Michigan Southeast, River Basin Group 2.3

# 7.4.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated at an additional 12,700 mgd, compared to base year water withdrawals of about 1,930 mgd. Generally, water withdrawal problems are not serious. However, excessive lowering of groundwater level has been experienced in the Lansing area, and there is a possibility of local overdevelopment of ground water in this area. The critical areas of concern in future years for supplying municipal and industrial water requirements are in Lansing, Jackson, and South Bend, where alternatives such as interbasin conveyance of water, obtaining an adequate supply from Lake Michigan, or reservoir storage could be considered. One of the difficulties will be the financing of any large regional water supply system which might be considered for the Lansing area and possibly include the Jackson area. (This might be from Lake Huron rather than Lake Michigan.) Reservoir storage could be considered after 2000 to meet the projected demands in the Elkhart River basin, Indiana.

### 7.4.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

There are no unusual circumstances relating to municipal or self-supplied industrial wastewater treatment. The proportion of industrial wastewater discharges treated by industry is expected to decrease somewhat in the future in view of a trend to provide more recirculation coupled with the trend for industry to have its waste treated in municipal plants.

Between 1970 and 1980 a number of locations in the river basin group, in both Indiana and Michigan, are expected to require advanced waste treatment facilities in order to comply with 1970 water quality standards. Additional locations in Michigan are expected to reach this stage after 1980.

There are many problems within RBG 2.3 that cause degradation and restriction of uses. These include problems with adequacy and operating efficiencies of municipal sewage treatment plants, collecting and intercepting sewers, industrial outfalls, combined sewers, steam power plants, fertilizers and pesticides from agriculture and land runoff, and redeposition in open water of dredged bottom sediments.

Corrective programs have been initiated to upgrade water quality throughout RBG 2.3. Implementation by municipalities of construction programs to meet water quality standards has been hampered by lack of Federal funding to meet cost sharing commitments. The State of Michigan has had to underwrite the Federal share. There is a need to develop and implement programs for the reduction of agricultural wastes, nutrients, sediments, insecticides, and herbicides.

There is a need for fish passage improvements, fish production through hatcheries, fish population control, fish habitat improvement and protection, and improved fishing access.

In addition to making more water surface available to boaters, it is necessary to provide berthing facilities, launching sites, boating access, and navigational aids.

One of the main problems in this area is inadequate access to many inland lakes. The lack of stream improvement and maintenance and periodic low flows limit small boat opportunities, especially those for canoeing, on inland waters.

Waterborne commerce handled at ports in RBG 2.3 is relatively small. Continued provision must be made for containment of all polluted dredged spoil and maintenance of the existing systems of harbors and channels.

# 7.4.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Maintenance of this agricultural base requires constant surveillance, and treatment measures are needed. Included are lands with a wetness problem on which drainage is needed.

There is more cropland in this river basin group than in any other in the Great Lakes Basin. However, cropland is predicted to decrease under growing pressure to convert the land to other uses. Generally, these other uses reduce the amount of cover on the land and increase the amount of erosion and sedimentation.

Present forest land is predicted to decrease due to highway, power line, and reservoir construction, and urban, recreational, and industrial developments. Unless forest land treatment is undertaken to halt the accelerating deterioration of the natural environment, rehabilitation of the forest land will be very costly, if not impossible. Some other major problems in this area involve improved management of private forest lands and protection and establishment of trees and shrubs in areas surrounding urban and built-up areas.

The shoreline area of Lake Michigan in RBG 2.3 is one of the most severely eroding areas in the Great Lakes Basin. The shoreline consists of sand dunes and sand banks throughout the entire length, and is directly in the path of severe westerly storms and winds. The high lake levels of 1973 have created erosion conditions more severe than those shown in the tables.

Along streams in PSA 2.3 that have a drainage area of less than 400 square miles, 481 miles are

subject to moderate streambank erosion damage, and 272 miles are subject to severe damage. The annual damage is estimated at \$65,000. For streams draining more than 400 square miles, there are an estimated 312 bank-miles of severe streambank erosion with an estimated \$26,400 worth of damage annually. The greatest problem in this area is the high erosion rates occurring principally on private land. To reduce erosion and sedimentation, more regulation of urban and suburban construction programs is needed.

The greatest flood damages in this river basin group occur in the urban areas, although the agricultural lands are also subject to considerable damage. The major problems are encroachment on the natural flood plain areas and the lack of local flood plain zoning and regulation. The flooding problems of many of the urban areas are the result of constricted reaches of the rivers, inadequate channel capacity, encroachment on the natural flood plain, or a combination of these causes. About one-half of the urban average annual damages occur in the Grand River basin.

There does not appear to be enough land and wildlife habitat in RBG 2.3 to satisfy the projected needs. The resource base is shrinking as wildlife habitat land is converted to other uses. Some farming practices leave little wildlife food and cover on the land. Drainage, stream modification, and urban encroachment have also contributed to the reduction of wildlife habitat. An acute problem in this area is the need for preservation or protection of the remaining wetlands in the area. A large portion of the inland wetland areas still remaining in the Great Lakes Basin is found in this planning subarea.

Existing aesthetic and cultural values have been summarized previously in Subsection 7.1. The major problem is the need to preserve outstanding values. Environmental buffer zones immediately adjacent to the edge of the expanding urban centers are in need of study and planning attention to insure proper use for their inherent significant resource features. Environmental corridors merit consideration in this area. At the present time, institutional arrangements and funding are not available to meet these objectives.

This planning subarea attracts many people from outside its boundaries for recreational purposes, especially for weekend and vacation uses. Table 1-101 shows recreational boating use in PSA 2.3 and projects future needs. Many of these people come from the Chicago and Detroit metropolitan areas and northern Indiana. The 1970 area's developed capacity for land-based water-oriented outdoor recreation must be more than doubled by 1980 and increased five-fold by 2020 if needs projected for normal growth are to be satisfied. Limited

TABLE	1-101	Use	and	Projected	Needs	for
Recreati	onal Bo	ating	r, PS.	A 2.3		

	•				
	1000 Boating Days				
	Great Lakes	Inland			
Category	Waters	Waters			
	i				
1970 Use	978	2,538			
1980 Needs	1,032	492			
2000 Needs	1,422	1,182			
2020 Needs	1,962	1,992			

quantities of land are already in public ownership and could accommodate some additional recreational development. These areas include Allegan State Forest, Fort Custer, Waterloo, and Ionia recreation areas, all in Michigan, and several of the newer State parks.

There are an additional 115,404 acres of State game and wildlife areas within the Michigan portion of Planning Subarea 2.3. In the not too distant future, it may be necessary to utilize these public lands more fully and provide some other types of compatible recreational opportunities for the general public in addition to hunting and fishing. Development of other recreational areas to meet the remaining needs in this subarea would involve the acquisition of new land for recreational development or the exportation of a part of the subarea's recreational requirements to areas further north.

# 7.4.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 2.3 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second of the alternatives, the Proposed Framework contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the Basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the Framework among a number of river basin groups in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 7.4.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 on Tables 1–262, 1–263, and 1–264.

### (1) Water Withdrawals

There are adequate water resources to meet water withdrawal needs with additional source capacity developed from the Great Lakes. Lake Michigan is the source considered in this framework. Self-supplied industry will continue to obtain a great share of its water from inland lakes and streams, with a little over 20 percent from groundwater sources. Rural domestic and livestock needs and much of the irrigation and mining needs will be satisfied from inland lakes and streams. About 30 percent of the rural domestic water supply and mining needs will be supplied from ground-water sources. It is estimated that the water for thermal power cooling generally will be supplied by Lake Michigan.

In the middle- and long-range time periods, regulatory storage, probably by reservoirs, will become increasingly important. All needs are met.

Land-use changes, process modification, and recirculation will have a considerable impact on the water withdrawal needs. Programs are included in NOR to initiate research to bring about process modification and recirculation, which would reduce the overall amount of water withdrawals. Additional advances in technology will also reduce amounts of withdrawal.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes both municipal and industrial waste treatment plants to meet water quality standards prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. It also provides that there will be no degradation of water quality where existing water quality exceeds the standards. In addition to secondary treatment, there are a number of locations in RBG 2.3 in both States that will require advanced wastewater treatment by the year 1980. Additional facilities will be required before the year 2020.

No hydroelectric power development is planned in RBG 2.3.

Programs for developing the fishery in the river basin group are included in NOR to augment ongoing and existing programs in the area. These programs include fish passage improvements, fish production, fish hatcheries, fish population control, additional access to fishing areas, and fish habitat improvement and protection.

The recreational boating programs include additional marinas, harbors, and access points on Lake Michigan and marinas and inland lake and stream access points. In later time periods artificial impoundments may be created and used for boating. Much of the additional fishing demand will come from the South Bend, Chicago, and Detroit metropolitan areas.

Commercial fishery and commercial navigation are discussed in Subsection 7.6, which deals with Lake Michigan intrarelationships, and in Section 5. No specific navigation elements are included for this river basin group.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

Both agricultural land treatment and cropland drainage are included in NOR. The forest land treatment is at a level that represents both the ongoing programs and the accelerated program.

NOR provides shoreline protection for the entire portion of the Lake Michigan shoreline subject to critical erosion. The noncritical reaches will not be protected.

NOR includes correction of streambank erosion by 2020 on all of the streambanks subject to severe erosion. None of the moderate streambank erosion would be treated.

NOR includes early-action programs to reduce urban and rural flood damages along all of the main streams and principal tributaries, utilizing both structural and nonstructural means. Use of both types of programs continues in the 1980–2000 and 2000–2020 periods.

For wildlife management, NOR includes acquisition and leasing of lands, development of streams, and the management of stocks of waterfowl and game. Wetlands are emphasized.

NOR provides for the development of outstanding and unusual significant aesthetic and cultural values. Many of these sites should be acquired in the early-action program (see Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources). Some of the most valuable wetland resources in the Great Lakes Basin are located in RBG 2.3. The wildlife program includes the acquisition and development of some of these areas. Additional areas would be considered in the aesthetic and cultural programs.

NOR includes additional recreational development to satisfy about 55 percent of the wateroriented outdoor recreation needs as they accrue during the planning period from 1970 to 2020. Programs to accomplish this include acquisition and development of river valleys for valley recreation areas, additional acquisition and development of about 6 miles of shoreline along Lake Michigan, acquisition and development of 8 regional parks during the 50-year period, acquisition and development of access segments along rivers and major tributaries for extensive recreation under the natural rivers act of the two States, and placing under contract and development an estimated 300,000 acres of wetlands under the Water Bank Act of 1970.

Only about half the outdoor recreation acreage requirements are met in the Normal Framework over the long term. The remaining needs for outdoor recreation will be met to a certain extent in the northern areas of the State of Michigan.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-262, 1-263, and 1-264 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs.

## 7.4.4.2 **Proposed Framework (PRO)**

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not differ greatly from those of the OBERS projections used in NOR.

(1) Water Withdrawals

All elements in PRO are the same as in NOR, except that more individual attention is given to site selection and cooling process for thermal power plants. If the proportion of flow-through cooling is increased, the total withdrawal will be increased, but consumptive use will be less.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Quantities of waste to be treated are the same in PRO as in NOR, but PRO meets the higher standards of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, so costs are greater. PRO also emphasizes the need for studies of methods of controlling nonpoint sources and agricultural wastes.

For sport fishing and recreational boating, the program selections for PRO are the same as for NOR.

Commercial fishery and commercial navigation programs are the same in PRO as in NOR, except for the general system programs for navigation, which may have minor effects on the river basin<sup>4</sup> group.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

Agricultural land treatment, cropland drainage, and forest land treatment are all programed for greater and more rapid accomplishment in PRO than in NOR. Comparison is shown in Table 1-332 of Section 12.

Shoreland erosion protection is programed for the same number of miles in PRO as in NOR. However, it is recommended that the greater amount of shore subject to critical erosion with recent high lake levels be provided with structural protection by 1980 and all shoreland be under management programs by that date.

Streambank erosion protection programs in PRO are the same as in NOR. The quantity of flood damage reduction is the same in PRO as in NOR, but there is more emphasis on flood plain management and other nonstructural measures.

PRO recommends an increase over NOR in the amount of wetlands acquired for wildlife management.

Aesthetic and cultural resource programs in PRO are the same as in NOR.

In water-oriented outdoor recreation, PRO will meet essentially the same proportion of needs as NOR. Emphasis will be on programs affecting urban areas, with reliance on the private sector to expand the development of areas away from the cities. Priorities for the use of public funding will be

(a) urban recreation developments and acquisition and retention of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(b) developments on lands now publicly owned

(c) other developments.

To the extent public funds are available for investment in urban lands, they may be used where feasible to assist in acquiring flood plain land in the rapidly urbanizing areas in the southern portion of the basin and in clearing flood plains of damageprone uses and making them available for recreation use.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–265, 1–266, and 1–267 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1–332 compares the land treatment programs.

# 7.4.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Section 12 contains Table 347 which lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971–1980 and 1971–2020.

# 7.5 Frameworks for River Basin Group 2.4

### 7.5.1 Summary

This river basin group is unique in having two land areas separated by Lake Michigan. Three counties in the planning subarea are located in the Upper Peninsula of Michigan and 18 counties in the Lower Peninsula. Together, these two sections constitute the shoreline of both sides of the northern part of Lake Michigan.

Looking at RBG 2.4 as a whole, there are no problems apparent which are severe enough to require immediate attention. Generally speaking, problems involve matters of land use, streambank erosion, flooding, and shoreline erosion. In a few cases, localized areas have problems of severe proportions, and many areas have problems of moderate magnitude. Water withdrawals and nonwithdrawal water uses are taken care of quite satisfactorily with the resources in the river basin group.

Because of its natural endowment and subsequent development, the area provides many highgrade recreational experiences, and the recreational opportunities will be enhanced under the framework adopted.

Agriculture in RBG 2.4 is quite specialized. In the northern counties dairy products, beef, berries, and potatoes, and some other vegetables are the principal products. In the counties of the Lower Peninsula, fruit and vegetable production are major enterprises, and three of the counties are the leading three counties nationally in the production of sour cherries. Dairy and livestock production are also important in the Lower Peninsula. Lumbering was at one time a major industry in both the Upper and Lower Peninsula portions of the river basin group. The current economy in the Upper Peninsula is still largely related to wood-using industries-pulp, paper, and wood products-and the same is true to some extent of the Lower Peninsula. Manufacturing is of very little importance in the Upper Peninsula, except for a few light industries. In the Lower Peninsula, some of the former sawmill towns have converted to general manufacturing and provide a wholesale-retail trade base. Recreation is an important part of the economy of the entire river basin group. In the Lower Peninsula three harbors are important in commercial navigation. This diverse economy influences the choice of elements in the NOR Framework. However, matters concerning maintenance of water quality; correction of land use, flooding, and erosion problems; and development of opportunities for recreational boating, sport fishing, and general outdoor recreation have loomed large in the programs adopted.

Table 1–268 in Section 12 shows needs, outputs, and percent of needs met under NOR. Tables 1–269 and 1–270, also in Section 12, show capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

The Proposed Framework is intended to reflect the policies of the State and local governments and the wishes of the residents of the area. The application of these policies does not result in projections of population or economic activity which differ from the OBERS projections. However, some local residents have expressed a desire for reduction in the rate of energy use, and increased attention to the environment.

The Proposed Framework is consistent with the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 and reflects a higher degree of wastewater treatment. Agricultural land treatment and forest land treatment are increased over NOR levels, but no cropland drainage is programed. Shoreland erosion programs reflect the high lake levels experienced in 1973.

# 7.5.2 The Area

Figure 1-31 shows the areal extent and the drainage pattern of River Basin Group 2.4 and also the counties included in the planning subarea. Statistical and descriptive information is in Section 1.

# 7.5.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

Needs for each time period are shown on Table 1-268 of Section 12. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text, unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

# 7.5.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The needs in the water withdrawals category have been developed along conventional lines, and no particular problems are associated with them. Adequate water sources are available. In many cases there is an opportunity for choice among sources to meet a particular need.

### 7.5.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Municipal wastewater treatment requirements increase by about one-third in 1980, and by the year 2020 the total quantity to be treated is a little over three times that of the base year. At the same time, industrial wastewater discharges decrease from the base year to year 2000 and then increase between 2000 and 2020, but to an amount less than treated in the base year. The reduction in industrial treatment requirements is primarily due to the trend toward in-plant treatment and reuse of water so that water requirements are reduced.

Water requirements for hydroelectric power generation at the base year have not been quantified. Hydroelectric installed capacity was on the order of 10 percent of the total installed capacity, and generation was about 7 percent of the total power generated in the base year. Almost immediately thereafter, however, a large pumped storage plant at Ludington, Michigan, came into operation and became by far the largest single element in the generating system in the river basin group, accounting for about 75 percent of the total installed capacity and about 45 percent of the total power generated in RBG 2.4. The need for water for hydroelectric power use increased sharply from the base year to 1980 to serve this plant, but remained constant thereafter.



FIGURE 1-31 Lake Michigan Northeast, River Basin Group 2.4

Recreational Doating, I SA 2.4								
	1000 Boatin	g Days						
	Great Lakes	Inland						
Category	Waters	Waters						
1970 Use	969	2,574						
1980 Needs	291	387						
2000 Needs	417	798						
2020 Needs	540	1,290						

 TABLE 1–102
 Use and Projected Needs for

 Recreational Boating, PSA 2.4

Problems adversely affecting the sport fishery are principally related to land use and result from erosion and sedimentation and the runoff from agriculture and other lands. This runoff contains nutrients, and in many cases, pesticides, herbicides, fungicides, and other chemicals, which pose a threat to the fishery resource and to the humans consuming the fish. Also in some areas where real estate developments are being carried out, tributary streams are dammed in connection with the development, reducing the amount of water available for the fish and also blocking the feeder streams used for spawning.

There is a quite high participation in boat ownership in this river basin group, with about 9.7 registered boats for every 100 residents. Possibly 10 percent of the total number of boats are not registered. There is also a very large amount of inland water available for boating, including lakes, and streams which are suitable for boating and canoeing. Harbors and protective waters are relatively plentiful and well-spaced in Lake Michigan. The relationship between boating-day needs for Great Lakes and for inland waters is shown in Table 1-102. The adequate supply of inland lakes is relatively little used and principally requires access and launching sites to facilitate increased usage. Berthing facilities will also be required, particularly on Lake Michigan.

No estimates of needs for commercial fishery have been made, and in general, this use of the resource is subordinated to sport fishery. These alternatives are considered for Lake Michigan and for the entire Great Lakes Basin in Subsections 5.2.2.8, 5.5.2.7, and 7.6.1.

There is no harbor in the river basin group which can be considered a major Great Lakes port. However, the nine principal harbors handle enough traffic to make commercial navigation a significant consideration in selecting frameworks for RBG 2.4. About 14 percent of the expected population of RBG 2.4 will be supported by this activity in 1980 and about 19 percent in 2020.

# 7.5.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

No peculiar land resource problems exist in RBG 2.4. The maintenance of the soil resource in the agricultural area requires constant surveillance, and treatment measures are needed. There are areas where excess water on the surface or in the soil profile is a problem, and drainage will alleviate this problem and permit increased crop production at lower production costs.

There is a long-term trend of declining forest land acreage because of encroachment by highways, power lines, reservoirs, and urban, recreational, and industrial developments. However, it is also expected that some idle cropland will probably revert to forest over a period of time. The challenge is to satisfy increasing demand for goods and services from a declining forest resource base. All of the acreage now available will be needed in the future. Management efforts and forest land treatment must be intensified.

Along the shoreline of the Upper Peninsula, there is no shoreland subject to critical erosion. However, along the Lower Peninsula, there are 42 miles subject to critical erosion and needing treatment.

Streambank erosion presents some problems, but losses are generally small.

The average annual damages due to flooding in urban areas are expected to be almost 4 times as great in year 2020 as in the base year. However, only slightly more acreage will be flooded. In rural areas the damages nearly double during this period, while the acreage remains essentially the same. There are no specific problems related to the flooding, but the urban area would profit most from any effective prevention.

The loss of wildlife habitat to urban and resort development is a significant problem in the river basin group. There are other problems, some related to the use of pesticides, which have proved to be persistent and are taking their toll of many rare and endangered species as well as the more common species. Habitat loss is also affecting certain species. The use of off-the-road vehicles and snowmobiles is creating wildlife management problems. However, because of the relatively sparse population, management practices will permit enhancement of this resource to a greater extent than in many parts of the Basin.

A number of resource types listed in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources, relate to the establishment of corridors and buffer zones around and between population centers and along the shoreline and streams. Others relate to the acquisition and preservation of specific natural or cultural features, which should be identified at an early date and preserved by proper actions. There is a wealth of opportunity for outdoor recreation, and a great diversity of recreational resources. There are no particular problems associated with development, but acquisition and management of the resource is a major undertaking. Uncontrolled and mismanaged development can degrade and destroy the resource.

# 7.5.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 2.4 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second of these alternatives, the Proposed Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, in both the Lake basin and the entire Great Lakes Basin.

### 7.5.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs for RBG 2.4 are summarized in Section 12 on Tables 1-268, 1-269, and 1-270.

(1) Water Withdrawals

Water withdrawal needs in River Basin Group 2.4 for NOR will be met in fairly conventional fashion. Municipal water requirements will be met principally by development of Great Lakes sources, with ground water the next largest source, and inland lakes and streams used in a relatively minor way. There is a possibility of reservoir development for municipal water supply. The industries which supply their own water have adequate source capacity through year 2000 by making use of techniques that are rapidly developing for recycling the water and withdrawing smaller amounts. Rural domestic and livestock water will principally come from ground-water supplies in the localities where it is needed. Some care will be needed, particularly in parts of the Upper Peninsula, to avoid attempting to develop wells in areas where yields are too. low. Irrigation supplies will come from the best available source near the point of use, principally from ground water, but also from inland lakes and streams. Reservoir storage for irrigation is also a possibility. The needs for water for mining purposes will be met almost equally from groundwater sources and from inland lakes and streams, depending on the cheapest and most available source near the point of use.

The quantities of water required for thermal power cooling dictate that Lake Michigan receive first consideration as a source for this water, and the Normal Framework includes this as the source of the entire supply. No water above that presently provided will be needed for this purpose prior to the year 2000.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR provides for treating municipal wastes by conventional processes, including secondary treatment, and for 80 percent removal of phosphates. Advanced waste treatment is provided in those cases where it is needed to meet water quality standards. It is anticipated that regional waste treatment systems may prove desirable from an economic standpoint in certain areas.

Industrial waste treatment is also provided in conventional fashion. Based on projected quantities, no additional facilities are expected to be needed before year 2000. This is due to the increased in-plant recirculation of water and greater use of municipal facilities for treating industrial wastes. However, higher standards and new processes may require new plants. NOR meets effluent standards prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972.

The requirement for additional water for hydroelectric power production, which is shown as a need, is not in the strict sense a nonwithdrawal water use, as is the case with conventional hydroelectric plants. The need in question is for a pumped storage plant, located on the shores of Lake Michigan. This plant withdraws and returns the water on an almost daily basis, pumping from Lake Michigan to an elevated reservoir during the pumping cycle at the time of low demand on the power system, and releasing water from the reservoir to Lake Michigan during the generating cycle at the time of peak power demands. The supply is adequate for this purpose.

It is not possible to meet all the projected needs for additional angler-days for sport fishing. NOR includes proposals for land management that will improve the habitat and for other institutional changes. No acquisition of additional fishing water or fisherman access or any construction is contemplated in the framework.

There is adequate inland water to supply the needs for recreational boating through the projection period, and the Great Lakes water surface is adequate. However, additional access facilities and launching sites and similar facilities are required for inland waters, and berthing facilities are needed on Lake Michigan. By the end of the projection period, needs will be met.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation are discussed in Section 5 and Subsection 7.6. Proposals for the improvement of Escanaba Harbor and the Straits of Mackinac are included in NOR.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

Agricultural land treatment is included in NOR at essentially the same level as the program that has been followed in the past. About 42 percent of the land that could profitably use treatment for conservation benefits will be treated by the year 2020. Agricultural land drainage is included in NOR to the extent of 51 percent of the total needs.

About half of the forest land that could profit by treatment will be treated.

Twenty percent of the shoreland subject to critical erosion will receive protection in the first ten years, and an additional 40 percent will be treated in each of the remaining 20-year periods. No protection will be afforded reaches subject to noncritical erosion.

All of the streambank mileage subject to severe erosion will be treated, with 20 percent of this work done in the period to 1980, an additional 40 percent by 2000, and the balance by year 2020. None of the mileage subject to moderate erosion will be treated.

Programs for the alleviation of flood damage consist of both structural and institutional measures. Flood plain legislation and control should be instituted at the earliest practicable date and will increase in effectiveness, so that during the period 2000–2020 an estimated 75 percent of the average annual damages can be prevented through institutional means. Structural measures will begin as appropriate in the various locations and will supplement the institutional arrangements in preventing the remaining flood losses.

Wildlife management is provided for in NOR by continuation of ongoing programs including habitat management, enforcement, and research. Additional programs in the same fields will be carried out. These will more nearly meet the wildlife userday needs than the hunting acreage needs, though neither will be fully met.

There is no specific provision in NOR for aesthetic and cultural programs, but the recognition of significant areas in RBG 2.4 that may be lost should lead to the protection and possible acquisition of these areas, and the development of buffer zones and corridors.

The area has great potential for water-oriented outdoor recreation, and programs have been selected for NOR that will provide surplus recreation days at all three target dates. Programs include development of the authorized Sleeping Bear Dunes National Lakeshore, acquisition and development of Lake Michigan shoreline, development of additional facilities in national forests, acquisition and development of regional parks, the development of about 50 miles of scenic river, and acquisition and development of about 100 miles of the proposed North Country Trail. The private sector will be urged to continue development of highquality recreational facilities.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Table 1–268 which gives needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for the Normal Framework; Tables 1–269 and 1–270 list capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

### 7.5.4.2 **Proposed Framework (PRO)**

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs as well as the desires of local residents.

State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not differ greatly from those of the OBERS projections. However, State data indicate that populations may be even lower than before projected.

PRO does not specifically recommend future social and economic policies or programs to influence the rate of growth or distribution of people in River Basin Group 2.4.

The environmental quality problems addressed indicate that the restoration of a very high level of water quality, development and conservation of recreational opportunities, reduction of rural and urban flooding, improvements to fish and wildlife resources, and a balanced level of development, supported by funding, as necessary, on the Federal, State, and local levels, are needed as top priority if the objectives of the public in the area are to be achieved.

PRO quantification differs from NOR in only a few elements. Comparative data are included where pertinent.

#### (1) Water Withdrawals

PRO is the same as NOR for all withdrawals. No water above that presently provided for thermal power cooling will be needed prior to the year 2000. PRO endorses the concept of encouraging reduction in the rate of growth of per capita use of power providing that the health, welfare, economy and social well-being of the inhabitants are not adversely affected. PRO also places more emphasis on environmental considerations in plant siting, and individual selection for each site of the appropriate cooling water system. If more supplemental cooling is introduced, the quantity withdrawn will be less, but there will be much more consumptive use.

# (2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In connection with waste treatment, PRO meets the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, and higher costs are shown. PRO recommends full consideration of possibilities for waste treatment systems with onland disposal. Major sources of pollution in the area are agricultural wastes, and PRO recommends attention to alleviating or treating these, including nonpoint sources.

The program for hydroelectric power production is the same for PRO as for NOR. PRO is the same as NOR for sport fishing and recreational boating.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

PRO provides for treatment by year 2020 of all the agricultural land which can profitably use treatment for conservation benefits. No cropland drainage is included in PRO. The total forest land treatment will be about 60 percent of the opportunity. This is more than in NOR.

Treatment of shoreland against erosion should reflect the severe conditions of high lake levels of 1973. However, because data are not available, the quantities shown are the same as NOR.

For streambank erosion PRO is the same as NOR.

In flood plain management the numerical data for PRO are the same as for NOR. However, the Proposed Framework recommends that adequate sums of money be allocated to manage and control flood plain lands, with money allocated to both flood plain damage alleviation and to outdoor recreation and other uses of the flood plain.

The Proposed Framework includes the concept that the States should set a time limit for local entities to manage and develop policies, objectives, programs, and implementation techniques for flood plain regulations. If the local entities do not meet the time limits, the States should then manage and regulate the flood plains according to State statutes.

The Proposed Framework recommends the establishment of State-approved local control ordinances directed toward sediment reduction and the control or treatment of runoff on urban and rural lands. Consistent with Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, State-established regulations would prevail if local regulations are not implemented by July 1, 1977.

The Proposed Framework for River Basin Group 2.4 includes the recommendation that additional studies be made at the State level leading to the development and adoption of a comprehensive land-use policy for the Great Lakes Region, including zoning to restrict flood plain usage, provisions for erosion control for urban and rural areas, and land-use decisions made on adequate information relative to the physical land base for suitable uses. This should result in improved land-use policies and permit water resources planning to complement land-use objectives.

Wildlife management programs in PRO are the same as NOR.

PRO has no specific provision for aesthetic and cultural programs, but recognizes the same elements as NOR.

PRO includes resource utilization that will meet all water-oriented outdoor recreation needs. It is assumed that approximately 60 percent of the outdoor recreation needs will be met with public funds (Federal, State, and local), and it is further assumed that the remainder will be met either by private funding or not at all. The priorities for the use of public funding will be:

(a) urban recreation developments and acquisition and restoration of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(b) developments on lands now publicly owned(c) other developments.

To the extent public funds are available for investment in urban lands, they may be used where feasible to assist in acquiring flood plain land in urbanizing areas and in clearing flood plains of damage-prone uses and making them available for recreation use. The Proposed Framework emphasizes a need for specific criteria to insure that such recreational developments are consistent with the maintenance of a high-quality environment.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Table 1–271, which gives needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for PRO; Tables 1–272 and 1–273 list capital costs, and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs. These tables indicate by italics where PRO entries differ from NOR. Table 1–333 compares land treatment programs.

# 7.5.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-348 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 7.6 Lake Michigan Intrarelationships

Various lake uses, such as commercial navigation, recreational boating, and sport and commercial fishing, and such parameters as water quality, levels and flows, and shore erosion, cross political boundaries. Although these activities and parameters have already been discussed for each river basin group, it will also be useful to discuss them in relation to the entire Lake Michigan basin.

# 7.6.1 Commercial Navigation

The importance of commercial navigation to most portions of the Lake Michigan basin is such that improvements in the navigation system are essential to the economic health of the region, and extension of the navigation season in other parts of the Great Lakes system is important to the ports on Lake Michigan itself. Consistent with these guidelines, the Normal Framework provides for enlargement of the Lake Superior-Lake Michigan system. Harbors at Escanaba, Chicago, and Milwaukee, and Indiana Harbor would be deepened to 31 feet, and constrictions in the Straits of Mackinac would be eliminated. Environmental quality must be maintained, and the disposal of dredge spoil is critical in this respect.

In PRO the harbors at Calumet and Port of Indiana would be deepened as part of the 31-foot system. The navigation season would be extended by six weeks through the Soo Locks, the St. Marys River, and to southern Lake Michigan.

### 7.6.2 Recreational Boating

The demand for recreational boating opportunities has increased markedly in the Lake Michigan basin. Small boat harbors are not always spaced closely enough for boaters to have ready access to a sheltered port. More berthing facilities are also needed at the harbors. Construction of new harbors and expansion of public access and existing facilities are needed in some areas. Because of heavy use in the southern portion of the basin, the boating opportunities in the northern portion are becoming more popular. New construction here is essential if the needs are to be met. Systems for providing weather information and other urgent messages to boaters must be developed and installed.

### 7.6.3 Sport Fishery

Sport fishing is rapidly growing throughout much of Lake Michigan. Opportunities are generally good except where water quality has been substantially degraded, as in the southern portion of the Lake.

Various programs by the States bordering the Lake for stocking salmonid species have revitalized fishing opportunities. Still greater coordination is desirable in order to avoid duplication and potential overstocking.

Because of the relatively large number of salmonid species in Lake Michigan, it is important to continue lamprey control programs throughout the Lake, in order to keep the efforts of fish managers in some areas from being nullified by the continued availability of lamprey habitat in other areas. The periodic die-off of the alewife in recent years has caused a substantial problem in Lake Michigan. The reintroduction of salmonid species helps to control alewife populations.

Because many of the salmonid species are anadromous, it is important that sport fish management programs be coordinated with programs to protect the quality of the inland streams used by salmonid species for spawning.

# 7.6.4 Commercial Fishery

Many aspects relating to management of sport fishery also affect commercial fishery. The two have often been in conflict as to time, area, and species. Management concepts are being developed that will utilize a controlled commercial fishery as a management tool as well as an economic enterprise and will assist in developing and maintaining the sport fishery, which has impact on more people and is of more economic importance than the commercial fishery.

# 7.6.5 Water Quality

Much of Lake Michigan has excellent water quality. Furthermore, circulation patterns tend to contain the pollution in localized areas such as the southern portion of the Lake and Green Bay. The water quality of the Lake is threatened by many influences. In the southern portion there is substantial industrial development, while in the northern and eastern portions there is considerable agricultural development. Both of these can lower the water quality.

Another potential threat to water quality in the Lake comes from the anticipated increase in power generation. Lake Michigan is particularly suited for power generation because of the large power loads in the region and the abundant water for cooling purposes. At the present time, the States bordering on Lake Michigan are developing standards with respect to discharge of waste heat to the Lake. Some groups have expressed strong preferences for the use of supplemental cooling systems in power plants.

The degradation of water quality from activities associated with commercial navigation can be prevented through management of all shipping wastes and proper disposal of polluted dredge spoil.

It is difficult to overemphasize the importance of high quality water in meeting the needs of the large population on the shores of Lake Michigan. Furthermore, there is a real possibility of passing pollution thresholds in certain areas of the Lake. For these reasons, an expanded water quality monitoring program throughout the Lake is recommended. Such a program will provide information for wise water management and will assist in the enforcement of water quality standards and regulations.

# 7.6.6 Levels and Flows

Unlike Lake Superior or Lake Ontario, Lake Michigan is not a regulated Lake. Inflows, outflows, and the level of the Lake are almost exclusively a result of natural phenomena. The most significant manmade influence is the diversion to the Mississippi River through the Illinois River at the City of Chicago. This diversion is limited by the Supreme Court decree of 1967 to an annual average of 3,200 cubic feet per second (2068 mgd). Levels of the Great Lakes system are responsive to inflows and outflows in both the United States and Canada. A general discussion appears in Section 5.

Because of recent high lake levels, and the susceptibility of Lake Michigan shores to much greater erosion damage with only slightly higher levels, there have been proposals to increase the diversion at Chicago and lower the Lake by a small amount. Also, because the diversion occurs in the most polluted portion of Lake Michigan, advocates believe that increasing the diversion would serve to "flush out" the polluted end of the Lake. These proposals are among the many included in the overall studies of lake regulation.

# Section 8

# LAKE HURON BASIN

## 8.1 Study Area

The United States portion of Lake Huron and its drainage basin lies in the State of Michigan. More than half the Lake surface area and more than two-thirds of the drainage basin are in Canada. Principal inflow to Lake Huron is from Lake Superior and Lake Michigan. The Lake Huron drainage basin lies in portions of both the Upper and Lower Peninsulas of Michigan. However, the Lake Huron region (Plan Area 3.0), which is based on county boundaries for planning convenience, is only in the Lower Peninsula. (See Figure 1-32). For planning purposes, the Lake Huron basin (3.0) is divided into two river basin groups, (RBGs 3.1 and 3.2), with planning subarea economic counterparts, (PSAs 3.1 and 3.2). For a list of counties, river basins and complexes, and other data, see Section 1.

## 8.1.1 Human Characteristics

The Lake Huron plan area ranked fourth in population of the five plan areas in 1970, with 1,236,265 persons, about 4 percent of the regional population. This was an increase of 17 percent from the 1960 population of 1,056,577. The rate of increase was slightly higher in the northern part of the area than in the southern part, though the latter is by far the more populous. In the 11 northern counties only Alpena, Cheboygan, Iosco, Otsego, and Presque Isle Counties supported population centers large enough to be classified as urban. Of the remaining counties, four had less than 10,000 persons each. The urban population of the northern area was 26 percent of the total. The southern portion of the area shows a wide spread between sparsely settled Gladwin County, which has no urban population, and Genesee County, which has a population density of about 690 persons per square mile, the second most densely populated area in Michigan. Over 61 percent of the people in the southern portion live in urban areas. The Flint, Saginaw, and Bay City standard metropolitan statistical areas are all in the southern part. Major centers in the northern portion are Cheboygan, Rogers City, and Alpena. Additional statistics are given in Section 1.

The northern half of the Lake Huron basin is

attractive because of its recreational resources, indicated by the approximately 20,700 seasonal vacation homes that are located in the area. The highest concentration of these homes is in the counties adjacent to Lake Huron and in the counties with large numbers of inland lakes. In addition to these seasonal vacation residents, thousands of tourists come to the area each year for recreation.

The economy in the southern portion of the basin is focused on intensive, heavy manufacturing, largely concentrated in the urban areas of Genesee, Saginaw, and Bay Counties, and in Midland County, which is the center of one of the largest chemical industries in the United States. Most of the population is in these four counties. Most of the other counties in the southern portion of the basin depend on resource base activities such as the prime agricultural land in the Thumb area and in the western part of the basin.

### 8.1.2 Water Resources

The Lake Huron basin has over 208,000 acres of inland lakes and approximately 8,000 miles of streams and rivers. The lakes range in size from 50,000 acres to small glacial ponds measuring onetenth of an acre. The nature, availability, and quality of the water resource differ between the northern and southern parts of the basin. Streams in RBG 3.1 are typically short, with generally stable flows and small drainage areas. Water surface on inland lakes within PSA 3.1 exceeds 134,000 acres. Ground-water yields are estimated to range from over 700 mgd for the Au Sable River basin to less than 10 mgd in lacustrine deposits along the lakeshore. In general, most water in the glacial deposits is of good chemical quality, although it may be hard. Local areas, however, have very poor quality ground water, especially where bedrock containing highly mineralized water lies directly under glacial deposits.

In the northern part of the basin, water from lakes and streams and limited ground-water sources should be adequate to satisfy developing water needs. There are no extensive aquifers known to be capable of yielding large flows of ground water to individual wells. However, this



----- LAKE BASIN BOUNDARY ----- PLAN AREA BOUNDARY

FIGURE 1-32 Plan Area 3, Lake Huron

area has an abundance of surface water resources. Though not generally long or steep, the streams drain over 6,700 square miles in the upper part of the basin. Relatively stable streams include the Au Sable, Black, and Rifle Rivers. The potential reservoir storage capacity is estimated to be about 76,000 acre-feet, if all adequate streams and lakes were developed for water supply. Potential increase in surface water yield from developing these resources is estimated at about 225 mgd. In spite of the overall limited potential for large ground-water resources, sustained yield of the ground-water resources in the planning subarea is estimated to be about 1945 mgd.

In the southern part of the basin the streams drain primarily agricultural land with extensive artificial drainage, and the urbanized areas of Flint and the Saginaw Valley. Flows are unstable and water quality is poor due to turbidity and municipal, industrial, and agricultural wastes. Inland lakes are not plentiful except near the headwaters, and surface resources are variable but generally poor in quantity and chemical quality. Flows of the lower Saginaw River are significantly affected by the raising and lowering of Saginaw Bay.

The two principal bedrock aquifers, the Grand River-Saginaw and the Marshall, locally yield large volumes of ground water, but over the aquifer area as a whole the yield would be moderate. In addition to the scarcity of large ground-water supplies, there is a problem of poor quality. Saline waters are often found at depths less than 100 feet either in the drift or in the bedrock. In general, poor water quality can be expected in the central basin area. Part of the poor water quality probably results from the natural migration of saline water upwards and outwards from the inner and deeper bedrock formations in the Michigan basin.

The surface waters of the Flint River basin constitute a limited source of supply for withdrawal uses. Although the City of Flint has developed the potential of the Flint River to a considerable degree, the principal supply is Great Lakes water purchased from the City of Detroit. Smaller communities depend upon ground water. The basin is relatively close to suitable supplies from Lake Huron and Saginaw Bay.

The quality of water in the main body of Lake Huron is excellent. Lake Huron waters are low in turbidity and moderate in hardness. Lake Huron is suitable for domestic water supply and will be kept so under present plans through the year 2020.

### 8.1.3 Land and Other Natural Resources

Soils in the Lake Huron basin vary widely from north to south. In the northern portion the podzol soils, those developed under cool, moist climate from siliceous parent material, cover most of the area. Typically, these soils are low in lime content, low in fertility, and subject to severe drainage restrictions.

The soils of the southern portion of the basin show little resemblance to the bedrock. Instead, their character is determined by differences in the glacial mantle. Deposits range from lacustrine clays to outwashes of nearly pure sand, and contain a large variety of mineral materials. In addition the actions of climate, cover, and topography working on the parent materials over a long time period have resulted in soils of great variety in terms of texture and soil profile development. Slightly over 50 percent of the total land base in the southern portion of the basin is subject to some drainage or flooding problem. About 24 percent of the cropland is subject to drainage problems and on half of this area these problems are severe.

The land resources of the basin are used for many diverse purposes. The low soil fertility in sections of the northern portion of the region and the large number of limestone outcrops along the Lake Huron shoreline have limited the potential for agriculture in that area. However, agriculture will continue to be important, particularly the production of potatoes, beef, and milk.

Distribution of uses of the total land area in the Lake Huron region and in the two planning subareas is shown in Figure 1–33.

Beech, birch, maple, and hemlock are the major forest trees covering the northern portion of the basin, parts of the middle portion, and the Lake Huron shore area. A wide band of jack, red, and white pine stretches across the central portion of the northern area of the basin, bordered by areas of spruce and fir to the south. In the southern portion of the basin, the species are aspen, birch, elm, ash, maple, and pine. These species are not of high quality for producing marketable saw logs. Consequently, the forest industry in the 11 counties of PSA 3.2 is primarily oriented to the production of pulpwood and Christmas trees, with only a limited amount of timber being used for manufacturing or other wood products.

The total built-up area of the northern portion of the plan area is less than 85,000 acres. The number of farms in this portion of the area has been declining for several years. Much of the land in the abandoned farms did not become part of any other farming enterprise, and the percentage of the total area in farms declined from 22.3 percent in 1959 to 19.7 percent in 1965, and to 16.1 percent in 1969.

The southern portion of the plan area contrasts with the northern portion in that 54 percent of the total land area is cropland. This area ranks high in



FIGURE 1-33 Land Use in the Lake Huron Basin

total value of farm products sold. Cash crops, grain, and other field crops predominate, with a value of slightly over \$100 million annually. Livestock sales account for about 40 percent of the value of farm products sold. Important crops are dry beans, sugar beets, and potatoes. This planning subarea leads the Great Lakes Basin in dry field bean production and produces one-third of the field beans for the entire nation.

In the northern portion of the plan area, it is projected that by 2020 urban built-up areas will gain primarily at the expense of forest land, while in the southern portion the changes will be primarily at the expense of cropland. The reduction of the land base due to urban buildup in the northern portion amounts to only 32,800 acres, while in the south the shift is projected to be 180,100 acres. As urban expansion, new seasonal home development in all portions of the basin, and pressures for additional developments along the shoreline of Lake Huron materialize, more governmental units will be faced with the need for land use plans or revision of existing plans.

Mineral deposits found in the Lake Huron basin reflect the geology and sedimentation in the area and its subsequent glaciation. Minerals found in the northern portion include gypsum, petroleum and natural gas, sand and gravel, shale, and limestone. The minerals found in the southern portion include clay, peat, petroleum and natural gas, salt, sand and gravel, and limestone. In addition, cement and lime are manufactured from both local and imported raw materials, and bromine, calcium compounds, iodine, magnesium, and potash (salines) are extracted or manufactured from the natural brines. By far the most important mineral group is the salines.

Wildlife habitat and wildlife resources vary from north to south, with changes in land use and climate being important factors in the variation. The northern part of the plan area is characterized by large tracts of State and national forests. Human population densities are low and problems here are those of resource management. In the big game category, deer are the major species. There is also a small herd of elk in four northeast counties. Elk hunting was permitted in 1964 and 1965 but has not been permitted since then. Black bear hunting is permitted in limited areas of the northern Lower Peninsula.

Good habitat conditions provide the small game hunter with some of the best ruffed grouse and woodcock hunting in the State. Squirrel, varied hare, and cottontail rabbit make up the remainder of the small game population.

For the waterfowl hunter, many species of ducks and geese frequent the open waters of Lake Huron and the many inland marshes, lakes, rivers, and flooded areas.

The southern portions of the basin, particularly

the Thumb and the Saginaw Valley, are renowned for pheasant hunting. Squirrel, rabbit, grouse, and raccoon are favorite targets of the upland game hunter, and fox hunting provides sport for man and dog. Many private land owners cooperate by allowing hunting on their land. However, the wildlife habitat has deteriorated lately. Clean farming practices, particularly in the Thumb on the east side of Saginaw Bay, have decreased nesting and winter cover for pheasant and reduced the pheasant food supply. In addition to the degradation of habitat, losses of habitat area are occurring from urban expansion. The construction of highways, subdivisions, and new utilities has taken a significant amount of land.

The northern portion of the area offers the sport fisherman an abundance of fishing opportunities. A wide variety of species, numerous large lakes, many miles of stream accessibility, and a rural natural environment influence large numbers of fishermen to travel fairly long distances to fish in this area.

In the lower portion of the basin, pollution from industrial, municipal, and agricultural development has in the past diminished the fishing quality in many of the major rivers and impoundments; particularly around Flint, Saginaw, Bay City, and Midland. Additional problems are serious erosion and siltation from both agriculture and urban construction. These require corrective action. Management for the valuable sports species and the removal of rough fish are also problems in this portion of the basin. Pollution of the rivers and impoundments in the past has discouraged many of the fishermen in this area and caused them to seek their recreation in Saginaw Bay or further north in the Great Lakes Basin. However, recent improvement in water quality and the newly planned impoundment of the Pine River offer hope for reestablishing valuable fish species within the southern portion of the basin.

The United States sector of Lake Huron itself may be divided into four general ecological areas, each of which has traditionally yielded a characteristic combination of fish species. In the large central basin, which extends from above Rogers City south to below Harbor Beach, were chubs and lake trout. The far northern straits were similar to the adjacent habitat of Lake Michigan and supported lake trout, whitefish, and suckers. The southern portion of Lake Huron yielded yellow perch, lake herring, walleye, and suckers near the shore and whitefish offshore. Saginaw Bay provided a highly productive habitat for yellow perch, smelt, walleye, lake herring, suckers, catfish, and carp.

Other than the appearance of carp and the near disappearance of sturgeon in the early 1900s, there

were few major changes in the fish population of Lake Huron prior to 1930. However, there has been considerable change since then. Many of the species in the lake today were deliberately introduced or have entered the lake indirectly as a result of man's activities. Following the establishment of the sea lamprey in the 1930s, the lake trout and the whitefish population underwent rapid decline. This allowed the smelt and smaller chub population to increase in the 1940s and the alewife population to explode in the 1950s. Concurrently, the walleye and suckers started to decline in the 1940s, a trend which has continued to the present time. The lake herring population fell sharply in the 1940s and suffered an extreme decline to near insignificance in the 1950s and 1960s. Today, the alewife dominates the lake, while control of the sea lamprev is the major factor in permitting reestablishment of the high-value predator species. The successful introduction of the coho and chinook salmon have added new dimensions to the fishery resources of Lake Huron.

The Lake Huron region includes many of the elements which are important to the recreation resource base. Among these are more than 1.5 million acres of State and national forests, many inland lakes and rivers, and the beaches of Lake Huron. The northern half of the region is less heavily populated, and thus less developed, than the southern half and has the more extensive recreational opportunities. The southern half has almost equally good opportunities at its northern border, but these gradually give way to more highly populated areas toward the southern part of the basin. The lake plain circling Saginaw Bay lacks many natural resources necessary to provide varied recreational opportunities, yet the shoreline of the bay is marshy and supports large numbers of waterfowl and fish species.

The shores of many inland lakes have been developed with residences and summer cottages. While these lakes have many acres of beach, public use is limited by the lack of access sites. Of the more than 700 acres of beach along the western shore of Lake Huron, approximately 140 acres are publicly owned, but 13 acres are closed because of pollution. Another 50 acres may have potential for public use.

The Au Sable, Carp, Black, Ocqueoc, and Rifle Rivers have been identified as potential scenic or natural rivers by Michigan. The Tittabawassee, Shiawassee, Flint, and Cass Rivers and their tributaries offer a significant recreation resource base.

#### 8.1.4 **Resource Problems**

Potentially severe problems in the Lake Huron

<u> </u>	LAKE HURON RIVER BASIN 3.0																	
• · · · ·				,		No	rth	Riv	ver	Bas	in C	rou	ір <u>3</u>	.1				
		1	S	<b>t</b> . 1	Mar	ys		Le	s		C	heb	oyga	an	Presque			
		Complex					Ch	enea	aux	C.	River				Isle C.			<b>.</b>
															<u></u>			
						a				aı				a,				0
			-			ů BČ				Ŭ.	ы			ŭ				ŭ
			E C	c	ы	μ̈́				ų. L	E C	с		μ̈́		c		ц.
	й а	H.	ц Ц	0a1	ц Ц	۲e	ů,	0 ai	ม	E E	<u>й</u> .	bai	с Ц	Ű.	ů,	þai	ซ่	ie L
Resource Use Category	õ	ð	Ň	Url	Rui	In	õ	Ur!	Ru	In	ð	LED 	Ru	In	Š	Url	Ru	In
	1	_	_	_	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	_
	1	_	_	_	_	_	-	-	_		_	-	_	_	_	_	_	_
	1	_	_	_			-	-	_	_	-	-	_	-	· _	_	-	
IBRIGATION -	а —	_	_	_	_	_	-	_	_	-	_	-	-		_	-	-	
MINING	1		_	_	_	_	-	-	_		_	_	-		_	<u> </u>	_	_
THERMAL POWER COOLING	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												·						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1	1	1	1	-	1	-	-	_	-	1	-	1	1	-	-	-	-
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		_	_	_	_		-	-	_	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	_	-
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	_	_	_	_		-	-	_	-	-	_		-	-	-	-	-	-
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1	1	1	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	1	1	1	1	1	-	-	1
SPORT FISHING	2	2	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	2	1	1	-	1	-
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	1	-	-	1
COMMERCIAL FISHING	_	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-		-
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS																	_	
LAND USE	3	3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		3	-	3	3	3	-	3	3
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	. 1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	. –	-	-
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	1	<b>1</b>	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	1.	-	1	-
SHORELAND EROSION	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	.—	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
STREAMBANK EROSION	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	<u> </u>	-	-	1	-	1	<del></del> .	-	. –	-	-
FLOOD PLAINS	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	2	-	1	-	i	-
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	-
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	<b>1</b>	-1	- 1	<u> </u>	-	• 1	• 1	-	-	1	• 1	-	ŀ	• 1	<b>I</b>	-	-	· I
OUTDOOR RECINTENSIVE	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
EXTENSIVE	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	1	-	-	1

### TABLE 1-103 Lake Huron Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

Legend: 3 Severe--Demands immediate attention

2 Moderate--Of major concern; potentially serious

1 Minor--Not considered a serious problem

Problem is insignificant or not known

basin ranked in order of priority for providing solutions are: pollution from cities, pollution from industries, inadequate land-use planning, and sedimentation. There are other areas of major concern to which recognition must be given. These are flooding problems, economic growth, recreational opportunities, and other resource uses so intimately related to the water resource use as to demand recognition. A problems matrix for the basin is shown in Table 1–103.

River Basin Group 3.1 has a number of problems of major concern, reflecting changes over the past 30 years. Agriculture is no longer a dominant factor in the economy or the employment structure. There has been increased employment in the wholesale and retail trade, public administration, business and services, and miscellaneous activities. The increase in these categories is attributable in part to increased manufacturing activities, but an equally important factor has probably been the increase in tourist trade.

Population growth has not kept pace with growth in the State or the nation. Population change, migration, education, income, and the growth of em-

LAKE HURON RIVER													FR E	ASI	SIN 3.0														
North River Basin Group 3.1											1		Central River Basin Group 3.2																
Thunder Bay Alcona					· •	Au 8	Sabl	le	Rifle-				ł		Ka	awka	awli	in	:	Sag:	ina	v		Th	սաթ				
River Basin			_	Com	ple	<u>x</u>	<u>Complex</u>			Au Gres C.						<u>Complex</u>			<u> </u>	<u>River Basin</u>				Complex					
Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Open Waters	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	<b>Overall</b>	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface
					-						·					1 1 - 1 -						1 1 1 - 1 -	1	- 1 - 1 -		-			
1 - 1 1 - 1	1 - - - - 1	- - 1 2 - -	1 - 1 1 - -	1 - 1 1 1 -	1	- - 1 - -	1 - 1 - 1 -	1		- - 1 2 - -		1 - 1 1 -	1 - 1		- - 1 - 1 -	2 2 - 1 1 1 - 1	1 1 - 1 - -	- - 1 1 - -		- - 1 1 -	- - 1 1 1 -	2 2 - 1 1 1 - 1	3 - - 1 - 1	2 2 - 2 1 1 -	2 2 - 1 1 -	- - 1 1 - -		- - 1 1 -	- - 1 - 1 -
3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		3 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	3	3 - 1 2 - 1 1 - 1 1		3 1 1	3 - - 2 - - 1 - 1 - 1	3 1 - 1 - 1 1 1 1 -		3 1 - 1 - 1 1 1 1 -		3 1 1 2 1 1 1 1 1 1		3 1 1 - 1 1 1 1 1 -	3 - 1 2 - 1 - 1 - 1	2 1 - 1 2 3 1 1 1		3 - - 1 1 1 1 1 1		3 - - 1 1 - - - -	3 - - 3 1 1	3 1 - 1 2 2 1 1 1	3  1  1 2  1 	3 1 - 1 1 2 - 1 1 1 2 - 1 1 1 2 - 1 1 1 1 1 2 - 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	3	3 - - 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		3 - - 1 1 - - -	3 - - - 3 1 1 1

 TABLE 1-103 (continued)
 Lake Huron Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

ployment opportunities are strongly interrelated. Certain segments of the area's population are disadvantaged because unemployment and underemployment are high, labor participation rate is low, out-migration of the young is high, in-migration of retirees is high, educational level is low, and vocational educational facilities are inadequate.

Problems in land use, particularly in the shoreline areas, are increasing because of the influx of seasonal residents, speculative land developers, and mining activities. Table 1–104 shows land use in the Lake Huron basin in 1966–67. Some of these land use problems are acute at the present time, and indications are that they will grow to be of major concern in the future. Table 1–105 indicates the implied changes to the land resource base for the three time frames for the Lake Huron basin. Table 1–106 provides the same information by PSA.

Water quality problems, although localized, are present throughout the Lake Huron basin. A number of stream reaches in RBG 3.1 are subject to pollution resulting from discharges of effluent from primary treatment plants, industrial waste discharge, and discharge of untreated and partially treated sewage. Such conditions are found in portions of the Pine, Rifle, Au Sable, Thunder Bay, and Cheboygan Rivers.

Water quality in the Au Gres and Tawas Rivers is generally good, with the exception of localized bacteriological problems due to the discharge of untreated and partially treated sewage and ef-
	···· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			Res	ource Base		
PSA and State	Total Land Area	Urban Built-Up	Cropland	Pasture Range	Forest Land	Other	Total
PSA 3.1 Michigan	4,017.8	179.6	531.2	173.6	2,914.3	219.1	3,838.2
PSA 3.2 Michigan	4,424.1	389.0	2,370.0	185.2	1,194.7	285.2	4,035.1
TOTAL	8,441.9	568.6	2,901.2	358.8	4,109.0	504.3	7,873.3

 TABLE 1–104
 Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1966–67 (thousands of acres)

TABLE 1-105 Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area (thousands of acres)

Land Use	Actual 1966-67	Implied Change 1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Implied Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Implied Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020
Lake Huron							
Total land area <sup>l</sup>	8,441.9		8,441.9		8,441.9		8,441.9
Total urban and built-up	568.6	60.4	629.0	86.9	715.9	65.6	781.8
Total nonurbanized land	7,873.3		7,812.9		7,726.0		7,660.4
Resource Base:							
Cropland	2,901.2	$(31.7)^2$	2,869.5	(46.1)	2,823.4	(32.4)	2,791.0
Pasture	358.8	(2.8)	356.0	(4.0)	352.0	(3.0)	349.0
Forest Land	4,109.0	(21.7)	4,087.3	(30.8)	4,056.5	(25.7)	4,030.8
Other Land	504.3	(18.7)	485.6	(6.0)	479.6	(4.5)	475.1
Total <sup>3</sup>	7,873.3	(60.4)	7,812.9	(86.9)	7,726.0	(65.6)	7,660.4

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

 $^1$ Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.  $^2$ Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020.  $^3$ Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

<b>TABLE 1-106</b>	Actual and Pro	jected Land Use	Lake Huron	Plan Area b	by PSA	(thousands of	acres)
--------------------	----------------	-----------------	------------	-------------	--------	---------------	--------

		Implied Change		Implied		Implied	
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020
Total land areal	4,017.8	'	4,017.8		4,017.8		4,017.8
Total urban and built-up	179.6		- 187.9	10.9 -	198.8	13:6	212.4
Total nonurbanized land	3,838.2		3,829.9		3,819.0		3,805.4
Resource Base:							
Cropland	531.2	$(1.1)^2$	530.1	(1.5)	528.6	(1.9)	526.7
Pasture	173.6	(.4)	173.2	(.5)	172.7	(.6)	172.1
Forest Land	2,914.3	(6.3)	2,908.0	(8.3)	2,899.7	(10.3)	2,889.4
Other Land	219.1	(15)	218.6	(.6)	218.0	(.8)	217.2
Total <sup>3</sup>	3,838.2	(8.3)	3,829.9	(10.9)	3,819.0	(13.6)	3,805.4
PSA 3.2		-					
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	4,424.1		4,424.1		4,424,1		4,424.1
Total urban and built-up	389.0	52.1	441.1	76.0	517.1	52.0	569.1
Total nonurbanized land	4,035.1		3,983.0		3,907.0		3,855.0
Resource Base:							
Cropland	2,370.0	(30.6)	2,339.4	(44.6)	2,294.8	(30.5)	2,264.3
Pasture	185.2	(2.4)	182.8	(3.5)	179.3	(2.4)	176.9
Forest Land	1,194.7	(15.4)	1,179.3	(22.5)	1,156.8	(15.4)	1,141.4
Other Land	285.2	(3.7)	281.5	(5.4)	276.1	(3.7)	272.4
Total <sup>3</sup>	4,035.1	(52.1)	3,983.0	(76.0)	3,907.0	(52.0)	3,855.0

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area, - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020. <sup>3</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

		19	70 Average Demand			
PSA	State	Domestic and Commercial	Municipally Supplied Industrial	Total	Source Capacity	
3.1	Michigan	6.2	0.8	7.0	10.5	
3.2	Michigan	73.6	52.0	125.6	188.4	
TOTAL		79.8	52.8	132.6	198.9	

 TABLE 1–107
 Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Huron Plan Area (mgd)

fluent from primary sewage treatment plants. Algal blooms are common occurrences in these areas.

Water in the Saginaw River (RBG 3.2) is of substandard quality throughout its entire length. Tributary inflows contribute sizeable waste loads, especially of chlorides and nutrients. The Flint River waters are degraded by eight municipal and institutional wastewater treatment plants, storm water overflows, tributary waste loads, and untreated or partially treated sewage discharges from outlying townships. The other rivers in the basin all have reaches of substandard quality due to quantities of dissolved solids, septic tank discharges, or industrial and agricultural waste discharges.

Streambank erosion and resulting sedimentation are moderately severe in this Lake basin, with over 1,700 bank miles subject to some erosion. Streambank erosion along rivers with less than 400 square miles of drainage area amounts to about 612 miles with severe erosion and 950 miles with moderate erosion. Streambank erosion along rivers and streams draining more than 400 square miles amounts to about 147 miles of streambank that are subject to erosion, with about one-third of that mileage subject to severe erosion. The average annual damages from land loss, sedimentation, and other degradation amounts to about \$140,000 per year for the Lake basin.

Even though many of the rivers and the drainage areas in this Lake basin are small, there are flood problems. Flood overflows resulting from ice jams, and floods created by severe rainstorms, some of which may be extremely local, have caused damages to both urban and rural areas. Flooding problems in the northern portion of the Lake basin are relatively minor and generally local in nature. Areas affected have been farm lands, power facilities, and secondary roads and their drainage structures. Storms and prolonged rain have caused soil losses from cultivated fields.

In the southern part of the Lake basin, some flooding occurs almost every spring. The flood of March 1948 was one of the most severe. The areas subject to inundation in the Kawkawlin basin are the residential areas along both banks from Saginaw Bay to about 2.5 miles upstream and the crop areas located along the upper reach of the main stem and the lower reaches of the two branches of the Kawkawlin River. A steady development of land for residential purposes has taken place near the mouth of the Kawkawlin River. The trend shows no sign of abating, and property owners are reluctant to recognize the flood threat. Zoning restrictions against further development would help to prevent increased flood damages.

Wildlife habitat in the Lake basin is diverse. It includes the northern forests, active and fallow cropland, and some of the most valuable waterfowl marsh in the State of Michigan. Urban areas comprise a significant portion of the lower portion of the basin, and their associated problems have seriously degraded some of the wildlife habitat. Changes in forest succession are also occurring to some extent. The loss and degradation of wetland habitat around Saginaw Bay is one of the most critical wildlife resource problems. The bay and its extensive marsh complex is a nationally known waterfowl concentration area. The construction of a small boat channel, docks, and other marine facilities in the marsh area has adversely affected wildlife resources.

These conditions in the two river basin groups that make up the Lake Huron basin indicate the need for land use management in all areas.

#### 8.1.5 Existing Resource Use and Development

#### 8.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals

In the Lake Huron basin there are adequate water resources of satisfactory quality for water withdrawal functions. The approximate requirement in 1970 was 1,480 mgd. Lake Huron serves as the principal source of water in the basin, furnishing about 75 percent of the water withdrawn in 1970, with inland lakes and streams and ground water supplying the balance.

In 1970 about 766,000 persons in the Lake Huron

			Water Source				
PSA	State	Source Capacity	Great Lakes	Inland Lakes and Streams	Groundwater		
3.1	Michigan	10.5	5.0	-	5.5		
3.2	Michigan	188.4	135.8	2.1	50.5		
TOTAL		198.9	140.8	2.1	56.0		

TABLE 1-108 Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

# TABLE 1-109Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

			Self-S	upplied
PSA	State	Gross Water Requirements <sup>1</sup>	Withdrawals	Consumptive Use
3.1	Michigan	80	25	3
3.2	Michigan	815	515	31
TOTA	L	895	540	34

TABLE 1-110Rural Water Supply, LakeHuron Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

PSA	State	Developed Source Capacity	Consumptive Use
3.1 3.2	Michigan Michigan	6.8 32.5	2.0 9.4
TOTAI	L	39.3	11.4

<sup>1</sup>Partially supplied by recirculation

TABLE 1-111 Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970, estimated

		Agriculture		Golf Courses			
		Withdrawa 100-Day	al (mgd)		Withdrawal 100-Day	(mgd)	
PSA	Acres	Season	Annual	Acres	Season	Annua1	
3.1	650	1.0	0.3	600	2.4	0.7	
3.2	10,300	17.9	4.9	460	1.7	0.5	
TOTAL	10,950	18.9	5.2	1,060	4.1	1.1	

basin, or 41 percent of the population of the northern portion and 65 percent of the population of the southern portion, were served by central water systems. The municipal water supply development and sources are summarized in Tables 1-107 and 1-108.

In the northern part of the basin, important manufacturing includes cement production, paper and paper products, and miscellaneous metal products. Industry used only about 11 percent of the total water withdrawn by municipal systems. The economy of the southern portion of the basin is focused on intensive heavy manufacturing activities, and industry used about 41 percent of the water withdrawn by the municipal systems in 1970, largely for processing and cooling. See Table 1–109.

Manufacturers who were supplied by their own systems, withdrew about 10 times as much water in 1970 as that obtained by those manufacturers who obtained their water from public water supplies. In general, wells are not expected to maintain a significant role as a source of new manufacturing water supplies because of the limited yields of the aquifers and the frequent occurrence of poor water quality.

Ground water is the primary source for rural domestic and livestock water, although inland lakes and streams supply small amounts. See Table 1– 110.

In 1968 an estimated 23.0 mgd of water was supplied for a 100-day season to irrigate 1,060 acres of golf courses and 10,950 acres of high-value crops (Table 1–111). Some of the crops irrigated were potatoes, beans, vegetables, orchard, and sod. Inland lakes, streams, and ground water are assumed to have been the major source of supply. Wherever possible, ground water was used because the areas irrigated are often rather small and somewhat scattered, and the use of ground water is most economical.

Inland lakes, streams, and ground water are the major sources for the mineral industry for the Lake Huron basin. Table 1–112 indicates the total water required and the new water withdrawal in the

ниго	nuron rian Area, 1968, estimated (mga)					
		New Water	Intake			
PSA	Total Water <u>Requirements<sup>1</sup></u>	Seasonal	Annual Average	Consumptive Use <sup>2</sup>		
3.1	22.1	20.9	14.0	1.7		
3.2	10.8	3.9	2.6	0.0		
TOTAL	32.9	24.8	16.6	1.7		

## TABLE 1–112 Minerals Water Supply, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1968, estimated (mgd)

<sup>1</sup>New water intake plus recirculated (seasonal)

<sup>2</sup>Annual average

TABLE	1–113	Source	of	New	Wat	er Us	ed	by
Mineral	Industr	ies, Lak	e H	luron	Plan	Area,	19	68,
estimate	ed (mgd	)						

New Intake	April-November	Average for 365 Days
Streams	4.2	3.5
Lakes	9.6	9.6
Ground Water	2.4	1.6
Mines	1.3	1.3
Other	0.2	0.1
TOTAL	17.7	16.1

TABLE 1-114 F	Electric Power	Development,	Lake	Huron	Plan A	rea
---------------	----------------	--------------	------	-------	--------	-----

		Type and Cap	Steam Electric			
PSA	Hydro- electric	Internal Combustion and Gas Turbine	Fossil Steam	Nuclear Steam	Total	Water Withdrawals (mgd)
3.1	110	99			209	0
3.2	10	242	1,366		1,618	749
TOTAL	120	341	1,366	<b>_</b>	1,827	749

basin. Sources of new water used by the mineral industry in 1968 are estimated in Table 1–113.

As of December 1970, 11 electric power generating plants of 10 MW capacity or more within the Lake Huron basin include two hydroelectric, three gas turbine, two internal combustion, and four fossil-fueled steam plants. One gas turbine plant, one fossil-fueled plant, and two nuclear plants (at a single location) are scheduled to be in operation after 1970 with a total capacity of 2,016 MW. All condenser cooling systems operating in 1970 were the flow-through type. The basin's electric power development is shown in Table 1–114.

#### 8.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

For study purposes this category includes municipal and industrial wastewater discharges as well as nonwithdrawal uses of water. Although significant consumptive uses of water are not associated with these functions, demands are imposed upon the water resource.

Water quality is generally good throughout the upper portion of the basin, although there are localized reaches of substandard water quality receiving effluent of municipal primary treatment plants and/or industrial discharges. In the southern portion of the basin, the Saginaw River has suffered from poor water quality in recent years, partly because of inflows carrying sizeable waste loads of chlorides and nutrients.

The Saginaw River discharges considerable quantities of nutrients from industrial, municipal,

and agricultural sources into Saginaw Bay, and excessive algal blooms in warm weather have occurred. The quality of the water in Saginaw Bay reflects the materials received from the Saginaw River and the smaller contributions from other tributaries. While the existing water quality of the bay as a whole is adequate to support all designated uses with moderate exceptions, the waters of the inner bay are substandard with respect to nutrients, and water quality along the western shore of Saginaw Bay north of Bay City is substandard because of the high coliform levels that occur at a limited number of beaches.

Water quality in a number of nearshore areas within the harbors and at the mouth of tributary streams is lower than that of Lake Huron proper. These areas include the Straits of Mackinac, Cheboygan Harbor, Rogers City Harbor, Thunder Bay, Harrisville Harbor, Oscoda Harbor, Harbor Beach, and Port Sanilac. In general, these areas receive waste loads from tributaries, municipal treatment plants, and industries, and experience slightly lower dissolved oxygen and slightly increased levels of total solids and other parameters. In almost all cases the concentration of phosphorus and nitrates is sufficient to support algal growth which, under certain conditions, could interfere with water uses.

The following stream segments are reported by the States to have priority for correction of water quality deficiencies:

- (1) River Basin Group 3.1—none reported
- (2) River Basin Group 3.2

		mgd			
PSA	State	Municipal	Industrial		
3.1	Michigan	5.0	12.3		
3.2	Michigan	80.0	453.0		
TOTAL		85.0	465.3		

<b>TABLE 1–115</b>	Municipal and	Industria]	Waste-
water Flows, La	ake Huron Pla	n Area, 197	0 ·

(a) Flint River—Flint to Genesee County-Saginaw County line

(b) Shiawassee River—Linden to Genesee County-Shiawassee County line

(c) Shiawassee River-Owosso to ten miles downstream

(d) Tittabawassee River-Midland to Midland County-Bay County line.

Because of the variance in treatment or lack of treatment for point sources of wastewater, and complexities involved with nonpoint sources, a summary of the exact status of wastewater treatment cannot be made. Table 1–115 shows the 1970 municipal and industrial wastewater flows for the planning subarea.

The management objective of the State of Michigan for Lake Huron is to manage the waters in such a way as to achieve the maximum development of both sport and commercial fisheries. Sport fishery use in the Lake Huron plan area in 1970 is shown in Table 1–116. To achieve this goal, the State and Federal governments, as well as the Provincial government of Ontario, are conducting several programs on the Lake. Management measures under way include sea lamprey control, stocking of hatchery-reared salmon, habitat improvement and maintenance, regulation of fishing, and research. The sea lamprey control in the United States waters of Lake Huron is presently being carried out by the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife under contract with the Great Lakes Fishery Commission.

About 129,600 boats were registered in 1968 for the Lake Huron region. While there are 23 boat harbors on the Lake Huron shoreline, the use of the Great Lakes waters is limited by the lack of suitable mooring places (Table 1–117). There are few mooring spaces available in the northern part of the basin.

Water resources management, protection, and facility development to increase the resource base are needed. In order to utilize the existing inland water base at the projected usage by the year 2000, it will be necessary to almost double the number of boating access sites. The extensive Great Lakes waters are more than adequate to accommodate the existing and projected boating use. However, additional harbors would greatly enhance the safety of this area for Great Lakes boaters and provide additional sheltered mooring waters at which to base a significant portion of the projected new recreational craft ownership.

There are four Federal and five private commercial harbors on Lake Huron. Total traffic handled

		Ponded Waters	Fishing	Angler Days	
PSA	State	(acres)	Resident	-Non-Resident	(1000)
3.1	Michigan	138,777	59,740	14,443	3,800
3.2	Michigan	29,575	106,606	3,466	2,343
TOTAL		168,352	166,346	17,909	6,143

TABLE 1-116 Sport Fishery Uses, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970

TABLE 1–117	Recreational Boating	Development, Lake	e Huron Plan Area	, 1969
-------------	----------------------	-------------------	-------------------	--------

PSA	State	Lake Huron Harbors	Access Sites <sup>1</sup>	Total No. of Boats	Total Boat Days in Use
3.1	Michigan	16	146	49,800	1,431,000
3.2	Michigan	7	67	79,800	2,361,000
TOTAL		23	213	129,600	3,792,000

<sup>1</sup>May include both inland lakes and streams

# TABLE 1-118Agricultural Land TreatmentNeeds, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1970 (thousandsof acres)

PSA	Cropland	Pasture Land	Other Land	Total
3.1	267.5	130.1	38.0	435.6
3.2	1,390.3	154.4	70.9	1,615.6
TOTAL	1,657.8	284.5	108.9	2,051.2

(shipments and receipts) is about 32 million tons per year.

#### 8.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

In a number of respects including land-use patterns, land-use problems, and population concentrations, the Lake Huron study area may be divided into northern and southern parts that approximate the division between the River Basin Groups 3.1 and 3.2. The situation in the Upper Peninsula portion of RBG 3.1 is similar to that in the Lower Peninsula portion, but when specific data on land are given, they are for PSA 3.1, which is in the Lower Peninsula only. As indicated earlier, Planning Subarea 3.1 is sparsely populated and supports limited manufacturing or industrial development. The region is heavily forested, with over 4.1 million acres of national, State, county, and private land under tree cover. In contrast, Planning Subarea 3.2 sustains a highly diversified manufacturing, trades, and services economy in the major cities of Flint, Saginaw, Bay City, and Midland, while its fertile soils support some of Michigan's best farm production.

In Subsection 8.1.4 is was pointed out that probblems in land use, particularly in the shoreline areas, are increasing because of the influx of seasonal residents, speculative land developers, and mining activities. This situation points to the need for a land use policy, implemented with controls such as zoning. Particularly with respect to problems which may develop from mining activities, it is important to recognize the importance of mineral deposits and to insure that these deposits are extracted in a manner consistent with a general land use policy that protects the adjacent areas.

Conservation treatment measures applied to agricultural land in the Lake Huron plan area have been accomplished with the assistance of the Soil Conservation Service of the Department of Agriculture, but a continuing program is needed (see Table 1-118).

Approximately 870,000 acres of agricultural land in the Lake Huron basin have a drainage problem (Table 1-119). This represents about 11 percent of

## TABLE 1–119 Drainage Limitations in the Lake Huron Plan Area (thousands of acres)

	Total	Agricultural ·	Drainage	Problems
PSA	Land Area	Land	Severe	Some
3.1	4,017.8	696	85	59
3.2	4,424.1	2,555	387	339
TOTAL	8,441.9	3,251	472	398

the total land area with drainage problems in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole. The basin ranks fourth of the five Great Lakes basins in this respect. Some drainage improvement measures have been installed, but indications are that about 572,300 acres of cropland provide opportunity for drainage improvement either because drainage facilities have not been installed or because they have not been maintained and are not adequate to provide the drainage needed.

Drainage limitations not only affect agricultural production potential, but also may place limitations on urban growth. In the Saginaw-Bay City SMSA, which has a total nonurban base of about 711,800 acres, dry soils without wetness problems are scarce, estimated at only about 40,000 acres. The wet soils will need internal and supplemental drainage in order to be developed for urban purposes.

Portions of two national forests are located within the Lake Huron basin boundaries. These are the Hiawatha National Forest, which has a very insignificant amount of acreage in the basin, although none of it lies within the plan area; and the Huron National Forest, which has over 2,400,000 acres in the basin. Of the total forest land, 4,072,000 acres are considered commercial.

Conservation and treatment, which consists of reforestation, forest land improvement, controlled grazing erosion control, improved harvesting techniques, urban forestry, and multiple land-use management, is presently considered to be adequate on about 1,650,000 acres of the total forest land in the Lake Huron basin, excluding the national forest and other Federal lands. Forest land treatment practices are also extensive on these Federal lands, but no estimate is available of the area which is adequately treated.

Table 1-40 shows ownership and use of Lake Huron shorelands; Table 1-120 gives information on Lake Huron shoreland conditions. Although the shorelines are protected from westerly winds and are relatively free of areas of critical erosion, the amounts of erosion have increased markedly due to high water and severe winds in some areas over the last several years. Under 1973 conditions there are estimated to be over 100 miles of high risk erosion shoreline.

		Total	Subject to Erosion			Subject	No
RBG	State	Shoreline Critical		Noncritical	Protected	to Flooding	Problem
3.1	Michigan	361.0	7.8	62.9	0	7.2	283.1
3.2	Michigan	204.0	0.2	91.5	0	67.7	44.6
TOTAL		.565.0	8.0	154.4	0	74.9	327.7

 TABLE 1–120
 Lake Huron Shoreline Conditions, 1970 (in miles)

 TABLE 1–121
 Streambank Erosion in the Lake Huron Basin, 1970

		Bank Miles of Damage			(\$)		
PSA	State	Severe	Moderate	Land Loss	Sedimentation	Other	Total
3.1	Michigan	229	413	26,700	13,300	22,700	62,700
3.2	Michigan	397	670	43,400	14,400	21,700	79,500
TOTAL		626	1,083	70,100	27,700	44,400	142,200

TABLE 1–122Estimated Flood Damage, LakeHuron Basin, 1970

		Estimate Annual Da	1 Average amages (\$)	Estimated Acr in Flood Plai	
RBG	State	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rural
3.1	Michigan	29,600	214,100	733	39,315
3.2	Michigan	591,900	892,600	7,441	254,126
TOTAL		621,500	1,106,700	8,174	293,441

Streambank erosion in the Lake Huron region is widespread, with 1,709 miles of streambank subject to erosion (Table 1-121). The erosion is classified as slight, moderate, or severe in damage.

The annual damages resulting from all streambank erosion include those from land loss, sedimentation, loss of reservoir capacity, sediment damages to crops and cropland, and damages to culverts, bridges, and other facilities. Damages also occur as a result of the raw bank cuts that deface the natural beauty of the streams. This affects aesthetic values for canoeists and others. No economic value has yet been placed upon this aesthetic aspect.

The overall contribution of sediment from streambank erosion is a minor part of the total sediment resulting from all types of erosion in the basin. Erosion plays an important present and future role in degrading water quality. The effects on water quality are particularly noticeable in developing urban areas. Urban development leads to increased runoff because the house tops, parking lots, streets, and other hard surfaces do not allow water to soak in.

There are no major flood control projects within the Lake Huron basin. Protection measures including channel diversion, channel improvement, levees and floodwalls, land treatment measures, and institutional measures have been installed in nine areas. Table 1-122 estimates flood damage in the Lake Huron basin in 1970.

In the State of Michigan local authorities have the responsibility for defining the flood plain and specifying or establishing its limits, but few, if any, communities within the basin have effective landuse regulations for proper flood plain development. Some Statewide regulations on a broad basis fill in the gaps left by the local governments. Michigan Act 288 (Public Acts of 1967) of August 1, 1967, contains provisions to regulate the subdivision of land and to control residential building development within the flood plain areas. Michigan Act 245 of 1929, amended by Act 167 (Public Acts of 1968) of June 17, 1968, provides the Michigan Water Resources Commission with the power to implement the portion of the Act dealing with flood plain lands and to make regulations and orders for the prevention of harmful interference with the discharge and stage characteristics of streams.

Most of the land in Lake Huron basin is considered wildlife habitat and much of this is huntable land. Most of the habitat is used by both hunters and nonhunters. For the purposes of planning, the nonconsumptive users were estimated to equal the consumptive users in numbers. About 14,000 acres are considered to be areas of ecological significance in the Lake Huron basin. These include natural areas, beaches, dunes, harbors, and bays, shoals and marshes used for resting, nesting, and feeding. The Lake Huron basin is one of the most important basins in the Region for the production of waterfowl. Many of the streams and marshes are frequented by mallard, black, and teal ducks. Michigan's inland Thumb area also provides excellent nesting habitat for sizeable populations of waterfowl including the Canada goose, and further inland, the Saginaw area provides prime breeding and nesting habitat for various species of waterfowl. Particularly valuable are the Shiawassee State Game Area and the Shiawassee National

<b>TABLE 1–123</b>	Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Huron Plan Area, 1960	
--------------------	--	--

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Total Land Area	Fa	rm Habitat	For	Total Habitat	
PSA	State	(acres)	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land	(acres)
3.1	Michigan	4,017,800	762,000	19	3,023,000	75	3,785,000
3.2	Michigan	4,424,100	2,849,000	64	1,056,000	24	3,905,000
TOTAL	<b></b>	8,441,900	3,611,000	43	4,079,000	48	7,690,000

NOTE: The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported elsewhere, is based on 1966-1967 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the PSA or State.



FIGURE 1-34 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 3

Game Area. Many other nesting areas are found in both Lapeer County and in the Grand Blanc area in Genesee County.

Table 1–123 shows the acreage of farm and forest game habitat by planning subareas in 1960. Figure 1–34 indicates primary waterfowl use areas along the shorelines and in the wetland regions.

In an inventory of outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values in the Lake Huron basin, 229 items in 22 categories were recorded. Environmental systems of the Lake Huron basin which need planning attention most critically are linkage corridors, resource clusters, buffer zones, and shore zones, as described in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources. The projected increase in urban development through the year 2020 makes prompt planning attention urgent to both planning subareas in this basin—particularly PSA 3.2.

The resource base in the Lake Huron basin has many pleasing aspects that relate to outdoor recreation. Included are more than 400,000 acres of national forests, nearly 1.2 million acres of State forest lands, many inland lakes, Lake Huron beaches, and the rivers. In the northern half of the basin, features include extensive forests, many lakes and streams, the last area of undeveloped Lake Huron shoreline, and a topography and climate conducive to winter sports.

In the southern half of the basin, river valleys or forests in the north and glacial moraines in the south support heavy recreational activities. Although not as aesthetically attractive as those in the northern half, these rivers have exceptional

TABLE 1-124Land and Water Surface Usablefor Recreation in the Lake Huron Plan Area,1970 (thousands of acres)

PSA	Land	Lake Huron	Inland Lakes	Total
3.1 3.2	1,691.0 11.3	178.0 137.0	111.0 24.0	1,980.0 172.3
TOTAL	1,702.3	315.0	135.0	2,152.3

potential for recreational development because of close proximity to large population concentrations.

The Lake Huron region has many of the same problems which occur throughout the Great Lakes area with respect to outdoor recreation, but the region itself is so diverse that problems range widely in nature. In the northern part, where there are considerable forest, lake, and river resources, the economic situation is depressed, and there has not been adequate development of the resources by the private sector for public use. In addition, the highway system expedites travel north and south, but there are not enough feeder roads into the recreation areas. Recreational development is likely to increase at a rapid rate because of the influx of persons from the more crowded southern areas in the Lake Huron basin and the adjacent Lake Erie basin (particularly Detroit and environs), who will make use of the facilities of the northern part of the Lake Huron region.

The southern part of the Lake Huron region, on the other hand, has a very small area of land and water devoted to recreation, with an average of only 10.3 acres of all types of recreational land available per thousand people. This compares unfavorably with a recommended average of 10 acres of urban recreational areas, 15 acres of extra urban open space, and 65 acres of large parks, forests, and other open spaces per 1,000 people. It is unlikely that this standard can be met, and the present movement of population to the north for recreation purposes is likely to continue and to be accentuated.

Table 1-124 indicates the land and water surface currently available for recreation in the Lake Huron basin in 1970. Table 1-125 provides information on amount, ownership, and recreational potential of Great Lakes beaches in the plan area.

#### 8.2 Frameworks for River Basin Group 3.1

#### 8.2.1 Summary

Nearly three-fourths of the land area in RBG 3.1

	Publ	icly Owned Beac	hes		Privately Owned Beaches									
	Us	able		Open t	o Public	Not Open to	Public							
	Open to		Not	With	Without	Potential for	Little/No	- · ·						
PSA	Public	Restricted	Usable	Charge	Charge	Development	Potential	Total						
3.1	83.4	0	0	0	23.5	46.6	357.8	511.3						
3.2	43.6	0	13.1	0	0	0	157.2	213.9						
TOTAL	127.0	0	13.1	0	23.5	46.6	515.0	725.2						
%	17.5	0	1.8	0	3.3	6.4	71.0							

is forested and provides for some forest resourceoriented industry. The same is true of the mineral resource and its related industry. Agricultural employment is declining and trades and services are increasing.

River Basin Group 3.1 is part of the high-quality recreation area of Michigan, and an increasing part of the economy is related to this use of resources. Summer and winter recreation demands are met by a great diversity of recreational facilities. The future of outdoor recreation in this river basin group is very bright.

The availability of water has not been a constraint to any development for which other factors were favorable. However, the presently developed quantities of water are not adequate to meet all the needs projected for the future. Water quality is generally good, although there are localized reaches of substandard water quality. These substandard reaches receive the effluent of primary treatment plants or industrial discharges, seepage from septic tanks, the discharge of raw sewage into streams, and the naturally heavy silt load carried by some streams. During the navigation season the St. Marys River is degraded by vessel traffic, which has a tendency to concentrate the waste in the river because of the pumping of bilges and ballast or the discharging of sewage while in the river area. Water quality standards include secondary treatment as a minimum for all municipal wastes and an equivalent treatment for all industrial wastes. In addition, a minimum of 80 percent phosphorus removal is required. Advanced waste treatment is required in certain stream sectors and effluent disinfectant is necessary, particularly where recreational use of the receiving water is prevalent or desired.

The framework developed under the normal growth projections for this river basin group provides for water supplies for all uses to meet the needs of a balanced development and for correcting conditions which have degraded water quality. NOR provides for increased recreational opportunities, expansion of commercial navigation and recreational boating, enhancement of fish and wildlife habitat, alleviation of flood damages, land treatment and drainage, shoreline protection.

Section 12 contains Table 1-274 which shows needs, outputs, and percent of needs met under the Normal Framework; Tables 1-275 and 1-276 show capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

#### 8.2.2 The Area

The area is characterized by rather flat to rolling terrain with elevations ranging from about 600 feet

to 1,000 feet above sea level. In the northwestern portion of the basin an exception to this general condition occurs where hilly, sandy, morainal uplands predominate and elevations reach nearly 1,400 feet. The oldest bedrock formations stretch across the northern one-third of the region. Limestone outcrops occur in Alpena, Cheboygan, Chippewa, and Presque Isle Counties. A wide band of undifferentiated bedrock composed of blue-gray limestone and calcareous shale lies across Cheboygan and Presque Isle Counties. Shale formations outcrop in Alpena, Presque Isle, Cheboygan Counties. The Michigan formation, composed of shale, sandstone, beds of gypsum, and some dolomitic limestone, outcrops in Iosco and Ogemaw Counties. The area experiences a humid continental climate with frequent and sometimes rapid weather changes caused by storms sweeping across the Great Lakes Region from the west and the southwest. The northern part of the area is cooler than the southern part. Cool breezes from Lake Huron serve to make the shoreline attractive for summer vacationists. Seasonal temperature variations can be extreme across the area. Mean annual precipitation ranges from 26 to 30 inches, with an average around 28 inches. Droughts occur occasionally but are not usually of long duration. Snowfall depths reach from 50 to 120 inches, increasing from southeast to northwest across the area. Mean annual growing seasons vary from nearly 130 days along the shoreline and in the southern counties to less than 90 days in the interior uplands. A cool, comfortable summer climate and abundant winter snowfall make the area attractive for year-round recreation activities.

The soil is formed chiefly from glacial deposits, and its composition varies from predominantly sand in the northern and western portions to mainly clay land and swampy areas in parts of Ogemaw, Iosco, Alcona, Alpena, and Montmorency Counties, and to more stony lands in Alpena, Presque Isle, and Cheboygan Counties. Characteristically, there is a layer of acid organic matter on the surface, underlain by a gray leached layer from which iron and aluminum have been removed. Typically the subsoils are low in lime content and fertility.

This planning subarea ranks last in population among the 15 planning subareas in the Great Lakes Basin. The rate of growth from 1940 to 1970 was well below the Great Lakes Basin average. Iosco County grew from 16,500 to 24,900 between 1960 and 1970, but Presque Isle County declined slightly during the decade. Since 1940, employment has increased less rapidly than in other areas of the Great Lakes Basin. It is expected to increase at a slightly faster rate than population. Total personal income is expected to increase a little faster than the expected Basin and national average annual rate of 4 percent. The per capita income should continue at about 70 percent of the national average. Only 26 percent of the people in Planning Subarea 3.1 were classified as urban in 1970, but a higher degree of urbanization can be anticipated. Additional population and economic data are provided in Subsection 8.1.1 and Section 1.

About 3 million acres of PSA 3.1 are forest land. More than 400,000 acres are in national forests, 879,900 acres are in State-owned forest land, and the balance is in holdings of other public agencies, the forest industry, and farmer-private ownership. The latter accounts for about one and a half million acres or about 50 percent of the total forested area.

The area in the Lower Peninsula is well endowed with inland lakes and shorelines. Shoreline length along the inland lakes is about 1,065 miles. This, added to the 263.3 miles of Lake Huron shoreline in PSA 3.1, results in a total shoreline of 1,225 miles in the planning subarea. Approximately 87 percent of the total shoreline is privately owned, with 879 miles of inland lake shoreline, and 185 miles of Lake Huron shoreline in private ownership.

The Lake Huron shoreline of the RBG is 361.0 miles and 91.2 miles of St. Marys River shore also lies within the RBG.

While the river basin group is not considered a manufacturing region in the State, this activity is locally significant. The forest resources provide material for the production of paper, cardboard, plywood, and other wood products, and pleasure boats, shoes, and miscellaneous metal products are also produced. The coastal counties along Lake Huron furnish limestone, cement, wood products, fish, and machinery.

Distance from centers of population tends to restrict industrial development to that which is directly related to the nearby forest and mineral resources, and to manufacture of high value or low bulk products.

Trades and services play an important role in the economy. Few major trade centers exist in this largely rural area. Services such as hotel accommodations, tourist camps, laundry services, and amusements have expanded to meet the increasing tourist trade.

The resources of the planning subarea lend themselves directly to recreation. Summer and winter recreation demands are met by a great diversity of facilities. Summer and fall activities include boating, water skiing, swimming, fishing, picnicking. camping, hunting, and other recreational activities. In the winter, snow skiing and snowmobiling are probably the most popular activities. Other important winter activities include ice fishing, sledding, tobogganing, ice boating, and ice skating.

The abundant water resources of the northern

Lower Peninsula of Michigan pose no limitation to the development of outdoor recreation in River Basin Group 3.1.

Figure 1-35 shows the areal extent of River Basin Group 3.1 and the planning subarea. See also Section 1.

#### 8.2.3 **Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resource use by time periods are shown in Section 12 on Table 1–274.

#### 8.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The needs within the water withdrawals category have been developed along conventional lines, and even though the needs are expected to more than double from 1970 to 2020, the only problems that have been identified are that presently developed quantities of water are not adequate to meet all of the needs projected for the future. In many cases there is an opportunity for choice among water sources to meet a particular need. The main sources of additional development of water will be the inland lakes and streams and ground water, with only municipal water and self-supplied industrial water drawing on the Great Lakes as a source of their supply. The major requirements will come after the year 2000 for self-supplied industrial water and for mining water supplies. There is no projected need for cooling water for power generation in the river basin group.

#### 8.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The existing water quality situation was discussed in Subsection 8.1.4. Water quality standards include secondary treatment as a minimum for all municipal waste and an equivalent treatment level for all industrial wastes. In addition, a minimum of 80 percent phosphorus removal is required.

Problems of fish habitat in this river basin group are related to the rapid development of recreational properties, which has caused considerable damage to both lakes and streams. Dredging and filling have reduced the available spawning areas in some of the inland lakes. Septic tank runoff from heavy cottage development has speeded up the process of eutrophication in some of the inland lakes. Intense streamside cottage development has destroyed some of the aesthetic and cultural attractions on many of the streams. The construction of low head dams on trout feeder streams has elevated the temperatures beyond the limits where trout will survive. Some of the larger inland lakes of the river



FIGURE 1-35 Lake Huron North, River Basin Group 3.1

_ <u></u>	1000 Boating	g Days
	Great Lakes	Inland
Category	Waters	Waters
1970 Use	384	1,047
1980 Needs	384	108
2000 Needs	516	276
2020 Needs	657	438

# TABLE 1–126 Use and Projected Needs for Recreational Boating, PSA 3.1

basin group are deep enough to support trout as well as warmwater fisheries. Many of the smaller lakes are managed exclusively for trout through periodic chemical treatment and annual maintenance plantings. Anadromous runs are limited in the rivers due to the location of hydroelectric dams and the lack of adequate sea lamprey control in Lake Huron. The few streams that do support runs of steelhead and salmon are very important to the species composition of the area. There is need for fish passage improvement around the hydroelectric dams, fish production through hatcheries, fish population control, additional fishing access, and habitat improvement and protection.

The relatively high boating participation factor of 12 boats per 100 population is primarily due to the many inland lakes located within a reasonable proximity of the area's rather sparse population. Although some of the lakes in this area receive intensive use, the area's water base is generally underutilized for recreational boating. This river basin group can absorb a transfer of about 4.5 million boat days from other areas, thus avoiding the need and related expense of increasing the water base of these nearby areas. However, it will be necessary to provide more uniformly dispersed access to the existing water base in order to preclude any local or isolated instances of undesirable intensive use. Recreational boating on the Great Lakes is generally limited to the small areas offshore at harbors, locations at which small craft are based, and locations contiguous to sheltered waters. Additional harbors and mooring facilities are necessary to enhance the enjoyment and safety of recreational boating on Lake Huron. Table 1-126 shows recreational boating use in PSA 3.1 and projects future needs.

Commercial navigation will be influenced by the overall treatment of this resource use throughout the Great Lakes Basin. Much of the area's population is supported by industries producing or utilizing large quantities of bulk commodities, and the economy of the area is highly dependent upon efficient, low-cost transportation systems. This is especially true for the limestone trade, which must depend on return shipments of coal to enable vessels to be operated economically. Improvements to accommodate supercarriers are not expected in the near future for the limestone and the coal trade but may become a reality later, depending upon the market conditions.

#### 8.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Agricultural land treatment needs are based on criteria which provide for the proper use and treatment of the land for sustained agricultural production within the inherent capability of the soil. Estimates of land treatment needs emphasize physical needs and were developed independently of the economic model used to determine the projected crop acreage and crop production requirements.

Much of the northern and eastern portions of River Basin Group 3.1 are subject to severe drainage restrictions, and production is reduced or limited by excess water in the soil profile. Drainage measures have both beneficial and adverse effects, and the implementation of them depends on the alternative possible uses of the lands having a wetness problem. In addition to the need for drainage on the agricultural land, some drainage will be necessary before urban expansion can occur on presently nonurban land.

Most of the public and industry-owned forest lands are under some degree of management; however, much of the private forest land is either unmanaged or inadequately managed. One of the greatest existing forest land problems is how to secure good management on this private land. Another management problem that must be considered is how to secure good management, protection, and establishment of trees and shrubs in areas surrounding urban built-up areas.

Shoreline erosion is not a serious problem in the river basin group. Of the 361 miles of Lake Huron shoreline, about 63 miles are subject to noncritical erosion, and about 8 miles, from Au Sable Point southward to just north of Tawas Point State Park, are subject to critical erosion. The remainder of the Lake Huron shoreline is made up either of stones and boulders or sand beaches occasionally interrupted by marshes. Storms over the Great Lakes generally move east, so the western Lake Huron beaches (the lee shore) are protected from damage.

Streambank erosion does present some problems but losses are relatively small. Data are provided in Table 1–121. The major problem in alleviating streambank erosion is that the eroded areas are scattered and expensive to treat, and there is need for further study of methods and effectiveness of treatment.

Flooding in the area may occur at any time, but the major floods are the result of rain and/or snow melt on frozen ground or nearly saturated ground, intense summer storms, or overbank flooding caused by ice jams. The greatest flood damage occurs in the rural areas. The flood problems of the urban areas are the result of constricted reaches of the rivers, inadequate channel capacity, encroachment on the natural flood plain, or a combination of these causes.

The principal problem relating to wildlife is one of declining value of wildlife habitat rather than loss of habitat. Deer and other forest game are decreasing in many of the areas. The decline of rare and endangered species is a problem that in some cases is very difficult to remedy, because the reasons for the decline of these animals and birds and how they are affected by habitat loss or overharvest are often not generally understood or agreed upon. Shrinking hunter access to wildlife land is a related problem, and occurs throughout the Great Lakes Basin except in the northernmost planning subareas where public land is adequate. This is a serious problem because wildlife habitat is expected to decrease while gross hunter demand is expected to increase.

The area contains a wealth of diverse and often unique aesthetic and cultural resources. The major problem is the need to preserve the outstanding values of these resources, which include beaches and wetlands, unique glacial formations, wildlife areas, and sites and objects pertaining to early Indian cultures and to exploration. Aesthetic and cultural aspects are interrelated with all other functions in a water and related land resource study. No specific alternative programs or projected requirements can be readily discerned. However, additional legislation may be needed to expedite a program of acquisition and management, and the private sector should be encouraged to participate in the program for preservation and protection of these unique and significant areas.

The Planning Subarea 3.1 possesses many high quality recreational areas and supports a diversity of popular recreational activities. The total annual requirements for water-oriented outdoor recreation activities in 1970 were nearly 2 million recreation days. This is estimated to increase to more than 6 million recreation days by 2020. Even though there are no standard metropolitan statistical areas in River Basin Group 3.1, there are some needs to be met in the smaller urban areas. Also, there is a transfer of urban needs from cities just to the south of this river basin group. The swimming beach acreage in RBG 3.1 appears adequate to meet present and future needs to the year 1980. The estimated amount of land which has been developed to meet the recreational demands for the first two time frames does not indicate additional needs.

#### 8.2.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 3.1 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed Framework contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the Framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes as a whole.

#### 8.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–274 to 1–276.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is adequate water to meet the water withdrawal needs for the three time frames. The development of Lake Huron as a source is programed to supplement ground water to satisfy all of the needs for municipally supplied and self-supplied industrial water, with greater quantities programed for the period after year 2000. Ground water is the source for all rural domestic and livestock needs, and withdrawals for mining and irrigation needs are supplied from inland lakes and streams and ground water, with the larger amount being supplied from inland lakes and streams for irrigation use, including both agricultural and golf course irrigation. More than 50 percent of the supply for mining would come from ground water. There are no needs in the river basin group for water for thermal power cooling.

Land use changes and process modification including increased recirculation would have a considerable impact on the water withdrawal needs. Programs are included in the Normal Framework to initiate research to bring about process modification and increased recirculation to reduce the overall amount of water withdrawals.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes programs for both municipal and

industrial wastewater discharge treatment to meet water quality standards prior to the 1972 Amendments to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act. It also provides that there will be no degradation of water quality where existing water quality is at a higher level than that provided by the existing standards. In addition to the basic requirement of secondary treatment and 80 percent phosphorus removal throughout the river basin group, there are a number of locations within the river basin group which will need advanced treatment by 1980 and several more that will need advanced treatment between 1980 and the year 2000. NOR includes programs to provide the needed municipal and industrial treatment facilities to handle the quantities of waste which are indicated by the needs.

Programs for agricultural waste treatment are not included, but the effects of fertilizers, pesticides, and nutrients from agricultural and land runoff require additional studies.

Needs are programed to be satisfied in all time periods for water-oriented outdoor recreation, and by year 2020 for recreational boating.

The fishery management programs included in the Normal Framework provide for land acquisition for fisherman access and habitat protection on the inland water areas. This program, coupled with increased future stocking from the new warmwater fishery hatcheries, is estimated to satisfy fisherman day needs. It should be emphasized that NOR at the present time does not have specific programs in which to provide substantial opportunities for new access facilities in the urbanized areas. Information on the potential and the corresponding costs of additional fishery opportunity development in these urbanized areas is not available.

Commercial fishing data are discussed in Section 5 and Subsection 8.4.3.

Commercial navigation needs, which are estimated to slightly double over the 50-year time span, have been programed to be met. Specific investments in NOR for commercial navigation are expenditures for construction and maintenance of Federal harbors at Cheboygan and Alpena. The commercial navigation programs are discussed in Section 5 and Subsection 8.4.1. Costs for private harbors at Calcite, Stoneport, Port Gypsum, and Bay Shore are not available.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

The programed agricultural land treatment is essentially a continuation of the ongoing programs at a level that has been followed in the past. It is not expected that a higher investment would result in substantially higher production levels of food and fiber that could be marketed more efficiently from this region than from some other region in the country. Nor is it expected that sediment reduction and other environmentally beneficial effects from higher levels of agricultural land treatment would justify a higher investment. Agricultural land treatment will be carried out by conventional methods throughout the 50-year period.

Drainage of cropland will improve the productivity of these lands and reduce the total land needed for food production. A properly managed program can benefit agriculture, water quality, and wildlife, reduce erosion, and reduce breeding places for mosquitoes or other insects. The drainage programs have been selected to include the on-farm drainage measures at the current rate of installation.

The forest land treatment program will control erosion, provide wildlife habitat, and enhance environmental values. NOR provides treatment at a faster rate than continuation of past trends or ongoing programs would provide. The shoreland erosion program in NOR would take care of the critical problems.

The streambank erosion program for NOR would provide treatment by 2020 of all of the streambank mileage classified as subject to severe erosion. This is about 37 percent of the stream mileage subject to some erosion. These measures would reduce the estimated damages by about 30 percent. Streambank erosion is widespread, and effective protective measures are very costly to install and maintain. Consequently, none of the moderate streambank erosion would be treated in NOR.

Both structural and nonstructural measures are included in NOR to alleviate flood damages. The structural programs are composed of storage, levees, floodwalls, and other protective works to prevent those potential damages which remain after the flood plain legislation is effective. Flood plain legislation will be least effective in the early years, reducing damages due to growth by about 10 percent between 1970 and 1980. It might be 40 percent effective in the next period and about 75 percent effective by the year 2020.

NOR includes programs to provide additional opportunities above the 1970 levels for hunting or simply observing wildlife. These programs include a continuation of the ongoing programs by the State agencies for acquisition and development, habitat management, law enforcement, and research. Additional programs that will be funded through the Michigan Department of Natural Resources are being included in the Normal Framework. The programs selected under NOR fully meet the user-day needs in all time periods, but do not fully meet acreage needs.

The Normal Framework for this river basin group envisions that outstanding, unusual, or significant aesthetic and cultural values will be acquired in an early time period. Additional legislation may be needed to expedite the program of acquisition and management, and the private sector should be encouraged to participate in the program for the preservation and protection of these unique and significant areas.

Outdoor recreation programs for NOR satisfy all of the intensive and extensive development. The acquisition and development of the State and national forest lands, mileage along the Lake Huron shoreline, and two new regional parks, plus the acquisition of land for scenic rivers, are expected to provide recreation in the latter time frame for the Normal Framework. In addition to intensive recreational use, extensive recreational use is also included as part of these programs.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–274, 1–275, and 1–276 which provide information on needs, outputs, and percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs.

#### 8.2.4.2 **Proposed Framework (PRO)**

PRO was formulated in response to reactions to the Normal Framework by the public as well as by State and regional officials. State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not deviate greatly from those of the OBERS projections used in NOR.

(1) Water Withdrawals

PRO supports development and programing to satisfy the water withdrawal needs in essentially the same manner as outlined in NOR. In the middle and long-range period there will be a shift to meet some needs with sources from water courses rather than from inland lakes. All needs are met. There are no needs in River Basin Group 3.1 for water for thermal power cooling. There are no problems believed to be associated with the supplying of adequate quantities of water for the various purposes.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

PRO meets water quality standards of the 1972 Amendments to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, including those problems associated with the overflow of storm sewers and sanitary waste from existing combined sewers, programed to be abated by 1977.

PRO includes a recommendation for the study of the most efficient means of controlling agricultural wastes. Adequate attention must be given to the treatment of nonpoint sources of agricultural wastes if water quality is to be maintained at a high level in this area.

PRO is the same as the NOR for water-oriented

outdoor recreation, recreational boating, and sport fishing.

It should be emphasized that neither NOR nor PRO at the present time has specific programs in which to provide substantial opportunities for new access facilities in the urbanized areas.

To the extent technically feasible, economically justified, and environmentally acceptable, PRO recommends the maintenance of efficient, low-cost, deep draft navigation, and the provisions of incremental improvements to the navigation system at the harbors at Cheboygan and Alpena. PRO also includes a recommendation for extension of the navigation season to increase the efficiency at Calcite, Stoneport, Port Gypsum, and Bayshore. These are private harbors and cost for improvement is not available. Adequate measures are to be provided for the containment of polluted dredge spoil.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

PRO includes the recommendation that additional studies be made at the State level leading to the development and adoption of a comprehensive land use policy for the Great Lakes Region. Such studies are being initiated by the State of Michigan at the present time. These studies would enable land use decisions to be based on adequate information about suitable uses for the physical land base. This would result in improved land use policies and would permit water resources planning to complement land use objectives.

PRO recommends more extensive programs than NOR for agricultural land treatment, so that all agricultural land treatment needs exclusive of drainage will be met by the year 2020. This alternative land treatment program emphasizes environmental gains and enhancement and preservation of natural resources.

PRO recommends that only limited cropland drainage be programed, since there is little need to increase crop production in this region.

PRO recommends forest land management and treatment programs which would satisfy about 60 percent of the total needs by the year 2020. These are more extensive programs than those in NOR.

PRO suggests that a reassessment of shoreline erosion based on 1973 lake levels may indicate additional mileage of critical reaches. There are 50 miles of high-risk shoreline in 1973. PRO recommends that all critical shoreline reaches be programed for protection before 1990. Shoreland management plans will be implemented for all Great Lakes shores by 1980 so as to protect and preserve shoreland integrity and uniqueness.

PRO programs for protection by 2020 of all streambank miles subject to severe erosion.

PRO recommends that adequate sums of money

be allocated to manage and control flood plain lands, considering that the cost may be allocated to flood plain damage alleviation, outdoor recreation, and other uses of the flood plain. Flood insurance could provide still another supplement to the many programs for reducing flood damage.

PRO includes the concept that the States should set time limits for local entities to manage and develop policies, objectives, programs, and implementation techniques for flood plain regulations. If the local entities do not meet the time limits, the States should then manage and regulate the flood plains according to State statutes.

PRO recommends the establishment of Stateapproved local control ordinances directed toward the control or treatment of runoff and reduction of sediment on urban and rural lands. State-established regulations would prevail, consistent with Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, if local regulations are not implemented by July 1, 1977.

PRO includes resource utilization that will meet all water-oriented outdoor recreation needs. It is assumed that approximately 60 percent of the outdoor recreation needs will be met with public funds (Federal, State and local), and it is further assumed that the remainder will be met either by private funding or not at all. The priorities for the use of public funding will be:

(a) recreation developments, and acquisition and restoration of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(b) developments on lands now publicly owned

(c) other developments. To the extent public funds are available for investment in shorelands, they may be used where feasible to assist

(i) in acquiring land so as to preserve and protect its uniqueness

(ii) in clearing flood plains of damage-prone uses, and making them available for recreation use. PRO emphasizes a need for specific criteria to insure that such recreational developments are consistent with the maintenance of a high-quality environment.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–277, 1–278, and 1–279 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1–334 compares land treatment programs.

#### 8.2.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-349 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 8.3 Frameworks for River Basin Group 3.2

#### 8.3.1 Summary

In 1970 the population of Planning Subarea 3.2 was 1.1 million, eighth among the 15 PSAs, and employment was 382,000 or just over 3 percent of the Basin total. Population and employment trends have paralleled those in the Great Lakes Basin since 1940.

Because of its location and available natural resources, three distinct areas of activity have developed in the river basin group: agricultural, forest-recreational, and urban-industrial. The agricultural areas are on the extremely productive soils of the Saginaw Valley; the recreation areas are in the forests, which provide scenic beauty and sparse population in the proximity of the large urban centers; and the urban-industrial center results from location on the Great Lakes, the availability of land in close proximity to the Detroit-Chicago corridor, which is being developed, and a multitude of other factors that are related to the growth of the area.

Water resources in this river basin group vary widely. Depending on locality, water may be plentiful or scarce, clean or polluted, and an asset or a problem. The eastern boundary of the river basin group is formed by Lake Huron and Saginaw Bay. In some areas flooding is a problem, but on the other hand, some industries, as well as residents, have trouble procuring enough water of a suitable quality for their needs.

The frameworks developed under the normal growth projections for this river basin group provide for water supplies for all uses to meet the needs of a balanced development, correcting conditions which have caused degraded water quality. They provide for increased recreational opportunities, expansion of commercial navigation and recreational boating, enhancement of fish and wildlife habitat for improved conservation, alleviation of flood damages, land treatment and drainage, and shoreline protection.

Section 12 contains Table 1-280 which shows needs, outputs, and percent of needs met under the Normal Framework; Tables 1-281 and 1-282 show capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

#### 8.3.2 The Area

Figure 1-36 shows the areal extent of River Basin Group 3.2 and the corresponding planning subarea. Statistical information is in Section 1.

River Basin Group 3.2 is located for the most

SCALE IN MILES 5 10 15 20



FIGURE 1-36 Lake Huron South, River Basin Group 3.2

part in what is known as the lakeless region of the State of Michigan. This is especially true in counties close to Saginaw Bay and lower Lake Huron. The lakeless nature of the river basin group and the flat, featureless, clay plains result from glacial lakes and the sediment deposited in them.

The river basin group has 204 miles of varied shoreline along Lake Huron, including rock outcrops, sand and shingled beaches, marshes, and clay bluffs. These individual types of shoreline provide wildlife habitat and opportunities for various kinds of recreation.

The area is subject to the variety of weather conditions associated with a humid continental climate. It lies in the pathway of storms that sweep across the Great Lakes Region from the west and southwest. The climate is characterized by frequent and sometimes rapid weather changes, by exteme seasonal temperature variations and by a fairly even annual distribution of precipitation, with the winter portion consisting mainly of snow. The mean annual temperature is nearly uniform over the area. The highest recorded temperature was 108 degrees Fahrenheit, and the lowest was -30 degrees Fahrenheit. The mean annual precipitation is slightly less than 30 inches. Average annual snowfall is about 40 inches, with the heaviest snowfall occurring in January. The growing season varies across the basin from 120 days in the north to about 148 days in the south.

Over the past years, both acreage devoted to farming and the number of farm employees have been steadily declining, but production has been steadily increasing. This greater efficiency is the result of more mechanization and improved technology. While the agricultural industry in the planning subarea is a significant sector of the economy, it has little to offer in terms of providing additional jobs, because of the trend toward larger farms, more mechanization, and increased efficiency. Agriculture accounted for about 2½ percent of the employment in 1970, a decline of 78 percent between 1940 and 1970. This decline was slightly more rapid than that in the nation or in the Basin.

The industry in PSA 3.2 was dominated in 1970 by manufacturing, which employed 156,000 workers and accounted for almost 41 percent of the total employment. (Employment in manufacturing was 25 percent in the nation and 35 percent in the entire Great Lakes Basin.) The leading employers were the chemical, primary metal, automobile, and food industries. Mining employment has been declining and losing significance in the basin economy.

The increasing importance of the service industries is also evident in this planning subarea. Even though employment in manufacturing will nearly double by 2020, this is less than the proportional growth in the total employment. Agricultural and mining employment will decline, while the service industries will employ a growing proportion of the total.

The trend toward increased urbanization is expected to continue, in part reflecting the continuing reduction of agricultural employment. The Flint area is the second most densely populated area in Michigan. The median age of the residents is 27½ years. Median age in the Saginaw Bay area is even lower—26 years.

Although no figures are available to indicate specifically the net migration into or within PSA 3.2, figures suggest that all counties experienced significant in-migration in recent years. The population and density figures should probably be raised somewhat for water resource planning purposes, to account for a significant and growing number of seasonal residents not counted in the census data. It has been estimated that seasonal residents may increase the PSA's summer population by as much as 8,000 to 10,000 persons. Taking into account short-term tourists, the peak seasonal total of domestic and recreational water users in the PSA may reach 1.2 million persons.

Planning Subarea 3.2 supports an active, diverse, year-round sport fishery that is based primarily on warmwater species, although the northern part of the planning subarea contains significant amounts of trout water and trout fishing opportunities. Michigan's inland Thumb area also provides excellent nesting and breeding grounds for a sizeable population of waterfowl, including the Canada goose. The natural habitat is also supplemented by a significant number of farm ponds which have been constructed recently near an excellent supply of food from the local farms. Further inland, the Saginaw Bay area also provides prime breeding and nesting habitat for various species of waterfowl. Both the Thumb and bay areas are heavily used during migrations by many species of waterfowl.

The excellent natural outdoor recreation resources in the planning subarea, its proximity to the major population centers of Flint, Saginaw, and Bay City, and its location relatively close to Detroit all indicate an increasing demand for outdoor recreation. The continuous upswing in population, income, and leisure time also plays an important part in the growing use of these land and water resources for outdoor recreation.

#### 8.3.3 **Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resource use by time period are shown in Section 12 on Table 1-280. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such a discussion.

#### 8.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals

One of the problems in River Basin Group 3.2 in connection with water withdrawals is that presently developed quantities of water are not adequate to meet all of the needs projected for the future. However, adequate sources of water are available, and no problem of quantity or quality has deterred any development for which other factors were favorable.

#### 8.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Substandard water quality is the most significant aspect of nonwithdrawal water uses in RBG 3.2. In recent years severe water quality problems have been experienced in the Saginaw River over virtually its entire length, in the Flint River in the vicinity of the City of Flint, and in the lower portion of the Cass River. Other areas of water quality deterioration include the Shiawassee River from its mouth to Corunna, the Tittabawassee River between Midland and its confluence with the Saginaw River, and a number of minor streams, including the Pinconning and the Kawkawlin Rivers. These streams have smaller drainage areas and are predominantly agricultural in nature with very little industrial activity. Poor water quality results from storm water overflows, tributary waste loads, and untreated or partly treated sewage discharge from outlying areas in the RBG.

Major industrial activities in the river basin group include chemical establishments, refineries, slaughterhouses, food processing operations, and numerous automotive manufacturing facilities. The industrial concentrations are found along the Saginaw River between Bay City and Saginaw, in the Greater Flint area, in Midland, and in the Alma-St. Louis area. Since 1970 both industries and municipalities have made significant progress toward upgrading the quality of the Saginaw River through compliance with discharge improvement requirements.

There are no projections for increased hydroelectric power installations use.

Water pollution from industrial, municipal, and agricultural development in RBG 3.2 has diminished the fishing quality in many of the major rivers and impoundments, particularly around Flint, Saginaw, Bay City, and Midland. Additional problems are serious erosion and siltation from both urban construction and agriculture. In addition, fish management for valuable sport species and the removal of rough fish species is a problem. Pollution of the rivers and impoundments has discouraged many fishermen in this river basin group and caused them to seek their recreation in Saginaw Bay or further north in the other areas of the Great Lakes Basin. However, recent improvements in water quality and the newly planned impoundment on Pine River offer hope for reestablishing valuable fishery species within the river basin group. There is need for fish production through fish hatcheries, fish population control, habitat improvement and protection, and improved access.

Boating is a major recreational activity in RBG 3.2. About 1,500 miles of main stream and tributary rivers are suitable for canoeing. The lower 20 miles of the Saginaw River have been improved for commercial navigation, but they are also heavily used by small recreational craft.

About two-thirds of the Great Lakes shoreline in the RBG lies along Saginaw Bay. Four recreational boat harbors have been constructed with Federal and State participation along the eastern shore of the bay. The other one-third of the shoreline consists of the more severe and less sheltered coasts of Lake Huron. Only one Federally authorized and funded harbor has been built on this hazardous shore. This harbor, Harbor Beach, was built for lake carrier traffic but is also used by many small craft. The use of Great Lakes waters for recreational boating is limited by the lack of adequate mooring places and more suitable harbors. Most boating activity occurs on Saginaw Bay and in a small area of about 16,000 acres offshore of the five harbors and centers for marina development located on Lake Huron. Table 1-127 shows recreational boating use in PSA 3.2 and projects future needs. A positive resource management program is essential to protect and assure the existing water resource base and to meet the projected needs. The features of such a program would include the regulation and management of boating activities to achieve greater utilization of the water resources, resource management and protection, and facility

<b>TABLE 1–127</b>	Use and	Projected	Needs for	Re-
creational Boa	ting, PSA	3.2		

	1000 Boating Days								
· · ·	Great Lakes	Inland							
Category	Waters	Waters							
1970 Use	1,164	1,677							
1980 Needs	480	72							
2000 Needs	663	351							
2020 Needs	888	717							

development to increase opportunities to use the resource base.

The principal commercial harbor in this river basin group is the Saginaw River Harbor. Principal receipts are limestone, coal, and general cargo. General cargo is also exported. If the facilities at the two existing commercial harbors, Saginaw River Harbor and Harbor Beach, are maintained, the projected tonnage increase could be handled by these two harbors. Extension of the navigation season should have high priority.

#### 8.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Agricultural land treatment needs are based on criteria which provide for the proper use and treatment of the land for sustained agricultural production within the inherent capabilities of the soil. Treatment needs of cropland and other lands are developed by considering primarily the conservation of the soil resource in terms of soil loss tolerance. Conservation of the plant cover and the soil resource is considered in determining treatment needs of pasture land and woodland.

Slightly over 50 percent of the total land base in RBG 3.2 is subject to some drainage or flooding problems. About 12 percent of the cropland is subject to severe drainage problems, and an additional 12 percent of the cropland is subject to some water problems.

Present agricultural production is reduced or limited by excess water in the soil profile. In the determination of treatment needs, the beneficial and adverse effects of drainage measures must be weighed. The type of food or fiber to be produced must be taken into account, and it is important to consider possible alternative uses of land having wetness problems.

In addition to the need for drainage on agricultural lands, soil conditions will require some drainage on lands where urban expansion will occur. No quantification of this acreage is included in the Framework Study.

Maintenance of forest cover is needed for watershed protection, continued timber production, recreation, fish and wildlife habitat, aesthetics, and a combination of these values. A relatively small percentage of the land is devoted to forest land in RBG 3.2, and securing good management for the privately owned forests is a problem.

Of the 204 miles of shoreline in River Basin Group 3.2, only about 0.2 miles of shoreline near Port Sanilac is subject to critical erosion, and about 91 miles are subject to noncritical erosion.

Major problems connected with streambank erosion are that the miles subject to erosion are scattered and expensive to treat. There is a need for further study to determine the most economical way to protect against this problem.

The four major streams in River Basin Group 3.2 have watersheds of different size, shape, intensity of precipitation, pattern of interior drainage, and channel slope and corresponding flow patterns. The records show that damaging floods in Saginaw basin nearly always occur in the spring of the year and most commonly in the last half of March or the early part of April. These floods may be general throughout the river basin or local and limited to one or two tributaries, without serious rise in the other tributaries. The general floods in the Saginaw River seem to recur with an average frequency of about once in six or seven years. On any given tributary, the frequency is more nearly once in every two or three years. In the Thumb complex, the region contains several small rivers and streams which drain the section of land outlined by the shores of the Thumb and of the Lower Peninsula. This area is typical of lands draining into the southern portion of Lake Huron. Even though the rivers and drainage areas are small, this region is not without its flood problems. Flood damages were experienced in 1935, 1942, and 1948. The flood overflows in 1935 and 1948 were intensified by ice jams, and the flood of June 1948 was created by a severe rainstorm. However, other flooding has been extremely local and has caused only minor damages to cropland in most cases.

In this river basin group the greatest flood damages are projected to occur in the rural areas until the latter part of the 50-year study period. The flood problems in the urban areas are the result of constricted reaches of river, inadequate channel capacity, encroachment on the natural flood plain, or a combination of these causes.

Wildlife habitat in Planning Subarea 3.2 is diverse. It includes northern forests, active and fallow farmland, and fine waterfowl marsh. Urban areas comprise a significant portion of the planning subarea and have seriously degraded the wildlife habitat.

Changes in forest succession are occurring here, but to a lesser degree than in other parts of the Basin. Loss and degradation of wetland habitat around Saginaw Bay are among the most critical wildlife-oriented resource problems. Approximately 40,500 acres of fine marsh exist along the shores of the bay, and the area is a nationally known waterfowl concentration area. Construction of small-boat channels, docks, and other marine facilities in the marsh area brings about disturbances which adversely affect the wildlife resource. Shrinking hunter access to wildlife lands is another major problem and is of particular interest to this area where there are limited acreages of public land that are adequate for hunting or observing wildlife. This problem is particularly serious because gross hunter demand is expected to increase while wildlife habitat is expected to decrease.

While specific needs and opportunities are not identified, there are a number of resource types listed in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources, that need to be considered. Some of these concern the establishment of corridors and buffer zones around and between population centers and along shorelines and streams. Others relate to the acquisition and preservation of specific natural and cultural features. The major problem is the need to preserve the outstanding value of these resources. These cultural and aesthetic resources are well distributed throughout the planning subarea. No specific alternative programs or projected requirement can be readily discerned. However, additional legislation may be needed to expedite a program of acquisition and management, and the private sector should be encouraged to participate in the program for the preservation and protection of these unique and significant areas. A number of these areas need to be identified at an early date, and proper steps must be taken for their preservation.

The requirement for water-oriented outdoor recreation was nearly 3 million recreation days in 1970 and is estimated to increase to more than 20 million recreation days by the year 2020.

The land available for recreation in this planning subarea is rather limited. The forested northern section of the PSA lends itself well to camping and hunting and other recreational activities that depend upon the natural environment. The greatest current need is for the development of facilities usually associated with the urban areas. There is a shortage of trail development. The need for camping acreage is estimated to increase. Because there is a relatively little public land available for more intensive development, the total land acreage that must be acquired and developed is relatively large. More than 19,000 acres were required in 1970, but by the year 2020 the total land needed to satisfy the recreational demand will approach 84,000 acres. Several of the State parks and some of the State game and wildlife areas could support additional limited development. However, a significant amount of other resources with recreational potential that could be utilized exist in the planning subarea.

8.3.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The first alternative, the Normal Framework, does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 3.2 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second alternative, the Proposed Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin, and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 8.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–280, 1–281, 1–282.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is adequate water to meet the needs for municipal water for all three time frames if additional sources are developed from Lake Huron. NOR envisions that most of the water will come from Lake Huron, with a supplemental supply from ground water. Shortly after 1970, a withdrawal from Lake Huron for the Detroit metropolitan area began operation. Some of this water is sold for use in RBG 3.2. Only this portion of the water is considered in this section. That used in RBG 4.1 is considered in Section 9. The self-supplied industrial water will largely come from the Great Lakes and from inland lakes and streams, with a small quantity coming from ground water. Rural water will be supplied entirely from ground water sources. Water for mining and irrigation will come from both inland lakes and streams and ground water, with most coming from surface sources. Water for future additional thermal power cooling is projected to come entirely from Lake Huron.

Some land use changes and process modifications, including increased recirculation, could reduce water withdrawal needs. Programs to bring about process modification are included in NOR.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes programs for both municipal and industrial waste-water discharge treatment to meet all of the water quality standards prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. It also provides that there will be no degradation of water quality where existing water quality is at a higher level than that provided by the existing standards. Between the years 1970 and 2020, a number of areas in RBG 3.2 are expected to require advanced waste treatment. Most will require this treatment before 1980.

Programs for agricultural waste treatment are

not included, but the effects of fertilizers, pesticides, and nutrients from runoff require additional studies.

The fisheries management program included in NOR provides for land acquisition for access to and habitat protection on the inland lakes and streams. This program, even when coupled with additional stocking from hatchery-produced fish, will not wholly satisfy the fisherman-day needs.

The needs for recreational boating include additional inland water, access facilities, launching sites and related facilities, and berthing facilities along the shores of Lake Huron. These are included in the Normal Framework, but will not satisfy recreational boating needs.

Commercial fishing is discussed in Section 5 and Subsection 8.4.3.

Commercial navigation is considered on a system-wide basis in Section 5, and Subsection 8.4.1.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

The programed agricultural land treatment is essentially a continuation of the ongoing programs at a level that has been followed in the past.

Cropland drainage would be accomplished by the year 2020 on about one-third of the land having a wetness problem. This will improve the productivity of these lands and thereby reduce the total land needed for food and fiber.

Forest land treatment is accelerated above the existing level of treatment.

The shoreline erosion program would treat the 0.2 mile stretch of critical erosion along the Lake Huron shoreline. No protection would be afforded reaches subject to noncritical erosion.

Streambank erosion programs in NOR would provide treatment by 2020 for all of the streambank mileage classified as subject to severe erosion. No protection is provided for streambank erosion that is classified as moderate. Streambank erosion is widespread, and effective protection measures are very costly to install and maintain.

Both structural and nonstructural measures are included in NOR to alleviate flood damages. The structural measures are composed of facilities for storage, levees, floodwalls, and other protective works to prevent those potential damages which remain after the flood plain legislation becomes effective. Legislation will be least effective in the early years, and may reduce damages by about 10 percent. Some 40 percent of the damages are estimated to be prevented by flood plain legislation between 1980 and 2000, and about 75 percent by 2020.

A continuation of ongoing wildlife management programs budgeted by the State agencies for habitat management, enforcement, and research are included in NOR. Additional programs are included which would be funded through the State. Programs selected do not meet all of the requirements for 2020 in either habitat area or user days.

The Normal Framework for RBG 3.2 expects that outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural resources will be acquired early and set aside for the benefit of future generations. Additional legislation may be needed to expedite the program of acquisition and management, and the private sector should be encouraged to participate in programs to preserve and protect these unique and significant areas.

The programs selected for outdoor recreation for intensive and extensive development do not fully meet the needs. The acquisition and development of flood plains and mileage along the Lake Huron shoreline, and the acquisition and development of regional parks are the programs envisioned to supply recreation needs. However, there are severe limitations to the development of these areas. Existing private developments that clutter the lakeshore with cottages, summer residences, and yearround homes have preempted many of the high quality areas with potential for recreational development. The greatest current need is for development of facilities usually associated with the urban areas.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tablés 1–280, 1–281, and 1–282, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs.

#### 8.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in response to reactions to the Normal Framework (NOR) by the public and State and regional officials. State, regional, and local policies concerning population and economic growth do not differ greatly from those of the OBERS projections used in NOR.

(1) Water Withdrawals

PRO supports programs that satisfy water withdrawal needs in essentially the same manner as outlined in NOR. All needs are met.

PRO endorses the concept of encouraging reduction in the rate of growth of per capita use of power, providing that the health, welfare, economy, and well-being of the inhabitants are not adversely affected. Developmental setbacks for power plants are recommended for all shoreline areas. Environmental considerations should be thoroughly explored and agreed upon in advance of plant location and design.

PRO supports the needed research in the relationship of resource use to the severity of resource problems in the Great Lakes Region, and realizes the need for basic understanding of critical human and natural resource interrelationships, so that water and related land planning and research may be fully integrated.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

PRO meets standards of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, and includes solutions to problems associated with the overflow of storm and sanitary wastes from existing combined sewerage systems to public waters. This problem is programed in PRO to be abated by 1977.

The Proposed Framework recommends study to determine the most efficient means of controlling agricultural wastes. Adequate attention must be given to the treatment of nonpoint sources of agricultural wastes if water quality is to be maintained at a high level.

To the extent technically feasible, economically justifiable, and environmentally acceptable, PRO recommends the maintenance of efficient, low-cost, deep draft navigation, provision of incremental improvements to the navigation system in the Saginaw River, and the extension of the navigation season. Adequate measures are to be provided for the containment of polluted dredged spoil.

The fisheries management programs included in PRO are the same as in NOR.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

PRO includes the recommendation that additional studies be made at the State level leading to the development and adoption of a comprehensive land use policy for the Great Lakes Region. Such studies are being initiated by the State of Michigan at the present time. Such studies would enable land use decisions to be based on adequate information about the physical land base and its suitability for various uses. Improved land use policies would result and would permit water resources planning to complement land use objectives.

PRO programs for agricultural land treatment are accelerated above those of NOR.

The Proposed Framework endorses the concept that field drainage of agricultural cropland is an integral part of the agricultural land treatment program, and PRO recommends drainage at a rate above that of NOR.

PRO recommends forest land management and treatment programs be conducted at a higher rate than in NOR.

Shoreland erosion was viewed by many as being a much more serious problem than is suggested in NOR. PRO recommends that a reassessment be made of the shoreline reaches, based on 1973 shoreline erosion in the Great Lakes. This may indicate additional mileage of critical reaches. There are about 50 high-risk miles under 1973 lake levels. PRO recommends that all critical reaches be programed for protection before 1990. Shoreland management plans will be implemented for all Great Lakes shores by 1980 to protect and preserve shoreland integrity and uniqueness.

PRO recommends the same streambank erosion treatment as NOR.

PRO recommends that adequate sums of money be allocated to manage and control flood plain lands. The cost may be allocated to flood plain damage alleviation, outdoor recreation, and other uses of the flood plain. Flood insurance could provide still another supplement to the many programs for reducing flood damage.

PRO includes the concept that the States should set time limits for local entities to manage and develop policies, objectives, programs, and implementation techniques for flood plain regulations. If the local entities do not meet the time limits, the States should then manage and regulate the flood plains according to State statutes.

PRO recommends the establishment of Stateapproved local control ordinances directed toward the control or treatment of runoff and reduction of sedimentation on urban and rural lands. Stateestablished regulations would prevail if local regulations are not implemented by July 1, 1977, consistent with Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972.

PRO programs for outdoor recreation do not differ from NOR programs. They will not meet all water-oriented outdoor recreation needs. It is assumed that approximately 60 percent of the outdoor recreation needs will be met with public funds (Federal, State and local) and that the remainder will be met either by private funding or not at all. The priorities for the use of public funding will be:

(a) urban recreation developments, and acquisition and restoration of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(b) developments on lands now publicly owned

(c) other developments.

To the extent public funds are available for investment in shorelands they may be used where feasible to assist in acquiring shoreland to preserve and protect its uniqueness in urbanizing areas. Public funds may also be used for clearing flood plains of damage-prone uses and making them available for recreation use. PRO emphasizes a need for specific criteria to insure that such recreational developments are consistent with the maintenance of a high-quality environment.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–283, 1–284 and 1– 285, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1–335 compares the land treatment programs.

#### 8.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-350 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO in the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 8.4 Lake Huron Intrarelationships

Various lake uses such as commercial navigation, recreational boating, and sport and commercial fishing, and such parameters as water quality, levels and flows, and shore erosion cross political boundaries. Although these activities and parameters have already been discussed for each river basin group, it will also be useful to discuss them in relation to the entire Lake Huron basin.

#### 8.4.1 Commercial Navigation

The amount of traffic handled at commercial ports on Lake Huron is not a significant part of the total commercial traffic on the Great Lakes, but the traffic carried on Lake Huron itself is significant. It is not proposed that any of the harbors be enlarged to 31-foot depths in order to handle the large ore ships now being used on the Lakes. Programs in both NOR and PRO for River Basin Group 3.1 show development consisting of both structural changes at the Soo and extension of the navigation season. The season extension will have beneficial effects on the ports on Lake Huron, even though specific work at these ports is not a part of the program.

#### 8.4.2 **Recreational Boating**

While there are 23 boat harbors on the Lake

Huron shore, the use of Lake Huron for recreational boating is limited by the lack of suitable mooring places and space. There are a few mooring spaces available in the northern part of the basin. If additional facilities were developed, together with a suitable communication system for informing boaters of weather conditions, the Lake could be utilized for recreational boating much more extensively than it now is.

#### 8.4.3 Commercial and Sport Fishery

The management objective of the State of Michigan is to enhance the sport fishery in Lake Huron and to utilize the commercial fishery in conjunction with the sport fishery as a management tool. In general, the sport fishery is far more valuable in terms of revenues produced, and affects far more people than would a rejuvenated commercial fishery. However, by proper management and coordination of the two, both can be made more effective in meeting needs for pleasure and food.

#### 8.4.4 Water Quality

Lake Huron is second only to Lake Superior in the high quality of its water. Because of the relatively low concentration of people along the shore of the Lake, and because conditions in other Lakes have alerted individuals and governmental agencies to pollution problems, the quality of Lake Huron probably will be maintained at higher level. Certainly the use of the Lake for a public water supply for the Detroit metropolitan area and other places will encourage maintenance of high quality.

## Section 9

## LAKE ERIE BASIN

#### 9.1 Study Area

No other Lake basin includes parts of as many States as does the Lake Erie basin, which includes parts of five of the eight Basin States. This results in greater political complexity. Hydrologically, the basin includes not only the Lake proper and its tributaries, but also the St. Clair River, Lake St. Clair, and the Detroit River. At the outlet the basin is defined to extend to below the mouth of Tonawanda Creek, a tributary of Niagara River. Statistical and descriptive information is in Section 1, and the area is shown in Figure 1–37.

The Lake Erie basin has a typically humid continental climate, with the moderating influences of Lake Erie felt along the lakeshores and the easternmost portion of the basin. There are no significant physiographic influences. The basin as a whole has a mean annual temperature of about 50°F, with extremes of  $-30^{\circ}$ F and 100°F recorded.

Mean annual precipitation is about 34 inches. It ranges from 32 to 48 inches, and increases from north to south and west to east. Prevailing winds average about 10 mph in the basin and are from the south and west. Velocities as high as 91 mph have been recorded. Thunderstorms and fog are common occurrences on Lake Erie. Most of the basin experiences more than 150 frost-free days. Snowfall averages 40 to 100 inches annually from west to east over the basin. Humidity and precipitation are high in the basin. During most years ice formation on Lake Erie is relatively greater than on any of the other four Great Lakes. The western basin, shallow bays, and protected areas are normally ice-covered from mid-January to mid-April.

#### 9.1.1 Human Characteristics

The Lake Erie Plan Area had the second largest population of the five plan areas in 1970, with 39 percent of the total Great Lakes Region population. Only the Lake Michigan Plan Area was more populous, with 46 percent of the Region's population. The 1970 overall population density in the Lake Erie Plan Area of 287 persons per square mile was the second greatest in the Region.

The Lake Erie basin is the most urbanized basin, with 88 percent of its population residing in the 10 major urban areas of Detroit and Ann Arbor, Michigan; Fort Wayne, Indiana; Lima, Toledo, Akron, Cleveland, and Lorain-Elyria, Ohio; Erie, Pennsylvania; and Buffalo, New York.

Population and some economic data are contained in Section 1.

The economic, social, and physical development of the Lake Erie basin has relied upon the availability and quality of its natural resources and the opportunities they afford. The availability of furs, forests, and farmland, combined with the ease of navigation and a good water supply, encouraged settlers to move west. Some of the earliest settlements were at Detroit, Cleveland, and Buffalo. Much of the land was cleared for agriculture in the 1800s, while canals and railroads opened the way for industrial development and shipping from lake shore communities. Commercial fishing for the highly valued whitefish and lake trout boomed in the early decades of the 20th century, but subsequently declined due to the deadly effects of the invading sea lamprey and poor water quality in many portions of the Lake. Heavy industry, chemical production, and manufacturing were important in the early economy of the cities.

The Lake Erie region is now characterized by a diversified economy which relies upon light and heavy industry, manufacturing, agriculture, and tourism and recreation. Industrial activity is concentrated in the highly populated metropolitan areas, and most is near the lake shore, since it requires a plentiful water supply and waterborne commerce. The chief products of manufacturing are automobiles, fabricated metal, primary metals, rubber, food, petroleum, chemicals, and paper. Total value added by manufacture in the region is estimated at more than \$17 billion annually.

Despite decreasing acreage in actual agricultural production, agricultural sales in the Lake Erie region remain high. Generally speaking, agricultural production in the western portion of the basin is



characterized by dairy products, vegetables, fruits, field crops, and livestock and livestock products. The central and eastern sections of the basin produce nursery and greenhouse products, vegetables, and specialty crops such as grapes, pears, and sweet cherries.

Tourism and recreation add hundreds of millions of dollars to the basin's economy each year. The largest enterprises are in and near Sandusky, Ohio, and Erie, Pennsylvania.

The Lake Erie island area resort towns along the Lake, combined with State and regional parks, add to the attraction of the region. One of the most serious detriments to recreational growth is the degraded environmental condition of the basin water and land resource systems.

The availability of the Lakes and the St. Lawrence Seaway for waterborne commerce makes the Lake Erie basin a major distribution center for both raw materials and finished products. The basin has eleven major U.S. ports at Detroit, Toledo, Sandusky, Huron, Lorain, Cleveland, Fairport, Ashtabula, Conneaut, Erie, and Buffalo. Coal and iron ore are the largest volume commodities, but foreign package trade is also high in tonnage.

#### 9.1.2 Water Resources

As natural storage reservoirs, Lakes St. Clair and Erie are among the region's most important assets. Average annual inflow to the Lake Erie system (which includes Lake St. Clair) from Lake Huron is 187,000 cubic feet per second (cfs). The average outflow at the Niagara River is 202,000 cfs. The net increase in flow of 15,000 cfs is generated by the natural and man-made conditions within the Lake Erie basin. Unfortunately, Lake Erie has become infamous in the past few years for its degraded quality. The concentration of heavy metals in fish in Lake St. Clair and accelerated eutrophication of the western and central basins of Lake Erie have focused national attention upon these resources. Lake Erie has phosphorus concentration about six times that of other Great Lakes. However, Lake Erie has the natural ability to cleanse itself of polluted materials in a shorter period of time than the other Great Lakes because of its rapid flushing rate.

Area streams and lakes have poor natural drainage, especially in the west. High dissolved solid concentrations and low-quality water occur in most stream reaches due to municipal, industrial, and agricultural wastes. Low dissolved oxygen concentrations and high algae growths are also characteristic of much of the surface water resource in the Lake Erie basin. Streams in the east drain from the Niagara and Portage Escarpments and are typically short and flow directly to Lake Erie.

The Maumee River has the largest drainage area of any stream in the basin and contributes the most sediment to the Lakes.

With the exception of River Basin Group 4.1 in the western portion, there are few inland lakes and ponds in the Lake Erie basin. Artificial impoundments, particularly in Ohio, are found frequently throughout the basin.

In general, the Lake Erie basin has the least overall ground-water potential of the five Great Lakes basins. However glacial drift provides excellent aquifers in selected areas of Michigan, New York, and Ohio. The carbonate aquifers are significant in the western Ohio and northern New York areas. Areas of limited ground-water potential occur in the lake plains along the southern shore of Lake Erie east of Sandusky and in the upland areas of Pennsylvania and New York. In these areas, overuse of ground water would reduce surface water availability, and vice versa. The total estimated ground-water potential of the Lake Erie basin is 1,946 mgd.

Chemical quality of the ground water has been a limiting factor in ground-water development in the Lake Erie basin. However, most poor-quality water can be treated to improve its quality if it is not too expensive to do so. Water from the surficial sand and gravel aquifers generally is good to fair in quality. Iron usually is present and the water can be hard and contain appreciable dissolved solids. Bedrock aquifers consistently yield hard to very hard water with dissolved solids often exceeding the recommended limit of 1,000 mg/l. Locally, and increasingly with depth, saline water is present. Iron and sulfate contents may be relatively high in local areas and increase treatment costs.

#### 9.1.3 Land and Other Natural Resources

Most of the Lake Erie basin lies within the eastern lake section of the Central Lowland physiographic province. Glaciation of the entire basin has created the rolling morainal hills of moderate relief in the Michigan area, the extensive lake plains bordering the lake system, and much of the Maumee basin, and maturely dissected till-covered uplands of the Appalachian Plateau. The basin divide has altitudes generally over 1,000 feet, with the greatest altitudes reaching 2,300 feet in the Cattaraugus watershed of New York.

The prominent physiographic features include the Maumee lake plain, which was called the Great Black Swamp before it was drained, the inland Portage Escarpment along the southeastern shore of Lake Erie, and the deeply incised headwater valleys of Pennsylvania and New York. Several prominent linear sand beaches, which are remnants of beaches of the glacial lakes, parallel the Lake Erie shore. Many linear hills are moraines deposited at the glacial ice margins.

Bedrock exposures are increasingly prominent toward the eastern part of the basin. Along the Portage Escarpment and in the incised valleys, gently dipping shales and sandstones have been exposed by erosion or were not covered by drift. Many of the incised valleys are partially filled with thick deposits of glacial drift, especially in the New York area. Buried valleys occur in other parts of the basin. Rocks near the surface principally consist of carbonates in Indiana, western Ohio, and the northern part of New York, whereas shales and sandstone are dominant in the other areas.

The drift overlying the bedrock is dominantly fine grained throughout most of the basin except in Michigan and in local areas in New York and Ohio. The outwash and morainal deposits in these areas consist of coarse-grained material which contains significant ground-water resources. The lake plains are underlain by lacustrine deposits of clay, silt, and fine sand of low permeability. Similarly, clayey till mantles most of the bedrock upland of the Appalachian Plateau region. The soils which cover the basin were derived from parent material that varied from hard crystalline rock to lake plain sands and clays. Most of the soils are in the graybrown podzolic group, with phosphorus and lime content low in the east to moderate in the west. Surface horizons are high in organic matter. Poor drainage is serious in northern Ohio and Erie County, Pennsylvania, where the soils have been developed from sandstone or share.

About one-fifth of the region is covered by forest. Climatic and pedologic factors favor hardwood forest types throughout the basin, with softwoods appearing in mixed stands in New York. The most common trees are oak, ash, maple, elm, and hickory. Most of the forested land consists of small woodlots. Four major forest concentrations in the basin include the morainal areas in Michigan, the green belts around Detroit suburbs and Cleveland, and the dissected plateau east of Buffalo, New York. Several State parks also have large timber stands.

Mineral resources are primarily nonmetallic, consisting largely of oil and gas, sand and gravel, salt, gypsum, clay, and peat. Large salt deposits are located in the western portion of the basin, while clay production dominates the lakeshore region.

The Lake Erie region is highly urbanized. It is projected that urban built-up areas will gain primarily at the expense of cropland.

Table 1-128 and Figure 1-38 illustrate the base

condition (1966-67) land use in the Lake Erie basin by urban and nonurban breakdown, and by a breakdown of the resource base.

The water and related land resource problems resulting from land use changes are many and complex. Table 1–129 projects changes in land use to 2020. Table 1–130 shows the same information broken down by PSA. Had it not been for massive planning in the past, resulting in the establishment of park districts and metropolitan authorities which today largely comprise those buffer zones immediately adjacent to the large cities, an even greater urban concentration would exist today.

Unfortunately, uniformly reliable data on current urban land use and management activities are not sufficient to form a basis for projection. It can be expected that some program of urban planning assistance, such as that provided by the Department of Housing and Urban Development under Section 701 of the 1954 Housing Act, as amended, will continue. As urban expansion reaches into new areas, more governmental units will be faced with a need for land use plans or revisions of existing plans. Thus, land use planning will continue to be an important function of local governments. There is also growing interest and activity in comprehensive land use planning at the State level.

For recreational use, the highest quality water resources are found within the Michigan portion of the basin. Rolling morainic terrain with wooded cover and numerous inland lakes in southeastern Michigan provide the setting for outdoor activities. The rivers of this portion of the basin offer additional opportunity for recreational areas. Especially significant for park development are the Huron and Clinton Rivers. Frontage on Lake Erie, Lake St. Clair, the Detroit River, and the St. Clair River provides a potentially valuable asset to the resource base. However there are inherent problems that restrict full use of these resources. For example, industrial and residential development, which is often deteriorated, precludes public recreation in important areas. Pollution of these waters by residential and industrial wastes has also seriously restricted the use of much of these resources.

In the Lake Erie basin, the Maumee River basin is the area most deficient in recreational resource capability. Recreational development there is largely confined to the river valleys.

From Toledo eastward to Buffalo, the greatest recreational resource features are the Lake Erie shoreline and the major stream valleys. The western and southern shores of Lake Erie contain more than 1,300 acres of beach. Of this total, more than 600 acres are publicly owned, and most of this is open to the public. However, about 40 acres in the vicinity of Cleveland, Detroit, and Buffalo are pol-

_				Resource B	ase	
PSA and	Total	Urban		Pasture Forest		
State	Land Area	Built-Up	Cropland	Range Land	Other	Total
PSA 4.1						
Michigan	3,980.4	759.5	2,215.6	117.7 665.7	221.9	.3,220.9
PSA 4.2						
Indiana	880.6	102.2	638.9	40.6 71.9	27.0	778.4
Ohio	5,438.9	465.6	4,096.2	173.2 381.5	322.3	4,973.2
PSA Total	6,319.5	567.8	4,735.1	213.8 453.4	349.4	5,751.7
PSA 4.3						
Ohio	2,308.6	609.0	741.3	131.3 538.8	288.2	1,699.6
PSA 4.4						
Pa.	519.1	49.1	142.2	41.2 223.7	62.9	470.0
New York	2,550.8	435.9	716.5	211.4 1.140.8	46.1	2.114.8
PSA Total	3,069.9	485.0	858.7	252.6 1,364.5	109.1	2,584.9
TOTAL	15,678.4	2,421.3	8,550.7	715.4 3,022.4	968.6	13,257.1

TABLE 1-128 Land Use, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1966-67 (thousands of acres)



FIGURE 1-38 Land Use in the Lake Erie Basin

		Implied Change		Implied	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Implied						
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020					
Lake Erie												
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	15,678.3		15,678.3		15,678.3		15,678.3					
Total urban and	2,421.2	550.2	2,971.4	871.7	3,843.1	687.0	4,530.1					
Total nonurbanized land	13,257.1		12,706.9		11,835.2		11,148.2					
Resource Base:												
Cropland	8,550.7	$(333.1)^2$	8,217.6	(514.9)	7,702.7	(401.7)	7,301.0					
Pasture	715.4	(28.9)	686.5	(48.2)	638.3	(39.3)	. 599.0					
Forest Land	3,022,4	(138.1)	2,884.3	(225.7)	2,658.6	(179.9)	2,478.7					
Other Land	968.6	(50.1)	918.5	(82.9)	835.6	(66.1)	769.5					
Total <sup>3</sup>	13,257.1	(550.2)	12,706.9	(871.7)	11,835.2	(687.0)	11,148.2					

<b>TABLE 1-129</b>	Actual and Pro	jected Land Use	, Lake Erie P	Plan Area (ti	housands of acres	)
--------------------	----------------	-----------------	---------------	---------------	-------------------	---

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020.

<sup>3</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

luted to such an extent that they are now closed to swimming. Much of the remaining shoreline having beaches has been developed with residences, cottages, and industry. As in the Lake Michigan portion of the Basin, overdevelopment of the shoreline and severe degradation of the water quality hinder public development and utilization of this important resource. Industrialized portions of the Cuyahoga River in Cleveland, Ohio, are so polluted they have periodically caught fire.

The Bass Islands, north of Port Clinton, Ohio, include 6,000 acres with high recreational value. Lying within 250 miles of 21 million people, they have been used as a resort area for many years. Further east, the armlike peninsula of Presque Isle, near Erie, Pennsylvania, contains a 3,100 acre State park which receives both summer and winter use.

The major stream valleys include the Maumee, Sandusky, Vermilion, Black, Cuyahoga, Chagrin, and Grand in Ohio, and the Cattaraugus in New York. The Sandusky River has already been designated as a scenic river by Ohio; similar designation for the Chagrin has been proposed. The Cuyahoga River between Cleveland and Akron has been planned as a major recreational complex. A segment of the Maumee River was considered, but not selected, as an additional to the National Wild, Scenic, and Recreational Rivers System.

In portions of northeast Ohio; Erie County, Pennsylvania; and Cattaraugus and Chautauqua Counties, New York, there are significant areas of rolling terrain with significant aesthetic qualities. Parts of these areas contain substantial wooded tracts. Additional features of recreational significance include the Zoar Valley portion of Cattaraugus Creek, for which preservation has been proposed, and Niagara Falls. This world famous tourist attraction is located in Planning Subarea 4.4, but is hydrologically in the Lake Ontario basin. The current State comprehensive outdoor recreation plan for Ohio includes scenic highways in several counties within the Lake Erie basin. The proposed North Country Trail would cut across River Basin Group 4.2.

Many of the States within the basin have also established their own trail systems. A portion of Ohio's Buckeye Trail is found within the Lake Erie watershed. It serves the Cleveland-Akron area and will tie in with the proposed North Country Trail. Several bicycle trails have also been developed in Ohio. The Maumee Valley Bikeway includes three round-trip tours totaling over 20 miles.

Interpretive nature trails are found in the Huron-Clinton Metropolitan Parks in River Basin Group 4.1.

The fish distribution and composition in Lake Erie differs from that in the other Great Lakes, primarily because of environmental factors. The Lake Erie fish ecosystem has undergone radical changes due to environmental changes coupled with high rates of harvest. Blue pike became nearly extinct in 1958 and are listed as an endangered species. White bass and channel catfish have been abundant since the 1900s, and harvesting emphasis has shifted to these species in the last 20 years.

The capability of Lake Erie to support fish is being maintained and may be increasing. The western basin of Lake Erie accounts for the major portion of Lake Erie commercial and sport fish production, and as many as 19 species have occurred in fish landings during the history of the fisheries.

In the 1970s, there has been a valuable, but unstable walleye population in western Lake Erie and a separate, less valuable but more stable population in the eastern basin. Since the start of this century, walleye, yellow perch, white bass, and channel catfish have occurred in Lake Erie commercial landings, and within the past quarter

	Actual	Implied Change 1966-67 to	Projected	Implied Change	Projected	Implied Change	Projected
Land Use	1966-67	1980	1980	1980-2000	2000	2000-2020	2020
PSA 4.1							
Total land areal	3,980.4		3,980.4		3.980.4		3 980 4
Total urban and	759.4	294.5	1,053.9	417.1	1,471.0	276.3	1.747.3
built-up					-,	21013	-,,,,,,,,,,
Total nonurbanized land	3,221.0		2,926.5		2,509.4		2,233.1
_Resource Base:							
Cropland	2,215.6	$(202.6)^2$	2,013.0	(287,0)	1,726.0	(190,1)	1,535.9
Pasture	117.7	(10.7)	107.0	(15.2)	91.8	(10,1)	81.7
Forest Land	665.7	(60.9)	604.8	(86.2)	518.6	(57.1)	461.5
Other Land	222.0	(20.3)	201.7	(28.7)	173.0	(19.0)	154.0
Total <sup>3</sup>	3,221.0	(294.5)	2,926.5	(417.1)	2,509.4	(276.3)	2,233.1
PSA 4.2							
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	6,319.4		6,319.4		6.319.4		6.319.4
Total urban and built-up	567.8	62.7	630.5	101.6	732.1	106.8	838.9
Total nonurbanized land	5,751.6		5,688.9		5,587.3		5,480.5
Resource Base:				-			
Cropland	4,735.1	(51,7)	4.683.4	(81.6)	4 599 8	(87.9)	4 511 0
Pasture	213.8	(2.3)	211.5	(3.8)	207.7	(4.0)	203.7
Forest Land	453.4	(4.9)	448.5	(8.0)	440.5	(8.4)	432.3
Other Land	349.3	(3.8)	345.5	(6.2)	339.3	(6.5)	332.8
Total <sup>3</sup>	5,751.6	(62.7)	5,688.9	(101.6)	5,587.3	(106.8)	5,480.5
PSA 4.3							
Total land areal	2,308.6		2,308.6		2.308.6		2 308 6
Total urban and built-up	609.0	140.4	749.4	260.2	1,009.6	218.2	1,227.8
Total nonurbanized land	1,699.6		1,559.2		1,299.0		1,080.8
Resource Base:							
Cropland	741.3	(61.3)	680.0	(113.5)	566.5	(95.2)	471.3
Pasture	131.3	(10.8)	120.5	(20.1)	100.4	(16.8)	83.6
Forest Land	538.8	(44.5)	494.3	(82.5)	411.8	(69.2)	342.6
Other Land	288.2	(23.8)	264.4	(44.1)	220.3	(37.0)	183.3
Total <sup>3</sup>	1,699.6	(140.4)	1,559.2	(260.2)	1,299.0	(218.2)	1,080.8
PSA 4.4							
Total land area <sup>l</sup>	3,069.9		3,069.9		3,069.9	·	3,069.9
Total urban and built-up	485.0	52.6	537.6	92.8	630.4	85.7	716.1
Total nonurbanized land	2,584.9		2,532.3		2,439.5		2,353.8
Resource Base:							
Cropland	858.7	(17.5)	841.2	(30.8)	810.4	(28.5)	781.9
Pasture	252.6	(5.1)	247.5	(9.1)	238.4	(8.4)	230.0
Forest Land	1,364.5	(27.8)	1,336.7	(49.0)	1,287.7	(45.2)	1,242.5
Other Land	109.1	(2.2)	106.9	(3.9)	103.0	(3.6)	99.4
lotal	2,584.9	(52.6)	2,532.3	(92.8)	2,439.5	(85.7)	2,353.8

TABLE 1-130 Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Erie Plan Area by PSA (thousands of acres)

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Mihcigan.

Total land area = total area ~ water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020.

<sup>3</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

century harvesting emphasis has shifted to these species. Because of harvest and habitat stress factors, these populations are depressed and fluctuating, and consequently carp, freshwater drum, and smelt dominate the Lake Erie fish ecosystem. On a yearly basis Lake Erie has accounted for a third of the total Great Lakes fish production.

Sport fishing has played an important role in the development of resorts or vacation areas at the islands off various points along the south shore of Lake Erie. Fishing pressure and success on Lake Erie has been dictated by many factors. Each decade has experienced various social and/or economic conditions that dictated the status of the sport fishery. Due to commercial exploitation and environmental degradation, species composition has changed in recent years. Species which are currently available and sought by sport anglers are, somewhat in order of abundance, yellow perch, white bass, channel catfish, smallmouth bass, and walleye. United States sport fishing on Lake Erie during the past decade has been directed primarily at these. The yellow perch is by far the most popular and harvested species in the Lake, accounting for 96 percent, by number, of the catch. White bass and channel catfish angling is a spring and early summer fishery confined primarily to the western and central basins. Walleye and smallmouth bass angling is concentrated at the Bass Islands, at the reef areas of the western basin, and along the rocky shorelines of the central and eastern basins. These two species are the mainstay of the New York sport fishery. Annual walleye and smallmouth bass angler success is strongly dependent on the current population densities of these species.

In Michigan, the existing wildlife environment has suffered from human disturbance in marshlands. This has resulted in a decline of waterdependent wildlife in the Saginaw Bay area, St. Clair River, Lake St. Clair, inland southern Michigan and along the Lake Erie shoreline. Little documentation is available, but it is evident that herons, bitterns, rails, cranes, and other aquatic birds have also suffered from this habitat destruction.

In northwest Ohio wildlife habitat has generally undergone more detrimental change than any other area in the basin. Large-scale destruction of marshes has occurred here in the past. More recently changes in agricultural practices have seriously reduced the value of other habitat types. Rabbits, pheasants, squirrels, doves, and bobwhite quail have been declining in this area, indicating that upland habitat is being reduced in productivity and quantity. Raptorial birds are declining. Deer herd size is increasing, primarily due to restrictive hunting regulations and deer migration from adjoining States. Fur bearers are declining in numbers. Of particular significance is the muskrat. Ohio has the second highest muskrat harvest in the United States. Loss of any significant amount of remaining habitat and consequent reduction in muskrat will result in local economic losses. In northeast Ohio the impact of agriculture is less intense, and habitat for deer and other woodland game has increased. Northeast Ohio has medium deer and grouse densities. Change in ownership of nonurban land from agriculture to other private interests has greatly improved upland game habitat, although it has somewhat hurt the productivity of the habitat for some woodland species such as pheasant and bobwhite quail. Other wildlife species, with the exception of raptors, which are declining nearly everywhere, are doing well in this part of the State.

The status of wildlife and its habitat is poor in the Indiana portion of the basin.

Wildlife habitat in Erie County, Pennsylvania, is similar to that of northeast Ohio, as described above. Forest species such as snowshoe hare, wildcat, and porcupine, are occasionally seen in the southeast portion of this area. The open water on Lake Erie and Presque Isle Bay has declined in waterfowl value due to pollution that diminishes food organisms. Ducks are still found in high numbers but are decreasing. Fur bearers in inland marshes and streams are doing well, with high populations of muskrat and beaver. Other occasional species are osprey, bald eagle, and coyote.

A broad variety of wildlife habitat exists across the New York portion of the basin. Wildlife habitat suitable for farm game is located along the lake plain hill country that extends northeast from the Pennsylvania line to the Lake Ontario shore. This land supports medium densities of most farm game species except mourning dove, which is present in low densities. The Niagara River is an important waterfowl resting and feeding area during migration.

#### 9.1.4 Resource Problems

Perhaps the most notorious Lake Erie basin water quality problem is that of eutrophication in the Lake itself. This has been thoroughly documented in the International Joint Commission's 1969 report on the "Pollution of Lake Erie, Lake Ontario, and the International Section of the St. Lawrence River;" in the 1968 Federal Water Pollution Control Administration's "Lake Erie Report: A Plan for Water Pollution Control;" and more recently, in "Project Hypo: An Intensive Study of the Lake Erie Central Basin Hypolimnion and Related Surface Water Phenomena," by the Canada Centre for Inland Waters and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region V. All of these studies have indicated that high levels of nutrients being discharged to Lake Erie have created a condition, particularly in the central basin, in which large algal concentrations develop, die, sink to the bottom, and decay. This may create a phosphate cycle which will be self-generating in several years, unless prompt abatement is implemented. High algal concentrations and oxygen depletion are the two main problems in the open waters of the Lake. The following stream segments have been reported by the States to have priority for correction of water quality deficiencies:

#### (1) River Basin Group 4.1

(a) Clinton River-Michigan, Pontiac to mouth, and the Red Run Basin

(b) Huron River—Michigan, Dexter through Ford Lake (c) Saline River—Michigan, Saline to ten miles downstream

(d) South Branch River Basin—Michigan, Adrian to confluence with main branch.

(2) River Basin Group 4.2

(a) Maumee River-Indiana, main stem

(b) Cedar Creek—Indiana

(c) St. Marys River-Indiana

(d) St. Joseph River-Indiana

(e) Maumee River—Ohio, main stem downstream of Defiance, and northern tributaries

(f) Maumee River—Ohio, main stem from Indiana State line to Defiance, and southern tributaries to Maumee

(g) Lake Erie—Ohio, mouth of Maumee River to Erie County-Lorain County line

(h) Sandusky River-Ohio, main stem

(i) Portage River—Ohio, tributaries

(j) Lake Erie—Ohio, Michigan State line to Ten Mile Creek, and including Ten Mile Creek

(k) Sandusky River-Ohio, all tributaries

(l) Huron River—Ohio, entire basin

(m) Portage River-Ohio, main stem

(n) Vermilion River—Ohio, entire basin.(3) River Basin Group 4.3

(a) Cuyahoga River—Ohio, Lake Rockwell dam to mouth, and tributaries

(b) Lake Erie—Ohio, western Cuyahoga County line to Grand River, including minor tributaries

(c) Lake Erie—Ohio, eastern Lorain County line to western Cuyahoga County line, including minor tributaries.

(d) Chagrin River-Ohio, entire basin

(e) Lake Erie—Ohio, mouth of Grand River to Ohio-Pennsylvania line

(f) Cuyahoga River—Ohio, upstream of Lake Rockwell

(g) Rocky River—Ohio, entire basin

(h) Grand River-Ohio, entire basin

(i) Ashtabula River—Ohio, entire basin.(4) River Basin Group 4.4

(a) Niagara River-New York, main stem

(b) Tonawanda Creek—New York

(c) Scajaquada Creek—New York

(d) Chautauqua Creek—New York

(e) Lake Erie—New York

(f) South Branch Cattaraugus Creek— New York

(g) Murder Creek—New York

(h) Cattaraugus Creek—New York

(i) Big Sister Creek-New York.

Streambank erosion is severe in many of the tributaries in the Lake Erie basin. Particularly critical are the large sediment deposits in the Maumee Bay and at the mouth of the Cuyahoga River. These depositors are expensive to remove, and they limit many other water resource uses including commercial navigation, fishing, and recreation.

Several localities have enacted sediment control ordinances to control erosion primarily related to construction activities; similar action by other local governments may be anticipated. The problems of flood plain development are becoming more widely recognized, and better controls may be adopted in the future. Some municipalities have taken action to revise or supplement zoning ordinances to include flood plain zoning. The entire issue is so complex that only broad generalizations are possible.

Major problems associated with Lake Erie shoreline use are flooding, particularly at the eastern and western ends of the Lake, and the pressure for greater public ownership of the shoreline.

Extensive urban, agricultural, and transportation development has decreased the availability of fish and wildlife species and habitat in most parts of the Lake Erie basin. Warmwater and rough fish species dominate most of the area's inland lakes and streams. Some stocking programs supply coldwater trout species to basin streams in Michigan, but largely on a put-and-take basis. The decline of the high-value species and the increase in low-value species is the major problem of the Lake Erie fishery. The lack of adequate funding and support for collection of fishery data is also a problem. The lack of institutional arrangements is also a major hindrance to the coordination of fishery research and the improvement of fishery stocks throughout the Lake Erie basin. An additional problem with respect to commercial fisheries is the lack of coordinated research and management policies in the agencies bordering Lake Erie.

Wildlife has been depleted to the extent that deer are the only significant big game species, and small game species include fox, rabbit, and pheasant to a limited degree.

#### 9.1.4.1 Problems Matrix

For each resource use category, the water and related land resources problems were judged to be either severe, moderate, minor, or no problem, for each river basin and complex in the Lake Erie basin, as indicated in Table 1–131. The problems evaluation was for the period of the present time to 1980.

#### 9.1.5 Existing Resource Use and Development

#### 9.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals

In the Lake Erie basin there are, overall, ade-

	Γ										LA	KE	ERI	E BA	SIN	4.	0									
			_							Nort	hwe	st l	Riv	er B	asi	n G	rou	p.4.	1							_
	1			B1	ack		S	ţ.	Cla	ir		C11	nto	n .		Ro	uge			Hui	on		Sw	an	Cre	ek
	1		Ri	ver	Ba	sin	_	Çom	ple	<u>x</u>	<u>Ri</u>	ver	Ba	<u>sin</u>	_	Com	ple	<u>x</u>	Riv	/er	Bas	<u>sin</u>		Comp	) <u>le</u> ?	<u>.</u>
Resource lise Category	verall		Overail	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	0verall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface
	1 -	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	· · · ·			_	•								• • -	·					<u> </u>	-			
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED													_	_	_				•	_						
	-	ĩ	_	_	_	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	1	1			-	-	-	-	-		-	_
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	1	1	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	•			-	-	1	T		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
IPPIGATION	1	i	_	÷.	· _	_	_	_	_	_	1	7	_	_	_	_	_	_	1	1	1	_	_	_	_	_
MINING	1	1	1	_	1	_	7	_	1	_	-	i	_	-	_	_	_	_	-	-	-	_		_	_	_
THERMAL POWER COOLING	1	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	_	· _	_	_	_	1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES																										
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	2	3	7	2	7	'n	1	2	1	1	2	2	2	2	5	2		n	2	2	2	a'	•	•	-	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	2	3	-	-	-	-	-	2		-	1	2	2	-	2	2	-	د	2	د	4	د	2	2	Т	ī
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER	-	_		_	_	-	-	-		_	-	-	-	-	5	2	-	-	2	4	2	-	-	-	-	-
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC	2	2	_	_	_	-	-	_		-	2	5	-	-	2	2	-	-	,	-	-	-	-	-	-	5
SPORT FISHING	5	2	_	_	_	_	1	_	-	_	1	-	1		1	5	-	2	1	-	1	2	-	-	-	4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	ĩ	î	-	-	_	_	î	_	_	1	Ť	_	-	1	1	-	-	3	1	-	1	5	-	_	-	3
COMMERCIAL FISHING	ĩ	ĩ	_	_	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	1		_	-	_	-					-	-
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	ĩ	ī	1	-	_	1	1	_	-	1	-	_	_	_	1	-	_	1	_	-		2		-		-
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	•	-	_			_	-			-					-			-							-	-
LAND USE	-	3	2	3	2	2	2	3	2	2	3	2	2	2	3	3	2	2	2	3	2	2	2	3	2	2
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	2	1	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	2	1	2	1	2	-	2	2	2	2	1	2	1	-	1	1	-	2	1	1	1	-	2	1	2	1
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	-	_	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SHORELAND EROSION	-	-	_	_	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
STREAMBANK EROSION	1	-	-	-	-	-	~	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
FLOOD PLAINS	2	3	1	3	1	1	1	2	1	3	3	3	2	3	3	3	-	-	3	3	3	2	3	2	3	3
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3	3	2	2	1	2	3	3	3	2	3	3	3	2	3	3	-	3	3	3	2	2	3	2	3	3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	2	2	1	-	1	-	3	3	-	3	1	-	1	-	3	-	-	3	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
OUTDOOR RECREATION	2	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	2	2	-	3	3	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-

### TABLE 1-131 Lake Erie Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

	SW	RB	à 7	LAKE ERIE BASIN 4.0														_					
			<u>G</u> 4	. 2	Central River Basis												Group 4.3						
	н	luro	n-				Black-				(	Cuyahoga				Chagrin				Grau	١đ		
<u>v</u>	Vermillion C.					_	Rocky C.			<u>Ri</u>	<u>River Basin</u>				Complex			<u>River Basin</u>		in			
Resource Use Category	0veral1	Urban	Rural	Interface	0verall	0veral1	110	OVERALL	Urban	Rutal	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Virban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface
WATED INITUDDAMALC																							
WATER WITHDRAWALS																							
CELE SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	_	_	-	-	-	-		-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	,	-	_
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	-	-	_	-	1	1		T	T	-	-	T	1	-	-	1	T	-	-	I	1	-	-
IRRIGATION	ī	_	1	_	1	1		-	1	-	-	- 1	-	-	1	1		-	-	_	-	_	
MINING	ī	-	î	_	1	1		1	-	1	1	1	2	ï	1	1.	_	1	1	1	_	1	_
THERMAL POWER COOLING	-	-	-	-	i	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	÷	-	-	-	-	-
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES																							
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	3	3	2	2	3	3	:	3	3	2	2	3	3	2	3	3	3	3	-	3	3	1	3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	_	-	-	-	3	3		1	_	2	-	3	3	_	3	-	_	ī	-	1	2	_	-
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	_	-	-	-	÷	_	-	-	-	-	_	_	-	_
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	2	-	-	2	2	2	:	2	-	-	2	3	3	3	-	2	-	-	2	2	-	2	2
SPORT FISHING	2	÷	2	÷ .	2	2	1	2	-	2	-	2	2	2	-	-	-	-	2	2	-	2	2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	2	-	-	2	1,	2	- 2	2	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	2	-	-	-	-
COMMERCIAL FISHING	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	-	-	-	-	1 '	2	:	2	-	-	2	2	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS																							
LAND USE	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		.—	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	-		-	-	2	2	2	2	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	2	-
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	2	3	2	-	2	2	2	2	2	1	-	2	2	1	-	2	2	1	-	1	1	2	-
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SHORELAND EROSION	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
STREAMBANK ERUSION	-	-	-		1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
FLOOD FLAINS	2	2	3	1	2	2	3	3	3	2	-	-3	3	3	-	2	3	1	2	3	3	3	-
	ž	3	T	2	3	3	-	3	3	1	2	· 3	3	2	2	3	3	2	2	2	2	1	2
OUTDOOR RECREATION	2	-	-	2	2	2	-	2	-	-	2	3	3	3	-	2	Ξ	-	2	2	-	-	2

Legend: 3 Severe--Demands immediate attention

2 Moderate--Of major concern; potentially serious

Minor--Not considered a serious problem
 Problem insignificant or not known

#### TABLE 1-131 (continued)

					LA	KE I	ERI	E BA	ASI	4 4	. 0						
NW	RB	ġ4	. 1		:	Sou	thw	est	Riv	ver	Bas	sin	Gro	оцр 4	. 2		_
1	Rai	sin				Mau	mee			То	uss	ain	t-	S	and	uskj	y
Riv	er	Bas	in	ł	Ri	ver	Ba:	sin		Po	rta	ge	<u>c.</u>	Riv	eτ	Bas	in
Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface		<b>Overall</b>	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface
_	_	_	_	_		_	_	_		_	_			_	-	_	_
_	_	_	_	1	1	1		-		-	-	-	_	-	-	-	
-		1		~	_	_	-			-	-	-		-	~	-	-
_	-	_	-	1	1	-	1	-		-	-	-	-	1	-	1	-
_	-	_		1	1	_	ī	2		1		1	-	1	-	1	-
-	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-		1	-	~	2	-	-	-	-
3	3	2	3	3	3	3	3	3		3	3	2	2	3	3	2	3
1	-	2	-	3	3.	1	3	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-		-	-
	•	~	2	2	1	2	1	1		2	-	-	2	2	-	2	2
1	-	1	3	2	2	-	2	2		2	-	2	-	2	-	2	2
1	-	-	1	2	2	-	-	2		2	-	-	2	2	-	-	2
-	-	-	-	1	-		~	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	••
1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2	ŝ	2	2	-	•-	-	-	-		-	~	-	-	-	-	-	-
1	-	1		2	2	-	2	-		-	-	-	-	2 ·	-	2	-
1	1	2	-	3	3	3	3	-		2	2	2	1	2	2	2	-
-	-	-		. 1	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	·	-	-
-		-	-	-	-	-	-	´ –		~	-	-	-	-	-	~•	-
2	-	2	2	1	1	-	1	-		-	-		-	1	-	1	-
3	2	3	3	3	3	3	3	3		3	1	3	1	3	3	3	1
2	2	3	2	3	3	3	3	2		3	3	2	2	3	3	1	2
3	-	1	3	1	1	-	1	-		2	-	-	· 2	1	-	1	-
-	-	-	-	2	1	· —	1	1		2	-	-	2	2	· -	-	2

		• •			LAK	ΕĒ	RIE	BA	SIN	4.	0				_				
¢	RBO	; 4.	. 3			E	ast	Ri	ver	Ba	sin	Gr	oup	4.	4				
Ashtabula -					E	rie	-Cha	au-		Cat	ttai	caug	gus		Tonawanda-				
Conneaut C.				<u>t</u>	auq	ua	<u>C.</u>			Cre	eek			Bu	10	Lo C.			
Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	<b>Overall</b>	Urban	Rural	Interface		Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface		Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	
			- - - 1	- - 1 - 1	-					- - - 1 -		- - 1 - 1 -	- - - 1		- - - 1 -		- 1 - 1	- - - 1 -	
1 - 2 - -	2	1	22	3 - 1 1 1 1 1	2 - 1 1 - - 1	3 - 2 2 - 1	1 - 1 1 - -	2 - 2 1 2 -		2 - 2 1 - 1	3 - 2 2 - 1	1 - 1 1	2 - 1 2		2 2 - 2 2 - 2 - 2	3 - 3 - 2 - 2	2 - 1 1 1 -	3 - 2 2 2 -	
- 2 1 - - 2 2 - 2	- - - 1 2 -	2 1 - 2 1 - 2 1 -	- - - - 1 - 2	- 1 1 - 2 2 1 2 1	- 1 2 - 1 1 1 1 1	- 2 - 1 3 2 2	- 1 - - 1 1 1 1	- - 2 - 1 3 2 2		- 1 1 - 2 1 1 2	- - - 3 1 1 2	-1 1 1 - 2 1 1 1	- - - 1 2 1 1		- 1 1 - 2 3 2 2	- 2 - 3 3 3 3 3	- 1 1 - 2 2 1 2 1	- - - 1 3 1 2	

quate water supplies for withdrawal functions. However, quality problems inhibit some uses and there are local areas with short supplies. The approximate average withdrawal requirement in 1970 was 14,700 mgd, of which 60 percent was for thermal power cooling.

In 1970, 10,031,100 persons were served by central water systems. Of these, 8,151,600 were served by Great Lakes sources; 1,165,500 were served by inland lakes and streams; and 713,900 were served by ground-water sources. The municipal water supply sources and development are summarized in Tables 1–132 and 1–133.

Heavy water uses occur in areas of major population concentrations, namely Planning Subareas 4.1 and 4.3. Purification treatment is generally required of all surface water supplies, while ground-water supplies are disinfected and often receive some type of corrective treatment such as softening or iron removal.

In 1967 the Lake Erie region accounted for about 50 percent of the total value added by manufacture for the entire Great Lakes Basin. It also used approximately 40 percent of the total manufacturing water withdrawals. This included nearly onethird of the water withdrawn by municipal systems. Additional self-supplied withdrawals are shown in Table 1–134. It is estimated that more than 95 percent of the water self-supplied by manufacturers is taken from surface water supplies, with the Great Lakes or their connecting waterways the primary sources. The remainder, about 180 mgd, is obtained from company-owned wells.

Inland lakes and streams and ground water are the primary sources of rural domestic and livestock water supplies. Rural water supply information for 1970 appears in Table 1–135.

Nearly three times as much water was used to irrigate golf courses as was used to irrigate the region's high-value crops, although the golf course acreage was slightly less (Table 1–136). High-value crops, grown primarily in River Basin Group 4.1, include potatoes, vegetables, fruits, and sod. Inland lakes and streams and ground water were the principal sources of supply for irrigation uses.

Inland lakes and ground water are major water sources for the mineral industry in the Lake Erie basin (Table 1–137). Some parts of the industry operate on a year-round schedule. However, the principal water users in the mineral industry operate seasonally, usually from April to November (Table 1–138).

In 1970 electric power generation within the Lake Erie basin came essentially from 56 thermal electric plants over 10 MW in size. There are no hydroelectric power plants over 10 MW capacity in the basin. All but 15 of the 56 installed power plants
		19	70 Average Demand		
PSA	State	Domestic and Commercial	Municipally Supplied Industrial	Total	Source Capacity
4.1	Michigan	474	265	739	1,295
4.2	Indiana	20	9	29	69
	Ohio	113	44	157	373
4.3	Ohio	374	143	517	800
4.4	Pennsylvania	55	10	65	78
	New York	177	<b>95</b> <sup>*</sup>	272	413
TOTAL	<b></b> - ·	1,213	566	1,779	3,028

<b>TABLE 1-132</b>	Municipal V	Water Supply	Development,	, Lake Erie Plan Area (	mgd)
--------------------	-------------	--------------	--------------	-------------------------	------

TABLE 1-133 Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

		Water Source			
State	Source Capacity	Great Lakes	and Streams	Groundwater	
Michigan	1,295	1,200	30	65	
Indiana	69		48	21	
Ohio	373	197	128	48	
Ohio	800	689	80	31	
Pennsylvania	78	70	3	5	
New York	413	352	23	38	
<b>,</b> '	3,028	2,508	312	208	
	State Michigan Indiana Ohio Ohio Pennsylvania New York	StateSource CapacityMichigan1,295Indiana69Ohio373Ohio800Pennsylvania78New York4133,028	State         Source Capacity         Great Lakes           Michigan         1,295         1,200           Indiana         69            Ohio         373         197           Ohio         800         689           Pennsylvania         78         70           New York         413         352            3,028         2,508	Water SourceStateSource CapacityGreat Lakesand StreamsMichigan1,2951,20030Indiana6948Ohio373197128Ohio80068980Pennsylvania78703New York413352233,0282,508312	

# TABLE 1–134Industrial Water Supply Development, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

			Self-Supplied	
PSA'	State	Gross Water Requirements <sup>1</sup> .	Withdrawals	Consumptive Use
4.1	Michigan	2,633	1,297	135
4.2	Indiana Ohio	1,1942	19 299	2 34
4.3	Ohio	2,786.	1,306	85
4.4	Pennsylvania New York	2,342 <sup>2</sup>	35 911	3 79
TOTAL	ı	8,955	3,867	338

 $^{\rm l}{\rm Partially}$  supplied by recirculation  $\cdot$ 

<sup>2</sup>Figure is total for PSA

# TABLE 1–135Rural Water Supply, Lake EriePlan Area, 1970 (mgd)

PSA	State	Developed Source Capacity	Consumptive Use
4.1	Michigan	49	12
4.2	Indiana Ohio	6 36	2 13
4.3	Ohio	25	6
4.4	Pennsylvania New York	3 14	1 5
TOTAI	L	133	39

		Agriculture		(	Golf Courses	
		Withdraw	al (mgd)		Withdrawa	1 (mgd)
		100-Day	,		100-Day	
PSA	Acres	Season	Annual	Acres	Season	Annual
4.1	23,437	37.4	10.3	2,200	12.6	3.5
4.2	4,969	8.6	2.4	12,620	60.4	16.5
4.3	4,935	7.8	2.1	18,600	89.2	24.4
4.4	5,220	9.0	2.4	2,400	11.5	3.2
TOTAL	38,561	62.8	17.2	35,820	173.7	47.6

 TABLE 1–136
 Irrigation Water Supply, Lake Erie Plan Area, Base Year, estimated

TABLE 1–137Source of New Water Used byMineral Industries, 1968, estimated (mgd)

New Intake	April-November	Average for 365 Days
Streams	16.3	12.5
Lakes	49.2	34.2
Ground Water	34.1	30.2
Mines	13.4	9.8
Other	2.1	1.9
TOTAL	115.1	88.6

 TABLE 1–138
 Minerals
 Water
 Supply,
 Lake

 Erie
 Plan
 Area,
 1968,
 estimated (mgd)

		New Water	New Water Intake		
PSA	Total Water Requirements <sup>1</sup>	Seasonal	Annual Average	Consumptive Use <sup>2</sup>	
4.1	104.1	59.6	41.5	1.0	
4.2	29.4	22.1	20.3	0.9	
4.3	32,3	24.3	20.7	9.7	
4.4	11.0	9.1	6.1	0.2	
TOTAL	176.8	115.1	88.6	11.8	

<sup>1</sup>New water intake plus recirculated water (seasonal) - <sup>2</sup>Annual average

and all but one of the five plants scheduled as of 1970 are privately owned. They vary in type and capacity (Table 1–139). Net power generation in the basin exceeded 61 billion KWh of electricity in 1970.

Condenser cooling systems operating in 1970 were of the flow-through type. Most of the large power sites are located on the Great Lakes or connecting channels.

#### 9.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

For study purposes this category includes municipal and industrial wastewater discharges as well as nonwithdrawal uses of water. Although significant consumptive uses of water are not associated with these functions, demands are imposed upon the water resource.

The water quality situation was discussed in Subsection 9.1.4. Waste discharges in the Indiana, Michigan, New York, and Pennsylvania portions of the basin are given in Table 1-140. Sport fishery use is shown in Table 1-141.

Lake St. Clair is heavily used for recreational boating as are parts of Lake Erie and the connecting channels and inland lakes and streams. Degraded water quality inhibits some use. The pertinent information on boating is in Table 1–142.

There are 16 Federal harbors and one private commercial harbor on Lake Erie. Total traffic handled, both shipments and receipts, is nearly 160 million tons annually.

#### 9.1.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Over 50 percent of the land area of the basin is cropland.Pasture and other land add an additional 10 percent to the agricultural resource base. Nearly 20 percent is forest land.

Table 1-143 lists the agricultural land treatment opportunities by planning subareas in the Lake Erie basin.

About 3,857,000 acres, or 37.6 percent of all agricultural land in the basin, is now receiving adequate conservation land treatment and management.

Conservation measures applied to agricultural lands in the Lake Erie basin have been accomplished by local soil and water conservation districts with technical assistance from the Soil Conservation Service.

The Lake Erie basin has nearly 50 percent of the drainage problem acres reported for the entire Great Lakes Basin. An analysis of the soil conditions in the Lake Erie basin indicates that over 1.3 million acres of crop and pasture land have a severe

	Type and Capacity (MW)					Steam Electric
	Gas	Internal	Nuclear	Fossil		Water Withdrawals
PSA	Turbine	Combustion	Steam	Steam	<u> </u>	(mgd)
4.1	401	76	70	6,013	6,560	3,850
4.2	116	18		1,148	1,282	892
4.3	53	21		3,345	3,419	2,548
4.4		5		1,575	1,580	1,470
TOTAL	570	120	70	12,081	12,841	8,760

 TABLE 1–139
 Electric Power Development, Lake Erie Plan Area

## TABLE 1–140Municipal and Industrial Wastewaterwater Flows, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970

		I	ngd
PSA	State	Municipal	Industrial
4.1	Michigan	897	746
4.2	Indiana	37	4
	Ohio	N/A	N/A
4.3	Ohio .	N/A	N/A
4.4	New York	202	920
	Pennsylvania	46.	147
TOTAL		N/A	N/A

N/A - Not available

problem with no drainage improvement installed, and that 2.5 million acres have a drainage problem although some improvements have been installed (Table 1-144). These installations have not been maintained and do not provide the needed drainage. Planning Subarea 4.2 has the most serious drainage problem area in the region with over 2.4 million acres inadequately drained at present. Drainage limitations also portend limitations on urban growth. Portions of six SMSAs in the Lake Erie basin, which are not presently in an urban built-up category, have wet soils that will create problems for future development. They will need internal and supplementary drainage in order to be developed for urban purposes.

Toledo, Ohio; Fort Wayne, Indiana; and Lima, Ohio, each have wet soil conditions on more than 80 percent of the nonurban land. Metropolitan areas which have a wetness problem in 50 to 80 percent of the soil include Cleveland-Lorain-Elyria, Ohio; Erie, Pennsylvania; and Buffalo, New York. Projected demands for urban development indicate shortages in available land base by 2020 in the Detroit metropolitan area. Large areas of development, particularly in the Detroit-Ann Arbor, Toledo, Ft. Wayne, and Cleveland-Lorain-Elyria areas, will take place on soils with poor drainage. This indicates an urgent need for zoning and proper land use planning.

Table 1-40 shows ownership and use of Lake Erie shoreland. Table 1-145 contains information on shoreline areas in the basin which are subject to erosion and flooding. Streambank erosion is severe in many of the tributaries in the Lake Erie basin, as

TABLE 1-141	Sport Fisherv	Uses, Lake	Erie Plan	Area.	:1970
-------------	---------------	------------	-----------	-------	-------

		Ponded Waters	Fishing	Licenses	Angler Days
PSA	State	(acres)	Resident	Non-Resident	(1000)
4.1	Michigan	49,500	200,000	8,400	4,000
4.2	Indiana	700	35,000	1,100	100
	Ohio	40,700	155,000	7,700	9,800
4.3	Ohio	17,900	181,000	2,000	9,330
4.4	Pennsvlvania	700	17,000	1,100	1,060
	New York	700	95,000	6,800	3,560
TOTAL		110,200	683,000	27,100	27,850

·····					
PSA	State	Lake Erie Harbors	Access Sites <sup>3</sup>	Total No. of Boats	Total Boat Days in Use
4.1	Michigan	14 <sup>1</sup>	90	118,000	3,447,000
4.2	Indiana Ohio	0 12	19	10,900 32,800	325,500 976,500
4.3	Ohio	15	10	24,800	699,000
4.4	Pennsylvania New York	5 9 <sup>2</sup>	0 10	1,500 20,800	44,000 613,000
TOTAL		55	129	208,800	6,105,000

 TABLE 1–142
 Recreational Boating Development, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1969

<sup>1</sup>Includes Lake Erie, St. Clair River, Lake St. Clair, and Detroit River harbors

<sup>2</sup>Includes Niagara River above Niagara Falls

<sup>3</sup>May include both inland lakes and streams

TABLE 1–143 Agricultural Land Treatment Needs, Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970 (thousands of acres)

PSA	Cropland	Pasture Land	Other Land	Total
4.1	1,173.5	86.2	45.4	1,305.1
4.2	3,653.6	120.5	46.4	3,820.5
4.3	494.4	84.2	121:5	700.1
4.4	383.1	144.9	23.9	551.9
TOTAL	5,704.6	435.8	237.2	6,377.6

indicated in Table 1-146. Particularly critical are the large sediment deposits in Maumee Bay and at the mouth of the Cuyahoga River. These deposits are expensive to remove and they limit many other water resource uses, including commercial navigation, fishing, and recreation.

Table 1-147 summarizes the urban and rural acreage subject to flooding and average annual urban and rural damages as of 1970, by States and river basin groups.

There are 11 locations in the basin where levees, floodwalls, or channel improvements have been installed for flood control purposes, and 26 places where institutional measures are in effect. In three areas, one of which covers several small stream basins, land treatment measures have been used.

Table 1-148 shows the wildlife habitat in the Lake Erie basin. Wildlife habitat is about 80 percent of the total land, and about 40 percent of this is considered huntable. The same area is probably also used for bird-watching, photography, and re-

 TABLE 1–144
 Drainage
 Limitations
 in
 the

 Lake Erie Plan Area (thousands of acres)
 Image: the second s

	Total	Agricultural	Drainage	Problems
PSA	Land Area	Land	Severe	Some
4.1	3,980.4	2,328	316	428
4.2	6,319.5	4,949	756	1,665
4.3	2,308.6	873	113	205
4.4	3,069.9	1,111	137	204
TOTAL.	15,678.4	9,261	1,322	2,502

lated activities. In view of the population of the area, this is an inadequate amount of habitat to maintain wildlife populations and to provide a good hunting experience. The population increase and changes in farming practices are expected to further deplete the habitat area over the next 50 years. The Lake Erie basin provides nesting, migration, and wintering areas for waterfowl as shown in Figure 1–39. Poor water quality has reduced the capacity of the area to support waterfowl in recent years by reducing the food supply.

In an inventory of outstanding unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values in the Lake Erie basin, over 500 items in 24 categories were recorded.

Environmental systems of the Lake Erie basin in most critical need of planning attention are buffer zones, linkage corridors, shore zones, and resource clusters.

The principal problems related to outdoor recreation in the Lake Erie basin are the result of the

		Total		Subject to Erosio	Subject	No	
PSA	State	Shoreline	Critical	Noncritical	Protected	to Flooding	Problem
4.1	Michigan	32.5	0	0	0	32.5	0
	Total	32.5	0	0	0	32.5	0
4.2	Ohio	85.5	0	28.0	38.4	10.8	8.3
	Total	85.5	C	28.0	38.4	10.8	8.3
4.3	Ohio	104.8	14.3	9.9	67.2	0	13.4
	Pennsylvania	4.0	0	4.0	0	0	0
	Total	108.8	14.3	13.9	67.2	0	13.4
4.4	Pennsylvani 1	44.3	6.0	32.0	6.3	0	0
	New York	70.9	0	10.6	12.8	0.7	46.8
	Total	115.2	6.0	42.6	19.1	0.7	46.8
TOTAL		342.0	20.3	84.5	124.7	44.0	68.5

TABLE 1–145 Lake Erie Shor	ine Conditions, 1970 (miles)
----------------------------	------------------------------

 TABLE 1–146
 Streambank Erosion in the Lake Erie Basin, 1970

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Bank Mile	s of Damage	Annual Damages (\$)				
PSA	State	Severe	Moderate	Land Loss	Sedimentation	Other	Total	
4.1	Michigan	324	563	35,800	9,700	16,200	61,700	
4.2	Indiana	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	Ohio	106	782	33,400	78,400	5,400	117,200	
4.3	Ohio	79	247	19,300	319,700	2,300	338,600	
	Pe insylvania	1	29	100	300	0	400	
4.4	Pennsylvania	2	151	400	1,000	0 0	1,400	
	New York	70	140	23,600	11,700	21,300	56,600	
TOTAL		582	1,912	112,600	420,800	45,200	575,900	

### TABLE 1-147 Estimated Flood Damages, Lake Erie Basin, 1970

		Estimated Annual Dar	Average nages (\$)	Estimated Acres in Flood Plain		
RBG	State	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rural	
4.1	Michigan	23,953,050	2,104,030	57,870	206,400	
4.2	Michigan Ohio Indiana	2,687,820 1,821,000	20,100 4,452,500 135,050	14,788 11,702	5,893 331,255 34,014	
4.3	Ohio Pennsylvania	1,218,400 3,000	594,500 29,000	14,286 70	57,909 6,050	
4.4	Pennsylvania New York	6,500 921,600	7,700 397,700	333 21,514	1,990 91,605	
TOTAL		30,611,370	7,740,580	120,563	735,116	

	·	Total Land Area	Fa	rm Habitat	For	Forest Habitat	
PSA	State	(acres)	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land	(acres)
4.1	Michigan	3,980,400	2,502,000	63	454,000	11	2,956,000
4.2	Ohio	6,319,400	5,205,000	82	573,000	9	5,778,000
4.3	Ohio	2,308,600	1,150,000	50	517,000	22	1,667,000
4.4	Pennsylvania	519,100	282,000	54	124,000	24	406,000
	New York	2,550,800	1,192,000	47	857,000	34	2,049,000
TOTAL		15,678,300	10,331,000	66	2,525,000	16	12,856,000

 TABLE 1–148
 Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Erie Plan Area, 1960

NOTE: The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported elsewhere, is based on 1966-1967 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the PSA or State.

TABLE 1-149Land and Water Surface Usablefor Recreation in the Lake Erie Plan Area, 1970(thousands of acres)

PSA	Land	Lake Erie	Inland Lakes	Total
4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	68.1 24.0 33.7 146.5	151.0 59.0 69.0 96.0	40.0 26.0 15.0 1.0	259.1 109.0 117.7 243.5
TOTAL	272.3	375.0	82.0	729.3

high population densities. It is likely to be impossible to provide adequate land, particularly near the urban areas, to meet the minimum standards generally accepted for recreational purposes. Some of the natural areas, particularly forests in the Maumee basin, are so fragile that to use them heavily would destroy their value. The numbers of people living in the basin and the industries which have developed have contributed to the pollution of Lake Erie to such an extent that many of the beaches which should be available for recreation are closed. There is adequate water on the Lake for recreational boating, but because of limited access, infrequent harbors-of-refuge, and inadequate communications, not all of the water surface can be utilized. Some of these matters can be taken care of by prudent investment. The western part of the Lake Erie shore is largely marsh. Thus it is not useful for many types of recreation, but it provides wildlife habitat. This use, however, is limited because so much of the marsh has been filled in for industrial purposes.

The general suitability of water and land for water-oriented outdoor recreation was described in Subsection 9.1.3. Table 1-149 gives the amount of water and land surface usable for recreation in the Lake Erie basin. Table 1-150 gives information on the Lake Erie beaches.

#### 9.2 Frameworks for River Basin Group 4.1

#### 9.2.1 Summary

The most severe problems in River Basin Group 4.1 are presently poor water quality resulting from municipal and industrial waste discharges, high levels of flood damages and areas subject to flood-

 TABLE 1-150
 Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake Erie

 Plan Area (acres)

	Publicly Owned Beaches				Private	ly Owned Beaches		
	Usa	able		Open t	o Public	Not Open to	Public	
PSA	Open to Public	Restricted	Not Usable	With Charge	Without Charge	Potential for Development	Little/No Potential	Total
4.1	142.7	• 0	13.6	6.8	7.7	111.9	146.0	428.7
4.2	22.8	0	· 0	. 54.7	3.6	77.9	64.7	223.7
4.3	162.6	8.2	15.0	.7	4.8	8.9	46.9	247.1
4.4	216.1	21.6	12.2	21.2	40.7	42.6	63.7	418.0
TOTAL	544.2	29.8	40,8	83.3	56.8	241.3	321.3	1,317.5
%	41.3	2.3	3.1	6.3	4.3	18.3	24.4	



FIGURE 1-39 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 4

ing, and a shrinking wildlife habitat base. Overshadowing these problems is the fact that this is one of the most rapidly urbanizing areas in the entire Great Lakes Basin. This places considerable demand on the water and related land resources for all purposes. Many of the purposes conflict with each other: for example, recreational development versus wildlife protection along the Lake Erie, shoreline. The subobjective and criteria for water withdrawals stipulate tat least-cost sources be selected. Normal growth in the area would include mineral production at any location where such resources have been identified. The extent of rural water withdrawals and irrigation water withdrawals in the future will depend on the policy with respect to land use in this area. It is assumed in the Normal Framework that the availability of water and related land resources will not be a constraint on achieving the normal growth level and normal economic expansion in this area. In the formulation of the Normal Framework it has been assumed that the existing dependence on the Great Lakes for water supply would continue in the future. Ground

water would also be used where it is available in adequate quantity and quality, and there would be some minor withdrawals from inland lakes and streams. However, these are expected to increase for irrigation in the latter time periods.

With respect to nonwithdrawal water uses, the Normal Framework is designed to meet the existing water quality standards and precludes degradation of higher levels of water quality that exist at the present time. The framework has not been able to satisfy all of the recreation-day needs in this area. Of the total agricultural and forest land with opportunity for treatment, only a small portion has been programed for treatment in the formulation of the Normal Framework. It is not believed to be in the overall interest of national economic development to program higher levels of land treatment. This same judgment has also been made with respect to rectifying streambank erosion problems and to eliminating urban and rural flood damages. A high level of flood plain management will be necessary, including continued regulation of development in the flood plain, if damages are to be prevented in the future. Although there is opportunity for a substantial program of wildlife habitat acquisition and development, the framework does not anticipate satisfying all of the wildlife acreage needs. This is due primarily to lack of funds and other land uses that yield more monetary return. The framework has selected for acquisition and preservation only the aesthetic and cultural resources whose acquisition and preservation is expected to have a net gain of beneficial effects over adverse effects.

Section 12 contains Table 1-286 which lists the needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for the Normal Framework for River Basin Group 4.1; Tables 1-287 and 1-288 list the capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

#### 9.2.2 The Area

All of the population in this area lies within the State of Michigan, although the headwaters of one stream lie a very short distance across the Ohio border. Population, per capita income, and employment are discussed in Section 1. The study area is located at the west end of Lake Erie and includes the area draining to the St. Clair River, Lake St. Clair, and the Detroit River. It drains 5,200 square miles, almost all in Michigan, about 4.4 percent of the land area of the Great Lakes Region and 24 percent of the Lake Erie basin. Figure 1–40 shows the areal extent of River Basin Group 4.1.

#### 9.2.3 **Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

Future demands upon the resources, or requirements, were projected in Section 3. The projected needs for resource use by time level are shown in Section 12 in Table 1–286. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 9.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated at about 5,200 mgd above the base year withdrawals of 6,000 mgd. About 50 percent of the additional water withdrawal need is for thermal power cooling, with municipal water supply and self-supplied industrial withdrawals comprising about 20 percent each, and the balance split among rural domestic and livestock, irrigation, and mining needs.

Water withdrawal problems are relatively minor in this river basin group. Perhaps the greatest difficulty is associated with the financing of large regional water supply systems.

#### 9.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In 1970 a total of 897 mgd of domestic, commercial, and industrial wastewater was treated in municipal facilities. This amount is projected to increase only slightly by 1980, and by nearly 75 percent by 2020. Industrial wastewater which was treated in industry-owned treatment facilities amounted to 746 mgd. This is expected to decrease in the future due to more in-plant recirculation and greater reliance on municipal treatment plants.

Between 1970 and 1980, twelve locations in the river basin group are expected to require advanced waste treatment facilities in order to meet water quality standards. An additional three locations are expected to add advanced treatment between 1980 and 2000, and an additional 2 locations between 2000 and 2020.

Existing water quality problems are severe in this river basin group, particularly in the Clinton River, Rouge River, Huron River, and Raisin River basins. Other areas of severe water degradation include the Detroit River where it enters Lake Erie, and the mouth of the Raisin River where it enters Lake Erie. Poor water quality results from nutrient discharges, agricultural wastes, some raw sewage overflow discharge from combined sewers, and primary and secondary treatment plant effluent in streams whose flow is inadequate to assimilate such wastes. Corrective programs are under way to upgrade water quality throughout RBG 4.1.

This highly urbanized river basin group is in the process of planning regional interceptors and waste treatment plants. Disagreements among local governments, regional planning agencies, and the State of Michigan with respect to whether certain municipalities should be forced to participate in regional systems has delayed construction. The 1972 Water Quality Agreement between the United States and Canada calls for a higher level of water quality to be achieved in Lake Erie at an earlier date than had previously been expected. The full ramifications of the agreement are not yet clear.

Implementation of construction programs to meet water quality standards has been hampered by the failure of the Federal government to meet its commitments to share in the cost of the construction of these plants. The State of Michigan has had to underwrite the Federal share. It is also difficult to provide facilities to reduce or eliminate combined sewage overflow and polluted storm water.



FIGURE 1-40 Lake Erie Northwest, River Basin Group 4.1

Throughout the entire river basin group there is a need to implement programs for the reduction of agricultural wastes, nutrients, sediments, insecticides, and herbicides.

The projected sport fishery needs are based on a transfer to other portions of the Great Lakes Basin of considerable demand originating in the planning subarea both now and in the future.

One of the most significant problems in this area affecting sport fishing has resulted from filling of shore marshes to create building sites. This practice has significantly reduced the available spawning areas, particularly for northern pike. Poor water quality due to industrial and municipal pollution has degraded many of the rivers and impoundments to the point where rough fish such as carp are all that remain. Portions of the Raisin River, Rouge River, and Willow Creek have water quality designations now which will not allow enhancement of the fishery in the near future.

An associated institutional problem is that about 60 of the existing reservoirs in River Basin Group 4.1 offer the best potential for intensive fish management, but they are not generally available because they are owned and operated by local units of government. There is a need to develop cooperative management plans with these units of government.

The 1970 use of and projected needs for recreational boating are divided between Great Lakes waters and inland waters as shown in Table 1–151. In addition to planning for the satisfaction of the boating day needs, it is also necessary to plan berthing facilities and launching sites.

One of the main problems in this area is that existing inland waters are overused at the present time for recreational boating. An additional problem is that land at many of the remaining 36 reservoir sites that have boating opportunities is being bought up and used for other purposes. The lack of stream improvements, lack of maintenance, and periodic low flows limit the amount of canoeing and small boat opportunity on inland streams.

The future waterborne commerce expected to be handled at ports in River Basin Group 4.1 will increase sharply as shown in Section 12 in Table 1–286. The present ratio of receipts to shipments is greater than 25 to 1 and will likely continue.

#### 9.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Of the 2,555,000 acres of agricultural land consisting of cropland, pasture land, and other land, about 1,305,000 acres are such that conservation practices could be effectively applied to reduce soil losses and to conserve plant cover.

<b>TABLE 1–151</b>	Use	and	Projected	Needs	for	Re-
creational Bo	ating,	PSA	4.1			

	1000 Boating Days		
	Great Lakes	Inland	
Category	Waters	Waters	
1970 Use	969	2,478	
1980 Needs	780	150	
2000 Needs	1,191	741	
2020 Needs	1,695	1,455	

The greatest problem associated with the conservation of agricultural lands is the increasing pressure to convert to other uses. In many cases these other land uses reduce the amount of cover on the land and increase the rate of erosion and the amount of sediment.

Production under present use is reduced or limited by excess water in the soil profile of about 74,400 acres. Drainage has both beneficial and adverse effects, and the selection of a drainage program depends not only on food and fiber to be produced, but also on the alternative uses of the lands having a wetness problem.

Much of the land expected to convert from nonurban to urban uses in the Detroit-Ann Arbor and Toledo areas is wet, and drainage will be necessary before such urban expansion can occur. Drainage systems are needed on 434,400 acres for removal of excess surface and internal water.

Maintenance of forest cover is needed for watershed protection, continuing production of timber products, recreation, fish and wildlife habitat, aesthetics, and combinations of these values.

About 16 percent of the total acreage in Planning Subarea 4.1, or 665,000 acres, is forested, and 244,000 of these acres receive adequate land treatment. There is an opportunity to program for forest land treatment on the remaining 421,000 acres in order to realize the values cited above. Some of the major problems in this area are how to secure good management for private forest lands and how to protect and establish trees and shrubs in areas surrounding urban and built-up areas.

There are no reaches of shoreline in RBG 4.1 subject to critical or noncritical erosion. There are some flooding problems which will be discussed below under Lake Erie intrarelationships. The major problem related to shore use is that a very small amount of the shoreline is available for public use. Transportation facilities, power plants, and other uses continue to decrease shoreline availability. There is considerable need and interest in shifting to wildlife uses of the shoreline and protecting it for the continuation of those uses, as well as providing for more public use.

Streambank erosion results in increased sedimentation in streams, and the resultant degraded water quality prevents other uses of the water. A major problem in alleviating streambank erosion is that the streambanks in many cases are private property, and owners either do not have the resources or do not have the willingness to correct the problems.

In this river basin group, the greatest flood damages occur in the urban areas (see Table 1–286 in Section 12). Ice jams are a major cause of stream overflows in the Port Huron area. In the Clinton River basin, the capacity of the Red Run Drain has been exceeded, and this has caused flooding problems in the basin. Structural improvements have been authorized, but have not yet been implemented. Problems in the Rouge River basin result from inadequate sewer and drainage ditch capacity and from low basements. The flooding of agricultural land in the Raisin River basin is complicated by poor land drainage.

About 50 percent of the demand for wildlife availability is for consumptive use, or hunting, and 50 percent is for nonconsumptive use, such as birdwatching, photography, etc. Quantities are shown in the table. One of the greatest problems in this area is the need to set aside and protect areas having considerable wildlife value as feeding grounds or appropriate habitat. In particular, marshes in the lower Detroit River need to be protected and preserved. Private development activity on Celeron Island and chemical pollutants coming from Detroit are serious threats to waterfowl habitat. The projected population levels over the next 50 years will seriously threaten wildlife opportunities in RBG 4.1. From the standpoint of preserving wildlife opportunities, optimum population levels have already been exceeded in the river basin group.

If all of the hunter-day needs are to be satisfied in this river basin group, acreage as shown in Table 1-286 in Section 12 will be needed. In this highly urbanized area, 25 percent of the total planning subarea acreage was suitable for hunting in 1970. By 2020 there is need for 53 percent of the total land area to be suitable for hunting. However the 1970 supply of huntable land is projected to decrease by 300,000 acres if present land use trends continue.

With respect to aesthetic and cultural values in this river basin group, the major problems are industrial and residential use of shoreline, which competes with the preservation of aesthetic values, the inadequacy of funds for land acquisition, and the need to preserve outstanding values.

Needs for recreation days, water surface, and

land are given in Table 1–286 in Section 12. Meeting the needs is a problem because there are considerable pressures for other land uses with greater economic returns than recreational use. These needs are for a two-fold increase in the intensively developed recreation land and about a five-fold increase in land for other summer activities by 2020. The present proportion of available recreation land to population in this highly urbanized area is much lower than accepted standards.

In addition to pressures for other land uses, some of the more serious problems associated with satisfying recreational needs in this area are degraded water quality, lack of adequate funding, development in the flood plains which precludes recreational use, and competing uses for shorelines.

#### 9.2.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework (NOR) does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside the RBG in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second alternative, the Proposed Framework (PRO), contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the Basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 9.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

The Normal Framework is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–286, 1–287, and 1–288.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is adequate water to meet water withdrawal needs up to and beyond 2020 if additional capacity is developed to withdraw Great Lakes water. A program to develop such capacity has been selected to satisfy all of the needs for municipally supplied water, self-supplied industrial water, and water for thermal power cooling in River Basin Group 4.1. Water needs for rural domestic and livestock use and for mineral production are all expected to be satisfied by the development of ground-water sources which are adequate to do this. Irrigation needs, including golf courses irrigation, will be primarily satisfied by water from the Great Lakes in the short-range period. In the middle- and long-range periods, there will be a shift to meet these needs with sources from inland water courses and from ground water.

Land use changes and process modification and recirculation would have considerable impact on the water withdrawal needs. The framework includes the initiation of a program to influence land use in this respect. Programs also are included to initiate research to bring about process modification and recirculation.

The Corps of Engineers is currently investigating the possibility of land disposal of wastewater or some combination of land and surface water disposal which would conceivably make a substantial quantity of relatively high-quality water available.

All of the power cooling needs are expected to be supplied with water from the Great Lakes. The power will be generated by thermal electric generating plants.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The Normal Framework includes the criterion that the 7 day-10 year low flow will be maintained to the maximum extent possible in the streams in the area. Treatment plants are expected to provide a high level of treatment.

Two programs in NOR would provide municipal waste treatment facilities and industrial waste treatment facilities.

NOR includes programs to meet water quality standards prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Specifically, they provide needed municipal waste treatment facilities to handle the quantities of waste discharges that are indicated as needs. In addition to the basic requirements of secondary treatment and 80 percent phosphorus removal throughout River Basin Group 4.1, there are a number of locations that will need advanced waste treatment by 1980, and additional locations in successive time periods. The cost of the advanced waste treatment is included in the investment costs. No data are available on the cost of industrial waste treatment in this area. Municipal facilities handle a substantial volume of the industrial wastewater.

NOR includes a recommendation for implementation of the regional waste treatment concept as endorsed by the Southeast Michigan Council of Governments and the Michigan Water Resources Commission.

The new warmwater fish hatchery for southern Michigan is expected to provide substantial fishing improvement in 25,000 acres of inland waters in RBG 4.1. A major portion of the stocking will occur as renovation projects on existing lakes and impoundments. It is projected that with each new acre of water brought under intensive management for warmwater species, 25 angler days are provided. On that basis, an additional 625,000 angler days will be provided in RBG 4.1 as a result of the warmwater hatchery and related renovation projects planned. About a third of the total capital costs of the new hatchery and appropriate operational costs have been allocated to this river basin group.

Other fishery management programs included in NOR provide for land acquisition for fisherman access and habitat protection on about 1,060 acres of inland water areas in Livingston County. This program, coupled with future additional stocking from the new warmwater hatchery, is estimated to satisfy all of the angler day needs in the river basin group. It should be emphasized that the Normal Framework at the present time does not have specific programs to provide for new access facilities on Lake St. Clair and in the urbanized areas of the basin, namely in Detroit adjacent to the Detroit River, and along portions of Lake Erie. Information on the potential and the corresponding costs of additional fishery opportunity development in these urbanized areas is not available.

The Normal Framework includes recreational boating programs in all of the time periods, but less than 10 percent of the needs are met. Boating on inland areas is already at a saturated level, and additional stream access is the only solution proposed.

Commercial fishing will be discussed under Subsection 9.6, dealing with Lake Erie intrarelationships.

There are no specific investments included in the Normal Framework for port development for commercial navigation.

(3) Related Land Use and Problems

The programed agricultural land treatment is essentially a continuation of ongoing programs at a level that has been followed in the past. Higher levels are not warranted under national economic development criteria.

Drainage of cropland will improve the productive capacity of these lands and thereby reduce the total land needed for food production. A properly managed program can benefit the farmers, aid water quality and wildlife, and reduce erosion. Health benefits will accrue as drainage reduces breeding places for mosquitoes and other insects. Drainage programs have been selected to include the on-farm drainage measures included in the land treatment needs at a current program rate of installation. The drainage measures include tiling and field ditching. Drainage improvement is also needed on urban development areas. The amount of such drainage or where it will be needed has not been determined except by standard metropolitan statistical areas.

The forest land treatment program will control erosion, provide wildlife habitat, and enhance environmental values. This program provides forest land treatment at a higher level than that pursued in the past or present. The higher level is believed to be justified by the desired results. By 2020 about 37 percent of the total forest land with an opportunity for treatment as of 1970 will have received that treatment if the Normal Framework is implemented.

No shoreland erosion program is included in the Normal Framework because there were no needs.

The streambank erosion program will provide treatment by 2020 of all the streambank mileage subject to severe erosion.

The resource most directly involved in reducing flood damages is people. Damages would be less if settlement patterns and land use patterns were substantially different from what they have been.

To substantially reduce flood damages in urban areas in River Basin Group 4.1, regulated use of flood plains is an essential feature of the framework. Institutional reduction measures are appropriate throughout almost all of the RBG in the areas adjacent to main stem streams and principal tributaries.

NOR includes channel modification to reduce damages in the Black River, Clinton River, and Rouge River basins, as well as in numerous upstream watersheds. Flood proofing is included to reduce damages in the Black, Pine, Belle, Rouge, Huron, and Raisin River basins. Modification of existing building use is included to reduce damages in the Rouge, Belle, Huron, and Raisin River basins on the main stem and principal tributaries.

The Normal Framework for wildlife management includes a continuation of ongoing budgeted programs by State agencies for habitat management, enforcement, and research. Additional programs are included for the following:

(a) upland game habitat acquisition

(b) wetlands acquisition

(c) wetlands development

(d) waterfowl museum and ecology training facilities

(e) waterfowl hunter training

(f) increasing the number of new conservation officers.

NOR provides that the following outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values be acquired in the early action period and set aside for the benefit of future generations:

(a) all 18 of the waterfowl habitat sites in the area

(b) all 29 of the historical structures and places in the area

(c) wetlands included in the wildlife programs discussed above.

NOR programs for meeting a portion of the recreational needs between the present time and 1980 include additional development on existing recreation areas, acquisition and development of 40 miles of stream valleys, additional beach development in St. Clair and Sanilac Counties, and acquisition and development of two new regional parks of 2,000 acres each.

Between 1980 and 2000, the Normal Framework would satisfy a portion of the recreational needs with continued development on existing recreation lands, acquisition and development of an additional 50 miles of stream valleys, and two additional regional parks of 2,000 acres each.

Between 2000 and 2020 no additional public investment is anticipated to provide new recreational lands and opportunities. Additional private development will be encouraged in this time period.

In each of the time periods, existing public lands currently undeveloped should be developed more intensively while maintaining a setting as natural as possible. NOR also provides that on class II lands (general outdoor recreational areas subject to substantial development for a wide variety of specific recreational uses, and including unique natural areas), all existing publicly owned lands that consist largely of State and regional parks and forests should be developed to their optimum capacity to provide additional recreational opportunity.

NOR also provides for additional access sites in suitable places on Lake Erie, Lake St. Clair, and their tributary streams; the reclamation of polluted beach areas along the Lake Erie shore in and near Detroit and Toledo; and the acquisition and development of land, where future studies may indicate to be appropriate, for small impoundments and recreational facilities for golfing, skiing, camping, swimming, picnicking, and other recreational activities in which the private sector can function effectively.

The Normal Framework falls far short of satisfying the recreation day needs in this planning subarea. These needs will have to be satisfied elsewhere in the Great Lakes Basin.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–286, 1–287, and 1–288 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met and capital and OM&R costs.

#### 9.2.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not deviate greatly from the OBERS projections used in NOR.

A specific objective of PRO for RBG 4.1 is to improve the quality of life for the residents of the area. Improvements in the quality of life will be contingent upon such factors as the restoration of water quality, the expansion of recreational opportunities, the minimization of unemployment, and the enforcement of existing legislation at all governmental levels, supported by funding as necessary from Federal, State, and local governments for the conservation, use, and development of water and related land resources. Limitations on growth of both the population and the economy may well be necessary.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There are no significant differences between PRO and NOR with respect to water withdrawals. PRO does include a recommendation that Federal commitments for financing of municipal water projects be met in order that development can be kept on schedule. PRO encourages the consideration of environmental impact in the selection of a site for each individual thermal power plant, and encourages the use of a cooling system appropriate to the site. The tendency will be toward supplemental cooling.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The Proposed Framework recommends that there be a substantial expansion of water quality management programs. Requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 will be met. Such management programs should address themselves to the consistent enforcement of existing water quality legislation, but should also address problems such as the widespread use of salt for snow removal, the substantial amounts of pollution resulting from overuse of fertilizers and from other inadequate land conservation measures, and the need for retention of storm water in the southeastern Michigan area. The use of supplemental cooling will involve increases in consumptive use of water. The reduction of heated water discharges is considered by many persons to be of sufficient importance to warrant such an increase.

While a portion of the recreational boating needs will have to be met in areas outside PSA 4.1, PRO recommends improvements in the recreational boating potential at Sterling State Park, located on the Lake Erie shore.

Commercial navigation is of substantial importance to the regional economy. PRO endorses the concept that port expansion is necessary to keep the Great Lakes in a competitive position with respect to other regions of the United States. Improvement of Detroit harbor and extension of the navigation season are included. The program is further discussed in Subsection 9.6, Lake Erie Intrarelationships. PRO recommends that consideration be given to the on-land disposal of dredge spoil as opposed to disposal in diked areas or in swamps and wetlands.

(3) Related Land Uses

The Proposed Framework for RBG 4.1 includes a recommendation for the development of comprehensive land use plans. Such planning is being initiated by the State of Michigan at the present time. This effort is endorsed.

Both agricultural and forest land treatment programs are substantially greater in PRO than in NOR. The expansion of agricultural land treatment programs is essential in light of the large amount of sediment found in rivers in the southern portion of PSA 4.1. Much of this sediment load could be reduced through the implementation of adequate erosion control programs. With respect to shore areas PRO takes into consideration Michigan's 1973 study of critical erosion damage and flooding damages. No specific programs are provided, however. This evaluation increases the classification of severity of flooding over the estimates included in NOR. PRO recommends that all new uses of the shoreland areas (industrial, commercial, and residential) be required to be set back from the water. It also recommends consideration of the Detroit Master Plan as a comprehensive plan for the riverfront area of metropolitan Detroit.

Flood plain management is recommended instead of structural measures for the reduction of flood damages. Flood plain management should stress the recreational benefits to be gained from setting aside the flood plain lands. Management programs such as zoning, then, would have benefits not only in the reduction of direct flood damages, but also in the provision of much-needed recreational opportunity.

A specific recommendation of PRO for RBG 4.1 is the protection of the Pointe Mouillee marshes. The construction of protective works to prevent these marshes from being eroded and washed away is essential to preserve one of the few wildlife reserves in the area. The preservation of this wildlife habitat is a high priority item.

With respect to outdoor recreation, the establishment of a joint Michigan-Ohio commission to deal with improvements in recreational opportunities is an important item in PRO. The expansion of public investment for recreation in the time frame between the year 2000 and the year 2020 is recommended.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–289, 1–290, and 1–291 which provide information on needs, outputs, and percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1–336 compares land treatment programs.

#### 9.2.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 351 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971–1980 and 1971–2020.

#### 9.3 Frameworks for River Basin Group 4.2

#### 9.3.1 Summary

The population in PSA 4.2 is expected to grow from 1,725,300 in 1970 to 3,116,100 in 1980, an 80 percent increase. Also projected is a 50 percent decrease in employment in agriculture, forestry and fisheries; a modest increase in mining employment; and a substantial increase in manufacturing and other employment, including services.

There are three major economic centers in this planning subarea: Toledo, Ohio; Fort Wayne, Indiana; and Lima, Ohio. In Toledo availability of water resources is not judged to be a constraint on economic growth. However, there are considerable difficulties in satisfying the recreational needs of the area. Improvement in water quality, more regulation of land use, and a substantial program of land acquisition for recreational development could render the Toledo area a more attractive place to live and thereby enhance its opportunities for growth.

In the Fort Wayne area availability of water resources is more likely to be a constraint on economic growth. About year 2000 Fort Wayne may have some difficulty in satisfying its municipal and industrial water supply needs. Lima, Ohio, is anticipated to have the water needed for economic growth; it has recently expanded its water supply facilities.

At the present time, in the major areas of population concentration in the planning subarea, poor water quality and the lack of recreation facilities are deemed to be major constraints on the overall social well-being of the people who live in the areas. In the next 30 to 50 years the lack of available water may also be a problem in some localities.

One of the major resource problems in this area is the future role of present agricultural land. Already there are conflicts developing between agricultural land use and the preservation of wildlife, aesthetic and cultural values, and recreational opportunities. PSA 4.2 is the most valuable and productive agricultural area in the Great Lakes Basin. If the recreation and wildlife needs are to be satisfied, there will have to be some shifting of land use from agricultural uses to recreational and wildlife uses.

Somewhat related is the major problem of ero-

sion and sedimentation in this river basin group. The Maumee River is one of the major contributors of sediment to Lake Erie. Increased sedimentation has changed the ecology of Maumee Bay and has been a major factor in changing the ecology of the western basin of Lake Erie by covering fish spawning grounds. Since the sources of the sediment are spread throughout the entire river basin, this will be a difficult problem to overcome.

Much of the Maumee River in Ohio and the Maumee River and its tributaries between Fort Wayne and the Ohio-Indiana State line was considered for addition to the national wild, scenic, and recreational river system, but was not included, and part has been designated for these uses by the State of Ohio under its authority.

The Normal Framework includes those programs that would maximize national economic efficiency. This selection of programs whose benefits exceed costs by the greatest amount has been based on the best judgments that can presently be made, since benefits and costs have not been evaluated, except for a very generalized estimate of costs. Programs have been selected to put underemployed and unemployed resources in this river basin group into employment wherever possible. It was assumed, however, that the economy of the planning subarea would not differ from that forecast by the OBERS projections and reflected in the needs.

The Normal Framework is summarized in Section 12 in Table 1–292 which lists the needs for the framework, the output or levels of needs satisfied from the program selections, and the percentage of needs met. Tables 1–293 and 1–294 list capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

#### 9.3.2 The Area

River Basin Group 4.2 covers portions of the States of Ohio, Indiana, and Michigan. However, the corresponding planning subarea includes parts of only Ohio and Indiana. Therefore, economic and demographic data for Michigan are not included in this section. Descriptive and statistical information is provided in Section 1 and Subsection 9.1. The study area is located at the southwest end of Lake Erie, as shown in Figure 1-41. Besides the Maumee River basin, RBG 4.2 includes the Toussaint-Portage complex, the Sandusky River basin, and the Huron-Vermilion complex. The area has a strong agricultural base and extensive navigation and port development at Toledo and Sandusky.

#### 9.3.3 **Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resource use by time



FIGURE 1-41 Lake Erie Southwest, River Basin Group 4.2

period are shown in Table 1-292 in Section 12. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 9.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total withdrawals for RBG 4.2 as of 1970 are estimated at 1,500 mgd. By 2020, under the assumptions for the Normal Framework, this is expected to increase to over 9,500 mgd. Thermal power cooling accounts for about 90 percent of the additional water withdrawals needed between the present time and 2020.

Generally speaking, the availability of water to meet the water withdrawal needs is not a problem, with Lake Erie available as a source. However, because of the large need at Fort Wayne, Indiana, and its inland location, supplies here are expected to continue to come from reservoir storage. The self-supply of water by industry may be a problem because the ground-water resources are not of high quality throughout this entire area, and there is some pressure for industry to locate considerably inland in some of the moderate sized towns in the river basin group. The uneven distribution of good quality ground water and low flow of many streams in this river basin group are two of the major problems affecting water withdrawals. Funding of municipal water supply plants is also a difficult problem. Some taste and odor problems have occurred at municipal water supply intakes in Lake Erie and the river basin group.

#### 9.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Of the 194 mgd of waste treated in municipal plants in RBG 4.2 during 1970, nearly 20 percent was in Indiana, the balance in Ohio. By 2020 the total will more than double, and the Indiana percentage will decrease somewhat.

Stream flows are too low to assimilate these wastes after primary treatment, and therefore advanced waste treatment is needed prior to 1980 throughout the Ohio portion of the river basin group and in areas of Indiana.

Industrially treated wastewater flows are projected to decrease until the year 2000 and then increase slightly, as shown in Table 1–292 in Section 12. Recycling of water within each plant, and increased reliance on municipal waste treatment systems affect these flows.

Some of the major problems associated with waste discharges are the difficulty of financing treatment plants, the need to reduce or eliminate combined sewage overflows, and the need to reduce sediment and nutrient loads.

<b>TABLE 1-152</b>	Use	and	Projected	Needs	for
<b>Recreational Bo</b>	ating	r, PS.	A 4.2		

	1000 Boating Days				
	Great Lakes	Inland			
Category	Waters	Waters			
1970 Use	498	804			
1980 Needs	105	102			
2000 Needs	231	243			
2020 Needs	402	426			

Some of the problems associated with providing sport fishing opportunities shown in Table 1–292 in Section 12 are the following:

(1) Impoundments in natural drainage ways are eutrophic in nature primarily because of intensive agricultural land management activities, and secondarily because of human wastes.

(2) Abandoned limestone quarries offer some potential, but it is difficult to maintain desirable fish population levels in them without maintenance stocking programs.

(3) Multiple recreational demands on certain inland impoundments reduce their utilization for fishing purposes.

(4) Water level fluctuations, especially during spawning seasons, have reduced species productivity in certain lakes.

(5) Excessive sedimentation at many impoundments has reduced their productive capacity.

(6) Water quality problems have degraded some streams, such as the Ottawa River between Lima and its mouth, sufficiently to preclude significant fish populations.

(7) Channel modifications, although producing some flood control and drainage benefits, have frequently not been maintained in such a way as to permit natural stream conditions that provide a desirable stream fishery habitat.

The main recreational boating problem in this river basin group is that inland waters are being used at about three times the desirable capacity while Great Lakes waters are being used at about one-third of desirable capacity. Needs are shown in Table 1-152. The use of the Great Lakes waters is limited by the number of suitable mooring places and the space between harbors. Facilities should be provided for disposing of vessel wastes.

Recreational boating is just one of the uses competing for the shoreline in this river basin group. This land use is not compatible with wildlife preservation, power plant use, and industrial and residential private use.

Commercial fishing needs and problems are discussed in Subsection 9.6, Lake Erie Intrarelationships. Projected waterborne commerce is shown in Table 1–292 in Section 12. There is further discussion in Subsection 9.6. The problems related to port facilities will probably be those associated with changing the types of commodities handled. Other commercial navigation problems that apply to ports in this area are the shortage of municipal funds to put into port facilities and the fact that overland carriers do not afford lake ports equitable inland access in the form of nondiscriminatory rates and equal services. The Port of Toledo is a free port, or one into which foreign goods may be brought without imposition of customs duties if they are intended for reexportation or local consumption.

#### 9.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

There are an estimated 3,820,500 acres in PSA 4.2 which would benefit from agricultural land treatment conservation measures. This is about 60 percent of the total land area. There are an estimated 2,421,000 acres of agricultural land in this planning subarea with a wetness problem. Production on this land within its present use is reduced or limited by excess water in the soil profile. There is an acute shortage of well-drained soil for urban development around Toledo, Fort Wayne, and Lima.

There are an estimated 348,000 acres of land in the planning subarea on which forest land treatment conservation measures would be suitable. One of the major problems is the declining acreage of forest land as it gives way to agricultural uses, highways, power lines, reservoirs, and urban recreational and industrial development. It is difficult to satisfy demands for these goods and services without a decline in forest land. The land use conflict is particularly acute in buffer zones around urban areas and in the corridors linking urban areas.

About one-third of the Lake Erie shoreline is subject to noncritical erosion, and much is subject to inundation during severe easterly storms. There is a considerable need in this area for marsh and wetland management, and because of the expanding metropolitan areas of Cleveland and Toledo, there is a need for more publicly owned shoreline.

A major problem in alleviating streambank erosion is that high erosion rates occur largely on private land, and the owners may not have the finances or the desire to implement streambank erosion projects. More regulation is needed in urban and suburban construction projects.

In RBG 4.2 the greatest flood damages occur in urban areas, as shown in Table 1–292 in Section 12. The major problems are encroachment on the natural flood plain areas and the lack of local zoning and regulation. In the Maumee River basin, major rural damages and rural flood control problems are limited to the flood plains. The flood problems of the urban areas are the result of constricted reaches of the rivers, inadequate channel capacity, encroachment on the natural flood plain, or combinations of these causes.

The principal damage from floods in the Portage River basin results from the loss of crops during the growing season. Encroachment on the flood plain and constricted channels are major problems in the Sandusky River basin.

Floods on the Vermilion River are often accompanied by ice jams so that resulting flood stages are higher than they would be from river discharge alone.

There does not appear to be an adequate supply of land and wildlife habitat to satisfy (in the Normal Framework) the needs given in Table 1–292 in Section 12. There is a shrinking resource base. Wildlife habitat land is being reallocated to other uses. Some farming activity leaves little wildlife habitat on the land. Due primarily to the lack of funds for wildlife enhancement, channel modification in this area has reduced wildlife habitat.

An additional acute problem in this area is the need for preservation or protection of the remaining wetlands adjacent to the Lake Erie shoreline.

The existing aesthetic and cultural values have been summarized in Subsection 9.1. The major problem is the need to preserve outstanding values. There are a number of linkage corridors of merit in this area, and there is a need for buffer zones around Toledo and Fort Wayne. There are inadequate funds for land acquisition.

In order to provide about six times as many recreation days in 2020 as were provided in 1970, it is estimated that an additional 8,200 acres in this river basin group would be needed for intensive land-based water-oriented recreational use, as well as an additional 39,100 acres for less intensive land-based recreational use.

The conflicting land use pressures from agricultural, aesthetic and cultural, wildlife, and recreation uses have been cited above. Additional problems associated with satisfying the recreational needs are that much of the water throughout the river basin group is too low in quality to provide pleasant recreational opportunities, that many of the streams in this area have low flows in the recreation season, and that land acquisition for recreation purposes in urban areas is excessively expensive because of the competing land uses. Poor water quality is a definite prohibition on recreational opportunities in Lake Erie near Toledo, the Ottawa River below Lima, the Blanchard River below Findlay, and the Maumee River below Fort Wayne.

#### 9.3.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for RBG 4.2 as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside the RBG in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second alternative, the Proposed Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 9.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–292, 1–293, 1–294.

(1) Water Withdrawals

NOR satisfies all of the water withdrawal needs in RBG 4.2 for the respective time periods. The Great Lakes are likely to be the source for most of the municipal, self-supplied industrial, and thermal power cooling water withdrawals. Ground water is likely to be the source for all of the rural domestic and livestock needs, most of the mining needs, and a part of the irrigation needs. Irrigation water withdrawals include water for both agricultural and golf course irrigation.

In the middle- and long-range time periods reservoir storage will play an increasingly important part in meeting the municipal water withdrawal needs. About 84 mgd will be needed by 2020 from new offstream reservoirs in the Ohio portion of RBG 4.2. About 56 mgd will be needed by 2020 from instream or offstream reservoirs for meeting Fort Wayne's needs. Some of these reservoirs may also be in Ohio.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes programs of both municipal and industrial waste treatment to meet water quality standards existing before the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. It also provides that there will be no degradation of water quality where existing water quality is at a level higher than that provided for in the standards.

About 67 percent of the total municipal wastewater flow in the Ohio portion of RBG 4.2 comes from the Toledo area. The Normal Framework includes advanced waste treatment throughout the entire Ohio portion of the area. It also includes advanced waste treatment in the period between the present time and 1980 at four locations in Indiana. Removal of 80 percent of the phosphorus is included, except for municipal waste treatment plants in Ohio whose total capacity is less than 1 mgd. Smaller communities in Indiana discharging the ditches with low flows will be expected to provide treatment facilities in the near future.

Throughout the 1970–2020 time frame, NOR includes the provision of additional boat access sites at suitable places in Lake Erie and on its tributary streams; acquisition and development of land for recreational use on all suitable upstream watershed impoundments; acquisition and preservation of areas of significant cultural, historical, or biological interest; and reliance on the private sector to develop quality recreational facilities for golfing, camping, swimming, picnicking, and other activities that complement public recreational development. If these programs are implemented, they would require an increase of 50 percent by 1970 and 150 percent by 2020 in the land being used for recreation in the river basin group.

Two programs are expected to provide the needed fishing opportunity in River Basin Group 4.2 and adjacent Lake Erie waters. One of these is the program of reservoir construction as outlined in the Northwest Ohio Water Development Plan. Fourteen multiple purpose reservoirs which would contribute to satisfying the angler-day needs in this area are included in that plan. Two of these reservoirs would provide for development of trout fishing, four would include development for angler access, four would include development of angler facilities, and six would include recreational reservoir development.

The second program contributing to the satisfaction of angler-day needs in this area is municipal and industrial waste treatment, which will permit development of the fishery in streams with improved water quality.

NOR includes programs to satisfy much of the recreational boating-day needs. Great Lakes needs could be more than met but inland lakes needs would not be fully met. The framework provides for 5,000 new water surface acres of impounded waters to be developed between the period 1980-2000, and an additional 5,000 between 2000 and 2020. In addition, NOR provides for 15 public access areas at inland lakes to be developed between 1980 and 2000, and 25 more between 2000 and 2020. NOR also includes Great Lakes marina and harbor construction to provide an additional 12,000 berths by 2020, with 3,000 of these berths developed by 1980. The framework also includes construction of inland marinas and public access to the Great Lakes.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation

programs are discussed under Subsection 9.6, Lake Erie Intrarelationships.

(3) Related Land Use

The programed agricultural land treatment is essentially a continuation of ongoing programs at a level that has been followed in the past. Included are on-farm and project drainage measures such as tilling and field ditching.

The forest land treatment program in NOR is at approximately the same level as ongoing programs, except for an accelerated program in the interest of controlling erosion, improving fish and wildlife habitat, improving timber production, and improving hydrologic conditions.

NOR includes a level of streambank erosion control that would, by 2020, provide for corrective treatment on all streambank reaches subject to severe erosion. None of the moderate streambank erosion would be treated in the Normal Framework. Streambank erosion is widespread, and effective protection measures are very costly to install and maintain.

NOR includes in the early action period programs to reduce urban and rural flood damages on all the main stem and principal tributaries of the Maumee, St. Joseph, St. Marys, Auglaize, Blanchard, Tiffin, Portage, Sandusky, Huron, and Vermilion Rivers. Types of programs are institutional or land regulation and zoning programs, floodproofing, modification of existing building use, relocation and damageable property, emergency measures, and flood warning and evacuation systems. An urban redevelopment program is included for the Maumee, St. Marys, Vermilion, Blanchard, and Sandusky River basins. Channel modification programs are included for the Blanchard and Sandusky River basins.

In the upstream watershed areas, throughout the entire river basin group, channel modification appears to be a desirable program for some streams. There are a few scattered opportunities for reservoir development to reduce rural flood damages in parts of the St. Joseph River basin.

In the period between 1980 and 2000, the same programs apply. However, in this time period some channel modification, levees, floodwalls, and other local protective works are included for Fort Wayne on the Maumee River, at St. Marys on the St. Marys River, and at Bucyrus and Tiffin on the Sandusky River. Levees, floodwalls, and other protective works are included for Milan on the Huron River.

Channel modifications and reservoirs appear to become a feasible alternative in the late time period in many of the upstream watersheds. In the period between 2000 and 2020, most of the structural measures would have been implemented, and a rather extensive and effective program of flood plain management is needed to reduce damages on the main stem and principal tributaries and to protect those areas from flooding.

The Indiana Division of Fish and Wildlife plans to acquire as many as 2,500 to 3,000 acres by 1980 as additions to existing game lands in the Great Lakes Basin in Indiana. Some of this would be in River Basin Group 4.2, and is included in the Normal Framework. Also included are the following management programs:

(a) Local zoning ordinances should be adopted or amended to limit the proliferation of residential and industrial development and to maintain open space.

(b) Land should be acquired by counties to conserve critical components of wildlife habitat and to guarantee public access to natural areas.

(c) Easements should be obtained or other incentives offered to private landowners to insure the preservation of natural, unique ecological, and scenic areas.

(d) Lease agreements between State agencies and landowners for controlled access to private land should be retained and expanded.

(e) Legislation should be enacted and policy developed on stream and lakeshore filling to prevent further destruction of privately owned marshes as well as degradation of water courses by municipal dumps (for example, the Ohio Stream Littering Law and the Indiana Department of Natural Resources, Natural Resource Commission Wetlands Policy Statement).

(f) Public land should be acquired, including some of the remaining wetlands in the Lake Erie marsh region of Ohio.

(g) More attention should be given to the consumptive and nonconsumptive uses of fur bearers. Ohio is currently one of the two top commercial muskrat harvesting States in the nation.

Landowner complaints indicate that more recreational use could be made of beaver to help satisfy some of the projected demand. Expanded educational programs on the aesthetic and wildlife values created by the beaver are needed to reduce landowner resistance to this species where it causes little economic damage. A better policy is needed if this species is to continue to be a positive force in the improvement of wildlife habitat.

The Ohio Division of Wildlife has tentative plans to purchase approximately 23,000 additional acres of wildlife lands in the Great Lakes Basin in Ohio. Some of these lands would be in River Basin Group 4.2. This acquisition is included in NOR. In addition to these lands, the State hopes to purchase as much of the remaining Lake Erie shoreline wetlands as possible.

NOR provides for the acquisition and preserva-

tion in River Basin Group 4.2 of the following types of aesthetic and cultural features:

- (a) one upland game bird habitat location
- (b) one waterfowl habitat location
- (c) historical structures at 29 locations.

NOR includes additional recreational development to satisfy about 60 percent of the wateroriented outdoor recreation needs as they accrue during the period 1970 to 2020. Programs to accomplish this include instream and offstream reservoir storage, land use changes, public acquisition of land, and some programs for the collection and dissemination of information.

The Normal Framework provides for the construction, before 1980, of six State parks as outlined in the Northwest Ohio Water Development Plan; additional development of Crane's Creek State Park to its optimal level of economic and management efficiency; addition of recreational facilities at Grand Lake; acquisition and construction of recreational facilities at the proposed Auglaize River parkway; a Maumee River parkway; a Sandusky River parkway; a new regional park in northeastern Indiana; reservoir development at Bucyrus, Ohio; and additional development of recreational land in the Lake Erie Islands, including necessary harbors of refuge.

In the 1980-2000 period the framework includes acquisition and development of segments of the Blanchard, St. Joseph, Huron, Defiance, Portage, Maumee, Auglaize, and Sandusky River valleys; of additional land on Lake Erie Islands; and of the Powell Creek recreation areas.

NOR provides for acquisition and development during the 2000-2020 time frame of segments of the Maumee, Sandusky, Portage, St. Joseph, Blanchard, Tiffin, Huron, Vermilion, and St. Marys River valleys; and of two new 200-acre State parks oriented to provide considerable water surface area, if possible.

If these programs are implemented, they would require the acquisition and development of 11,900 acres by 1980 and 35,000 acres by 2020. This compares with a 1970 estimate of 24,000 acres of land suitable and being used for recreation in the river basin group.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-292, 1-293, and 1-294 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs.

#### 9.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents. State, regional, and local policies with respect to population and economic growth do not deviate greatly from the OBERS projections used in NOR.

The Proposed Framework anticipates a level of population somewhat lower than that expected in NOR. This lower level should be realized if the objective to maximizing environmental quality with minimum unemployment is to be achieved. The prevailing attitude in the area is that environmental problems must be resolved before additional effort is exerted to attract additional population or economic growth.

The problems addressed indicate that restoration of a very high level of water quality, timely conservation of recreational opportunities, acquisition of aesthetic and cultural values, and enforcement of existing local, State, regional, and Federal laws, supported by funding as necessary from Federal, State, and local levels, are needed as top priority, if the desired objectives of the public in the area are to be achieved for PRO and for future conservation, use, and development of water and related land resources.

The Proposed Framework includes a strong educational program to encourage conservation of water resources and the wise use of power. It is expected that the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency and the Ohio Department of Natural Resources would take the lead role in accomplishing such education in this area.

Provision of water supply and waste treatment should be self-supporting. This concept is included in the Proposed Framework. Rate structures and legislation should be modified as necessary to achieve this.

The Proposed Framework includes implementation of the Northwest Ohio Water Development Plan, following reconciliation of differences between Ohio and Indiana.

PRO encourages research on heavy metals. It includes the concept that industry must be responsible and held liable for safe disposal of toxic wastes. Soil conservation practices, with the exception of widespread channelization, should be stepped up for agricultural lands, and agricultural wastes should be treated where they occur, using regulation as well as soil conservation land treatment practices.

The public desires the establishment of a park along the Maumee River in River Basin Group 4.2. Such a proposal is included in PRO and has been endorsed by the State of Ohio as a part of its wild, scenic, and recreational river system. The area involved in recreational opportunities is greater in PRO than in NOR. In PRO there will be more emphasis on acquiring easements rather than feesimple acquisition of recreational land in this area.

The Proposed Framework includes a recommen-

dation that there be stronger legislation with respect to the use of the flood plains in the State of Ohio. Such legislation should be enforced by the State rather than at the local level.

Population density zoning should eventually occur. Changes in tax assessments or appraisal methodology were suggested in order to enhance the conservation and preservation of land in its present use rather than uses which will result in more taxes. This will assist in filling the need in this area for environmental enhancement.

Additional studies should be undertaken to assess the advantages and disadvantages of the continued building of islands in Maumee Bay and around the shoreline of Lake Erie. Until such studies have been completed, such construction should be deferred. PRO includes more money for the acquisition of wildlife areas and wetlands than was included in the Normal Framework.

In considering the Proposed Framework, a number of persons supported the concept that docking and lock usage fees for commercial navigation should be set sufficiently high that those firms utilizing new facilities will pay for them. Others preferred that such fee not be imposed.

PRO recommends that power plants in River Basin Group 4.2 be sited and constructed so as not to destroy any marshlands.

Future development in River Basin Group 4.2 should encourage light rather than heavy industry, increase tourism, education, and service-oriented businesses, and thus achieve water quality protection. Policies and regulations pertaining to use of resources which are in short supply should encourage reduction in per capita use of such resources through increased emphasis on conservation and increased efficiencies, and should consider increasing rate structures with increased use, taking into account the overall effects of such rate structures. Stringent air and water quality standards, solid waste disposal regulations, and flood plain management through regulation, incentives, penalties, and revenue sharing are also included in the Proposed Framework for facilitating these policies. Shore erosion should be controlled and abated by 1980 around the shoreline of Lake Erie. Existing policies with respect to Federal, State, and local funding should be amended so that this objective can be accomplished.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There are no specific program differences between PRO and NOR and all needs are met.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Waste treatment programs in PRO meet the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Other programs are essentially the same as in NOR, except that commercial navigation reaches a higher stage of development in PRO. Improvement of Toledo and Sandusky Harbors and extension of the navigation season are included. See Section 5 and Subsection 9.6.1.

(3) Related Land Use

Agricultural land treatment, cropland drainage, and forest land treatment are all accelerated in PRO above the levels of NOR in order to conserve the resource base. The comparison is shown in Table 1-337.

Recreation development emphasizes urbanrelated areas and relies more heavily on the private sector to maintain high-quality facilities in the choice recreation areas.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–295, 1–296, and 1–297, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1–337 compares land treatment programs.

#### 9.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-352 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 9.4 Frameworks for River Basin Group 4.3

#### 9.4.1 Summary

Population in RBG 4.3 is projected to increase nearly 80 percent from 1970 to 2020. While per capita income will continue above the national average, the difference will be less. About onethird of the employment is in manufacturing. The small amount of employment in agriculture, forestry, fisheries, and mining is expected to decline.

As in other areas in this basin, the wateroriented outdoor recreation needs and wildlife management or hunting needs are difficult to satisfy due to the many competing land uses. RBG 4.3 is one of the most densely populated in the entire Great Lakes Basin. The pressures for residential and commercial developments are expected to be so great in the future that there will be pressure to forego meeting irrigation and mining needs.

Other problems are water quality and erosion and sedimentation.

The Normal Framework has been formulated by the selection of those programs which would tend to minimize the public costs involved in satisfying the needs. To some extent the overall effect of optimizing the maximum beneficial effects over the adverse effects has also been considered. NOR has been based on the assumption of maintaining the 7 day-10 year low flow in the streams throughout the river basin group. In some cases this assumption has dictated which source of water for withdrawals is to be incorporated or selected. Thermal power plants were assumed to be located on or near the shores of Lake Erie and to use the Lake as a source for cooling water.

NOR includes somewhat more land acquisition and development for public use in this area than in some of the other planning subareas. This is because this area is highly urbanized at the present time. Unless acquisition is undertaken soon, the overall environmental quality of the river basin group may be lowered enough to deter people from coming to live and work in this area. This would not be in the interest of national economic development since there is considerable investment in having a viable economy in this area. An adequate level of environmental quality is essential, even in the national economic development objective, in order to maintain this as an attractive area. As a result a somewhat higher level of stream valley development and aesthetic and cultural value preservation has been included in NOR.

Section 12 contains Table 1–298 which lists the needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for Lake Erie River Basin Group 4.3 for NOR; Tables 1–299 and 1–300 list the capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs of the framework.

#### 9.4.2 The Area

RiverBasinGroup 4.3 is a highly populated, highly industrialized, highly polluted portion of the Lake Erie drainage basin. It includes five river basins or complexes: the Black-Rocky complex, Cuyahoga River basin, Chagrin River basin, Grand River basin, and Ashtabula-Conneaut complex. The last extends into Pennsylvania, and includes 4 miles of Lake Erie shoreline. Additional information is given in Section 1. Figure 1–42 shows the areal extent of River Basin Group 4.3. Planning Subarea 4.3 is restricted to eight counties located in northeastern Ohio, and economic and demographic data relate to those counties.

#### 9.4.3 **Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resource use by time level are shown in Table 1–298. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 9.4.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawals for RBG 4.3 in 1970 were estimated as 4,520 mgd. By 1980 under normal growth conditions, there is estimated to be a need for additional water withdrawals of 350 mgd. This need is projected to increase to 10,600 mgd by 2020. In 2020 about 80 percent of the water withdrawals will be for thermal power cooling, 15 percent for self-supplied industrial water, nearly 5 percent for municipal water, and about 1 percent split among rural domestic and livestock, irrigation, and mining.

There are problems associated with the satisfaction of irrigation and mining withdrawal needs. These are not water withdrawal problems as much as they are land use problems.

The major problems related to municipal water withdrawals appear to be the need for more efficient management of existing systems, elimination of small and inefficient systems, extension of some individual systems to greater area-wide distribution, and the provision of adequate financing and a more equitable rate structure. In addition, it is very difficult to overcome legal obstacles and public opposition to the construction of municipal water supply projects.

There is a need for additional funds for State personnel to inspect water supply systems and plants more frequently.

In the Cuyahoga River basin several communities have exceeded the capacity of ground water to meet their needs. In the Chagrin River basin several communities have also approached the limits of their well-field capacity and are expected to rely increasingly on surface water in the future. In the Grand River basin there is a need for some small water supply systems to be replaced with larger regional systems. There are no water resource deficiencies in the Ashtabula-Conneaut complex.

In summary, the main problems associated with municipal water supply in this area are those of management and the method of paying for the cost of water supply development.

Although the self-supplied industrial water withdrawals are expected to be less than 1½ times those of 1970, the consumptive use of this water is projected to increase more than ninefold by the year 2000. This is due to an expected increase in the in-plant recirculation of industrial process water, which will decrease withdrawal rates but increase consumptive use rates. Problems associated with power production include thermal pollution, the potential harmful effects of heated water discharging into Lake Erie, air pollution due to particulate and gaseous stack emissions, and the attractiveness of electric power facilities. Some concern has also been expressed over the possible danger of radio-



FIGURE 1-42 Lake Erie Southeast, River Basin Group 4.3

active wastes in relatively densely populated areas. There is a lack of sufficient information on the environmental impacts of siting and operating nuclear power plants, and there is a need for better dialogue with the public concerning the development of such plants.

#### 9.4.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Among the major water quality problems in the area are high bacterial counts, which prevent body contact recreation in most principal streams; low dissolved oxygen levels, which hinder fish production; and the construction and operation of treatment facilities, made difficult by complex problems associated with financing, manpower, and legislation. There is a need for regional authorities and master planning in the consolidation and integration of collection systems and treatment facilities. Enforcement of water quality standards and the checking of industrial waste treatment discharges is very expensive from a government point of view. There is a need to reduce agricultural wastes, including nutrients, sediments, insecticides, and herbicides. There is a need for an expanded area-wide surveillance system and a need to reduce dissolved solids.

In the Black-Rocky River complex the discharge of untreated or inadequately treated sewage seriously affects the recovery capabilities of the streams. Although several proposed projects would appear to have marginal effects on the water quality directly downstream, advanced waste treatment is required to achieve a satisfactory level of stream water quality.

At the present time, the headwaters of the Cuyahoga River above Akron, Ohio, generally exhibit good water quality and serve as a source of public water supply. However, water quality degradation is expected due to the potential urban development in the general Cleveland-Akron area. There is, therefore, an immediate need to assure that this urban development does not result in such degradation. The river below Akron is seriously polluted, with the lower reach of navigation channels exhibiting gross amounts of oils, solids, and oxygen-consuming materials stemming from both municipal and industrial discharges. Advanced waste treatment must be installed in this basin to reach suitable water quality standards.

In the Chagrin and Grand basins and Ashtabula-Conneaut complex, advanced waste treatment is also considered necessary. Although quality in the upper reaches is better than that in the more densely developed downstream areas, municipal and industrial discharges to the rivers degrade the quality of water reaching Lake Erie.

TABLE	1 - 153	Use	and	Proj	jected <sup>.</sup>	Needs	for
Recreati	onal Bo	ating	r, PSA	4.3			

	1000 Boating Days				
Category	Great Lakes Waters	Inland Waters			
1970 Use	. 327	372			
1980 Needs	90	45			
2000 Needs	189	138			
2020 Needs	258	210			

In recent years a considerable investment in industrial wastewater treatment has been made in this area. This fact, coupled with increasing recirculation and an increasing dependence of industrial plants on waste treatment by municipal systems, will tend to minimize the capital and OM&R costs associated with future industrial waste treatment facilities in this area.

The sport fishing opportunity that must be planned for year 2020 is an increase of nearly 60 percent in the existing angler opportunity days. One of the major limitations affecting fish production and distribution in RBG 4.3 is that all ponded waters in this area are to some degree eutrophic. Accelerating rates of eutrophication are occurring as the result of intensive agricultural use. Sedimentation has been responsible for altering habitat in older impoundments. Too much vegetation was removed in the process of clearing reservoir sites, so other impoundments suffer from lack of habitat development. Water level fluctuation, thermal stratification, and low dissolved oxygen conditions are other problems in impoundments in northeastern Ohio. Low water quality is also a major deterrent to stream fishing opportunities. In headwater areas, limiting factors on fishing productivity are related to agricultural and flood control practices, particularly siltation. Impoundments on tributaries in the headwaters of the Cuyahoga River are thought to have eliminated the upstream and lateral nursery areas that supply the sport fishery along the main stem of the river. Although the role that pesticides play in limiting fish production is not entirely clear, there is concern that this is also a problem.

The total number of craft using the boatable water within RBG 4.3 is expected to nearly double between 1970 and 2020, and the number of boat days to increase by about two-thirds (Table 1–153). One of the major problems in this area is that there are few harbors of refuge on the Great Lakes. Although commercial harbors are used by recreational craft, no improvements have been made specifically for such craft. This area has only a few

streams suitable for canoeing. The lack of stream improvements, lack of maintenance, and periodic low flows limit the amount of canoeing and small boat opportunity on these streams. The lower reaches of several streams have been improved for commercial navigation but are little used by recreational craft due to unattractive industrial surroundings and the presence of large ships. Many of the small streams are navigable for only a few hundred feet from the mouth. The main rivers and tributaries which have been identified as good canoeing waters are the Cuyahoga and Black Rivers, and Conneaut Creek. There is need for a continuing program for improving small boat harbors on Lake Erie. This is essential to the expansion of recreational boating on these waters. Future opportunities for recreational boating in this area must be largely oriented toward the Great Lakes because inland waters now are utilized to capacity. It is important that reservoir sites be identified and land acquisition begun if inland boating is to be increased.

Commercial fishing needs and problems are discussed in Subsection 9.6, Lake Erie Intrarelationships.

Harbors in this area include Lorain, Cleveland, Fairport, Ashtabula, and Conneaut, Ohio. Annual dredging is needed if use is to continue.

Needs are shown in Section 12 in Table 1–298. Ports in this area are projected to handle considerably more receipts of iron ore in the future than they have in recent years. Competitive iron ore from the East and possible movement of coal by pipeline could present serious problems for commercial navigation in this area in the future.

#### 9.4.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

It is estimated that practices could be applied to reduce soil losses and conserve plant cover on about 700,100 acres of agricultural land—about 30 percent of the total land in PSA 4.3. These conservation practices would have beneficial effects on the natural resource base beyond those directly related to production of food and fiber. These effects, particularly needed in this area, include reduction of sediment in the surface water and improvement of plant cover.

The greatest problem associated with the conservation measures on agricultural land is the increasing pressure to convert these lands to other uses.

Drainage measures can have both beneficial and adverse effects depending on the possible alternative uses of the land. Urban development in this area may alter or cut off natural surface or subsurface drainage patterns.

Analysis of soil drainage limitations, which is

discussed in detail in Appendix 16, *Drainage*, indicates that almost all of River Basin Group 4.3 has severe drainage limitations, with the exception of the area around Akron, the upstream Cuyahoga area, and a portion of the Grand River valley. This means that it would be very difficult to provide adequate drainage in most of this river basin group, but does not necessarily mean that this land cannot be used for cropland.

Maintenance of forest cover is needed for watershed protection and for continuing multiple resource uses. There are about 539,000 acres of forests in the planning subarea. This represents 23 percent of the total land area. On 109,000 acres of this land, treatment is adequate. There is an opportunity for forest land treatment on the remaining 430,000 acres.

The major problem associated with forest land treatment is that of maintaining the forest land in the face of pressures for change. Reduction of sediment in streams and increased opportunity for recreation and aesthetic and cultural uses would be the major benefit from a program of forest land treatment in this subarea. In addition, forest land treatment would help maintain high quality water in those upstream reservoirs that are proposed for water supply.

In RBG 4.3 there are an estimated 14.3 miles subject to critical erosion along the shoreline of Lake Erie, all in Ohio. There are an additional 9.9 miles subject to noncritical erosion in Ohio, and 4.0 miles in Pennsylvania, based on 1970 evaluations. Severe damage from shoreline erosion occurred during the record high lake levels of 1951 and 1952, and again in 1973. In several highly developed areas, erosion has become critical, and many homes will be lost unless protected immediately.

The Northeast Ohio Water Development Plan has suggested a long range subobjective of making all of the shoreline of this planning subarea available for public use. This runs counter to the actual trend. Since 1952 there has been about a 50 percent increase in the number of miles of shoreline developed for residential use, a 75 percent increase in commercial and industrial use, an 11 percent increase in public parks, and a decrease in agricultural and undeveloped frontage.

There are 356 streambank miles in this river basin group subject to moderate or severe streambank erosion. In the streams for which the drainage area is less than 400 square miles, there are about 276 bank miles subject to moderate damage and 45 bank miles subject to severe damage. The total average annual damages for these reaches is \$32,200. For streams with drainage of more than 400 square miles, there are 35 bank miles subject to severe damage. The damages for this reaches are estimated to total \$268,600 annually. The total annual damages are estimated at \$300,800. Cleveland Harbor, Ohio, undergoes the highest amount of maintenance dredging of any of the navigation facilities on the Great Lakes, averaging about 1,220,000 cubic yards per year. About 60 percent of the material dredged is from channels along the Cuyahoga River upstream from its mouth. The remainder is from the outer harbor. Maintenance dredging is also necessary in the harbors at Lorain, Fairport, Ashtabula, and Conneaut, Ohio.

In RBG 4.3 the greatest flood damages occur in urban areas, as shown in Table 1–298 in Section 12. Encroachment on the flood plain and the lack of flood plain regulations and zoning are major problems resulting in the high damage levels.

The 1970 level of wildlife user-day supply in this river basin group and the needs are shown in Table 1-298 in Section 12. Nearly a 50 percent increase in supply is needed by 1980 and more than double the supply by 2020. Major problems are those of land use and maintaining adequate acreages of wildlife habitat. The small size of most public hunting areas in this area severely limits their ability to provide quality hunting opportunities and major game species. Use of public land for both consumptive and nonconsumptive purposes will become more intense. Population-related problems increase more rapidly than the population growth rate. Therefore, crowding and the resultant lowering of the quality of the outdoor experience will probably be the foremost of the foreseeable problems on public wildlife lands. The restriction of hunting access on private land is another problem in this area. Water pollution is also a major problem. Air pollution tends to deter people in their pursuit of nonconsumptive wildlife experiences. Air pollution also limits what can be planted to enhance wildlife habitat. Established white pine plantations are dying within a zone of 30 miles of the industrial centers in this area. It is important that channel modification projects include wildlife enhancement features.

The outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values in this area have been covered in Subsection 9.1.3. The primary problem here is one of competing land uses and lack of money available for acquisition. In this particular area buffer zones and linkage corridors are extremely important if aesthetic and cultural values and social well-being are to be maintained.

To meet estimated recreation-day requirements, the present availability must be markedly increased by 1980 and then nearly doubled by 2020. This emphasizes the need for land use planning and the very immediate need for identification, preservation, and conservation of recreational opportunities throughout the entire river basin group. The land required in order to meet this need has been estimated in Table 1-298 in Section 12. Two other problems are specifically relevant for the area. There is a considerable need for additional water for boaters and water skiers. The demand for such facilities will not be adequately met in the near future. On the other hand, large amounts of needs for swimming can be met on relatively smaller areas of water surface. Lake Erie has vast expanses of water surface that are potentially available to meet the need for power boating. However, at the present time, activities are restricted to a significant degree by limited launching and docking facilities, by rough water, and by limited public ownership of lake frontage.

Planning Subarea 4.3 contains several large cities, so the problem of providing urban recreational opportunities is of paramount importance. Exclusive of Cuyahoga Metropolitan Park District land and municipal golf courses, there are only 3.5 acres of recreation land per 1000 persons in the City of Cleveland. Similarly, Akron provides only about 2.7 acres per 1000 population. Present standards indicate a need of 6 to 10 acres of land per 1000 persons for neighborhood, community and district parks. The use of several public beaches in the Cleveland area has been greatly limited by pollution.

#### 9.4.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 4.3 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed Framework contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin, and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 9.4.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 on Tables 1–298, 1–299, and 1–300.

(1) Water Withdrawals

NOR satisfies all of the municipally-supplied, self-supplied industrial, and rural domestic and livestock water withdrawal needs in each of the time periods. The Great Lakes are the primary source for almost all the municipal needs and all of the self-supplied industrial needs. Ground-water withdrawals in this area were estimated to be 31 mgd for municipal water in 1970. The resource capability for ground water has been estimated to be 300 mgd. Therefore, it is obvious that the Normal Framework could include more ground-water development than is reflected in the program selections. Lake Erie has been selected as the source because of the economic advantages expected to accrue as a result of establishing regional water systems. NOR satisfies all of the rural domestic and livestock water withdrawals from ground-water development.

NOR includes programs that satisfy all of the irrigation and mining needs, even though land use pressures for other uses may be so great that irrigation and mining could phase out over the planning period. Adequate water is available if land use policies are adopted which encourage irrigation and mining.

All of the thermal power cooling water withdrawals are expected to come from Lake Erie.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes waste treatment measures to meet the water quality standards before the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, and provides that water quality not be allowed to be degraded in areas where water quality is higher than the existing standards. The recommended waste treatment includes conventional secondary treatment plus 80 percent removal of phosphates as a minimum. Advanced waste treatment is included in NOR for all of the locations in this river basin group.

Ongoing fishery management programs directed towards ponded waters presently hold the greatest promise for developing and expanding the sport fishing potential of northeastern Ohio. Ongoing programs should include frequent stocking of ponds with walleye and smallmouth bass. On a few select stream systems, there should be follow-up inventories of these populations to ascertain the changing ecology of the streams. Chemical eradication of rough fish and subsequent establishment of primary and secondary predatory species should also be included as an ongoing program for the management of sport fisheries. Also, where feasible, the development, preservation, and management of nursery habitats for game species should be undertaken. This is expected to become an important facet of inland water management. Pike and walleye should continue to be stocked in inland waters. It is expected that future expansion of the Pacific salmon program will be limited.

Obtaining public access to fishing waters through easement or agreement, and through the construction of impoundments, is a high priority for present and anticipated programs. Additional access to the Lake Erie shore and offshore fishing are also included in the Normal Framework.

The future prospect for river and stream warmwater fisheries is not optimistic. Improvement in water quality will help, together with some reservoir construction, and increased access to streams. Programs beyond 1980 will be directed toward efforts to develop new inland water areas strictly for sport fishing and allied interests, and toward additional access to Lake Erie waterfront angling, particularly in the reach between Lorain and Painesville, Ohio.

NOR programs aim to shift the fishing opportunities in River Basin Group 4.3 away from substantial dependence upon impoundments toward an increasing level of fishing in the improved streams and rivers of the RBG.

This combination of fishery management measures is expected to be adequate to satisfy all of the angler-day fishing needs in this area in the respective time periods.

The Normal Framework includes programs to increase the recreational boating opportunity on the Great Lakes as well as on inland lakes and streams. Needs would be nearly met in the early time periods and exceeded in 2020. NOR provides for the construction of three harbors for recreational boating, two of which have already been approved. One is at the Chagrin River about 17 miles east of Cleveland and the other at Genevaon-the-Lake about 17 miles east of Fairport. The third harbor would be between Lorain and the Rocky River.

Another program included in NOR is additional breakwater protection at existing harbors. All of the commercial harbors in the area have areas that could be developed as marinas. However, the existing breakwater systems are designed for commercial navigation and do not provide adequate protection for small boats.

NOR also includes programs to develop additional access to Great Lakes waters in order to supplement the present intensive use of inland waters. Twelve such sites are included between 1970 and 1980, and an additional nine between 1980 and 2000.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation programs are discussed in Subsection 9.6, Lake Erie Intrarelationships.

(3) Related Land Use

The Normal Framework includes programs to provide agricultural land treatment by 2020 on about 31 percent of the total land on which treatment would be effective. Drainage would be provided by 2020 on about 15 percent of the total lands with a wetness problem. The agricultural land treatment and drainage programs are essentially a continuation of ongoing programs.

The forest land treatment program provides for an accelerated level of forest land treatment. Programs for shoreline erosion will protect areas where continued critical erosion is likely to endanger life or public safety within the next five years, and where continued erosion is likely to endanger property or wildlife habitat or landmarks of historical and natural significance within five years.

NOR provides for streambank erosion treatment on those bank miles that are subject to severe erosion damages. Reaches selected for treatment are those where the benefits of damage reductions are likely to exceed the cost of accomplishing those reductions. No program is included in the Normal Framework for abatement of moderate streambank damage.

The most important programs included in the framework for reducing urban and rural flood damages and protecting acres subject to flooding are flood plain management or regulation. In the early time period the Normal Framework includes channel modifications, floodwalls, and local protection works to be developed in the Cuyahoga River areas of Brooklyn Heights, Valley View, and Independence. In the upstream watersheds of the Black and Rocky River basins, the framework includes channel modification and reservoir protection. All of the other reduction measures are applicable to essentially all of the main stem and principal tributary areas.

In the period between 1980 and 2000, NOR includes programs for channel modification in the Eastlake area of the Chagrin River. The other reduction measures are also continued during this period. In the late action period, the primary program is flood plain management.

The wildlife programs in NOR at the present time satisfy only a small part of the needs. The State of Ohio Division of Wildlife plans to acquire at least 10,000 acres of the remaining wetlands in the lake shore and marsh region of Ohio. Some of this is expected to be in River Basin Group 4.3.

NOR includes programs for the acquisition and preservation of the following types of outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values in River Basin Group 4.3:

(a) two upland game bird habitat locations

(b) eight waterfowl habitat locations

(c) historical structures and places at 45 locations

(d) sites and objects pertaining to early Indian culture at two locations.

Because of the necessity for an aesthetic and cultural environment to be maintained in this urbanized area in the interest of social well-being, the Normal Framework also includes programs for the acquisition and preservation of the following additional outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values:

(a) four animal wildlife habitat areas

(b) two habitat areas for birds of prey

(c) four wetland areas

(d) four beach areas

(e) ten waterfall and rapids areas

(f) twelve proposed State parks

(g) twenty-five proposed municipal parks.

No cost estimate is available.

In NOR the programs meet only about half the recreation-day needs by 2020.

The following programs are included during the 1970–1980 time frame:

(a) the complete acquisition of land in the Cuyahoga River valley and the acquisition of easements on the valley wall lands as set forth in the Cuyahoga River Valley of Ohio Recreation Feasibility Study

(b) acquisition and development of the Lake Shore Park Beach in Lake County, listed in the State plan

(c) development of an additional recreation facility at the Berlin Reservoir to be acquired as needed

(d) acquisition of land and recreational development for an impoundment and recreation facility on the upper part of the Chagrin River

(e) the acquisition and development of lands along the Rocky River valley in Medina County and along the lower Grand River and Chagrin River valleys.

The framework includes the following additional developments between 1980 and 2000:

(a) the acquisition and development of lands along the Black River

(b) acquisition and development of river valleys should be continued

(c) recreational development at the Mogadore Reservoir near Akron

(d) development of wildlife areas for certain recreational activities.

The following program elements are included in NOR for the 2000–2020 time frame:

(a) intensification of development in those metropolitan park areas having the potential to support increased development

(b) acquisition and development of lands on the Upper Cuyahoga River and the Conneaut River valley

(c) development of the Lake Erie beach east of Conneaut.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–298, 1–299, and 1–300 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs.

#### 9.4.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

State, regional and local policy assumptions with respect to population and economic growth do not deviate greatly from the OBERS projection used in NOR.

The objective of PRO is to achieve a very high level of environmental quality while minimizing unemployment.

The water supply and waste treatment in the future in River Basin Group 4.3 should be selfsupporting, and changes in rate structures and legislation should be made as soon as possible to accomplish this objective.

PRO includes a strong educational program to promote conservation of water resources and energy, the wise use of power, and the reduction of waste. The lead for this program is expected to be taken by the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency and Ohio Department of Natural Resources.

The Normal Framework does not, in the opinion of the State of Ohio and the public in the area, have sufficient programs to meet shore erosion needs in River Basin Group 4.3. Therefore, it is recommended in the Proposed Framework that all of the shoreline area subject to shore erosion be corrected. The specific financial and institutional arrangements for accomplishing this are not yet defined, but the Proposed Framework does recognize that the Normal Framework programs are not extensive enough in the eyes of the public and the State of Ohio.

Although islands in Lake Erie might be useful for recreational, jetport, and other purposes, PRO does not include such recommendations as probable in the future. It is definitely necessary that more information on the advantages and disadvantages of such undertakings should be available before any recommendations could be acted on even in a preliminary fashion. PRO does recognize, however, that there is a need for improved transportation throughout the Basin, both for commerce and for personal transportation.

The Proposed Framework for the Cleveland area includes a recommendation that additional ways be agreed upon to protect open space from development, including mining and irrigation. This objective is highly desired in the Cleveland area. Methods might include financial incentives and tax relief for private land owners, including farmers.

PRO should have a substantially greater program for urban recreation than is reflected in NOR. The requirements go well beyond the wateroriented recreation activities considered in this study.

PRO includes a recommended study on existing and proposed levels of radioactivity in Lake Erie.

The Proposed Framework includes a recreational program with aesthetic and cultural and other environmental benefits based on the creation of a Cuyahoga Valley National Park. This is similar to but more extensive than the proposal included in the NOR.

Additional legislative measures should be passed giving the International Joint Commission authority to prevent land fill encroachment along the shores of the Great Lakes.

Money should be spent and resource projects undertaken to develop successful programs that will draw on volunteers to clean up pollution water pollution as well as air pollution and solid waste pollution.

PRO recognizes, not only for this area but throughout the Basin, the importance of an investigation into nuclear plant hazards and safety, because of the remote possibility of irreversible radioactive pollution of the Great Lakes.

PRO includes a recommendation for a permanent ban on drilling for oil and gas in Lake Erie.

(1) Water Withdrawals

Programs are the same for PRO as for NOR except for irrigation and mining. All crop irrigation is to be phased out by 1980 and only golf course irrigation provided. Mining needs are met to 1980 and held constant from that point on. No difference is shown in programs for thermal power cooling, but the emphasis is on selection of a cooling system to suit the requirements of each site rather than generalized regulation of method.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

While there are no differences between NOR and PRO in the amount of wastewater treated, PRO complies with the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Commercial navigation, discussed in Subsection 9.6, is emphasized more in PRO than in NOR, with provisions for a system to provide greater harbor and channel depths and extension of the navigation season.

(3) Related Land Use

Agricultural land treatment, cropland drainage, and forest land treatment are carried on at faster rates and to a greater extent in PRO than in NOR. A comparison is shown in Table 1–338. Other programs are the same, but the emphasis in providing water-oriented outdoor recreation is on development in the vicinity of urban areas and encouragement of private enterprise to maintain good facilities at high-quality recreation locations.

While water withdrawals for mining needs are met only until 1980, and held constant from then on because of local preferences for other uses of the

land, it is noted that this may run counter to the following pertinent "issues" adopted by the Great Lakes Basin Commission on May 15, 1973, and August 17, 1973:

The Proposed Framework should recommend that no intensive urban or other essentially irreversible surface development be undertaken without a mineral survey to determine the quantity and quality of the mineral resources that might be affected.

That as part of the planning programs, particularly in urbanizing areas, due consideration be given to the preservation for possible future utilization of known mineral deposits.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-301, 1-302, and 1-303, which provide information on needs, output, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1-338 compares land treatment programs.

#### 9.4.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-353 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 9.5 Frameworks for River Basin Group 4.4

#### 9.5.1 Summary

Problems that at the present appear to be most severe in River Basin Group 4.4 are the degraded water quality in the lower reaches of many of the tributary streams and the Niagara River and the flooding of many thousands of acres of urban and rural flood plains. Erosion along the Lake Erie shore is also a problem. Increasingly, there will be competition for the use of the available land for a great many purposes—a problem which is indicated now by the declining wildlife habitat. The frameworks adopted for the river basin group recognize these problems as well as the needs for additional resource use. Treatment of municipal and industrial waste to meet water quality standards is a major program. Major water withdrawals will be from Lake Erie and the Niagara River, except locally where inland lakes and streams and ground water are more advantageous sources. The alleviation of damages from flooding can be accomplished largely through legislation and other institutional measures, with some structural measures proposed for specific areas. The importance of managing the land in such a fashion that wildlife habitat can be developed and enhanced at the same time that other uses are accommodated is recognized. Land treatment programs are incorporated.

Section 12 contains Tables 1-304, 1-305, and 1-306, which list needs, output, and percent of needs met, as well as capital and OM&R costs for the NOR Framework in River Basin Group 4.4.

#### 9.5.2 The Area

This area lies at the northeastern end of the Lake Erie basin and includes part of the area that drains into the Niagara River from its headwaters to approximately the lower end of Grand Island. Almost the entire portion of the Lake Erie basin in Pennsylvania is included in RBG 4.4. The corresponding planning subarea includes all of Niagara County, New York, which extends to Lake Ontario, and includes part of that shoreline and all of the Niagara River and some minor streams. Population in the RBG is largely concentrated in the Erie, Pennsylvania, and Buffalo, New York, metropolitan areas. The PSA includes the City of Niagara Falls. Figure 1-43 shows the areal extent of River Basin Group 4.4 and Planning Subarea 4.4. Section 1 and Subsection 9.1 provide some statistical information.

Manufacturing is important in both the Erie and Buffalo areas, and trades and services are also significant in the economy. Fruit, vegetables, and dairy farming are major agricultural activities. The planning subarea ranks eighth in value of farms among the 15 planning subareas in the Great Lakes Region. Farms are typically small. The most important vegetables are tomatoes and snap beans. The number of acres of orchards, groves, and vineyards in PSA 4.4 is second highest in the Great Lakes Region, with grapes, pears, and sweet cherries being the most significant fruit crops.

New York and Pennsylvania are strong homerule States that place most of the responsibility for water and related land resources with the municipalities. In addition to municipal and county planning boards, regional resource planning and management groups have been established in the area. The Erie County Metropolitan Planning Department covers Erie County, Pennsylvania, and the Northwestern Pennsylvania Resources Planning and Development Commission covers a multicounty area that includes Erie County. This is one of the 10 official areas of the State designated by the governor as a basic unit for State planning and programs.

In New York there are regional water resources planning boards (under authority of Title 11, Article 15, New York State Environmental Law), including the Allegheny River Basin Board (covering the Lake Erie shore area of Chautauqua County), and three regional planning and development boards: the Western Board (also known as the





----- PLANNING SUBAREA

SCALE IN MILES

FIGURE 1-43 Lake Erie Northeast, River Basin Group 4.4

Erie and Niagara Counties Board), the Genesee-Finger Lakes Board, and the Southern Tier West Board. A regional water resources planning board was established in the Lake Erie drainage basin in portions of Erie, Niagara, Genesee, Wyoming and Cattaraugus Counties but was terminated in 1974 after completing a comprehensive water and related resource management plan which was adopted by the State with some modifications.

#### 9.5.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

The projected needs for resource use in RBG 4.4 by time level are shown in Table 1–263 in Section 12. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 9.5.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated for RBG 4.4 at about 7,700 mgd above the base year withdrawal of 2,790 mgd. About 84 percent of the additional requirement is for thermal power cooling, 11 percent is for self-supplied industrial water, and the remainder is for municipally supplied water, irrigation, mining, and rural domestic and livestock, with demand decreasing in the order presented.

Water withdrawal problems are not great. There is an adequate supply in Lake Erie and the Niagara River, and the major withdrawals will be from these sources. Inland lakes and streams and ground water will supply local requirements as appropriate.

#### 9.5.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The increase in municipal wastewater discharges to be treated in RBG 4.4 reflects in part the increasing reliance of industry on municipal treatment plants. Industrial wastewater discharges to be treated by industry will also increase, but at a much slower rate. This slower rate reflects the increase in the amount of recirculation in plants and the reliance on municipal plants mentioned above.

The disposal of untreated wastes directly into the Niagara River at several points must be eliminated. Combined sanitary and storm sewer systems are a problem in this river basin group, and the untreated storm water overflows contribute to poor water quality in the Niagara River and Lake Erie. There are 15 locations in Pennsylvania and New York that need advanced wastewater treatment at an early date. Drilling for oil and natural gas in

TABLE	1 - 154	Use	and	Projected	Needs	for
Recreati	onal Bo	ating	, PS.	A 4.4		

	1000 Boating Days				
	Great Lakes	Inland			
Category	Waters	Waters			
1970 Use	390	267			
1980 Needs	153	96			
2000 Needs	162	105			
2020 Needs	225	162			

Lake Erie is presently restricted in New York in response to concern over exploration practices which could degrade water quality.

The angler days needed in 1980 will be about 40 percent greater than those available in 1970, and by 2020 about 55 percent greater. Degraded water quality and limited access contribute to the problem of providing an adequate sport fishery.

The needs for boating water to provide adequate additional boat days, as shown in Table 1–154, are divided between inland water and the Great Lakes, with needs for the latter significantly greater in each time period. Problems associated with using the existing water surface are access to inland lakes and streams, degraded water quality on some of the streams, which makes boating and canoeing unattractive, and the need for marinas and harbors of refuge on Lake Erie.

Needs for commercial navigation are given in Table 1-304. There are no problems peculiar to the area. The dredging of habors is necessary as a continued maintenance program. Enlargement will be necessary if larger ships are to be accommodated. This is further discussed in Subsection 9.6.

#### 9.5.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Conservation land treatment measures could be profitably applied to about 552,000 acres in RBG 4.4. These measures could be expected to reduce erosion and flooding and the consequent sedimentation, and to increase the production of food and fiber. About 341,000 acres have drainage problems which impede the most effective present use and could practicably be mitigated by drainage measures.

It is estimated that 75 percent of the forest land is adaptable to forest treatment which will permit better multiple use of the forest and assist in solving other problems such as flooding, erosion, and sedimentation.

There are 6 miles of Lake Erie shoreline subject to critical erosion in Pennsylvania and 32 miles in that State subject to noncritical erosion. There are also 10.6 miles in New York subject to noncritical erosion. This total is about 42 percent of the lakeshore in the river basin group.

About 90 percent of the total cost of streambank erosion comes from streams draining more than 400 square miles, even though the total mileage in smaller drainage areas is several times greater.

The area subject to flooding and the losses are given in Table 1–304. As areas now rural become urbanized, the losses from flooding will increase sharply unless measures are taken to prevent the flooding or alleviate the losses.

The problems relating to wildlife values are similar to those in other parts of the basin, including gradual encroachment on the habitat, deterioration of the habitat, and desire on the part of more people to hunt or observe wildlife. The quantities involved are given in Table 1–304 in Section 12. The number of user days available must increase by about 50 percent in the next 50 years if needs are to be met.

There are aesthetic and cultural values in the area, many of which have been identified. Around each of the metropolitan areas, buffer zones are desirable to make urban life more pleasant, and to give relief from the continuous buildup of homes and businesses.

Over half again the number of recreation days used in 1970 must be provided by 1980, and by 2020 the 1970 supply must be doubled if needs are to be met. The amount of water and land surface intensively and extensively developed is shown in Table 1-304 in Section 12. However, the table cannot adequately show the problem of providing recreation facilities for the people who live in the inner city.

#### 9.5.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 4.4 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The alternative, the Proposed Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 9.5.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and

solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs for RBG 4.4 are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–304, 1–305, and 1–306.

(1) Water Withdrawals

NOR satisfies all of the water withdrawals at all time periods. The municipally supplied water and self-supplied industrial water are principally obtained from the Great Lakes, but some supplies are obtained from ground water and inland lakes and streams. Rural domestic and livestock water and that required for irrigation and mining are obtained from the inland surface water and ground water sources. Water for thermal power cooling is obtained from the Great Lakes. There is a possibility of adverse effect on water quality, recreation, sport fishing, and aesthetics at some future time if surface water withdrawals from inland streams become too great. These effects can be anticipated and increasing reliance placed on the Great Lakes, if necessary. The framework provides for storage in the periods to 2000 and 2020 to assist in providing water for irrigation uses.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes waste treatment measures providing secondary treatment, plus 80 percent phosphate removal, in all waste treatment plants as a minimum. Standards existing prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 will be met. Advanced waste treatment is anticipated to be required at 15 areas in Pennsylvania and New York. In some of these places, low-flow augmentation from potential storage impoundments will provide some additional enhancement of water quality, but such augmentation is not considered a substitute for advanced waste treatment. It is anticipated that regional waste collection and treatment systems will be used in a number of places to improve efficiencies in the handling the wastewater.

The NOR programs for meeting projected fishery needs combine the creation of additional habitat with the management and provision of access to existing habitat. Improvement in stream flow conditions, as well as the creation of additional water area, should improve the fishery base in River Basin Group 4.4. A significant nonstructural program incorporated into NOR is the acquisition of fishing rights along some 68 miles of streams in the river basin group. Provision of adequate wastewater treatment should reverse the declining fishery production in the river basin group and provide additional opportunities for anadromous fish to utilize the upstream reaches of the area's water resources. Additional public access to inland lakes and streams, new impoundments, and Lake

Erie will provide additional opportunity to meet angler-day needs. Proposed harbor improvements in the recreational navigation portion of the Normal Framework will enhance the downstream habitat of high-value anadromous fish, and thus increase spawning in upstream areas.

Programs selected to enhance recreational navigation opportunities include improvement of harbors and marinas on the Lake Erie shore in Pennsylvania and New York, and provision of access to existing waters and to impounded waters that would be created for recreational and flood control purposes. In addition to the structural elements of the recreational navigation program, a significant level of needs can be met by zoning and management measures which must necessarily accompany the institution of structural programs in RBG 4.4.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation are covered in Section 5 and Subsection 9.6.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

NOR includes programs to provide agricultural land treatment for about 38 percent of the total land on which treatment could be effectively accomplished. The framework includes providing drainage by 2020 to about 8 percent of the total land with a wetness problem. These agricultural and land drainage programs are essentially a continuation of ongoing programs.

The forest land treatment program included in NOR provides for treatment of about 38 percent of the lands that can be treated effectively.

NOR provides for shoreline erosion abatement measures to be built before 1980 on the 6 miles of shoreline subject to critical erosion.

Streambank erosion problems will be alleviated through structural measures on the severe erosion areas.

NOR programs for prevention of potential flood damages consist of nonstructural measures as well as structural programs for storage impoundments, levees, floodwalls, and other protective works. Flood plain legislation is an integral part of the framework. NOR assumes that for the immediate time period, damages to existing development in the flood plain can best be reduced by structural measures and that nonstructural measures cannot be fully implemented except where existing legislation will permit and enforcement is adequate. NOR programs in RBG 4.4 are estimated to alleviate 50 percent of the projected average annual damages in urban areas and 15 percent of the projected damages in rural areas by 1980. Included in these estimates is the assumption that 10 percent of the projected average annual damages due to growth will be alleviated through the implementation of flood plain legislation. By the year 2000, structural and nonstructural measures are estimated to alleviate nearly 97 percent of the total

average annual damages in urban areas, and approximately 80 percent of the projected average annual damages in rural areas.

The enhancement of wildlife resources in RBG 4.4 can be accomplished through land acquisition for upland and big game species, technical assistance to rural land owners for the development of a sound wildlife management program, acquisition of public hunting lands to offset the trend toward diminished private land access, legislative zoning to increase emphasis on green belts and open space, wetlands acquisition, and State fish and game agency educational programs to promote better land owner-hunter relationships. In addition to these specific program elements, the overall effect of increasing water quality will be beneficial to the wildlife species in the region.

There is great potential for multi-purpose use of proposed recreational facilities in this particular planning subarea. Proposed single- and multiple purpose storage impoundments are estimated to provide a significant amount of the recreation-day needs in the future.

Land use changes, including acquisition and reservation of flood plain areas and recreational sites along Lake Erie and several streams in RBG 4.4. can provide a much needed recreational source for area residents. Several new State parks are projected in NOR in the years 2000 and 2020, as well as an emphasis upon the increased utilization and efficient use of existing forest lands. The designation of three river valley preserves, extending over 40 miles of the area's streams, can provide a focus for aesthetic enjoyment as well as a haven for wildlife species. Of particular note in NOR is the Pennsylvania proposal for creating a scenic easement program of approximately 30 miles of streambank within the river basin group. These easements would be instituted through legislative measures and are projected to provide open space areas for aesthetic and recreational opportunities and complement the existing park systems.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–304, 1–305, and 1–306, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met and capital and OM&R costs.

#### 9.5.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

State, regional, and local policy assumptions with respect to population and economic growth do not deviate greatly from the OBERS projection used in NOR.

The overall objective of improving the well-being of New York and Pennsylvania residents in River Basin Group 4.4 can be partially attained through implementation of framework programs which conserve, preserve, and develop water and related land resources in the basin. In Pennsylvania (Erie County and Lake Erie), PRO is based upon a conservation policy which simultaneously encourages economic development and environmental enhancement through wise use of resources. Regarding environmental policy, Pennsylvania's constitution guarantees the people's rights to clean air, pure water, and the preservation of environmental values. Further, Pennsylvania is designated to act as a trustee for the people to conserve and maintain these resources for the benefit of all the people. However, action programs are evaluated not only in terms of their effectiveness in conserving natural resources, but also in terms of the changes they cause in the economies of the affected areas. Under home rule, local governments in Pennsylvania initiate actions within a framework of State regulatory and permit systems.

During recent years Pennsylvania has acquired increasing legislative authority for the regulation of activities that affect the environment. This includes successive amendments to the Clean Stream Law to cover all forms of pollution, restoration of open-pit mining sites, and the regulation of activities, including agriculture, conducive to erosion. Legislation is pending for the management of flood plains, and authority has already been given to initiate a scenic river system in the State. In addition, a State Environmental Master Plan is being prepared as a tool for improving and protecting the environment.

PRO recognizes the capability of the Erie County land and water resources to sustain substantial increases in economic growth. Further, future growth is relatively independent of Federal-State water resources investment. With the environmental safeguards mentioned previously, Pennsylvania's policy will continue to encourage developmental growth through State programs and local initiative. Pennsylvania's portion of RBG 4.4 is included in the Appalachian Regional Development Program. A Statewide comprehensive investment plan is being developed as a tool for improving the State's economy.

In the New York portion of RBG 4.4, as in Pennsylvania, water and related land resources are capable of sustaining substantial increases in overall population growth and economic development. Growth in the region is directed through investment and programs under the multiple objectives of regional development, environmental quality, and economic efficiency. The establishment of program alternatives to meet people's needs

#### 

	Change (in millions)			)
	1970	1980	2000	2020
NOR <sup>1</sup>	1.8	2.1	2.5	3.1
New York <sup>1</sup>	1.6	1.7	2.1	2.6
Pennsylvania <sup>l</sup>	.2	. 4	.4	.5
PRO <sup>2</sup>	1.8	1.9	2.1	2.2
New York <sup>3</sup>	1.6	1.6	1.8	
Pennsylvania <sup>4</sup>	.2	.3	.3	

<sup>1</sup>OBERS 1968 Series C data.

<sup>2</sup>Total of New York and Pennsylvania figures.

<sup>3</sup>Official New York State Projections, New York State Office of Planning Services.

<sup>4</sup> Erie County Population Analysis, report and baseline projections in comprehensive waste water quality management study for the Lake Erie Basin (Pennsylvania portion).

and resource opportunities reflects these multiple objectives. The State's regional planning boards, its State development plan, and its environmental plan reflect these objectives.

The Proposed Framework for RBG 4.4 was formulated in response to public reaction and comment at public meetings in Erie, Pennsylvania, and Buffalo, New York. Further consultation with the States of New York and Pennsylvania provided the basis for the information which follows.

Based upon public attitudes and more detailed State planning activities in River Basin Group 4.4, normal (OBERS, 1968) projections of population and employment appear to be higher, at least through the year 2000, than those now anticipated for RBG 4.4. Based on existing information, Table 1–155 depicts the population base presently being used in State planning efforts for PSA 4.4.

The effects of a slowing population growth rate and changing migration patterns will not significantly alter the region's labor force until after the year 2000. It is conceivable, however, that economic conditions, measured in terms of average per capita income and output per worker in PRO, could lead to a better balanced and stabilized economy than would be the case under growth rates assumed in NOR.

With a few exceptions, PRO generally supports the types of structural and nonstructural programs established to meet resource needs and opportunities quantified in NOR. More detailed planning will identify more specifically the quantities of resource needs associated with PRO.

The emphasis upon environmental quality could stimulate new technologies and policies aimed at more beneficial use of water and land resources. In
resource development these policies will likely be based on the philosophy of pricing the true cost of resource use and passing the cost on to the direct beneficiaries of developed programs. Further, PRO supports additional research and technological innovation aimed particularly at waste management, shoreland erosion control, and power development problems.

PRO recommends the development of a comprehensive, coordinated, joint plan using New York State's Erie-Niagara Basin Comprehensive Water Resources Plan for that portion of RBG 4.4.

Great Lakes Basin Commission policy statements that influence PRO investments and resource management programs are described in Annex D. (See Introduction for availability of Annex D.) Basinwide policy affects River Basin Group 4.4 in the following ways and resource categories:

(1) Recreational programs should be provided as close as practicable to urban areas given available resource supplies.

(2) A comprehensive shoreland management program is of the highest priority.

(3) The promotion of a low-cost commercial navigation system is desirable and attainable with environmental safeguards.

(4) A lake level control program for Lake Erie needs to be established.

(5) A comprehensive wastewater management plan will be required to meet the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972.

(6) Aesthetic and cultural zones within the region should be identified and preserved to the maximum extent possible.

Planning studies more detailed than the Framework Study have been accomplished in portions of Pennsylvania and New York. The results of these more specific planning studies should serve as guides for future resource programs.

(1) Water Withdrawals

More detailed planning studies by the Erie-Niagara Basin Regional Water Resources Planning Board have supplemented the Framework Study by estimating municipal water supply costs for the 1980 time period at approximately \$51 million (total cost includes transmission system and improvements to existing systems which were excluded in Framework Study).

Total power production is not anticipated to change significantly from the Normal Framework over the projection period despite emphasis on environmental considerations. As requirements for improving environmental quality become stiffer, more energy may be needed to accommodate these needs. Under a comprehensive shoreland use policy, plants may be required to utilize total supplemental cooling systems in contrast to some use of Lake Erie for heat dissipation in NOR.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Water quality programs in PRO are based on compliance with the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, which require whenever possible, achievement of water clean enough for recreational uses, and clean enough for the protection and propagation of fish, shellfish, and wildlife, by July 1, 1983; and require that there be no discharges of pollutants into area waters by 1985.

The Act extends the Federal pollution control requirements to all U.S. waters. NOR assumes that only interstate waters are covered by Federal legislation. PRO prescribes that municipal and industrial wastewater discharges will be given best available treatment and that nonpoint pollution sources will be controlled by 1983.

Public, private industry, and government support exists for encouraging commercial shipping by deepening harbors and channels beyond the average of 27 feet at Erie, Pennsylvania, and Buffalo, New York. There is ample support for channel and harbor depths of 31 feet in Buffalo and Erie harbors, and PRO recommends that this deepening be undertaken. By 2020 an active program will be required to maintain waterborne commerce opportunities between Lakes Erie and Ontario. The two options available are Joint Canadian-American improvements of the Welland Canal and/or an all-American Lake Erie-Lake Ontario Waterway east of the Niagara River through portions of River Basin Groups 4.4 and 5.1. PRO recommends the completion of current studies, the development of more accurate economic, social, and environmental costs, and later review and decision, pending consideration of the several alternative developments. PRO does, however, include for the middle range planning period (1980 to 2000) additional lockage and channel capacity in the St. Lawrence Seaway. This may force an earlier decision on the alternatives for maintaining commerce between Lakes Erie and Ontario.

(3) Related Land Uses

PRO supports the continuation of ongoing agricultural land treatment programs with no additional project action for drainage of croplands. Certain land treatment practices will be accelerated to increase treatment measures on 370,100 acres. PRO recommends an accelerated forest land treatment program that would treat 60 percent of the forest land needs by 2020, or approximately 516,000 acres. Comparison with NOR is shown in Section 12 in Table 1–339.

Based on public meetings and the conclusions of more detailed studies, PRO acknowledges the immediate need for action to control and prevent urban and rural flood damages, particularly in the Erie-Niagara basin. NOR appears to have underestimated the potential for flood damages in the area through 1980. In response, a vigorous flood plain management program which includes implementation of State-approved nonstructural and structural measures is recommended.

Based on the experience of protecting Presque Isle, as well as the costs of future proposals, it is felt that NOR estimates are low. The following is a list of alternative plans for the protection of Presque Isle proposed by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Bufallo District:

<u>Plan</u>	Cost Estimate
Full breakwater	\$32 million
Partial breakwater	\$18 million
Groins	\$9 million
Sand recirculation	\$ 5 million

The magnitude of the above estimates, and the failures of previous protection projects, indicate that successful stabilization of Presque Isle will be much more costly in the Proposed Framework.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–307, 1–308, and 1–309, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1–339 compares land treatment programs.

#### 9.5.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1–354 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO for the periods 1971–1980 and 1971–2020.

#### 9.6 Lake Erie Intrarelationships

There are a number of uses of Lake Erie which must be considered with respect to the Lake itself rather than with respect to any river basin group. The use of the Lake for some activities may not recognize the international boundary, nor the boundaries of the four States which border the Lake. Those activities which utilize the Lake as a whole are discussed in this subsection. The relationships with the other Great Lakes were discussed in Section 5.

The physical geography of the Lake Erie basin, out of which has developed and on which has been superimposed the very high degree of economic development, has created some situations within Lake Erie that are more aggravated than in the other Lakes. Lake Erie is the smallest of the Great Lakes in volume, with less assimilative capacity. It has the second largest concentration of population along its shores of any of the Lakes, resulting in large inputs of pollutants. The Maumee River brings in large amounts of sediment eroded from agricultural land and other land in the Maumee basin. Lake Erie is the most polluted of the Lakes, to the extent that it has almost become a symbol for lake pollution and high eutrophication.

#### 9.6.1 Commercial Navigation

The major Lake Erie ports are at Detroit, Toledo, Sandusky, Lorain, Cleveland, Erie, and Buffalo, and there are a number of smaller ports. Ports near the western end of the Lake ship about 86 percent of the coal handled in the Great Lakes, and Detroit receives about 30 percent of the total. Ports in Lake Erie receive over half of the iron ore and limestone shipped on the Lakes and ship about 16 percent of the limestone. Detroit receives about 26 percent of the general cargo handled, and Lake Erie ports ship about the same percentage of the overseas cargo. Commercial navigation is an important function on this Lake. Toledo has one of the two inland free ports in the United States.

Some vessels now being utilized between Lake Superior and Lake Michigan are built to the length and beam compatible with the new Poe Lock at the Soo, but are only partially loaded because of depth limitations in the channels and harbors. It is only natural, therefore, that alteration of the channels and harbors in the Great Lakes is being considered. This will have an important favorable impact on commercial navigation on Lake Erie, and on ports which serve that navigation. Extention of the navigation season will have a similar favorable impact. and if the season is extended to include the St. Lawrence Seaway System, the amount of overseas traffic will no doubt increase markedly. Ongoing studies relating to the modification of the system and extension of the season were discussed in Section 5.

The Normal Framework does not include specific programs for the extension of the Great Lakes navigational season.

Most of the problems associated with the structural and operational changes in the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence navigation system and the Lake Erie part of that system are being addressed in ongoing studies. NOR provides for timely completion of ongoing studies, development of new technology, and strong local port promotion policies. These could significantly affect the total traffic handled at Lake Erie ports.

PRO includes consideration of channel improvements, including a lock and dam in the St. Clair River (34 feet depth); dredging Detroit River and other channels; deepening to 31 feet the harbors of Detroit, Toledo, Sandusky, Lorain, Cleveland, Conneaut, Erie, and Buffalo; extension of the navigation season for six weeks in segments of the system from western Lake Superior through the Soo Locks, St. Marys River and to southern Lake Michigan, through the St. Clair and Detroit Rivers and Lakes St. Clair and Erie, and through the Welland Canal into Lake Ontario; and for four weeks through the St. Lawrence River system.

#### 9.6.2 Recreational Boating

If the recreational boating needs are to be met in the Lake Erie basin, much of the increased use will have to be on Lake Erie itself. This will require a program of construction of small boat harbors, both as harbors of refuge and as locations for marinas and berthing facilities. Also needed will be access points on the Lake and a smallcraft weather warning system. Both frameworks include in each of the four river basin groups in the Lake Erie basin an appropriate program for upgrading the facilities mentioned in order to keep pace with the public desire for boating opportunities.

#### 9.6.3 Water Quality

The fame, or notoriety, of Lake Erie has become worldwide because of the seriously degraded quality of its water. While the situation is serious, it is not as hopeless as has often been presented. The eutrophication, the acceleration of which is largely charged to the input of phosphorus to the Lake, has reached dangerous proportions in parts of the Lake, and questions have been raised as to whether the trend toward deterioration can be reversed. Lake Erie has the smallest assimilative capacity of any of the Lakes, but it also has the most rapid turnover of water. However, this exchange of water through inflow and outflow does not occur uniformly throughout the Lake, and the places where flow and exchange do not take place have become critically polluted. The frameworks recommend measures for treating the municipal and industrial wastes which enter waters that flow to the Lake. PRO is more stringent than NOR. These measures are given the highest priority in the Framework Study.

#### 9.6.4 Levels and Flows

The frameworks do not recommend greater reg-

ulation of levels and flows of Lake Erie than currently exists in the Niagara River and in diversions to the New York State Barge Canal and the Welland Canal. Regulation of lake levels for various purposes results in conflicts. A scheme to maximize commercial navigation opportunity will not necessarily complement one to generate power. Nor would either of them necessarily be consistent with a scheme to minimize erosion along the shoreline or to enhance wildlife, recreation, and aesthetic and cultural values.

With the completion of the study of levels and flows by the International Joint Commission, some additional consideration may be given to specific work to be accomplished in Lake Erie. Likewise, while the International Field Year for the Great Lakes (IFYGL) has concentrated on data collection for Lake Ontario, some of the product of that investigation will be applicable to Lake Erie. The Normal Framework includes recommendation for the continuation of IFYGL activities and the extension of related studies to Lake Erie.

Much of the shoreline of Lake Erie is subject to damage from erosion. Any control of lake levels to alleviate this damage will have an effect on other functions, and the interrelationships must be carefully weighed.

#### 9.6.5 Commercial and Sport Fisheries

The commercial fishery of Lake Erie has undergone major changes in the past century and a half. The changes have been caused by changing demand for fish species, changing techniques for harvesting the various species, and changes in the numbers of various species. Lake Erie still supports a considerable number of fish and a large harvest could be taken, but the species available are not those which are in demand, so a large commercial fishery is not profitable.

Sport fishing has also been an important feature of Lake Erie for many years, particularly in the western basin. The most desired species are usually not the most prevalent, and a larger sport fishery could be supported if fishermen were willing to take some of the more abundant, less desirable species.

With four States of the United States and the Province of Ontario in Canada each managing the fishing in its waters in a somewhat different fashion, there has been very little consistency in the regulation of either commercial fishing or sport fishing, except through the limited coordination activities of the Great Lakes Fishery Commission. In general, the sport fishery has experienced fewer limitations and less management than the commercial fishery. The present policy of the States points to managing in the interest of the sport fishery in the Lake. Physical facilities, stocking, access, and other devices will be used to develop the sport fishery, and the commercial fishery will be managed to complement the sport fishery.

The Normal Framework supports the measures being taken to this end, including such physical developments as may be warranted, stocking, control of the fishery to maintain a proper balance between predators and prey fish, and the necessary studies, research, sampling, and similar programs that will lead to a better identification and knowledge of the fishery characteristics of the Lake and the way in which the fishery can be managed.

# Section 10

# LAKE ONTARIO BASIN

#### 10.1 The Study Area

All of the U.S. portion of the Lake Ontario basin lies in New York except for the extreme headwaters of the Genesee River, which are in Pennsylvania. In addition to the Lake Ontario basin itself, the study area includes the U.S. portion of the St. Lawrence River basin. This is also in New York State. Hydrologically, all of the Niagara River basin is in the Lake Ontario basin. However, because of Buffalo's economic impact and orientation toward Lake Erie, the Lake Ontario basin boundary adopted for this study is opposite Grand Island, which is in the Niagara River just above the power intake. This boundary line, which is essentially at Niagara Falls, places Buffalo in the Lake Erie basin and all power diversion and return in the Lake Ontario basin. For the purposes of economic and demographic studies, however, all of Niagara County is included in Planning Subarea 4.4. See Figure 1–44 for a map of the area. Descriptive and statistical information was included in Section 1.

River Basin Groups 5.1 and 5.2 include most of the tributaries to Lake Ontario and three-fourths of its shoreline. Most streams in RBG 5.3 flow into the St. Lawrence River, which heads in the RBG.

Four major physiographic provinces are represented in the Lake Ontario basin. The Appalachian Plateau includes the hilly uplands covering the southern half of the Genesee and Oswego drainage areas and the unique Finger Lakes region. All of the lowlands bordering Lake Ontario and extending along the St. Lawrence River through the Thousand Islands are part of the Eastern Lake section of the Central Lowland province. The broad lowland extending to the lower reaches of the Great Lakes Basin is part of the St. Lawrence Valley province. The Adirondack province includes the mountainous headwaters of the Black, Oswegatchie, and Grass-Raquette-St. Regis River systems.

The Adirondack Mountains include the highest points in the Great Lakes Basin, and the lowest point in the Basin is at its outlet where the St. Lawrence River flows into Canada. Thus the Lake Ontario basin has the greatest extremes in altitude of any Lake basin: from over 4,500 feet to 150 feet above sea level. Much of the basin has rugged topography, particularly the deeply incised valleys of the Appalachian Plateau and the severely eroded Adirondack Mountains.

The Lake Ontario basin's physiography provides one of the most scenic areas within the Great Lakes Basin. Recreation seekers from the basin and throughout the nation are attracted to Niagara Falls and the gorge below, the beautiful, historic Finger Lakes region, the forested, lake-dotted Adirondack Mountains, and the Thousand Islands area of the St. Lawrence River.

Glaciation in the Lake Ontario region resulted in less extensive deposition of material than in the upper Great Lakes Basin, but a more rugged landscape was developed in the Lake Ontario region. Ice movement from the north was inhibited by the highlands of the Adirondack and Appalachian Plateau provinces. Many glacial features appear in the basin, including drumlin fields, waterfalls, kame, kettle, and esker topography, meltwater channels, caves, solution channels, and disappearing streams, and many fossiliferous bedrock exposures.

Glacial deposition resulted in a relatively thin veneer of shaley till over most of the Appalachian Plateau region. Deposition in the narrow, deeply incised bedrock valleys was much greater, with depths up to 1,000 feet, largely of fine-grained material. A thin veneer of lake clays, silts, and fine sands mantles the Central Lowland province area. Following the glacial action, marine seas invaded the St. Lawrence Valley and deposited marine clays and silts as far west as Ogdensburg, New York.

Bedrock exposures of poor permeability are quite common in the basin. Except for a carbonate sequence cropping out along the northern edge of the Appalachian Plateau province, shales and siltstone dominate this province. Another, older carbonate sequence, along with underlying sandstone, is present in the Black River and St. Lawrence lowlands. These sedimentary rocks crop out around the basement rock comprising the Adirondack Mountains.

The Adirondacks principally consist of an igneous-metamorphic complex of some of the oldest rocks on the continent. The sedimentary rocks gently dip away from the Adirondacks and southward in the Appalachian Plateau.

The factors that determine the climatic character



# ----- LAKE BASIN BOUNDARY

SCALE IN MILES

FIGURE 1-44 Plan Area 5, Lake Ontario

of the Lake Ontario basin are the presence of large bodies of water, Lakes Erie and Ontario, the existence of relatively high mountains in and adjacent to the eastern reaches of the basin, and prevailing winds from west to east in the summer and from southwest to northeast in the winter. As these winds pass over Lake Ontario, they absorb considerable moisture, which is deposited as orographic precipitation upon encountering the high land masses of the Tug Hill plateau and the Adirondack Mountains.

The mean annual precipitation ranges from 32 inches along the lakeshore to 52 inches in the eastern portion of the basin. The annual average snowfall is 64 inches along the shoreline and 128 inches in the northeastern portion of the basin. Mean daily temperatures range from 17°F to 25°F in January, and from 78°F to 84°F in July. Extremes may be -55°F and about 100°F. The number of frost-free days varies from 160 to 200 along the lakeshore and from 120 to 160 in the interior. Although the wind velocity averages about 10 miles per hour, velocities as high as 73 mph have been recorded.

#### **10.1.1 Human Characteristics**

The Lake Ontario Plan Area had 9 percent of the total Great Lakes Region's population in 1970, and ranked third in population among the five plan areas, with the Lake Michigan and Lake Erie regions having more population. The 1970 overall population density of 143 persons per square mile is one of the lowest in the Region. SMSAs within the Lake Ontario region include Rochester, Syracuse, and Utica-Rome, New York. Over 70 percent of the population lives in the nine counties making up these SMSAs.

The Lake Ontario region is largely rural. Small towns and rural communities dot the entire region, except the eastern highlands. Fruit, vegetable, and dairy production are of major importance, along with localized areas of diversified manufacturing and industry. Poor climate, soils, and topography discourage agriculture (with the exception of dairying) in PSA 5.3, but mineral, forest, and recreational resources strengthen this area's economy. Industrial activity is highly diversified over PSA 5.2. Syracuse is the principal industrial center, producing such varied products as machinery, food, paper, and chemicals like caustic soda. Dominant agricultural activity in this area includes dairying and fruit and vegetable production. Grape production is high in this region. Near the lakeshore fruit orchards and dairy farms dominate the landscape of PSA 5.1, while livestock production is prevalent in the more rugged inland plateaus. Industrialization in the Rochester area is

characterized by paper, chemical, and specialized photographic equipment. All the major cities in the Lake Ontario basin serve as trade and service centers for the residents.

The Lake Ontario basin has four Federal harbors: Rochester, Great Sodus Bay, Oswego, and Ogdensburg. Coal, chemicals, and food and petroleum products are major commodities shipped from these ports. In 1968 Lake Ontario carried 47.1 million tons of traffic; the St. Lawrence River between the international boundary and Lake Ontario carried 33.1 million tons that same year.

An abundance of generally high-quality land and water resources form the basis for the important tourism and recreational enterprises in the Lake Ontario basin. It has been estimated that approximately \$273 million are spent annually by recreationists in the basin. Lakeshore and interior resorts are favorite summer and winter recreation areas.

#### 10.1.1.1 Institutions

New York is a strong home rule State which places most of the responsibility for water and related land resources with municipalities. In addition to municipal and county planning boards, regional resource planning and management groups have been established. Functional planning for comprehensive water resource development in New York is accomplished through the coordination of State, local, and Federal agencies by several regional water resources planning boards. The water resources boards are established under authority of Title 11, Article 15, of New York State Environmental Law as a result of applications by several counties for the responsibility to prepare comprehensive plans for the areas they represent. Regional water resources boards are presently in existence in the Genesee, Black, and St. Lawrence River basins, and formerly existed in the Oswego River basin.

The New York State Office of Planning Services also provides guidance, encouragement, and financial aid to six regional planning and development boards responsible for portions of the Lake Ontario basin. These boards, whose members are local officials and other citizens named by their county governments, coordinate the planning of units within their boundaries and also work to coordinate local and regional plans with State programs. The boards' boundaries follow the State's geographic regions for planning and development and include the following regions: Genesee-Finger Lakes, Southern Tier Central, Southern Tier East, Central, Upper Mohawk Valley, and Black River-St. Lawrence.

#### 10.1.2 Water Resources

#### 10.1.2.1 Lake Ontario and the St. Lawrence River

Average annual inflow to Lake Ontario through the Niagara River and the Welland Canal is 202,000 cubic feet per second. Average annual outflow into the St. Lawrence River is 239,000 cubic feet per second.

The net increase in flow of 37,000 cfs is generated by the natural inflow from the drainage basin and affected by manmade conditions within the Lake Ontario basin. The inflow is regulated by flow control in the Niagara River and through lock operations in the Welland Canal. Outflow and lake levels are regulated by structures in the St. Lawrence River.

Lake Ontario is generally considered to be the second most polluted of the Great Lakes. It is approaching a serious stage of eutrophication, which in part has prompted the recently begun International Field Year for the Great Lakes, a joint U.S.-Canadian research program. It is hoped that this research and a step-up in water pollution control efforts within the last decade or so will prevent Lake Ontario from reaching the state of degradation Lake Erie has reached. However, this will be exceedingly difficult because Lake Erie outflow is a major contributor to the water quality problems in Lake Ontario.

The Lake Ontario outflow at its northeast end forms the St. Lawrence River, which flows from Lake Ontario across the St. Lawrence plain into the Gulf of St. Lawrence. The broad, multiple-channel river head and the small islands between the channels is called the Thousand Islands area. East of this area the river channel narrows abruptly where it flows across a hard, resistant rock protrusion of the Canadian Shield. The river outlet is a long, horn-shaped passage which opens into the Gulf of St. Lawrence.

#### 10.1.2.2 Inland Lakes and Streams

Climatic, topographic, and geological factors influence the flow and runoff of basin streams. The basin contains more than 28,000 miles of rivers and streams. Going from west to east in the basin and from north to south in the eastern portion, average runoff increases from about 15 inches to 40 inches annually. Many regional streams have their origins in the highland regions of the Adirondacks, the Tug Hill Plateau, and the Appalachians. The flows are flashy, with steep gradients and numerous waterfalls. As the streams reach the flatter lake plain areas, they become sluggish and meander before draining into Lake Ontario. Major rivers in the basin include the Genesee, Oswego, Seneca, Black, and Raquette Rivers.

The Oswego, Seneca, Oneida, and Clyde Rivers have been canalized for barge and recreational traffic and are a part of the New York State Barge Canal system. Rivers, lakes, and embayments have a surface area of 449,300 acres, with inland lakes accounting for about 75 percent of the total. Most inland lakes are found in the headwater areas.

Planning Subarea 5.3 contains over 281 inland lakes, most of which are located in St. Lawrence County. The central section (PSA 5.2) has fewer lakes (approximately 85), but they cover 191,000 acres. The Finger Lakes in PSA 5.2 occupy a series of nearly parallel troughs in the southwestern portion of the Oswego River basin. The lakes range in size from 30 square miles to Lake Oneida's 80 square miles. The numerous natural lakes in the Lake Ontario basin provide a high degree of natural flood control.

The Genesee River and some of its tributaries are major sediment transporters. The Barge Canal makes use of the Oswego River and its two major tributaries, the Seneca and Oneida Rivers. The dependable supply of the Oswego River is equal to the low flow of the tributary rivers. However, subject to legal constraints, these flows can be supplemented as needed by water from Lake Erie and the Genesee River on the west, from the Finger Lakes, from the Rome summit area by minimum diversions from the Mohawk and Black Rivers, and from diversion from a small reservoir on the Susquehanna headwaters. Discharge is generally dependable in RBG 5.3.

#### 10.1.2.3 Ground Water

Moderate to poor ground-water resources are available in the Lake Ontario basin. Most of the basin is underlain by fine-grained sedimentary or igneous rocks. The better-yielding aquifers occur locally in the carbonate rocks of central New York, the sandstone and carbonate rocks along the St. Lawrence valley, and the sand and gravel in the glacial drift in valley bottoms. The Adirondack area of RBG 5.3 has the greatest estimated groundwater yield of the basin, and one of the greatest in the entire Great Lakes Basin. The Lake Ontario basin is estimated to be capable of producing 4,910 mgd.

Areas of critical water supply occur along the entire Lake Ontario lowlands from Niagara Falls to the Black River. The bedrock aquifers have low yields, and saline water is present in much of the lowland area south of the Lake. Sustained droughts create severe water shortages in the Ontario low-

· • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		<b>__</b>	· · ·	Rea	source Base	2	
PSA and State	Total Land Area	Urban Built-Up	Cropland	Pasture Range	Forest Land	Other	Total
PSA 5.1 New York	2,458.7	271.1	1,055.1	162.9	871.5	98.1	2,187.6
PSA 5.2 New York	5,427.4	250.7	1,759.1	443.7	2,545.7	428.2	5,176.7
PSA 5.3 New York	3,385.6	145.9	633.9	254.4	2,215.4	136.0	3,239.7
TOTAL	11,271.7	667.7	3,448.1	861.0	5,632.6	662.3	10,604.0

TABLE 1-156 Land Use, Lake Huron Plan Area, 1966-67 (thousands of acres)

TABLE 1-157 Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Ontario Plan Area Basin (thousands of acres)

		Implied Change		Implied		Implied	
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020
Lake Ontario						·	
Total land area <sup>l</sup>	11,271.7		11,271.7		11,271.7	·	11,271.7
Total urban and built-up	667.7	103.2	770.9	138.8	909.7	157.4	1,067.1
Total nonurbanized	10,604.0	· · ·	10,500.8		10,362.0		10,204.6
2000						· · · ·	
Resource Base:			1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -				
Cropland	3,448.1	(39.3) <sup>3</sup>	3,408.8	52.0	3,356.8	59.7	3,297.1
Pasture	861.0	(8.5)	852.5	11.4	841.1	12.8	878.3
Forest Land	5,632.6	(48.0)	5,584.6	65.8	5,518.8	74.2	5,444.6
Other Land	662.3	(7.4)	654.9	9.6	645.3	10.7	634.6
Total <sup>2</sup>	10,604.0	(103.2)	10,500.8	138.8	10,362.0	157.4	10,204.6

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Detail may not add to total due to rounding.

<sup>3</sup>Bracketed figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020,

lands and in the Black River valley. Locally, the sand and gravel aquifers are very productive.

#### 10.1.3 Land and Other Natural Resources

With the exception of the narrow lake plains area in the basin, soils are typically poor, having high acidity, and composed of a mixture of sand, gravel, and stones. Swamps are common in the headlands. Bedrock outcrops and glacial till deposits over the basin make poor soil constituents. Land cover in the region is highly variable. Northern hardwoods predominate with many varieties of conifers intermixed. Red spruce and balsam fir characterize the Adirondack region, with white pine, hemlock, and northern white cedar present in the Tug Hill Plateau.

The vast amount of land in agriculture and forest gives the Lake Ontario basin a decidedly ruralscenic setting. Over 80 percent of the land is included in these categories. That portion of the land

which is forested varies from about 20 percent in the Genesee and Oswego basins to nearly 100 percent in the Adirondacks. Most of the forest land in the Adirondack region is in the State-owned Adirondack Forest Preserve. Outside this region most of the forest land is privately owned, although there are scattered State and county-owned forests. Dairving is the predominant agricultural activity in the basin, with fruit and vegetable production important in the western half of the basin and in the Finger Lakes region. Distribution of the uses of the land in the basin is shown in Table 1-156 and Figure 1-45. Table 1-157 provides information on land use in the basin in 1966-67 and projects future changes to the land resource base. Table 1-158 provides the same information broken down by PSA.

The distribution of rocks and glacial debris defines the type and location of mineral resources within the Lake Ontario region. Precambrian and Cenozoic formations produce significant quantities of iron ore, lead, base metals (especially zinc), talc,



FIGURE 1-45 Land Use in the Lake Ontario Basin

marble, limestone, and dolomite. Sand and gravel, peat, marl, and salt are extracted from unconsolidated glacial and lake plain deposits.

The basin's water and land resources are especially favorable for the growth and maintenance of wildlife and fish resources. The basin is especially noted for its large deer population. Small game species like rabbit, raccoon, pheasant, and squirrel are among the many animals that are common in the basin. Coldwater and warmwater fishing in the basin is very productive. Muskellunge, northern pike, bass, walleyed pike, salmon, and brook, lake and rainbow trout are favorite fish game species.

The United States shoreline of Lake Ontario (including islands) between the Niagara River and the Iroquois Dam on the St. Lawrence River is about 726 miles in length. The southern shore is extremely regular with few natural embayments. The shoreline consists principally of eroded clay and silt bluffs, but from Braddock Bay eastward there are occasional ponds or bays. These bays have sandbar barriers across their mouths, which render them ineffective as recreational boat harbors. Sand beaches are narrow and infrequent west of Oswego; however, there are good beaches at Fair Haven and Hamlin Beach State Parks and at Ontario Beach in Rochester. East of Oswego, excellent sand beaches are common up to Henderson Harbor. From Henderson Harbor northward to the head of the St. Lawrence River the shore is low and rocky.

One of the more striking shore formations lies east of Sodus Bay where the erosion of drumlins has created unusual topography. The Thousand Island region at the head of the St. Lawrence River cuts through an area of glaciated crystalline rocks forming an isthmus between the ancient Laurentian Highlands of Canada and the Adirondacks of New York. This "granite knob" country, though low in relief, has a jumbled topography that gives the countryside a picturesque appearance, exemplified by the St. Lawrence River flowing through the Thousand Islands.

#### 10.1.4 Resource Problems

For each resource use category, the water and

		Implied Change	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Implied		Implied	
Land Use	Actual 1966-67	1966-67 to 1980	Projected 1980	Change 1980-2000	Projected 2000	Change 2000-2020	Projected 2020
PSA 5.1							
Total land area <sup>1</sup>	2.458.7		2.458.7		2.458.7		2.458.7
Total urban and	271.1	30.2	301.3	40.6	341.9	51.4	393.3
built-up		30.2	30103	4010	341.9	5114	555.5
Total nonurbanized	2,187,6		2.157.4		2.116.8		2.065.4
land			_,		-,		-,
Resource Base:							
Cropland	1.055.1	$(14.6)^2$	1.040.5	(19.6)	1.020.9	(24.8)	996.1
Pasture	162.9	(2.2)	160.7	(3.0)	157.7	(3.8)	153.9
Forest Land	871.5	(12.0)	859.5	(16.2)	843.3	(20.5)	822.8
Other Land	98.1	(1.4)	96.7	(1.8)	94.9	(2.3)	92.6
Total <sup>3</sup>	2,187.6	(30.2)	2,157.4	(40.6)	2,116.8	(51.4)	2,065.4
PSA 5.2							
Total land areal	5,427.4		5,427.4		5,427,4		5.427.4
Total urban and	250.7	72.2	322-9	91.1	414.0	98.0	512.0
Built-up	5 174 7		5 10/ 5		5 012 (		
land	3,1/0./		5,104.5		5,013.4		4,915,4
Resource Base:							
Cropland	1,759,1	- (24.5)	1,734,6	(31.0)	1,703.6	(33.3)	1,670.3
Pasture	443.7	(6.2)	437.5	(7.8)	429.7	(8.4)	421 3
Forest Land	2.545.7	(35.5)	2,510,2	(44.8)	2.465.4	(48.2)	2.417.2
Other Land	428.2	(6-0)	422.2	(7.5)	414.7	(8.1)	406.6
Total <sup>3</sup>	5.176.6	(72, 2)	5.104.5	(91.1)	5.013.4	(98.0)	-4.915.4
		(	0,20000	(),	2,01211	()000)	.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
PSA 5.3							
Total land area	3,385.6		3,385.6		3,385.6		3,385.6
Total urban and built-up	145.9	.8	146.7	7.1	153.8	8.0	161.8
Total nonurbanized	3,239.7		3,238.9		3,231.8		3,223.8
tand							
Resource Base:							
Cropland	633.9	(.2)	633.7	(1.4)	632.3	(1.6)	630.7
Pasture	254.4	(.1)	254.3	(.6)	253.7	(.6)	253.1
Forest Land	2,215.4	(.5)	2,214.9	(4.8)	2,210.1	(5.5)	2,204.6
Other Land	136.0	(*)	136.0	(.3)	135.7	(.3)	135.4
Total <sup>3</sup>	3,239.7	(.8)	3,238.9	(7.1)	3,231.8	(8.0)	3,223.8

**TABLE 1–158** Actual and Projected Land Use, Lake Ontario Plan Area by PSA (thousands of acres)

Source: Developed by Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, East Lansing, Michigan.

<sup>1</sup>Total land area = total area - water area, and is assumed constant for projection periods.

<sup>2</sup>Bracket figures represent urban depletions for 1967-1980, 1980-2000, and 2000-2020. (\*)

indicates < 50 ac. depletion.

related land resources problems were rated as severe, moderate, minor, or no problem for each river basin complex in the Lake Ontario basin, and the results are presented in Table 1–159. The problems evaluation was for the base year. The problems most prevalent throughout the basin were in the field of outdoor recreation. Wildlife management also requires attention at an early date. In RBGs 5.1 and 5.2 municipal and industrial wastewater discharges create problems which are serious and demand immediate attention.

In Lake Ontario proper major problems include: (1) the growth of *Cladophora*, a filamentous

green alga largely from nutrient inputs coming into Lake Ontario through the Niagara River

(2) the die-off of alewife within the Lake, creating undesirable conditions along the beaches

(3) the buildup of sulfate and chloride ions and total dissolved solids in the Lake.

In the Rochester area high bacterial counts from metropolitan sewage have caused many public beaches to be closed.

The nutrient-laden waters of Lake Erie, wastes from the heavy industrial complex along Buffalo Creek, and direct waste discharges from municipalities and industries constitute a major pollution load to the Niagara River, creating excessive growth of *Cladophora* in the lower reaches of the river below the falls.

#### **10.1.5** Existing Resource Use and Development

#### 10.1.5.1 Water Withdrawals

In the 1970 base year, 1,994,440 persons in the Lake Ontario basin were served by central water

## TABLE 1-159 Lake Ontario Basin, Resource Problems Matrix

			<u> </u>							•						•	Lź	KE	ONT.	ARIC	BA	SIN	5.0	)		·				. •					•				
			Ri	iver	Ba	sin	Gro	up.	5.1					R	ive	r Ba	asír	ı Gı	оир	5.2	2								Riv	er l	Basi	n Gr	oup	5.2					
			01	Nia lea	gar ns	а С.	C Riv	ene ver	see Bas	ín.		K Ca	ayn yug	e- a C	•	Riv	)swe ver	ego Bas	in	F	Sal live	mon r C			B Rive	laci r B	k asír	n F	F	erci r Ba	n Asin	Os Ri	wega ver	at ch Bas	ie in	Ċ	Gra: omp	ss lex <sup>1</sup>	
Resource Use Category	0veral1	0veral1	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overall	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	<b>Overall</b>	Urban	Rural	Interface	0veral1	Urban	Rural	Interface	<b>Overall</b>	Urban	Rural	Interface	0veral1	Overall	Urban P1	Thterface	TILETTACE	Overal1	Urban Pural	Interface	0veral1	Urban	Rural	Interface	Overal1	Urban	Rural	Interface
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	- 1 2 2 2	- 1 2 2 1			- - 1 2 1 -	- - - 2 1	- - 1 2 1	- - - 3	- 1 1 1	- - - 1	- 1 2 2 2	- - 1 2 1		- - 1 1 1 -	- - - 2 2	- - 2 2	2	- 1 2 1 2	-									•			-			-		-		-	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC. SPORT FISHING RECREATIONAL BOATING COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	2 2 3 1 - 2	2 - 3 1 - 2	2 - 2	2 1 - 2 -	2 1 - 1 - -	2 1 3 1 -	3	3 3 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	2 1 - 2 - -	1 2 - 3 - 1 -	3 3 - 3 1 - 2	2 2 - 3 - - -		1 3 - 2	1 1 - 3 1 - -	3 3 - 3 - - 2	3 3 - - - 2	23		1 1 2 - -		1 1 2 - -	1 	1 - 2 1 - 2			-	-	-	- 1		1 - 2 2	1 - 2 2 2			1 2 - - 2	1 1 2 - - 2	1	- 2 1 -
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS LAND USE AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION FLOOD PLAINS WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION	2 1 1 2 2 2 1 3	2 1 - 1 2 3 1 3	- - - 1 3 - 2	- - - 1 - 3 - 2	$   \frac{1}{1}   \frac{1}{2}   \frac{1}{2}   \frac{1}{3}   \frac{1}{1} $	1 - - 1 - 3 1 3	2 2 - - 3 1 3 1 3	3-1-33323	$2 \\ 2 \\ 1 \\ - \\ - \\ 3 \\ 3 \\ 1 \\ 2$	- - 1 - 3 - 3	2 2 2 2 1 3	1 - - - 2 - 3	- - - 1 - 1 3	1	$   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{-}{-}   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{-}{-}   \frac{3}{-}   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{3}{-}   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{3}{-}   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{-}{-}   \frac{3}{-}   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{-}{-}   \frac{-}{-}   \frac{1}{-}   \frac{-}{-}   \frac$	2 1 - - - 3 2 1 3	3 3 3 3 2 3	2 1 2 				- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	- - 1 - 2 1 3	- - 1 - 1 1 1 1 2	- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	1 - 2 - 2 - 1 1  1 2 2 - 2 - 2 2  2 1								- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	- - - - 2 1 2			- - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 2	- - - 2 1 2

 $^{1}$ The full name of this area is the Grass-Raquette-St. Regis Complex

Legend: 3 Severe--Demands immediate attention

2 Moderate--Of major concern; potentially serious

1 Minor--Not considered a serious problem

- Problem is insignificant or not known

			Water Source								
PSA	State	Source Capacity	Great Lakes	Inland Lakes and Streams	Groundwater						
5.1	New York	174	136	20	18						
5.2	New York	240	32	175	33						
5.3	New York	82	19	50	13						
TOTAL	<del></del>	496	187	245	64						

 TABLE 1–160
 Water Sources for Municipal Water Supply, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

 TABLE 1-161
 Municipal Water Supply Development, Lake Ontario Plan Area (mgd)

		19	70 Average Demand		
		Domestic	Municipally	<u></u>	
PSA	State	and Commercial	Supplied Industrial	Total	Source Capacity
5.1	New York	81	50	131	174
5.2	New York	136	51	187	240
5.3	New York	16	29	45	82
TOTAL		233	130	363	496

# TABLE 1-162Industrial Water Supply Devel-opment, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

			Self-Supplied						
PSA	State	Gross Water Requirements <sup>1</sup>	Withdrawals	Consumptive Use					
5.1	New York	245	50	. 5					
5.2	New York	588	262	19					
5.3	New York	229	76	7					
TOTAL		1,062	388	31					
	-								

<sup>1</sup>Partially supplied by recirculation -

systems; 809,800 were served by Great Lakes sources; 975,100 were served by inland lake and stream sources; and 209,500 were served by ground-water sources. Municipal water supply sources and development are summarized in Tables 1-160 and 1-161.

Industries in the Lake Ontario basin utilized about 36 percent of the water withdrawn by municipal systems in 1970. Heavy water uses occur in each of the three river basin groups. In RBG 5.1 the manufacture of photographic equipment requires a considerable amount of water. In RBG 5.2 there is considerable dependence by industry on municipally supplied water. Industries that use a considerable amount of water in this area include paper and paper board and primary metal producers.

In 1967 the Lake Ontario region accounted for 6 percent of the total value added by manufacture

TABLE 1-163Rural Water Supply, Lake On-tario Plan Area, 1970 (mgd)

PSA	State	Developed Source Capacity	Consumptive Use
5.1	New York	10.8	5.2
5.2	New York	32.1	12.3
5.3	New York	9.3	4.9
TOTA	Ľ	52.2	22.4

for the entire Great Lakes Basin. It used approximately 4 percent of the total manufacturing water withdrawal. About 98 percent of the water selfsupplied by industries is taken from surface water supplies, with inland lakes and streams as the primary source. The remainder is obtained from company-owned wells. Table 1-162 contains data on industrial water supply development.

Ground water is the source of most of the water supplies for rural domestic and livestock, spray water, and nonfarm uses throughout the entire Lake Ontario basin (Table 1–163).

In 1970 an estimated 49 mgd of water was supplied over a 100-day season to irrigate 11,842 acres of high-value cropland and 5,770 acres of golf courses in the Lake Ontario basin. Ground water is the principal source, with some water from surface supplies (Table 1–164).

Minerals operations are largely on a seasonal.

		Agriculture			Golf Course	S
		Withdrawa	il (mgd)		Withdrawa	al (mgd)
		100-Day	,		100-Day	
PSA	Acres	Season	Annual	Acres	Season	Annual
5.1	4,492	8	2.2	1,000	5	1.4
5.2	7,350	13	3.6	4,200	20	5.5
5.3	0			570	3	0.8
TOTAL	11,842	21	5.8	5,770	28	7.7

<b>TABLE 1-164</b>	Irrigation Water S	Supply, L	ake Ontario	Plan Area.	, Base Yea	r. estimated

**TABLE 1–165**MineralsWater Supply, LakeOntario Plan Area, 1968, estimated (mgd)

		New Wate	r Intake	
PSA	Total Water Requirements <sup>1</sup>	Seasonal	Annual Average	Consumptive Use <sup>2</sup>
5.1	4,5	2.7	1.9	0.4
5.2	14.3	12,8	12.2	3.7
5.3	12.9	2.2	2.0	1.3
TOTAL	31.7	17.7	16.1	5.4

<sup>1</sup>New water intake plus recirculated water (seasonal: April-November in PSA 5.1 and PSA 5.2; May-October in PSA 5.3

<sup>2</sup>Annual average

 TABLE 1–167
 Electric Power Development. Lake Ontario Plan Area

		Steam Electric					
	<u>Hy</u> droe	lectric	Gas	Fossil	Nuclear		Water Withdrawal
PSA	Conventional	Pumped Storage	Turbine	Steam	Steam	Total	(mgd)
5.1	2,011	240	38	470	517	3,276	737
5.2	86	0	5	806	642	1,539	1,046
5.3	1,207	0	· 1	0	0	1,208	0
TOTAL	3,304	240	44	1,276	1,159	6,023	1,783

basis. Inland lakes are the major source of water for this industry in the Lake Ontario basin (Tables 1-165 and 1-166).

In 1970 electric power supply within the Lake Ontario basin came principally from generating plants of 10 MW and larger, consisting of 5 fossil steam plants, 1 pumped storage plant, 13 hydroelectric plants, 2 gas turbine plants, and 2 nuclear steam plants. Additional nuclear development scheduled as of 1970 included one plant in RBG 5.1 and four locations in RBG 5.2 (Table 1–167). Power generation for the basin exceeded 34 billion kilowatt-hours of electricity in 1970.

All condenser cooling systems operating in 1970 were of the flow-through type. Although most of the large thermal power sites are located on the Great Lakes, the connecting channels, or in the St. Lawrence River, there are also some plants along the shores of inland lakes.

#### 10.1.5.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The following stream segments have been reported by the States as having priority for correction of water quality deficiencies:

TABLE 1-166 Source of New Water Used by

Mineral Industries, Lake Ontario Plan Area.

Average for 365 Days

3.5

9.6

1.6

1.3

0.1

16.1

April-November

4.2

9.6

2.4

1.3

0.2

17.7

1968, estimated (mgd)

New Intake

Ground Water

Streams

Lakes

Mines

Other

TOTAL.

(1) River Basin Group 5.1

(a) Genesee River—upper portion from Pennsylvania line to Mt. Morris, New York

(b) Lake Ontario-western section

(c) Genesee River-from Mt. Morris to

New York State Barge Canal

(d) Canaseraga Creek

- (e) Keshequa Creek
- (f) Honeoye Creek
- (g) Genesee River-lower portion
- (h) Black Creek
- (i) Oatka Creek

(j) Van Campen Creek

(2) River Basin Group 5.2

TABLE 1–168Municipal and Industrial Waste-water Flows, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	r	ngd
PSA	State	Municipal	Industrial
5.1	New York	225	298
5.2	New York	128	188
5.3	New York	15	145
TOTAL		368	631

(a)	Lake	Ontario-	-central	section
-----	------	----------	----------	---------

- (b) Onondaga Lake
- (c) Chittenango Creek
- (d) Seneca Lake-upper portion
- (e) Oneida River
- (f) Oneida Creek
- (g) Owasco Inlet
- (h) Canandaigua Outlet
- (i) Oswego River
- (j) Fish Creek—Barge Canal portion
- (k) Seneca River
- (j) Red Creek
- (k) Crusoe Creek

(3)

- (l) Skaneateles Creek
- (m) Seneca Canal
- **River Basin Group 5.3**
- (a) Lake Ontario eastern section
- (b) St. Lawrence River
- (c) Sandy Creek
- (d) Hammond Brook
- (e) Oswegatchie River
- (f) Indian River
- (g) Grasse River
- (h) St. Regis River
- (i) Elm Creek
- (j) Raquette River

Waste discharges treated in the base year are shown in Table 1-168.

There are numerous hydroelectric plants in the tributary streams of the St. Lawrence River in RBG 5.3. Over 80 percent of the present hydroelectric capacity of the Great Lakes Basin is found in the Lake Ontario basin, primarily in RBG 5.1 (Niagara River) and RBG 5.3. It has been estimated that over 5,700 MW of potential pumped storage capacity could be developed at sites in the Lake Ontario basin. An additional 627 MW of conventional hydropower is also undeveloped in the basin.

The New York Power Authority's Niagara Hydroelectric Project consists of the Robert Moses Niagara power plant and the Lewiston pumped storage plant. These plants working together make it possible to utilize effectively the flows available from the Niagara River for power. The 1950 Treaty between the United States and Canada concerning Niagara Project power diversions provides that during the hours 8 a.m. to 10 p.m. April 1 to September 15, and 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. September 16 through October 31, at least 100,000 cfs must be allowed to flow over Niagara Falls. At all other times the flow over the falls may be reduced to no less than 50,000 cfs. In order to use the larger nighttime flows available under the Treaty for power diversions it was necessary to provide the storage reservoir facilities. At night when power requirements are small some of the available water is pumped into the Lewiston pumped storage reservoir. The following day when peak power demands are large, stored water is released through the Lewiston units which are then functioning as turbine generators. The water released augments daytime diversions from the Niagara River for use at the Robert Moses Niagara power plant.

Commercial fishing in Lake Ontario has never been comparable to that of the other Lakes. Sport fishing has been of significant importance in the eastern basin and in shoal and bay areas since before 1900. Table 1–169 provides information on the Lake Ontario sport fishery in 1970. Smallmouth

TABLE 1-169 Sport Fishery, Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1970

	-	• /	,		
PSA		Ponded Waters	Fishing	Angler Davs	
	State	(acres)	Resident	Non-Resident	(1000)
5.1	New York	11,860	75,620	1,100	2,600
5.2	New York	211,950	152,660	3,500	6,200
5.3	New York	39,800 <sup>1</sup>	43,650	3,200	3,000
TOTAL		<b>263,</b> 610	271,930	7,800	11,800

<sup>1</sup>The discrepancy between this figure and the averages given in the text discussion also appears in Appendix 8, *Fish*, and has not been resolved.

PSA	State	Lake Ontario Harbors	Access Sites <sup>2</sup>	Total No. of Boats	Total Boat Days in Use
5.1	New York	12	5	24,500	648,000
5.2	New York	12	29	82,000	2,460,000
5.3	New York	9 <sup>1</sup>	8	30,600	918,000
TOTAL		33	42	137,100	4,026,000

TABLE 1–170 Recreational Boating Development, Lake Ontario Plan Area, J	1969
---	------

<sup>1</sup>Includes St. Lawrence River

<sup>2</sup>Inland lakes

bass continues to be the most important game fish and presently supports a multimillion dollar sport fish business complex. Yellow perch, bullheads, northern pike, and various other panfish make up the list of important angler species. The eastern basin supports almost the entire sport fishery and most of the commercial fishery in Lake Ontario.

Since 1950, smelt dipping has become a major family-oriented sport fishery during the spring spawning run. A winter ice fishery is popular for yellow perch, and to a much lesser degree, northern pike.

Results from the 1968–70 New York and Ontario experimental salmon stocking program were very poor, due primarily to high mortality from lamprey predation. Canadian tributaries received lamprey control treatment in 1971, the New York waters in 1972. It is anticipated that lamprey control will be repeated every four to six years.

In addition to lamprey control, adequate salmonid stocking must be insured. Plans for expansion of existing State hatchery facilities and possible construction of one or two State and/or Federal hatcheries are in the formative stage.

The major fishery problems related to Lake Ontario proper are listed below in order of priority:

(1) protection and enhancement of the habitat base

(2) development of a major salmonid sport fishery through

(a) lamprey control

(b) salmonid stocking

(c) acquisition and development of access sites(d) promotion

(3) development of a fish stock monitoring system for the open lake and inshore areas

(4) protection and enhancement of the existing inshore warmwater fishery

(5) development of a commercial fishery where compatible with the sport fishery

(6) automated processing of all data

(7) coordination with Ontario and upper Lakes to insure total fish management of the Lake on a sound basis

(8) research to develop management methods to solve present and predicted needs

(9) cost-benefit data to help determine the most justifiable total fishery for the Lake

(10) education of the public as to the potential of the Lake and best methods available to utilize the total fishery.

In River Basin Group 5.1 there is a need for additional lake fisheries in the upper portion of the Genesee basin. Problems in the 5.1 area restricting fishing opportunities include water quality impairment, high intensity boating use, and the need for development of shorelines on the larger lakes. Drawdown and water level regulation are problems in some of the lakes.

Current fish management programs in PSA 5.1 include stocking, stream improvement, and special fishing regulations. The trout stocking program totals 100,000 yearling trout and 22,000 fingerling trout annually. The species stocked are lake trout, rainbow trout, brown trout and brook trout.

The waters in Planning Subarea 5.2 offer an excellent variety and abundance of fish habitat, and consequently, the number of important sport species is large. This presents a problem in determining the most important species on a priority basis. Lake and rainbow trout are extremely valuable sport species in the Finger Lakes. Pollution from industrial, agricultural, and domestic sources is the major problem affecting fishing throughout the 5.2 area. Fluctuating water level is a problem on many waters. Natural and manmade barriers are a problem to anadromous fish management.

Because of the wide range of habitat, Planning Subarea 5.3 supports a large number of fish species. Fishable waters in this area, excluding marshes and farm ponds, include approximately 31,000 acres of ponded cold water, 29,200 acres of ponded warm water, 2,630 miles of coldwater streams, and 721 miles of warmwater streams. Much of the designated coldwater habitat also supports the warmwater species. There is a need for ponded trout waters in most of the section outside of the Adirondack Mountains.

Both pollution and power dam regulation are major fishery problems in PSA 5.3, causing low flows harmful to fish. Existing dams are the major problem in anadromous fish management. This is particularly true of the Black River. In the upper reaches of the river systems, and to some degree in the downstream reaches, beavers have ruined once-excellent trout waters over the past 20 years.

About 137,000 boats operated in the Lake Ontario basin in 1968. The vast majority of recreational craft used today are 20 feet or less in length. Boating opportunities developed in River Basin Groups 5.1, 5.2, and 5.3 are shown in Table 1-170.

River Basin Group 5.1 experiences only a modest influx of nonresident boaters because of its limited quantity of water suitable for recreational boating. Lake Ontario beaches in RBG 5.1 are generally narrow and composed of sand and gravel. The shoreline is generally regular with little natural shelter. Ponds are cut off from the Lake. The narrow and shallow outlet channels are usable only by small boats familiar with the waters. The ponds themselves are much used by small boats. The principal streams that have been identified as good canoeing waters are the Genesee River and Johnson Creek. The lack of stream improvements, lack of maintenance, and periodic low flows limit the amount of canoeing and small boat opportunities on the inland streams in the area.

River Basin Group 5.2 experiences a large influx of nonresident boaters because of its large quantities of water suitable for recreational boating. There are few reservoir sites in the RBG 5.2 area. The large inland lakes, particularly the Finger Lakes, are extensively used for recreational boating. Lake Ontario shoreline characteristics in RBG 5.2 are varied. Most of the area east of Oswego is well-suited for recreational boating, with a number of sheltered open water areas. There are five Federal harbor projects along the lakeshore in the RBG 5.2 area: Oswego Harbor, Great Sodus Bay, Little Sodus Bay, Port Bay, and Port Ontario. The latter two have not been built as yet. Private interests have provided boating facilities at three other locations. These harbors provided mooring for 835 vessels in 1967. Part of the RBG 5.2 area, the northeastern corner, is still in almost wilderness condition and not readily accessible to boaters. However, these areas are available to canoeists and some of the canoe waters connect to extensive systems of canoe waters east of the Great Lakes Region. The principal canoeing streams are the

<b>TABLE 1–171</b>	Agricultural	Land	Treatment
Needs, Lake On	tario Plan Are	a, 1970	(thousands
of acres)			

PSA	Cropland	Pasture Land	Other Land	Total
5.1	533.5	96.3	24.4	654.2
5.2	998.5	304.6	109.2	1,412.3
5.3	368.2	141.9	19.8	529.9
TOTAL	1,900.2	542.8	153.4	2,596.4

Salmon River, the Moose River, Fish Creek, and Fall Creek.

River Basin Group 5.3 experiences a large influx of nonresident boaters because of its large quantities of water suitable for recreational boating, its scenic beauty, and freedom from an urban environment. Few potential reservoir sites exist in the area. Only a few large sites are available. Along the Lake Ontario shoreline there are several large bays available to offer shelter and boatable water when use of the open Lake would be hazardous. This area also includes the upper 114 miles of the St. Lawrence River from the head of the river at Lake Ontario. The river in the area is essentially an arm of the Lake, and the drop in water surface elevation from Lake Ontario is small. The current is slow and in many cases imperceptible. There is an abundance of sheltered waters for boating, including areas suitable for construction of marinas and launching ramps. The upper 40 miles of the river is the famous Thousand Islands section noted for its scenic beauty. This combination of sheltered water and beautiful scenery attracts boaters from well outside the area, including many from outside the State. There are Federal harbor projects at Sacketts Harbor, Cape Vincent, Morristown, and Ogdensburg. These provide some facilities for recreational craft. Some of the inland lakes in the more rugged portion of the area are not readily accessible. It is State policy to maintain such areas as wilderness. Principal rivers and tributaries that have been identified as good canoeing waters are the St. Lawrence, Black, Oswegatchie, Indian, Grass, and Raquette Rivers.

There are Federal harbors on Lake Ontario at Rochester, Great Sodus Bay, Oswego, and on the St. Lawrence River at Ogdensburg.

Major commodities at Rochester include exports of coal to Canada and imports of cement from Canada.

No commerce has been reported at Great Sodus Bay in recent years. Traffic at Oswego consists of receipts of cement from Canadian and from U.S. lake ports and shipments of fuel oil to Canada from the United States.

At Ogdensburg, traffic of 0.3 million tons in 1969 included imports of pulp and newsprint from

	Total	Agricultural	Drainage	Problems
PSA	Land Area	Land	Severe	Some
5.1	2,459	1,316	147	87
5.2	5,427	2,631	251	234
5.3	3,386	1,024	206	117
TOTAL	11,272	4,971	604	438

TABLE 1–172DrainageLimitationsintheLake OntarioPlanArea (thousands of acres)

Canada and receipts of gasoline and fuel oil from other U.S. lake ports.

Table 1–171 lists the existing agricultural land by planning subareas in the Lake Ontario basin. About 1,414,700 acres or 33 percent of all agricultural land in the basin is now receiving adequate conservation land treatment and management.

Conservation measures on agricultural lands in the Lake Ontario basin have been accomplished by private land owners and local soil and water conservation districts with technical assistance from the Soil Conservation Service.

About 14 percent of the total agricultural land in the Lake Ontario basin, or 1,656,000 acres, has a wetness problem (Table 1–172). About two-thirds of this is wet cropland and pasture land needing on-farm action, and the balance is wet cropland and pasture land needing project action. Dry soil conditions occur in the Rochester, Syracuse, Utica, and Rome areas, and urban expansion there is not constrained by soil wetness. The large lake plain areas in RBGs 5.1 and 5.2 have historically had poor drainage.

More than 5.6 million acres, or 50 percent of the Lake Ontario region, is covered by forests. About 5 million acres are classed as commercial forest land. Hardwoods such as maples, beeches, and birches predominate. The Adirondack Mountain area has the major concentration of forest in the Lake Ontario basin. Ownership is 80 percent private, 10 percent forest industry, and the balance, State, Federal, and other public. About 3.8 million acres of the total could benefit from forest conservation treatment.

Table 1-40 in Section 5 summarizes shoreline use

and ownership for the Lake Ontario basin. The shorelands within one-half mile of the lakeshore are predominantly agricultural or open lands. The lands immediately adjacent to the Lake are generally open or in low-density development. Urban development is concentrated in the areas of Rochester, Irondequoit, and Oswego. The Lake Ontario shoreline includes numerous bird nesting and migration areas.

Major islands and island groups in Lake Ontario include Grenadier-Fox-Litt Islands, Galloo Island, and the Stony Islands. These islands are for the most part privately owned and used primarily for hunting and fishing activities.

The Lake Ontario shoreline has considerable unprotected mileage subject to noncritical erosion and a somewhat lesser amount of unprotected shoreline subject to critical erosion, as shown in Table 1–173.

Beach erosion control reports have been completed for Fort Niagara State Park, Hamlin Beach State Park, Fair Haven State Park, and Selkirk Shores State Park, and projects have been authorized. The first two of these are awaiting funds in order to be built; the latter two have been deferred due to a lack of local interest.

Table 1-174 summarizes existing streambank erosion by river basin group. Streambank erosion results in some siltation of reservoirs in the Lake Ontario basin and increases the amount of harbor dredging for commercial navigation. Increased sediment resulting from urbanizing areas could become the major source of sediment in the streams in this area as well as a serious pollution threat as a carrier of contaminants.

Table 1-175 summarizes the urban and rural acreage subject to flooding and urban and rural average annual flood damages as of 1970 by river basin group.

There are two channel improvements and one levee project in RBG 5.1; three channel improvements and a watershed treatment area in RBG 5.2; and institutional measures in both. There are no existing flood damage protection measures in RBG 5.3. The flooding which occurred in June 1972 resulted in very high levels of both urban and rural damages in the Genesee River basin.

<u> </u>		Total	S	ubject to Erosio	Subject	No		
RBG	State	Shoreline	Critical	Noncritical	Protected	to Flooding	Problem	
5.1	New York	81.6	12.3	46.7	11.7	10.9	0	
5.2	New York	132.5	4.5	84.1	9.4	0	34.5	
5.3	New York	75.5	0	38.2	4.5	7.5	25.3	
TOTAL		289.6	16.8	169.0	25.6	18.4	59.8	

 TABLE 1–173
 Lake Ontario Shoreline Conditions, 1970 (in miles)

.

		Bank Miles of Damage		Annual Damages (\$)					
PSA	State	Severe	Moderate	Land Loss	Sedimentation	Other	Total		
5.1	New York	. 45	266	29,200	203,800	1,600	234,600		
5.2	New York	109	674	25,600	29,600	13,800	69,000		
5.3	New York	77	340	8,000	4,300	9,600	21,900		
TOTAL	- <b></b> `	231	1,280	62,800	237,700	25,000	325,500		

 TABLE 1–174
 Streambank Erosion in the Lake Ontario Basin, 1970

<b>TABLE 1~175</b>	Estimated F	'lood	Damages,	Lake	Ontario	Basin,	1970
--------------------	-------------	-------	----------	------	---------	--------	------

		Estimate Annual I	ed Average Damages (\$)	Estimato in Floo	Estimated Acres in Flood Plain	
RBG	State	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rural	
5.1	New York	213,500	496,600	7,535	72,153	
5.2	New York	116,100	822,800	8,060	130,837	
5.3	New York	9,500	205,100	<b>768</b> <sup>.</sup>	46,195	
TOTAL		339,100	1,524,500	16,363	249,185	

#### TABLE 1–176 Wildlife Habitat in the Lake Ontario Plan Area, 1960

		Total Land Area	Farm Habitat		Forest Habitat		Total Habitat
PSA	State	(acres)	Acres	% of Total Land	Acres	% of Total Land	(acres)
5.1	New York	2,458,700	1,525,700	62	579,100	. 24	2,104,800
5.2	New York	5,427,400	2 <b>,9</b> 09,800 <sup>.</sup>	54	2,080,900	38	4,970,700
5.3	New York	3,385,700	1,160,300	34	2,011,300	59	3,171,600
TOTAL		11,271,700	5,595,800	50	4,671,300	41	10,247,100

NOTE: The area of the land resource base, made up of the farmland and forest land, and reported elsewhere, is based on 1966-1967 measurements and estimates. Habitat is based on 1960 information and estimates. In some instances changes in land use result in habitat being recorded as greater than the corresponding land base in the PSA or State.

#### **10.2.5.3 Related Land Uses and Problems**

A good diversity of habitat exists across the basin. This diversity makes it possible for a greater variety of wildlife to exist, as well as making the habitat more productive. Table 1–176 shows types of habitat available.

The Niagara River is an important waterfowl resting and feeding area during migration. Scattered small wetlands are found, mostly near the Lake Ontario shore, but none are of great waterfowl importance. The primary waterfowl use areas are shown on the map, Figure 1-46.

Planning Subarea 5.1 is about equally divided into southern forested uplands and northern agricultural lowlands. The lowland portion contains numerous wetlands in lakeshore bays and inland areas.

Forest game populations in the southern half of the planning subarea are of low to medium density. Farm game is doing well in the lowland portion of the planning subarea, with pheasant populations higher than is usual in the Basin. This may indicate that changes in farming practices which are detrimental to habitat have not yet occurred here as extensively as elsewhere. Most fur bearers are found at medium densities in the shore marshes and marshes associated with inland rivers and streams.

Planning Subarea 5.2 is a large sprawling area which encompasses a wide variety of habitats, including agricultural lands, small woodlots, idle farmlands, marshy stream bottoms, lake-associated marshes, wooded river bottoms, and intermediate and mature forests. A broad urban belt bisects the planning subarea from east to west, and expansion of the zone is eliminating wildlife habitat. However, idle farmland is more common in the vicinity of urban areas, and due to its high quality as wildlife habitat, the increases in this acreage partially compensate for habitat losses.





Nesting and migration

# FIGURE 1-46 Primary Waterfowl Use Area, Plan Area 5

PSA	Land	Lake Ontario	Inland Lakes	Total
5.1	94.5	38.0	10.0	142.5
5.2	159.5	51.0	170.0	380.5
5.3	211.0	77.0	32.0	320.0
TOTAL	465.0	166.0	212.0	843.0

A diversity of wildlife species exists here due to the variety of habitats. Forest game populations in the eastern and southern portions of the planning subarea are at low to medium densities. The farm game species, such as rabbit, ring-necked pheasant, and mourning dove, are doing well, and fur bearers are also thriving. The plentiful wetland habitat is important to most fur bearers as well as to waterfowl and the few bald and golden eagles.

Planning Subarea 5.3 is the most complex region of the New York portion of the Great Lakes Basin. It includes a large part of the Adirondack Forest Preserve as well as a portion of the St. Lawrence River island complex. Many different habitat types exist across the planning subarea. Forest game populations vary greatly among species. Fur bearers are generally of medium density throughout the area, with some species at high levels. The presence of unusual wildlife species at healthy population levels is indicative of the high value of the wilderness habitat. One interesting species, the coyote, has become well-established here, adding more diversity to the fauna.

Farm game habitat is not as plentiful as forest and forest transition habitat, with farm game species generally restricted to the farm lowlands along the Lake Ontario and St. Lawrence River shorelines.

Over 350 outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural features have been identified in the Lake Ontario region. Details are in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources. The land and water resources of the Lake Ontario basin offer a variety of features important for recreation. Table 1–177 shows the land and water surface area available for recreation use. Forested land is abundant, and a portion of it is under public ownership. Inland lakes and rural landscapes offer considerable scenic appeal to the tourist.

The 290-mile Lake Ontario shoreline, with its beaches, bluffs, sand dunes, inlets, and bays, is a dominant recreational feature of the basin. Island shoreline is an additional resource. Beach areas on Lake Ontario are less prominent than on any of the other Great Lakes. The total beach area amounts to only about 63 acres, 33 acres in public ownership and 30 acres in private ownership (Table 1-178). The water adjoining seven of the 33 acres in public ownership has been polluted to such an extent that the shoreline cannot be used.

The Thousand Islands area at the outlet of Lake Ontario and the beginning of the St. Lawrence River has been a prime tourist attraction for many years. New York State and Canada both have developed substantial recreational facilities in this area.

The headwater areas of the streams draining into Lake Ontario from the south have much rolling terrain with very significant aesthetic qualities. The Finger Lakes area and Genesee Gorge are included in this area. The eastern end of this basin extends into the western part of the Adirondack Park and includes much rugged relief covered with forests.

Problems of providing outdoor recreation in the Lake Ontario basin are generally the same as in the other areas, except that in most cases there is an inflow of people for recreation rather than an outflow towards other areas. The principal problem in the western part of the basin is an inadequacy of beach area. Most of the existing beach area is privately owned and both the privately and publicly owned areas are so heavily polluted that very little is available for use. The eastern part of the basin receives a great deal of use from persons outside the basin, and a continuing improvement of the

 TABLE 1–178 Amount, Ownership, and Recreational Potential of Great Lakes Beaches, Lake

 Ontario Plan Area (acres)

	Publicly Owned Beaches			_ · · ·				
	Usa	Usable		Open t	o Public	Not Open to	Public	
	Open to		Not	With	Without	Potential for	Little/No	
PSA	Public	Restricted	<u>Usable</u>	Charge	Charge	Development	Potential	Total
5.1	2.5	0	6.9	0	0	• 0	24.9	34.3
5.2	11.5	0	• 0	3.9	1.7	0	0	17.1
5.3	11.9	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	11.9
TOTAL	25.9	0	6.9	3.9	1.7	0	24:9	63.3
%	40.9	0	10.9	6.2	2.7	0	39.3	

highway system permits longer and more frequent trips from the very heavily urbanized areas of New York. Little beach area is available on the Lake Ontario shore in this portion of the basin also. The beach that is available and many of the beaches in State parks in the Thousand Islands area are in public ownership.

The existing developed supply of land and water surface areas available for recreation in the Lake Ontario basin is shown in Section 12 in Table 1–222. This table also shows projected needs and outputs from the Proposed Framework for the Lake basin developed from the frameworks for RBGs 5.1, 5.2, and 5.3.

#### 10.2 Frameworks for River Basin Group 5.1

#### 10.2.1 Summary

The most severe present problems in River Basin Group 5.1 are lack of resource supply to provide additional recreational opportunity, low flows in many streams, the difficulty of finding adequate supplies of high-quality water for rural domestic and livestock needs, competing land uses, and the widening gap between wildlife habitat supply and wildlife needs. The land base suitable for wildlife is decreasing as the needs for such land are increasing. This is due to urbanization and the accompanying pressures for residential, commercial, and industrial land uses.

Other major problems include flooding in the Genesee River basin, the proper maintenance of lake levels, and of flows throughout the Barge Canal and in the streams in the river basin group, the adequate protection of fishery values in the eastern part of Lake Ontario, and the adequate preservation of aesthetic and cultural recreational values throughout the entire Lake basin.

Municipal water supply and waste treatment systems in the Normal Framework include programs to encourage industries to join municipal or regional industrial supply and waste treatment systems, and for such systems to be combined into larger regional systems where economies would result.

In the Normal Framework the availability of water and related land resources is not likely to be a constraint on achieving the projected growth level, with the possible exception of meeting rural domestic and livestock needs. Ground water should be used to the maximum extent possible, where it is available in adequate quantity and quality, because of the considerable savings in treating ground water as compared to treating surface water in this area. The Normal Framework includes programs tomeet the water quality standards existing prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, and precludes degradation of higher levels of water quality where they exist at the present time.

The framework has not been able to satisfy all of the water-oriented outdoor recreation, sport fishing, erosion control, flooding, and wildlife needs in this river basin group. This is partially due to the topography of the land and partially due to competing land uses. A high level of flood plain management will be necessary, including continued regulation of development in the flood plain if damages are to be prevented in the future.

Section 12 contains Table 1–310, which lists the needs, outputs, and percent of needs met for the Normal Framework in River Basin Group 5.1; Tables 311 and 312 contain capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs for the Normal Framework.

#### 10.2.2 The Area

Planning Subarea 5.1 lies within the State of New York, and all of the population considered is in that State, even though River Basin Group 5.1 extends a short distance into Pennsylvania. Population, per capita income, and employment were discussed in Section 1. Planning Subarea 5.1 is located in the northeastern portion of the Great Lakes Basin along the southern shore of Lake Ontario, and consists of six northwestern New York counties. The Niagara-Orleans complex (which includes the Niagara River below Grand Island) and the Genesee River basin combine to drain over 3,515 square miles of New York and Pennsylvania land. Figure 1–47 shows the planning subarea counties and depicts major drainage areas.

#### **10.2.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resource use in RBG 5.1 by time level are shown in Section 12 on Table 1-310. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 10.2.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated for RBG 5.1 at nearly 4,000 mgd above the base year water withdrawals of 944 mgd. Over 90 percent of the additional water withdrawal need is for thermal power cooling.





FIGURE 1-47 Lake Ontario West, River Basin Group 5.1

The water withdrawal problems are relatively minor in this river basin group, with perhaps the greatest being the difficulty of obtaining adequate water of satisfactory quality if water quality standards are not met. Of slightly lesser concern, but also important, is the difficulty of satisfying irrigation needs where they are expected to occur. The same water that is needed on the land for irrigation is also needed in the streams for fishing and other purposes.

#### 10.2.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In 1970 a total of 225 mgd of domestic, commercial, and industrial wastewater was treated in municipal wastewater treatment facilities in RBG 5.1. This amount if projected to increase slightly by 1980, and more than double by 2020. Industrial wastewater which was treated in 1970 in industryowned wastewater treatment facilities amounted to 298 mgd, of which over half was condenser cooling water. This waste flow is expected to occur at about the same rate through 1980 and then increase through 2020. The needs shown include an increasing amount of cooling water. Streams or stream reaches that will require advanced waste treatment to meet the water quality standards include Eighteen Mile Creek, Oak Orchard Creek, Sandy Creek, Salmon Creek, the portion of the Genesee River downstream from Avon, and its tributaries, including Honeoye, Keshequa, Wolf, Oatka, Black, Conesus, and Canaseraga Creeks. In its last 5 to 6 miles, the Genesee River is in its most serious state of degradation. The discharge from an industry primary treatment plant was the principal cause of this condition. This industry has secondary treatment facilities which began operation after the base year. These should greatly reduce the effluent loading. Poor-quality water may also be attributed to intermittent discharges from combined sewer overflows from the City of Rochester and the latent oxygen demand of the extensive sludge deposits.

Other serious water quality problems which may not readily be resolved by conventional treatment methods include:

(1) an accelerating rate of eutrophication in some of the smaller interior lakes as a result of cottages ringing the lakes. Some recent sewer construction in an effort to abate such pollution should be carefully surveyed as to its success.

(2) rapidly rising chloride levels in area waters. The possibility of immediately reducing the amount of salt applied to roads during the winter should be examined.

(3) extensive use of pesticides in the fruit belt of the lake plain area. Closer control is clearly needed. (4) extremely large sediment loads carried by the Genesee River. Most of this load originates from upstream bank and sheet erosion. Large quantities are eventually deposited in the harbor area where they are annually dredged. A study should be made to determine what measures might be taken to reduce this sediment load.

An additional significant planning problem in this river basin group is that the Rochester embayment, which includes the Monroe County shoreline of Lake Ontario and Irondequoit Bay, has water pollution problems caused by the discharge of municipal and industrial wastes. High bacterial counts for the metropolitan sewage have caused the main public beaches in the embayment to be closed.

Pumped storage hydroelectric power plants are expected to be built after 1980 with needs for water as shown in Table 1–310.

The sport fishing needs shown in Table 1-310 reflect an assumed transfer of considerable anglerday needs from other portions of the Great Lakes Basin, specifically the Buffalo area.

The effect of poor water quality on fishing opportunity is the most serious fishing problem at the present time. In some of the better trout streams tributary to the Genesee River, there are problems of conflict between irrigation water withdrawals and the maintenance of flows for fishing and other uses. If the New York State program for lamprey control recently initiated in the Lake Ontario basin is successful, there will be a substantially higher amount of fishing opportunity in Lake Ontario adjacent to this river basin group than there is at the present time. A lakewide coordinated lampricide program is needed.

There is also a serious need to collect fishery use data for the river basin group and for Lake Ontario. There is a need to develop additional opportunities for lake fishing in the upper portion of the Genesee River basin. Other problems affecting fishery habitat include:

(1) eutrophication in many of the inland lakes and the bays along Lake Ontario

(2) destruction of stream trout by pesticides

(3) conflict between shoreline use on large lakes for recreation and for fishing. It is difficult to fish some of the lakes during daytime hours, especially on the weekends, due to boating and water skiing.

(4) destruction of fish spawning areas due to drawdown through water level regulation on some of the inland lakes

(5) destruction of trout stream habitat through gravel removal and channel dredging

(6) sedimentation threatening trout spawning areas in streams.

In addition to planning for the satisfaction of the boating day needs, it is also necessary to plan berthing facilities and launching sites. Present

TABLE	1-179	Use	and	Projected	Needs	for
Recreati	onal Bo	ating	, PS	A 5.1		

	1000 Boating Days				
	Great Lakes	Inland			
Category	Waters	Waters			
1970 Use	282	366			
1980 Needs	144	57			
2000 Needs	195	117			
2020 Needs	267	207			

boating day use is about equally divided between Lake Ontario and inland waters. Needs for Lake Ontario by 1980 are over twice the needs for inland waters (Table 1–179). There will continue to be more needs for Lake Ontario through 2020, although needs for inland waters will increase at a greater rate. A major requirement for meeting needs is the provision of access, launching sites, and berthing facilities.

Problems associated with recreational boating are that use of Lake Ontario is limited by the scarcity of mooring sites, and the inland lakes are crowded beyond the desirable capacity for recreational boating.

PSA 5.1 has few inland waters. If recreational boating is to develop as projected, additional surface water must be provided. Access sites to new waters as well as additional access sites for existing waters are also needed. Another urgent need is a better communication system to inform recreational boaters on Lake Ontario of weather conditions and forecasts.

Very little cargo is handled on the U.S. shore of Lake Ontario. From the present time to 2020, the several ports along Lake Ontario in the U.S. are expected to handle less than a million tons of cargo annually. This small amount of commerce consists primarily of coal shipments and smaller amounts of other traffic.

The most significant priority for the Port of Rochester is strong port promotion to increase the general cargo traffic with Canada and overseas.

#### 10.2.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

It is estimated that on about 654,200 acres, or 29 percent of the total agricultural land in RBG 5.1, conservation practices could be effectively applied to reduce soil losses and to conserve plant cover.

The greatest problem associated with the conservation of agricultural lands is the increasing pressure to convert these lands to other land uses that often reduce the amount of cover on the land and increase the amount of sediment. Sedimentation regulations and laws are needed, particularly in urban areas, if water quality is to be improved by reducing the amount of sediment.

It is estimated that 234,000 acres of agricultural land has a drainage problem and that on 147,000 acres the problem requires project action.

Programs along the Lake Ontario plain area are needed at the present time. The Oatka Creek watershed area is likely to need a project action program by 1980.

The difficulty of meeting land use needs for expanding urban areas as a result of the wetness problem is not as acute in PSA 5.1 as it is in other areas of the Great Lakes Basin. In the Rochester area about 33 percent of the nonurban land base has a wetness problem which would need to be corrected before this land could be used for urban uses. The remaining 67 percent is suitable for urban development.

There are about 867,000 acres of non-Federal forests in River Basin Group 5.1, of which 424,000 acres receive adequate conservation treatment. There is opportunity for treatment on the remaining 443,000 acres in order to realize the maximum multiple benefits. There are no national forests in River Basin Group 5.1 and only 5,400 acres of Federal forest land.

There are several critical bird nesting and migration areas along the Lake Ontario shoreline in Planning Subarea 5.1, adjacent to Johnson Creek, Oak Orchard Creek, and Braddock Bay.

Most of the shoreline subject to flooding is in Monroe County west of Rochester, while critical and noncritical shoreline erosion occurs mostly in Orleans and Niagara Counties.

Needs for streambank erosion control are shown in Table 1–310. Streambank erosion results in increased sedimentation in streams. This prevents other uses of the water as a result of the degraded water quality. The effect of sedimentation on fishing has been previously noted. Another problem related to stream bank erosion is that it is very difficult to correct because the streambanks often are private property, and owners may not have either the resources or the willingness to correct the problems.

In River Basin Group 5.1 the greatest flood damages occur in rural areas. Floods in the summer of 1972 in the Genesee River basin have reemphasized the flooding problem, especially the land loss resulting from floods in the upstream areas.

Some of the more important wildlife problems include posting by land owners, which restricts access and leads to underharvest; loss of wetlands due to industrial and municipal developments; single-purpose flood control, navigation, and agricultural drainage programs; cottage development; and water pollution severe enough to affect wildlife food supply and population levels along 100 miles of stream.

About one-half of the need shown in Table 1–310 is for hunting and one-half for nonconsumptive wildlife use, such as observation and photography.

Urban encroachment on wildlife habitat is the most important wildlife problem in the lowlands. Conversion of agricultural land to residential or industrial uses not only permanently destroys habitat, but also effectively restricts wildlife management and the use of surrounding lands. Between 1970 and 2020 it is estimated that 122,200 acres of wildlife habitat will be lost through urbanization in Planning Subarea 5.1.

A wildlife use problem that goes hand-in-hand with posting is the tendency for sportsman groups to reserve the right to hunt on private land by direct payment to the landowner. This is a partial solution to the restricted access problem, but it also aggravates the overall problem because hunting preserves are operated well below maximum sustained yield, and for only a select few, thus limiting overall hunting opportunity.

Loss of wetlands is an important wildlife problem because this habitat is in short supply in the planning subarea. These losses are frequently due to single-purpose programs for navigation and waste disposal. Poor water quality reduces wildlife population and impairs the aesthetic qualities of the water system, thus diminishing its ability to satisfy nonconsumptive wildlife demand. This is particularly true in the lower Genesee River basin. The Iroquois National Wildlife Refuge northeast of Buffalo provides about 177,000 user-days. The refuge attracts ducks, geese, whistling swans, and coots. In several places in the river basin group, the pressure for more recreation has resulted in wetlands being dredged or filled by various levels of government to provide additional park lands and facilities such as boat channels, marinas, boat ramps, roads, building sites, and golf courses. Industry and commerce also take their toll of wetlands.

The existing aesthetic and cultural values in this river basin group have been cited above. Major problems are competition between industrial or residential use of shoreline and preservation of aesthetic values, inadequate funding for land acquisition, and the need to preserve outstanding values.

The projected need is for land-based wateroriented outdoor recreation developed capacity to be more than doubled by 1980, and more than quadrupled by 2020. In order to satisfy this need by 1980, it has been estimated that an additional 800 acres of land must be provided.

The problem of beach closings has already been

cited above. The increasing populations with higher incomes and more leisure time create an ever-increasing pressure on recreational facilities, especially day-use recreational activities such as playing fields, golf courses, and bicycle trails.

A critical obstacle in meeting recreational needs is the lack of Lake Ontario beach acreage available to the public. Only 34 acres of beach, of which 25 acres are privately owned, were available in Monroe and Orleans Counties, according to the International Joint Commission inventory of beach areas. Most beaches in public ownership were heavily polluted at the time of the survey in 1967. Unless there is a shift from private to public ownership in this area, it will be very difficult to meet the recreational needs of the Rochester area. Some of the prime land areas for industrial development in this area are along the shorelines and the stream valleys along the lower Genesee River. Transportation routes also conflict with aesthetic and recreational land uses.

#### **10.2.4** Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 5.1 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The Proposed Framework contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 10.2.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 on Tables 1–310, 1–311, and 1–312.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is adequate water to meet water withdrawal needs for RBG 5.1 up to and beyond 2020 if additional source capacity is developed. Most of the municipal water supply, self-supplied industrial water, and water for thermal power cooling is expected to come from Lake Ontario. The largest portion of the demand occurs in the Rochester area. The rural water supply needs will be satisfied by a combination of water from inland lakes and streams and from ground water. The irrigation and mining water supply needs are all expected to be satisfied from inland lakes and stream sources. Some reservoir development is possible.

The Normal Framework, in addition to including the development of sources to meet the needs as they accrue, includes a program for periodic surveys of water use for the respective purposes.

The additional power development to 1980 in the framework includes only nuclear thermal generating capacity, and the bulk of the new capacity and generation to 2020 is expected to be nuclear thermal generating power plants along the shores of Lake Ontario. Some increase in fossil fueled and in noncondensing plants is also included. The Normal Framework provides for nearly doubling hydroelectric power installation after 1980. It has been assumed that 960 MW of pumped storage will be developed in RBG 5.1 by 2000, and an additional 1200 MW by 2020.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

The Normal Framework provides, as a criterion, that the 7 day-10 year low flow will be maintained to the maximum extent possible in the streams in RBG 5.1. New York State is well into the implementation of its pure waters program, having constructed and expanded many municipal waste treatment plants in the Great Lakes Basin within the last decade. Federal reimbursement for the State's prefinancing of much of the Federal cost of this construction is still pending.

The Normal Framework provides that secondary waste treatment will be programed throughout the entire area, with 85 percent BOD removal or better in all cases. In addition, some of the larger plants are also required to remove phosphates.

New York State has prepared a water quality plan to meet 1990 needs. The plan as it existed on December 31, 1971 was adopted for NOR. It includes sewage treatment plant projects, either construction of completely new plants or expansion of existing plants, at 23 locations.

Other waste treatment improvements, other than sewage treatment plants, are also provided for in the New York State Plan to 1990 at 13 locations. These improvements have also been selected and endorsed for the Normal Framework.

The waste treatment projects which have been approved or completed in New York State under the jurisdiction of the Department of Environmental Conservation have been assumed to be ongoing programs and in place as of the base year. In addition to the conventional secondary treatment and phosphate removal as already noted, the Normal Framework also includes provisions for advanced waste treatment for the following: the lower main stem of the Genesee River around the Little Finger Lakes, plants discharging to Conesus and Honeoye Lakes, Eighteen Mile Creek, Sandy Creek, Oak Orchard Creek, Salmon Creek and its tributaries, Brockport and West Creeks, the Rochester embayment, and Irondequoit Bay and Irondequoit Creek.

The NOR program to meet fishery needs and solve problems consists of several features. One is the construction of about 16 upland reservoirs, of which four are also for recreation use. The remainder of them are primarily for fishing. The second is a series of ongoing fish management programs, consisting of implementation of the stream protection law; various abatement programs to enhance water quality; stocking programs, including stocking of anadromous fish in the lower Genesee River and Irondequoit Bay: stream improvements: and the initiation and enforcement of special fishing regulations. These management programs are expected by 1980 to raise present capability of the river basin group's fishery resources to the level of supporting an additional 545,000 user-days annually.

Also included in the ongoing programs are measures for the acquisition of fishing access along 97 miles of stream, requiring 224,000 acres of land. This will provide more fishery than the reservoirs will provide.

The 2000 and 2020 aspects of the fishery programs include a continuation of the management programs. In the period between 1980 and 2000, additional fishery opportunities would be supplied by the construction of four major reservoirs and four upstream reservoirs. All of these are multiple-purpose projects with fishing benefits as well as recreational benefits. In the period between 2000 and 2020 the framework includes the construction of an additional major reservoir for warmwater fishing.

The fishery programs, as outlined, do not meet all of the anticipated angler-day needs. It is expected that a portion of the needs will have to be satisfied in other areas of the Great Lakes Basin or in other major river basins throughout the country.

NOR will not satisfy all of the boating-day needs in any of the time periods. Lake Ontario needs are more than met by 2020, whereas inland water needs are only about 10 percent met by that year. The programs consist of constructing marinas, harbors, and access sites on Lake Ontario, with equal amounts in the three time periods; constructing an impoundment; and additional marinas and access points on inland lakes and streams.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation are discussed under Subsection 10.5, Lake Ontario Intrarelationships, and in Section 5.

(3) Related Land Use

The programed agricultural land treatment for RBG 5.1 is essentially a continuation of ongoing

programs at a level that has been followed in the past. The drainage program provides for drainage of cropland between now and 1980 and for group project action on the same land to obtain required outlets for the field drainage. There are no additional drainage programs after 1980.

A forest land treatment program is included in the Normal Framework at a higher level than has been practiced in the past or present. The desired result is believed to justify the higher treatment level. The accelerated portion of the forest land treatment program provides that the existing authorities and manpower and budget levels be expanded and increased throughout the projection period. About half of the acreage to be treated in each time period will receive treatment similar to the ongoing programs, and the other half will receive accelerated treatment.

The Normal Framework includes programs to protect Lake Ontario shoreline subject to critical erosion.

The streambank erosion program would provide treatment by 2020 on all the streambank mileage in RBG 5.1 subject to severe erosion.

Institutional measures or flood plain management are included in NOR for the reduction of both urban and rural flood damages in each of the time periods. These measures are not expected to be effective in reducing rural damages in upstream watershed areas, however. The framework provides for reservoir storage in the Canaseraga and Oak Orchard Creek watersheds in the period between the present time and 1980. This will reduce the rural damages and rural acreage subject to flooding.

Another program element included in the early action period for flood damage reduction is the provision of structural protective works in Canaseraga and Oak Orchard Creek watersheds, on the Genesee River at Wellsville, on the rural flood plains in the Red Creek watershed, and in the Oatka Creek watershed. The projects in the Canaseraga, Oak Orchard Creek, and Oatka Creek watersheds will be effective in reducing rural damages and protecting rural acreage subject to flooding, and the projects in the Wellsville and Red Creek areas will be effective in reducing urban damages and protecting urban acreage.

The Normal Framework also includes proposals for land use changes, land treatment, and increased efficiency in utilizing the land in order to reduce damages. The framework also includes recommendations for lake regulation around Conesus Lake, around Honeoye Lake, and in the Canaseraga Creek watershed (Silver Lake) in order to reduce urban and rural flood damages in those locations.

In the period 1980–2000 additional channel modification is included for the rural flood plains in the Genesee River basin, and the other programs are continued.

In the period between 2000 and 2020 the programs, as described between the present time and 1980, are continued. No additional structural programs or reservoir storage are called for in this time period.

The NOR program for wildlife management includes a continuation of ongoing programs by State agencies for habitat improvement, enforcement, and research.

Additional programs included in the Normal Framework are:

(a) acquisition of wetlands

(b) lease or purchase of unique and critical wildlife areas

(c) management and development of State lands

(d) acquisition of public hunting lands

(e) hunting and access easements on private lands.

NOR provides that the following outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values be acquired in the early action period and set aside for the benefit of future generations:

(a) waterfowl areas

(b) 18 historical structures and sites

(c) wetlands included in the wildlife programs discussed above.

(The names of the values refer to the inventory contained in Appendix 22, Aesthetic and Cultural Resources).

NOR includes construction before 1980 of several small reservoirs in upstream areas, and the acquisition and development of recreational opportunities along 10 miles of river valley.

Between 1980 and 2000, NOR would satisfy an additional portion of the recreational needs with the construction of four major and four minor reservoirs, and the additional acquisition and development of 10 miles of flood plain.

Between 2000 and 2020, NOR includes the construction of two additional major reservoirs and four smaller upstream reservoirs. The framework, also in this time period, includes acquisition and development of 10 additional miles of flood plains, the development for recreational use of State forest lands, and the development for recreational use of wildlife lands.

The program elements listed above for recreational development in the State parks represent development on only about 16 percent of the existing undeveloped State and county park areas. In 1970 the Allegheny State Park contained no recreational development.

In addition to the programs cited above, the following elements should be given priority for acquisition and development throughout the 1970-2020 time frame:

(a) development of additional recreational facilities on State forest land

(b) development of recreational facilities in public wildlife areas

(c) public access sites on streams and lakes where additional potential for use exists

(d) encouragement of the private sector to continue development of quality recreational facilities for golfing, skiing, camping, swimming, and for other activities where it can function effectively.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-310, 1-311, and 1-312 which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for NOR in RBG 5.1.

#### 10.2.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

State, regional, and local policy assumptions with respect to population and economic growth do not differ greatly from the OBERS projections used in NOR.

The Proposed Framework for RBG 5.1 reflects the comprehensive and ongoing plans of the State, the Genesee-Finger Lakes Regional Planning Board, and the Genesee Regional Water Resources Planning Board.

The State of New York Office of Planning Services (OPS) has prepared and is keeping up to date demographic projections for the entire State based on methodology quite different from OBERS. In general, these projections are lower than the NOR projections, due to decreasing migration rates into the New York State portion of the Great Lakes Basin, and the recent downward trend in fertility rates. However, in PSA 5.1 the OPS projections are higher than the NOR projections. Subsequent planning efforts in PSA 5.1 by the Great Lakes Basin Commission should utilize OPS projections. The differences in the projections are illustrated in Table 1–180.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There are no significant differences between the Proposed Framework and the Normal Framework for RBG 5.1 with respect to water withdrawals.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

A major multiple-purpose reservoir in the upper reaches of the Genesee River has been considered as a part of the PRO early action program in RBG 5.1 for the reduction of flood damages and for recreation and other purposes. Additional studies

TABLE 1-180Comparison of Population Pro-jections, PSA 5.1

		1000s o	f People	
	1970	1980	2000	2020
GLBC (1968 OBERS)	946	978	1,222	1,538
New York State (OPS)	<b></b>	1,084	1,403	N/A

indicate that this may not be the best solution, but the question has not yet been completely resolved. Waste treatment in PRO is consistent with the requirements of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Needs and outputs are the same as NOR, but treatment is more stringent in some areas and costs may be higher.

(3) Related Land Uses

The PRO Framework recommends the continuation of ongoing agricultural land treatment programs and the acceleration of other appropriate practices on 506,900 acres in RBG 5.1. No additional drainage action on existing croplands through 2020 is recommended. An accelerated forest land treatment program is recommended to improve forest management on 235,000 acres by 2020. Table 1–340 compares NOR and PRO in these categories.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-313, 1-314, and 1-315, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1-340 compares land treatment programs.

### 10.2.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1-355 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO in RBG 5.1 for the periods 1971-1980 and 1971-2020.

#### 10.3 Frameworks for River Basin Group 5.2

#### 10.3.1 Summary

The most severe present problems in River Basin Group 5.2 are the following:

(1) lack of adequate funding for the construction of municipal waste treatment facilities, coupled with the difficulty of establishing and adequately enforcing water quality standards and meeting the deadlines specified in enforcement conferences and international agreements (2) meeting the water-oriented outdoor recreation needs

(3) the difficulty of providing adequate quantity and quality of water for rural domestic and livestock use

(4) streambank erosion in the Oswego River basin.

One of the difficult planning tasks for the river basin group involves the regulation of the inland lakes and streams. Many of the Finger Lakes feed to the New York State Barge Canal. The proper regulation of the flow from the Finger Lakes into the Barge Canal and subsequently to the east or west or to the north to Lake Ontario through the Oswego River presents a very difficult problem. The many uses and problems pertaining to the Finger Lakes, particularly recreation, shoreline erosion, boating, and flood control, are all affected by the regulation plans that are adopted. There are complex interrelationships among recreation, power generation, commercial navigation, fishing, and water quality which all have to be considered.

The Finger Lakes themselves are an outstanding natural resource, and the proper allocation of their use, and management for their continued use for future generations pose difficult engineering as well as institutional and political problems.

The Normal Framework does not consider the availability of water and related land resources to be a likely constraint to achieving the normal growth level. There is a considerable dependence in this river basin group on inland lakes and streams for municipal, self-supplied industrial, irrigation, and mining water. Ground water is the primary source for rural domestic and livestock water and for mining water. There is also a much larger amount of reservoir storage for municipal water supply in this river basin group than in most of the others in the Great Lakes Basin.

Lake Ontario will continue to be the source of most of the cooling water for thermal power generation.

The Normal Framework includes programs to meet the existing water quality standards prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, and precludes degradation of levels of water quality higher than the standards where it exists at the present time. The framework supports a continuing implementation of the New York State pure waters program and asks that more funds be made available for construction as well as administration and enforcement of that program.

The Normal Framework in RBG 5.2 has not been able to satisfy all of the water-oriented outdoor recreation needs. Sport fishing needs are not met in 1980, but are essentially met in 2000 and 2020. One of the major problems in this area is the conflict between private land use and the desirability of acquiring and allocating for various public uses the land adjacent to the Finger Lakes and to the other inland lakes and streams.

A high level of flood plain management will be necessary, including continued regulation of development in the flood plain, if damages are to be prevented in the future. Transportation corridors and urban expansion will have to be carefully planned and the results of that planning stringently enforced if desirable land use patterns are to be achieved in this river basin group.

Section 12 contains Table 1–316 which lists the needs, outputs, and percentage of needs met for the Normal Framework for River Basin Group 5.2; Tables 1–317 and 1–318 contain capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs for the Normal Framework.

#### 10.3.2 The Area

Planning Subarea 5.2 is within the State of New York. It is located in the northeastern portion of the Great Lakes Basin along the southern shore of Lake Ontario. The political and hydrologic makeup of the area is described in Section 1. The Oswego River basin constitutes about 75 percent of the drainage area of the river basin group.

<sup>•</sup> Figure 1-48 locates the subarea counties and depicts major drainage areas.

#### **10.3.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems**

The projected needs for resource use by time level are shown in Section 12 on Table 1-316. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

#### 10.3.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated for RBG 5.2 at 3,370 mgd in addition to the base year supply of 1,570 mgd. Nearly 75 percent of the additional water withdrawal needs is for thermal power cooling.

The water withdrawal problems are relatively minor in this river basin group, perhaps the greatest being the possible degradation of surface water quality as a result of mining operations, particularly in and adjacent to urbanized areas. Groundwater quality in the vicinity of mining operations is also likely to be degraded. Ground-water quality in Onondaga County is poor, and a shift to Great Lakes sources is expected which will be rather expensive for that area. One of the main problems



FIGURE 1-48 Lake Ontario Central, River Basin Group 5.2

is the proper allocation of surface waters to the various uses and the proper regulation of inland lakes and the barge canal system in order to achieve optimum benefits from these several uses.

#### 10.3.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

Domestic, commercial, and industrial wastewater treated by municipal wastewater treatment facilities in RBG 5.2 is expected to more than double by 2020. Only modest increases in the industrially treated wastewater are expected throughout the planning period, largely due to anticipated recirculation by industry. Reaches in the river basin group that are major zones with poor water quality include Naples Creek, Canandaigua Inlet, Keuka Inlet, Dresden area (Seneca Lake), Catherine Creek, Geneva area (Seneca Lake), Cayuga-Seneca Canal, Cayuga Inlet, Ithaca area (Cayuga Lake), Cayuga Outlet, Skaneateles Creek, Ninemile Creek, Harbor Brook, Onondaga Creek, Ley Creek, Onondaga Lake, Onondaga Outlet, New York State Barge Canal (Macedon to Three Rivers), Chittenango Creek, Limestone Creek, Buttermilk Creek, Canaseraga-Cowaselon-Canastota Creeks, Sconondoa Creek, Oneida Creek, Oneida Lake, Oneida River, and Oswego River (Three Rivers to Lake Ontario).

The overall water quality in this river basin group has been a very severe problem for some time. Perhaps the worst areas are in the rural parts of the Wayne-Cayuga Complex and throughout the Oswego River basin.

A good many of the Finger Lakes themselves have, for the most part, water of satisfactory quality, although in many cases, either at the inlet or the outlet, or at some point along the perimeter of the lake, the water is of a quality which restricts its use. The solution in most of these cases is to provide adequate treatment of municipal and industrial wastes and wastes from shoreline homes, and to control wastes from watercraft.

Problems in two of the lakes are particularly critical. Decades of use as a receptacle for all types of untreated wastes have rendered Lake Onondaga unsuitable for public water supply, recreation, or fishing, and turned it into one of the most serious pollution problems in New York State. Even under natural conditions, hydrologic factors would have made assimilating wastes particularly difficult, and the combination of raw or partially treated discharges, the first flush from the combined sewer system which carries quantities of untreated sewage to the lake, and the large deposits of organic and inorganic sediments have contributed to a very critical situation.

The other particularly critical lake is Oneida

Lake. The tributaries flowing into the lake and the lake itself receive large quantities of phosphate from municipal and industrial wastes. In addition, the lake receives many direct discharges from cottages, from the barge canal traffic vessel wastes, and from a large number of pleasure craft.

There is opportunity for the development of hydroelectric power, and this may prove to be an economical way to provide some needed capacity and to conserve nonrenewable energy sources. Studies of economic and financial feasibility have not been made.

The sport fishing demand for RBG 5.2 is projected to be about 150 percent of the base year level by 1980 and 250 percent of the base year level by 2020.

Pollution, including industrial, agricultural, and domestic wastes, is the major problem affecting fish habitat throughout the area. The sources, and the most critical locations, are discussed with water quality. In 1970 Onondaga Lake was closed to all fishing due to very high levels of mercury in fish.

Other factors associated with habitat deterioration are high water temperature, flooding, erosion, dry stream beds, and siltation. Fluctuating water level is a problem on many waters. Irrigation and poor logging practices also contribute to degradation.

The New York State Barge Canal System affects fish habitat through navigational pollution and through water level fluctuations. Dredging and dumping of spoil, primarily in the barge canal system, has been a real problem.

Natural and manmade barriers are a problem to anadromous fish management. Suburban expansion and increased population have brought with them many activities that cause habitat degradation. Highway construction and private development along stream and lake shores also contribute to the overall problem. In addition to problems created by man, beaver have caused deterioration of highquality streams in the past 20 years. This is particularly true of spring streams in upper Salmon River and Fish Creek tributaries located in the Tug Hill section. Cutting of cover and shallow flooding of vegetation creates drastic adverse changes in the water quality of once-excellent trout streams.

Fluctuation of water levels in Lake Ontario in connection with power production and navigation sometimes may create low water levels in estuaries and marshes near stream mouths. Such low water levels are detrimental to production of many species of fish.

The opportunities for salmon fishing in this area will be substantially increased if the lamprey control program begun by the State of New York in 1971 and 1972 is successful.

In 1970, Lake Ontario provided 20 percent and

TABLE	1–181	Use	and	Projected	Needs	for
Recreati	onal Bo	ating	<b>5</b> , PS/	A 5.2	•	

	1000 Boating Days					
	Great Lakes	Inland				
Category	Waters	Waters				
1970 Use	492	1,968				
1980 Needs	84	336				
2000 Needs	153	732				
2020 Needs	237	1,218				

inland waters provided 80 percent of the boatingday supply in RBG 5.2 (Table 1-181). The needs are projected to increase to 2020, when the total needs will be about 60 percent above base year supply. The needs will be supplied by Lake Ontario and by inland waters in about the same proportions.

Planning for the satisfaction of the boating-day needs involves berthing facilities and launching sites. One of the major problems related to recreational boating is that the facilities at inland lakes are inadequate, even though the surface area is available. Access sites and marinas are needed. The lack of stream improvement and the inability to maintain low flows limit the use of small tributaries in the river basin group by canoes and small boats. However, some very attractive canoe waters exist in the northeastern part of the RBG. On the boating waters in Lake Ontario the use on holidays and weekends exceeds the design capacity, and intensive management is required. There are insufficient mooring sites for Great Lakes recreational craft. Only eight exist at the present time. Access points aré needed also.

An updated program concerning small boat harbors on Lake Ontario is essential to the expansion of recreational boating on these waters. Present programs do not provide for adequate facilities in time to meet the projected needs. In addition to more harbors on the lake, a better system of getting weather and storm forecast information to recreational boaters is needed.

The RBG 5.2 area has a large quantity of inland waters, and no additional improved waters need to be provided for boating needs. The New York State Barge Canal provides some boating water and access among the lakes. While a number of potential multiple-purpose reservoir sites exist in this area, there are no studies at the Federal level concerning their development. The State of New York is making studies of water resource problems, including boating.

Very little cargo is handled on the U.S. shore of Lake Ontario. There are no major ports in this area. Great Sodus Bay and Oswego are the commercial harbors. No commerce has been reported at Great Sodus Bay in recent years. Traffic at Oswego consists of Canadian imports, intralake receipts of cement, and exports of fuel oil to Canada. The total income generated by the above traffic is estimated at \$15,000,000 in 1980, and is projected to increase to \$26,000,000 in 2020, for a tonnage of 0.6 million tons and 0.8 million tons respectively.

The most significant need in this area is strong port promotion to build up the general cargo traffic with Canada and overseas. Cargo handled at the ports in River Basin Group 5.2 is not expected to exceed one million tons annually between now and 2020.

#### 10.3.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

Conservation practices could be effectively applied to about 26 percent of the total land in RBG 5.2 to reduce soil losses and to conserve plant cover.

The erosion and sedimentation rates in River Basin Group 5.2 are the highest of those in the eastern part of the Great Lakes Basin, principally because of the intensive agricultural practices. Other parts of the area are less intensively used, and although relief conditions are more severe, erosion rates are lower.

Increasing pressure to convert agricultural lands to other uses is also a major problem. In many cases, these other land uses reduce the amount of cover on the land and increase the amount of sediment. Control of erosion is needed, particularly in urban areas, if water quality is to be improved by reducing the amount of sediment.

An estimated 485,000 acres of agricultural land has a drainage problem which limits production under present use. About 251,000 of these acres could profit from a drainage program that would help to develop and maintain economical farm units. Both onfarm installations and project action programs will be required. Drainage to improve pasture, forest, or other land is not thought to be needed.

No estimate is available for the drainage improvement needed on areas for urban development. The lack of dry land for urban development is not a very serious problem. In the Syracuse Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area about 24 percent of the nonurban land base has a wetness problem which would need to be corrected before this land could be used for urban uses. In the Utica-Rome SMSA about 18 percent of the nonurban land base has a wetness problem.

Maintenance of forest cover is needed for watershed protection, continuing production of timber products, recreation, fish and wildlife habitat, aesthetics, and combinations of these values.

There are about 2.5 million acres of non-Federal forests in PSA 5.2, nearly half the total area. On one-third of the forest land, treatment is adequate. There is an opportunity to program for forest land treatment on the remaining two-thirds.

There are 88.6 miles of shoreline in the RBG subject to erosion. The lake bluff area just east of Sodus Bay has houses dangerously close to the top of the receding bluff. Of the total, 84.1 miles are subject to noncritical erosion, and 4.5 miles are subject to critical erosion. Only about 7 percent of the entire shoreline in the river basin group is protected. None of the shoreline is subject to flooding. There are several critical bird nesting and migration areas along the shoreline, particularly in the Mexico Bay area. One of the major concerns with respect to shoreline use is that, if many power plants are built there, the heated condenser cooling water will tend to reduce the ultimate value of the area as a bird nesting and migration area and will also curtail the quality of the fishing in the area adjacent to these plants.

Needs for streambank erosion control are shown in Table 1–316. Streambank erosion is difficult to correct because many of the streambanks are private property. Owners do not have the resources or the willingness to correct the problem.

Flooding can occur in the Oswego River basin at any time of the year, and there is usually some flooding every year. High flows result nearly every spring from a combination of rainfall and melting snow. Summer storms usually affect only a small area. Although the basin has a total of 5,121 square miles, its principal flood problems occur at points where the tributary drainage area is 200 square miles or less. As of the present time, areas with average annual damages greater than \$20,000 occur along the Seneca River from its confluence with Skaneateles Creek to its confluence with the Oneida River, along almost the entire shoreline of Oneida Lake, and along the entire length of the Oneida River. Most of the entire Barge Canal reach in RBG 5.2, as well as most of the Finger Lakes shorelines and the streams connecting the Finger Lakes with the Barge Canal, are expected to be subject to major flooding damages in the period between the present time and 2020. The exceptions to this are Seneca Lake, Owasco Lake, the Oswego River, and the streams connecting Owasco Lake with the Seneca River. Needs for alleviating damages are shown in Table 1-316.

Some of the more serious wildlife problems include:

(1) fluctuating water levels on both inland lakes and on Lake Ontario (2) the construction of marinas, shoreline cottages, resorts, and roads on areas which intrude on wetlands and other important wildlife habitat

(3) dredging and filling activities

(4) drainage of inland wetlands

(5) posting of private lands

(6) early season having operations

(7) fall plowing which reduces winter cover, feeding, and nesting areas for cottontails and pheasant

(8) use of herbicides.

The 1970 wildlife user-day demand is expected to increase by 75 percent by 2020. Half of this is for hunting and half is for nonconsumptive use. In order to meet the needs, 609,000 acres must be set aside by 2020.

Along the shoreline of Lake Ontario there is a critical need for planning and detailed study of the existing and potential future environmental systems. A system of buffer and linkage patterns corridors stretches along the shoreline from Niagara Falls to Syracuse and Utica and then northward to Watertown. These corridors warrant planning attention and detailed study to insure the future availability and proper use of the resource features. Emphasis must also be given to the resource clusters and scattered single resource features, since these serve as the attractions for recreationists visiting the area. A lack of consideration for their future and for their proper use could result in their degradation and loss. One of the more difficult planning problems in the area is what land to set aside for future recreational and aesthetic and cultural use. The land adjacent to the Barge Canal, the Finger Lakes, and the streams connecting them form a highly valuable aesthetic and cultural network of linkage corridors. Some conflicts exist between the use for recreation and the maintenance of aesthetic and cultural values and uses for other purposes.

The land-based water-oriented recreation-day developed capacity in 1970 must be nearly quadrupled to meet 2020 requirements. In order to satisfy this need by 1980, it is estimated that an additional 800 acres of land in RBG 5.2 will be needed for intensive land-based water-oriented recreational use, as well as 19,300 acres for land-based, less intensive recreational use. There is also an unsatisfied demand in this area for playfields, nature and bicycle trails, sledding and ice skating areas, and swimming beaches. Perhaps the major problem in this area is the extensive private ownership of shorelines along the Finger Lakes, which makes public development of recreational facilities, particularly swimming facilities, difficult and expensive.

#### 10.3.4 Alternative Frameworks

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside RBG 5.2 in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second alternative, the Proposed Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 10.3.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–316, 1–317 and 1–318.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is adequate water to meet water withdrawal needs for RBG 5.2 up to and beyond 2020 if additional source capacities are developed. The additional municipal water supply capacity to be developed is split largely between inland lakes and streams, reservoir storage, and Lake Ontario. By 2020 an additional 100 mgd will be needed from Lake Ontario, 51 mgd from development of inland lakes and streams, 20 mgd from ground water, and 80 mgd from reservoir storage.

Shifts from ground water to Lake Ontario sources are expected to occur in many areas of Onondaga County. The Onondaga County Water District obtains water from Lake Ontario and wholesales it to the Onondaga County Water Authority and the City of Syracuse. The quantity is expected to increase, as systems now using ground-water sources shift to purchasing water from the Authority. A major expansion of the Onondaga County Water District facilities will be needed by about 1990. Treatment for water supply is not a major problem but may become so if the pollution levels of Lake Ontario continue to increase.

It is expected that essentially all of the selfsupplied industrial water in RBG 5.2 will come from inland lakes and streams. These needs reflect the expectation that, as manufacturing production expands, the gross water requirement will be met in part by new withdrawals of water to satisfy the needs and in part by recirculation and redirection of use of water in the existing and new plants. The need for additional developed capacity for rural domestic and livestock water withdrawals is rather small throughout the entire planning period to 2020. It is not expected that any difficulty will arise in meeting these needs. They are likely to be met from ground-water development.

It is expected that the water for minerals production will be supplied from ground water and from inland lakes and streams.

Most of the irrigation water needed by 2020 could come from inland lakes and streams, with lesser amounts from reservoir storage and from ground water. This water withdrawal need will be difficult to meet without additional resource development.

In NOR all of the water withdrawals for thermal power cooling in RBG 5.2 are expected to be from Lake Ontario. It is expected that this would be the least-cost source and that the least-cost site for the generation of additional power would be along the shores of Lake Ontario.

NOR also assumes that the river basin group will have additional hydroelectrical power generation of 2,100 megawatts by 2020. Opportunities exist in the Salmon River basin and at several locations in the Oswego River basin. These would be pumped storage plants. Their economic feasibility has not yet been established. Should they not be built, this would not materially affect the overall power supply of the region.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes a criterion that the 7 day-10 year low flow will be maintained to the maximum extent possible in the streams in RBG 5.2. Programs meet the requirements prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. New York State is well along with implementing its pure waters program, having constructed and expanded many municipal wastewater treatment plants in the Great Lakes Basin within the last decade. NOR provides that secondary treatment will be included throughout the entire area with 85 percent BOD removal or better in all cases. New York State has prepared a water quality plan which includes sewage treatment plant projects (construction of new plants or expansion of existing plants) at 35 locations by 1990. Other waste treatment improvements are also provided for in the New York State plan at 19 locations by 1990.

The waste treatment projects which have been approved or completed under the jurisdiction of the Department of Environmental Conservation have been assumed to be ongoing programs and in place as of 1970, or the base year. In addition to conventional secondary treatment and phosphate removal, the Normal Framework includes provisions for advanced waste treatment primarily in Onondaga County and in some of the streams connecting the Finger Lakes with the Barge Canal. Advanced waste treatment is expected to be needed in the Canandaigua Outlet, the Keuka Outlet, Catherine Creek, Seneca River, City of Geneva, Owasco Outlet below Auburn, all around Onondaga Lake, and around most of Oneida Lake itself. Phosphate

reduction is needed along the Oswego River.

The fishery program to meet needs and solve problems consists of several features. They include the following in the period to 1980:

(a) acquisition of fishing access rights along 422 miles of streams, of which 80 percent are in the eastern Oswego County area, with the Fish Creek watershed the principal stream

(b) stream modification to improve 348 miles of the stream habitat using some instream structures and bank stabilization devices. Sixty-five percent of the reaches would be in the eastern Oswego County area.

(c) the continuation of stocking programs and harvest management

(d) the preservation of natural shorelines where exceptional habitat exists, such as much of the Finger Lakes shoreline

(e) regulation of major inland lakes so drawdown has minimal effect on habitat.

Both the maintenance of water quality through waste treatment and the initiation of low flow implementation from inland lakes would create additional fishing opportunity.

It has been estimated that the projected increase in supply of fishery opportunities in RBG 5.2 as a result of these various programs might approximate 3.1 million angler days. The current supply is over 6.2 million angler days.

Special research projects included in the Normal Framework as ongoing programs include studies of lamprey control, rainbow and lake trout production, and the practicality of articifical spawning channels. These are being carried on in the Finger Lakes by Cornell University as a cooperative State-Federal program.

Fishery plans beyond 1980 are speculative and depend considerably upon the success of new programs in the area. If the lamprey control and anadromous fish programs are successful, there will be economic justification for bold planning to obtain the maximum possible fisheries in the area. The degree of water pollution abatement and habitat protection that can be accomplished in this decade will determine the success or failure of most projected plans for the river basin group. The Normal Framework includes a continuation of the programs which are outlined above for the early action period.

NOR programs fail to satisfy all of the boating day needs for RBG 5.2 in the early time periods. They meet inland water needs in 2020, but only 80 percent of Lake Ontario needs. The NOR Framework includes in all time periods the development of Great Lakes harbors, marinas, and access sites, inland marinas, and lake and stream access sites.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation are discussed in Subsection 10.5, Lake Ontario Intrarelationships, and in Section 5.

(3) Related Land Use

The programed agricultural land treatment in NOR is essentially a continuation of ongoing programs for RBG 5.2, at a level that has been followed in the past.

Drainage programs for cropland have been selected to include onfarm drainage measures included in the land treatment needs at a current rate of installation.

The program for forest land treatment is at a higher level than a continuation of the past trend or ongoing programs would indicate.

The NOR Framework provides that all of the 4.5 miles of the shoreline subject to critical erosion in RBG 5.2 will be treated in the period to 1980.

The streambank erosion program would provide treatment by 2020 of all of the streambank mileage subject to severe erosion.

In the period before 1980, NOR includes four types of management to reduce urban and rural flood damages and to protect acreage subject to flooding. These measures include flood plain zoning, channel modification, reservoirs, and lake regulation. Lake regulation is applicable to Seneca Lake, Cayuga Lake, Canandaigua Lake, Owasco Lake, Skaneateles Lake, Otisco Lake, Onondaga Lake, and Oneida Lake. Flood-proofing is a viable flood reduction measure and is included in the framework for the entire river basin group. Diversion is included as a flood damage reduction measure for the Oswego River. Reservoirs are included as a reduction measure for Onondaga Lake, for the outlet from Cayuga Lake, for the outlet from Owasco Lake, and for the outlet from Oneida Lake. Each of the above reservoir alternatives would reduce damages in the rural flood plains.

In the upstream watershed areas other reduction measures which are useful in reducing damages include a modification of existing building use, the relocation of damageable property, emergency measures, and a flood warning and evacuation system. Reservoirs are included in the framework to reduce rural flood damages in the upstream watershed area just west of Rome, the Oswego River drainage area below Three Rivers, and the Oneida River watershed area between Oneida Lake and Three Rivers. Channel modification appears to be a desirable alternative in the upstream watershed of Flint Creek, the area just west of Rome; the Oswego River below Three Rivers; the Oneida River between Oneida Lake and Three Rivers; and wa-
tersheds 454, Black Wine Creek, Egypt, Sodus Ditch, and the area northeast of Clyde north of the. Clyde River.

Zoning reduction measures are included in the program for the reduction of both urban and rural flood damages in each of the time periods. These measures are not expected to be effective in reducing rural damages in upstream watershed areas, however.

Generally speaking, in the time periods 1980–2000 and 2000–2020, there is a shift from structural measures to institutional measures to prevent additional flood damages.

For wildlife management, NOR includes a continuation of ongoing programs by State agencies for habitat enforcement and research. Additional programs included in the Normal Framework would have to be funded through new sources.

In the periods between the present and 1980, the framework includes acquisition and management of wetland, acquisition of access and hunting easements on private land, and technical assistance in developing wildlife potential on private land to increase hunting opportunity on land under lease.

In the period between 1980 and 2000 the Normal Framework includes the following:

(a) continuing development of State-owned land

(b) expanding programs of cooperative agreement for access to private lands

(c) provision of technical assistance in developing wildlife potential on private lands

(d) completion of the scheduled acquisition program for wetlands.

In the period 2000 and 2020, the Normal Framework includes acquisition of upland blocks of land or remaining privately owned property within existing game management areas, expansion of the program for access to private land, and continuing technical assistance to develop wildlife potential on private lands.

The framework provides that outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values be acquired in the early action period for the benefit of future generations, and that corridors be developed as appropriate to maintain the quality of life in the urban parts of the area.

NOR recommends Como Reservoir, two new parks, and acquisition and development of 20 miles of river valley for meeting a portion of the recreational needs between the present time and 1980. The two new parks will utilize about 2,000 acres each, and the 20 miles of river valley will utilize 6,400 acres. In addition, the framework suggests that better utilization be made of existing State forest lands and State game lands by providing additional recreation facilities thereon.

For those lands managed for high-density re-

creational use, new lands will have to be acquired in and near urban areas throughout the planning area. These recreation areas should be oriented solely toward day use activities, including outdoor games and sports, picnicking, swimming, nature and bicycle trails, and other compatible uses.

Between 1980 and 2000 the framework would provide:

(a) additional recreation facilities on State forests and game lands

(b) the development of three new parks of 2,000 acres of land

(c) the acquisition and development of 30 miles of river valley consisting of 9,600 acres of land

(d) Butternut reservoir (south of Syracuse on Butternut Creek) and five additional major reservoirs

(e) the acquisition and construction of five Barge Canal recreation sites

(f) the acquisition and construction of four inland lake recreational sites.

Between 2000 and 2020 the Normal Framework includes the development of three new parks of 2,000 acres each and the acquisition and development of 30 miles of river valley.

Even with the development cited, the Normal Framework is not able to satisfy all of the wateroriented recreation-day needs in RBG 5.2. The unsatisified needs would have to be satisfied elsewhere in the Great Lakes Basin or remain unsatisfied.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1–316, 1–317, and 1–318, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for NOR in RBG 5.2.

### 10.3.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

The Proposed Framework substantially reflects the comprehensive and ongoing plans of the State and its regional planning board in the Oswego River basin, described in Subsection 10.1.

The State of New York Office of Planning Services (OPS) has prepared and is keeping up to date demographic projections for the entire State. These projections are lower than the OBERS projections used for NOR, primarily due to decreasing migration rates into the New York State portion of the Great Lakes Basin. The recent downward trend in fertility rates has also contributed to the difference between OPS and OBERS projections. Subsequent planning efforts in RBG 5.2 area by the Great Lakes Basin Commission

	1970	1980	2000	2020
GBLC (1968 OBERS)	1,361.4	1,571.7	2,015.9	2,556.5
New York State (OPS)		1,496	1,823	<b>-</b>

TABLE 1–182Comparison of Population Pro-jections, PSA 5.2

(GLBC) should utilize OPS projections. The differences in the projections are illustrated in Table 1-182.

(1) Water Withdrawals

There is considerable difference between the estimates of municipal water supply needs for RBG 5.2 made by New York State Department of Environmental Conservation and those prepared for this Framework Study. Table 1–183 illustrates the comparative data.

It appears that the primary difference is in the methodology and is related mostly to two factors: the GLBC data include some portion of counties which are not included in the Great Lakes Basin, and the GLBC data assume a higher level of developed capacity for Onondaga County sources from the Great Lakes than has been reflected in the New York State work. New York State estimates the capital cost of providing future municipal water supply needs and improvements by 1980 at some \$140 million for the Proposed Framework.

The Proposed Framework includes development of reservoirs for Ithaca's water supply on Six Mile Creek as well as for Madison and Oneida Counties on Fish Creek.

The irrigation data included in the GLBC studies are somewhat different from the New York State data because irrigation in the GLBC study includes golf course irrigation as well as agricultural cropland irrigation.

A number of major findings and recommendations in the Oswego River basin comprehensive plan for management of water and related resources are included in the Proposed Framework. The coordinated plan was prepared by the Eastern Oswego River, Cayuga Lake, Wa-Ont-Ya, and Chemung River Basin Regional Water Resources Planning Boards and was adopted by the State in 1974.

One of the primary constraints in the Oswego River basin area is that there is no centralized authority for regulating releases from the lakes and regulating flows throughout the Oswego system. The Department of Environmental Conservation and the Department of Transportation are acting cooperatively as resource management agencies until an acceptable system for basin management can be devised and implemented. Legislation to

TABLE 1–183Comparison of Municipal WaterSupply Data, PSA 5.2 (mgd)

	1980		202	0
	GLBFS	NYS	GLBFS	NYS
Supply (1968)	187	139	187	139
Developed Capacity (1968)	239		. 239	
Requirement	268	189	490	451
Need	29	50	251	312

accomplish this has been drafted for submission to the State Legislature.

The PRO Framework supports the establishment of such a system in the interest of resolving water resources and management problems in the Oswego River basin.

PRO also supports the basin plan recommendation for immediate adoption of the following reordering of functional priorities for water level control and flow regulation:

(a) public water supply (where applicable)

(b) water damage prevention, water quality, and environmental management

(c) lake shoreline recreation, including pleasure boating

(d) commercial navigation

(e) agricultural water supply

(f) hydroelectric power generation.

PRO also includes:

(a) the improvement of the basic hydrologic data network, including the cooperative New York State-United States Geological Survey Stream Gaging Program to assure that dependable information is available at all key locations to judge the state of the system in relation to public needs

(b) the utilization of failsafe communication systems to transmit this information to a basin operation center

(c) the utilization of modern data processing equipment to process data from the recommended hydrologic network into a format to support timely operational decisions

(d) utilization of failsafe communication systems between the operational center and individual operation facilities (that is, lake outlets and gates).

The Proposed Framework for RBG 5.2 concludes that public interests can best be served by consolidating into single administrative units many existing local government operations for water and wastewater facility management. Further, the Proposed Framework supports the creation of county and/or regional agencies to administer water supply and wastewater collection and treatment facilities in urban areas where they do not currently exist.

PRO recommends that sufficient resources be made available to support expanded agricultural demands and urges recognition of agricultural water supply as a legitimate use of canal resource capability. Satisfaction of potential agricultural water supply demands without impairment of other beneficiary uses will require stricter operational control of lake levels and lake releases. The PRO Framework recommends that future diversions from barge canal facilities for agricultural water supply purposes be accepted as a legitimate use of these facilities and that an appropriate fee schedule reflecting the benefits received by agricultural water users be designed and instituted.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

PRO provides for waste treatment consistent with the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. Numerically the outputs are the same as NOR. Costs may be higher, and work may be accelerated.

Other nonwithdrawal use categories for RBG 5.2 are the same in PRO as in NOR, except for commercial navigation, which is discussed in Subsection 10.5 and in Section 5.

(3) Related Land Uses

The following comments are based on the summary of findings and recommendations in the Oswego River Basin Plan.

PRO concurs in the recommendation for the acceleration of land conservation programs throughout the watershed system. For RBG 5.2 accelerated land treatment is recommended at more than twice the rate of present ongoing land treatment programs. New means for financial assistance for these programs by State and local government deserve exploration. PRO further recommends a prompt investigation of the feasibility of debris control structures on main streams tributary to the basin's principal lakes. Forest land treatment measures should also be accelerated so as to treat some 860,000 acres of forest land by year 2020.

The PRO Framework concurs in the recommendation that shoreline zoning be established and that detailed plans for the development and management of the shorelines of the lakes be prepared. These are for inland lakes. The PRO Framework also recommends that the appropriate basin agency be given authority to assure that lake and basin shoreline management objectives are achieved.

The PRO Framework also concurs with the Oswego River Basin Plan's conclusion that public access to public waters is a necessary element of plans to use these waters fully. Irreplaceable resource areas of unique scenic, ecological, or cultural interest should be preserved, and selected reservoir sites having identifiable public benefits should be protected from encroachment. Therefore, the PRO Framework concurs in the recommendation for public acquisition of these areas by appropriate local and State agencies and further recommends State financial assistance for this purpose. Streambank erosion protection for RBG 5.2 is the same in PRO as in NOR.

The PRO Framework recommends that a first step in a program of flood plain management should be immediate action by local municipalities to pass appropriate legislation to permit private property owners to get insurance under the Federal flood insurance program.

The Proposed Framework recommends additional study leading to authorization of a system of flood damage reduction measures to reduce the threat of catastrophic floods and associated major damages and reduce the magnitude of damages of lesser floods. The system will probably include improving the flood carrying capacity of the Oneida River, improving several outlets and outlet structures, constructing a channel to divert flood waters from the Clyde or Seneca Rivers to Lake Ontario, and Federal participation in potential multiplepurpose upland reservoirs.

The Proposed Framework concurs with the Oswego River Basin Plan's recommendation for the acceleration and expansion of efforts by State government to develop the recreational potential of the present Barge Canal and its predecessor, the Erie Canal.

The PRO Framework recommends Level C studies in the Oswego River basin. The purpose of these studies would be to provide a basis for the authorization and subsequent implementation of recommendations in the basin plan. The studies may be carried out in cooperation with Federal agencies, such as the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, which has a Congressional authorization for Oswego River basin studies, and the Soil Conservation Service.

Central authority is needed to manage the lake system, which is now operated by numerous governmental entities. Such management could reduce flood damages and coordinate competing uses on lakes and streams of the Oswego River basin for recreational, agricultural, water supply, commercial navigation, municipal water supply, and other purposes.

The Great Lakes Basin projection of recreation needs may be too high when compared to the projections made by New York State. This is attributable largely to differences in methodology. Different types of recreation experiences are included in the respective studies, as well as differences in evaluation of public and private recreational supplies. Of particular importance is the fact that the New York data include boating needs under water-oriented outdoor recreation, and the Framework Study treats these needs separately.

The Proposed Framework recommends land use zoning around the lakes to encourage a shift over time to more opportunities for public recreation. Such a recommendation will have to be implemented if the GLBC Proposed Framework Basinwide recommendations, which call for 60 percent of the recreation needs to be satisfied with public facilities and 40 percent to be satisfied with private facilities, are to be satisfied. In New York the historic trend is for 20 percent of recreation needs to be supplied by public facilities. An increase to the PRO objective of 60 percent will take a long time, if it can be accomplished at all. Specifically, one of the land use problems around the Finger Lakes is that lots in the second tier back from the lakes have no lake access.

The items for the Proposed Framework are based largely on the summary of findings and recommendations of the regional water resources planning boards in the Oswego River basin. The Proposed Framework supports the increase of standards of all coldwater streams and the increased standards of the Erie-Niagara Barge Canal to Class B Level.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-319, 1-320, and 1-321, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1-341 compares land treatment programs.

#### 10.3.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1–356 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO in RBG 5.2 for the periods 1971–1980 and 1971–2020.

#### **10.4** Frameworks for River Basin Group 5.3

#### 10.4.1 Summary

The most significant problems in River Basin Group 5.3 are the increasing pressures for recreational and seasonal home development and the difficulty of insuring that such development will proceed in a way that will preserve the aesthetic, cultural, and unique natural resource values of this area. There is also concern over proposals to locate thermal power plants along the eastern shore of Lake Ontario because of fears that some of the plants might damage the fish and wildlife resources on the shelf in eastern Lake Ontario and in the Lake and bays.

Generally speaking, these problems are not severe. Some are moderate and most of them are minor. RBG 5.3 is not a very densely populated area. There are some economic problems in terms of maintaining adequate incomes and employment opportunities in the area. From a natural resource point of view, the physical problems are relatively minor when compared to the rest of the Great Lakes Basin.

One of the constraints in planning in this river basin group is the "forever wild" provision of the New York State Constitution that applies to the Adirondack State Park.

The Normal Framework satisfies all of the water withdrawal needs, which are relatively minor in this area. There is considerably less dependence on Lake Ontario water in this river basin group than there is in RBGs 5.1 and 5.2.

Municipal and industrial waste treatment programs provide for a minimum of secondary treatment throughout the river basin group plus additional treatment where it is deemed to be needed.

There are surplus opportunities for providing recreation day use, angler days, boating days, and wildlife user days. It is expected that RBG 5.3 will satisfy a considerable part of the needs that are generated but not satisfied in other river basin groups in the Lake Ontario basin.

Although there are substantial opportunities to provide agricultural land treatment, forest land treatment, drainage, and to abate shoreline and streambank erosion, these programs are generally not as extensive in this area as they are in other areas because of the less valuable agricultural land and different land use. Much of this land is hilly and covered with forest with low sedimentation rates. Shoreline problems are also different because of regulation of levels of the St. Lawrence River, and the fact that storm effects from winds blowing across bodies of water are not prevalent.

The aesthetic and cultural values are very extensive in this river basin group, and along with some other areas in New York State and portions of Pennsylvania, this area may well constitute the only large expanse of land intervening between the projected eastern megalopolis and the projected Great Lakes megalopolis.

This condition emphasizes the need for timely policy decisions regarding future development and the need for well-thought-out plans to insure that these aesthetic and cultural values are available for the use of future generations.

Section 12 contains Table 1–322 which lists the needs, output, and percent of needs met for the Normal Framework in RBG 5.3. Tables 1–323 and 1-324 show capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs.

# 10.4.2 The Area

This area lies entirely in New York State and

extends beyond the Great Lakes Basin proper to include the area in the United States tributary to the St. Lawrence River. St. Lawrence County is thus included, and the basins of the Oswegatchie, Grass, Raquette, and St. Regis Rivers, as well as smaller basins. Nearly 65 percent of RBG 5.3 is tributary to the St. Lawrence River. Both the highest and lowest elevations in the Great Lakes Basin are in this RBG. Statistical and descriptive information are provided in Section 1 and Subsection 10.1 Figure 149 shows a map of the area.

# 10.4.3 Projected Resource Needs and Problems

The projected needs for resource use by time level are shown in Section 12 in Table 1-322. Where needs can be quantified, they are not discussed in the text, unless special conditions warrant such discussion.

## 10.4.3.1 Water Withdrawals

The total water withdrawal needs to 2020 are estimated for RBG 5.3 at 55 mgd above the base year water withdrawal of 135 mgd. Most of the water withdrawal needs are for municipal water supplies, the second largest need being that for irrigation water supply. There is no thermal power cooling. The water withdrawal problems are relatively minor.

Although water use for mineral production is relatively small, it is important to have periodic surveys of the water use patterns of the mineral industry to keep abreast of the intake and discharge water use changes.

#### 10.4.3.2 Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

In 1970 a total of 15 mgd of commercial, domestic, and industrial wastewater was treated in municipal wastewater facilities in RBG 5.3. This amount is projected to increase by one-third by 2020.

Industrial wastewater treated in 1970 in industry-owned wastewater treatment facilities amounted to 145 mgd. This waste load is expected to decrease to 69 mgd by 1980, largely due to recirculation, to 15 mgd by 2000, and back up to 19 mgd by 2020. The motivation for the recirculation is to a large extent the effluent treatment requirement resulting from the water quality standards. This recirculation will result in an increased consumptive use. Water quality problems have been identified in River Basin Group 5.3, but none so severe that they demand immediate attention. One problem is that hydroelectric power plant operations restrict flow downstream from the plants at some times when the flow is needed to maintain the dilution necessary to meet water quality standards. This is a problem in the upper Black River, the Oswegatchie River, and the Raquette River. In the St. Lawrence River there are some problems associated with toxic wastes, including mercury, from hard products industries. In inland lakes throughout the river basin group, there is some pollution due to septic tank drainage from cottages. In the Black River basin there is heavy organic loading, mainly from pulp and paper mills. Sometimes the water quality fails to meet standards for bacteria and dissolved oxygen as a result of these industrial wastes. In the Oswegatchie River there are zones of localized pollution caused by paper mill, dairy, heavy metal, and sewage wastes, where water quality fails to meet standards for dissolved oxvgen, toxic and floating solids, discoloration, and soluble solids. In the Grass River there are localized zones of heavy organic loading from metal and dairy industries, and from municipalities. In the Raquette River there is organic loading from paper mills, and from municipalities in the lower reaches. Perhaps the greatest conflict resulting from the above pollution is the impact that it has on the quantity and quality of the fishing opportunity in the river basin group. Adequate waste treatment for industrial and municipal wastes is needed in the Black River from Black River to Lowville. Eventually, improved industrial and municipal waste treatment will also be needed in the Black River from Port Leyden to Keyuta Lake, if desired conditions are to be maintained for trout fishing.

In the Oswegatchie River, municipal waste treatment and, more critically, adequate industrial waste treatment will eventually be needed in the reach from the mouth to Rensselaer Falls. Eventually, improved waste treatments for municipal waste will also be needed from Elmdale to Edwards, but adequate treatment for industrial waste in this reach must be regarded as the most important requirement. The last polluted reach of the Oswegatchie extends from Newton Falls to Cranberry Lake. Eventually, improved industrial and municipal waste treatment in combination with the present low-flow augmentation will be needed to bring this sector into compliance with State standards.

Adequate waste treatment for industrial wastes will be needed in order to correct water quality problems in the Grass River below Massena. Eventually, advanced waste treatment for all of the dairy waste in the area along the Grass River between the dam at Madrid and just below the town of Canton will be needed. Advanced waste treatment is required for some local and municipal and industrial wastes in the Raquette River basin,





----- RIVER BASIN GROUP ------ PLANNING SUBAREA

SCALE IN MILES

15

FIGURE 1-49 Lake Ontario East, River Basin Group 5.3

but particularly for the paper mill there. Also, there is a need for a modified schedule of streamflow regulation by upstream power plants. There are some problems with industrial wastes receiving poor treatment and discharging to the St. Lawrence River in the area of Massena as well as at Ogdensburg. This situation is expected to be alleviated by the mid-1970s.

The sport fishing needs for RBG 5.3 by 2020 are projected to be an additional 2 million angler days above the existing supply of 3,006,000 angler days. These figures are based on an assumed transfer of angler-day needs from other areas of the Lake Ontario basin. It is likely that this river basin group will satisfy some of the needs originating from the Syracuse and Rochester and Buffalo areas as well as from areas to the east and south outside the Great Lakes Basin.

There is a need for ponded trout waters in most of the sections outside the Adirondack Mountains. Except for this need, the area is capable of supporting present and projected angling demands through 1980. If habitat improvement and intensive management practices are provided, the area could support considerably more angling pressure than has been projected.

As shown in Table 1–184, the recreational boating needs in RBG 5.3 are relatively small in terms of the existing supply. The area provides quite good boating opportunities at the present time. In addition to planning for the satisfaction of the boating-day needs, it is also necessary to plan berthing facilities and launching sites. Many potential canoe and small boat streams in this area need improvement and maintenance. Low flows also contribute to problems of providing opportunities for canoe and small boat experiences. There is insufficient mooring along Lake Ontario.

An updated program concerning small boat facilities on Lake Ontario and the St. Lawrence River is essential to the expansion of recreational boating on these waters. The present programs do not provide for adequate facilities within a reasonable time frame to meet the projected needs. In addition

TABLE	1–184	Use	and Projected	Needs for
Recreati	onal Bo	oating	g, PSA 5.3	

	1000 Boating Days					
	Great Lakes	Inland				
Category	Waters	Waters				
1970 Use	549	369				
1980 Needs	12	3				
2000 Needs	9	.6				
2020 Needs	· 0	-9				

to more facilities on the Lake, another urgent need is a better system to advise recreational boaters of weather conditions and forecasts. Additional improved access is needed both for inland waters and sheltered Lake Ontario water.

Very little cargo is handled in the ports of River Basin Group 5.3. From the present time through 2020, Ogdensburg on the St. Lawrence River is expected to be the only significant harbor in this area. Traffic is less than a million tons and is projected to reach only 0.6 million tons by 2020. The most significant need for this area is strong port promotion to increase the bulk and general cargo traffic with Canada and overseas. The topic is further considered in Subsection 10.5, and Section 5.

# 10.4.3.3 Related Land Uses and Problems

The agricultural land that can effectively be treated to reduce soil losses and to conserve plant cover is about 11 percent of the total land in the RBG 5.3.

In this particular river basin group the economic return from livestock and livestock products, particularly dairying, is much greater than the return from crop production. Crop and tillage rotation, drainage, changes in land use, reestablishment of vegetative cover, and brush control are among the practices needed.

It is estimated that 323,000 acres of agricultural land have a drainage problem.

Project action for drainage is needed on about 206,000 acres. There is not expected to be any difficulty in meeting land use needs for urban areas in the river basin group.

Maintenance of forest cover is needed for watershed protection, continuing production of timber products, recreation, fish and wildlife habitat, aesthetics, and combinations of these values. This is particularly important in this area because of the vital role that the forest plays in attracting tourists to the region and in providing a source of income from the timber industry in this region. Timber cutting on public lands in the Adirondack area is prohibited by the New York State Constitution.

The greatest existing forest land problem is how to secure good management for private forest lands which constitute over one-third of the total area of PSA 5.3. The bulk of the privately owned forest is owned by farmers or other individuals, with only about one-fifth of it being owned by the forest industry. On only 490,000 acres of 2.2 million forested acres is treatment adequate. The single most important type of need in this area is for forest stand improvement, with reforestation and grazing control of moderate importance.

There is no Lake Ontario shoreline in RBG 5.3

subject to critical erosion, and only a small amount subject to flooding. Some protective works have been built. Much of the shoreline in Jefferson County is agricultural and undeveloped, with about an equal amount being residential. Only a very small amount of the shoreline is commercial and industrial, and only 3 percent is available for recreational use. The shoreline is 96 percent privately owned. The principal change in the land use of the shoreline in the last twenty years has been a large increase in residential development, with a similar decrease in agricultural and undeveloped frontage. The absence of critical erosion problems in this area is attributable to the natural resistance of the rocky shore and lake level regulation, which reduces peak lake levels.

There are 417 bank-miles in the planning subarea subject to moderate or severe streambank erosion damage amounting to an annual average of \$21,900.

In this river basin group the greatest flood damages occur in rural areas. Flooding in the Black River basin affects primarily the flat lands between Lyons Falls and Carthage. This is the only place in RBG 5.3 where major flood damages (estimated \$133,000 annual average) occur. This land is used almost entirely for agricultural purposes, with dairying the principal activity. Flooding here may occur at any time of the year. Often the combination of heavy spring rainfall and melting snow with the breaking up of river ice causes flood conditions in this reach of the basin. Although flooding in the reach between Carthage and Lake Ontario is less frequent, the damage is serious, as it affects industrial and residential areas.

Floods are not as serious a problem in the Oswegatchie basin. Sometimes, however, the damages are intensified due to ice jams. At Gouverneur approximately 25 residential units suffer damage.

Floods are also not a serious problem in the Grass, Raquette, and St. Regis River basins. Floods that have occurred appear to be due to ice jams rather than to high discharges.

Major damages are expected to occur in the lower reaches of the Oswegatchie, Grass, Raquette, and Black River basins by 2000 and 2020, respectively, unless flood plain management programs or other alternatives are effective in preventing these damages.

Problems affecting wildlife at the present time include:

(1) climate cycles of severe winters which periodically reduce some species

(2) illegal shooting and dog predation which limit the distribution of deer and some other species

(3) damages caused by some species, such as beaver, in areas of intensive land use

(4) the difficulty of providing access for hunters to the Adirondack zone, which is open for hunting

(5) forest preserve prohibition against the construction of many roads and maintenance of winter travel routes

(6) disagreement over management practices, such as antlerless deer seasons

(7) damage to wetland areas by filling and dredging, agricultural drainage and channeling, land fills, urbanization, pollution (including overenrichment), creation of impoundments, and fluctuating water levels

(8) the lack of information concerning population status of several species, including some forms considered to be endangered, such as the pine marten.

Advanced vegetative succession coupled with selective cutting of softwood trees has seriously reduced productive forest habitat in many areas. Logging is prevented by the State Constitution within the forest preserve, and this results in general deterioration of whitetailed deer in winter range. Other problems are the destruction of whitetailed deer in winter concentration areas by timber harvest and the construction of impoundments and the harassment of yarded deer by snowmobiles.

There is a need to introduce new wildlife species. Some zones have stable land use patterns but lack wildlife species adapted to such use. Statistics on needs are shown in Table 1-322.

The existing aesthetic and cultural values in RBG 5.3 have been mentioned in Subsection 10.1. The major problem is the need to preserve outstanding values. Much of the land in this area is in private ownership, and regulations are needed in order to insure that if such ownership continues, private development will not take place which will detract from the overall attractiveness of the area. There are numerous clusters of single and multiple aesthetic and cultural values. If these are to be preserved, there will probably need to be a considerable increase in the funds spent for land acquisition in this area for aesthetic and cultural values.

The land-based water-oriented recreation-day developed capacity of 2 million recreation days annually in 1970 will need to be increased by nearly 3 million recreation days annually by 2020.

The present amount of water surface acreage appears to be adequate to meet the requirements of water-dependent activities until the year 2020.

One of the major recreation problems in RBG 5.3 is the overuse of shoreland areas for recreation. The eastern Lake Ontario shoreline has very few reaches suitable for development. The inventory conducted for the International Joint Commission disclosed only 12 acres of beach on Lake Ontario in this subarea, all of it in public ownership. This subarea receives heavy use from the Albany, Schenectady, and Utica areas, especially for weekend and vacation use. Furthermore, the extension of the freeway north from Albany opened the Adirondack area to people from the New York City area. It is anticipated that the intensity of use in this general area will increase steadily in the future.

# **10.4.4 Alternative Frameworks**

Two alternative frameworks are presented for this as for other river basin groups. The Normal Framework does not reflect coordination of solutions to meet needs outside the RBG in the Lake basin or the Great Lakes Basin.

The second alternative, the Proposed Framework, contains the recommendations of the Commission in an effort to reflect the views of the people of the basin and the policies and programs of the States. To some extent, it reflects coordination in the development of the framework among a number of river basin groups, both in the Lake basin and in the Great Lakes Basin as a whole.

#### 10.4.4.1 Normal Framework (NOR)

NOR is based on meeting quantified needs and solving identified problems to the maximum practicable extent consistent with subobjectives and criteria discussed in Section 2 of the appendix. The program outputs and costs are summarized in Section 12 in Tables 1–322, 1–323, 1–324.

(1) Water Withdrawals

The water withdrawal needs are relatively minor in RBG 5.3. There is adequate water to meet all of the water withdrawal needs up to 2020 if additional source capacity is developed. The additional source capacity for municipal water supply will come largely from inland lakes and streams and from Lake Ontario, with only a minor amount from ground water. No additional needs are indicated for self-supplied industrial water. The rural domestic and livestock waters are all expected to come from ground water. The irrigation water needs are satisfied about one-half from inland lakes and streams and one-half from the development of ground water. Reservoir storage is a possibility. All of the mining water supply needs are expected to be satisfied by water from inland lakes and streams. No water withdrawals for power are anticipated. No thermal or hydroelectric power generating capacity is expected to be developed in this river basin group in the Normal Framework.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

NOR includes as a criterion that the 7 day-10

year low flow will be maintained to the maximum extent possible in the streams in the area. NOR meets requirements prior to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972. New York State is well along with implementing its pure waters program, having constructed and expanded many municipal wastewater treatment plants in the Great Lakes Basin within the last decade. The framework provides that secondary treatment will be included throughout the entire area with 85 percent BOD removal or better in all cases. New York State has prepared a water quality plan which includes sewage treatment plant projects (construction of new plants or expansion of existing plants) at eighteen locations by 1990. Other waste treatment improvements are also provided for in the New York State plan to 1990 at two locations. New York State has also banned phosphates in detergents.

The Normal Framework does not include advanced waste treatment at any specific locations in RBG 5.3 in any of the specific time periods.

By 1980, with proper management, the existing water resources and fishery resources can readily absorb the increased needs of 712,000 angler days. Management includes:

(a) the development of trout water outside the Adirondacks

(b) pollution abatement

(c) flow regulation, including the setting of minimum stream flows

(d) lake flow regulation

(e) access development for fishery purposes and expansion of the anadromous fish program

(f) development of necessary fish weirs and other structures

(g) modernization of hatchery facilities to insure necessary fish stocks

(h) control of beaver

(i) funds to carry on practical fish research and management related needs.

All of these programs continue through all the time periods.

The Normal Framework includes programs which will not only satisfy all of the boating day needs in all of the time periods but will result in a surplus of boating opportunity in River Basin Group 5.3.

Marinas on inland lakes and access points on Lake Ontario are included in the program in all time periods. No Great Lakes harbor construction is required in this area.

Zoning to meet the boating demand in inland waters could be accomplished by reducing the space standard from six to five acres per boat. Such a program has been included in the Normal Framework.

Commercial fishing and commercial navigation

are discussed in Subsection 10.5, Lake Ontario Intrarelationships, and in Section 5.

(3) Related Land Use

The programed agricultural land treatment in RBG 5.3 is essentially a continuation of ongoing programs at a level that has been followed in the past.

The forest land treatment program included in the Normal Framework will treat about three times as much forest acreage as is presently being treated.

Drainage of cropland will improve the productive capacity of these lands and thereby reduce the total land needed for food production. The drainage program will benefit the farmers, water quality, wildlife, and will reduce erosion. Poorly drained agricultural lands in this area are used for pasture. With drainage, lands can be used more intensively with an increase in average net returns of \$25 per acre per year. The total drainage that would be accomplished by 2000 is 38,800 acres.

The framework does not include any programs for correction or abatement of shoreline erosion, as there are no reaches subject to critical erosion.

Streambank erosion programs would provide treatment by 2020 on 77 streambank miles subject to severe erosion and reduce annual streambank damages by \$18,800 by 2020.

NOR includes a program of flood plain management for the abatement of flood damages and the prevention of flooding. Flood plain zoning measures are included in the program for the reduction of both urban and rural flood damages in each of the time periods. These measures are not expected to be effective in reducing rural damages in upstream watershed areas.

In addition to the program of flood plain zoning or flood plain management, NOR also includes a channel modification construction project in the Sucker Brook watershed for the early action period and an additional channel modification project for the lower portion of the St. Regis River watershed. Programs for flood-proofing and the relocation of damageable property appear to be the most desirable alternatives for the rural flood plains in the Black, Oswegatchie, Grass, Raquette, and St. Regis river basins. In many of the upstream watersheds these programs are desirable in addition to modification of existing building use, emergency measures, and flood warning and evacuation systems.

The Normal Framework for wildlife management includes a continuation of ongoing budgeted programs by State agencies for habitat enhancement, enforcement, and research. Additional programs are included in the framework which would have to be funded through new and presently unidentified sources as follows: (a) a program of outright acquisition and acquisition of perpetual leases on critical wetland units, totaling 42,500 acres by 1980 in Jefferson and St. Lawrence Counties, to provide 40,000 wildlife user-days annually

(b) the development and rehabilitation of facilities on 3,000 previously acquired acres as well as some additional acquisition to round out public use complexes, to provide an additional 60,000 wildlife user-days annually by 2000.

(c) the continued development, including rehabilitation, of previously constructed facilities on public use areas, totaling 45,000 acres to provide an additional 90,000 user-days annually by 2020. This would not meet needs at 2020.

NOR provides for outstanding, unusual, and significant aesthetic and cultural values to be acquired in the early action period and preserved for the benefit of future generations.

The framework includes programs not only to meet the recreational needs in RBG 5.3 but also to create a surplus of recreational opportunity, thereby meeting needs from other areas and also perhaps improving the economy of this particular area.

Between the present time and 1980, the following items are included in the Normal Framework for meeting recreational day needs:

(a) two new parks similar to existing State parks, which will require about 2,000 acres of land. Together they would provide the opportunity for an additional 1,364,000 recreation days annually.

(b) acquisition and development of ten miles of river valley. This would require about 3,200 acres of land and provide the opportunity for 800,000 visitor days.

(c) eight new canoe routes, which involve about 150 miles of stream

(d) preservation of some scenic and recreation areas

(e) increased utilization of existing lakes

(f) initiation of a system of scenic, wild rivers and rivers and lakes usable for recreation.

In the period between 1980 and 2000, the Normal Framework includes five regional parks similar to existing State parks. Each of these would require about 2,000 acres of land, and collectively they would provide the opportunity for an additional 3,410,000 annual visitor days. The Normal Framework also includes in this time period increased utilization of existing recreational facilities and additional access sites, although the recreation days that would result from such programs have not been estimated.

No additional recreational development programs are included for the period between 2000 and 2020. NOR supports the City of Watertown in plans to acquire flood plain land for conservation.

The framework for the Village of Alexandria Bay includes the development and expansion of its existing waterfront park.

The framework also supports assistance for the Village of Massena to concentrate on development of an existing site for a regional park.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-322, 1-323, and 1-324, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for NOR in RBG 5.3.

# 10.4.4.2 Proposed Framework (PRO)

PRO was formulated in consultation with State officials in order to reflect State policies and programs, as well as the desires of area residents.

State, regional, and local policy assumptions with respect to population and economic growth do not differ greatly from the OBERS projections used in NOR. PRO Framework programs are discussed only where they differ from NOR.

PRO for RBG 5.3 substantially reflects in generalized programs the comprehensive and ongoing plans of the State and its Black River-St. Lawrence Region.

The State of New York Office of Planning Services (OPS) has prepared and is keeping up to date demographic projections for the entire State. These projections are lower than the NOR projections primarily due to decreasing migration into the New York State portion of the Great Lakes Basin. The recent downward trend in fertility rates has also contributed to the difference between OPS and OBERS projections. Subsequent planning efforts in the RBG 5.3 area by the Great Lakes Basin Commission (GLBC) should utilize OPS projections. The differences in the projections are illustrated in Table 1–185.

(1) Water Withdrawals

Most of the water supply for irrigation in RBG 5.3 will be from inland lakes and streams, rather than 50 percent from ground water and 50 percent from inland lakes and streams, as was indicated in the NOR Framework. More detailed planning studies by the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation have concluded that, in the period after 1980, agricultural irrigation could become increasingly important in RBG 5.3. All of the constraints which presently limit vegetable production and irrigation use could be overcome, provided there was local desire to increase vegetable production. Because of the substantial soil and water capability for irrigation (an estimated 118,800 acres of land would be physically

TABLE 1–185Comparison of Population Pro-jections, PSA 5.3

	1000s of People										
		198	30	200	0	2020					
County	1970	GLBFS	OPS	GLBFS	OPS	GLBFS	OPS				
Jefferson	89	89	89	101	92	117					
Lewis	24	23	24	26	26	30					
St. Lawrence	112	114	120	130	128	151					
TOTAL	225	226	233	257	246	298					

suitable for irrigation), a growing demand for food, and the positive regional economic benefits that would result from increased basin agricultural production, irrigation represents a promising longterm opportunity. Therefore, the program outputs for irrigation could be increased.

The GLBC municipal water supply costs do not include needed improvements to water supply systems. More detailed studies have concluded that such costs are very substantial in RBG 5.3. Table 1-186 illustrates comparative costs as evaluated by GLBC and the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, respectively.

A power plant siting study is currently being done in New York State. Initial results confirm NOR expectations that there will be no water withdrawals for thermal power cooling in this area.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Water Uses

A major multiple-purpose reservoir appears desirable as the most probable solution to some of the needs in the Black River basin. This would be needed after the early action period. It would reduce flood damages along the main stem of the Black River, enhance hydroelectric power generation, provide recreational opportunities, and thereby relieve some of the pressure on Adirondack Park, enhance irrigation potential, and produce other land enhancement benefits.

The Proposed Framework includes a recommendation for prompt implementation of the pending waste treatment to meet the standards of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972.

(3) Related Land Uses

Ongoing programs of agricultural land treatment should be continued and certain appropriate practices accelerated to treat 324,300 acres of land by 2020. The PRO Framework for RBG 5.3 represents a more than doubling of land treatment over past practices. Additional drainage measures are not recommended at this time. Forest land treatment should also be accelerated over past practices to treat 869,000 acres by 2020. Treatment of 60 percent of this acreage would be provided for in the PRO Framework.

Flood-proofing and the relocation of damageable property do not appear to be particularly appro-

	1971-1980		1981-	2000	2001-2020		
	GLBC	NYS	GLBC	NYS	GLBC	NYS	
Municipal	1.1	14.6	3.0		4.2		

 TABLE 1–186
 Water Supply Capital Costs, RBG 5.3 (millions of dollars)

priate flood reduction measures in the Black River basin, as most of the damages are agricultural rather than urban.

(4) Framework Outputs and Costs

Section 12 contains Tables 1-325, 1-326, and 1-327, which provide information on needs, outputs, percent of needs met, and capital and OM&R costs for PRO, indicating by italics where they differ from NOR. Table 1-342 compares land treatment programs.

# 10.4.4.3 NOR and PRO Framework Costs

Table 1–357 in Section 12 lists the total costs (capital plus OM&R) for NOR and PRO in RBG 5.3 for the periods 1971–1980 and 1971–2020.

#### **10.5 Lake Ontario Intrarelationships**

There are a number of uses of Lake Ontario which must be considered with respect to the Lake itself rather than with respect to any river basin group. Those activities which utilize the Lake as a whole are discussed in this subsection. The relationships with the other Great Lakes are discussed in Section 5.

#### 10.5.1 Commercial Navigation

The flow of overseas general commerce on Lake Ontario centers largely at Toronto. However, by 1995 annual shipping is expected to be about 60,000 short tons through the Port of Rochester, and 95,000 short tons through the Port of Oswego. Traffic on the St. Lawrence River through Montreal is projected to be 10,200,000 short tons.

A number of alternatives are being considered for extension of the navigation season and also for improvements in the navigation system. One group of alternatives involves only the upper four Lakes and would have little or no effect on Lake Ontario. Even the alternatives which include Lake Ontario and St. Lawrence River would have minimum impacts, because very little cargo is handled on the U.S. shore of Lake Ontario. Ongoing studies related to modification of the system and extension of the season are discussed in Section 5. The Normal Framework does not include specific programs for the extension of the Great Lakes navigation season.

Extension of the navigation season is included in PRO as follows:

(1) six weeks for segments of the system from

(a) western Lake Superior through the Soo Locks, St. Marys River, and to southern Lake Michigan

(b) through the St. Clair and Detroit Rivers and Lakes St. Clair and Erie

(c) through the Welland Canal into Lake Ontario

(2) four weeks through the St. Lawrence River system.

Most of the problems associated with the structural and operational changes in the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence navigation system and the Lake Ontario part of that system are being addressed in ongoing studies. The Normal Framework provides for timely completion of ongoing studies, development of new technology, and strong local port promotion policies. Generally speaking, there are very minor changes in port cargo anticipated for the ports in the U.S. portion of Lake Ontario. In future years these ports will take on an even less significant role than they have at the present time.

# **10.5.2 Recreational Boating**

An updated program concerning small boat harbors on Lake Ontario is essential to the expansion of recreational boating on these waters. Such a program is included in the Normal Framework.

In addition to more harbors on the Lake, another urgent need is a better system to inform recreational boaters of weather conditions and forecasts. This item is also included as a special program or study resulting from the Normal Framework. On Lake Ontario a desirable spacing for harbors of refuge should be 15–20 miles. One of the other aspects of recreational boating that pertains to the entire Lake Ontario basin is the possibility of expanding the program of boating in the New York State Barge Canal, perhaps to the exclusion of using the Barge Canal for commercial navigation. An expanded program, including harbors of refuge around Lake Ontario, would make it possible for boaters to boat on the canal and then along the shoreline of Lake Ontario through the Thousand Islands area and back again. That is to say, by sticking to the shoreline of Lake Ontario during the season in which the Lake is open, it is possible to boat for some considerable distances. There is an abundance of sheltered waters for boating, including many areas suitable for the construction of marinas and launching ramps in the Thousand Islands area. An expanded program could be initiated to enhance the economy of the area.

#### 10.5.3 Water Quality

Probably the most serious and perplexing problem in the Lake is the yearly crop of *Cladophora*, a form of filamentous green algae. The largest single source of nutrient input to Lake Ontario is the Niagara River, reflecting the fact that this Lake is downstream from four other Lakes and suffers the consequences of what happens above it in the Basin. Fortunately for the health of the Lake, many of the nutrients going into Lake Erie are retained in that Lake and not carried out by the Niagara River.

Other problems peculiar to Lake Ontario include the invasion of the alewife, which die in enormous numbers within a short period during each summer and drift onto the shores, adding their stench to the windrows of rotting *Cladophora* on the beaches.

In addition to the buildup in nutrient compounds, Lake Ontario waters have deteriorated in chemical quality as measured by such parameters as the sulfate and chloride ions and total dissolved solids.

#### 10.5.4 Levels and Flows

The framework does not include recommendations with respect to greater regulation of levels and flows of Lake Ontario than currently exists. There are trade-offs and conflicts between lake level regulation for various purposes. A scheme to maximize commercial navigation opportunity would not necessarily complement one to generate power. Nor would either of them necessarily agree with a scheme designed to minimize erosion along the shoreline of Lake Ontario or one to maintain waters at specific levels to enhance the wildlife and aesthetic and cultural values. The International Joint Commission study of further regulation of the levels of the Great Lakes is still under consideration.

# 10.5.5 International Field Year for the Great Lakes

The Normal Framework includes recommenda-

tions for completing the data analysis of the International Field Year for the Great Lakes. This is a cooperative study of Lake Ontario, involving many universities and governmental agencies in the United States and Canada. From April 1972 through April 1973 physical, biological, and chemical data were collected systematically for the entire Lake. This is the first time a study of such scope has been undertaken. Hopefully, the information gained from this study will greatly enhance the ability to manage the water quality of Lake Ontario and the other Great Lakes. This study was undertaken because it was generally recognized that data presently available in the Great Lakes system were inadequate for effective planning and management of the basin's resources. The need was also recognized for an adequate amount of data and understanding on which to build for quantitatively predicting the effects on this resource of various management strategies, both structural and nonstructural, now being planned.

Another objective of the study was to gain some additional understanding of the scientific and technical aspects of the complex interrelationships within and among the physical, chemical, and biological subsystems in the Lake environment. Several levels and flows research studies and investigations are included in the Normal Framework as follows:

(1) a study to improve estimates of monthly and annual evaporation from Lake Ontario. This would be in conjunction with a similar study on Lake Erie, and the results of the two studies on these lakes would be extended to other Lakes.

(2) a study of the ice characteristics in the St. Lawrence River to ascertain the vertical and horizontal water diffusion factors

(3) a study to determine the effect of Niagara Falls on the waters of Lake Ontario.

#### 10.5.6 Commercial and Sport Fishery

The New York commercial fishery is separated by legal boundaries and regulations into two areas, Lake Ontario proper and Chaumont Bay. Commercial fishing is of much less consequence than the sport fishery and is valued at less than \$100,000 per year to the fishermen. The commercial fishery, therefore, cannot be allowed to jeopardize the million-dollar sport fishery. There should be a tremendous potential for salmonid production in Lake Ontario. It is the primary objective of present management programed for the Lake.

It is doubtful that commercial fishing will regain its prominent position in Lake Ontario unless other sources of food fishes collapse throughout the world. Future commercial fisheries will be strictly controlled and must enhance or at least not endanger the sport fishery. One fact is certain: management of the open lake must be coordinated between Ontario and New York in order to be successful.

The sport fishery is a major factor in the economy of many communities. A multimillion-dollar business complex is supported by smallmouth bass and associated species. In addition, excise taxes on fishing tackle help support much of the State's fish research program. Party or guideboat service would quickly become a major industry again if a good sport fishery is provided. Also of significant economic importance is the sale of bait. There are no reliable figures available on the actual value of the sport fishery in the Lake. More intensive census data are required, and this is included as a high priority management program in the Normal Framework.

The other uses of Lake Ontario also have an effect on fish resources. Of particular concern is the effect of thermal discharges, recreational boating and water skiing, construction dredging, spoil and filling operations, proposed year-round navigation, fluctuations of water levels for hydroelectric power operations, and use of tributary streams and upper Lakes drainage for industrial and domestic waste disposal.

In addition to regulation of these activities, adequate salmonid stocking must be insured. Plans for expansion of existing State hatchery facilities and possible construction of one or two State and/or Federal hatcheries are in the formative stage. Proposed long-range plans call for annual stocking of Lake Ontario with two million salmonids in New York waters, and similar numbers in Canadian waters. Coho and chinook salmon, and rainbow (steelhead), lake, and brown trout are proposed.

Intensive management of fishing streams will require extensive acquisition and development and maintenance funds for public fishing rights. Similar funding will be required for lake-oriented management to provide public access, fishing piers, artificial reefs, safety harbors, adequate work vessels for additional census research, and fish stock monitoring.

Major fishery problems and needs are summarized below in order of priority.

(1) protection and enhancement of the habitat base

(2) development of a major salmon sport fishery through

(a) lamprey control

(b) salmonid stocking

(c) acquisition and development

(d) promotion ,

(3) development of a fish stock monitoring system for the open lake and inshore areas

(4) protection and enhancement of the existing inshore warmwater fishery

(5) development of a commercial fishery where compatible with the sport fishery

(6) automated processing of all data

(7) coordination with Ontario and upper Lakes to insure total fish management of the Lake on a sound basis

(8) research to develop management methods to solve present and predicted needs

(9) cost-benefit data to help determine the most justifiable total fishery for the Lake

(10) education of the public as to the potential of the Lake and best methods available to provide the potential and utilize the total fishery.

Of equal or greater importance than State control in Lake Ontario is the need for international and interstate authority to control practices that degrade the fighery throughout the Great Lakes Basin. Comprehensive planning with all water users on a local, State, and international basis will be required.

# Section 11

# **IMPLEMENTATION OF FRAMEWORK PROGRAMS**

# 11.1 General Remarks and Recommendations for Implementing the Framework

The framework is really not a plan in the usual sense of the word. It is an outline of various kinds of programs which, if adopted, will lead to the conservation, development, and use of the water and related land resources of the Basin in a way that will meet the needs and desires of the people of the Basin, and at the same time supply those materials, products, and functions which the Great Lakes Basin can best provide for the nation. Implementing the framework does not mean simply constructing a number of projects, passing a number of laws, or providing for the needs of people. It means exploring ways in which to build upon the general outline or framework; adopting programs out of which will come specific structures, projects, laws, and other devices for meeting the needs; conducting basic research to determine the effects of certain actions; collecting data to provide background information for research and planning; and planning locally in the degree of detail that will lead to the best use of resources in the locality.

The framework does recommend some structural and nonstructural measures. But it is recognized that more detailed studies are needed, and that the recommendation of a particular program carries with it the reservation that additional planning may show that some other alternative may be preferred.

Recognizing these limitations, and with the understanding that conditions, attitudes, and future study results may change, the Commission recommends in general that all necessary steps be taken to implement the structural and nonstructural programs in the framework during the periods indicated in Section 5. While the tables presenting the elements and costs of the programs do not indicate further planning, data collection, or research, these are implicit parts of the adopted framework. The accomplishment of this planning, data collection, and research will refine the programs and estimates of costs, which are now necessarily very general.

The framework implementation will require substantial capital investment by Federal, State, and

local governments and by private groups. The Commission believes that this investment will promote and support orderly, economical, and environmentally sound development of Great Lakes resources to serve the well-being of the people. The local unit of government may well be the critical element in implementation. This will vary somewhat by State. An aggressive city, county, or improvement district backed by an informed public will be most effective in accomplishing planning and completing projects. Implementation of the framework programs may require changes in existing public law and policy. The historical patterns of funding limitations on research, data collection. planning, and implementation may have to change to meet the challenges the framework has identified.

This section treats several major components of recommended implementation, including research, data collection and analysis, future planning studies, action programs, institutional arrangements, and a strategy for the continuing development of the Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan (CCJP) for the Great Lakes Basin.

# 11.1.1 Considerations not Included in the Framework

The concern about energy shortages and the desire to conserve raw materials and minimize environmental degradation have intensified interest in recovering both energy and usable materials from waste that is now discarded. These possibilities were not considered in the Framework Study, but application of known processes and their further development will assist in meeting needs projected in the Study by conserving minerals in the Basin through recycling and producing heat energy through incineration of solid waste.

The field of solid waste management and resource recovery has undergone great technological change in recent years. Not only can many materials such as paper, glass, and ferrous and nonferrous metals be reclaimed from municipal refuse and recycled, but many communities are now looking to garbage or organic materials as possible energy

supplies. Resource recovery and waste utilization significantly reduce many of the environmental impacts inherent in materials production and residual disposal. The use of recycled materials increases energy efficiency in the production of new materials, and it has been demonstrated that air pollution and water resource requirements are diminished by using recycled materials. Obviously, increasing the use of recycled materials reduces the pressure for exploitation of virgin resources, thus reducing adverse environmental impacts inherent in exploitation. Additionally, resource recovery programs reduce the amount of land resources devoted to land-filling activities, which in turn reduces the possible contamination of surface and ground water. Even in the best-designed sanitary landfill, the potential for leachate contamination of groundwater supplies is still real.

There is a definite trend towards increasing utilization of waste resources, both within the Great Lakes Region and in other areas of the country. This should be part of the framework implementation program. At the present time, however, a number of tax laws and pricing levels present significant obstacles to resource recovery programs. In light of increasing materials and energy shortages, these should be thoroughly reevaluated. Increasing the durability of goods presently produced in the Region and fostering resource recovery programs will reduce the pressures for natural resource exploitation and diminish the potential for environmental degradation resulting from materials production and residual disposal.

#### **11.2 Framework Action Program**

Implementation of the Proposed Framework programs will require definition and continual assessment of resource policy, the coordination of organizations to manage Great Lakes resources, and adequate investment by government and private sources. These elements of action program implementation are separately discussed in the following subsections.

#### **11.2.1 Policy Considerations**

Policy should establish the means by which financial and institutional resources are directed to the resolution of problems. With respect to water and related land resources, policy is most frequently articulated in legislation at all levels of government and is made operational through interpretative agency guidelines and funding. While policy change is generally evolutionary in nature, it is always a dynamic process and can change rapidly in response to changes in the political as well as the physical environment. Changes in prevailing policy can directly affect the types of programs that are implemented. For example, changes may shift emphasis from structural to nonstructural means of reducing flood damages. Another significant policy change is one in which priorities are altered to such an extent that the timing of various programs is drastically accelerated or delayed. An example of this type of change is the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, which provided a substantive change in not only the timing but also the funding arrangements to achieve water quality improvements.

A third type of policy change is one that affects the planning process through which programs are selected to address resource problems. An example of this type of change is provided by the Water **Resources Council's** Principles and Standards for Water and Related Land Resources Planning, which may have a major impact on the planning processes used by government agencies and consequently on the results of those processes. If these principles and standards are fully implemented in their present form, they will require a more rigorous comparison of alternatives, including costs and benefits, than has previously been the case. This impact on the details of the planning process will have a significant effect on the results obtained through that process.

A few issues requiring consideration of changes in policy have been identified in the framework formulation process. Because the basic formulation in NOR is defined as equivalent to the national economical development objective, and because the traditional solutions are essentially those which can accomplish the objective at least cost, these were adopted wherever appropriate in NOR. Thus, not very many changes in policy matters were actually considered by the Commission.

The functional programs included and evaluated in both NOR and PRO Frameworks are based in large measure upon existing policy, funding arrangements, and institutional structures. The Framework Study has drawn upon these realities but has sought to identify needs (informational, institutional, etc.) that are not currently receiving adequate attention under existing structures and procedures. These are further commented upon in Subsection 11.5.

Those matters of policy that did surface during the study were handled in various ways. Generally an issue paper was prepared, considered at committee level (usually the Plan and Program Formulation Committee), and then, depending upon the action of that committee, considered by the Commissioners. Occasionally, the Plan and Program Formulation Committee would adopt a reso-

lution of the issue, particularly if there were no policy change, but only a narrowing of range of formulation activity. However, if a policy change were involved, the committee normally directed the staff to refer the matter to the Commissioners. Usually the issue was presented along with the way in which it was handled in the Normal Framework, possible alternative ways of resolving it in the Proposed Framework, and favorable and unfavorable comments. A method for handling the issue in PRO was then proposed, and a consensus of the Commission developed through discussion. In some instances, following the general resolution of an issue, specific questions were raised for consideration in the formulation process. Often these were handled by the individual plan formulation task forces or the Plan and Program Formulation Committee. Only occasionally did the specific questions reach the full Commission. The specific issues and their resolution are included in more detail in Annex D, and the decisions are incorporated in the framework program selections. (See Introduction for availability of Annex D.)

The general issues stated in the following subsections are in the language adopted except for minor changes to improve wording. Substantial questions raised after an issue statement was adopted are discussed following the issue, with a resolution if one was achieved.

# 11.2.1.1 Mineral Resource Conservation and Use

It is recommended that as a part of planning programs, particularly in urbanizing areas, due consideration be given to the preservation of known mineral deposits for possible future utilization, and that the Proposed Framework include a recommendation for reclaiming those previously mined lands that have a significant adverse effect on the environment. The extent to which a specific mined area is to be reclaimed would have to be decided on a case-by-case basis. Restoration of lands affected by current and future mining operations should be the responsibility of the land owner and/or operator. States that have not already done so should be encouraged to institute legislation to require restoration of lands as part of all future mining activities. The general principle supported in the Proposed Framework is that the land be reclaimed to abate pollution sources and to provide the opportunity for appropriate future land uses. When location and topography are suitable, high priority consideration should be given to the opportunities of using mined lands for future recreation and open space.

# 11.2.1.2 Outdoor Recreation

The Great Lakes Basin Commission favors resource utilization that will meet all water-oriented outdoor recreation needs. It is assumed that approximately 60 percent of the outdoor recreation needs will be met with public funds (Federal, State, and local), and it is further assumed that the remainder will be met either by private funding or not at all. It is assumed that the priorities for the use of public funds will be:

(1) urban recreational development and acquisition and retention of unique and natural areas of regional significance

(2) developments on land now publicly owned(3) other developments.

It is assumed that, to the extent public funds are available for investment in urban land, they may be used where feasible to assist in acquiring flood plain land in rapidly urbanizing areas and in clearing flood plains of damage-prone uses and making them available for recreation use.

During the formulation and review process, some expansion and clarification of this language was recognized. While the objective is to have 60 percent of outdoor recreation needs met with public funds this has not been the case historically. For example, in New York about 20 to 25 percent of the needs have been met with public funding. While the language refers to the need for urban recreation development, it is felt that the problem of meeting the demand for urban recreational opportunities near the centers of population must be emphasized. It is pointed out however, that the unique and natural areas of regional significance to be purchased with public funds may be rural as well as urban.

# 11.2.1.3 Commercial Navigation

To the extent technically feasible, economically justified, and environmentally acceptable, the Great Lakes Basin Commission favors the maintenance of efficient, low-cost, deep-draft navigation and the provision of incremental improvements to the navigation system in the Great Lakes and St. Lawrence Seaway, including connecting channels, shipping and receiving harbors, compensating works, additional locks, canals, dams, and extension of the navigation season.

# 11.2.1.4 Shore Use and Erosion

The Commission favors a vigorous program to reduce losses to shore property interests. Such a program should include a combination of protective works; public acquisition of shorelands; and strict zoning based on sound economic analysis, careful environmental evaluation, and a multiple-purpose approach to shoreland management. The Commission recommends implementation of this program with early intensification of programs for data collection, applied research, and engineering applicable to the areas subject to erosion damage.

# 11.2.1.5 Environmental Setbacks

The Commission recommends a program of shoreland management which recognizes the Great Lakes shoreland as a unique natural resource. To implement this policy, the Proposed Framework should endorse developmental setbacks for all shoreland areas unless public benefits can be shown to outweigh public disadvantages.

The question has been raised as to who should demonstrate that public benefits accruing from shore construction would outweigh public disadvantages. No criteria were enunciated, but the sense of the discussion appeared to be that, although some buildings would be useful only on the shore and others overwhelmingly desirable in shore locations, the responsibility should be on the constructing agency to prove its case for a shore location.

# 11.2.1.6 Reduction of Power Growth Rate

A factual discussion of power consumption will be contained in the plan formulation without taking a position that a reduction in growth of consumption should be encouraged. It should be noted, however, that improved efficiency would, in effect, reduce the rate of per capita use.

The decision not to take a position favoring a reduction in rate of growth of energy consumption was made before the "energy crisis" and before the public meetings. At the meetings and in discussions with the appropriate plan formulation task forces, the residents of some areas took strong positions favoring education and policies to reduce growth of consumption. These views are stated in the Proposed Framework. On May 20, 1975, the Commission adopted the position that the Commission, in approving the Proposed Framework, endorses the concept of encouraging reduction in the rate of growth of per capita use of power providing that the public health, welfare, economy, and social well-being of the inhabitants are not adversely affected.

# 11.2.1.7 Great Lakes Levels, Flows, and Diversions

The Great Lakes Basin Commission supports the general concept of variable diversions into and out of the Great Lakes Basin in the interest of a more beneficial range of levels and flows within the Great Lakes. It urges that the appropriate agencies study, plan, and make recommendations on variable diversions with full consideration of environmental impacts and other factors on a broad regional basis.

# 11.2.1.8 Consumptive Use

In consideration of the complex issue of the increasing consumptive use of the waters of the Great Lakes Basin, and the many issues and interests involved, the Great Lakes Basin Commission recommends that an appropriate study be made of the entire issue of consumptive use of the waters of the Great Lakes Basin.

# 11.2.2 Coordinated Management

Action programs are those specific recommendations included in the PRO Framework that can be implemented under current policies and authorities. Because of the integrated nature of water and related land resource problems and functions and the many governmental units having jurisdiction in effective resource management, various means of influencing management exist. These means range from information flow to the physical construction of projects, and all have varying degrees of impact on Basin resources. These elements of resource management may be characterized as intervention strategies. They are means by which organizations have an impact on resource utilization of conservation.

Table 1-187 is designed to summarize the means of intervention that are available to the various agencies working on Great Lakes Basin resource matters. For each agency the types of intervention strategies that it may exercise in any given resource category are entered in the table. The intervention strategies are defined below.

(1) information (I)—data collection, research, storage and management of data, and dissemination of all types of information to planners and others

(2) technical assistance (T)—providing technical advice through meetings, consultation, furnishing literature, plans, review, and any other means by which the technical aspects of problems and solutions may be considered (3) financial assistance (\$)—all forms of financial intervention such as grants, cost sharing arrangements, fines, incentives, etc.

(4) regulation (R)—administration of all forms of regulation, standards, permits, licenses, and monitoring, as well as enforcement and the prosecution of violators

(5) planning (P)-design of alternative programs and projects to meet specified goals, objectives, and policy directives

(6) project development (D)—design, construction, operation, and maintenance of projects and services that are the recommendations of planning efforts.

The agencies listed in Table 1–187 include the members of the Great Lakes Basin Commission and are in some cases broken into services or bureaus within member agencies. Also included are agencies that are not members of the Commission, but have a substantive role in resource management. The activities of the private sector are also noted.

The resource use functions in Table 1–187 have been developed by combining the resource use categories described in Section 4. The combinations of various categories are explained below.

(1) Water Withdrawals

(a) municipal—domestic, commercial, and industrial water supply through municipal systems

(b) industrial—self-supplied industrial programs, mining programs, and thermal power cooling programs

(c) rural—rural domestic, livestock, and irrigation programs.

(2) Nonwithdrawal Uses

(a) water quality—programs to manage municipal and industrial wastewater discharges

(b) recreation—water-oriented outdoor recreation programs

(c) fish and wildlife—sport fishing and wildlife management programs

(d) navigation—recreational boating and commercial navigation programs.

(3) Related Land Uses and Problems

(a) agriculture—land treatment and cropland drainage programs

(b) forestry-forest land treatment programs

(c) shorelands—shoreland erosion programs

(d) streambank—streambank erosion programs

(e) flood plains—all flood damage reduction programs

(f) aesthetic and cultural—all conservation and preservation programs not covered in other categories.

Given the many agencies addressing many resource functions, and the variety of intervention strategies available to each of those agencies, the need for continued coordination should be clear. There are instances when an agency provides Basin integration on a specific resource use function, but such integration across all functions is usually lacking. Increasingly, the emphasis in consideration of various action programs needs to be in the context of the total Great Lakes system. It is this type of coordinating, integrating effort that can best be provided by the Great Lakes Basin Commission.

# 11.2.3 Investment

The programs specified in the Proposed Frameworks (see Section 5 and Sections 6–10) are projected to cost more than \$25 billion by 2020, not including interest on the invested capital.

Very important to the implementation of the programs are the arrangements by which the recommended programs and projects can be funded. The division of costs among Federal, public non-Federal, and private interests strongly influences whether a given program will become a reality.

The breakdown used in estimating the costs of the NOR and PRO Frameworks is shown in Table 1-188.

Some water resource functions are of such a scale or are deemed to be of such national importance that significant portions of capital project costs, such as for commercial navigation, have traditionally come from Federal sources. In many instances, the commitment of non-Federal interests must be demonstrated through cost sharing arrangements. In other instances, such as industrial wastewater treatment or thermal power cooling facilities, the private sector must provide financing for development. Private costs should always be considered so that the economic impact of water resource development will be as evident as the impact on physical resources.

In planning for a 50-year time period it is important to evaluate the cost of operation, maintenance, and replacement (OM&R) activities. In some instances, the total of these costs may exceed the initial capital investment for the project. As with capital costs, OM&R costs are often divided among Federal, public non-Federal, and private interests, but the division of these costs may differ from that of capital costs. Frequently the Federal government will contribute a major portion of the capital costs, but expect other interests to operate and maintain the completed facilities. In general, Federal participation in project financing is much more significant for capital costs than for OM&R costs.

The estimated capital and OM&R costs for the programs in the NOR and PRO Frameworks were

	Functions and Categories												
	Water Withdrawals				Jses	Related Land Uses							
				Water		Fish &						Flood	Aesthetic&
Agency	Municipal	Industrial	Rural	Quality	Recreation	Wildlife	Navigation	Agriculture	Forest	Shorel ands	Streambanks	Plains	Cultural_
Agriculture										·		•	
ERS													
FHA			\$	\$	~			\$			s	\$	
FS					IT\$ RPD				ITŞRPD		÷		IT\$ RPD
SCS	<u> </u>		ITPD	Т	I			ITRPD		I	ITD	ITPD	
ArmyCE	\$DP			\$RPD	I T\$ RP D		IT\$PD			IT\$RPD	IT\$RD	IT\$PD	
CommerceNOAA	<b></b>			IT			IT			1 <b>T\$P</b>			
HEW	ITR												
HUD	\$			\$								1\$	\$
Interior													
BM		IT				<b></b> '							<b>-</b>
BOR					I <b>TSP</b>								TTŚ
BSFW						ITSRPD	I						
GS	I	IT	IT	IT					<sup>`</sup>		IT	т	
NPS					I\$RD								IT\$
Justice				R			R						
StateIJC				IRP		IRP			<u> </u>	I.			
Transportation													
CG							ITR						
SLSDC							I T\$RPD						
EPA	~ IP	P		IT\$RPD									
FDC		1			·								
GLC	<b>-</b>						IP						
GLBC			<b>-</b>										
States													
Natural													
Resources					IT\$RPD	IT\$RPD	IT\$RPD			IT\$RPD		ITSRPD	ITŜRPD
Environmental				IT\$RPD									
Health	IT\$RPD			I T\$RPD							·		
Transportation				<b>-</b>									
Commerce													
Counties		·		<b></b>									

---

\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_

I\$PD

---

\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_

I\$PD

---

---

---

I\$PD

---

---

I\$PD

I\$PD

---

\_\_\_

\_\_\_

1\$PD

\_\_\_\_

I\$PD

I\$PD

\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_

1\$PD

# TABLE 1–187 Coordinated Management Agencies (see Subsection 11.2.2 for key)

City

SID

Private

Regional Entity

\_\_\_

---

I\$PD

IT\$

-----

---

\_\_\_

IT\$PD

----

I\$PD

I\$PD

**-**--

I\$PD

IT\$PD

\_\_\_\_

---

I\$PD

----

---

I\$PD

298 Appendix I

		Capital		OM&R			
	Non-						
Resource Use Category	Federa1	Federal	Private	Federal	Federal	Private	
WATER WITHDRAWALS							
Municipally Supplied	30	70	0	0	100	0	
Self-Supplied Industrial	0	0	100	0	0	100	
Rural, Domestic, & Livestock	10	0	90	0	0	100	
Irrigation	0	0	100	0	0	100	
Mining	0	0	100	0	0	100	
Thermal Power Cooling	0	5	95	0	5	95	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							
Municipal Wastewater Discharge	75	25	0	0	100	0	
Industrial Wastewater Discharge	0	0	100	0	0	100	
Hydroelectric Power <sup>1</sup>				- <b></b>		.'	
Water Oriented Outdoor Rec.							
Sport Fishing <sup>2</sup>							
Recreational Boating	35	35	30	0	0	100	
Commercial Fishing						'	
Commercial Navigation	100	0	0	100	0	0	
RELATED LAND USES AND PROBLEMS							
Agricultural Land Treatment	28	0	72	0	0	100	
Cropland Drainage	30	0	70	0	0	100	
Forest Land Treatment	80	5	15	10	20	70	
Shoreland Erosion	20	0	80	20	0	80	
Streambank Erosion	28	0	72	0	0	100	
Flood Plains	75	0	- 25	5	95	Ó	
Wildlife Management	10	90	0	0	100	· 0	
Aesthetic and Cultural	<u> </u>	<b></b>		·			
Outdoor Recreation	35	65	0	20	80	0	

 TABLE 1-188
 Allocation of Costs for GLBFS Programs Among Federal, Non-Federal, and Private

 Sectors (in percent)

<sup>1</sup>Either 100 percent State, or 100 percent private (no Federal money)

<sup>2</sup>40 percent of sum of capital plus OM&R is Federal, 60 percent is State (no private money)

allocated among Federal, public non-Federal, and private sectors. The allocation was based on the current cost sharing arrangements and practices of the agencies responsible for implementing the respective programs and was developed through consultation among Commission and agency staff personnel. For categories in which arrangements have flexibility, averages were developed. This was also done where several agencies or States have different program arrangements within a resource category. The intent was to provide uniform cost sharing analysis over the entire Basin and for the entire study period.

The cost estimates included are based upon existing management experience, which can provide a basis for estimating. The development of new approaches to water and related land management could significantly alter the magnitude of the cost. Furthermore, the division of cost is not fixed over time. Legislative change such as the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 can substantially alter cost sharing arrangements. The subject of cost sharing is undergoing considerable discussion at the present time, and change in the distribution among various interests can be expected.

Another source of change in the division of cost is the emerging trends in resource management. The trend toward nonstructural flood plain management rather than structural measures may mean that funds could be made available for other projects. Furthermore, the emerging prominence of specific problem areas such as coastal zone management can provide another shift in emphasis and precipitate changes in cost sharing. While it is difficult, if not impossible, to predict or quantify the impact of these potential changes, it is important to acknowledge their existence. The framework costs are not designed to anticipate all such changes, but rather to provide an estimate of the order of magnitude of the investment that will be required to meet needs and objectives in water and related land resource development and conservation.

The Great Lakes Basin Commission and its member agencies and States should monitor regularly the effect of cost distribution on the completion of programs, and make appropriate recommendations for legislative and administrative changes that will insure that funding distribution procedures are not a deterrent to timely execution of high-priority work.

#### **11.3 Future Planning Studies**

One of the principal purposes of a framework study is to identify areas requiring further, more detailed study. Usually a limited geographic area is selected, but sometimes one or more specific functions in an area of wide extent are identified. This requirement in the Framework Study comes from policy statements relating to planning, and these in turn have their genesis in Federal and State laws and/or policies. The intent is to carry out planning in sufficient detail to facilitate effective decisionmaking with respect to investment and resource policy.

The clearest statement of policy comes from Section 201 (2) of Public Law 89–80, the Water Resources Planning Act of 1965, which states that river basin commissions will

Prepare and keep up to date to the extent practicable a comprehensive, coordinated, joint plan for Federal, State interstate, local, and nongovernmental development of water and related resources . . .

and from Section 209 of Public Law 92–500, the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 which states:

The President, acting through the Water Resources Council, shall, as soon as practicable, prepare a Level B Plan under the Water Resources Planning Act for all basins in the United States. All such plans shall be completed not later than January 1, 1980...

Fulfillment of this later legislative mandate will provide essential input to the formulation of the Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan (CCJP) as it is presently conceived (Subsection 11.4). It is necessary to develop priorities for the conduct of possible Level B studies since not all studies can or should be pursued simultaneously. Recent changes in the concept of Level B studies have emphasized the centrality of State preferences for participation in Level B planning. Section 209 suggests the significance of water quality issues in establishing priorities for Level B studies. Current guidelines for Level B planning also suggest that priorities be given to those areas where water quality issues are closely tied to urban-industrial concentrations, to other water resource functions such as water supply, and to areas where Level B planning will support other types of resource planning such as coastal zone and land-use planning.

Based upon the general criteria outlined above and on consultation with State members of the Great Lakes Basin Commission, the list of studies shown in Table 1–189 was developed as of May, 1975 (see Great Lakes Basin Framework Study Report for later Commission action). The studies approved for submission are listed in order of priority and estimated costs are given for each. The Great Lakes Environmental Planning Study (GLEPS) has been under consideration by the Great Lakes Basin Commission for several years. This study is a special Level B effort designed to address water quality management issues regarding the Great Lakes proper, with emphasis on the development of a mathematical modeling tool to evaluate alternative management strategies.

The nature of the Great Lakes Basin with its large expanses of open water makes it unique among river basins of the United States. This unique character requires studies that specifically address lake problems as opposed to traditional comprehensive planning for watershed problems. While no specific guidelines have been developed for the conduct of such studies, several Great Lakes studies have been proposed, and some dealing with specific lakes or parts thereof are underway. The GLEPS will, among other things, coordinate these separate studies. One study not yet undertaken would determine consumptive use in the Basin in order to assess the impact on lake hydrology of the many withdrawals with accompanying consumptive losses. It has been estimated that such a study could be undertaken by the Great Lakes Basin Commission staff for approximately \$60,000.

Under Section 201 (b) (1) of P.L. 89-80, each river basin commission shall

. . . serve as the principal agency for the coordination of Federal, State, interstate, local and nongovernmental plans for the development of water and related land resources in its area, river basin, or group of river basins . . .

This responsibility is acted upon with respect to

ning Studies—Level B	
Study	Federal Cost
Maumee River Basin <sup>1</sup>	\$1,554,000
Fox-Wolf River Basin <sup>2</sup>	831,000
Energy Policy and Planning Study <sup>2</sup>	794,000
Great Lakes Environmental Planning Study <sup>2</sup>	2,100,000
Great Lakes Regional Lake Levels Study <sup>2-3</sup>	
Southern Michigan River Basins	
Western Lake Superior River Basins	
Northern Indiana River Basins	
Eastern Lake Erie River Basins	
Northern Michigan River Basins	
New York River Basins	
Southeast Wisconsin River Basin	
Regional Planning Studies	

<sup>1</sup>In progress

<sup>2</sup>Approved February 1975, for submission to Water Resources Council

<sup>3</sup>Approval withdrawn May 1975

Level B planning in two ways. The study manager of a given study may be an employee of the Commission, or a Commission staff member may serve as a member of a Level B planning team that is led by a State-appointed study manager. In either case, the role assumed by the Great Lakes Basin Commission participant will emphasize coordination of planning efforts, particularly with respect to funding arrangements for the study. But in the former situation, the Commission participant would have considerably more influence on the plan formulation process. In either case, the Level B study is a Commission study conducted under Commission approval, policy, and procedures.

Other aspects of planning coordination that are part of Commission activities include Commission staff participation in a variety of studies conducted by all levels of government in the Great Lakes Basin. These include participation in efforts by

international organizations such as the International Joint Commission, participation in Federal agency studies such as Type IV studies conducted by the U.S. Department of Agriculture, consultation on State planning efforts in a review and advisory capacity, and membership on planning boards conducting special studies, such as the Great Lakes-St. Lawrence Seaway Winter Navigation Board. Coordination is and will be accomplished in the future through consultation with Commission member agencies and States in order to maintain an ongoing inventory of planning efforts in the Great Lakes Basin. This inventory will serve to reduce duplication of efforts among various levels of government and to identify planning needs that are not being met through ongoing programs of Great Lakes Basin Commission members. Through contacts with Canadian counterparts, the Great Lakes Basin Commission seeks to maintain a continuing cognizance of Basin planning that is carried on in the Canadian portion of the Great Lakes drainage basin.

While the water resource planning in the Great Lakes Basin is done under the same general authorities as in other river basins, there are some peculiar aspects of the Great Lakes Basin that affect the way in which studies are carried out and the output results needed. It is important to keep these factors in mind when studies are proposed and initiated, in order to insure that the constraints and requirements are met in each study.

Briefly stated, the critical water problems in the Basin are more problems of pollution than of allocation. For the foreseeable future there is water for all uses which have been given serious consideration, providing the quality of the water can be maintained at suitable levels.

Quality control is exercised more effectively by land use management in addition to water use controls, particularly in an area like the Great Lakes Basin that is more than urban than rural. This means that those elements related to land use management and land use planning, principally urban and regional planning agencies, should be incorporated into the planning process. This was not adequately done in the Framework Study. The basic data for land use and management were oriented toward the agricultural land base, and the framework programs relate primarily to this aspect of land use. The expanding urban and transportation requirement for land was recognized principally as a reduction in resource base and not given adequate treatment in its own right. In Level B and other detailed studies the capability of local, urban-oriented planning entities should be relied on heavily. These studies should identify land-use related problems that can be addressed by the areawide planning agencies.

<b>TABLE 1-189</b>	Great	Lakes	Basin	Future	Plan-
ning Studies_1	Level B	<b>2</b>			

# 11.4 The Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan (CCJP)

#### 11.4.1 Introduction

Public Law 89-80 is not very explicit about what constitutes a comprehensive coordinated joint plan. Each river basin commission has interpreted its charge to include defining the CCJP, as well as developing and submitting the CCJP to the President and Congress through the Water Resources Council. The CCJP requirement and authority come from Sections 201 (b) (2) and 204 (3) and (4) of P.L. 89-80. Section 201 states that

(b) Each such commission for an area, river basin, or group of river basins shall, to the extent consistent with section 3 of this Act-. . .

(2) prepare and keep up to date, to the extent practicable, a comprehensive, coordinated, joint plan for Federal, State, interstate, local and nongovernmental development of water and related resources: *Provided*, That the plan shall include an evaluation of all reasonable alternative means of achieving optimum development of water and related land resources of the basin or basins, and it may be prepared in stages, including recommendations with respect to individual projects; . . .

#### Section 204 states that

Sec. 204. Each river basin commission shall-(3) submit to the Council for transmission to the President and by him to the Congress, and the Governors and the legislatures of the participating States a comprehensive, coordinated, joint plan, or any major portion thereof or necessary revisions thereof, for water and related land, resources development in the area, river basin, or group of river basins for which such commission was established. Before the commission submits such a plan or major portion thereof or revision thereof to the Council, it shall transmit the proposed plan or revision to the head of each Federal department or agency, the Governor of each State, and each interstate agency, from which a member of the commission has been appointed, and to the head of the United States section of any international commission if the plan, portion or revision deals with a boundary water or a river crossing a boundary, or any tributary flowing into such a boundary water or river, over which the international commission has jurisdiction or for which it has responsibility. Each such department and agency head, Governor, interstate agency, and United States section of an international commission shall have ninety days from the date of the receipt of the proposed plan, portion, or revision to report its views, comments, and recommendations to the commission. The commission may modify the plan, portion, or revision after considering the reports so submitted. The views, comments, and recommendations submitted by each Federal department or agency head, Governor, interstate agency, and United States section of an international commission shall be transmitted to the Council with the plan, portion, or revision; and

(4) submit to the Council at the time of submitting such plan, any recommendations it may have for continuing the functions of the commission and for implementing the plan, including means of keeping the plan up to date.

# 11.4.2 Definition of the CCJP

# The Great Lakes Basin Commission adopted the following definition on February 26, 1975:

The Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan (CCJP) is a specific document composed of elements approved and adopted by the Great Lakes Basin Commission, identifying those water and related structural and non-structural projects, programs and other measures designed to enhance the economic, environmental, and social conditions of the area, and will include the Level A Study (Framework Study) and revisions through the National Assessment; Level B Studies and revisions to reflect changed conditions; and the results of appropriate Commission, Federal, State, regional, interstate, local and non-governmental planning studies. The CCJP will be developed through a continuous, dynamic procedure, may be prepared in stages, and will be kept current.

# 11.4.3 Elements of the Comprehensive Coordinated Joint Plan

The CCJP as defined for the Great Lakes Basin consists of the following elements:

(1) a baseline which will consist of existing projects and ongoing nonstructural programs, and projects under construction by both the governmental and private sector

(2) a direction for the future which is determined from the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study and the National Assessment, and further identified by possible alternatives and gaps which should be filled by additional studies (Level B), and may include the selection of alternatives (Level B and/or Level C). Projects and programs will be grouped into short-term, mid-term, and long-term categories.

(3) a concise statement of recommended shortand mid-term actions based on consideration of all existing and anticipated needs and problems and all available information sources.

#### 11.4.4 **Procedures for Developing the CCJP**

The CCJP will be developed by the following procedures:

(1) The Great Lakes Basin Commission (GLBC) will establish a baseline of projects and programs consisting of completed and underway structural projects and nonstructural programs when the Commission agrees that such projects and programs contribute to meeting the needs and problems of the particular plan area and the Region as a whole. The adoption of baseline projects and programs will not be subject to the 90-day statutory review process, but will be handled internally by Commission action. (2) The GLBC will adopt the Framework Study as the Level A portion of the CCJP and initiate the 90-day review process.

(3) The GLBC, following review and consideration of appropriate studies made at the local, State, or Federal level, will, through a continuous planning system, select and designate elements to be part of the CCJP, superseding earlier data as appropriate.

(4) The GLBC will also select elements of the CCJP from implementation studies, some of which will be Level C studies and some of which may be State, regional, or private studies that were not previously reviewed or transmitted by the Commission but are processed through agency channels. Through the continuous planning system, each Commissioner will bring to the attention of the Commission those studies in his area which have not had formal Commission review, but which may supersede earlier data.

(5) The GLBC will review the CCJP following each revision of the National Assessment and will update the economic, demographic, and policy information in the CCJP and will insure that the existing situation is accurately stated.

(6) The GLBC will periodically, depending on the number and significance of the changes to be made in the CCJP, document these changes, transmit the document for the statutory review, and then transmit the revised CCJP to the Water Resources Council.

#### 11.4.5 Strategies

The following strategies will be utilized:

(1) The Great Lakes Basin Commission will utilize existing and ongoing studies to secure the intitial CCJP elements.

(2) The Commission will adopt procedures and attempt to secure programs that will result in preparation of the CCJP elements for the Great Lakes Basin at the earliest possible date.

(3) The Commission will insure that Level B, Type 2, State, River basin, and other major regional study efforts will be tailored to provide elements of the CCJP upon their completion.

#### 11.4.6 Policies

The Great Lakes Basin Commission will follow these policies:

(1) GLBC endorses State leadership in development of portions of the CCJP.

(2) State programs and policies will be adequately reflected in portions of the CCJP for particular States. (3) Through a continuous planning system, the status of the CCJP for all segments of the Basin will be continuously maintained and periodically updated when major changes are appropriate.

(4) Careful consideration will be given to current Principles and Standards as enunciated by the Water Resources Council in developing the CCJP where Federal activities are involved.

(5) Regional preferences will be identified and deviations from national projections and policies will be explained.

#### 11.5 Institutional Arrangements in the Great Lakes Basin

The previous subsections have explored a number of the actions and studies which will be required to implement the framework programs. The nature and size of the Great Lakes Basin and the distinctive characteristics of this interconnected system of lakes and streams make implementation a formidable task. But in addition the jurisdictional authorities and traditional areas of concern of two nations, one Province, eight States, the multiple agencies within each of those entities, a number of intergovernmental relationships, and innumerable substate units of government all make confusion and conflicts inevitable. More than one governmental unit will influence the planning for and management of almost any resource and will be affected by the outcome. Consequently, one cannot avoid addressing the complexities of organizational arrangements when considering the means by which framework programs can be implemented. The ultimate success of the framework programs is dependent upon the existence and functioning of institutions and organizations that are capable of implementing the programs.

As with other parameters in the planning process, existing organizational arrangements should not be taken as absolutes, for they too are amenable to change and restructuring. Thus, the current array of governmental units must not be viewed as immutable constraints on the formulation of alternative courses of action. However, for planning purposes assumptions must be made about the existence of certain relationships during the time frame under consideration. It is always necessary, for the sake of time, cost, and simplicity, to assume that certain conditions (physical, economical, and social, as well as institutional) will prevail. The problem is in deciding which assumptions to embrace and in making those chosen explicit.

In the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, two major assumptions are implicit: (1) that the fundamental institution of Federalism in the United States, and the Federal-State and inter-State relationships which it engenders, will remain, and (2) that the independent, sovereign status of Canada and the United States mandates that the States and Provinces cannot settle issues of an international nature on their own volition. Although it may seem unnecessary to articulate these well-acknowledged principles, it is important to recognize that in the case of the binational Great Lakes Basin, the influence of nine Provincial and State governments on mechanisms for institutional coordination has been, and will most probably continue to be, of paramount importance. For it is within these "constraints" that all other institutional permutations must be formulated, even though the physical and ecological relationships in the Great Lakes know no such bounds. While new mechanisms may be desirable and possible within the context of the above assumptions, it may also be that fundamental and far-reaching changes in resource planning and management cannot be achieved without abandoning these assumptions. When one explores this subject, one should not lose sight of this possibility.

The subject of the appropriate institutional arrangements for managing water and related land resources is a topic that has received considerable attention, both generally and as specifically applicable to the Great Lakes Basin. In addition, the Commission, during the course of the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, has attempted through several projects to describe or analyze organizational arrangements in the Basin.

Initially, the Commission, in cooperation with the Great Lakes Panel of the Committee on Multiple Use of the Coastal Zone, National Council on Marine Resources and Engineering Development, published a document entitled Great Lakes Institutions (1969), which contained descriptions of the vast array of agencies and organizations in Canada and the United States that had an interest in water and land resources in the Basin. An updated and expanded document, Great Lakes Directory, was published in 1976 by the Commission, in cooperation with the Interagency Committee on Marine Science and Engineering, Federal Council for Science and Technology. Two Framework Study volumes, Appendix F20, Federal Laws, Policies, and Institutional Arrangements, and Appendix S20. State Laws. Policies. and Institutional Arrangements, catalog and briefly describe the legal jurisdiction and authority of those Federal, State, substate, and special purpose governmental agencies that are responsible for resource matters. These appendixes do not, however, attempt to analyze the adequacy of existing arrangements or explore alternatives.

More direct study of this question was accomplished in three other activities. First, the Commission created a Task Force on Organizational Policy, composed of selected Commissioners representing both States and Federal agencies. Second, Dr. Lyle E. Craine of the University of Michigan School of Natural Resources was retained as a consultant to the Commission and produced a *Final Report on Institutional Arrangements for the Great Lakes* (March 15, 1972). Finally, as the Framework Study neared completion, the Commission staff reviewed the previous studies, made an analysis of other pertinent literature, and prepared initial drafts of Section 11 for the Commissioners' consideration.

The Task Force on Organizational Policy was created in 1969 and charged with the responsibility of reviewing the types of organizational arrangements available to manage river basins and of making recommendations to the Commission on the structure that should be adopted. After a series of preliminary meetings that explored a variety of possible mechanisms for organizational coordination, the task force concluded that there was a need to determine what necessary management functions (used in the broadest sense) were not being performed. It was at this point that Dr. Craine was retained.

In his study, Professor Craine addressed the question of the optimum resource management arrangement for the United States portion of the Great Lakes Basin. He adopted a two-pronged operational objective: "(1) to determine what needs to be done that is not now being done; and (2) to make recommendations for institutional changes designed to get done what needs to be done." After stating six ways by which agencies can become involved in Basin management, Dr. Craine reviewed the ability of existing institutions to perform these functions and concluded that no agency "is meeting the need for integration of public authorities relating to resource use and development." This need was felt to be critical since "the primary issues confronting a basin-wide agency stem from conflicting goals based upon various values and public preferences expressed and supported by different political constituencies," which issues can only be solved through the political process. This led Dr. Craine to the further conclusion that the institutional problem for the Great Lakes Region "is intergovernmental rather than just interagency." In order to achieve the desired integration, Dr. Craine outlined a basin-wide agency that would utilize "primary policy controls, together with such planning as reflects and implements the policy determination made." He considered the question of representation on such an agency to be crucial, and suggested that the States, the Federal government, and Basin residents (through specially elected representatives) were the three interests of concern.

Upon the receipt of Professor Craine's report, the Task Force concluded that no action should be taken, and the Commission accepted this recommendation. The Commission foresaw that completion of the Framework Study and possibly the CCJP itself might be required before management adjustments could be sufficiently identified to permit formulation of new organizations or realignment of existing organizations.

In keeping with the Task Force's repeated emphasis on the need to identify problems before attempting to decide upon a particular arrangement and mechanism for resource management, what follows is limited to a discussion of the salient features and problems of the Great Lakes Basin which must be considered in any proposed solution. Agreement on such a framework for inquiry is necessary before efforts to identify a particular organizational structure can be truly fruitful.

Three aspects of the current situation in the Basin stand out as the most critical factors to consider. The first relates to the physical characteristics of the Basin, and the others to the extant governmental situation.

Although the Great Lakes is properly viewed as a single physical system in which activities in one part ultimately affect the system elsewhere, the Framework Study has identified a great diversity of resource values and problems that exist at different places in the Basin. Each of these will require specialized management that is fitted to the circumstances at hand. Thus, to geographically integrate management control would be neither desirable nor practical; that is, management is not the problem.

On the other hand, the fact remains that the Basin is a closed system in which the gains accomplished in one place can be negated by action elsewhere unless a general agreement on mutually acceptable goals and objectives has been reached. This implies more than mere informational coordination. Rather, it will entail an essentially political exchange for which the rules of interaction are agreed to and politically binding. Typically, this would be considered integration at the policy-making or policy-planning level.

To achieve such a political interaction, any proposed institutional arrangement must take into account the second factor; namely, that the integration called for is distinctly intergovernmental in nature, as opposed to simply interagency. The States after all, are sovereign. Thus, barring some greater Federal requirement for concerted action, the general-purpose units of government in the United States are the fundamental building blocks upon which any scheme of policy/planning integration must be based. As a first corollary, the Federal government is but one sovereign entity and its position in the political dialogue should ultimately be voiced by a single spokesman, although it is recognized that the various Federal agencies with an interest in the outcome of any particular policy choice should all be actively involved in formulating a Federal position. A second and equally important corollary is that the States are only a second level of government, and that subsidiary levels within States have planning and management responsibilities and must therefore be involved in decisionmaking, particularly in land use matters which largely control water use and water quality considerations in the Great Lakes Basin. Veritical as well as horizontal coordination is needed, particularly around the individual Lake.

Finally, the international character of the Great Lakes Basin raises the third factor to be considered; namely, that the mutual, daily interest that both the U.S. and Canada have in this unique resource indicates that a special working relationship, unencumbered by the ordinary demands of international protocol, would be appropriate for a major part of the business that the two counties need to conduct relative to the utilization of the Lakes' resources. As currently constituted, the International Joint Commission's prerogatives are not broadly enough drawn to satisfy the requirement for the kind of international cooperation that is needed. This is not to say, however, that they could not be. That question is simply not raised at this time.

Within the context of these three general aspects, there are subsidiary factors that must be considered when developing organizational arrangements. First, any mechanism which purports to deal with Basinwide resources issues must be capable of dealing with the problems of multiple use of the resource base, for that is in fact the manner in which the Great Lakes and their associated land resources are approached.

Second, as Subsection 11.6 reveals, there is a vast range of research and data collection that must be accomplished in order to provide information to the decisionmakers. Any organizational structure that fails to coordinate information generation and planning will necessarily be handicapped in its ability to identify problems and formulate policy goals.

Third, any institution encompassing the Great Lakes must have the authority and political viability to set priorities among competing goals and objectives, in recognition of the fact that the pie is never big enough to satisfy all possible desires. Without such authority, there is a great danger that any agreement on goals and objectives would be a hollow gesture with enough platitudes to satisfy everyone, but with few hard decisions about which programs should proceed first in the face of limiting budgeting.

In sum, the critical deficiency in the Great Lakes Basin is that institutional arrangements for arriving at a political consensus do not exist. At best, current arrangements only facilitate exchanges of information. These are sometimes in the form of planning studies, but are often not even that well organized. Such a situation does not provide the degree of geographical integration which is necessary for resolving basic conflicts in resource utilization.

#### 11.6 Research, Data Collection, and Analysis

# 11.6.1 Introduction

Up to this point this section has dealt primarily with the responsibilities of the Great Lakes Basin Commission and its agencies for carrying out additional planning, preparation of the CCJP, and the institutional arrangements that will be necessary for planning and action programs. However, in order to provide a background for planning, implementation of plans, and the subsequent operation and management of programs, it is necessary to consider research, data collection, and analysis as an essential part of the planning process. Good planning is dependent on good, timely research and data gathering and interpretation. In the broad sense, the goals of Federal, State, and nongovernmental data collection and research programs are to support the management of water and related land resources so as to meet the needs of people, to minimize damage to life and property, and to establish or preserve a quality environment.

Federal organizations which have significant research, data collection, or data analysis programs in the Great Lakes Basin include the Department of the Interior (Geological Survey, Fish and Wildlife Service, Bureau of Outdoor Recreation, Bureau of Mines, National Park Service, Office of Water Research and Technology), the Department of Commerce (National Ocean Survey, National Weather Service, National Marine Fisheries Service, Maritime Administration, Social and Economic Statistics Administration, and others), the Department of the Army (Corps of Engineers), the Environmental Protection Agency, the National Aeronautics and Space Administration, the Department of Transportation, the Department of Agriculture, the Smithsonian Institution, the National Science Foundation, the Federal Power Commission, the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, and the Energy Research and Development Administration. The latter two organizations formerly comprised the Atomic Energy Commission. In addition, other Federally linked organizations involved in research, data collection, and data analysis in the Great Lakes Basin include the Great Lakes Basin Commission, the Council on Environmental Quality, the International Joint Commission, and the Great Lakes Fishery Commission. A multitude of State, local, university, and private organizations is also involved in research, data collection, and data analysis in the Basin. A directory of Great Lakes institutions including Canadian institutions, is published by the Great Lakes Basin Commission.

#### 11.6.2 Data Collection

The collection of basic data, as indicated above, is essential to planning and evaluation of alternative courses of action. The type, amount, and sensitivity of the basic data needed will obviously depend on the purpose of the data acquisition program. For example, data needs for planning, management, enforcement, or research purposes may vary considerably. A good data program must include data collection, analysis, storage, retrieval, and dissemination, and a means for anticipating probable future needs. In formulating a basic data program, it is especially important to insure that potential users know what are available and where, so that timely retrieval can be accomplished.

Traditionally, Federal and State government basic data collection programs have been oriented to the collection of data for specific missions. There is a need for the coordination of such missionoriented programs into an environmental data system to avoid unnecessary overlap and to encourage collection and dissemination of usable information for multiple purposes.

Practically every Federal agency and many State and local agencies and private groups collect data that are of interest and potential use to individuals concerned with water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin. The principal Federal agencies which collect water data for general use, such as the U.S. Geological Survey, the National Ocean Survey, the National Weather Service, and the Environmental Protection Agency, maintain catalogs of stored data that are available for retrieval.

River stage, precipitation, and other hydrologic and meterologic data collected by National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration agencies, as well as data on stream discharge, stream water quality, and ground water occurrence and characteristics collected by the U.S. Geological Survey are coordinated as provided in OMB Circulars A-62 (meteorological and climatic data) and A-67 (hydrologic data). Even though coordination among agencies has recently improved, economies of combination and scale have been accomplished only in part. State water data collection agencies tend to be specialized and to range widely in function and the information gathered is generally not readily accessible.

Other Federal agencies, like the Corps of Engineers, Nuclear Regulatory Commission, Energy Research and Development Administration, Federal Power Commission, Department of Agriculture, Department of Housing and Urban Development, several Department of Interior agencies (Fish and Wildlife Service, National Park Service, Bureau of Outdoor Recreation, Bureau of Mines), and Department of Transportation, also collect resource data for agency mission purposes.

Periodic soil and water conservation needs inventories are prepared by the U.S. Department of Agriculture and include data on land capability, land use, conservation practices related to land use, and small watershed projects. At ten-year intervals, the Forest Service conducts forest surveys of the States in the Basin. Cut and growth data and data on the extent of forest land and volume of timber are collected. These data help in planning for a continuing supply of forest products and amenities for the use and enjoyment of the Basin's population. Generally speaking, the responsibility for collection of water and associated land resource data, such as information related to flood control, shore erosion, recreation, mineral resources, and urban growth, is dispersed among agencies and is relatively uncoordinated. Also, while great amounts of resource data have been accumulated, particularly within the Federal and State government agencies, many potential data users do not know what data are available and where to go to get the data.

In order to fill the above gap in coordination, it is recommended that the Great Lakes Basin Commission develop and maintain a Great Lakes Regional Data Referral Center and Clearing House that would direct requests for data and other information to the appropriate Federal or State agency or data system. The referral center would be publicized widely and its services would be available to all. An annual report would provide a systematic review of any changes in referral center activities. The referral center would also make recommendations to promote coordination among agencies, particularly in the area of water quality data collection.

A need exists for continuation and possible expansion of ongoing data collection programs, particularly such broad scale programs as the International Field Year on the Great Lakes. Other basic data collection programs, such as those carried out in recent years by NOAA, EPA, and other organizations, should be coordinated as well as possible, particularly in terms of data reporting formats. More effort is also needed in coordinating U.S. and Canadian programs involving the Great Lakes.

### 11.6.3 Data Analysis

Although considerable data on the Great Lakes have been accumulated, very few have been utilized to the extent possible. Generally, environmental data collected for a particular purpose are analyzed with regard only to the study purpose. However, such data could be extremely useful as background information to other studies or projects. For example, in recent years a great deal of detailed limnological data have been collected by power companies for the purpose of evaluating the effect of power plants on the Great Lakes. Many of these data have not been analyzed, and the work to date has been directed, in general, toward power plant-induced degradation only. However, these data, if properly analyzed, would probably be extremely useful in the interpretation of the physical, chemical, and biological characteristics of the Lakes.

One data source that has been proven to be extremely useful for purposes other than that for which it was intended is municipal water intake data. Much of the historical, chemical, and biological data, as well as temperature data, that are available for the Great Lakes were obtained from water intake data, although these data were probably taken only for the purpose of insuring an adequate public water supply. Because of the lack of historical data on the Lakes, the water intake data have been carefully analyzed and general historical trends in water quality derived. This example shows the importance of analyzing data from more than one viewpoint.

Unfortunately, very little Federal funding has been provided in the past for data analysis alone. Most projects that are funded involve the collection of new data. There is a great need for increased financial support for interpretation of existing data. More thorough interpretation will mean more efficient new data collection as well as more effective use of existing information on the Great Lakes.

#### 11.6.4 Research

Environmental research is not an end itself, but rather is a basis for sound decisionmaking. The responsibility for identifying needs and conducting research related to water and land resources in the Great Lakes Basin is dispersed and may often be uncoordinated among sectors of the research community. Most of the research sponsored by Federal agencies, either in-house or by contract, is carried out in the context of agency missions. At the State level, water resources research and development is conducted on State-oriented problems and is often cooperatively funded by Federal agencies. At the university level, pure and applied water research is conducted on a broad spectrum ranging from single discipline interests to broad interdisciplinary approaches. Private industry also has a role in water related research, mainly in the context of solving industry problems, such as the development of equipment to improve water-use efficiency and to cope with waste products, and in the development of machinery and equipment for manufacture and sale.

Water quality research in the Lakes can be used as an example of how ongoing programs in the Basin treat one portion of the environmental research picture. The Federal Water Pollution Control Act and its amendments in 1956, 1961, 1970, and 1972 authorize and/or require research and demonstration projects for the Great Lakes. At the U.S. Federal level, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) is primarily responsible for water pollution research. Expenditures for this work during fiscal year 1972 were about \$4.5 million in the Basin. During this same period about \$10.6 million was spent by other Federal departments of seven independent agencies on Great Lakes water pollution research. The agencies were the Atomic Energy Commission (now the Energy Research and Development Administration and the Nuclear Regulatory Commission); the Departments of Commerce, Defense, Interior, and Transportation; the National Aeronautics and Space Administration; and the National Science Foundation. As was pointed out above, these agencies, with the exception of NSF, were engaged in "mission-oriented" research. Nevertheless, the broad interpretation of "mission" inevitably results in some overlap in activities.

# 11.6.5 Great Lakes Basin Data Collection, Data Analysis, and Research Needs

A list of a wide range of water and related land use functions in the Great Lakes for which data collection, data analysis, and research is needed has been prepared. This list has been organized according to the categories shown below.

- (1) Basic Resource Information
  - (a) climate and meteorology
  - (b) surface water hydrology
  - (c) geology and ground water
  - (d) limnology of lakes and embayments
  - (e) mineral resources

(2) Water Resource Use and Management

(a) water supply—municipal, industrial, rural

- (b) water quality (pollution control)
- (c) fish

(d) navigation—commercial and recreational boating

- (e) power
- (f) levels and flows
- (g) shore erosion
- (3) Land Resources Use and Management
  - (a) land use and management
  - (b) flood plains
  - (c) irrigation
  - (d) drainage
  - (e) wildlife
  - (f) erosion and sedimentation
- (4) Economics/Social/Institutional
  - (a) economic and demographic

(b) Federal and State: laws, policies, and institutional arrangements

- (5) Environmental Quality
  - (a) outdoor recreation
  - (b) aesthetic and cultural resources
  - (c) health aspects

The five major categories in the above outline correspond to the general groupings used throughout the Framework Study for classifying the work groups and appendixes. The subdivisions of each of the major categories correspond to the subject matter of Appendixes 2 through 23.

Data collection needs, data analysis needs, and research needs have not been separated. There is often a close relationship among these endeavors, and hence they are difficult to separate. The listing is not intended to be exhaustive, but rather illustrative of general areas needing increased attention in the near future.

Those individual research, data collection, and data analysis needs which are considered to be of particularly high priority have been marked by an asterisk(\*). The priority given to an individual item will vary according to needs of different areas of the Basin, the introduction of new problems (for example, PCBs and other chemicals were not known to be environmental hazards until only a few years ago), the results of ongoing research, and the judgment of the individual assigning the priority. Nevertheless, in view of the length of the research needs list and limited amount of funds available to support research projects, it was felt that some priority should be assigned to the individual research needs.

- The needs list is presented below.
- I. Basic Resource Information
  - A. Climate and Meteorology

(1) identify and refine short- and longrange weather forecasting techniques (2) establish the relationships between air temperature and relative humidity over the Great Lakes surfaces

(3) evaluate the effectiveness of weather modification as a method of precipitation control in areas of the Great Lakes Region

(4) establish the relationships between meteorological data taken over land and corresponding data over the Lake surfaces and determine desirable locations of meteorological stations on the Lakes

(5) compute reliable estimates of annual, monthly, and weekly evaporation from each of the Great Lakes.

B. Surface Water Hydrology

(1) \*investigate methods for deriving improved estimates of tributary runoff from gaged areas and generally expand the hydrologic monitoring network for the Great Lakes Basin

(2) \*research the significance of pollutants associated with suspended solids in tributary flow

(3) improve the understanding and ability to predict the movement of suspended sediment in tributaries to the Great Lakes

(4) \*develop predictive models for the transport of nutrients, hazardous materials, and other pollutants in streams tributary to the Great Lakes

(5) develop improved methods to forecast freeze-up, break-up, and the spatial extent and thickness of the Great Lakes ice cover

(6) analyze the formation and behavior of ice cover in the Lakes and connecting channels

(7) compare and analyze results of existing snow melt research with information for the Great Lakes Basin, and investigate the peculiarities of the Great Lakes Basin as they might affect snow melt runoff.

C. Geology and Ground Water

(1) \*conduct quantitive studies on aquifer parameters and potential stresses on the ground water system in order to evaluate the longrange development potential of critical aquifers throughout the Basin

(2) \*evaluate the hydrogeologic effects of artificial ground-water recharge and research the fate of contaminants introduced into aquifers

(3) \*develop means to make more accurate appraisals of the direct ground-water inflow or outflow to the Lakes in order to refine the water budget of the Great Lakes system

(4) improve methods of applying systems analysis to ground-water resources development

(5) \*research the impact of urbaniza-

tion on ground-water resources in the Basin

(6) determine the impact on Great Lakes water quality of septic tank disposal systems under different soil conditions in the Basin.

D. Limnology of Lakes and Embayments

(1) \*conduct a long-term quantitative inventory of Great Lakes biota for the purpose of developing biological maps of the Great Lakes

(2) \*determine the relative importance of sediments as a nutrient source in each of the Great Lakes

(3) \*determine the availability to aquatic life of different forms of chemical pollutants contributed to the Great Lakes

(4) \*research the synergistic effects of toxicants (e.g., heavy metals, pesticides) on aquatic life in the Great Lakes and determine the ultimate fate of these toxicants in the lake system

(5) \*estimate the loading of chemical pollutants to the Great Lakes from atmospheric precipitation and dry fallout

(6) increase taxonomic research and develop detailed keys to the fauna and flora of the Great Lakes

(7) conduct further basic research on chemical transformation processes in the Great Lakes

(8) determine the significance of windinduced mixing on the uptake or release of substances associated with sedimented material in the nearshore areas of the Great Lakes

(9) survey the frequency and extent of storm-induced mixing of nearshore areas and embayments

(10) investigate the fundamental role of bacteria and fungi in nutrient recycling

(11) intensify the development of remote sensing techniques for the study of limnological characteristics of the Lakes

(12) compile and develop charts showing velocity and direction of currents in connecting channels

(13) conduct further basic research on the physical limnology of the Great Lakes, including studies on lake oscillation, open lake circulation patterns, the relation between open lake circulation and nearshore currents, and stratification phenomena, such as the thermal bar

(14) investigate the role of accumulations of nutrients, pesticides, heavy metals, and refractory organics in snow ice.

E. Mineral Resources

(1) \*assess the probable environmental impacts of expanding the mining and refining industries which utilize water resources of the Basin

(2) determine more precisely the quantity and/or quality of the Great Lakes Basin

mineral resources through field examinations, including areas under the Lakes themselves

(3) \*determine the potential impact on water quality of alternative mineral extracting methods in the Great Lakes Basin environment

(4) define more definitely long-term requirements for sand and gravel resources, particularly for construction, beach fill, and offshore terminal construction, and investigate the ecological impact of offshore sand mining.

II. Water Use and Management

A. Water Supply—Municipal, Industrial, and Rural

(1) \*investigate new ways to optimize the removal of potentially harmful substances (e.g., trace organic compounds, viruses, asbestos) from drinking water

(2) conduct investigations into the development of regional water supply systems including an evaluation of changes required in the present institutional arrangements of service utilities

(3) investigate improvements to the operational efficiency of municipal and industrial wastewater treatment plants

(4) conduct further research and development in modification of industrial unit processes to reduce water withdrawal requirements in the future.

B. Water Quality

(1) \*undertake design research to determine the most efficient monitoring program needed to characterize the water quality of the Great Lakes

(2) \*expand the network of water quality monitoring stations to include heavy metals, pesticides, refractory organics, and other potentially toxic substances

(3) \*develop new cost-effective methods to conserve and/or recycle valuable resources found in wastewater

(4) \*develop methods to test new chemicals for possible hazards before they are used in the Great Lakes environment

(5) \*continue research on means of disposal of sludges produced in water supply and wastewater treatment processes

(6) determine the economic and technical feasibility of further reductions of point sources of nutrients

(7) demonstrate the feasibility of controlling excessive growths of weeds and algae (e.g., *Cladaphora*) in the Great Lakes

(8) develop methodologies to predict the extent and rate of response of the Great Lakes to reduced nutrient loadings.

C. Fish

(1) \*continue to perform fish popula-

tion assessments in order to evaluate the outcome of fishery management policies and predict the outcome of future management strategies

(2) \*continue to conduct basic research on the physiological requirements of fishes of the Great Lakes and the environmental factors affecting them, and further study of bioaccumulation patterns of toxic substances in fish

(3) continue to study means of controlling pest fish species in the Great Lakes (e.g., lampreys) through chemical, biological, and other techniques and evaluate the overall effect of these controls

(4) continue to research methods to improve the sport fishery in the Great Lakes and develop managerial techniques to improve controlled commercial fisheries

(5) assess the reaction of various species to exploitation and/or predation and human decision to effect better management of fisheries

(6) \*evaluate the effect of new species introduced to the ecosystem, including their position in the food chain, their competition with other species for food and spawning areas, and their effect on the forage base

(7) demonstrate the feasibility of controlling excessive fish die-offs

(8) investigate the effect of turbidity derived from tributary inputs, shore erosion, or suspension of sedimented material on fish spawning areas.

D. Navigation—Commercial and Recreational Boating

(1) research the potential environmental effects of spills of fuel shipments on the Great Lakes

(2) conduct investigations which will determine how the following factors will affect port facilities for commercial navigation

(a) extension of the season and reduction of stockpile requirements

(b) trend towards supercarriers and resulting large cargo delivery

(c) trend towards increased pelletization and higher iron content in iron ore shipments

(d) \*possibility of transmission of coal and/or iron ore via pipeline

(3) determine the feasibility of using heated effluents in extending the length of navigation season, considering the possible adverse environmental effects

(4) analyze the social and economic factors related to water availability for recreational boating

(5) determine the effect of vessel squat in constricted reaches of connecting channels.

E. Power

(1) \*conduct an inventory of the types

and quantities of pollutants which enter the Great Lakes that are derived from power plants, both in and out of the Great Lakes Basin

(2) \*analyze existing power plant site data to better ascertain physical and biological changes in the Great Lakes and tributaries from power plant discharges

(3) \*determine the biological effects of entrainment and impingement of organisms at cooling water intakes, such as the effect of the loss of larval fish on future fish stocks

(4) \*develop methods to conserve/recycle water used in energy production, including an assessment of feasibility of using heated water for agriculture, aquaculture, industrial processes, etc.

(5) compile a review of the state-ofthe-art on the design of cooling water intake and discharge structures to minimize impingement and entrainment

(6) \*conduct analysis of the impacts of power plants in the following areas

(a) methods of ash handling and disposal

(b) fallout of particulate emissions from stacks

(c) effects of biocides and other chemicals in blowdown waters which are discharged to water bodies

(d) methods for the transfer and storage of fuels and power

(7) investigate the near-term and long-term fuel requirements and available reserves to supply existing and future power plants in the Great Lakes Basin and the available alternatives to the use of natural fuels for power generation, including the overall social and economic effects

(8) \*research the potential environmental hazards of major nuclear power plant accidents involving large scale releases of radioactive materials to the Great Lakes

(9) research the land/water/air meteorological interactions which affect atmospheric transport to the Great Lakes (e.g., the importance of sea breezes along the Great Lakes coast)

(10) \*investigate the environmental impact of fuel (e.g., coal) processing within the Great Lakes Basin

(11) \*inventory the environmental hazards to the Great Lakes system from energyintensive activities not associated with power plants, such as the pollutants emitted by automobiles

(12) investigate the effect of cooling towers upon local and regional weather modification including cloud formation, increase of precipitation, increase of fogging, and icing.

F. Levels and Flows

(1) \*continue to study internationally

acceptable methods for water level regulation, including a compensation plan for parties adversely affected by level changes

(2) prepare Great Lakes inflow/outflow forecasts both monthly and annually to aid in the operational decisions and management of the hydrologic resources of the Basin

(3) analyze possible effects on Great Lakes levels caused by anticipated changes in ice retardation

(4) evaluate the effects of precipitation and evaporation on lake levels over different periods—day-to-day, month-to-month, year-toyear, and longer

(5) analyze and forecast short period water level changes on the Great Lakes at regulatory structures

(6) further study the effect on lake levels from seiches and other phenomena caused by wind and barometric pressure changes

(7) research deep water wave characteristics and the resulting maximum storm water levels which affect shoreline erosion.

G. Shore Use and Erosion

(1) \*determine the magnitude of physical and ecological damages to the Lakes from shoreline erosion processes

(2) \*conduct special research studies to assess the effects of shoreline modifications on environmental values in the shoreline zone.

III. Land Use and Management

A. Land Use and Management

(1) \*determine the specific sources and means of control of nutrients and other pollutants derived from land runoff

(2) \*develop methodologies that can be used to predict the potential impacts of alternative land resource management plans

(3) refine remote sensing techniques for the purpose of land use inventories

(4) \*derive guidelines for planning and management at various levels and combinations of land use and establish limitations on land use

(5) continue the development of new pesticides and biological agents that are biodegradable and have a minimum impact on the environment

(6) study nutrient release and water yield from forest areas under different harvesting techniques (e.g., mechanized logging, clear cutting), management techniques (e.g., prescribed burning), and on-site preparation techniques (e.g., on-site debarking)

(7) develop an efficient method for establishing improved pastures by seeding without tillage in rock or stump-covered land.

B. Flood Plains

(1) investigate and determine the rel-

ative costs of various nonstructural measures for flood control purposes

(2) determine ways to reduce flood damages through education of the public

(3) develop new methods for channel improvement and/or streamflow regulation, considering the environmental impact of such action.

C. Irrigation

(1) improve means to identify, assess, and predict the ecological impacts of irrigation and channelization

(2) further investigate the use of treated wastewater for irrigation purposes

(3) determine the practicability of irrigating through using tile drainage water, especially for truck crops and sod farms.

D. Drainage

(1) \*further study the ecological and socioeconomic importance of wetlands (marshes) to the Great Lakes, considering, for example, the effect of marsh drainage on water quality

(2) investigate the impact on water quality of draining excess water on land where a naturally high water table, natural precipitation, or seepage limits agricultural production or urban use

(3) study the process of tree root invasion of tile lines to determine

(a) the relative ability of the different tree species to cause a problem

(b) the distance the tile should be from various trees and shrubs

(c) the best means of controlling roots where tile must be near windbreaks, orchards, or other trees

(4) analyze soil profile requirements related to blinding tile after the drain has been installed.

E. Wildlife

(1) conduct further research to determine the status of management needs for nongame wildlife

(2) evaluate the potential for use of shrubs with persistent fruit as a food source for wildlife in critical winter clime habitats in the Great Lakes Region

(3) assess patterns of ingress and egress of Great Lakes Basin wildlife for wildlife management purposes.

F. Erosion and Sedimentation

(1) \*devise new methods to control soil erosion in watersheds, and further study the significance of soil erosion on water pollution

(2) \*research the effect of dredging on the water quality and ecology of the dredged area and assess the role of dredge spoil in water pollution

(3) conduct basic research into the rate of accumulation, the location of accumulation,

the factors controlling accumulation, and the effect on water quality of organic sediment material (as opposed to mineral sediment)

(4) further investigate the use of chemical flocculation for removing suspended solids from desilting basins

(5) conduct research in those areas of agricultural management that involve moisture infiltration, permeability, and resistence to erosion

(6) develop educational programs to promote public awareness of the factors involved in and the importance of programs to reduce erosion and sedimentation problems

(7) \*determine the quantity of solids contributed to the Lakes from urban debris, including settled dust from fossil fuel burning, discharge of wastes from industrial processes and sewage treatment, and other miscellaneous sources, such as garden plots, street litter, and wind-scattered trash

(8) conduct field studies in Great Lakes Basin localities to localize and verify empirical formulas for sediment yield, such as the Universal Soil Loss Equation

(9) analyze the trap efficiencies of sediment collection basins and establish guidelines for their design and installation, particularly in urban areas

(10) evaluate stability of channel banks on both natural and constructed channels.

IV. Economics/Social/Institutional

A. Economic and Demographic

(1) compile and evaluate economic data related to the allocation of Great Lakes fishery resources.

B. Federal and State: Laws, Policies, and Institutional Arrangements

(1) \*determine how the evaluation of socioeconomic factors in water resource and associated land use planning can be improved

(2) \*assess the social, economic, and environmental impacts of complying or not complying with the requirements and goals of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972 (P.L. 92-500)

(3) \*research new ways to involve and educate the public in water resources and associated land use issues

(4) \*establish a centralized clearing house and information service for water quality data to facilitate multi-agency management responsibility for water quality

(5) determine the relationships among Federal, State, regional, and local institutions that will best promote economy and effectiveness in dealing with water resources problems in the Great Lakes Basin

(6) \*investigate the environmental, so-

cial, and economic impacts of limiting industrial growth in the Great Lakes Basin.

V. Environmental Quality

A. Outdoor Recreation

(1) expand data collection and analysis programs to determine the extent of private recreational development and the need for public facilities

(2) evaluate the socioeconomic impact of water and air pollution on various water-related recreational activities

(3) evaluate the potential of using railroad rights-of-way to meet a portion of recreational needs, particularly in urban areas

(4) identify, collect, and analyze data defining the recreation carrying capacity of special areas, such as wild and scenic rivers, wilderness areas, and national lakeshore areas

(5) collect and analyze cost/return information on several kinds of private incomeproducing recreation enterprises being established in the Basin

(6) evaluate the impact of restricted uses of automotive travel on upper Great Lakes recreational areas

(7) \*evaluate the direct impact of the use of snowmobiles, off-the-road vehicles, trail bikes, etc., on the natural environment

(8) evaluate the potential of mined areas for recreational use in the Great Lakes Basin.

B. Aesthetic and Cultural Resources

(1) \*further develop the use of multiobjective evaluations, including methods to quantitatively assess presently unquantified environmental amenities, in order to facilitate the comparison of alternative water resources objectives

(2) \*evaluate the impact of intensified land use, transportation networks, water use, and energy management on the Basin aesthetic and cultural resources

(3) identify and analyze aesthetic factors associated with the siting of power plants as they affect land use and shore access

(6) \*conduct detailed resource identification efforts for buffer zones, linkage corridors, shore zones, resource clusters, and other features of the Basin's aesthetic and cultural resources.

C. Health Aspects

(1) \*evaluate the short and probable long-term effects on human health of microcontaminants (e.g., carcinogenic organic compounds, asbestos, viruses) found in some drinking water supplies (2) \*develop practicable indices that protect water recreationists from enteric, upper respiratory tract, and fungal infections

(3) \*intensify research programs aimed at the study of the nature and occurrence of viruses in the Great Lakes

(4) delineate environmental factors responsible for vector problems

(5) determine the health hazard, if any, from vessel waste discharge in the Great Lakes.

# 11.7 Addendum

#### 11.7.1 Introduction

In response to a series of questions and issues emerging from the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, a study was initiated by the Department of Housing and Urban Development, Region V. The study was conducted by Robert C. Einsweiler, Inc. Part IV of this study, dated June 30, 1974 (revised), titled "Planning and Management to Achieve Comprehensive Goals" is presented below.

# 11.7.2 Planning and Management to Achieve Comprehensive Goals\*

#### THE CASE FOR CHANGE

Recommending changes in current planning and management techniques to achieve comprehensive goals implies dissatisfaction with current methods and results. Change implies further intervention in the ways public agencies, private firms or individuals make decisions today. It probably implies a transfer of authority or sharing of authority between functional agencies or governmental levels. These implications explain why change is slow and why demonstrated need for change is so critical. What is the demonstrated need to alter the planning and management systems in the Great Lakes Basin? The case is not well made in the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study. It requires reading between the lines. Here are a few examples:

(1) The GLBC study approach documented the resource demand to the year 2020. It partially evaluated alternative policies to further accelerate growth or to limit it. The final proposed alternate, PRO, is defined generally in words, but not trans-

\*Robert C. Einsweiler, Inc., from Relating Water Resource Planning to Comprehensive Development Objectives, Part IV, June 30, 1974 (revised).

lated into programming. Time and money ran out. The program costs that are going to Congress are essentially based on trends.

(2) The planning procedure used rests on massive data collection and untold time of federal agency staff. The two combined to produce a long plan preparation period with the concurrent results that much of the data are already obsolete and the final Framework is not yet in print. The cyclical, successive approximations approach of the new B Level studies should avoid this pitfall.

(3) The program proposed generally reflects attempts to augment supply or demand. Alternative programs to reduce demand, such as land use regulation and pricing of services, rarely appear as recommendations. This is partly true for areawide agencies, too. The selection process to arrive at final programming is documented in only a few cases.

(4) The local government and special districts that will have to implement most of the program recommendations were involved in only a minor way or not at all. The State and local agencies that could exercise preventive strategy also were involved in a very limited way or not at all. They are to be involved more in the new B Level studies.

In spite of these negative remarks, the study did produce a general understanding of water resource problems in the region and made the case for action. The issue is what action by which agency?

"One of the first to recognize the need for greater emphasis on urban and metropolitan aspects of water resources was Lyle Craine of the University of Michigan, Department of Conservation. Speaking before a meeting of sanitary engineers in 1959, Craine pointed to four emerging trends in the U.S. water resource situation.

(1) An increasing emphasis of intensive water resource management in growing metropolitan areas, that would require that water resource planning and management be integrated with overall urban planning.

(2) A changing pattern of water resource use from rural development to municipal and industrial, to urban-oriented recreational, and to recognition of the 'intrinsic visual value of water resource,' thus leading to an 'environmental preservation' purpose.

(3) An increasing desire and requirement for greater local participation in national water management programs, in two ways:

(a) a greater local voice in water management designs

(b) a requirement that localities bear more of the costs of Federal water development programs.

(4) In the field of flood control planning and policy, a changing emphasis from primary reliance

on structural measures to management and regulatory measures such as flood plain zoning, flood insurance and flood forecasting, with consignment increase in responsibility of local officials, including urban planners."<sup>1</sup>

In tracing the evolution of water resources planning, Hufschmidt and Elfers comment:<sup>2</sup>

The striking characteristic of this evolution is that it has dealt with coordination of planning at the national and major river basin levels, and in Federal-State terms. In this evolution there has been no explicit concern for problems of coordination of water resource planning or management at the urban-metropolitan level. Rather, the assumption has been made that urban-metropolitan interests would be represented by the States, and would be accommodated in the detailed planning that would be undertaken by Federal-State commissions on a river basin basis.

It appears likely that the present pattern of organization and administration of Federal-State water resource planning on ariver basin basis will prove inadequate to the solution of the urban-metropolitan water resource problems of the 1970's and 1980's. There must be a more explicit recognition of metropolitan interests in National-State water resource planning.

#### PLANNING AND MANAGEMENT CONCEPTS

#### Organizational Role

Three specific problems in decision-making by the present structure have been identified by the Great Lakes Basin Study: (1) spillover effects from private development to public resources, e.g. storm water runoff and siltation and wetland drainage, (2) spillover effects from one functional agency to another, e.g., land drainage for agriculture and resulting loss of habitat for wildlife, (3) spillover effects from one government to another, e.g., upstream community waste release to downstream community recreation or water supply.

Solutions to all these problems require some shift or sharing of authority between private and public sectors, between functional specialists and generalists in government, and between levels of government.

Perhaps the most critical and difficult path will be the phenomena variously described as "hardening of the categories" or "functional feudalism." It is most evident at the Federal level and least at the local level. The phenomena is so pervasive, however, that the areawide comprehensive planning agencies studied for this report frequently admitted that functional funding pushed them into functional plans that did not add up to a consistent comprehensive purpose.

The Intergovernmental Cooperation Act of 1968 with the resultant OMB A-95 circular was one response to the inter-functional, inter-governmen-
tal spillover problem. Integrated grants administration (IGA) and OMB circular A-102 are other measures. The National Environmental Policy Act that led to the Environmental Impact Statement and the Council on Environmental Quality is another response to the side effects of single purpose actions. Finally, special revenue sharing, according to the Advisory Commission on Inter-governmental Relations, has this as one of its purposes:

To build a potential power base for the enactment of broad federal aid programs for strengthening of the role of the responsible locally-elected generalist—the Mayor, the Governor, the County Executive—and diminishing the role of the vertical autocracy—the functional specialist at all governmental levels.<sup>4</sup>

The easy solution when things are not working as desired is to create a new institution. The more difficult approach, but undoubtedly more effective in the long run, is to build new relationships among existing institutions. That is part of the rationale for the proposed "Umbrella Multi-Jurisdictional Organization" (UMJO) for sub-state regions. The intent is to tie together various governmental levels and functions as they play out in one geographic region. A similar purpose is intended by creative use of the Coastal Zone Management Program for example.

Based on the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study findings, the major problems requiring attention occurred in three nongovernmental regions: (1) the multi-state, natural-resource based Lake Region, (2) the sub-state, resource-based production land region—agriculture, forestry and mining, and (3) the sub-state major population concentration or metropolitan regions. The solutions will require Federal-State-Local cooperative efforts, as no single governmental level by itself has full authority to act.

The role of the State is critical for two reasons. The State is the ultimate repository of land use control, though most has been delegated to local government. The State is the creator of local governments. The States are beginning to create decision-making mechanisms to handle functional or interest group conflicts and to go beyond to consider State settlement policy, but much remains to be done. The Federal Government must continue its past catalytic role of solving inter-governmental problems in providing financial and technical wherewithal to do so. The local governments are in the last-but-not-least role. Of all government levels, local government has traditionally established the necessary mechanism and exercised the responsibility required to solve problems like those in the basic trade-off between competing functions, trade-offs between private and public, and controlling demands for public services as well as supply. That the trade-off function has not been

performed to everyone's satisfaction is clear. But more effort has gone into it at the local level than at any other level.

The challenge in the near term to implement the Framework is to forge a new federal, state, local planning and management relationship as implied on the GLBFS cover that takes advantage of the unique and complementary advantages of each level of government and to build on existing institutions rather than creating new ones. For the longer term, new arrangements may be needed at the multi-state regional level to handle trade-offs between development and environment and among states. This is discussed more fully later.

Three regions have been identified. (See Part II on Tools to Control both Supply and Demand.) It would be desirable for all three levels of government to actively participate in all three regional planning and management programs. Further attention should be given to the concepts of lead agency in this work. The GLBC is the likely candidate for lead role in the lake region; the State Planning Agency, State Natural Resource Department or non-metropolitan sub-state agency for the production lands regions, and an urban sub-state or metropolitan agency for the urban regions. Because the problem of greatest urgency falls in the urban settings (see Part I) that region will be used for further description of a planning and management system.

#### Planning Process

The terms planning and management are used together in recognition of the trend away from professionally designed technical solutions to problems and toward the continuing input of planning to short- and long-range decision making, and to policy formation and implementation by duly elected public officials. As water resource management plans are replacing ad hoc single purpose construction projects so are urban development and land use management systems replacing maporiented, long term land use plans. The shift is toward greater integration with the ongoing management of the public affairs of the nation. Planning and management approaches to implementing the GLBFS should be in the forefront of this trend.

There are many approaches to comprehensive planning. The differences depend on degree of uncertainty, authority of the preparing agency, attitudes about public intervention in private transactions, level of funding, degree of integration with daily decision making and other factors. The two extremes are easily defined.

At one end is the long term map-oriented plan based on the rational planning method, i.e., starting with goals, proceeding through objectives and policies to programs. This process has merit only when the authority to implement is highly centralized, so goals, too, are easily derived. Plans for new towns or major building projects are possible examples. Even with these, however, certainty is likely less than it should be for such long range decisions. The approach is derived in part from the design professions. While the GLBC Framework Study appears to use this approach on first blush, further study places it closer to the Darwin Stuart approach. The *Alternative Frameworks* qualifies the ability to set goals without continuing interaction. Also the material in the various appendixes is more problem solving not goal achieving in its orientation.

At the other end of the spectrum is the incremental decision process based on Lindblom.<sup>4</sup> This approach makes incremental adjustments to operating programs that are not producing satisfactory results. It is geared toward the short term operating decisions of a public manager.

Darwin Stuart in an article in the Urban Affairs Quarterly, has challenged both extremes.<sup>5</sup> The rational method is cited for the difficulty or impossibility of weighting goals in order to set priorities. The other end of the spectrum is marked down for being less than what is possible and desirable to solve urban problems. The focus on short term increments can still lead to undesirable long term effects unless the long term consequences are evaluated. That is what an Environmental Impact Statement is supposed to be, the long term effect of an incremental decision. It is expensive as a method of planning and decision making.

Stuart argued for a mid-range problem oriented solution in his article, although he would modify that further today.<sup>6</sup>

Comprehensive planning has never had to face the barbs of public dissatisfaction with side effects because no one has fully implemented a complete plan in a major urban area. When and if the day arrives that such authority is centralized, one can anticipate complaints about unexpected side effects. The recent attempts at sophisticated growth control—"no growth" or "slow growth" systems have caused concern for side effects.<sup>7</sup> What will happen to land values? What effect will that have on housing choice? If these increase the cost will they be offset by lowered public expenditures? And more.

This suggests a new approach, a modification of what has come to be called guidance systems. The proposed approach combines a number of techniques now frequently used separately. The long term or alternative futures are developed as scenarios, and as probabilities of social and technological change. These can test the consequences of current decisions, provide feedback on what people

value, and serve as an acceptable image of the future toward which efforts should move. As a second step, using attitude surveys and other means, an attempt is made to identify what people value in today's environment that they would be reluctant to see changed. Third, existing or potential problems are identified for commencing discussion and debate. Then strategies or programs are proposed to solve the problems without harming those items people value. Finally, a monitoring system is established to check for unwanted change in what people value and to check for programmed improvement in ameliorating or solving problems. Measurement is critical. The measures must be performance or results based, i.e., degree of pollution improvement, congestion relief, etc., not just dollars spent, units built or similar measures although they are necessary too. Finally, the process must recycle, as proposed in the new Level B studies, to move to agreement by a series of approximations.

This is an accommodation to a series of concerns reflected in other processes. First there is a need to look to the future to attempt to design that "better world" and also to be as certain as possible that today's actions lead toward that future. But the difficulties with setting abstract goals and moving toward them in lock-step fashion is well known. It is difficult for individuals to respond to goals separate from the concrete impact of them today. This is acknowledged in the *Alternative Frameworks* report. The recycling process of the B studies, where consequences of pursuing the goals become evident, allows sharper conclusions as to acceptable directions for the future.

Another aspect of this same concern is the impact or side effect of proposed programs. In the case of newer development management systems, a key purpose likely to be achieved is reduction in cost for public facilities. This is a direct response to citizen pressures. However, if the public sector cost reduction leads to private sector cost increases and change in the type of housing that can be built, the citizens may alter their opinion about public service costs. Thus the need to survey and monitor what people value in the existing setting that they would like maintained or improved but not degraded.

A process using monitoring is essential to any development action today. Society has now moved to the point where the questions it can ask about consequences of proposed actions far exceed the ability to respond. The body of knowledge does not exist. As programs are proceeding there is a growing mass of recorded opinion as to what may happen if a project proceeds, but precious little empirical data on what has happened in similar circumstances in the past. The present process enables stopping action when adverse consequences are of such potential magnitude or such great probability that it is best to seek alternatives. The monitoring process would enable action to proceed in projects of considerable benefit where the possibility of adverse consequences is in dispute or where corrective programs could be taken if needed.

Monitoring is equally important for all public expenditures. There is need for more documented results and evaluation of major items to see if the forecasted benefits actually occurred and whether the project performed as planned. It is politically difficult to record mistakes. But concern for the public interest demands that we treat "planning as learning."

Recycling, or approaching a plan by a series of approximations has many points to commend it. It enables early concurrence on what the important problems are, ranges of acceptable solutions, conflicts among solutions or agencies, and pinpointing research and data gathering where they are needed.

It is critical at this juncture to distinguish between plans as an aid to forming policy and plans to implement that policy. The concern, here, is with the former. These are plans of less detail than implementation plans. The parallel is between a Level B and Level C study. Unfortunately, practice has not distinguished and clarified these two separate uses. It is common to use design level detail and approaches to policy level issues with resultant excess costs and time and lack of clarification of the true policy choices. Those policy choices among functions or programs competing for the same scarce dollars, must be made by duly elected officials. There is no professional training that enables a planner to make public value choices.

Another aspect of the planning process is the need to incorporate and integrate all relevant planning programs. For the urban centered regions this should encompass HUD "701" funding for comprehensive planning, open space, sewer, and water facilities, EPA water quality and air pollution control planning, DOT highway and mass transportation, Department of Agriculture Comprehensive Sewer and Water Planning, and B level or Section 209 river basin studies. Integrated Grants Administration procedures ease this process somewhat. Coordination is not achieved by having the federal agencies who dispense these planning funds sit together on a Title II Commission of the Federal Regional Council. It requires integration of the work as produced by the recipient agency or agencies in the urban region.

A final consideration is the tie to budgets. The Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, as most water resource studies, is expressed primarily in Congressional budget dollars. Although these are order-of-magnitude costs, subject to refinement through B and C level or other studies, they are a place of beginning to achieve a budget tie. While non-federal dollars are identified they are not allocated to state and local levels.

Unfortunately, most of the areawide work reviewed was not tied down to capital or operation and maintenance costs. Without such costs the evaluation of feasibility is weak. The Southeastern Wisconsin Regional Planning Commission pinpoints responsibilities by agency in its watershed studies if not identification of program costs. Erie-Niagara has prepared a full list of water resource related projects by priority as information for the State Environmental Board election in November.

Some have suggested that sub-state district organizations not only coordinate the local government budget elements in regional programs, but the state and federal elements as well. Obviously a best fit of state-local programs would occur where the sub-state district area was used by the state as a decentralized service delivery area and as a basic input to state budgets. No state in this region is known to be approaching this level of integration, however. The point is that the more integration of federal-state-local programs that occurs in the geographic area of a major problem identified in the *Alternative Frameworks*, the more likely an effective solution will be found.

#### **Development Management Process**

This is distinguished from the policy formation process. It is the management of implementation.

Within the urban area, as described in Part I, three systems would be managed in concert with the hydrological system: protection open space, urban development, and support systems. Land, use and hydrology are, in many respects, merely opposite sides of the same coin. The land was in large part formed by water and continues to change its physiographic face based in large part on water. Land uses are frequently sensitive to water availability, to the surface drainage patterns, sub-surface water and soil conditions, and other waterrelated factors. The support systems-primarily sanitary sewer, water, storm drainage, transportation—enable urban development to free itself or ignore the natural restraints of the land. These systems can be planned in concert with the land and hydrological systems if those who set development policy so choose.

What is suggested is a crude three-part management system that draws on the findings of the *Alternative Frameworks*. The program could be made more sophisticated by noting that each parcel of land has an "intrinsic suitability" for use to achieve maximum social value as McHarg defines it.<sup>8</sup> The program could be vastly sophisticated by plugging in social and economic policy and considerations. These are not meant to be excluded. Rather the proposal is for a bare bones approach that seems to fit together the pieces identified in the *Alternative Frameworks* as either the cause of or solution to pressing problems.

Simply put, the place of beginning is the green space called protection open space that can enable the natural management of the hydrologic system—surface water runoff, flooding, siltation, ground water recharge, water for recreation and aesthetics—while at the same time providing green space for recreation, for wildlife, for a natural order to develop and possibly some air pollution abatement as well.

The Alternative Frameworks suggest substantial costs for this approach owing to purchase costs. All the land need not be in public hands. Much of it can remain private and provide the necessary function. This has been a difficulty in the past, but three trends are emerging to alter the past.

First, builders and developers are finding that designing with nature can add value to their remaining lands offsetting costs of preserving the lands or natural processes. Local officials must make this information available.

Second, the courts are deciding cases more stringently on natural resource issues. Some are approaching the point identified in The Rockefeller Report<sup>9</sup> that an owner can do anything on his land that does not alter the public benefits of natural systems now existing, i.e., water purification via marshes.

Third, new development control techniques that are performance in nature, specifying degree of care to be taken, can enable developers to proceed without harm to natural processes. Also new techniques of incentive and development rights transfer enable land owners to meet higher criteria or to not develop land at all and still not lose financially.

The areawide agencies reviewed all have some partial version of this system planned or in process. The Southeastern Wisconsin Planning Commission work appears to be the most advanced and most detailed.

The second part of the system is the land development itself. The practice in the past has been to build public facilities to handle the spillover of new private development, i.e., storm sewers, ponding areas, water control systems for siltation, and the like. One of the newer modes of development management is to require each developer to manage all spillover costs or externalities. That means provide on site for continuation of aquifer recharge, collection of storm water and release at pre-development rates, silt prevention and others. Payment toward control systems—sanitary sewers, parks, schools—is enabled when that is a more reasonable course. In short, the tools are available to prevent many of the forecasted public costs in the *Alternative Frameworks*, if governments are willing to use them.

Performance standards can be set to meet water resource needs. In the most stringent type cases land use performance standards can be tied to natural resources as at Lake Tahoe<sup>10</sup> or the Christina project.<sup>11</sup> Storm water runoff models developed to forecast storm drainage needs can be run in reverse and used to set maximum allowable runoff from parcels, sub-divisions or drainage areas. Again, it appears that the SEWRPC work is the most advanced in this regard although not as rigorous in its requirements on development as the two examples cited.

The third part of the urban system is the support system component, the treatment plants, sewer, storm sewer, water and transportation. These, too, can be used in preventive fashion to reinforce the land use controls by careful coordination with the protection open space.

These systems, in most of the major regions, have been planned by areawide agencies to some degree. They may not have been planned to the sophistication necessary to meet the guidelines of DOT, EPA, NOAA and other agencies under recent legislation. Most of the areawide studies propose using these capital investments to guide development. No sophisticated techniques such as adequate public facilities ordinances were identified, however.

To be effective, the development management system must be operated as a system. That is the tools selected to guide action in the three categories described above must be coordinated. This involves interagency action in the multi-governmental setting of a metropolitan area. It means multi-agency coordination even within a single government. It can be done. It is being done as the NSF study demonstrates.

How does this land development conceptual scheme relate to the GLBFS 23 resource use categories? Do the two tie together? (The categories are listed in Part III and on each chart in Appendix C [of the Einsweiler report]).

The concept, schematically, is as follows:

Urban development

—land uses

Production lands

Protection lands

The 23 categories can be re-listed in line with this set of headings and as they relate to urban community objectives, land use and growth. (Number in parentheses if from GLBFS list): Support Systems

- 1. Municipally supplied water (1)
- 2. Self-supplied industrial water (2)
- 3. Municipal waste water (7)
- 4. Industrial waste water (8)
- 5. Thermal power (cooling) (6)
- 6. Hydroelectric power (9)
- 7. Commercial navigation (14)

Production Lands

- 8. Agricultural land
  - -treatment (15)
  - ---cropland drainage (16) --irrigation (4)
- 9. Forest land (treatment) (17)
- 10. Mining (5)

**Protection Lands** 

- 11. Surface waters
  - -water oriented recreation (10)
  - —sport fishing (11)
  - -recreational boating (12)
  - ---commercial fishing (13)
- 12. Floodplains (20)
- 13. Shoreland (erosion) (18)
- 14. Streambank (erosion) (19)
- 15. Wildlife management (21)
- 16. Aesthetic and cultural (22)
- 17. Outdoor recreation (23)

The only item excluded is water withdrawal for rural domestic and livestock use. While of direct impact in non-metropolitan areas, it is a more remote impact in metropolitan centers.

The support systems are listed first as a precondition to urban development. These items enable people to live well or poorly. They can be used to shape development as well as serve it. Pricing, extension policies, capital programming are among the ways the items can be used to achieve water resource and comprehensive development objectives. It is obviously necessary to agree on the development objective first, if the action is to be beneficial. Key transportation and nonelectrical energy items are missing. As with the first set, there would be limited urbanization without these items. The production land items can be viewed several ways. They are land to be protected from urbanization as such needs are agreed upon. They represent products that contribute to urban processing and manufacturing industries. The side effects—drainage, irrigation—can pollute urban waters, particularly as urban waste management is improving more rapidly than the problems of non-point source pollution from these production activities. These lands, by their extent, can be used to shape, restrain, or channel development.

The protection lands category is frequently subdivided into recreation lands and natural process lands. For greater simplicity that was not done. In terms of market intervention, the same requirement holds for either. The shaping effect and contribution to amenity and well-being go without saying.

No urban land use appears here and logically so given the limitations of the water resources act. There is some urban land use related to all support systems, some protection lands, and possibly some production lands particularly if urban forestry is included.

The point of the comparison is to show the true interdependence of areawide comprehensive planning and the water resource planning. A greater attempt to directly relate the two, rather than translate one into the other, should be made at the basin study level. Resources prevented expanding more fully the consequences of unilateral action in any of these resource use categories. Suffice it to say that treating the support systems from their water implications alone could adversely impact development. Contrarily, using the systems solely to shape and serve development while ignoring the water resource impact is equally shortsighted.

The challenge to wed the two is there. It is being

pursued partially by some areawide agencies and local governments. It is time to get it together with the natural resource people.

## Section 12

## FRAMEWORK TABLES

#### 12.1 Introduction

This section contains a family of tables which constitute the numerical reporting of the Framework Study. These tables are referred to in Sections 5 and 6–10, which deal with framework formulation for the Basin and the river basin groups. The tables show the 1970 supply in each of the resource catagories; the needs, outputs, and percent needs met for three time periods for NOR and PRO; the capital costs and operation, maintenance, and replacement costs for each time period for the two frameworks; and comparison of land treatment programs and of costs for NOR and PRO.

The arrangement of the tables is discussed in Subsection 12.2 and remarks on the table entries, somewhat in the form of general footnotes, are given in Section 12.3.

#### **12.2 Table Arrangement**

The two major groups of tables are those reflecting the Normal Framework and those reflecting the Proposed Framework. There are also groups of tables comparing NOR and PRO land treatment programs and NOR and PRO costs.

The tables are arranged by geographic areas as follows:

Great Lakes Basin

Lake Superior Basin Lake Michigan Basin Lake Huron Basin Lake Erie Basin Lake Ontario Basin

RBGs 1.1, 1.2 RBGs 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4 RBGs 3.1, 3.2 RBGs 4.1, 4.2, 4.3, 4.4 RBGs 5.1, 5.2, 5.3

Illinois Indiana Michigan Minnesota New York Ohio Pennsylvania Wisconsin

The Great Lakes Basin tables are arranged as shown below:

- NOR—needs, outputs, percent needs met —capital costs
  - -OM&R costs
- PRO—needs, outputs, percent needs met —capital costs
  - -OM&R costs

Comparison of NOR and PRO land treatment programs

Comparison of NOR and PRO costs

For the five Lake basins the tables are arranged in the following order:

- (1) NOR—needs, outputs, percent needs met —capital costs
  - -OM&R costs
  - PRO-needs, outputs, percent needs met -capital costs
    - -OM&R costs

The above block of information is repeated for each of the Lake basins; then follow

(2) comparison of NOR and PRO land treatment programs for each Lake basin

(3) comparison of total costs of the NOR and PRO frameworks for each Lake basin.

The same arrangement is used for the 15 river basin groups and for the 8 States, except that there are no tables comparing land treatment programs by States.

#### 12.3 Table Entries

The stub entries are the same in all of the tables except those comparing land treatment programs. The standard entries are the 23 resource use categories for which needs were estimated and which formed the basis for framework formulation.

321

The units in which the entries are stated are generally understood or are explained in the glossary. The three entries, 1000 acres W.S., refer to the area of water surface related to water-oriented outdoor recreation, sport fishing, and recreational boating. Data were not available in all cases. The two entries, m-tons/yr, refer to million tons per year of commercial fish catch, and million tons per year of cargo transported in commercial navigation. Data on the fishing catch were not available, and this resource use category is treated only in the text and does not appear in the tables. As discussed in the text, 1000 user days of "wildlife management" includes both consumptive use (hunting) and nonconsumptive use (photography, nature study, bird-watching, etc.). The latter is estimated to equal the former, which is projected by methods described in Appendix 17, Wildlife.

#### 12.3.1 1970 Supply

Data in this column were estimated from data provided by the work groups, as described in the appendixes. Information for the Great Lakes Basin is also shown in Table 1–37 in Section 5, and is described in general terms in Subsections 4.4 and 4.5. This table also has footnotes which are applicable to appropriate columns of the tables in this section showing needs, outputs, and percent needs met.

The salient points of the description and footnotes are that the "needs" entries for irrigation, agriculture land treatment, cropland drainage, forest land treatment, and water surface area for recreational boating represent opportunities to enhance the value of the resource rather than needs to be met. Also, for all categories except municipal and industrial wastewater, the needs and opportunities for 1980, 2000, and 2020 represent quantities above the base year. In other words, the supply at 1970 has been subtracted from the requirement at 2000 to obtain the need at year 2000. (Part of this need will be met in 1980 if the needs for that year are satisfied.) For the two exceptions noted, wastewater discharge requirements are entered at each time period, based on the methodology used by the Water Quality Work Group.

#### 12.3.2 Water Withdrawals

It must be kept in mind that the water withdrawals are stated in terms of rate of flow rather than total quantity. Hence, to obtain a quantity a time period must be introduced. Generally, one year is used, and the rates are annual means. However, irrigation and mining are based on seasonal use of water, and the quantities shown are seasonal means. These are numerically larger than would be the case if annual means were used. Therefore the water withdrawal quantities must not be added in an attempt to calculate total withdrawal of water in any area.

# FRAMEWORK TABLES

Great Lakes Basin, Normal.	324
Great Lakes Basin, Proposed	326
Great Lakes Basin, Comparison	328
Lake Superior, Normal.	- 330
Lake Superior, Proposed	332
Lake Michigan, Normal	334
Lake Michigan, Proposed	336
Lake Huron, Normal	338
Lake Huron, Proposed	340
Lake Erie, Normal.	342
Lake Erie, Proposed	344
Lake Ontario, Normal	346
Lake Ontario, Proposed	348
Comparisons by Lake	350
<b>RBG 1.1, Normal</b>	356
RBG 1.1, Proposed	358
<b>RBG 1.2, Normal</b>	360
RBG 1.2, Proposed	362
<b>RBG 2.1, Normal</b>	364
RBG 2.1, Proposed	366
RBG 2.2, Normal	368
<b>RBG 2.2, Proposed</b>	<b>370</b>
<b>RBG 2.3, Normal.</b>	372
RBG 2.3, Proposed	374
RBG 2.4, Normal	376
RBG 2.4, Proposed	378
<b>RBG 3.1, Normal</b>	380
RBG 3.1, Proposed	382
<b>RBG 3.2, Normal</b>	384
RBG 3.2, Proposed	386
RBG 4.1, Normal	388

RBG 4.1, Proposed	- 390
RBG 4.2, Normal	392
RBG 4.2, Proposed	394
<b>RBG 4.3, Normal.</b>	396
RBG 4.3, Proposed	<b>39</b> 8
<b>RBG 4.4, Normal</b>	400
RBG 4.4, Proposed	402
RBG 5.1, Normal.	404
RBG 5.1, Proposed	406
RBG 5.2, Normal.	408
RBG 5.2, Proposed	410
RBG 5.3, Normal.	412
RBG 5.3, Proposed	414
Comparisons by RBG	416
Illinois, Normal	430
Illinois, Proposed	432
Indiana, Normal	434
Indiana, Proposed	436
Michigan, Normal	438
Michigan, Proposed	440
Minnesota, Normal.	442
Minnesota, Proposed	444
New York, Normal	446
New York, Proposed	448
Ohio, Normal	450
Ohio, Proposed	452
Pennsylvania, Normal.	454
Pennsylvania, Proposed	456
Wisconsin, Normal	458
Wisconsin, Proposed.	460
Comparisons by State.	462
	-104

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	<u>×</u>	<u>N</u>	0	*	<u> </u>	0	*
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	4,300	870	1,030	over	2,610	2,990	over	5,400	5,550	over
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	10,600	1,110	695	62	4,670	3,500	75	10,300	8,220	80
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	471	64.0	59.7	92	179	162	91 -	267	245	92
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	681	824	684	83	. 1,570	1,330	85	2,460	2,100	85
MNNG	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	780	148	124	84	450	389	86	965	837	87
THERMAL POWER COOLING		17,200	8,210	8,210	100	38,700	38,700	100	96,500	96,500	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								• • •			
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,060	3,680	3,680	100	4,940	4,940	100	6,720	6,720	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	8,580	7,330	7,330	100	6,000	6,000	100	9,210	9,210	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	RA	47,300	47,300	100	51,300	51,300	100	105,000	105,000	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	100,000	105,000	57,300	55	201,000	132,000	66	324,000	190,000	58
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	KA	***								
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	80,700	24,800	20,300	82	52,300	46,700	89	79,200	72,800	92
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	29,000	6,820	2,470	36	12,500	6,330	51	19,500	10,800	55
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	7,260	7,260	***	***	7,260			7,260		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	343	432	432	100	583	583	100	754	754	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	20,450	20,450	1,800	· 9	20,450	5,410	26	20,450	7,570	37
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	6,210	6,210	435	7	6,210	858.	14	6,210	1,470	24
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	27,900	27,900	2,830	10	27,900	8,490	28	27,900	14,200	51
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	1,200	1,200	45.6	4	1,200	125	10	1,200	204	17
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	10,900	10,900	585	5	10,900	1,760	16	10,900	2,930	27
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,710	1,710	342	20	1,710	1,026	60	1,710	1,710	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	222	230	78	34	240	139	58	251	. 199	79
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	46,300	67,100	52,200	78	118,000	103,000	87	190,000	177,000	93
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	2,570	2,560	532	21	2,560	921	36	2,550	1,220	48
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	14,200	18,000	6,580	37	24,200	11,300	47	32,400	18,100	56
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		2,920	1,170	40	7,990	3,020	38	14,100	4,930	35
	1000 USER DAYS	49,600	15,000	2,250	15	23,900	7,230	30	33,300	12,500	38
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA			-=:			-==			- 22
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		30.0	22.2	74	5Z.O	52.9	84	109	75.3	69
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	170	151	89	348	319	92	600	453	76

### TABLE 1-190 Great Lakes Basin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

### TABLE 1-191 Great Lakes Basin, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	1971-1980				1961-2000				2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private_	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Pylvata	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS				416 6	204 0	A74 A	•	690.0	974 D	ea1 1	•	015 Q	2.014.5
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	125.0	293.0	v	418.0	204.0	4/6.0	U U	000.0	214.0	041-1	201 6	303.5	CO1 7
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	57.5	57.5	0	0	232.1	232.1	U U	U	391.5	391.5	061.7
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.3	0	2.3	2.6	0.5	0	4.1	4.6	0.4	Ū	3.4	3.8	11.0
IRRIGATION	0	0	20.1	20.1	0	0	17.4	17.4	0	0	21.3	21.9	58.8
MINING	0	0	6.5	6.5	0	0	13.9	13.9	· 0	0	25.1	25.1	45.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	14.4	272.7	287.1	0	54.2	1,032.1	1,086.3	0	101.1	1,921.4	2,022.5	3,395.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							_				•	1 047 4	C 140 0
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1,340.4	446.5	0	1,786.9	1,065.0	354.7	0	1,419.7	1,457.6	485.0	0	1,993.2	21143.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER									*				
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.		-++										***	
SPORT FISHING	26.7	45.3	0	72.0	19.1	22.1	0	41.2	28.6	33.7	0	62.3	175.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	95.4	95.4	81.2	272.0	142.8	142.9	122.3	408.0	122.0	121.9	104.5	348.4	1,028.4

324Appendix 1

69 76

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	-395.3	0	0	395.3	0	0	0	0	395.3
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>L</u>												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	21.0	0 -	54.0	75.0	42.1		108 3	150 4	25.0		64.2	AA . A	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	34.1	0	79.7	113.8	34.7	ă	81 1	115 6	29.U	v v	107.0	89.J	314.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	96.8	6.1	18.1	121.0	195.2	12 2	26.6	244 0	102 6	12.5	103.0	140.3	3/7.9
SHORELAND EROSION	5.7	0	22.1	27.8	9.2		30.0	46 4	133.0	16-4	.70.3	242.0	607.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	5.3	ŏ	13.9	19.2	16.3	Ň	- R·1	40.3	7.6		36.8	46.0	119.7
		-				· •	4114	₽/ - <i>1</i>	20.3	U	69.4	96.3	/ 1/3.2
FLOOD FLAINS-URBAN											-		
-URBAN	410.7	0	136.7	547.A	. 207 3		69.0	306 1					
-RURAL							30.0	330.1	64.8	Ų	28.4	113.2	1,056.7
-BURAL						••••			*==				
WHI DI HEE MANAGEMENT	12 1	100 1		191 9	22.5	000.0							
		103.1	v	161.6	22.3	202.1	0	224.6	21.2	190.7	0	211.9	557.7
AESTHETIC & CHLTHRAL													
ANTOOR RECEENTION INTENSIVE	252 9	A 634	-	722 A	207 0								
EVTENSIVE	292.0	403.0	U	166.4	297.0	221.2	0	848.5	263.9	471.5	0	725.4	2,296.3
TOTAL	2 426 0	3 470 4						**=			÷		
	£1760.9	1,4/9.5	/04.8	4,0/1.1	2,741.0	1,815.7	1,825.4	6,382.1	2,542.5	2,057.7	2,806.2	7,406.4	18,459.6

TABLE 1-192 Great Lakes Basin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	1971-1980				1981-2000				2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	-							1					
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	192.0	0	102 0	•	1. 124 1	•	1	_				
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ŏ	0	57 Š	51 E	· •	1,229.3	704 3	1,224.3	0	2,713.9	0	2,713.9	4,130.2
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ŏ	ő	A.3	Á 3	Ň	v v	704.7	/04.7	, v	0	2,015.3	2,015.3	2,773.5
IRRIGATION	ō	- Ö-	2.9	2.9	Ň	· •	16.7	20.9	, v	0	103.9	103.9	169.1
MINING	· ā	ŏ	7.7	2.2	Ă	, v	10.4	10.4	ů,	0	26.8	26.8	46.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	· · Č	3.7	70.1	73.8	ŏ	42.1	800.6	842.7	Ŭ	121.6	2.309.8	157.0	230.4 3.347:9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		•					· · ·						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	1,381.0	O	1.381.0		3.641 8	•	3 641 9	•	A 760 0	•		0 703 0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		·						31041.0	U	4,/00.2	U. U	4,/60.2	· a'\87.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER				***									
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.			*					· •••					
SPOAT FISHING	9.4	12.6	0	22.0	21.0	33.2	0	54.2	29.0	42.4	0	71.4	147.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	- 0	0	62.9	62.9	0	Q	432.0	432.0	0	. 0	772.5	772.5	1,267.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	. 0	0	0	99.2	0	. 0	99.2	198.4			198.4	297.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											-		
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	1.9	1.9	· · ·	0	14 0	14 0	•				42.0
-CROPLAND DRAWAGE	ē	ō	2.8	2.8	ň	Ň	17.2	17.9	0	v v	27.1	27.1	4J.Y
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.3	Q. 6	2.3	3.2	2.3	4.7	16.3	22 2			30.3	30.3	50.3
SHORELAND EROSION	0.5	0	2.2	2.7	4.6	6	16.3	20.1	7.0	9.0	31.3	94.8	/1.3
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	Ö	1.8	1.8	0	ŏ	17.8	17.6	/. <b>0</b>	. 0	49.8	38.8 49.8	69.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.1	1.1	0	1.2	0.5	8.0		0.4					
-RURAL		· •••				0.3	v	2.4	U. Ģ	11.0	U	12.2	22.8
-RURAL								***	***				
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	ġ	6.0	0	6.0	0	11.2	0	ł1.2	. 0	11.2	0	11.2	28.4
AESTHETIC & OULTURAL			***		***	<b>**</b> -					-		
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	29.5	117.7	0	147.2	203.3	813.1	0	1,016.4	357.6	1,429.4	0	1,787.0	2,950.6
TOTAL	39.0	1,714.7	216.4	1,970.3	350.3	5,779.3	2.158.8	8.268.4	597.9	9,099.3	5,554.8	15,252.0	25.491.3

		1970	·	1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	. *	<u> </u>		%	N.	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS										· ,	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	4.300	870	1.030	over	2.810	2,990	over	5.400	5.550	over
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	10,600	1.110	695	62	4.670	3,500	75	10.300	8,220	- Sin
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	471	64.0	58.7	92	179	162	91	267	245	62
RRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	661	824	684	83	1.570	1.320	84	2.460	2 101	85
IINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	780	148	124	84	450	350	. 78	965	724	75
HERMAL POWER COOLING		17,200	8,210	8,210	100	38,700	38,700	100	96,500	96,500	100
ON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES					2					. ·	
UNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,060	3.680	3,680	100	4.940	4,940	100	6.720	6.720	100
UUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	8,580	7.330	7.330	100	6,000	6,000	100	9.210	9,210	100
YDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	47.300	47.300	100	51,300	51,300	100	105,000	105 000	100
ATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	100 000	105,000	57 300	55	201,000	132,000	66	324 000	100,000	59
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA	100,000			201,000	102,000		024,000	130,000	
ORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	80 700	24 800	20 300	82	52 300	46 700	89	70 200	72 900	0
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	00,700	24,000			JL , 000	40,700		/3,200	12,000	. 94
ECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	29.000	6.820	2.470	36	12,500	6.330	51	19.500	10.800	5
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	7,260	7,260			7.260	-,		7.260		
OMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
OMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	343	432	432	100	583	583	100	754	754	100
ELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		· · ·									•
GRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	20,450	20,450	4.000	20	20.450	11.400	56	20.450	15.500	26
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	6,210	6.210	695	11	6,210	1,810	29	6,210	2,610	42
OREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	27,900	27.900	4.370	16	27,900	13,100	47	27 900	21,800	28
HORELAND EROSION	MILES	1,200	1.200	45.6	4	1.200	125	10	1.200	204	17
TREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	10,900	10,900	585	5	10,900	1.760	16	10.900	2.930	27
· · · ·	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,710	1,710	342	20	1,710	1.026	60	1.710	1,710	ະທີ່
LOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	222	230	78	34	240	139	58	251	100	70
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	46,300	67.100	52,200	78	118.000	103,000	87	190 000	177 000	91
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	2.570	2.560	532	21	2,560	921	36	2,550	1 220	
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	14,200	18.000	6.580	37	24,200	11.300	47	32 400	18 100	+0
ILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	•	2,920	1,170	40	7,990	3.020	38	14,100	.4.930	20
	1000 USER DAYS	49,600	15.000	2,250	15	23,900	7,230	30	33,300	12 506	20
				-,=••				<b>~</b> ~			· 30

22.2 151

74

89

62.0 348

52.9 319

84

92

109

600

#### TABLE 1-193 Great Lakes Basin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met. Proposed Framework

AESTHETIC & CULTURAL

OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE

-EXTENSIVE

#### TABLE 1-194 Great Lakes Basin, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

NA

NA

30.0

170

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

						1981	-2000		2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	125.6	293.0	0	418.6	204.0	476.0	· 0.	680.0	274.8	641.1	0	915.9	2,014.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	57.5	57.5	0	0	232.7	232.7	0	0	391.5	391.5	681.7
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.3	0	2.3	2.6	0.5	0	4.1	4.6	0.4	0	3.4	3.8	11.0
IRRIGATION	0	0	20.1	20.1	0	0	17 0	17.0	0	0	21.4	21.4	58.5
MINING	0	0	6.2	6.2	. Õ	Ď	<i>11.6</i>	11.6	Ò	0	20.7	20.7	38.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	14.4	272.7	287.1	0	54.2	1,032.1	1,086.3	0	101.1	1,921.4	2,022.5	3,395.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		· ·											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	3,588.0	1,196.0	0	4,784.0	2,186.2	728.8	0	2,915.0	1,970.2	656.8	0	2,627.0	10,326.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.									. <b></b>				
SPORT FISHING	26.7	45.3	0	72.0	19.1	22.1	0	41.2	28.6	33.7	0	62.3	175.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	95.4	95.4	81.2	272.0	142.8	142.9	122.3	408.0	122.0	121.9	104.5	348.4	1,028.4

326 Appendix I

38

\*\*\*\*

75.3

453

69 76

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	295.6	0	· 0	295.6	1,386.6	0	0	1,386.6	0	0	0	0	1,682.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS								-					-
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	40.9	0	105.3	146.2	76.9	· ò	197.6	274.5	46 7	Δ	190 0	166 7	E07 4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	36.2	0	84.4	120.6	60.8	ō	141.9	202.7	39.0	0	120.0	120 0	007,4 157 7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	150.4	9.4	28.2	188.0	301.6	18.9	56.5	377.0	300.0	18.8	56 2	325 0	940.0
SHORELAND EROSION	5.7	0	22.1	27.8	9.2	0	36.7	45.9	9.2	1010	36.8	46.0	119 7
STREAMBANK EROSION	5.3	0	13.9	19.2	16.3	Ó	41.4	57.7	26.9	ŏ	69.4	96.3	173.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	· ·												
URBAN	410.7	0	136.7	547.4	297.3	0	98.8	396 1	84.8		20 /	112.2	1 055 7
-AURAL									04.0	v	20.4	113.2	1,000.7
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	12.1	109.1	. O	121.2	22.5	202.1	0	224.6	21.2	190.7		211.9	557.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						·			· ·				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	252.8	469.6	. 0	722.4	297.0	551.5	0	848.5	253.9	471 5		725 4	2 206 2
-EXTENSIVE												725.4	2,270.3
	5,045.7	2,232.2	830.6	8,108.5	5,020.8	2,196.5	1,992.7	9,210.0	3,177.7	2,235.6	2,864.7	8,278.0	25,596.5

# TABLE 1-195 Great Lakes Basin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	<u>1971-1980</u>				1981-2000				2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS		· ·										1.	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	Ó	192.0	0	102.0		1 224 2	•	1 004 0					
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ŏ	152.0	53 5	53 5	. 0	1,224.3	704 7	1,224.3	0	2,713.9	0	2,713.9	4,130.2
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ŏ	ŏ	8.3	8.3	ŏ	. 0	704.7 56 0	/04./	Ű	U O	2,015.3	2,015.3	2,773.5
IRRIGATION	ō	ō	2.9	2.9	. 0	. 0	16.3	16 3	U	U O	103.9	103.9	169.1
MINING	0	0	7.8	7.8	. 0	0.	61.4	61.4	0	0	139.2	139 2	208 Å
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Q	3.7	70,1	73.8	0	42.1	800.6	842.7	· Ő	121.6	2.309.8	2.431.4	3.347.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											-,	-,	• • • • • • • • •
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	4,108.7	0	4,108.7	0	9,955.0	0	9.955.0	0 <sup>°</sup>	16.223.9	0	16 223 9	30 282 6
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								-,		10,000.0	5	10,000.0	00,207.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER						•							
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.									• • • •				
SPORT FISHING	9.4	12.6	°. o	22.0	21.0	33.2	. 0	54.2	29.0	42.4	0	71.4	147.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	62.9	62.9	0	0	432.0	432.0	0	Ő	772.5	772.5	1,267.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	36.0	0	0	36.0	438.2	0	0	438.2	732.4	0	0	732.4	1,206.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	1												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	3.4	3.4	.0	0	31.9	37 9	0		50 2	50 7	<i>80</i> 0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	Ò	3.1	3.1	0	ò	25.2	25 2	. 0	0	38 2	28 7	62.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.5	. 1.0	3.3	4.8	4.3	8.6	30.1	43.0	2.0	14.1	49 3	20 4	118 2
SHORELAND EROSION	0.5	0	2.2	2.7	4.0	0	16.3	20.3	7.8		21 0	30 0	61 0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	. 0	1.8	1.8	Ō	Ō	17.8	17.8	. 0	ŏ	49.8	49.8	69.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN					·				•		<u>.</u>		
-URBAN	0.1	1.1	0	1.2	0.5	8.9	0	9.4	0.6	11 6		10.0	
-RURAL									. 0.0		Ų	12.2	22.0
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	6.0	0	6.0	0	11.2	0	11.2	0	11.2	0	11.2	28.4
									<b></b>			· · · ·	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	29.5	117.7	.0	147.2	203.3	813.1	0	1,016.4	357.6	1,429.4		1.787.0	2.950.6
TOTAL	76.0	4.442.8	219.3	4.738.1	671.3	12.096.4	2. 193. 2	14.960.9	1 134 4	20.568 1	4.486.8	27.289.3	46.988.3
								3000000				- 1	*****

 TABLE 1–196
 Great Lakes Basin, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

		NOR				· · ·	P	RO		Difference PRO Minus NOR			
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-202	D TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	20,450.0	1,800.0	3,610.0	2,160.0	7,570.0	4,000.0	7,400.0	4,100.0	15,500.0	2,200.0	3,790.0	1,940.0	7,930.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	6,210.0	435.0	423.0	612.0	1,470.0	695.0	1,115.0	800.0	2,610.0	260.0	692.0	188.0	1,140.0
FORESTED LAND	27,900.0	2,830.0	5,660.0	5,610.0	14,200.0	4,370.0	8,730.0	8,700.0	21,800.0	1,540.0	3,070.0	3,090.0	7,600.0

## TABLE 1-197 Great Lakes Basin, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			19	971-1980		1				1971-2020		
		NORMA	L		PROPOS	ED		NORMA			PROPOS	ED
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM& R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS										•		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	418.6	192.0	610.6	418.6	192.0	610.6	2,014.5	4.130.2	6.144.7	2.014.5	4,130,2	6.144.7
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	57.5	53.5	111.0	57.5	53.5	111.0	681.7	2.773.5	3.455.2	681.7	2.773.5	3.455.2
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	2.6	8.3	10.9	2.6	8.3	10.9	11.0	169.1	180.1	11.0	169.1	180.1
IRRIGATION	20.1	2.9	23.0	20.1	2.9	23.0	58.8	46.1	104.9	58.5	45.8	104.3
MINING	6.5	7.7	14.2	6.2	7.8	14.0	45.5	230.4	275.9	38.5	208.4	246.9
THERMAL POWER COOLING	287.1	73.8	360.9	287.1	73.8	360.9	3,395.9	3,347.9	6,743.8	3,395.9	3,347.9	6,743.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1,786.9	1,381.0	3,167.9	4,784.0	4,108.7	8,892.7	5,149.8	9,783.0	14,932.8	10.326.0	30,287.6	40,613.6
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								·				
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
SPORT FISHING	72.0	22,0	94.0	72.0	22.0	94.0	175.5	147.6	323.1	175.5	147.6	323.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	272.0	62,9	334.9	272.0	62.9	334.9	1,028.4	1,267.4	2,295.8	1,028.4	1,267.4	2,295.8
COMMERCIAL FISHING				• • • • •								
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	Q	0	0	295.6	36.0	331.6	395.3	297.6	692.9	1,682.2	1,206.6	2,888.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	5											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	75.0	1.9	76.9	146.2	3.4	149.6	314.7	43.9	358.6	587.4	86.0	673.4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	113.8	2.8	116.6	120.6	3.1	123.7	377.9	50.3	428.2	453.3	67.0	520.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	121.0	3.2	124.2	188.0	4.8	192.8	607.0	71.3	678.3	940.0	118.2	1,058.2
SHORELAND EROSION	27.8	2.7	30.5	27.8	2.7	30.5	119.7	61.8	181.5	119.7	61.8	181.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	19.2	1.8	21.0	19.2	1.8	21.0	173.2	69.4	242.6	173.2	69.4	242.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBÁN	547.4	1.2	548.6	547.4	1.2	548.6	1,056.7	22.8	1,079.5	1,056.7	22.8	1,079.5
RURAL												
-RURAL												
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	121.2	6.0	127.2	121.2	6.0	127.2	557.7	28.4	586.1	557.7	28.4	586.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	/22.4	[4/,2	869.6	/22.4	14/.2	869.6	2,296.3	2,950.6	5,245.9	2,296.3	2,950.6	5,245.9
TOTAL	4,671.1	1,970.9	6,642.0	8,108.5	4,738.1	12,846.6	18,459.6	25,491.3	43.950.9	25,596.5	46,988.3	72,584.8

328 Appendix 1

## TABLE 1–198 Lake Superior, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	.0		N	0	*	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	48.5	3.3	3.3	100	13.2	13.2	100	25.3	25.3	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	125.5	2.1	2.1	100	14.9	14.9	100	72.8	72.8	100
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.5	0.3	0.3	100	3.0	3.0	100	4.6	4.6	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	10.7	8.0	8.0	100	17.2	17.2	100	27.4	27.4	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	576.5	38.9	38.9	100	97.3	97.3	100	190	190	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	516	0	0		1,100	1,100	100	2,910	2,910	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	44.7	48.1	48.1	100	55.9	55.9	100	67.3	67.3	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	55.2	44.4	44.4	100	39.7	39.7	100	61.0	61.0	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	ŇA	0.0			0.0			0.0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,820	+	3,840	over	+	10,400	over	+	15,700	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	7,090	987	677	68	2,170	1,700	78	3,800	3.220	85
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	2,270	284	271	95	403	501	over	580	755	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1,800	1,800			1,800			1,800		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		99.5	99.5	100	136	136	100	179	179	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	473	473	39.0	8	473	117	25	473	163	34
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	117	117	11.1	9	117	15.9	14	117	15.9	14
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	10,000	10,000	1,090	11	10,000	3,270	33	10,000	5,550	56
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	156	156	5.7	4	156	17.2	11	156	28.7	18
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,430	1,430	94.2	6	1,430	283	20	1,430	471	33
,	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	254	254	51.3	20	254	152	60	254	254	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	5.8	5.8	1.6	28	5.8	2.7	46	5.8	4.7	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	706	871	312	36	1,360	829	61	2,200	1,680	76
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	187	187	60.7	32	187	68.3	36	187	75.2	40
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	272	346	60.0	17	511	116	23	638	158	25
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0.0	731	over	60.0	722	over	200	1,300	over
	1000 USER DAYS	3020.0	82.0	93.2	over	68.4	195	over	120	364	over
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.1	2.5	over	0.5	6.6	over	1.0	10.0	over
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	<u>NA</u>	<u>0.</u> 0	34.2	over	0.0	58.0	over		69.4	over

## TABLE 1–199 Lake Superior, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.3	0.6	0	0.9	0.8	1.9	0	2.7	1.0	2.3	0	3.3	6.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	4.8	4.8	6.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.3
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.9
MINING	0	0	2.6	2.6	· 0	0	4.0	4.0	0	0	6.1	6.1	12.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	Ō	0	0	0	1.9	36.4	38.3	0	3.2	60.2	63.4	101.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	14.9	4.9	0	19.8	9.6	3.2	0	12.8	12.3	4.1	0	16.4	49.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							·						
SPORT FISHING	2.3	3.4	0	5.7	0.7	1.8	0	2.5	1.2	2.4	0	3.6	11.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	9.8	9.8	8.4	28.0	7.8	7.8	6.6	22.2	6.5	6.5	5.5	18.5	68.7

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	17.8	0	0	17.8	0	0	0	0	17.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS			_										
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0.4	0	1.2	1.6	0.9	0	2.2	3.1	0.5	0	1.3	1.8	6.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.7	0	1.7	2.4	0.3	0	0.7	1.0	0	0	0	0	3.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	29.6	1.9	5.5	37.0	60.8	3.8	11.4	76.0	60.8	3.8	11.4	76.0	189.0
SHORELAND EROSION	.8	0	3.0	3.8	1.5	0	6.0	7.5	1.5	0	6.1	7.6	18.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.9	0	2.2	3.1	2.6	0	6.7	9.3	4.3	0	11.2	15.5	27.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	3.6	0	1.2	4.8	2.2	. 0	0.7	2.9	0.9	0	0.5	1.4	9.1
-RURAL						. <b></b>		<b>-</b>					
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.8	7.5	0	8.3	1.8	16.5	0	18.3	2.3	20.5	0	22.8	49.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL							<b>-</b>						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	18.6	34.5	0	53.1	8.3	15.5	0	23.8	6.0	11.2	0	17.2	94.1
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	82.6	62.7	26.3	171.6	115.3	52.2	76.3	243.8	97.3	54.0	107.5	258.8	674.2

## TABLE 1-200 Lake Superior, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		<u>1971</u> .	1980	<u> </u>		1981	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	. Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	. 0	0.5	0	0.5	0	5.4	0	5.4	0	12.6	0	12.6	18.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	. 0	0	0.2	0.2	0	. 0	4 0	4.0	0	0	13.3	13.3	17.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	× 0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.5	1.5	0	. 0	3.0	3.6	5.2
IRRIGATION	Q	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.4	0.4	0.7
MINING	0.	0	2.3	2.3	0	0	15.0	15.0	0	0	29.8	29.0	47.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	• 0	0	0	0	0	1.0	18.7	19.7	0	3.6	08.5	/2.1	91.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	25.0	0	25.0	· 0	107.8	0	107.8	0	128.2	U	128.2	261.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	<b>-</b>												
SPORT FISHING	1.0	1.4	0	2.4	1.4	4.3	0	5.7	2.4	4.6	0	7.0	15.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.3	7.3	0	0	45.7 ·	45.7	0	0	76.2	76.2	129.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	4.0	0	0	4.0	8.0	0	U	8.0	12.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		·								_			
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.6	0.0	0.9
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	22.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	Q.1	0.2	0.6	0.9	0.7	1.5	5.2	7.4	1.5	3.0	10.0	15-1	23.4
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	.6	0	2.4	3.0	1.2	0	4.9	7.0	9.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	3.0	3.0	0	0	7.9	7.9	11.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.6	0	0.6	0.0	0.7	U	0.7	1.3
-RURAL							·						
-RURAL													2.5
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.4	0	0.4	0	0.9	0	0.9	0	1.2	U .	1.2	2.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												100.2	167 6
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.6	6.1	0	7.7	11.1	44.5	0	55.6	20.1	80.1		100.2	103.5
TOTAL	2.7	33.6	11.3	47.6	17.8	166.0	96.4	280.2	33.2	234.0	216.1	483.3	811.1

Lake Superior, Normal 331

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	_Q	%	N	0	%	N	.0	%
WATER WITHORAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	48.5	3.3	3.3	100	13.2	13.2	100	25.3	25.3	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	125.5	2.1	2.1	100	14.9	14.9	100	72.8	72.8	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.5	0.3	0.3	100	3.0	3.0	100	4.6	4.6	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	10.7	8.0	8.0	100	17.2	17.2	100	27.4	27.4	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	576.5	38.9	38.9	100	97.3	97.3	100	190	190	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	516	0	0		1,100	1,100	100	2,910	2,910	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	44.7	.48.1	48.1	100	55.9	55.9	100	67.3	67.3	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	55.2	44.4	44.4	100	39.7	39.7	100	61.0	61.0	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0.0			0.0		<u> </u>	0.0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,820	+	3,840	over	+	10,400	over	· +	15,700	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	7,090	987	677	68	2,170	1,700	78	3,800	3.220	85
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	2,270	284	271	95	403	501	over	580	755	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1,800	1,800			.1,800			1,800		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		99.5	99.5	100	136	136	100	179	179	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	473	473	89.2	19	473	255	54	473	35.6	75
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	117	117	0.0	0	117	0.0	0	117	0.0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	10,000	10,000	2,090	20	10,000	6,020	- 60	10,000	10,000	100
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	156	156	5.7	4	156	17.2	11	156	28.7	18
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,430	1,430	94.2	6	1,430	283	20	1,430	471	33
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	254	254	51.3	20	254	152	60	254	. 254	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	5.8	5.8	1.6	28	5.8	2./	46	5.8	4.7	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	706	871	312	36	1,360	829	61	2,200	1,680	/6
-AURAL	1000 ACRES	187	187	60.7	32	187	68.3	36	187	/5.2	40
-RUAAL	STOOD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	272	346	60.0	17	511	116	23	638	158	25
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0.0	731	over	60.0	722	over	200	1,300	over
	1000 USER DAYS	3020.0	82.0	93.2	over	68.4	195	over	120	364	over
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.1	2.5	over	0.5	6.6	over	1.0	10.0	over
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	0.0	34.2	over	0.0	58.0	over	1.1	69.4	over

## TABLE 1–201 Lake Superior, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

## TABLE 1–202 Lake Superior, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Ţotal	Federal	Non-Fed	Private_	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	_Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.3	0.6	0	0.9	0.8	1.9	· 0	2.7	1.0	2.3	0	3.3	6.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	4.8	4.8	6.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.3
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	. 0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.9
MINING	0	0	2.6	2.6	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	0	6.1	6.1	12.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	1.9	36.4	38.3	0	3.2	60.2	63.4	101.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES					2								
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	29.2	9.8	0	39.0	18.8	6.2	0	25.0	17.2	5.8	0	23.0	89.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.3	3.4	0	5.7	0.7	1.8	0	2.5	1.2	2.4	0	3.6	11.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	9.8	9.8	8.4	28.0	7.8	7.8	6.6	22.2	6.5	6.5	5.5	18.5	68.7

COMMERCIAL FISHING											<sup>`</sup>		
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	48.0	0	. <i>0</i>	48.0	18.0	0	0	18.0	0	0	0	0	66.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS						1							
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.3	0	0.9	1.2	0.8	0	1.9	2.7	0.4	0	1.0	1.4	5.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	Ō	0	0 .	0	0	0	0	0	G	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	56.8	3.6	10.0	71.0	114.4	7.2	21.4	143.0	114.4	7.2	21.4	143.0	357.0
SHORELAND EROSION	.8	0	3.0	3.8	1.5	0	6.0	7.5	1.5	0	6.1	7.6	18.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.9	0	2.2	3.1	2.6	0	6.7	9.3	4.3	0	11.2	15.5	27.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		·											
URBAN	3.6	0	1.2	4.8	2.2	0	0.7	2.9	0.9	0	0.5	1.4	9.1
RURAL													
RURAL							<b></b> ,						
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.8	7.5	0	8.3	1.8	16.5	0	18.3	2.3	20.5	0	22.8	49.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			·	<u></u>						·			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	18.6	34.5	0	53.1	8.3	15.5	0	23.8	6.0	11.2	0	17.2	94.1
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	. 171.4	69.2	29.4	270.0	177.9	58.6	85.3	. 321.8	155.8	59.0	117.2	332.0	923.8

## TABLE 1-203 Lake Superior, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u>1971</u> -	1980			1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0.5	0	0.5	0	5.4	0	5.4	0	12.6	0	12.6	18.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	0	13.3	13.3	17.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.5	1.5	0	0	3.6	3.6	5.2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0:0	0.0	Q	Q	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.4	0.4	0.7
MINING	0	Ű	2.3	2.3	U	0	15.0	15.0	0 0	20	29.0	29.0	4/.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	U	0	U	U	0	1.0	18.7	19.7	0	3.0	00.5	72.1	91.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	U	108.6	0	108.6	0	221.1	0	221.1	0	271.8	D	271.8	601.5
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER										·			
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.0	1.4	0	2.4	1.4	4.3	. 0	5.7	2.4	4.6	0	7.0	15.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.3	7.3	0	0	45.7	45.7	0	0	76.2	76.2	129.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING			·								'		
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	6.0	0	0	6.0	28.1	0	0	28.1	32.1	0	0	32.1	66.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.5	0.5	0.8
-CROPLAND, DRAINAGE	· 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.2	0.4	1.2	1.8	1.6	3.2	1.1	15.9	2.5	4.9	17.3	24.7	42.4
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	.6	0	2.4	3.0	1.2	0	4.9	0.1	9.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.0	U	0.3	0.3	0	U	3.0	3.0	U	U	7.9	7.9	11.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.6	0	0.6	0.0	0.7	0	0.7	1.3
-RURAL						·							
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.4	0	0.4	0	0.9	Û	0.9	0	1.2	U	1.2	2.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.6	6.1	0	7.7	11.1	- 44.5	0	55.6	20.1	80.1	0	100.2	163.5
-EXTENSIVE	8.8	117.4	11.8	138.0	42.8	281.0	102.0	425.8	58.3	379.6	222.4	660.2	1224.0

	-	1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	*	N	0	*	N	0	*
WATER WITHDRAWALS								· ·			
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.040	479	635	over	1.400	1,580	over	2,600	2.750	over
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5,680	585	169	29	2,190	1.020	47	4,770	2.740	57
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	234.2	30.9	25.6	83	88.5	71.1	80	128	106	83
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	363	466	326	70	885	641	72	1,340	977	73
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	45.9	39.4	14.9	38	111	49.7	45	246	119	48
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5,430	3,160	3,160	100	17,100	17,100	100	42,400	42,400	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								÷*			
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	686	965	965	100	1,450	1,450	100	2.170	2.170	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,920	3.313	3.313	100	3,130	3,130	100	5,090	5.090	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	47.300	47.300	100	47.300	47.300	100	47.300	47.300	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	42,300	49,100	17.300	35	94,200	40,200	43	154,000	60,100	39
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NÁ									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	27,700	10,500	8,620	82	20,500	18,300	89	30,700	28,500	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	12.800	3,340	1,040	31	6,100	2,726	45	9,480	4,740	50
· · · · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	2,620	2,620			2,620			2,620		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	-NA	÷								
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		111	111	100	151	151	100	197	197	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	8.950	8,950	730	8	8,950	2,190	24	8,950	3,060	34
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	1.520	1,520	142	ģ	1,520	197	13	1,520	375	25
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	9,050	9.050	981	11	9.050	2,940	32	9.050	4,860	54
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	587	587	26	4	587	78	13	587	130	22
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	3.800	3,800	204	5	3.800	612	16	3,800	1.020	27
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	410	410	82	20	410	246	60	410	410	100
FLOOD PLAINS URBAN	1000 ACRES	70.8	74.9	21.9	29	78.5	40.2	51	83.1	66.5	80
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	14,100	20,300	14.400	71	40,700	32,700	80	83,500	76,900	92
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	1,100	1,100	154	14	1.100	300	27	1.100	374	34
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	3.570	4,580	1.300	28	5.660	2.070	37	6.560	2.650	40
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		1,710	674	39	4.530	1,620	36	7,970	2,560	32
	1000 USER DAYS	23,700	7,090	709	10	10,900	1,860	17	14,600	2,900	20
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
DUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		14.9	5.4	36	31.6	13.6	43	56.1	22.3	40
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	87.8	37.8	43	183	92.2	50	316	153	48

# TABLE 1-205 Lake Michigan, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	-1980			1981	2000	··		2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS						,							
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	40.1	93.6	0	133.7	79.2	184.9	0	264.1	117.7	274.7	0	392.4	790.2
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	. 0	Ō	14.0	14.0	0	0	70.5	70.5	0	0	142.6	142.6	227.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	Ó	1.4	1.6	0.3	ò	2.2	2.5	0.2	Ó	1.8	2.0	6.1
IRRIGATION	0	Ō	10.0	10.0	Ō	Ō	9.8	9.8	. 0	Ō	10.0	10.0	29.8
MINING	Ō	ō	0.7	0.7	õ	ō	2.0	2.0	ō	õ	4.1	4.1	6.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	5.5	105.0	110.5	Ō	24.3	462.3	486.6	Õ	44.3	842 1	886.4	1483.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	385.1	128.3	0	513.4	368.3	122.8	0	491.1	500.3	166.6	· 0	666.9	1671.4
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER			·										
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.											<del>.</del>		
SPORT FISHING	6.3	11.0	0	17.3	2.9	5.9	0	8.8	5.2	10.0	Ō	15.2	41.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	33.9	33.9	29.1	96.9	60.3	60.3	51.5	172.1	48.1	48.1	41.3	137.5	406.5

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	37.5	0	0	37.5	. 0	0	0	0	37.5
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	\$												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	8.2	0	21.1	29.3	16.6	0 -	42.4	59.0	9.7	0	25.0	34.7	123.0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	10.3	0	24.0	34.3	5.1	0	11.9	17.0	12.0	0	27.9	39.9	91.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	32.8	2.0	6.2	41.0	66.4	4.1	12.5	83.0	64.8	4.0	12.2	81.0	205.0
SHORELAND EROSION	2.7	Ó	10.6	13.3	5.3	.0	21.3	26.6	5.3	0	21.3	26.6	66.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.9	0	4.8	6.7	5.7	Û	14.4	20.1	9.4	0	24.2	33.6	60.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN						~							
URBAN	121.3	0	40.3	161.6	22.7	0	7.4	30.1	23.3	- 0	7.7	31.0	222.7
AURAL					·						+		
RURAL				·					·				
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.3	29.9	0	33.2	5.6	49.8	0	55.4	4.9	44.2	0	49.1	137.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													·
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	78.0	144.9	0	222.9	96.7	179.4	0	276.1	79.9	148.3	0	228.2	727.2
-EXTENSIVE								<u></u>				غمم	
TOTAL	724.1	449.1	267.2	1440.4	772.6	631.5	708.2	2112.3	880.8	739.2	1161.2	2781.2	6333.9

# TABLE 1-206 Lake Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	1980			1981	-2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	<u>Fədərəl</u>	_Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS			1. Contraction (1997)						· · ·			. ,	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	77.3	0	77.3	0	607.1	0	607.1	. 0	1366.7	0	1366.7	2051.1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	14.0	14.0	0	. 0	188.8	188.8	0	. 0	596.1	596.1	798.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	3.2	3.2	0	0	23.4	23.4	0	0	42.5	42.5	69.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	1.5	1.5	0	0	8.6	.8.6	. 0	0	14.4	14.4	24.5
MINING	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	7.0	7.0	0	. 0	19.3	19.3	27.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.4	27.0	28.4	0	18.2	345.7	363.9	· 0	53.5	1016.8	1070.3	1462.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								1					
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	352.0	0	352.0	0	1024.0	. 0	1024.0	0	1388.0	0	1388.0	2764.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.1	3.4	.0	5.5	5.9	13.7	Ó	19.6	8.4	17.8	0	26.2	51.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	22.1	22.1	0	0	159.3	159.3	0	. 0	287.8	287.B	469.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING			·		•		·		<b>-</b>				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	D	0	0	D	15.2	0	0	15.2	30.4	0	0	30.4	45.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	1			7									
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	5.8	5.8	0	0	10.5	10.5	17.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	D	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	. 4.3	4.3	0	Ó	7.1	7.1	12.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.2	0.6	0.9	0.7	1.4	5.0	7.1	1.4	2.9	10.2	14.5	22.5
SHORELAND EROSION	0.3	0	1.0	1.3	2.1	0	8.5	10.6	4.3	0	17.0	21.3	33.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	Ó	0.7	0.7	0	0	6.5	6.5	0	0	17.7	17.7	24.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN			•••		·								
URBAN	0.0	0.3	D	0.3	Ó	2.0	0	2.0	0.1	2.3	0	2.4	4.7
-RURAL			*=+	···									• - •
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	1.7	0	1.7	0	2.8	0	2.8	0	2.5	0	2.5	7.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL				'-							÷		
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	8.5	33.3	0	41.8	59.2	236.5	0	295.7	105.8	423.2	0	529.0	866.5
TOTAL	11.0	469.6	72.4	553.0	83.1	1905.7	762.9	2751.7	150.4	3256.9	2039.4	5446.7	8751.4

Lake Michigan, Normal

335

TABLE 1-207 La	ake Michigan, Needs	s, Outputs, and	l Percent Needs	Met, Pro	oposed Framewo	rk
----------------	---------------------	-----------------	-----------------	----------	----------------	----

		1970		1980		• •	2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	Q	%	N	0	%	• <u>N</u>	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.040	479	635	over	1.400	1.580	over	2.600	2.750	over
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5,680	585	169	29	2,190	1.020	47	4,770	2.740	57
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	234.2	30.9	25.6	83	88.5	71.1	80	128	106	83
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	363	466	326	70	885	641	72	1.340	977	73
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	45.9	39.4	14.9	38	111	49.7	45	246	119	48
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5,430	3,160	3,160	100	17,100	17,100	100	42,400	42,400	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	686	965	965	100	1,450	1,450	100	2,170	2,170	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,920	3,313	3,313	100	3,130	3.130	100	5,090	5,090	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	47,300	47.300	100	47,300	47.300	100	47,300	47.300	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	42.300	49,100	17.300	35	94,200	40,200	43	154,000	60.100	39
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	27.700	10.500	8.620	82	20.500	18,300	89	30,700	28,500	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	ŇĂ									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	12.800	3.340	1.040	31	6,100	2,726	45	9.480	4.740	50
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	2,620	2.620			2,620			2,620		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	•	111	111	100	151	151	100	197	197	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	8,950	8,950	2,630	18	8,950	4,630	52	8,950	6,140	69
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	1,520	1,520	275	18	1,520	686	45	1,520	958	63
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	9,050	9,050	1,310	14	9,050	3,940	44	9,050	6,530	72
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	587	587	26	4	587	78	13	587	130	22
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	3,800	3,800	204	5	3,800	612	16	3,800	1,020	27
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	410	410	82	20	410	246	60	410	410	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	70.8	74.9	21.9	29	78.5	40.2	51	83.1	66.5	80
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	14,100	20,300	14,400	71	40,700	32,700	80	83,500	76,900	92
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	1,100	1,100	154	14	1,100	300	27	1,100	374	34
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	3,570	4 580	1,300	28	5,660	2.070	37	6,560	2,650	40
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		1,710	674	39	4,530	1.620	36	7,970	2,560	32
	1000 USER DAYS	23,700	7,090	709	10	10,900	1,860	17	14,600	2,900	20
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA	•••								
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		14.9	5.4	36	31.6	13.6	43	56.1	22.3	40
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	87.8	37.8	43	183	92.2	50	316	153	48

## TABLE 1-208 Lake Michigan, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	-1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private		Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	40.1	93.6	0	133.7	79.2	184.9	0	264.1	117.7	274.7	n	392.4	790.2
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	Ö	14.0	14.0	ō	0	70.5	70.5	0	<u> </u>	142.6	142.6	227.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	Ō	1.4	1.6	0.3	ň	2.2	2.5	0.Ž	õ	1.8	2.0	6.1
IBRIGATION	0	0	10.0	10.0	0	ŏ	9.8	9.8	Ū.	ŏ	10.0	10.0	29.8
MINING	0	0	0.7	0.7	Ō	õ	2.0	2.0	ň	ŏ	4.1	4.1	6.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	5.5	105.0	110.5	õ	24.3	462.3	486.6	Ŏ	44.3	842.1	886.4	1483.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	•												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	622.5	207.5	0	830.0	633.8	211.2	0	845.9	681.8	227.2	0	909.0	2584.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES					'								
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.			++					•••		••	•••		
SPORT FISHING	6.3	11.0	0	17.3	2.9	5.9	0	8.8	5.2	10.0	0	15.2	41.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	33.9	33.9	29.1	96.9	60.3	60.3	51.5	172.1	48.1	48.1	41.3	137.5	406.5

0	0	0	0	37.5	0	0	37.5	0	0	0	0	37.5
<u>s</u>												
16.6	0	42.5	59.1	30.9	0	79.3	110.2	18.8	0	48 3	67 1	978 A
12.7	0	29.5	42.2	19.9	. 0	46.3	66.2	12.4	0	29.0	47.4	149.8
44.0	2,8	8.2	55.0	89.6	5.6	16.8	172.0	88.0	5.5	16 5	110 0	927 A
2.7	. 0	10.6	13.3	5.3	Ŏ	21.3	26.6	5.3	čŏ	21.3	26.6	66 5
1.9	. 0	4.8	6.7	5.7	Ó	14.4	20.1	9.4	ō	24.2	33.6	50 Å
121.3	0	40.3	161.6	22.7	0	7.4	30.1	23.3	0	7.7	31.0	222.7
					*							
3.3	29.9	0	33.2	5.6	49.8	0	55.4	4.9	44.2	0	49.1	137.7
78.0	144.9	0	222.9	96.7	179.4	0	276.1	79.9	148.3	0	228.2	727.2
1,028.1	529.1	296.1	1.853.3	1.208.8	721.4	783.8	2 714 0	1 095 0	802 3	1 184 0	3 096 9	7 653 5
		$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$								

## TABLE 1-209 Lake Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u> </u>	-1980			. 1981	2000			200	1-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federa	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Faderal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	- Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	77.3	0	77.3	0	607.1	- 0	607.1	0	1366.7	n	1366 7	2051 1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ó	Ō	14.0	14.0	ŏ	0	188.8	188.8	ň	1000.7	596 1	596 1	708 0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	Ó	3.2	3.2	ŏ.	ŏ	23.4	23.4	ŏ	ň	42 5	42 5	60.1
IRRIGATION	Ó	Ó	1.5	1.5	ò	ŏ	8.6	8.6	ň	ň	14 4	14 4	24 5
MINING	Ó	Ō	0.7	0.7	ŏ	ň	7 0	7.0	ň	ŏ	10 3	10.2	27.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ō	1.4	27.0	28.4	Õ	18.2	345.7	363.9	ŏ	53.5	1016.8	1070.3	1462.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	1.194.7	0	1.194.7	0	2 880.7	0	2 880 7	0	A A01 0	n	A A07 0	9 587 9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES										4,201.0		4,451.0	0,007.2
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.		•••				<b></b> '			•				
SPORT FISHING	2.1	3.4	0	5.5	5.9	13.7	0	19.6	8.4	17.8	0	26.2	51.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	22.1	22.1	0	0	159.3	159.3	0	0	287.8	287.8	469.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING								·					
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	6.0	· 0	0	6.0	55.2	0	0	55.2	86.4	0	0	86.4	147.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	12.9	12.9	0	0	20 2	20 2	34 5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	о	э	1.1	1.1	0	0	8.5	8.5	0	0	13 0	13 0	22 6
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.3	0.9	1.3	1.2	2.5	8.8	12.5	2.2	4.4	15.E	22.2	36.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.3	0	1.0	1.3	2.1	0	8.5	10.6	4.3	· 0	17.0	21.3	33.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	. 0	0.7	0.7	0	0	6.5	6.5	0	Ó	17.7	17.7	24.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.3	0	0.3	0	2.0	0	2.0	0.1	2.3	0	2.4	4.7
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	1.7	0.	1.7	0	2.8	0 ·	2.8	Û	2.5	0	2.5	7.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	8.5	33.3	0	41.8	59.2	236.5	0	295.7	105.8	423.2	0	529.0	866.5
TOTAL	17.0	1,312.4	73.6	1,403.0	123.6	3,763.5	778.0	4,665.1	207.2	6,362.2	2,060.4	8,629.8	14697.9

## TABLE 1-210 Lake Huron, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1960			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u>N</u>	0	*	N	0	%	N	0	<u>×</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	132.6	33.8	33.8	100	121	121	100	245	245	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	540	107	107	100	354	354	îŏŏ	ððí	861	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	39.3	8.3	8.3	100	20.9	20.9	100	32.5	32.5	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	23.3	84.9	84.9	100	132	132	100	210	210	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	24.8	8.6	8.6	100	25.6	25.6	100	55.5	55.5	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING		750	1,130	1,130	100	7,320	7,320	100	18,800	18,800	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		•									-
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	85.0	111	111	100	175	175	100	263	263	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	465	418	418	100	262	262	100	364	364	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		· 0	· 0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	5,310	6,650	3,950	55	12,500	9,740	78	19,900	17,000	. 85
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NÅ					~~~				
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	6,140	3,060	2,300	75	5,790	4,760	82	8,800	7,510	85
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NĂ				<b></b>		"			
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3.800	1,040	349	34	1,810	936	52	2,700	1,738	64
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	854	854			854			854		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA				***					
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		27.5	27.5	100	40.5	40.5	100	58.2	58.2	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>		1.	. ·							
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,050	2,050	205	10	2,050	615	30	2.050	861	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	572	572	51.7	9	572	65.2	11	572	186	33
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,810	2,810	286	10	2,810	858	31	2,810	1,430	51
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	163	163	1.6	1	163	4.8	3	163	8	5
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,710	1,710	125		1,710	376	22	1,710	626	37
	STUDU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	142	142	28.4	20	142	85.2	60	142	142	107
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	8.1	8.9	2.1	24	9.9	4.4	44	10.9	9.1	5
-URBAN	STUDU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	622	856	300	35	1,380	122	52	2,530	2,000	/9
-RURAL	1000 ACHES	294	292	/1	24	292	118	40	291	200	69
-RUAL	STOOD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,110	1,300	437	34	1,510	598	40	1,770	1,290	/3
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACHES		239	49	21	771	136	18	1,400	196	14
AESTHETIC & CHITUBAL	1000 USEN DATS	6,800	825	308	37	11/10	1,040	01	2,6/0	1,/10	04
ABSTRETTE & CULTURAL OUTDOOD DECREATION INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA			76				 5 0		
EVTENSIVE	1000 40665		1./	1.3	/6	3.2	3.4	over	5.8	22 2	over to
-EATENSIVE		NA	2.0	2.0					33.1	23.2	13

## TABLE 1-211 Lake Huron, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		<u>.</u>	1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Priveta	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	4.3	10.1	•		11 6		•	20.0	16.1	27 £	•	. 63 7	105.0
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	4.3	10.1		14.4	11.0	21.2	20.5	38.8	10.1	37.0	42.1	23.7	71 6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0 0	v v	0.7	0.7		U O	20.5	20.5	0	Ň	42.1	46.1	/1.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	. 0.0	0.	0.3	0.3	0.0	Ň	0.5	0.5	v.	v.	0.4	0.4	1.2
IRRIGATION	U	Q	2.3	2.3	Ų	U	1.4	1-4	ů.	ų	2.2	2.2	5.9
MINING	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	1.1	1.1	U U	0	1.9	1.9	3.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	2.0	37.5	39.5	0	10.8	206	216.8	0	20.0	380.6	400.6	656.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	52.6	17.5	0	70.1	59.4	19.7	0	79.1	81.1	27.0	0	108.1	257.3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	***		•••										
SPORT FISHING	0.8	1.2	0	2.0	0.8	1.7	0	2.5	3.7	6.4	0	10.1	14.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	10.6	10.6	9.0	30.2	12.2	12.2	10.5	34.9	20.0	20.0	17.0	57.0	122.1

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0			340.0		0	340.0	0	0	0	0	340.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM: AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	<u>s</u> 2.5 4.6 11.2 0.2 1.1	0 0 0.7 0 0	6.4 10.9 2.1 1.0 3.0	8.9 15.5 14.0 1.2 4.1	4.9 1.0 21.6 0.5 3.5	0 0 1.3 0 0	12.6 2.4 4.1 2.1 8.8	17.5 3.4 27.0 2.6 12.3	3.0 8.5 21.6 .5 5.7	0 0 1.3 0 0	7.6 19.7 4.1 2.1 14.8	10.6 28.2 27.0 2.6 20.5	37.0 47.1 68.0 6.4 36.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN -RURAL -RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	20.7	0  25.0	6.9	27.6	16.0 5.1	0  45.4	5.3	21.3	26.7	28.5	8.9  0	35.6	B4.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	14.0	26.0 93.1	0	40.0	20.0 496.6	37.2 155.5	0 275.3	57.2 927.4	23.3 213.3	43.3 184.1	0	66.6 898.8	163.8 2133.5

## TABLE 1–212 Lake Huron, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	1980			1981	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THEAMAL POWER COOLING	0 0 0 0 0	5.8 0 0 0 0 5	0 8.2 2.5 0.3 0.8 9.7	5.8 8.2 2.5 0.3 0.8 10.2	0 0 0 0 0	66.1 0 0 0 7.6	0 134.1 14.3 1.5 6.4 144.5	66.1 134.1 14.3 1.5 6.4 152.1	0 0 0 0 0	138.3 0 0 0 23.5	0 410.6 26.0 2.3 14.5 446.7	138.3 410.6 26.0 2.3 14.5 470.2	210.2 552.9 42.8 4.1 21.7 632.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	0	42.0 	0  	42.0	0	166.0	0	156.0	0	228.0	0	228.0	436.0
SPORT FISHING	0.7	1.1	0	1.8	2.4	5.5	0	7.9	4.2	7.2	0	11.4	21.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.7	7.7	0	0	49.5	49.5	0	0	90.0	90.0	147.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	 0	80.0	, <u>-</u> 0		80.0	160.0		0	160.0	240.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0 0 0.1 0 0	0.2 0.4 0.3 0.1 0.5	0.2 0.4 0.4 0.1 0.5	0 0.3 0.2 0	0 0 0.6 0 0	1.8 1.7 1.9 0.8 4.1	1.8 1.7 2.8 1.0 4.1	0 0.3 0.4 0	0 0 0.7 0 0	3.2 3.3 2.4 1.7 10.7	3.2 3.3 3.4 2.1 10.7	5.2 5.4 6.6 3.2 15.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.5	0	0.5	0.1	0.9	0	1.0	1.6
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	1.4	0	1.4	0	2.5	0	2.5	0	1.6	0	1.6	5.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.9	7.7	0	9.6	13.1	52.7	0	65.8	25.8	103.3	0	129.1	204.5
TOTAL	2.6	58.7	30.7	92.0	96.0	301.5	360.6	758.1	190.8	503.5	1011.4	1705.7	2555.8

Lake Huron, Normal

339

<b>TABLE 1-213</b>	Lake Huron	Needs.	Outputs, and	Percent Needs	Met,	Proposed	Framework
--------------------	------------	--------	--------------	---------------	------	----------	-----------

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	*	N	0	_ %
WATER WITHDRAWALS			22.0	22.0	100	101	191	100	245	246	100
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	132.0	33.8	33.8	100	121	121	100	545 561	245 861	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PEH DAY	540	107	107	100	20.0	2010	100 .	32 6	32 5	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	39.3	8.3	6.3	100	20.9	20.3	100	210	210	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	23.3	84.9	84.9	100	132	136	100	210	55 5	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	24.8	8.6	8.0	100	25.0	20.0	100	19 900	18 900	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	750	1,130	1,130	100	7,320	7,320	too	10*000	10,000	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	85.0	111	+111	100	175	175	100	263	263	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	465	418	418	100	262	262	100	364	364	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	5.310	6,650	3,950	55	12,500	9,740	78	19,900	17,000	85
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	6.140	3,060	2,300	75	5,790	4,760	82	8,800	7,510	85
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA						'			
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3.800	1,040	349	34	1,810	936	52	2,700	1,738	. 64
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	854	854	·		854			854		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		27.5	27.5	100	40.5	40.5	100	58.2	58.2	100
RELATED LAND LISES & PROBLEMS	-										
AGRIC LAND_TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2 050	2,050	449	22	2.050	1.250	61	2,050	1,750	85
	1000 ACRES	672	572	76 3	13	572	190	33	572	305	53
FOREST LAND_TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2 810	2.810	343	12	2.810	1.030	37	2,810	1,720	61
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	163	163	1.6	ĩ	163	4.8	3	163	8	5
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1 710	1.710	125	7	1.710	376	22	1,710	626	37
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	142	142	28.4	20	142	85.2	60	142	142	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	8 1	8.9	2.1	24	9.9	4.4	44	10.9	9.1	5
-URRAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	622	856	300	35	1,380	722	52	2,530	2,000	79
	1000 ACRES	204	292	71	24	292	118	40	291	200	69
RUBAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1 110	1.300	437	34	1.510	598	40	1,770	1,290	73
WU DI IFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	1,110	239	49	21	771	136	18	1,400	196	14
HIPPEN - MUNICIPALITY	1000 USER DAYS	£ 000 '	825	308	37	1.710	1.040	61	2,670	1,710	64
AESTMETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	0,000					-,				
OUTDOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	na	17	1.3	76	3.2	3.4	over	5.8	6.2	over
_EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	 NA	9.6	5.6	58	18.3	12.1	66	33.1	23.2	70

## TABLE 1-214 Lake Huron, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS			•			07.0	•	20.0	16 1	27 E	0	52 7	106.9
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	4.3	10.1	0	14.4	11.0	27.2	0	38.8	10.1	37.0	40 1	40 1	21 5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	<b>り</b>	Ο.	8.9	8.9	0	0	20.5	20.5	U	U U	42.1	42.1	/1.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.5	0.5	Q	0	U.4	0.4	1.2
IRRIGATION	Û	0	2.3	2.3	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	Q	2.2	2.2	5.9
MINING	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	1.1	1.1	0 '	0	1.9	1.9	3.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ō	2.0	37.5	39.5	Û	10.8	206	216.8	0	20.0	380.6	400.6	656.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	130.5	43.5	´ 0	174.0	115.5	38.5	0	154.0	115.5	38.5	0	154.0	482.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER													÷
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							'						
SPORT FISHING	0.8	1.2	0	2.0	0.8	1.7	Û	2.5	3.7	6.4	0	10.1	14.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	10.6	10.6	9.0	30.2	12.2	12.2	10.5	34.9	20.0	20.0	17.0	57.0	122.1

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	76.0	0		76.0	363.0			363.0				0	439.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IS					· .							
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	4.8	0	12.1	16.9	8.8	0	22.5	31.3	5.4	0	13.8	79.2	67.4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	4.3	0	9.9	14.2	7.0	0	16.5	23.5	4.5	ō	10.4	14.9	52.6
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	12.8	0.8	2.4	16.0	27.2	1.7	5.1	34.0	27.2	1.7	5.1	34.0	84.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.2	0	1.0	1.2	0.5	0	2.1	2.6	.5	0	2.1	2.6	6.4
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.1	0	3.0	4.1	3.5	0	8.8	12.3	5.7	ŏ	14.8	20.5	36.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	•••			·									
-URBAN	20.7	0	6.9	27.6	16.0	0	5.3	21.3	26.7	0	8.9	35.6	84.5
-RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	2.8	25.0	0	27.8	5.1	45.4	0	50.5	3.1	28.5	0	31.6	109.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						<b></b> ,							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	14.0	26.0	0	40.0	20.0	37.2	0	57.2	23.3	43.3	0	66 6	163 8
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	282.9	119.2	93.8	195.9	591.2	174.7	300.3	1,066.2	251.7	196.0	499:3	947.0	2,509.1

# TABLE 1-215 Lake Huron, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · ·		<u>1971</u>	1980	· · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	<u>1981</u>	-2000		<u> </u>	200	1-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Tot
WATER WITHDRAWALS						•		· ·			-		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	. 0	5.8	0	5.8	0	66.1	0	66.1	0	138.3	0	138.3	210.2
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	8.2	8.2	0	0	134.1	134.1	Ó	. 0	410.6	410.6	552.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	.0	0	2.5	2.5	0	0	14.3	14.3	Õ	0	26.0	26.0	42.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.3	0.3	Ó	Ó	1.5	1.5	õ	· Õ	2.3	2.3	4.1
MINING	0	0	.0.8	0.8	. 0	0	6.4	6.4	ň	ň	14 5	14 5	21
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.	.5	9.7	10.2	ō	7.6	144.5	152.1	õ	23.5	446.7	470.2	632.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								• •			•		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	232.3	a	332:3	. 0	570.7	0.	570.7	0	851 9	0	851 9	1 654
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													1,0011
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.				·	*								
SPORT FISHING	0.7	1.1	0	1.8	2.4	5.5	. 0	7.9	4.2	7.2	0	11.4	21.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.7	7.7	0	0	49.5	49.5	0	• 0	90.0	90.0	147.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING	<u></u>	*		·									·
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	9.0	0	0	9.0	127.0	0	0	127.0	218.0	0	0	218.0	354.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	•												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.4	0.4 .	0	0 '	3.7	3.7	0	0	5.8	5.8	9.9
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	2.9	2.9	0	0 .	4.5	4.5	7.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0		0.3	0.4	0.4	0.7	2.5	3.6	0.7	1.4	4.7	6.8	10.1
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2	0	0.8	1.0	0.4	0	1.7	2.1	3.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	. 0	4.1	4.1	0	Ó	10.7	10.7	15.3
LOOD PLAINS-URBAN										·			
-URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.5	0	0.5	0.1	0.9	. 0	1.0	1.6
-RURAL													
-RURAL	·								***				.===
VILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	1.4	0	1.4	, <b>0</b>	2.5	0	2.5	0	1.6	0	1.6	5.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
DUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.9	7.7	0	9.6	13.1	52.7	0	65.8	25.8	103.3	0	129.1	204.5
TOTAL	11.6	249.0	30.9	291.5	143.1	706.3	364.3	1.213.7	249.2	1.128.1	1.017.5	2.394.8	3,900.0

<b>TABLE 1-216</b>	Lake Erie, Needs	, Outputs,	and Percen	t Needa	s Met,	Normal	Framework
--------------------	------------------	------------	------------	---------	--------	--------	-----------

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	*	N	0	<u>×</u>	<u>N</u> .	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS	•	· .	· .					• .	• .		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.770	307	307	100	1,060	1,060	100	2,110	2,110	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.870	356	356	100	1,930	1,930	100	4,030	4,030	100
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	133.1	15.1	15.1	100	48.8	48.8	100	75.9	75.9	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	237	215	215	100	414	414	100	667	667	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	115.1	48.3	48.3	100	180	180	100	398	398	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	8,760	0	Û		9,020	9,020	100	26,200	26,200	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES									1		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.880	2,130	2,130	100	2,670	2,670	100	3,450	3,450	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,490	2,980	2,980	100	2,080	2,080	100	2,690	2,690	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	. 0		· 0	0		0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	30.700	38,900	23,600	61	73,100	48,600	66	113*000	65,000	22
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	27,900	4,880	4,540	93	14,100	13,500	96	20,700	19,800	96
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA					••	•		1 704	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	6,110	1,520	413	27	3,000	1,133	38	4,830	1,794	37
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1,240	1,240	÷		1,240			1,240		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA	·					100	210	210	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		192	192	100	254	254	100	316	510	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	L ···		· · · · ·	-	1 - F						40
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	6.380	6,380	615	10	6,380	1,840	29	6,380	2,580	40
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	3,400	3,400	152	4	3,400	436	13	3,400	/50	22
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,230	2,230	172	8	2,230	516	23	2,230	860	39
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	105	105	8.9	8	105	14.8	14	. 105	20.6	20
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	2,490	2,490	116	- 5	2,490	349	14	2,490	-582	100
the second se	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	579	579	115.8	20	579	347.4	60	5/9	. 579	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	121	124	49.4	40	128	85.9	6/	133	109	02
-URBAN	\$1009 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	30,600	44,600	37,000	83	74,100	68,500	92 92	100,200	94,900	50
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	735	733	208	28	728	365	.50	/23	40/	20
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	7.740	9,650	4,080	42	13,100	7,230	55	17,000	10.800	101
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		688	95.4	11	2,080	275	13	3,400	45/	13
	1000 USER DAYS	13,900	6,490	1,020	16	10,200	3,670	36	14,400	¢,980	40
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA		<del>.</del>							63
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		11.9	7.3	61	22.5	· 15.3	68	38.2	20.2	23
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	67.9	39.2	58	127	78.6	62	209	107	51

# TABLE 1-217 Lake Erie, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	<u>,</u>		1981	2000		<u> </u>	2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	76.7 0.0 0 0 0	178.8 0 0 0 0 0.0	0 29.5 0.4 6.4 2.0 0.0	255.5 29.5 0.4 6.4 2.0 0.0	97.0 0.1 0 0 0	226.2 0 0 0 15.8	0 130.6 1.0 4.4 5.7 299.9	323.2 130.6 1.1 4.4 5.7 315.7	122.2 0 0.1 0 0 0	285.1 0 0 0 30.0	0 173.8 0.9 6.8 9.8 570.3	407.3 173.8 1.0 6.8 9.8 600.3	986.0 333.9 2.5 17.6 17.5 916.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	797.7  	265.9	0	1063.6	566.9	188.8  	0  	755.7	753.6  	251.2		1004.8	2824.1
SPORT FISHING	10.1	22.4	0	32.5	5.4	8.4	Ó	13.8	8.4	9.9	0	18.3	64.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	29.2	29.2	24.6	83.0	50.4	50.4	43.1	143.9	36.0	36.0	31.0	103.0	329.9

342 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	<b>.</b> 0	0	0	0	0	0	 0	0	ō	 0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLE	NS												-
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	7.5	0	19.0	26.5	14.9	0	38.3	53.2	8.9	0	22.8	31.7	111 4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	13.3	0 `	31.0	44.3	24.2	0	56.4	80.6	24.1	Ō	56.1	80.2	205 1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	9.6	0.6	1.8	12.0	19.2	1.2	3.6	24.0	19.2	1.2	3.6	24 0	60.0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	0.6	Ō	2.3	2.9	0.6	1.0	2.1	2 0	12 1
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.0	Ď	2.8	3.8	3.2	Õ	8.3	11.5	5.4	ŏ	13.8	19.2	34.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	245.5	0	81.7	327.2	153.3	0	51.0	204.3	33.6	σ	11.2	44.8	576.3
-RURAL									·				
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.8	34.0	0	37.8	6.4	57.8	0	64.2	8.5	76.6	0	85.1	187.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	·									·			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	111.2	206.5	0	317.7	140.3	260.7	0	401.0	116.6	216.2	0	332.8	1051.5
-EXTENSIVE											·		
TOTAL	1306.9	737.4	204.2	2248.5	1081.9	809.3	644.6	2535.8	1137.2	906.2	902.4	2945.8	7730.1

## TABLE 1–218 Lake Erie, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	101.5	0	101.5	0	466.1	0	466.1	0	1005.3	0	1005.3	1572.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0 '	0	26.7	26.7	0	0	342.4	342,4	0	Ó	891.8	891.8	1260.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	Q	1.7	1.7	0	0	13.1	13.1	0	0	24.4	24.4	39.2
IRRIGATION	0	. 0	0.9	0.9	0	0	4.9	4.9	0	0	7.9	7.9	13.7
MINING	Q	0	3.3	3.3	0	• 0	32.4	32.4	0	0	82.0	82.0	117.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	8.1	154.3	162.4	0	31.7	602.3	634.0	796.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	899.0	· 0	899.0	0	2176.0	0	2176.0	0	2840.0	0	2840.0	5915.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		·											
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								'					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	3.5	4.3	0	7.8	3.9	5.9	0	9.8	5.9	8.8	0	14.7	32.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	16.7	16.7	0	0	119.6	119.6	0	0	218.4	218.4	354.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING		·											
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	Ó	D	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- o	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	5.2	5.2	0	0	9.6	9.6	15.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	8.5	8.5	. 0	· Ó	16.5	16.5	26.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.4	0.5	0.2	0.5	1.8	2.5	0.5	1.0	3.4	4.9	7.9
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.6	0	2.5	3.1	0.9	0	3.4	4.3	8.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	2.8	2.8	0	0	9.8	9.8	12.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN							`						
URBÁN	0.0	0.7	0	0.7	0.2	4.9	· 0	5.1	0.2	6.1	0	6.3	12.1
RURAL													·
-RURAL											·		
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	O	1.8	0	1.8	0	3.2	0	3.2	. 0	4.7	0	4.7	9.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					•		•						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	11.4	45.7	0	57.1	83.2	333.1	. 0	416.3	146.9	587.1	0	734.0	1207.4
TOTAL	15.0	1053.1	52.3	1120.4	88.1	2997.8	687.5	3773.4	154.4	4484.7	1869.5	6508.6	11402.4

Lake Erie, Normal

343

44
Append

## TABLE 1-219 Lake Erie, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY         UNIT         SUPPLY         N         O         %         N         O         %         N         O         %           WATEB WITHDRAWALS (MUNICIPALIY SUPPLIC)         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTIAL         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY 3,070         307         307         100         1,060         1,060         100         2,110         2,110         100           SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTIAL MUNICIPALIYS         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY 3,070         337         215         215         100         44.8         408.8         100         75.9         75.9         100           HRIGATON MINNOG         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         137.1         48.3         48.3         100         141.4         402         97         667         663.3         96           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         15.1         48.3         49.0         100         2,670         100         3,450         100         26,200         26,200         26,200         26,200         26,200         26,90         2,900         2,900         2,900         2,900         2,600         100         2,670         2,670         2,670         2,670         2,670         2,670 <td< th=""><th></th><th></th><th>1970</th><th></th><th>1980</th><th></th><th></th><th>2000</th><th></th><th></th><th>2020</th><th></th></td<>			1970		1980			2000			2020	
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY SEL-SUPPLIED         1,770         307         307         100         1,060         1,060         2,110         2,110         2,110         100           RUFAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         133.1         15.1         15.1         100         48.8         48.8         100         75.9         75.9         100           MINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         237         21.5         21.00         414         402         97         667         663.3         88           MINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         115.1         48.3         48.3         100         74.1         78         338         285         72           MUNICIPAL WATER OWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,580         2,130         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         100           NOD-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,130         100         2,670         2,670         3,450         100         2,500         2,670         2,670         2,670         2,670         2,670         1,000         3,450         100         2,500         2,600         100         2	RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u>N</u>	. 0	%	N	0	%	<u> </u>	0	<u>%</u>
MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,770         307         307         100         1,060         1,060         1,060         2,110         2,110         2,110         100           RUF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         132,1         15.1         15.1         100         48.8         48.8         100         75.9         75.9         100           RUFAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         123,1         15.1         15.1         100         44.8         48.8         100         75.9         75.9         100           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         125.1         48.3         48.3         100         141         78         398         265         72           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,570         0         0          9,020         9,020         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         1,3450         3,450         100         1,060         1,060         66         119,000         65,000         55         100         2,670         100         2,670         100         3,450         100         1,060         66         119,000         65,000         55         100         1,060         1	WATER WITHDRAWALS	·										
SELF_SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1270         356         356         100         1,930         100         4,030         4,030         4,030         100           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         133.1         15.1         15.1         100         48.8         48.8         100         75.9         75.9         100           MINNIG         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         237         215         216         100         414         402         97         667         653         98           MINNIG         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         115.1         48.3         48.3         100         141         78         398         265         72           MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER OBSCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,880         2,130         2,100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         100           NDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,880         2,130         2,100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         100           NDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         100         2,670         100         3,450         100	MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.770	307	307	100	1.060	1.060	100	2,110	2,110	100
DUBATIC OWESTIC & LIVESTOCK         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         133         15.1         15.1         15.1         100         48.8         48.8         100         75.9         75.9         100           IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         237         215         215         100         414         402         97         657         653         98           MINNG         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         115.1         48.3         48.3         100         741         78         398         265         72           THERMAL FOWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         115.1         48.3         48.3         100         74.1         78         398         265         72           MUMORPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,880         2,130         2,130         100         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           MUNCIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         2,980         2,080         100         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           MUNCIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,480         2,580         2,670         100 <td< td=""><td>SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL</td><td>MILLION GALLONS PER DAY</td><td>3,870</td><td>355</td><td>356</td><td>100</td><td>1,930</td><td>1,930</td><td>100</td><td>4,030</td><td>4,030</td><td>100</td></td<>	SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,870	355	356	100	1,930	1,930	100	4,030	4,030	100
IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         237         215         216         100         414         402         97         657         653         98           MINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         15.1         48.3         100         180         141         78         338         265         72           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         15.1         48.3         100         100         26,200         26,200         26,200         26,200         100           NUNICIPAL WASTEW TER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,880         2,130         100         2,080         100         2,690         100         3,450         34,50         100           NUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         2,980         100         2,080         100         2,080         100         2,690         100         3,450         100         1,000	RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	133.1	15.1	15.1	100	48.8	48.8	100	75.9	75.9	100
MINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         115/1         48.3         48.3         120         180         741         79         398         285         72           THERMAL PORT COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         8,760         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         26,200	IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	237	215	215	100	414	402	97	667	653	98
THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         9,760         0          9,020         9,020         100         26,200         26,200         100           NON-WITHDPRAWAL WATER DISCHARGES MUNICIPAL WASTEW ATER DISCHARGES MULLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,880         2,130         2,130         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           NON-WITHDPRAWAL WATER DISCHARGES MULLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         2,980         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         23,600         61         73,100         48,600         66         119,000         65,000         55           SPORT FISHING         1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE         NA           100         13,500         96         20,700         19,800         96           COMMERCIAL FISHING         MILLION TONS PER YEAR         NA           100         1,794         37           COMMERCIAL FISHING         MILLION TONS PER YEAR         NA           1,240          1,240	MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	115.1	48.3	48.3	100	180	141	78	398	285	72
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES MULLION GALLONS PER DAY MULLION FOR SUBFACE MULLION CARES WATER SUBFACE MULLION TONS PER YEAR MULLION TONS PER YEAR MULION TONS PER YEAR MULION TONS PER YEAR MULION TONS P	THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	8,760	0	0		9,020	9,020	100	26,200	26,200	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,880         2,130         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           NDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         100         2,080         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           WATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         3,490         2,980         100         2,080         100         2,680         100         2,670         2,670         100         3,450         3,450         100           WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.         1000 RECREATION DAYS         30,700         38,900         23,600         61         73,100         48,600         66         119,000         65,000         55           SPORT FISHING         1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE         NA           1           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1	NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		·									
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       3,490       2,980       100       2,080       100       2,080       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       2,690       100       65,000       55         WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.       1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE       NA	MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,880	2,130	2,130	100	2,670	2,670	100	3,450	3,450	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         NA         0         0          0         0          0         0          0         0          0         0          0         0          0         0          0         0          0         0         0         0         0         0          0         0         0          0 <td>INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES</td> <td>MILLION GALLONS PER DAY</td> <td>3,490</td> <td>2,980</td> <td>2,980</td> <td>100</td> <td>2,080</td> <td>2,080</td> <td>100</td> <td>2,690</td> <td>2,690</td> <td>100</td>	INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,490	2,980	2,980	100	2,080	2,080	100	2,690	2,690	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.         1000 ACRES RATER SURFACE         NA         23,600         61         73,100         48,600         66         119,000         65,000         55           SPORT FISHING         1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE         NA	HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	O		0	0	
1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE         NA  1.240             1.240            1.240           1.240           1.240           1.240           1.240           1.240           1.240         1.240         1.240 <td>WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.</td> <td>1000 RECREATION DAYS</td> <td>30,700</td> <td>38,900</td> <td>23,600</td> <td>61</td> <td>73,100</td> <td>48,600</td> <td>66</td> <td>119,000</td> <td>65,000</td> <td>55</td>	WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	30,700	38,900	23,600	61	73,100	48,600	66	119,000	65,000	55
SPORT FISHING         1000 ANGLER DAYS         27,900         4,880         4,540         93         14,100         13,500         96         20,700         19,800         95           RECREATIONAL BOATING         1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE         NA                         1,240           1,240           1,240             1,240            1,240		1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA	·								
1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE         NA                           1.724         1.794         37           COMMERCIAL FISHING         MILLION TONS PER YEAR         1,240         1,240         1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240           1,240          1,240         1,318         318         318         318         318         318         100           RECREATIONAL BOATINAGE         1000 ACRES         6,380         6,390         1,340         21         6,390         3,820         60         3,690         5,340         816         8100 <td>SPORT FISHING</td> <td>1000 ANGLER DAYS</td> <td>27,900</td> <td>4,880</td> <td>4,540</td> <td>93</td> <td>14,100</td> <td>13,500</td> <td>96</td> <td>20,700</td> <td>19,800</td> <td>96</td>	SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	27,900	4,880	4,540	93	14,100	13,500	96	20,700	19,800	96
RECREATIONAL BOATING       1000 BOAT DAYS       6,110       1,520       413       27       3,000       1,133       38       4,830       1,794       37         1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE       1,240       1,240         1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240        1,240        1,240        1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240 <td></td> <td>1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE</td> <td>NA</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>		1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE       1,240       1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240         1,240       1,240         1,240          1,240         1,240	RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	6,110	1,520	413	27	3,000	1,133	38	4,830	1,794	3/
DOMMERCIAL FISHING         MILLION TONS PER YEAR         NA         III         IIII         IIII         IIIII         IIIII         IIIII         IIIII         IIIII         IIIIIIIIII         IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII		1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1,240	1,240			1,240			1,240		
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION         MILLION TONS PER YEAR          192         192         100         254         254         100         316         316         100           RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         6,380         6,390         1,340         21         6,390         3,820         60         3,690         5,340         84           -CROPLAND DRAINAGE         1000 ACRES         6,320         2,230         21.3         14         2,230         34.400         1,180         35         60         3,690         5,340         84           FOREST LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,230         2,230         2,313         14         2,230         93,400         318         70         70           SHORELAND FREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,230         2,230         313         14         2,230         93.4         42         2,230         1,560         70           SHORELAND FREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,490         116         5         2,490         344         42         2,230         1,560         70           SHORE AND FREAMBANK EROSION         MILLES         2,490         116         5         2,490         343	COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA					054	100	210	210	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS           AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         6,380         6,390         1,340         21         6,390         3,820         60         3,690         5,340         84           -CROPLAND DRAINAGE         1000 ACRES         3,400         3,400         302         9         3,400         812         24         3,400         1,180         35           FOREST LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,230         2,230         313         14         2,230         93,400         812         24         3,400         1,560         70           SHORELAND TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,230         2,230         313         14         2,230         93,400         812         24         3,400         1,560         70           SHORELAND TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         105         105         8.9         8         105         14.8         14         105         20.6         20           STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         582         23           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         1000 ACRES         121         124         49.4	COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		192	192	100	254	204	100	510	210	100
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         6,380         6,390         1,340         21         6,390         3,880         60         3,690         5,340         84           -CROPLAND DRAINAGE         1000 ACRES         3,400         3,400         302         9         3,400         812         24         3,400         3,55           FOREST LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,230         2,230         2,230         313         14         2,230         93         402         2,230         1,560         70           SHORELAND EROSION         MILES         105         105         8.9         8         105         14.8         14         105         20.6         20           STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         582         23           STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         582         23           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         1000 ACRES         579         579         115.8         20         579         579         100           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN <td< td=""><td>RELATED LAND USES &amp; PROBLEMS</td><td>-</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>·</td><td></td><td></td></td<>	RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	-								·		
CROPLAND DRAINAGE 1000 ACRES 3,400 3,400 302 9 3,400 812 24 3,400 1,180 35 FOREST LAND-TREATMENT 1000 ACRES 2,230 2,230 313 14 2,230 934 42 2,230 1,560 70 SHORELAND EROSION MILES 105 105 8.9 8 105 14.8 14 105 20.6 20 STREAMBANK EROSION MILES 2,490 2,490 116 5 2,490 349 14 2,490 582 23 \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 579 579 115.8 20 579 347.4 60 579 579 100 FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN 1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 121 124 49.4 40 128 85.9 67 133 109 82 -URBAN \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 735 733 208 28 728 365 50 723 467 65 -RURAL \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 7,740 9,650 4,080 42 13,100 7,220 55 17,600 10,800 61	AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	6,380	6,390	1,340	21	6,390	3,820	60	3,690	5,340	84
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT         1000 ACRES         2,230         2,230         313         14         2,230         934         42         2,230         1,560         70           SHORELAND EROSION         MILES         105         105         8.9         8         105         14.8         14         105         20.6         20           STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         58         23           STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         582         23           \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         579         579         115.8         20         579         347.4         60         579         579         100           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         1000 ACRES         121         124         49.4         40         128         85.9         67         133         109         82           -URBAN         1000 ACRES         735         733         208         28         728         365         50         723         467         65           -RURAL <td>-CROPLAND DRAINAGE</td> <td>1000 ACRES</td> <td>3,400</td> <td>3,400</td> <td>302</td> <td>9</td> <td>3,400</td> <td>812</td> <td>24</td> <td>3,400</td> <td>1,180</td> <td>35</td>	-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	3,400	3,400	302	9	3,400	812	24	3,400	1,180	35
SHORELAND EROSION         MILES         105         105         8.9         8         105         14.8         14         105         20.6         20           STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         58         20.6	FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,230	2,230	313	14	2,230	934	42	2,230	1,560	70
STREAMBANK EROSION         MILES         2,490         2,490         116         5         2,490         349         14         2,490         582         2.30           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         579         579         115.8         20         579         347.4         60         579         579         100           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         1000 ACRES         121         124         49.4         40         128         85.9         67         133         109         82           -URBAN         \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         30,600         44,600         37,000         83         74,100         68,500         92         100,200         94,900         95           -RURAL         1000 ACRES         735         733         208         28         728         365         50         723         467         65           -RURAL         \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         7,740         9,650         4,080         42         13,100         7,230         55         17,600         10,800         61	SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	105	105	8.9	8	105	14.8	14	105	20.6	20
STODD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         579         579         115.8         20         579         347.4         60         579         579         100           FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         1000 ACRES         121         124         49.4         40         128         85.9         67         133         109         82           -URBAN         \$1000 ACRES         121         124         49.4         40         128         85.9         67         133         109         82           -URBAN         \$1000 ACRES         30,600         44,600         37,000         83         74,100         68,500         92         100,200         94,900         95           -RURAL         1000 ACRES         735         733         208         28         728         365         50         723         467         65           -RURAL         \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         7,740         9,650         4,080         42         13,100         7,230         55         17,600         10,800         61	STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	2,490	2,490	116	5	2,490	349	14	2,490	582	100
FLOOD PLAINS_URBAN         TUDU ACHES         121         124         49.4         40         128         65.9         67         133         109         62           -URBAN         \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         30,600         44,600         37,000         83         74,100         68,500         92         100,200         94,900         95           -RURAL         1000 ACHES         735         733         208         28         728         365         50         723         467         65           -RURAL         \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES         7,740         9,650         4,080         42         13,100         7,230         55         17,600         10,800         61		STOOD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	579	579	115.8	20	5/9	347.4	60	5/9	100	100
-URBAN \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 30,600 44,600 37,000 83 74,100 68,500 92 100,200 94,500 94 -RURAL 1000 ACRES 735 733 208 28 728 365 50 723 467 65 -RURAL \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 7,740 9,650 4,080 42 13,100 7,230 55 17,600 10,800 61	FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	121	124	49.4	40	128	85.9	0/	100 200	04 000	02
-RURAL 1000 ACHES 735 733 208 28 728 365 50 723 467 65 -RURAL \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 7,740 9,650 4,080 42 13,100 7,230 55 17,600 10,800 61	-URBAN	STODU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	30,600	44,600	3/,000	83	/4,100	68,500	92	100,200	94,900	20
-RURAL \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 7,740 9,650 4,080 42 13,100 7,230 55 17,600 10,600 01	-RURAL	1000 ACRES	735	733	208	28	/28	365	50	17 500	40/	61
	RURAL	SIDDO AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	7,740	9,650	4,080	42	13,100	7,230	55	1/,000	10,000	12
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT 1000 ACHES 888 95.4 11 2,080 2/3 13 3,460 45/ 13	WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		888	95.4	11	2,080	2/5	13	3,400	40/	13
1000 USEK DATS 13,900 5,490 1,020 16 10,200 3,570 36 14,400 5,960 46	APOTHETIC B. OHI TUDAL	1000 USEK DATS	13,900	6,490	1,020	10	10,200	3,0/0	30	14,400	0,500	40
AESIMETIC & CULTURAL 1000 AURCS NA	AESTRENG & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA	11 0	. 7 3		22 E	15 2	69	38.2	20.2	63
UDIDUON RECREATION-INTERSIVE 1000 ACRES 11.3 /,3 01 22.5 13.3 00 30.2 20.2 33	_EVTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		67.0	20.2	59	127	78.6	62	209	107	51

## TABLE 1-220 Lake Erie, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		-
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS			1.1										
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	76.7	178.8	0	255.5	97.0	226.2	0	323.2	122.2	285.1	0	407.3	986.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	29.5	29.5	0	0	130.6	130.6	· 0	0	173.8	173.8	333.9
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.1	0	1.0	1.1	0.1	0	0.9	1.0	2.5
IBRIGATION	0	0	6.4	6.4	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	Э.	6.9	6.9	17.3
MINING	0	0	1.7	1.7	0	0	3.4	3.4	0	0	5.4	5.4	10.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	15.8	299.9	315.7	0	30.0	570.3	600.3	916.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES									1				
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1,831.5	610.5	0	2,442.0	1,195.5	398.5	0	1,594.0	1,010.2	336.8	0	1,347.0	5,383.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		·											
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	10.1	22.4	0	32.5	5.4	8.4	, <b>o</b>	13.8	8.4	9.9	0	18.3	64.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	29.2	29.2	24.6	83.0	50.4	50.4	43.1	143.9	36.0	36.0	31.0	103.0	329.9

ż

-

Con

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	54.0	0	0	54.0	544.5	0	0	544.5	0	. 0	0	0	598.5
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLE	MS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	15.5	0	39.5	55.0	29.1	0	74.8	103.9	17.6	n	45.3	62.8	227.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	17.3	0	40.4	57.7	30.2	0	70.6	200.8	19.9	õ	46.4	66.3	224.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	17.6	1.1	3.3	22.0	34.4	2.2	6.4	43.0	34.4	2.2	6.4	43.0	108.0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	0.6	0	2.3	2.9	0.6	0	2.3	2.9	12.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	.1.0	0	2.8	3.8	3.2	0	8.3	11.5	5.4	Ō	13.8	19.2	34.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN									•••				
URBAN	245.5	0	81.7	327.2	153.3	0	51.0	204.3	33.6	0	11.2	. 44.8	576.3
RURAL													
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.8	34.0	0	37.8	6.4	57.8	0	64.2	8.5	76.6	0	85.1	187.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL							•						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	111.2	206.5	0	317.7	140.3	260.7	O	401.0	116.6	216.2	0	332 8	1051 5
-EXTENSIVE													100110
TOTAL	2,414.7	1,082.5	235.3	3,732.5	2,290.4	1,020.0	695.4	4,005.8	1,413.5	992.8	913.7	3,320.0	1,158.3

## TABLE 1-221 Lake Erie, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	<u> </u>		1980			1981	-2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	_ Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	101.5	0	101.5	n	466 1	0	466 1	0	1005 2	0	1005 2	1679 0
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	õ	0	26.7	26.7	ň	400.1	342 1	242 4	Ň	1005.3	901 0	1005.3	15/2.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ō	. Õ	1.7	1.7	ň	õ	13 1	13 2	0	0	24.4	031.0	1200.9
IBRIGATION	õ	ō	0.9	0.9	ň	ò	4.8	4.8	0	0	24.4	24.4	39.2
MINING	0	õ	3.4	3.4	a a	0	28.1	00.1	0	0	(, )	<i></i>	10.4
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ő	0.Ŏ	0.0	0.0	ŏ	8.1	154.3	162.4	ő	31.7	602.3	634.0	796.4
NONWITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	9 133 9	0	9 177 7	n	5 249 9	0	5 040 0	2	0 000 .	0	0 004 4	10070 7
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES						0,272.0		0,040.0		0,034.4	0	0.094.4	16270.3
HYDBOELECTRIC POWER								222				•••-	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												•••	
SPORT FISHING	3.5	4.3	0	7.8	3.9	5.9	0	9.8	5.9	8.8	0	14.7	32.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	16.7	16.7	0	, Ó	119.6	119.6	0	0	218.4	218.4	354.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING		·											
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	6.0	0	0	6.0	154.0	0	0	154.0	284.0	0	0	284.0	444.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	1.3	1.3	. 0	0	12.0	12.0	0	0	19.2	19.2	32.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	· 0	0	1.4	1.4	0.	0	12.4	12.4	0	0	19.0	19.0	32,8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.1	0.4	0.6	0.6	1.2	4.0	5.8	0.8	1.5	5.3	7.6	14.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.6	0	2.5	3.1	0.9	0	3.4	4.3	8.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	2.8	2.8	0	Ō	9.8	9.8	12.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.7	0,	0.7	0.2	4.9	0	5.1	0.2	6.1	0	6.3	12.1
-RURAL													
-RURAL							· • • •			•••			
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	1.8	0	1.8	0	3.2	0	3.2	0	4.7	0	4.7	9.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	11.4	45.7	0	57.1	83.2	333.1	0	416.3	146.9	587.1	0	734.0	1207.4
TOTAL	21.1	2,287.8	53.3	2,362.2	242.5	6,064.7	696.0	7,003.2	438,7	10,539.6	1,805.5	 12,843.5	22209.2

# 346 Appendix 1

## TABLE 1-222 Lake Ontario, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1970	_	1980			2000				·
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u> </u>	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	<u>%</u>
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	362	47.3	47.3	100	220	220	100	424	424	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	388	59	59	100	180	180	100	519	519	100
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	52.2	9.4	9.4	100	17.7	17.7	100	25.9	25.9	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	48.1	50.5	50.5	100	126	126	100	214	214	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	17.7	13.2	13.2	100	36	36	100	75.4	75.4	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,780	3,920	3,920	100	4,110	4,110	100	6,160	6,160	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES									2		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	368	427	427	100	585	585	100	773	773	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	631	572	572	100	490	490	100	1,000	1,000	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0	100	4,000	4,000	100	57,900	57,900	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	12,700	10,100	8,590	85	21,200	23,000	over	35,600	32,200	90
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	11,800	5,350	4,210	79	9,700	8,390	86	15,200	13,800	91
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	4,030	636	401	63	1,210	1,037	86	1,940	1,813	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	750	750			750			750		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA	<u></u>								
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		1.5	. 1.5	100	1.8	1.8	100	2.1	2.1	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	_										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,600	2,600	215	8	2,600	647	25	2,600	907	35
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	604	604	78.1	13	604	144	24	604	144	24
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,840	3,840	300	8	3,840	903	24	3,840	1,510	39
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	186	186	3.4	2	186	10.1	- 5	186	16.8	9
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,510	1,510	46.2	3	1,510	139	9	1,510	231	15
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	326	326	65	20	326	195.6	60	326	326	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	16.4	16.8	2.6	15	17.3	5.9	34	17.8	9.7	54
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	339	473	179	38	948	492	52	1,910	1,250	65
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	249	249	38.3	15	249	69.8	28	249	101	41
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,520	2,170	702	32	3,440	1,330	39	5,840	3,160	54
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		78	123	over	544	265	49	1,050	414	39
	1000 USER DAYS	2,110	491	180	37	983	580	59	1,510	773.0	51
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1.4	5.7	over	4.2	13	over	8.2	16.6	over
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA NA	4.3	33.8	over	19.3	78.3	over	40.7	100	over

## TABLE 1-223 Lake Ontario, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	4.2	9.9	0	14.1	15.4	35.8	0	51.2	17.8	41.4	Û	59.2	124.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	4.9	4.9	0	0	10.0	10.0	0	0	28.2	28.2	43.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	1.5	1.5	0	0	2.0	2.0	4.6
MINING	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	3.2	3.2	5.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	6.9	130.2	137.1	0	1.4	27.5	28.9	0	3.6	68.2	71.8	237.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	90.1	29.9	0	120.0	60.8	20.2	0	81.0	110.3	36.7	0	147.0	348.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER										·	· •••		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.									•••				
SPORT FISHING	7.2	7.3	0	14.5	9.1	4.5	0	13.6	10.1	5.0	0 -	15.1	43.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	11.9	11.9	10.1	33.9	12.2	12.2	10.5	34.9	11.4	11.3	9.7	32.4	101.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	 0	 0	0	0	 0			0	0	0	0		0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IS 24		6.3	0.7									
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	5.2	0	12 1	173	4.9 4.1	U Q	12.7	17.0 13 R	2.9	0	7.6	10.5	36.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	13.6	0.8	2.6	17.0	27.2	1.7	5.1	34.0	27.Ž	1.7	5.1	34.0	85.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.7	0	2.5	3.2	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	15.8
STREAMBANK ENUSION	0.4	0	1.1	1.5	1.9	v	3.2	4.0	2.1	Ŭ	5.4	1.5	13.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	19.6	0	6.6	26.2	103.2	0	34.3	137.5	0.3	0	0.1	0.4	164.1
-RURAL													
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.4	12.6	0	14.0	3.6	32.6	0	36.2	2.3	21.0	0	23.3	73.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		·											
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	31.0	57.7	0	88.7	31.6	58.8	0	90.4	28.2	52.4	0	80.6	259.7
TOTAL	187.7	157.0	178.5	503.2	274.7	167.2	120.9	562.8	213.9	173.1	134.8	521.8	1587.8

# TABLE 1-224 Lake Ontario, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	·····	1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		-
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	6.9	0	6.9	0	79.6	0	79.6	0	191.0	0	191.0	277.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ō	0	4.4	4.4	Ō	Ō	35.4	35.4	ō	Ő	103.5	103.5	143.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.8	0.8	Ō	0	4.6	4.6	Ō	Ō	7.4	7.4	12.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	1.8	1.8	3.1
MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	4.9	4.9	. 0	Ō	11.4	11.4	16.9
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.8	33.4	35.2	0	7.3	137.3	144.6	0	9.3	175.5	184.8	364.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	63.0	0	63.0	0	168.0	0	168.0	0	176.0	0	176.0	407.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES						<b>-</b>							'
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.										·			
SPORT FISHING	2.1	2.4	0	4.5	7.4	3.7	0	11.1	8.1	4.0	0	12.1	27.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	9.1	9.1	D	0	57.9	57 <b>.9</b>	0	0	100.1	100.1	167.1
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0 · ·	0	0	• 0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	0	3.2	3.2	5.2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	2.4	2.4	0	0	3.1	3.1	5.9
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.4	0.5	0.3	0.7	2.5	3.5	0.7	1.4	4.8	6.9	10.9
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.5	0	2.1	2.6	1.0	0	4.0	5.0	7.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	3.7	3.7	5.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN											'		
URBAN	0.D	0.1	. 0	0.1	0.0	1.2	0	1.2	0.1	1.7	0	1.8	3.1
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	Ď	0.7	0	0.7	0	1.8	0	1.8	0	1.2	0	1.2	3.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													•
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	6.1	24.9	0	31.0	36.7	146.3	0	183.0	59.0	235.7	0	294.7	508.7
TOTAL	8.3	99.9	49.7	157.9	44.9	408.6	251.4	704.9	68.9	620.3	418.5	1107.7	1970.5

Lake Ontario, Normal 347

## TABLE 1-225 Lake Ontario, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	_%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
	MULLON GALLONS PER DAY	362	47.3	47.3	100	220	220	100	424	424	100
	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	388	59	59	100	180	180	100	519	519	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	52.2	9.4	9.4	100	17.7	17.7	100	25.9	25.9	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	48.1	50.5	50.5	100	126	126	100	214	214	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	17.7	13.2	13.2	100	36	36	100	75.4	75.4	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,780	3,920	3,920	100	4,110	4,110	100	6,160	6,160	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	368	427	427	100.	585	585	100	773	773	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	631	572	572	100	490	490	100	1,000	1,000	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	Q	0	100	4,000	4,000	100	57,900	57,900	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	12,700	10,100	8,590	85	21,200	23,000	over	35,600	32,200	90
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	11,800	5,350	4,210	79	9,700	8,390	86	15,200	13,800	91
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	4,030	636	401	63	1,210	1,037	86	1,940	1,813	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	750	750			750			750		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		1.5	1.5	100	1.8	1.8	100	2.1	2.1	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	_										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,600	2,600	485	19	2,600	1,390	53	2,600	1,940	75
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	604	604	41.5	7	604	119	20	604	166	27
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,840	3,840	392	10	3,840	1,180	31	3,840	1,960	51
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	186	186	3.4	2	186	10.1	5	186	16.8	9
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,510	1,510	46.2	3	1,510	139	· 9	1,510	231	15
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	326	326	65	20	326	192.0	60	320	320	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	16.4	16.8	2.6	15	17.3	5.9	34	17.8	9.7	54
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	339	4/3	1/9	38	948	492	52	1,910	1,200	00
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	249	249	38.3	15	249	69.8	28	249	2 101	41 5 A
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,520	2,1/0	/02	32	3,440	1,330	39	3,840	3,100	24
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		/8	123	over	544	205	49	1,050	414	39 E1
	1000 USER DAYS	z,110	491	180	37	983	580	59	1,510	7/3.0	21
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA								16 6	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1.4	5.7	over	4.2	13	over	·ö.2	10.0	over.
_EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	4.3	33.8	over	19.3	/8.3	over	40./	100	over

## TABLE 1-226 Lake Ontario, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	4.2	9.9	0	14.1	15.4	35.8	0	51.2	17.8	41.4	0	59.2	124.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	4.9	4.9	0	0	10.0	10.0	0	0	28.2	28.2	43.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	1.5	1.5	0	0	2.0	2.0	4.6
MINING	0	0	0.7	. 0.7	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	3.2	3.2	5.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	6.9	130.2	137.1	0	1.4	27.5	28.9	0	3.6	68.2	71.8	237.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	974.2	324.8	0	1,299.0	222.8	74.2	0	297.0	145.5	48.5	0	194.0	1.790.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.					- <b>-</b> -`								
SPORT FISHING	7.2	7.3	0	14.5	9.1	4.5	0	13.6	10.1	5.0	0	15.1	43.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	11.9	11.9	10.1	33.9	12.2	12.2	10.5	34.9	11.4	11.3	9.7	32.4	101.2

.

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	73.0	0	0	73.0	305.2	0	0	305.2	0	0	0	0	378.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLE	MS		•			:							
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	3.9	0	10.1	14.0	7.4	0	19.0	26.4	4.5	0	11.6	16.1	56.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	2.0	0	4.5	6.5	3.7	0	8.5	12.2	2.2	0	5.2	7.4	26.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	19.2	1.2	3.6	24.0	36.0	2.3	6.7	45.0	36.0	2.3	6.7	45.0	114.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.7	0	2.5	3.2	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	15.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.4	0	1.1	1.5	1.3	0	3.2	4.5	2.1	0	5.4	7.5	13.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN				<u>`</u>									
URBAN	19.6	0	6.6	26.2	103.2	0	34.3	137.5	0.3	.0	0.1	0.4	164 1
-RURAL													
RURAL										÷			
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.4	12.6	0	14.0	3.6	32.6	0	36.2	2.3	21.0	0	23.3	73.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	31.0	57.7	0	88.7	31,6	58.8	0	90.4	28.2	52.4	0	80.6	259.7
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	1,148.7	432.3	175.7	1,756.7	752.8	221.8	. 127.6	1,102.2	261,7	185.5	145.6	592.8	3,451.7

TABLE 1-227 Lake Ontario, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1971-	1960			1981	-2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	6.9	0	6.9	0	79.6	0	79.6	0	191.0	0	191.0	277.5
SELF-SUPP' 'ED INDUSTRIAL	0	. 0	4.4	4.4	0	0	35.4	35.4	0	0	103.5	103.5	143.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.8	0.8	. 0	0	4.6	4.6	0	0	7.4	7.4	12.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	. 0	0	1.1	1.1	· 0	<u>o</u>	1.8	1.8	3.1
MINING	0	. 0	0.6	0.6	0	_ 0	4,9	4.9	0	0	.11.4	11.4	16.9
THERMAL POWER COOLING	U	1.8	33.4	35.2	0	7.3	137.3	144.6	U	9.3	175.5	184.8	364.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							•						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	439.4	0	439.4	0	1,040.3	0	1,040.3	0	1,714.0	. 0	1,714.0	3.193.7
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													,
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.					••-			•					
SPORT FISHING	2.1	2.4	0	4.5	7.4	3.7	0	11.1	8.1	4.0	0	12.1	27.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	9.1	9.1	· 0	0	57.9	57.9	0	. 0	100.1	100.1	167.1
COMMERCIAL FISHING						· ·							
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	. 0	0	0	. 0	_ 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											,		
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	6	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	3.0	3.0	0	· 0	5.0	5.0	8.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.2	0.2	. 0	0	Į.4	1.4	0	0	2.2	2.2	3.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.1	. 0.5	0.7	0.5	1.0	3.7	5.2	0.9	1.8	6.4	9.1	15.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	Q	0.2	0.3	0.5	0	2.1	2.6	1.0	0	4.0	5.0	7.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.0	0.0	. 0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	3.7	3.7	5.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN						*							
-URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	1.2	0	1.2	0.1	1.7	0	1.8	3.1
-RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	- 0.7	0	0.7	0	1.8	• 0	1.8	0	1.2	0	1.2	3.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·								
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	6.1	24.9	0	31.0	36.7	146.3	0	183.0	59.0	235.7	0	294.7	508.7
TOTAL	17.4	476.3	49.7	543.4	110.1	1,281.2	252.8	1,653.1	181.1	1,258.7	421.0	2,780.8	4,957.3

			NO	R			P	RO			Jifference PR	O Minus NO	DR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001 2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	473	39	78	46	163	89.2	165.8	101.0	356.0	50.2	87.8	55.0	193.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	117	11.1	4.8	0	15.9	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	-11.1	-4.8	0	-15.9
FORESTED LAND	10,000	1,090	2,180.0	2,280.0	5,550.0	2,010.0	4.010.0	3,980.0	10,000.0	920.0	1,830.0	1,700.0	4,450.0

## TABLE 1-228 Lake Superior, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

TABLE 1-229 Lake Michigan, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	R	-		PF	30		C	ifference PR	O Minus N	DR .
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981 2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	8,950.0	730.0	1,460.0	870.0	3,060.0	1,630.0	3,000.0	1,510.0	6,140.0	900.0	1,540.0	640.0	3,080.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1,520.0	142.0	55.0	178.0	375.0	275.0	411.0	272.0	958.0	133.0	356.0	94.0	583.0
FORESTED LAND	9,050.0	981	1,959.0	1,920.0	4,860.0	1,310.0	2,630.0	2,590.0	6,530.0	329.0	671.0	670.0	1,670.0
	· · · ·												

## TABLE 1-230 Lake Huron, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			· NC	R			P	RO		Di	ifference PR	O Minus N	<b>DR</b>
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	2,050.0	205.0	410.0	246.0	861.0	449.0	801.0	500.0	1,750.0	244.0	391.0	254.0	889.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	572.0	51.7	13.5	120.8	186.0	76.3	113.7	115.0	305.0	24.6	100.2	<del>.</del> 5.8	119.0
FORESTED LAND	2,810.0	286.0	572.0	572.0	1,430.0	343.0	687.0	690.0	1,720.0	57.0	115.0	118.0	290.0

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			NO	)R			P	RO	-	C	ifference PR	O Minus NO	)R
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL						•	÷				• .		
LAND TREATMENT	6,380.0	615.0	1,225.0	740.0	2,580.0	1,340.0	2,480.0	1,520.0	5,340.0	725.0	1,255.0	780.0	2,760.0
CROPLAND	2 400 0	152.0	- 	214.0	750.0	200.0	510.0	1		_	· •		
	3,400.0	152.0	204.0	314.0	/50.0	302.0	510.0	368.0	1,180.0	150.0	226.0	54.0	430.0
FORESTED LAND	2,230.0	172.0	344.0	344.0	860.0	313.0	621.0	626.0	1,560.0	141.0	277.0	282.0	70 <u>0.0</u>

## TABLE 1-231 Lake Erie, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

 TABLE 1-232
 Lake Ontario, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	NOR				PRO				Difference PRO Minus NOR			
		By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	2,660.0	215.0	432.0	260.0	907.0	485.0	905.0	550.0	1,940.0	270.0	473.0	290.0	1,033.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	604.0	78.1	65.9	0.0	144.0	41.5	77.5	47.0	166.0	- 36 . 6	11.6	47.0	22.0
FORESTED LAND	3,840.0	300.0	603.0	607.0	1,510.0	392.0	788.0	780.0	1,960.0	92.0	185.0	173.0	450.0

			19	71-1980			1971-2020						
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	NORMAL			PROPOSED			NORMAL			PROPOSED			
	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS								-					
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.9	0.5	1.4	0.9	0.5	1.4	6.9	18.5	25.4	6.9	18.5	25.4	
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0.2	0.2	0.4	0.2	0.2	0.4	6.1	17.5	23.6	61	17 5	23.6	
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0.1	0.1	ō	0.1	0.1	0.3	5.2	5 5	0.3	5 2	- 5 5	
IRRIGATION	0.3	0.0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0.3	ñġ	0.7	16	0.0	0.7	1.6	
MINING	2.6	2.3	4.9	2.6	2.3	4.9	12.7	47.1	59.8	12 7	47 1	50.9	
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	Ō	0	Ŭ.	Ő	101.7	91.8	193.5	101.7	91.8	193.5	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	19.8	25.0	44.8	39.0	108.6	147.6	49.0	261.0	310.0	87.0	601.5	688.5	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES				+									
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	5.7	2.4	8.1	5.7	2.4	8.1	11.8	15.1	26.9	11.8	15.1	26.9	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	28.0	7.3	35.3	28.0	7.3	35.3	68.7	129.2	197.9	68.7	129.2	197.9	
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	48.0	6.0	54.0	17.8	12.0	29.8	66.0	66.2	132.2	
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	;												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1.6	0.0	1.6	1.2	0.0	1.2	6.5	0.9	7.4	5.3	0.8	6.1	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	2.4	0.1	2.5	0	0	D	3.4	0.7	4.1	Ő	Ő	0	
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	37.0	Ó.9	37.9	71.0	1.8	72.8	189.0	23.4	212.4	357.0	42.4	399.4	
SHORELAND EROSION	3.8	0.4	4.2	3.8	0.4	4.2	18.9	9.5	28.4	18.9	9.5	28.4	
STREAMBANK EROSION	3.1	0.3	3.4	3.1	0.3	3.4	27.9	11.2	39.1	27.9	11.2	39.1	
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	4.8	0.0	4.8	4.8	0.0	4.8	9.1	1.3	10.4	9.1	1.3	10.4	
-RURAL													
-RURAL												·	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	8.3	0.4	8,7	8.3	0.4	8.7	49.4	2.5	51.9	49.4	2.5	51.9	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		<u>`</u>		- + -									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	53.1	7.7	60.8	53.1	7.7	60.8	94.1	163.5	257.6	.94.1	163.5	257.6	
TOTAL	171.6	47.6	219.2	270.0	138.0	408.0	674.2	811.1	1,485.3	923.8	1,224.0	2,147.8	

## TABLE 1-233 Lake Superior, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

## TABLE 1-234 Lake Michigan, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			19	71-1980			1971-202 <u>0</u>						
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	NORMAL			PROPOSED			NORMAL			PROPOSED			
	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	133.7	77.3	211.0	133.7	77.3	211.0	790.2	2,051.1	2,841.3	790.2	2,051.1	2,841.3	
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	14.0	14.0	28.0	14.0	14.0	28.0	227.1	798.9	1,026.0	227.1	798.9	1,026.0	
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	1.6	3.2	4.8	1.6	3.2	4.8	6.1	69.1	75.2	6.1	69.1	75.2	
IRRIGATION	10.0	1.5	11.5	10.0	1.5	11.5	29.8	24.5	54.3	29.8	24.5	54.3	
MINING	0.7	0.7	1.4	0.7	0.7	1.4	6.8	27.0	33.8	6.8	27.0	33.8	
THERMAL POWER COOLING	110.5	28.4	138.9	110.5	28.4	138.9	l,483.5	1,462.6	2,946.1	1,483.5	1,462.6	2,946.1	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						-							
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	513.4	352.0	865.4	830.0	1,194.7	2,024.7	1,671.4	2,764.0	4,435.4	2,584.0	8,567.2	11,151.2	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												·	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER			<sup>′</sup>										
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	17.3	5.5	22.8	17.3	5.5	22.8	41.3	51.3	92.6	41.3	51.3	92.6	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	96.9	22.1	119.0	96.9	22.1	119.0	406.5	469.2	875.7	406.5	469.2	875.7	
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0		44.6	6.0	50.6	37.5	45.6	83.1	200.5	147.6	348.1	
---	---------	-------	---------	---------	---------	---------	---------	---------	----------	---------	----------	----------	
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	MS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	29.3	0.8	30.1	59.1	1.4	60.5	123.0	17.1	140.1	236.4	34.5	270.9	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	34.3	0.8	35.1	42.2	1.1	43.3	91.2	12.2	103.4	149.8	22.6	172.4	
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	41.0	0.9	41.9	55.0	1.3	56.3	205.0	22.5	227.5	277.0	36.0	313.0	
SHORELAND EROSION	13.3	1.3	14.6	13.3	1.3	14.6	66.5	33.2	99.7	66.5	33.2	99.7	
STREAMBANK EROSION	6.7	0.7	7.4	6.7	0.7	7.4	60.4	24.9	85.3	60.4	24.9	85.3	
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	161.6	0.3	161.9	161.6	0.3	161.9	222.7	4.7	227.4	222.7	4.7	227.4	
-RURAL										÷			
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	33.2	1.7	34.9	33.2	1.7	34.9	137.7	7.0	144.7	137.7	7.0	144.7	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·				*=*				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	222.9	41.8	264.7	222.9	41.8	264.7	727.2	866.5	1,593.7	727.2	865.5	1,593.7	
TOTAL	1,440.4	553.0	1,993.4	1,853.3	1,403.0	3,256.3	6,333.9	8,751.4	15,085.3	7,653.5	14,697.9	22,351.4	

# TABLE 1-235 Lake Huron, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			19	71 1980						971-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMA			PROPOS	ED
HESDONCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS	-											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	14.4	5.8	20.2	14 4	58	20.2	106.0	210 2	217 1	105.0	210.2	217 1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	8 9	8 2	17 1		0.0	17 1	71 5	552 0	674 4	71 5	210.2	517.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.9	2 6	2 9	0.5	2 5	1/.1	/1.5	002.9	024.4	/1.5	552.9	024.4
IRRIGATION	2 2	6.3	2.0	2.3	2.5	2.0	1.2	42.8	44.0	1.2	42.8	44.0
MINING	2.3	0.3	2.0	2.3	0.3	<u> <u></u></u>	5.9	A. 1	10.0	5.9	.4.1	10.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	20.5	10.0	1.3	0.5	0.0	1.3	3.0	21.7	20.2	3.5	21./	25.2
	39.5	10.2	49./	39.5	10.2	49./	656.9	632.5	1,289.4	656.9	632.5	1,289.4
NON-WITHORAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	70.1	42.0	112.1	174.0	232.3	406.3	257.3	436.0	693.3	482.0	1.654.9	2.136.9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	*											
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.										*		·
SPORT FISHING	2.0	1.8	3.8	2.0	1.8	3.8	14.6	21.1	35.7	14.6	21.1	35.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	30.2	7.7	37.9	30.2	7.7	37.9	122.1	147.2	269.3	122.1	147.2	269.3
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	76.0	9.0	85.0	- 340.0	240.0	580.0	439.0	354.0	793.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS												
AGRIC. LAND TREATMENT	8.9	0.2	• 0.1	16.9	04	17 3	37 0	6.2	42 2	67 A	0 0	77 3
CROPI AND DRAINAGE	15.5	0.4	16.0	14 2	0.4	14 6	47 1	5.2	42.2 60 E	50 6	7.7	(1.5 60 A
FOREST I AND TREATMENT	14 0	8.7	14 4	14.2	0.4	14.0	97.1	0.4	52.5	52.0	,/.8	00.4
SHORELAND EPOSION	1 2	0.4	19.4	10.0	V. <del>1</del>	10.4	08.0	0.0	/4.0	84.0	10.8	94.8
CTOEANDANK COOLON	1.2	0.1	1.3	1.2	0.1	1.3	6.4	3.2	9.6	6.4	3.2	9.5
STREAMBARK ENUSION	4.1	0.5	4.0	4.1	0.5	4.6	36.9	15.3	52.2	36.9	15.3	52.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN							• ••••					
-URBAN	27.6	0.1	27.7	27.6	0.1	27.7	84.5	1.6	86.1	84.5	1.6	86.1
-RURAL												
-RURAL												
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	27.8	1.4	29.2	27.8	1.4	29.2	109.9	5.5	115.4	, 1 <b>09.</b> 9	5.5	115.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	40.0	9.6	49.6	40.0	9.6	49.6	163.8	204.5	368.3	163.8	204.5	368.3
-EXTENSIVE.	307.3	92.0	399.3	495.9	291.5	787.4	2,133.5	2,555.8	4,689.3	2,509.1	3,900.0	6,409.1

			1	971-1980						1971-2020		
DEGOLIDAE LINE ALTERAD		NORMA	L		PROPOS	<u>.</u>		NORMA	L		PROPOS	ED
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM& R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	255.5	101.5	357.0	255.5	101.5	357.0	986.0	1,572.9	2,558.9	986.0	1,572.9	2,558.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	29.5	26.7	56.2	29,5	26.7	56.2	333.9	1,260.9	1,594.8	333.9	1,260.9	1,594.8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.4	1.7	2.1	0.4	1.7	2.1	2.5	39.2	41.7	2.5	39.2	41.7
IRRIGATION	6.4	0.9	7.3	6.4	0.9	7.3	17.6	13.7	31.3	17.3	13.4	30.7
MINING	2.0	3.3	5,3	1.7	3,4	5,1	17.5	117,7	135.2	10.5	95.7	106.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	916.0	796.4	1,712.4	916.0	796.4	1,712.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								•				
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	1,063.6	899.0	1,962.6	2,442.0	2,133.7	4,575.7	2,824.1	5,915.0	8,739.1	5,383.0	16,270.3	21,653.3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.					<b>-</b>							
SPORT FISHING	32.5	7.8	40.3	32.5	7.8	40.3	64.6	32.3	96.9	64.6	32.3	96.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	83.0	16.7	99.7	83.0	16.7	99.7	329.9	354.7	684.6	329.9	354.7	684.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	54.0	6.0	60.0	0	0	0	598.5	444.0	1,042.5
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	26.5	0.7	27.2	55.0	1.3	56.3	111.4	15.5	126.9	221.8	32.5	254.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	44.3	1.1	45.4	57.7	1.4	59.1	205.1	26.1	231.2	224.8	32.8	257.6
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	12.0	0.5	12.5	22.0	0.6	22.6	60.0	7.9	67.9	108.0	14.0	122.0
SHORELAND EROSION	6.3	0.6	6.9	6.3	0.6	6.9	12.1	8.0	20.1	12.1	8.0	20.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	3.8	0.3	4.1	3.8	0.3	4.1	34.5	12.9	47.4	34.5	12.9	47.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												<b>500 4</b>
-URBAN	327.2	0.7	327.9	327.2	0.7	327.9	5/6.3	12.1	588.4	5/6.3	12.1	288.4
-RURAL												
-RURAL									105 0	107.1		100.0
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	37.8	1.8	39.6	37.8	1.8	39.6	187.1	9.7	195.8	187.1	9.7	196.8
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	317.7	57.1	374.8	317.7	57.1	374.8	1,051.5	1,20/.4	2,258.9	1,051.5	1,207.4	2,258.9
TOTAL	2,248.5	1.120.4	3,368.9	3,732.5	2,362.2	6,094.7	7,730.1	11,402.4	19,132.5	11,058.3	22,209.2	33,267.5

### TABLE 1-236 Lake Erie, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

### TABLE 1-237 Lake Ontario, Comparison of Total Costs, NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

		-	19	71-1980					. 1	971-2020	-	
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMAL			PROPOS	:D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	14.1	6.9	21.0	14.1	6.9	21.0	124.5	277.5	402.0	124.5	2/1.5	402.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	4.9	4.4	9.3	4.9	4.4	9.3	43.1	143.3	186.4	43.1	143.3	186.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.3	0.8	1.1	0.3	0.8	1.1	• 0.9	12.8	13.7	0.9	12.8	13.7
IRRIGATION	1.1	0.2	1.3	1.1	0.2	1.3	4.6	3.1	7.7	4.6	3.1	7.7
MINING	0.7	0.6	1.3	0.7	0.6	1.3	5.0	16.9	21.9	5.0	16.9	21.9
THERMAL POWER COOLING	137.1	35.2	172,3	137.1	35.2	172.3	237.8	364.6	602.4	237.8	364.6	602.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	120.0	63.0	183.0	1,299.0	439.4	1,733.4	348.0	407.0	755.0	1,790.0	3,193.7	4,983./
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER						+						
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	·											
SPORT FISHING	14.5	4.5	19.0	14.5	4.5	19.0	43.2	27.7	70.9	43.2	27.7	70.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	33. <b>9</b>	9.1	43.0	33.9	9.1	43.0	101.2	167.1	268.3	101.2	167.1	268.3

													•
		÷											· · .
MMERCIAL FISHING													
MMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	. 0	73.0	9.0	82.0	0	0	0	378.2	195.0	573.2	
LATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	* .												
RIC. LAND-TREATMENT	8.7	0.2	8.9	14.0	0.3	14,3	36.8	5.2	42.0	56.5	8.3	64.8	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	17.3	0.4	17.7	6.5	0.2	6.7	31.1	5.9	37.0	26.1	3.8	29.9	
REST LAND-TREATMENT	17.0	0.5	17.5	24.0	0.7	24.7	85.0	10.9	95.9	114.0	15.0	129.0	
DAELAND EROSION	3.2	0.3	3.5	3,2	0.3	3,5	15.8	7.9	23,7	15.8	7.9	23.7	
EAMBANK EROSION	1.5	0.0	1.5	1.5	0.0	1.5	13.5	5.1	18.6	13.5	5.1	18.6	
OD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	26.2	0.1	26.3	26.2	0.1	26.3	164.1	3.1	167.2	164.1	3.1	167.2	
-RURAL						-**							
RURAL				·									
DLIFE MANAGEMENT	14.0	0.7	14.7	14.0	0.7	14.7	73.5	3.7	77.2	73.5	3.7	77.2	
STHETIC & CULTURAL													
TDOOR- RECREATION-INTENSIVE	88.7	31.0	119.7	88.7	31.0	119.7	259.7	508.7	768.4	259.7	508.7	768.4	
EXTENSIVE													
TAL	503.2	157.9	661.1	1,756.7	543.4	2,300.1	1,587.8	1,970.5	3,558.3	3,451.7	4,957.3	8,409.0	

Comparisons by Lake 355 

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	*
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	33.2	3.3	3.3	100	13.2	13.2	100	25.3	25.3	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	-34	+			. +			20.0	20.0	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	7.5	0.3	0.3	100	1.9	1.9	100	2.5	2.5	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	7,3	5.0	5.0	100	12.5	12.5	100	19.7	19.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	512	30.0	30.0	100	62.0	62.0	100	107.0	107.0	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	312	0.0	0.0		849.5	849.5	100	2,038	2,038	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.7	37.1	37.1	100	43.7	43.7	100	52.3	52.3	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	31.5	23.6	23.6	100	23.6	23.6	100	34.9	34.9	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0.0			0.0			0.0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	6,547	+	2,870	över	+	7,480	over	+	10,830	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	4,391	773	463	60	1,627	1,161	71	2,561	1,985	78
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA		***							
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,759	250	230	92	397	410	over	550	623	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1,028	1,028			1,028			1.028		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		89.3	89.3	100	121.8	121.8	100	123.3	123.3	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	317.6	317.6	27.6	9	317.6	83.0	26	317.6	116.4	3/
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	84.6	84.6	11.1	13	84.6	15.9	19	84.6	15.9	19
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	5,640	5,640	616	11	5,640	1,848	33	5,640 .	3,180	56
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	117.3	117.3	2.7	2	117.3	8.1		117.3	13.5	12
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	282	482	30.8	6	482	92.4	19	482	154.0	32
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	32.7	32.7	6.5	20	32.7	19.6	60	32.7	32.1	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	11	1.1	0.5	. 45	1.1	0.8	12	1.1	0.9	.82
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	320.8	409.5	166.6	41	610.4	484.0	79	954.5	814.2	85
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	131.9	131.9	51.3	39	131.9	55.8	42	131.9	61.2	40
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	54.4	69.2	36.3	52	11/./	40.0	39	199.7	1 214	20
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0.0	202.0	over	60.0	067.0	over	100.0	170 2	over
	1000 USER DAYS	1,616	52.0	47.2	91	54.0	110.2	over	Q4.U	1/9.2	over
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA								7 0	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.1	1.9	over	0.5	4.8	over	1.0	16.0	over
	1000 ACRES	NA	0.0	3.5	over	0.0	16.0	over	1.1	10.0	over.

### TABLE 1-238 RBG 1.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

### TABLE 1-239 RBG 1.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

·		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS					• ,					• •	-		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.3	0.6	0	0.9	0.8	1.9	0	2.7	1.0	2.3	U U	3.3	6.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Q	0	0	1.7	1.7	1.7
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	0.2	Q	0	0.2	0.2	0.6
MINING	0	0	2.0	2.0	0	0	2.2	2.2	0	0	2.9	2.9	7.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	. 0	.0	0	1.5	28.2	29.7	0	2.1	39.5	41.6	71.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	9.6	3.2	0	12.8	5.5	1.8	0	7.3	6.8	2.3	0	9.1	29.2
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.					•		•						
SPORT FISHING	1.7	2.5	0	4.2	0.5	0.8	0	1.3	0.5	0.8	0	1.3	6.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	8.7	8.7	7.4	24.8	6.6	6.6	5.7	18.9	5.9	5.9	5.1	16.9	60.6

356 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL SISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	. 0	0	0	17.8	0	0	17.8	0	0	0	• 0	17.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	3												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.3	0	0.8	1.1	0.6	0	1.6	2.2	0.4	. 0	1.0	1.4	4.7
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.7	0	1.7	2.4	0.3	0	0.7	1.0	0	Ó	0	0	3.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	16.8	1.0	3.2	21.0	34.4	2.1	6.5	43.0	34.4	2.1	6.5	43.0	107.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.4	0	1.4	1.8	0.7	0	2.8	3.5	0.7	. 0	2.9	3.6	8.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0	0.7	1.0	0.8	Ó	2.2	3.0	1.4	Ō	3.6	5.0	9.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	2.6	0	0.8	3.4	2.2	0	0.7	2.9	0.9	0.5	0	1.4	7.7
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.5	4.9	0	5.4	.1.4	12.9	0	14.3	1.9	17.4	0	19.3	39.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					<b>.</b>								
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	14.9	27.7	. 0	42.6	5.8	10.8	0	16.6	3.5	6.5	a	10.0	69.2
-EXTENSIVE							·						
TOTAL	56.8	48.6	18.2	123.6	77.4	38.4	50.9	166.7	57.4	39.9	63.4	160.7	451.0

### TABLE 1–240 RBG 1.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1971-	1980			1981-	2000	· · ·		2001	2020	_	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS						· ·							•
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0.5	0	0.5	0	5.4	0	5.4	0	12.6	0	12.6	18.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	ō	Ó	ŏ	0	3.3	3.3	3.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.1	0.1	Ō	Ō	0.8	0.8	Ō	Ō	1.5	1.5	2.4
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.2	0.2	Ó	0	0.3	0.3	0.5
MINING	0	0	2.0	2.0	0	0	12.4	12.4	0	0	22.8	22.8	37.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0.8	14.5	15.3	0	2.6	49.4	52.0	67.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						· · ·							
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	16.2	0	16.2	· 0	87.8	0	87.8	0	103.2	0	103.2	207.2
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.8	1.2	0	2.0	0.5	2.5	0	3.0	1.2	2.4	0	3.6	8.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	- 6.7	6.7	0	0	41.7	41.7	0	0	70.2	70.2	118.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING				· `									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	4.0	0	0	4.0	8.0	· 0	0	8.0	. 12.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	÷												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.4	0.4	0.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.4	0.5	0.4	0.8	3.0	4.2	0.8	1.7	6.0	8.5	13.2
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3	0	1.1	1.4	0.6	0	2.3	2.9	4.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0:1	0.1	0	Ó	0.9	0.9	0	0	2.5	2.5	3.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN					'								
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0	0.4	0.0	0.5	0	.0.5	0.9
-RURAL													
RURAL					'								
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.3	- 0	0.3	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	1.0	0	1.0	2.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.2	4.7	0	5.9	.8.3	33.1	.0	41.4	14.4	57.4	0	71.8	119.1
TOTAL	2.0	23.0	9.6	34.6	13.5	131.5	75.1	220.1	25.0	181.4	159.0	365.4	620.1

RBG 1.1, Normal 357

## TABLE 1-241 RBG 1.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	33.2	3.3	3.3	100	13.2	13.2	100	25.3	25.3	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	94	+			+			20.0	20.0	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	7.5	0.3	0.3	100	1.9	1.9	100	2.5	2.5	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	7.3	5.0	5.0	100	12.5	12.5	100	19.7	19.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	542	30.0	30.0	100	62.0	62.0	100	107.0	107.0	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	312	0.0	0.0		849.5	849.5	100	2,038	2,038	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.7	37.1	37.1	100	43.7	43.7	100	52.3	52.3	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	31.5	23.6	23.6	100	23.6	23.6	100	34.9	34.9	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0.0			0.0			0.0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	6,547	+	2,870	over	+	7,480	over	+	10,830	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	4,391	773	463	60	1,627	1,161	71	2,561	1,985	78
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,759	250	230	92	397	410	over	550	623	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1,028	1,028			1,028			1,028		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA	·						150.0	150.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		89.3	. 89.3	100	121.8	121.8	100	128.8	159.9	100
BELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	· · ·										
AGRIC LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	317.6	317.6	58.5	18	317.6	167.2	53	317.6	233.0	73
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	84.6	84.6	0.0	0	84.6	0.0	0	84.6	0.0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	5,640	5,640	1,129	20	5,640	3,385	60	5,640	5,640	100
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	117.3	117.3	-	2	117.3	8.1	7	117.3	13.5	12
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	482	482	30.8	6	482	92.4	19	482	154.0	32
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	32.7	32.7	6.5	20	32.7	19.6	60	32.7	32.7	100.
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	1.1	1.1	0.5	45	1.1	0.8	72	1.1	0.9	82
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	320.8	409.5	166.6	41	610.4	484.0	79	954.5	814.2	85
RURAL	1000 ACRES	131.9	131.9	51.3	39	131.9	55.8	42	131.9	61.2	46
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	54.4	69.2	36.3	52	. 117.7	46.0	39	199.7	56.5	28
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0.0	202.0	over	60.0	667.0	over	150.0	1,214	over
	1000 USER DAYS	1,616	52.0	47.2	91	54.0	110.2	over	64.0	179.2	over
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.1	1.9	over	0.5	4.8	over	1.0	7.0	over
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	0.0	3.5	over	0.0	16.0	over	1.1	16.0	over

### TABLE 1-242 RBG 1.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		•
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.3 0 0.0 0 0 0	0.6 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0.0 0.2 2.0 0	0.9 0.0 0.2 2.0 0	0.8 0 0.0 0 0 0	1.9 0 0 0 1.5	0 0.1 0.2 2.2 28.2	2.7 0.1 0.2 2.2 29.7	1.0 0.0 0 0 0	2.3 0 0 0 2.1	0 1.7 0.0 0.2 2.9 39.5	3.3 1.7 0.0 0.2 2.9 41.6	6.9 1.7 0.1 0.6 7.1 71.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROBLECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	27.0	9.0	0	36.0	17.3	5.7  	0	23.0	13.5	4.5	0	18.0  	77.0
SPORT FISHING	1.7	2.5	0	4.2	0.5	0.8	0	1.3	0.5	0.8	0	1.3	6.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	8.7	8.7	7.4	24.8	6.6	6.6	5.7	18.9	5.9	5.9	5.1	16.9	60.6

358 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING										·			
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	48.0	0	0	48.0	17.8	0	. 0	17.8	0	0	0	0	65.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.2	0	0.5	0.7.	0.5	0	1.3	1.8	0.3	0	0.6	0.9	3.4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	31.2	2.0	5.8	39.0	64.0	4.0	12.0	80.0	64.0	4.0	12.0	80.0	199.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.4	0	1.4	1.8	0.7	0.	2.8	3.5	0.7	Ó	2.9	3.6	8.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0	0.7	1.0	0.8	0	2.2	3.0	1.4	0	3.6	5.0	9.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	2.6	0	0.8	3.4	2.2	0	0.7	2.9	0.9	0.5	0	1.4	7.7
-RURAL													
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.5	4.9	0	5.4	.1.4	12.9	0	14.3	1.9	17.4	0	19.3	39.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			<b>-</b>		·								
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	14.9	27.7	0	42.6	5.8	10.8	0	16.6	3.5	6.5	a	10.0	69.2
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	135.8	55.4	18.8	210.0	118.4	44.2	55.4	218.0	93.6	44.0	68.5	206.1	634.1

### TABLE 1-243 RBG 1.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

•	-	<u>1971-</u>	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020	· .	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
	0	0.5	0	0.5	0	5.4	0	5.4	0	12.6	0	12.6	18.5
	õ	ň	ň	ů.	ñ	0.	ň	<b>7</b> .7	ñ	12.0	2 Ž	3 3	3 3
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	õ	ñ	0 1	0.ľ	ň	. õ	กลั	ດຮັ	· ñ	õ	1.5	15	2 4
IRRIGATION	ň	ñ	0.0	0.0	ň	õ	0.0	0.0	ŏ	ŏ	0.3	0.3	0 5
MINING	õ	ň	2 0	2.0	ñ	ň	12 4	12 4	ŏ	ň	22.8	22.8	37 2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	ō	ŏ	0	Ö	ŏ	0.8	14.5	15.3	ŏ	2.6	49.4	52.0	67.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER LISES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	88.6	0	88. E	n	183 1		183 1	0	981 0	0	981 0	509 7
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES						100.1		100.1		201.0		201.0	304.7
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.									'				
									1				
SPORT FISHING	0.8	1.2	0	2.0	0.5	2.5	0	3.0	1.2	2.4	0	3.6	8.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	٥	6.7	6.7	0	0	41.7	41.7	0	0	70.2	70.2	118.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING						<b></b> `	<u></u>						
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	6.0	0	0	6.0	28.0	0	Q	28.0	32.0	0	0	32.0	66.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		1											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	· 0	0	0	0.	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0	0.2	0.4	. 1.0	0.9	1.8	6.1	8.8	1.2	2.4	8.4	12.0	21.8
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3	0	1.1	1.4	0.6	0	2.3	2.9	4.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	2.5	2.5	3.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN								<b>-</b>					
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0	0.4	0.0	0.5	0	0.5	0.9
RURAL													
-RURAL				<sup>`</sup>				·					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.3	0	0.3	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	1.0	0	1.0	2.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.2	4.7	0	5.9	8.3	33.1	0	41.4	14.4	57.4	0	71.8	119.1
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	8.1	95.5	9.3	113.4	38.0	227.8	77.9	343.7	49.4	309.9	161.0	520.3	977.4

	· · · ·	1970		1980			2000			2020	_
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	*	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY FURPHER	MULLION GALLONS PER DAY	15.3	+			+			+		
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	31.5	2.1	2.1	100	14.9	14.9	100	52.8	52.8	100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5.0	0.0	0.0	100	1.1	1.1	100	2.1	2.1	100
IDDICATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.4	3.0	3.0	100	4.7	4.7	100	7.7	7.7	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	34.5	8.9	8.9	100	35.3	35.3	100	82.7	82.7	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	204	0.0	0.0		246.2	246.2	100	869.8	869.8	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.0	11.0	11.0	100	12.2	12.2	100	15.0	15.0	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	23.7	20.8	20.8	100	16.1	16.1	100	26.1	26.1	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0.0			0.0			0.0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,276	+	974	over	+	2,914	over	+	4,854	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2.701	214	214	100	538	538	100	1,234	1,234	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA .									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	512	34	41	over	6	· 91	over	30	132	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	769	769		·	769		·	769		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA								'	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		10.2	10.2	100	14.2	14.2	100	19.0	19.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u> </u>										
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	155.3	155.3	11.4	7	155.3	34.3	22	155.3	47.0	30
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	32.5	32.5	0.0	0	32.5	0.0	Û	32.5	0.0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,390	4,390	475	11	4,390	1,422	32	4,390	2,369	54
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	38.4	38.4	3.0	8	38.4	9.1	24	38.4	15.2	40
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	948	948	63.4	7	. 948	190.2	20	948	317.0	33
· · ·	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	221.1	221.1	44.8	20	221.1	132.6	60	221.1	221.1	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	4.7	4.7	1.1	23	4.7	1.9	40.	4.7	3.8	18
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	385	46.7	145.8	32	751.3	345.4	46	1,248	868.0	/0
RURAL	1000 ACRES	55.2	55.2	. 9.4	17	/ 55.2	12.5	23	55.2	14.0	25
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	217.6	277.0	23.7	8	393.2	69.8	18	437.8	101.6	23
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0.0	28.5	over	0.0	54.5	over	50.0	84.5	over
	1000 USER DAYS	1,405	30.0	46.0	over	14.4	84.4	over	55.8	184.4	90
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.0	0.6	over	0.0	1.8	over	0.0	3.0	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	0.0	30.7	ovér	0.0	42.0	over	0.0	53.4	over

### TABLE 1–244 RBG 1.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

### TABLE 1-245 RBG 1.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed.	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	0	0	0	. 0	0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	. 0	3.1	3.1	4.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0.3
MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	0	3.2	3.2	5.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0.4	8.2	8.6	0	1.1	20.7	21.8	30.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES			1										
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	5.2	1.8	0	7.0	4.1	1.4	0	5.5	5.5	1.8	0	0	19.8
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	<b></b>												
SPORT FISHING	0.6	0.9	0	1.5	0.4	0.8	0	1.2	0.8	1.5	0	0	5.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1.1	1.1	1.0	3.2	1.2	1.2	0.9	3.3	0.6	0.6	0.4	0.4	8.1

360 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING						·							
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	S ·												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	- 0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.3	0	0.6	0.9	0.1	0	0.3	0.4	1.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	Ō	ó	ň	î,	
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	12.8	0.8	2.4	16.0	26.4	1.6	5.0	33.0	26.4	1.6	5 Õ	33 Ň	82 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.4	0	1.6	2.0	0.8	0	3.2	4.0	0.8	Ň	12	4 0	10 0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	1.8	0	4.5	6.3	2.9	ŏ	7.6	10.5	18.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN						·							
URBAN	1.0	0	0.4	1.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	14
-RURAL													1.4
RURAL		·	·										
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.3	2.6	0	2.9	0.4	3.6	0	4.0	0.4	3.1	0	3.5	10.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.7	6.8	0	10.5	2.5	4.7	0	7.2	2.5	4.7	n	ブク	7A 0
-EXTENSIVE												,.e	C4.5
TOTAL	25.8	14.0	8.2	48.0	37.9	13.7	25.5	77.1	40.0	14.4	43.7	98.1	223.2

# TABLE 1-246 RBG 1.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

			1980			1981-	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	n	0	0	n	0	. 0
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ó	Ó	0.2	0.2	ŏ	õ	4.Ŏ	۸ň	ň	ň	10 0	10 0	14 2
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	ō	ŏ	0.7	0.7	ň	ň	21	2 1	2 9
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	Ō	ŏ	ñ.1	0.1	ň	ň	ñ 1	5.i	ñ 2
MINING	0	0	0.3	0.3	ō	ō	2.6	2 6	ň	ň	7 0	7.0	0.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	Ō	0.2	4.2	4.4	Ő	1.0	19.1	20.1	24.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						,							
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	8.8	0	8.8	0	20.0	0	20.0	0	25.0	0	25.0	53.8
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													3313
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.2	0	0.4	0.9	1.8	0	2.7	1.2	2.2	0	3.4	6.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	0	6.0	6.0	10.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	` O	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3
-CROPLAND DRAINA	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0.	0	Ō	Ō	0	0	ă
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.4	0.3	0.6	2.3	3.2	0.7	1.3	4.6	6.6	10.2
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3	0	1.3	1.6	0.6	Ő	2.6	3.2	5.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	2.1	2.1	0	Õ	5.4	5.4	7.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN											<b>-</b>		
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.4
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.1	0	0.1	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	0.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL							<b>*</b>			,			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.4	1.4	0	1.8	2.8	11.4	0	14.2	5.7	22.7	. 0	28.4	44.4
TOTAL	0.6	10.6	1.8	13.0	4.3	34.4	21.4	60.1	8.2	52.6	57.1	117.9	191.0

RBG 1.2, Normal 361

362 Appendix 1

### TABLE 1-247 RBG 1.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

- <u> </u>		1970		1980			2000				<u> </u>
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	. %	<u>N</u>	0_	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS	MULION CALLONS BER DAY	15.3	+			+			+		
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	31 5	2.1	2.1	100	14.9	14.9	. 100	52.8	52.8	100
SELF-SUFFLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5.0	0.0	0.0	100	1.1	1.1	100	2.1	2.1	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.4	3.0	3.0	100	4.7	4.7	100	7.7	7.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	34.5	8.9	8.9	100	35.3	35.3	100	82.7	82.7	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	204	0.0	0.0		246.2	246.2	100	869.8	869.8	100
THERMAL POWER, COOLING	MILLION GALLOWS PER DAT	201									
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								100		15.0	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.0	11.0	11.0	100	12.2	12.2	100	15.0	15.0	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	23.7	20.8	20.8	100	16.1	10.1	100	20.1	20.1	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0.0			0.0	2 014		. 0.0	1 951	over
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,276	+	974	over	+	2,914	over	*	4,004	Uver 
,	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA O TOL			100	E 20	E 20	100	1 224	1 234	100
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,701	214	214	100	230	220	100	1,234	1,234	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA					01	01107	20	132	over
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	512	34	41	over	760	91	over	769	1.52	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	709	769			/69			703		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	nA	10 0	10.0	100	14 0	14.2	100	10 0	19.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		10.2	10.2	100	14.2	14.2	100	19.0	15.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	155.3	155.3	30.7	20	155.3	88.0	57	155.3	122.8	79
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	32.5	32.5	0	0	32.5	0	0	32.5	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,390	4,390	878	20	4,390	2,634	60	4,390	4,390	100
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	38.4	38.4	3.0	8	38.4	9.1	24	38.4	15.2	40
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	948	948	63.4	7	948	190.2	20	948	317.0	33
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	221.1	221.1	44.8	20	221.1	132.6	60	221.1	221.1	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	4.7	4.7	1.1	23	4.7	1.9	40	4.7	3.8	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	385	46.7	145.8	32	751.3	345.4	46	1,248	868.0	/0
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	55.2	55.2	9.4	17	55.2	12.5	23	55.2	14.0	25
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	217.6	277.0	23.7	8	393.2	69.8	18	437.8	101.6	23
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0.0	28.5	over	0.0	54.5	over	50.0	84.5	over
	1000 USER DAYS	1,405	30.0	46.0	over	14.4	84.4	over	55.8	184-4	90
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.0	0.6	over	0.0	1.8	over	0.0	3.0	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	0.0	30.7	over	υ.υ	42.0	over	0.0	53.4	over

### TABLE 1-248 RBG 1.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

- <u></u>		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS												· · ·	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	3.1	3.1	4.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0.3
MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	Ó	3.2	3.2	5.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	Ó	0.4	8.2	8.6	0	1.1	20.7	21.8	30.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	2.3	0.7	0	3.0	1.5	0.5	0	2.0	3.7	1.3	5.0	0	10.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.6	0.9	0	1.5	0.4	.0.8	Û	1.2	0.8	1.5	0	0	5.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1.1	1.1	1.0	3.2	1.2	1.2	0.9	3.3	0.6	0.6	0.4	0.4	8.1

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION		0	0	0	0.2	0		0.2	0	0		<b>-</b> 0	0.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLET AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1 0 25.6 0.4 0.6	0 0 1.6 0 0	0.4 0 4.8 1.6 1.5	0.5 0 32.0 2.0 2.1	0.3 0 50.4 0.8 1.8	0 0 3.1 0 0	0.6 0 9.5 3.2 4.5	0.9 0 63.0 4.0 6.3	0:1 0 50.4 0.8 2.9	0 0 3.1 0 0	0.4 0 9.5 3.2 7.6	0.5 0 63.0 4.0 10.5	1.9 0 158.0 10.0 18.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN -RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.0  0.3	0  2.6	0.4	1.4  2.9	0	0 3.6	  0	0  4.0	0	0  3.1	0  0	3.5	1.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATIONINTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	3.7 33.4	6.8 13.7	0	10.5 60.0	2.5 59.5	<b>4.7</b> 14.3	0 30.0	7.2 103.8	2.5  62.2	<b>4</b> .7 15.4	0 48.3	7.2 125.9	<b>24.9</b> 289.7

3

# TABLE 1-249 RBG 1.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (\$1,000,000)

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY         Federal         Non-Fed         Private         Total         Total         Cotal         O         0		·	1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001	2020		
WATER WITHDRAWALS         0	RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0	WATER WITHDRAWALS	0	0	0	۵	0	0	0	n	0	n	n	n	n
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL       0 </td <td>MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED</td> <td>. 0</td> <td>. 0</td> <td>0.2</td> <td>n 2</td> <td>ŏ</td> <td>0</td> <td>4 ñ</td> <td>. 4 0</td> <td>ň</td> <td>ñ</td> <td>10.0</td> <td>10.0</td> <td>14.Ž</td>	MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	. 0	. 0	0.2	n 2	ŏ	0	4 ñ	. 4 0	ň	ñ	10.0	10.0	14.Ž
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK       0	SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ň	· n	0.2	0.2	ŏ	ň	0.7	0.7	ŏ	ŏ	2.1	2.1	2.8
Infining       0<	RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ŏ	ŏ.	0.ŭ	0.0	ŏ	· ŏ	ŏ.1	0.1	ō	Õ	0.1	0.1	0.2
MINUS         MUNUS         MUNUS <th< td=""><td>IRRIGATION</td><td>ŏ</td><td>ŏ.</td><td>0.3</td><td>0.3</td><td>ŏ</td><td>ŏ</td><td>2.6</td><td>2.6</td><td>Ō</td><td>Ō</td><td>7.0</td><td>7.0</td><td>9.9</td></th<>	IRRIGATION	ŏ	ŏ.	0.3	0.3	ŏ	ŏ	2.6	2.6	Ō	Ō	7.0	7.0	9.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         0         20.0         0         38.0         0         38.0         40.8         40.8         98.8           MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES   -	THERMAL POWER COOLING	õ	er Ö	0	0	0	0.2	4.2	4.4	0	1.0	19.1	20.1	24.5
NUMBER       WASTERVATER DISCHARGES       0       20.0       0       20.0       0       28.0       0       40.8       91.8       0         MUDDERIAL WASTERVATER DISCHARGES	NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						-	· · ·	_					
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	· 0	80.0	0	20.0	. 0	38.0.	0 -	38.0	U	40.8	0	40,8	98.8
HYDROELECTRIC POWER       IIII       IIIII       IIII       IIIII       IIIIII       IIIIII       IIIIII       IIIIII       IIIIIIIIIII       IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								<u> </u>					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.       III       IIII       IIIII	HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
SPORT FISHING       0.2       0.2       0       0.4       0.9       1.8       0       2.7       1.2       2.2       0       3.4       6.5         RECREATIONAL BOATING       0.0       0       0.6       0.6       0.6       0       0       4.0       4.0       0       0       0       6.0       10.6         COMMERCIAL FISHING	WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.		、											
RECREATIONAL BOATING         0.0         0         0.6         0.6         0         4.0         4.0         0         0         6.0         6.0         10.6           COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION         0	SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.2	0	0.4	0.9	1.8	0	2.7	1.2	2.2	0	3.4	6.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.0	· 0	0.6	0.6	0	.0	4.0	4.0	0	0	6.0	6.0	10.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND_TREATMENT         0         0         0.0 <td>COMMERCIAL FISHING</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td> 0</td> <td>0</td> <td></td> <td><u>`</u>0</td> <td>0</td> <td></td> <td>·</td>	COMMERCIAL FISHING							 0	0		<u>`</u> 0	0		·
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT         0         0         0.0         0.0         0.0         0         0         0.1         0.1         0         0         0.2         0.2         0.3           -CROPLAND DRAINAGE         0 </td <td>Commenciate NATIONTION</td> <td>-</td> <td></td>	Commenciate NATIONTION	-												
AGRIC.       LAND-TREATMENT       0       0       0.0       0.0       0       0       0.1	RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	_			·	•			<u> </u>	0	•	0.0	0.0	0.2
CROPLAND DRAINAGE       0	AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	. 0	0.0	0.0	0	U	U.I	0.1	Ű	. 0	0.2	0.2	0.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT       0.7       0.2       2.0       0.3       4.8       1.4       24.1       7.1       5.9       2.0       0.14       121       0.15       121       0.15       121       0.17       0.17	CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0		01 1	77	e 0	25	61 4	19.2	20 6
SHORELAND EROSION       0.0       0.0       0.2       0.2       0.2       0.3       0       1.3       1.6       0.6       0       2.13       3.2       3.3         STREAMBANK EROSION       0       0       0.2       0.2       0.2       0       0       2.1       2.1       0       0       5.4       5.4       7.7         FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.7	0.2	2.0	0.8	4.8	1.4	24.1	1.6	0.5	۵.U	21.1	3.2	5.0
STREAMBANK EROSION       0       0       0       0.2       0.2       0.2       0       0       2.1       2.1       0       0       0.4       3.4       7.7         FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN 	SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	U O	0.2	0.2	0.3	0	1.3	2 1	0.0	· 0	5.4	5.4	7 7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN         Image: Constraint of the state of the	STREAMBANK EROSION	U	U	0.2	0.2	U	0	2.1	2.1	0	U	5.4	3.4	1.1
LUBBAN     0.0     0.0     0.0     0.0     0.0     0.0     0.0     0.2     0     0.2     0.2     0.2 </td <td>FLOOD PLAINS-LIBBAN</td> <td></td>	FLOOD PLAINS-LIBBAN													
-RURAL	-URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.4
-RURAL 0 0.1 0 0.1 0 0.2 0 0.2 0 0.2 0 0.2 0.5	RURAL					·								
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT 0 0.1 0 0.1 0 0.2 0 0.2 0 0.2 0 0.2 0.5	-RURAL													
	WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.1	0	0.1	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	0.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	·												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE 0.4 1.4 0 1.8 2.8 11.4 0 14.2 5.7 22.7 0 28.4 44.4	OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.4	1.4	0	1.8	2.8	11.4	0	14.2	5.7	22.7	0	28.4	44.4
TOTAL 0.7 21.9 2.0 24.6 4.8 53.2 24.1 82.1 8.9 69.6 61.4 139.9 246.6	TOTAL	0.7	21.9	2.0	24.6	4.8	53.2	24.1	82.1	8.9	69.6	61.4	139.9	246.6

### TABLE 1–250 RBG 2.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u>N</u>	0	%	N	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	<u>%</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	92.8	34.2	34.2	100	102.7	102.7	100	202.4	202.4	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	320	105	105	100	159	159	100	346	346	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	47.5	9.9	9.9	100	23.0	23.0	100	35.2	35.2	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	77.4	71.4	71.4	100	142.8	142.8	100	226.9	226.9	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.6	0.6	0.6	100	3.2	3.2	100	7.9	7.9	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	669.2	777	777	100	2,108	2,108	100	4,526	4,526	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	92.4	128.4	128.4	100	192.3	192.3	100	280	280	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	319	291	291	100	254	254	100	425	425	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	C 450		15 510	11 (60	76
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,763	2,464	2,260	92	7,977	6,400	81	15,510	11,000	/5
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	11,010	3,107	3,107	100	6,743	6,618	98	10,765	10,630	33
· · · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	4,440	750	270	36	1,620	709	44	2,790	1,220	44
÷	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	950 .	951			951			951		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		3.8	3.8	100	4.7	4.7	100	5.0	5.0	tuù
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>}</u>								<b>0</b> 007	0.04 7	40
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,225	2,225	222.5	10	2,225	66/.6	30	2,225	934.7	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	451	451	111	25	451	135	30	451	154	34
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,046	3,046	405	13	3,046	1,214	40	3,046	. 2,023	66
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	137.6	137.6	0	0	137.6	. 0	Q	137.6	0	.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,358	1,358	32	2	1,358	96		1,358	100	12
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	195.7	195.7	39.1	20	195.7	11/.4	50	195.7	195.7	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	13.6	14	1.0	7	14	3.9	28	14	8.0	5/
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2,335	3,007	146.7	5	5,317	1,190	22	10,260	/,/43	/5
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	648	648	74.6	12	648	164.9	25	648	198.4	31
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,199	1,600	312.8	20	1,991	625.3	31	2,140	/ 33. 3	34
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0	470	over	495	1,190	over	1,125	1,901	0ver
	1000 USER DAYS	5,169	660	80.6	12	1,265	162.2	13	1,793	317.6	18
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA								6.0	10
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1.7	1.0	59	5.0	3.7	/4	9.9	0.9	/0
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	7.3	3.5	48	23.7	16.6	70	47.5	40./	80

### TABLE 1-251 RBG 2.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	<u></u>		1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2.9	6.9	0	9.8	5.3	12.4	0	17.7	7.7	17.9	0	25.6	53.1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	D	8.7	8.7	0	0	4.5	4.5	0	Q	15.5	15.5	28.7
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	1.7
IRRIGATION	0	· D	2.5	2.5	0	0	2.4	2.4	0	0	2.6	2.6	7.5
MINING	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.4	25.9	27.3	0	2.3	44.2	46.5	0	4.2	80.4	84.6	158.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	54.7	18.2	0	72.9	74.8	24.9	0	99.7	98.9	33.0	0	131.9	304.5
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								***					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
							t						
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.5	0	0.8	0.2	0.7	0	0.9	0.5	0.9	0	1.4	3.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	14.3	14.3	12.2	40.8	16.4	16.4	14.0	46.8	7.1	7.1	6.0	20.2	107.8

364 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION		0	0	0			0	 0		0			0
	<u>\$</u>	0	6.5	9.0	5.0	0	12.9	17.9	3.0	Ċ.	7.7	10.7	37.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	7.3	Ó	17.0	24.3	1.8	Ó	4.3	6.1	1.4	. Õ	3.2	4.6	35.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	12.8	0.8	2.4	15.0	25.6	1.6	4.6	32.0	25.6	1.6	4.8	32.0	80.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0	0.8	1.1	0.9	0	2.3	3.2	1.5	0	3.8	5.3	9.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	5.4	0	1.8	7.2	3.1	0	. 1.0	4.1	14.6	. 0	4.9	19.5	30.8
-RURAL		·	·				'-			•••			
RURAL			*										
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.5	13.9	0	15.4	2.8	24.8	0	27.6	2.2	19.5	0	21.7	64.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					***								·
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	7.4	13.6	0	21.0	11.1	20.5	0	31.5	20.9	38.7	0	59.6	112.2
-EXTENSIVE			•••	• • •	•				·				
TOTAL	109.5	69.6	78.2	257.3	147.1	103.6	91.0	341.7	183.5	122.9	129.6	436.0	1035.0

# TABLE 1-252 RBG 2.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

SOURCE USE CATEGORY		1971-	1980				2000	*.		2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	_Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	5.2	0	5.2	0	42.9	0	42.9	0	96.8	0	96.8	144.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	8.8	8.8	0	• 0	46.8	46.8	0	0	94.8	94.8	150.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Q	0	1.5	1.5	0	<u>0</u> .	9.7	9.7	0	0	17.2	17.2	28.4
IRRIGATION	0	<u>0</u>	0.3	0.3	. 0	. 0	Z.1	2.1	0	0	3.7	3.7	6.1
MINING	<u>o</u>	0	0	_ 0	· 0		0.5	. 0.5	0	. 0	2.3	2.3	2.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.4	6 6	7.0	0	2.6	49.2	49.2	0	6.0	113.9	119.9	178.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		1											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	74.0	. 0	74.0	0	208.0	0	208.0	· · 0	286.0	0	286.0	568.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES					•••								
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												***	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.4	0	0.6	0.4	1.3	0	1.7	1.0	2.1	0	3.1	5.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.2	7.2	0	Û	45.8	45.8	0	0	72.0	72.0	125.0
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0 ·	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	• 0	• 0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		-											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	0	3.2	3.2	5.2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0 .	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	2.7	2.7	0	0	3.3	3.3	6.6
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.3	0.1	0	0.4	0.3	0.6	1.9	2.8	0.6	1.1	4.0	5.7	8.9
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	Ö	0	0	. O ·
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	2.6	2.6	3.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN				·							· •••		
-URBAN	0	. 0	0	0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.0	0.4	0	0.4	0.6
-RURAL			***				* * *		•••			•••	
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	1.4	0	1.4	. 0	1.1	<u></u>	1.1	3.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.1	4.2	. 0	5.3	8.2	32.7	0	40.9	17.6	70.3	0	87.9	134.1
TOTAL	1.3	85.1	25.6	112.0	8.9	289.7	161.4	460.0	19.2	463.8	317.0	800.0	1372.0

RBG 2.1, Normal 365

	· · ·	1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	*	N	0	. %	N	Ó	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS		1					· .		•		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	92.8	34.2	34.2	100	102.7	102.7	100	202.4	202.4	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	320	105	105	100	159	159	100	346	346	100
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	47.5	9.9	9.9	100	23.0	23.0	100	35.2	35.2	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	77.4	71.4	71.4	100	142.8	142.8	100	226.9	226.9	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.6	0.6	0.6	100	3.2	3.2	100	7.9	7.9	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	669.2	777	777	100	2,108	2,108	100	4,526	4,526	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	92.4	128.4	128.4	100	192.3	192.3	100	280	280	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	319	291	291	100	254	254	100	425	425	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	. 0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,763	2,464	2,260	92	7,977	6,460	81	15,510	11,660	75
and the second	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA					·			<u>`</u>	
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	11,010	3,107	3,107	100 -	6,743	6,618	98	10,765	10,630	99
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							· ••-		
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	4,440	750	270	36	1,620	709	44	2,790	1,220	44
•	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	950	951			951			951		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA		'			*				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		3.8	3.8	100	4.7	4.7	100	, 5.0	5.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,225	2,225.	489.5	- 22	2,225	1,402	63	2,225	1,958	88
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	451	451	111	25	451	215	48	451	300	67
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,046	3,046	609	20	3,046	1,828	60	3,046	3,046	100
SHORELAND EROSION	MILE\$	137.6	137.6	0	0	137.6	0.	0	137.6	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,358	1,358	32	2	1,358	96	7	1,358	160	12
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	195.7	195.7	39.1	20	195.7	117.4	60	195.7	195.7	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	13.6	14,	1.0	7	14	3.9	28	14	8.0	57
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2,335	3,007	146.7	5	5,317	1,190	22	10,260	7,743	75
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	648	648	74.6	12	648	164.9	25	648	198.4	31
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,199	1,600	312.8	20	1,991	625.3	31	2,140	733.3	34
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0	470	over	495	1,190	over	1,125	1,901	over
	1000 USER DAYS	5,169	660 .	80.6	12	1,265	162.2	13	1,793	317.6	· 18
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	· NA									÷
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1.7	1.0	59	5.0	3.7	74	9.9	6.9	70
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	7.3	3.5	. 48	23.7	16.6	70	47.5	40.7	86

### TABLE 1-253 RBG 2.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

### TABLE 1-254 RBG 2.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · ·		<u> 1971</u> -	1980			1981-	-2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Priveto	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS						·.				•			
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2.9	6.9	0	9.8	5.3	12.4	· 0·	17.7	7.7	17.9	0	25.6	53.1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	. 0	0	8.7	8.7	0	0	4.5	4.5	0	0	15.5	15.5	28.7
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	1.7
IRRIGATION	0	0	2.5	2.5	0	0.	2.4	2.4	0	0	2.6	2.6	7.5
MINING	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.4	25.9	27.3	Û	2.3	44.2	46.5	Q	4.2	80.4	84.6	158.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	76.5	25.5	. 0	102.0	75.0	25.0	0	100.0	83.2	27.8	0	111.0	313.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								·					
HYDROELECTRIC POWER		·							·				
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							'	•			<b></b>		
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.5 🕢	0	0.8	0.2	0.7	0 j	0.9	0.5	0.9	0	1.4	3.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	14.3	14.3	12.2	40.8	16.4	16.4	14.0	46.8	7.1	7.1	6.0	20.2	107.8

.

COMMERCIAL FISHING		*											
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	7.0	0	0	7.0	0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	0	7.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IS												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	5.5	0	14.2	19.7	10.3	0	26.5	36.8	6.2	· 0	16.1	22.3	78.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	4.4	0	10.2	14.6	4.3	0	10.1	14.4	3.4	0	7.8	11.2	40.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	20.0	1.2	3.8	25.0	39.2	2.4	7.4	49.0	39.2	2.4	7.4	49.0	123.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Û
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0	0.8	1.1	0.9	0	2.3	3.2	1.5	Û.	3.8	5.3	9.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN											·		
-URBAN	5.4	0	. 1.8	7.2	3.1	0	1.0	4.1	14.6	0	4.9	19.5	30.8
RURAL													
RURAL												·	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.5	13.9	0	15.4	2.8	24.8	0 _1	27.6	2.2	19.5	0	21.7	64.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	7.4	13.6	0	21.0	11.1	20.5	0	31.6	20.9	38.7	0	.59.6	112.2
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	145.6	77.3	80.5	303.4	168.7	104.5	113.0	386.2	186.6	118.5	145.2	450.3	1,139.9

### TABLE 1-255 RBG 2.1. Operation. Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

4			1980			1981-	2000			2001	2020	· · ·	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Faderal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
	· . ·	1.1.1.1	·										
WATER WITHDRAWALS		<b>F</b> 0			-				-			<u>.</u>	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	D	5.2	0	5.2	0	42.9	0	42.9	0	96.8	0	96.8	144.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	8.8	8.8	. 0	0	46.8	46.8	0	0	94.8	94.8	150.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	1.5	1.5	- 0	0.	9.7	9.7	0	0	17.2	17.2	28.4
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	. 0 .	2.1	2.1	0	· · O	3.7	3.7	6.I
MINING	0	. 0	0	0	0	. 0	0.5	0.5	0	0	2.3	2.3	2.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.4	6.6	7.0	··· 0	2.6	49.2	51.8	0	6.0	113.9	119.9	178.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	• •												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	159.3	0	159.3	0	370.0	0	370.0	0	577.4	0	577,4	1,106.7
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER						<sup>`</sup>							
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.4	0	0.6	0.4	1.3	0	1.7	1.0	2.1	Ō	3.1	5.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.2	7.2	0	0	45.8	45.8	0	0	72.0	72.0	125.0
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	0	1.0	4.0	0	· 0	4.0	4.0	Ó	0	4.0	9.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	. 0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	4.3	4.3	0.	0	6.7	6.7	11.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	2.5	2.5	0	0	3.5	3.5	6.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.1	0.4	0.6	0.6	2.1	3.9	5.6	1.0	2.0	6.8	9.8	16.0
SHORELAND EROSION	. 0	0	0	0 -	0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	· 0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	2.6	2.6	3.6
					·			·					
	0	0	· n	· 0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.0	0.4	0	0.4	0.6
		·											
PLIDAL			'	·			·						
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.8	· 0	0.8	0	1.4	0	1.4	0	1.1	0	1.1	3.3
									•		_		_
ALSTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION_INTENSIVE	1.1	4.2		5.3	8.2	32.7		40.9	17.6	70.3		87.9	134.1
-EXTENSIVE							·						
TOTAL	2.4	170.4	25.8	198.6	13.2	452.2	165.7	631.1	23.6	756.1	323.5	1,103.2	1,932.9

RBG 2.1, Proposed 367

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	· N	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	*	Ň	Q	. %
WATER WITHDRAWALS	• .				. •	· · ·					
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,645	355	511	over	986	1,170	over	1,770	1,920	over
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	4,790	440	24	5	1,890	721	38	4,020	1,990	50
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	87.6	6.6	1.3	20	21.7	4.3	20	27.3	5.5	20
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	94	175	35	20	305	61	20	454	91	20
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	21.9	26.6	2.1	8	66.7	5.3	8	140	11.2	8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,208	1,312	1,312	100	8,915	8,915	100	25,240	25,240	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	324.7	475.2	475.2	100	695.2	695.2	100	1,049	1,049	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,274	2,793	2,793	100	2,685	2,685	100	4,349	4,349	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	. 0	0		0	- 0		. 0	. 0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	17,820	32,610	7,055	22	56,930	14,820	26	88,930	16,690	- 19
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA				·	· · · · · ·				
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,654	2,596	2,325	90	4.196	3,925	94	4,546	4,275	- 94
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA					·				
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,280	384	164	43	632	315	50	909	498	55
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	470	470			470			470		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		79.9	79.9	100	108.4	108.4	100	140.1	140.1	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	- -		•								
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES	2,170	2,170	52.1	2	2,170	155.9	7	2,170	208.0	10
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	442	442	4.5	-1	442	7.9	2	442	21.6	5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	212	212	19.7	9	212	51.4	24	212	51.4	24
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	129.7	129.7	9.9	8	129.7	29.7	23	129.7	49.5	38
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	91	91	0.6	. 1	91	1.8	2	91	3.0	3
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	32.2	32.2	6.4	20	32.2	19.3	60	32.2	32.2	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	4.4	5.8	2.4	41	7.5	4.2	56	9.8	8.8	90
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	8,700	13,060	12,050	92	27,100	25,325	93	56,050	54,290	97
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	58.3	56.9	27.8	49	55.2	38.1	• 69	52.9	45.4	86
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	230.4	296.6	156.5	53	456.6	304.6	67	679.2	501.4	74
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		1,384	164.6	12	2,730	334.3	12	4,406	527.9	12
	1000 USER DAYS	7,681	5;015	82.5	2	7,508	193.9	3	9,892	348.7	4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA					·	•			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	` <u></u>	8.0	1.7	21	16	3.7	23	- 27	4.3	16
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	51	9.9	19	98.5	20.9	21	162	24.6	15

### TABLE 1–256 RBG 2.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

### TABLE 1-257 RBG 2.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total .	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IBRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	<b>29.1</b> 0 0.0 0 0 0	67.8 0 0 0 2.3	0 2.0 0.1 1.2 0.1 43.6	96.9 2.0 0.1 1.2 0.1 45.9	51.2 0 0.0 0 0 0	119.4 0 0 0 13.3	0 57.8 0.1 0.9 0.1 252.8	170.6 57.8 0.1 0.9 0.1 266.1	62.4 0 0.0 0 0	145.5 0 0 0 28.6	0 105.0 0.1 1.0 0.3 542.8	207.9 105.0 0.1 1.0 0.3 571.4	475.4 164.8 0.3 3.1 0.5 883.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	190.1	63.3 	0	253.4 	105.2	35.1	0	140.3	154.1  	51.3  	0	205.4	599.1 
SPORT FISHING	3.0	6.3	0	9.3	1.5	2.6	0	4.1	1.4	2.7	0	4.1	17.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	9.0	9.0	7.9	25.9	8.8	8.8	7.5	25.1	8.8	8.8	7.6	25.2	76.2

368 Appendix I

COMMERCIAL FISHING							•						
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0.	36.9	0	0	36.9	0	0	0	0	36,9
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S	_					•						
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	1.2	0	3.0	4.2	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	8.4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.5	0	1.0	1.5	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	1.9	0	4.3	6.2	9.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.8	0.0	0.2	1.0	1.6	0.1	0.3	2.0	0	0	Õ	Ō	3.0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.4	0	5.5	6.9	2.8	0	11.0	13.8	2.8	Ō	11.0	13.8	34.5
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN							·				÷		
URBAN	76.3	0	25.4	101.7	0.4	0	0.1	0.5	5.8	0	1.9	7.7	109.9
-RURAL		***			***			***					
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.4	3.8	0	4.2	0.8	7.4	0	8.2	1.0	8.9	0	9.9	22.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					<b></b> ,			•-•			<b></b>		
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	31.7	58.9	0	90.6	40.0	74.2	0	114.2	6.8	12.5	0	19.3	224.1
-EXTENSIVE							•						
TOTAL	342.9	211.4	88.5	642.8	251.0	260.9	335.1	847.0	245.6	258.3	675.6	1179.5	2669.3

# TABLE 1-258 RBG 2.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u>1971-</u>	1980			1981	-2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Føderal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	55.0	0	55.0	0	417.0	0	417.0	0	859.0	0	859.0	1331.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	0	110.2	110.2	• 0	0	400.6	400.6	512.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	2.6	2.6	.0	0	4.6	4.6	7.5
IRRIGATION	0 0	0	0.2	0.2	Q	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.5	1.5	2.6
MINING	0	0.	0.1	0.1	0	0	/ 1.3	1.3	0	0	2.9	2.9	4.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.5	11.2	11.8	0	9.2	174.9	184.1	0	30.7	584.1	614.8	810.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES			_	•									
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	104.0	0	104.0	0	290.0	0	290.0	0	382.0	0	382.0	776.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								•					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.						•••							
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.7	0	0.9	1.3	2.3	0	3.6	1.6	3.5	0	5.1	9.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	5.9	5.9	0	0	35.6	35.6	0	0	59.0	59.0	100.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	9.0	0	0	9.0	18.0	0	0	18.0	27.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	. 0	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.7	0.7	1.2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.2	0	0.5	0.7	1.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.4
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0. <del>6</del>	0.7	1.1	0	4.4	5.5	2.2	0	8.8	11.0	17.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	• 0	0.0	0.0	D	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.5	0.5	0.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.1	0.9	0	1.0	0.1	1.0	0	1.1	2.3
RURAL													
-RURAL	'					<b>~~</b> -							
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.4	0	0.4	0	0.5	0	0.5	1.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.4	13.4	0	16.8	24.3	97.0	0.	121.3	37.1	148.3	0	185.4	323.5
TOTAL	3.7	174.1	20.2	198.0	35.9	816.8	330.7	1183.4	59.2	1425.0	1063.4	2547.6	3929.0

# RBG 2.2, Normal 369

## TABLE 1–259 RBG 2.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0		N	<u> </u>	<u>×</u>	<u> </u>	0	<b>%</b> -
WATER WITHDRAWALS	MULLION CALLONS PER DAY	1.645	355	511	over	986	1,170	over	1,770	1,920	over
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	4,790	44D	24	5	1,890	721	38	4,020	1,990	50
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	87.6	6.6	1.3	20	21.7	4.3	20	27.3	5.5	20
INDICATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	94	175	35	20	305	61	20	454	91	20
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	21.9	26.6	2.1	. 8	66.7	5.3	8	140	11.2	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,208	1,312	1,312	100	8,915	8,915	100	25,240	25,240	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	. ,						605 A		1 040	1 040	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	324.7	475.2	475.2	100	695.2	095.2	100	1,049	1,045	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,274	2,793	2,793	100	2,685	2,000	100	4,349		
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0 (10			CC 000	14 020	26	68 030	16.690	19
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	17,820	32,610	/,055	22	50,930	14,020	20	00,500	10,050	
•	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA	0 500			4 100	2 025	0/	A 546	4.275	94
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,654	2,596	2,325	90	4,190	3,925	54	-,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	+,2,0	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	1 000	294	164	43	632	215	50	909	498	55
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,280	470	104	43	470			470		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	470	470								
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		79.9	79.9	100	108.4	108.4	100	140.1	140.1	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER TEAR				••••		-				
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	_				-	2 170	790 Å	15	2 170	458 1	27
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,170	2,170	. 114.5	5	2,1/0	520.0	10	142	79 £	7.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	442	442	19.9	5	442	57.0	24	212	51.4	24
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	120 3	120 7	19.7	9	120 7	29.7	23	129.7	49.5	38
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	129.7	129.7	9.9	1	91	1.8	2	91	3.0	3
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	32 2	32 2	6.4	20	32 2	19.3	60	32.2	32.2	100
	1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2 4	5.8	2.4	41	7.5	4.2	56	9.8	8.8	90
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	8 700	13.060	12.050	92	27.100	25,325	93	56,050	54,290	97
-UKBAN	1000 ACRES	58.3	56.9	27.8	49	55.2	38.1	69	52.9	45.4	86
-RURAL	CION AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	230.4	296.6	156.5	53	456.6	304.6	67	679.2	501.4	74
-KURAL	1000 ACRES		1.384	164.6	12	2,730	334.3	- 12	4,406	527.9	12
WILDLITE MANAGEMENT	1000 USER DAYS	7,681	5,015	82.5	2	7,508	193.9	3	9,892	348.7	. 4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		8.0	1.7	21	16	3.7	23	27	4.3	16
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	51	9.9	19	98.5	20.9	21	162	24.6	12

### TABLE 1-260 RBG 2.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1960			1981	-2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	29.1 0.0 0 0	67.8 0 0 0 2.3	0 2.0 0.1 1.2 0.1 43.6	96.9 2.0- 0.1 1.2 0.1 45.9	51.2 0.0 0 0 0	119.4 0 0 13.3	0 57.8 0.1 0.9 0.1 252.8	170.6 57.8 0.1 0.9 0.1 266.1	62.4 0 0.0 0 0 0	145.5 0 0 0 28.6	0 105.0 0.1 1.0 0.3 542.8	207.9 105.0 0.1 1.0 0.3 571.4	475.4 164.8 0.3 3.1 0.5 883.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	303.0	101.0	0	404.0	297.0	99.0	0	396.0  	312.0	104.0 	0 	416.0	1216.0
SPORT FISHING	3.0	6.3	0	9.3	1.5	2.6	0	4.1	1.4	2.7	0	4.1	17.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	9.0	9.0	7.9	25.9	8.8	8.8	7.5	25.1	8.8	8.8	7.6	25.2	76.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	22.0			22.0	132.3	0		132.3	0	0	0		154.3
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	AS 1.3 0.9 0.8 1.4 0	0 0.0 0	3.3 2.1 0.2 5.5 0	4.6 3.0 1.0 6.9 0	2.4 1.2 1.6 <b>2.8</b> 0	0 0.1 0 0	6.2 3.9 0.3 11.0 0	8.6 5.6 2.0 13.8 0	1.5 1.0 2.8 0	0.0 0.0 0	3.7 2.4 0 11.0 0.1	5.2 3.4 0 13.8 0.1	18.4 12.0 3.0 34.5 0.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	76.3 0.4	0  3.8	25.4	101.7	0.4	0	0.1	0.5	5.8	0	1.9  0	7.7 9.9	109.9  22.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	31.7 478.9	58.9 249.1	0 91.5	90.6 819.4	40.0 540.5	74.2 324.8	0	114.2	6.8 403.5	12.5 311.0	0 675.9	19.3 1,390.4	224.1 3,415.8

### TABLE 1-261 RBG 2.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		_ 1971-	1980			1981	2000			200	1-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	<u> </u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0 0 0 0	55.0 0 0 0.6	0 1.8 0.3 0.2 0.1 11.2	55.0 1.8 0.3 0.2 0.1 11.8	0 0 0 0 0	417.0 0 0 0 9.2	0 110.2 2.6 0.9 1.3 174.9	417.0 110.2 2.6 0.9 1.3 184.1	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	859.0 0 0 30.7	0 400.6 1.5 2.9 584.1	859.0 400.6 4.6 1.5 2.9 614.8	1331.0 512.6 7.5 2.6 4.3 810.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	0	491.4		491.4	0	1,223.1	0	1,223.1	0	1,971.3	0	1,971.3	3685.8
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.7	0	0.9	1.3	2.3	0	3.6	1.6	3.5	0	5.1	9.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	5.9	5.9	0	0	35.6	35.6	0	0	59.0	59.0	100.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	3.0	0	. 0	3.0	37.0	0	0	37.0	62.0	0	0	62.0	102.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0 0.0 0.0 0.1 0	0.0 0.0 0	0.1 0.1 0.0 0.6 0.0	0.1 0.1 0.0 0.7 0.0	0 0.0 1.1 0	0 0.0 0	1.0 0.6 0.3 4.4 0.0	1.0 0.6 0.2 5.5 0.0	0 0.0 2.2 0	0 0.1 0	1.6 1.1 0.3 8.8 0.5	1.6 1.1 0.4 11.0 0.5	2.7 1.8 0.6 17.2 0.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.0	0.2	0  0	0.2	0.1	0.9	0  0	1.0	0.1	1.0	0	1.1 0.5	2.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE EXTENSIVE TOTAL	<b>3.4</b> 6.7	13.4	0 20.3	16.8 588.5	24.3 63.8	<b>97.0</b> 174.9	0 331.7	121.3	37.1 103.0	148.3 3, <i>014.4</i>	0	185.4 4,182.4	323.5 6,916.3

372 Appendix 1

### TABLE 1-262 RBG 2.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	×	N	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	%
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MULTION GALLONS PER DAY	265.9	81	81	100	281	281	100	560.3	560.3	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	454	40	40	100	139	139	100	328	328	100
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	82.3	11.5	11.5	100	35.8	35.8	100	52.2	52.2	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	140.8	190.8	190.8	100	368	368	100	553.9	553.9	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	16.3	10.6	10.6	100	38.9	38.9	100	91.4	91.4	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,079	1,069	1,069	100	6,038	6,038	100	11,560	-11,560	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								100			
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	241.9	324.9	324.9	100	509.6	509.6	100	/53.4	/53.4	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	245.8	161.5	101.5	100	140.8	140.8	100	23/.3	237.3	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0 -	0		0	14 570		10 110	00 000	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	10,360	13,380	6,06/	45	25,640	14,5/0	57	42,170	22,930	54
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA F 400				5 761	4 547		0 000	7 625	04
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	5,400	3,202	1,988	62	5,/01	4,94/	79	0,039	(1020	00
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA 2 516	1 624	160		2 604	601	22	2 054	1 096	27
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3,510	1,024	100	11	2,004	001	23	262	1,000	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	202	202			202			202		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		1.6	4 6	100	5.8	5.8	100	6.9	6.9	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		4.0	4.0	100	5.0	5.0	100	0.5	0.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	-			25.4	10		1 000	20	3 540	1 407	40
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,540	3,540	354	10	3,540	1,062	30	3,540	1,40/	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	577.9	5/8	15.5	3	5/8	J2.U	22	5/8	1/5	30
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,230	1,230	30	8	1,230	289	23	1,230	404 20 4	39
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	63.6	3 070	60.6	9	1 070	23.2	20	1 070	30.0	28
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	01 4	01 4	19 3	20	01 /	54 8	60	01 4	01 4	100
	STUDU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	AQ 6	51.4	17 3	34	53 3	30.2	57	55 1	46.5	84
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	HUU ACKES	2 041	4 130	2.216	54	8,038	6.116	76	16.740	14.690	88
-URBAN	1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	281 3	279	41.9	15	278	70.7	25	276	95.2	34
-RURAL	HOU ALKES	1 000	2 /06	796 9	32	2 976	1.055	35	3.447	1,289	37
	1000 ACRES	1,350	299	18.7	6	986	41.3	ž	1.730	55.8	3
WILULIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 AGRES	7.004	1.009	320.5	32	1.507	976.5	65	1,930	1.391	72
AFETHETIC & CULTURAS	1000 000H DATS	NA									
ALSTRETTE & CULTURAL OUTDOOD BECREATION_INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		4.2	1.6	38	8.1	3.8	47	14	6.2	44
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	24	9.4	39	45.9	22.8	50	77.6	37.6	48

### TABLE 1-263 RBG 2.3, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

······································		1971-	1980 . /			1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Priveta	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHORAWALS			_				-			104.0		140.0	344 E
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	7.4	17.2	0	24.6	21.0	49.0	0	70.0	45.0	104.9		149.9	244.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	3.3	3.3	0	0	8.2	8.2	0	ů.	15.7	15./	21.2
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.1	0	0.7	0.8	0.2	Q	1.4		0.1	0	1.0	1.1	3.5
IRRIGATION	0	0	· 5.3	5.3	0	0	4.9	4.9	0	Ŭ	5.1	5.1	15.3
MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	0	3.3	3.3	5.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.9	35.5	37.4	0	8.7	165.2	173.9	0	9.7	183.6	193.3	404.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	90.8	30.3	0	121.1	159.1	53.0	0	212.1	210.5	70.1	0	280.6	613.8
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								·					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.										÷			
SPORT FISHING	1.5	2.0	0	3.5	0.8	1.7	0	2.5	1.7	3.3	0	5.0	11.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.0	3.0	2.6	8.6	23.8	23.8	20.3	67.9	22.0	21.9	18.8	62.7	139.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0		0	0	0	 0	0			0		 0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	AS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	4.0	0	10.2	14.2	8.0	0	20.5	28.5	4.8	0	12.3	17.1	59.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.6	· 0	3.8	5.4	1.7	0	3.8	5.5	8.5	Ō	19.9	28.4	39.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	4.8	0.3	0.9	6.0	9.6	0.6	1.8	12.0	9.6	0.6	1.8	12.0	30.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.6	0	2.4	3.0	1.2	0	4.9	6.1	1.2	0	4.9	6.1	15.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	0	1.4	2.0	1.7	0	4.3	6.0	2.8	Ő	7.2	10.0	18.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		~~~											
-URBAN	38.3	0	12.7	51.0	15.4	0	5.1	20.5	2.9	0	0.9	3.8	75.3
-RURAL													
RURAL								· •••					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.9	8.1	0	9.0	1.3	11.8	0	13.1	1.1	10.2	0	11.3	33.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	·										·		
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	24.7	45.9	0	70.6	33.3	61.9	0	95.2	36.2	67.3	0	103.5	269.3
-EXTENSIVE							÷+-						
TOTAL	178.3	108.7	79.4	366.4	277.1	210.5	242.2	729.8	346.4	288.0	274.5	908.9	2005.1

# TABLE 1-264 RBG 2.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	1980			1981	2000			2001	-2020		·····
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	<u>Non-Fed</u>	<u>Privata</u>	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS											· ·		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	15.7	0	15.7	. 0	135.0	0	135.0	0	381.9	0	381.9	532.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	3.4	3.4	0	Ō	31.8	31:8	Ŏ	0	83.7	83.7	118.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	1.0	1.0	Ó	ō	8.1	8.1	ŏ.	õ	14.9	14.9	24.0
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.8	0.8	ō	Ó	4.3	4.3	õ	ŏ	7.3	7.3	12.4
MINING	0	0	0.5	0.5	Ó	. 0	4.9	4.9	ŏ	ñ.	12.9	12.9	18.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.	0.5	9.1	9.6	0	6.4	121.6	128.0	Ŏ	15.8	300.7	316.5	454.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	136	0	136	0	438	0	438	Ó	612	· 0	612	1186
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROFLECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.		<b>`</b> -						• • •					
SPORT FISHING	0.6	1.0	. 0	1.6	2.1	5.0	0	7.1	2.6	5.6	0	8.2	16.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	1.7	1.7	0	0	26.1	26.1	0	0	62.6	62.6	90.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	<u>0</u>	. 0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	. 0	0	0.4	0.4	Û	0	2.8	2.8	n	0	5.1	51	83
CROPI AND DRAINAGE	ŏ	ñ	0.1	0.1	ň	ŏ	ົ້. ອັ	0.8	ň	ň	2 5	2 5	3.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.1	ΠŽ	0.7	1.0	ΩŽ	04	1.6	2 2	3 3
SHORELAND FROSION	0.1	ŏ	0.2	0.3	0.5	<u>.</u>	1.9	24	10	0.4	3 0	1 0	7.6
STREAMBANK EROSION	Ō -	٠Ŏ	0.2	0.2	ŏ	ŏ	2.0	2.0	0	Ŏ	5.2	5.2	7.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN			·										
URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.7	Ο.	0.7	0.0	0.8	0	0.8	1.6
-RURAI													
RURAL		<b></b>											
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.5	0	0.5	• 0	0.7	0	0.7	0	0.6	0	0.6	1.8
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						<b>-</b>			·				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.0	11.9	0	14.9	20.2	80.7	0	100.9	37.6	150.4	0	188.0	303.8
TOTAL	3.7	165.7	17.5	186.9	22.9	666.7	205.0	894.6	41.4	1167.5	500.4	1709.3	2790.8

RBG 2.3, Normal 373

374 Appendix 1

# TABLE 1-265 RBG 2.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	O	%	<u>N.</u>	0	<u>×</u>
					. •	,					
WATER WITHDRAWALS	WILLION CALLONE DEP DAY	265.9	81	81	100	281	281	100	560.3	560.3	100
MUNICIPALLY, SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	454	40	40	100	139	139	.100	328	328	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	82.3	11.5	11.5	100	35.8	35.8	100	52.2	52.2	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	140.8	190.8	190.8	100	368	368	100	553.9	553.9	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	16.3	10.6	10.6	100	38.9	38.9	100	91.4	91.4	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.079	1.069	1.069	100	6,038	6,038	100	11,560	11,560	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	.,	-,	-,			-				
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	· .			224 0	100	F00 - 6	500 6	100	753 4	753 4	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	241.9	324.9	324.9	100	509.0	140 8	100	237 3	237 3	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	245.8	101.5	101.5	100	140.0	140.8	100	237.5	207.0	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	12 200	ć ora	45	25 640	14 570	57	12 170	22 930	54
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	10,360	13,380	6,06/	45	23,040	14,570	57	42,170	22,000	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA				 F 7()	A 547	70	0 0 20	7 625	86
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	5,400	3,202	1,988	62	<b>3,/01</b>	4,047	/9	0,039	7,025	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA		100			501		2 05/	1 086	27
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3,516	1,524	108	11	2,004	601	-23	262	1,000	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	262	262			202			202		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA			100	c 0	5.9	100	6.9	6 9	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		4.6	4.6	100	5.0	. 5.0	100	0.9	0.5	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											~~
ACRIC LAND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,540	3,540	778.8	22	3,540	2,235	63	3,540	2,791	79
COOPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	577.9	577.9	144.5	25.	577.9	413.8	72	577.9	577.9	100
CODECT I AND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,230	1,230	125	10	1,230	377	31	1,230	629	51
	MILES	83.8	84	7.7	9	84	23.2	28	. 84	38.6	40
STORAMBANK SPOSION	MILES	1,065	1,070	60.6	6	1,070	181.8	17	1,0/0	303	28
STREAMBAIK ENDOIGH	S1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	91.4	91.4	18.3	20	91.4	54.8	60	91.4	91.4	100
ELOOD PLAINS JIRRAN	1000 ACRES	49.6	51.6	17.3	, 34 ,	53.3	30.2	57	55.3	46.5	84
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2,941	4,130	2,216	54	8,038	6,116	76	16,740	14,690	88
PLICAL	1000 ACRES	281.3	279	41.9	15	278	70.7	25	276	95.2	.34
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,990	2,496	796.9	32	2,976	1,055	35	3,447	1,289	37
HUNAL MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		299	18.7	6	986	41.3	4	1,730	55.8	3
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT .	1000 USER DAYS	7,004	1,009	320.5	32	1,507	976.5	65	1,930	1,391	· 72
ACCTINETIC & CHI TURAS	1000 ACRES	NA	·								
AUTDOOD RECREATION INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		4.2	1.6	38	8.1	3.8	47	14	6.2	44
_EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	. NA	24	9.4	39	45.9	22.8	50	77.6	37.6	48

# TABLE 1-266 RBG 2.3, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		1	1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	7.4 0.1 0 0	17.2 0 0 0 0 1.9	0 3.3 0.7 5.3 0.6 35.5	24.6 3.3 0.8 5.3 0.6 37.4	21.0 0.2 0 0 0	49.0 0 0 0 8.7	0 8.2 1.4 4.9 1.8 165.2	70.0 8.2 1.6 4.9 1.8 173.9	45.0 0.1 0 0	104.9 0 0 0 9.7	0 15.7 1.0 5.1 3.3 183.6	149.9 15.7 1.1 5.1 3.3 193.3	244.5 27.2 3.5 15.3 5.7 404.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	227.2	75.8  	 	303.0	230.2	76.8	0 	307.0	248.2	82.8  	0  	331.0	941.0
SPORT FISHING	1.5	2.0	0	3.5	0.8	1.7	÷ 0	2.5	1.7	3.3	0	5.0	11.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.0	3.0	2.6	8.6	23.8	23.8	20.3	67.9	22.0	21.9	18.8	62.7	139.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING					·								
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	8.0	0	. 8.0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ò	8.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	łS								•			1	
AGRIC. LAND -TREATMENT	8.8	0	22.5	31.3	16.3	0	41.8	58.2	10.0		25.6	35 E	125 1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	7.4	0	17,2	24.6	13.9	0	32.3	46.2	8.0	õ	18.8	26.8	97 6
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	5.6	0.3	1.1	7.0	12.0	0.7	2.3	15.0	12.0	0.7	2.3	15 0	37 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.6	0.	2.4	3.0	1.2	0	4.9	6.1	1.2	Ó	4. 9	6.1	15.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	0	1.4	2.0	- 1.7	0	4.3	6.0	2.8	-Ö	7.2	10.0	18.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	:								<b></b>				
-URBAN	38.3	0	12.7	51.0	15.4	0	5.1	20.5	2.9	0	0.9	3.8	75 3
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.9	8.1	0	9.0	1.3	11.8	. 0	13.1	1.1	10.2	0	11.3	33.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·							·	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	24.7	45.9	0	70.6	33.3	61.9	. 0	95.2	36.2	67.3	0	103.5	269 3
-EXTENSIVE										+		100.0	203.3
TOTAL	334.1	154.2	105.3	593.6	371.0	234.4	292.7	898.1	391.2	300.8	287.2	979.2	2,470.9

# TABLE 1-267 RBG 2.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u>1971</u> .	1980				2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS		15 7	•		•		•		_	-	•		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	v	15.7	<u> </u>	15.7	0	135.0	0	135.0	0	381.9	. 0	381.9	532.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	U N	<u> </u>	3.4	3.4	0	0	31.8	31.8	0	0	83.7	83.7	118.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	· V	1.0	1.0	0	0	8.1	8.1	0	0	14.9	14.9	24.0
IRRIGATION	U U	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	4.3	4.3	0	Û	7.3	7.3	12.4
MINING	U	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	4.9	4.9	0	0	12.9	12.9	18.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.5	9.1	9.6	0	6.4	121.6	128.0	0	15.8	300.7	316.5	454.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	456.8	0	456.8	0	1, 793.1	0	1,093.1	. 0	1,685.4	0	1,685.4	3,235.3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES						'							·
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.6	1.0	0	1.6	2.1	5.0	0	7.1	2.6	5.6	. 0	8.2	16.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	1.7	1.7	0	0	26.1	26.1	0	0	62.6	62.6	90.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING	·												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	0	1.0	4.0	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	0	4.0	9.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS				.,									
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.8	0.8	n		68	6 8	0	0	10.7	10 7	10 2
CROPI AND DRAINAGE	0	õ	0.6	0.6	<i>a</i> .	. 0	5.4	5.4	0	.0	8 4	10.7 8 Å	10.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	ō	ō	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.3	7.1	1.6	0.3	0.6	20	9 g	4 7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	· n	0.2	0.3	0.5	0	1 0	2.4	1.0	0.0	2.0	4.0	
STREAMBANK EROSION	Ō	. Õ	0.2	0.2	ő	Ő	2.0	2.0	0	· 0	5.2	5.2	7.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN										•			
JIRBAN	0.0	01	n	0.1	0.0	0.7		0.7	0.0			~~~	
RIBAL								0.7	0.0	0.0	v	0.0	1.0
RURAL		<b></b>											
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	Ó	0.5	0'	0.5	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	0.6		0.6	1.8
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION.INTENSIVE	3.0	11.9		-14 9	20.2	80.7		100.0	27 6	150 4		100 0	202.0
-EVTENOIVE		11.9	U	1413	20.2	00.7	, U	100.8	3/.6	150.4	· Q	198.0	303.8
TOTAL	4.7	486.5	18.5	509.7	27.0	1,321.9	214.0	1.562.9	45.5	2,241.1	512.3	2,798.9	4.871.5

RBG 2.3, Proposed 375

376 Appendix 1

# TABLE 1-268 RBG 2.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	*	N	0	%	<u>N</u> '	0	%
		. '									
MATEN MITHUMANALO	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	39.1	8.9	8.9	100	30.8	30.8	100	63.0	63.0	100
	NULLION GALLONS PER DAY	89.6	+	· +	over	+	+	over	77.5	77.5	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	16.8	2.9	2.9	100	8.0	8.0	100	13.0	13.0	100
IDDICATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	50.4	28.7	28.7	100	68.7	68.7	100	105	105	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5.1	1.6	1.6	100	2.3	2.3	100	7.1	/.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	471.3	0	0		0	0	'	1,060	1,060	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES				26	100	56		100	86	86	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	n2/	30	50	100	50	50	100	78	78	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	62.J ·	47 300	47 200	100	47 300	47 300	100	47.300	47.300	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	E 249	47,300	1 050	100	3 646	4,310	over	7.690	8,850	over
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	5,340	040	1,950	over	3,040	4,510		,,,,,,,		
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA 0.679	1 542	1 200	72	3 833	3 200	83	6.549	5,916	90
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	0,0/0	1,042	1,200	73	0,000	51200				
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	3 5/3	678	411	64	1.215	1,101	91	1,830	1,940	over
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	940	941			941			941		
	1000 ACHES WATCH SUMPACE	NÅ									
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER TEAM		22.5	22.5	100	32.0	32.0	100	44.7	44.7	100
COMMERCIAL MAYIGATION	MILLION TONS FER TEAM										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	_				10	1 010	205 4	30	1 019	A27 6	42
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,018	1,018	101.8	10	1,010	305.4	50	3 7 6	24 5	51
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	47.6	47.6	10.8	23	47.0	21.0	20	4 560	2 302	50
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,563	4,560	400	10	4,300	25 2	11	236	42 0	18
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	236.4	230	0.4	4	1 276	792 4	26	1.276	554.0	43
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,2/0	1,2/0	19.0	20	00.2	54.1	60	90.2	90.2	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	30.2	2 6	1 2	34	3.7	1.9	51	4.0	3.2	80
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	08.8	11	12.6	10	230	63.7	28	425.0	213.9	50
-URBAN	STUDU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	112.6	112	9.9	ĝ	112	25.9	23	112	35.4	32
-RURAL	PLODA AVE ANDULAL DAMAGER	147 1	. 190	32.9	17	238	85.1	36	288.9	123.6	43
RURAL	1000 ACRES	147.1	26	21	81	316	50.5	16	708	74.0	10
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	3894.4	404.6	225.0	56	664.8	525.0	79	1,029	845	82
APPROXIMA A AND TUDAL	1000 GOLA DATS	NA				•••					
ACTING OF COLLURAL	1000 ACRES		1.0	1.1	over	2.5	2.4	96 `	5.2	4.9	94
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	5.5	15	over	14.5	31.9	over	29.2	49.9	over

# TABLE 1-269 RBG 2.4, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-1	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.7 0 0.0 0 0 0	1.7 0 0 0 0 0	0 0.2 1.0 0.0 0	2.4 0.2 1.0 0.0 0.0	1.7 0.0 0 0	4.1 0 0 0 0 0	0 0.2 1.6 0.0 0	5.8 0.2 1.6 0.0 0	2.7 0 0.0 0 0 0 0	6.3 0 0 0 1.9	0 6.4 0.2 1.3 0.3 35.2	9.0 6.4 0.2 1.3 0.3 37.1	17.2 6.4 0.6 3.9 0.3 37.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	49.5	16.5 	0	66.0  	29.2	9.8	0 	39.0  	36.8	12.2	0 	49.0  	154.0  
SPORT FISHING	1.5	2.2	0 6.4	3.7 21.6	0.4 11.3	0.9 11.3	0 9.7	1.3 32.3	1.6 10.3	3.1 10.3	0 8.8	4.7 29.4	9.7 83.3

COMMERCIAL FISHING						·							
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	· 0	0	0	0	0.6	0	0	0.6	0	0	0	0	0.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IŞ												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1.1	0	2.9	4.0	2.4	0	6.0	8.4	1.3	0	35	4 8	17 2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.9	0	2.2	3.1	1.0	Ō	2.3	3.3	0.2	ŏ	0.5	0.7	7 1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	14.4	0.9	2.7	18.0	29.6	1.8	5.6	37.0	29.6	1.8	5.6	37 0	02 1
SHORELAND EROSION	0.7	0	2.7	3.4	1.3	Ō	5.4	6.7	1 3	1.ů	5.0	47	16 0
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.0	0	2.6	3.6	3.1	Ō	7.8	10.9	5.1	ŏ	13.1	18.2	32.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN						<b>-</b>							
URBAN	1.3	0	0.4	1.7	3.8	0	1.2	. 5.0	0	0		0	6 7
-RURAL												•	0.7
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.5	4.1	0	4.6	0.7	5.8	0	6.5	0.6	5.6	0	6.2	17.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												_	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	14.2	26.5	0	40.7	12.3	22.8	0	35.1	16.0	29.8	0	46 P	121 6
-EXTENSIVE										23.0	•	40.0	121.0
TOTAL	93.4	59.5	21.1	174.0	97.4	56.5	39.8	193.7	105.5	70.8	80.3	256.8	624.5

7

# TABLE 1-270 RBG 2.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000		2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	1.4	0	1.4	0	12.2	0	12.2	0	20 A	0	20.0	42 6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	ŏ	0	ŏ	0	ŏ	····	ň	23.0	17 0	17.0	17 0
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	. 0	0.4	.0.4	ŏ	ŏ	3.Ň	зň	ů	ŏ	5 8	5 8	0 2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	Ō	ò	1.3	1.3	ň	ñ	1 0	1 9	3 4
MINING	0	Ó	0.1	0.1	ŏ	ŏ	0.3	0.3	ň	ŏ	1.3	1 2	16
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	Ō	. 0	Ö	Ŏ	ŏ	1.0	18.1	19.1	19.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							1. A.						-
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	38.0	0	38.0	0	88.0	0	88.0	0	108.0	0	108.0	234 0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES			·									100.0	104.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER									<u>`</u>				
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.0	1.4 .	0	2.4	2.1	5.1	0	7.2	3.2	6.6	0	9.8	19.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.3	7.3	0	0	51.8	51.8	0	0	94.2	94.2	153.3
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	6.2	. 0	0	6.2	12.4	0	0	12.4	18.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	1.5	1.5	2.4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	0.6	0.6	1.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.4	0.3	0.6	22	3.1	0.6	1.3	4.5	6.4	9.9
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.5	0	2.2	2.7	1.1	0	4.3	5.4	8.4
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	3.6	3.6	0	0	9.4	9.4	13.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.2
-RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.3	. 0	0.3	. 0	0.3	0	0.3	0.8
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL										••			· 
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.0	3.8	0	4.8	6.5	26.1	0	32.6	13.5	54.2	0	67.7	105.1
TOTAL	2.4	44.9	8.8	56.1	15.6	132.4	65.7	213.7	30.8	200.5	158.5	389.8	659.6

RBG 2.4, Normal 377

378 Appendix 1

### TABLE 1-271 RBG 2.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	<u>%</u>	<u> </u>	0	<u>×</u>
WATER WITHROAMALS											
WATER WITHDRAWALS	MULLION CALLONG DED DAY	39.1	8.9	8.9	100	30.8	30.8	100	63.0	63.0	100
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS FER DAT	89.6	+	+	over	+	+	over	77.5	77.5	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	16.8	2.9	2.9	100	8.0	8.0	100	13.0	13.0	100
IRDICATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	50.4	28.7	28.7	100	68.7	68.7	100	105	105	100
MINING	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	5.1	1.6	1.6	100	2.3	2.3	100	7.1	7.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	471.3	0	0		0	0		1,060	1,060	100
NON-WITHORAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	27	36	36	100	56	56	100	86	86	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	82.3	68	68	100	50	50	100	78	78	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	47,300	47,300	100	47,300	47,300	100	47,300	47,300	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	5,348	646	1,950	over	3,646	4,310	over	7,690	8,850	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	8,678	1,642	1,200	73	3,833	3,200	83	6,549	5,916	90
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3,543	678	433	64	1,215	1,101	91	1,830	1,940	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	940	941			941	'		941	'	
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		22.5	22.5	100	32.0	32.0	100	44./	44./	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS								95		074 0	0.9
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,018	1,018	243.3	24	1,018	660.7	65	1,018	934.0	92
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	47.6	47:6	0	0	4/.0	0	0	47.6	9 007	C 1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,563	4.563	561	12	4,563	1,682	3/	4,563	42.000	10
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	236.4	236	8.4	4	236	25.2	11	230	42.0	10
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,276	1,276	110.8	9	1,2/6	332.4	20	1,2/0	004.0	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	90.2	90.2	18.0	20	90.2	54.1	60	90.2	90.2	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	3.2	3.5	1.2	34	3.7	1.9	51	4.0	212.0	50
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	98.8	131	12.6	10	230	63.7	28	425.0	213.9	30
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	112.6	112	9.8	9	112	25.9	23	202 0	122 6	12
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	147.1	190	32.9	1/	238	85.1	30	200.9	74.0	43
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		26	21	81	316	50.5	10	1 020	9.0	92
	1000 USER DAYS	3894.4	404.6	225.0	56	664.8	525.0	79	1,029	645	02
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA								4.0	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1.0	1.1	over	2.5	2.4	96	· 5.2	4.9	54
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	5.5	15	over	14.5	31.9	over	29.2	49.9	over

### TABLE 1–272 RBG 2.4, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		1991-2000 2001-2020								
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS		_						г о		6 3	٥	9.0	17 2
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.7	1.7	0	2.4	1./	4.1	U	5.8	2.1	0.3	6 4	5.0	6 4
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	. 0	0	0.	0	Ű		, v	0.4	0.4	0.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	U	0.2	0.2	0.0
IRRIGATION	0	0	1.0	1.0	· 0	0	1.6	1.6	0	0	1.3	1.3	3.9
MINING	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	.0	0	0	0	0	0.	0	1.9	35.2	37.1	3/.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	15.8	5.2	0	21.0	31.5	10.5	0	42.0	38.2	12.8	0	51.0	114.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES				·									
NYDROFI ECTRIC POWER	·	'				·							
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.5	2.2	0	3.7	0.4	0.9	0	1.3	1.6	3.1	0	4.7	9.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	7.6	7.6	6.4	21.6	11.3	11.3	9.7	32.3	10.3	10.3	8.8	29.4	83.3

COMMERCIAL FISHING			·										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	7.6	0	0	7.6	23.6	0	0	23.6	0	0	0	0	31.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	1												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1.0	0	2.5	3.5	1.9	0	4.7	6.6	1.1	0	2.9	4.0	14.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ō	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	17.6	1.1	3.3	22.0	36.8	2.3	6.9	46.0	36.8	2.3	6.9	46.0	114 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.7	0	2.7	3.4	1.3	0	5.4	6.7	1.3	ů	54	6.7	16.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.0	0	2.6	3.6	3.1	Ō	7.8	10.9	5.1	ŏ	13.1	18.2	32.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN											·		
URBAN	1.3	D -	0.4	1.7	3.8	0	1.2	5.0	0	'n	0	n	6.7
-RURAL													
RURAL				·									
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.5	4.1	0	4.6	0.7	5.8	0	6.5	0.6	5.6	0.	6.2	17.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	14.2	26.5	0	40.7	12.3	22.8	n	35.1	16.0	29 8	0	45 8	121 6
-EXTENSIVE										,		-3.0	1-1-0
TOTAL	69,5	48.4	19.1	137.0	128.4	57.7	37.5	223.6	113.7	72.1	80.5	266.3	626.9

# TABLE 1-273 RBG 2.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	<u>.</u>	<u></u> .	198 <u>1-</u>	2000	2001-2020					
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS			÷										
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	1.4	0	1.4	0	12.2	· a	12.2	0	29.0	0	29.0	42 6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ö	0	ō	Ó	Ď	0	ŏ	0	ň	25.0	17 0	17.0	17 0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	Ó	0.4	0.4	ŏ	ŏ	· 3.ñ	3.0.	ň	ň	58	5.8	9.2
IRRIGATION	0	Ō	0.2	0.2	ō	ň	1.3	1.3	ŏ	ň	1.9	1 9	3 4
MINING	0 .	0	0.1	0.1	ō	ŏ	0.3	0.3	ŏ	ŏ	1.2	1 2	16
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	Ō	Ō	0	0	0	· Õ	ŏ	1.0	18.1	19.1	19.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	87.2	0	87.2	0	194.5	n	194.5	n	257.7	· 0	257.7	539.4
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER											·		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.0	1.4	0	2.4	2.1	5.1	0	7.2	3.2	6.6	0	9.8	19.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	7.3	7.3	0	0	51.8	51.8	0	0	94.2	94.2	153.3
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	0	1.0	10.2	0	0	10.2	16.4	0	. 0	16.4	27.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	•						1						
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	. 0	ð	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	1.2	1.2	2.0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.4	0.5	0.5	1.0	3.E	5.1	0.9	1.8	6.4	9.1	14.7
SHORELAND ERDSION	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.5	0	2.2	2.7	1.1	0	4.3	5.4	8.4
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	3.6	3.6	0	0	9.4	9.4	13.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.2
-RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	Ó	0.3	0	0.3	Ó	0.3	0	0.3	0.8
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						· · ·							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.0	3.8	0	4.8	6.5	26.1	0	32.6	13.5	54.2	0	67.7	105.1
-EXTENSIVE	3.1	94.1	9.0	106.2	19.8	239.3	66.6	325.7	35.1	350.7	159.5	545.3	977.2

380	
Appendix	

### TABLE 1–274 RBG 3.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	*	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MIGNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	7.0	1.7	1.7	100	5.9	5.9	100	12.6	12.6	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	25	+	+	100	5.0	5.0	100	36.0	36.0	100
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	6.8	2.5	2.5	100	5.6	5.6	100	10.0	10.0	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.5	5.5	5.5	100	11.8	11.8	100	18.3	18.3	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	20.9	7.0	7.0	100	19.4	19.4	100	40.4	40.4	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	0	0	0		O	0		0	0	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5.0	7.2	7.2	100	12.0	12.0	100	18.2	18.2	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12	9.7	9.7	100	9.8	9.8	100	17.8	17.8	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	. 0		0	0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,630	+	720	over	774	2,430	over	2,277	4,960	over
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	3,800	1,881	1,400	74	3,339	2,858	86	4,892	4,411	90
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,431	492	240	49	792	/44	94	1,095	1,362	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	592	592			592			592		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA								40.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		22.3	22.3	100	33.3	33.3	100	48.8	48.8	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>							••			
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	435	435.6	43.6	10	435.6	130.7	30	435.6	183.0	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	63	63.3	4.7	7	63.3	10.2	16	63.3	15.7	25
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,030	2,030	228	11	2,030	685	34	2,030	1,142	50
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	70.7	71	1.6	2	71	4.7	.7	71	7.8	11
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	642	642	45.8	7	642	13/	21	642	229	35
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	62.7	62.7	12.5	20	62./	37.6	60	62.7	62.7	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	0.7	0.7	0	0	0.8	0.1	13	0.8	0.5	53
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	29.6	40.0	1.0	3	74.9	13.6	18	145	58.4	40
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	39.3	39.3	14.5	37	39.3	19.2	49	39.2	21.7	55
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	214.1	256.6	230.2	90	302.7	2/1.4	90	3/9.2	335.7	94
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		22	25	over	152	176 3	49	310	120	38
	1000 USER DAYS	1,601	32.2	43.0	over	133	1/0.3	over	204	400.3	Over
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACHES	ħA.								2 7	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	IDU ACRES		Q	0.4	over	õ	1.3	over	0.5	2.1	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	U	U.5	over	<u> </u>	1.9	over	6.0	0.4	Uver:

### TABLE 1-275 RBG 3.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-1980				1981-2000				2001-2020			
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.1	0.3	- 0	0.4	0.3	0.7	0	1.0	0.4	1.1	0	1.5	2.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ō	0	Ó	0	Ó	Ö	0.4	0.4	0	0	2.6	2.6	3.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	Ō	0.1	0.1	0.Ŏ	Ó	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.5
IRRIGATION	Ó	Ō	0.2	0.2	0	Ō	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.8
MINING	Ō	Ó	0.4	0.4	ō	Ó	0.8	0.8	Ō	. 0	1.4	1.4	2.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Õ	Ō	0	0	Ō	Ō	0	Ō	Ō	0	0	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	4.6	1.5	0	6.1	6.1	2.0	0	8.1	7.6	2.5	0	10.1	24.3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.7	1.1	0	1.8	0.2	0.5	0	0.7	1.8	3.2	0	5.0	7.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	4.3	4.3	3.7	12.3	7.8	7.8	6.7	22.3	7.1	7.0	6.0	20.1	54.7

-

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION		0	0		340.0	0	0	340.0	0	· 0	0	0	340.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0.5 0.3 8.8 0.2 0.4	0 0 0.5 0 0	1.3 0.8 1.7 1.0 1.1	1.8 1.1 11.0 1.2 1.5	1.0 0.8 16.8 0.5 1.3	0 0 1.0 0 0	2.5 1.8 3.2 2.0 3.2	3.5 2.6 21.0 2.5 4.5	0.6 0.6 16.8 0.5 2.1	0 0 1.0 0 0	1.5 1.3 3.2 2.0 5.4	2.1 1.9 21.0 2.5 7.5	7.4 5.6 53.0 6.2 13.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.3  0.9	0  8.3	1.1  0	4.4  9.2	1.3	0	0.4	1.7	1.1  1.4	0	0.4	1.5  14.5	7.6
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	2.7	5.1 21.1	0	<b>7.8</b> 59.3	6.6 384.3	12.3 38.2	0 21.5	18.9 444.0	8.4 48.4	15.6 43.5	0 24.3	24  116.2	50.7

### TABLE 1–276 RBG 3.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u>1971-</u>	1980	-		1981-	2000		2001-2020				<u>P</u>
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS											· ·		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0.3	0	0.3	· 0	2.7	0	2.7	0	6.6	0	6.6	9.6
SELE_SIPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ō	Ō	0	0	Ó	0	1.3	1.3	Ó	0	10.3	10.3	11.6
SUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ó	0	0.9	0.9	Ó	Ó	2.9	2.9	ō	ŏ	5.5	5.5	5.5
IBRIGATION	Õ	Ŏ	0.0	0.0	Ō	Ō	0.1	0.1	Ō	Ó	0.2	0.2	0.3
MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	4.7	4.7	. <u>`</u>	Ó	10.4	10.4	15.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	.0	· O	Ó	0	0	0	Ó	0	0,	0	0	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	6.0	0	6.0	0	20.0 ·	0	20.0	0	24.0	0	24.0	50
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.6	0.9	. 0	1.5	1.3	3.4	0	4.7	2.4	4.4	0	6.8	13.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	3.6	3.6	0	0	27.0	27.0	0	0	51.1	51.1	81.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING									•••		•		
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	80.0	0	0	80.0	160.0	0	0	160.0	240.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS			-				÷						
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	Ó	0.7	0.7	1.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.5	0.5	0.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.4	1.6	2.2	0.2	0.4	1.6	2.2	4.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2	0	0.80	1.0	0.4	0	1.6	2.0	3.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.5	1.5	0	0	4.0	4.0	5.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0	0	. 0	0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.0	0.3	0	0.3	0.5
-RURAL					·				•				
-RURAL						'							
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.5	·· 0·	0.5	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	0.7	. 0	0.7	2.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						<del>.</del>	•••						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.3	1.1	0	1.4	2.4	9.7	0	12.1	6.1	24.4	0	30.5	44.0
TOTAL	0.9	8.9	5.6	15.4	84.1	37.2	40.5	161.8	169.1	60.8	85.9	315.8	493.0

<b>TABLE 1–277</b>	<b>RBG 3.1</b> ,	Needs,	Outputs,	, and Percent	t Needs Met	, Proposed	Framework
--------------------	------------------	--------	----------	---------------	-------------	------------	-----------

	· · · ·	1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	Ň	0	*	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MULLON GALLONS PER DAY	7.0	17	17	100	6 9	5.9	100	12.6	12.6	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	25	+		100	5.0	5.0	100	36.0	36.0	100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & TIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	6.8	25	2.5	100	5.6	5.6	100	10.0	10.0	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.5	5.5	5.5	100	11.8	11.8	100	18.3	18.3	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	20.9	7.0	7.0	100	19.4	19. <b>4</b>	100	40.4	40.4	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	0	Ŏ	0		Ő	0		0	Ó	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	5.0	7.2	7.2	100	12.0	12.0	100	18.2	18.2	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12	9.7	9.7	100	9.8	9.8	100	17.8	17.8	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	· 0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,630	+	720	over	774	2,430	ovér	2,277	4,960	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	3,800	1,881	1,400	74	3,339	2,858	86	4,892	4,411	90
· · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,431	492	240	49	792	744	94	1,095	1,362	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	592	592			592			592		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	' NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		22.3	22.3	100	33.3	33.3	100	48.8	48.8	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	435	435.6	93.4	21	435.6	227.1	52	435.6	332.3	76
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	63	63.3	0	0	63.3	0	0	63.3	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	2,030	2,030	66	13	2,030	799	. 39	2,030	1,332	66
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	70.7	71	1.6	2	71	4.7	7	71	7.8	11
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	642	642	45.8	7	642	137	21	642	229	36
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	62.7	62.7	12.5	20	62.7	37.6	60	62.7	62.7	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	0.7	0.7	0	0	0.8	0.1	13	0.8	0.5	63
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	29.6	40.0	1.0	3	74.9	13.6	18	146	58.4	40
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	39.3	39.3	14.5	37	39.3	. 19.2	49	39.2	21.7	55
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	214.1	256.6	230.2	90	302.7	271.4	90	379.2	355.7	94
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		22	25	over	152	74.	49	316	120	38
	1000 USER DAYS	1,601	32.2	43.0	over	133	176.3	over	264	488.3	over
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA .									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	· ••••	0	0.4	over	- 0	1.3	over	0.5	2.7	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	0	0.5	over	0	1.9	over	2.8	6.4	over

### TABLE 1-278 RBG 3.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		:	1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	• •	•		•									
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.1	0.3	0	0.4	0.3	0.7	0	1.0	0.4	1.1	n	1.5	29
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ō	0	ŏ	Ö	Õ	Ő	0.4	0.4	Ó	1.1	2.6	2.6	3.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	Ó	0.1	0.1	0.0	ō	0.2	0.2	ō	ŏ	0.2	0.2	0.5
IRRIGATION	0	Ó	0.2	0.2	Ő	ŏ	0.3	0.3	ň	õ	0.3	0.3	ň.ě
MINING	0	0	0.4	0.4	Ō	ō	0.8	0.8	Ō	ō	1.4	1.4	2.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	Ö '	0	. 0	Ő	Õ	0	0	, Õ	ō	ò	Ó	Ō
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							•						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	9.8	3.2	0	13.0	12.0	4.0	n	16.0	12.8	4.2	0	17.0	46.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER					-							<b>.</b>	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.										'			
SPORT FISHING	0.7	1.1	0	1.8	0.2	0.5	0	0.7	1.8	3.2	0	5.0	7.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	4.3	4.3	3.7	12.3	7.8	7.8	6.7	22.3	7.1	7.0	6.0	20.1	54.7

382 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	76.0	0	0	76.0	363.0	. 0	0	363.0	0	0	0	0	439.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	MS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.4	0	0.9	1.3	0.7	· 0	1.8	2.5	0.4	0	1.1	1.5	5.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	. 0	0	.0	0	0	0	0	Ο	0	C	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	9.6	0.6	1.8	12.0	20.0	1.2	3.8	25.0	20.0	1.2	3.8	25.0	62.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.2	0	1.0	1.2	0.5	· 0	2.0	2.5	0.5	Ō	2.0	2.5	6.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.4	0	1.1	1.5	1.3	0	3.2	4.5	2.1	Ó	5.4	7.5	13.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	3.3	0	1.1	4.4	1.3	0	0.4	1.7	1.1	0	0.4	1.5	7.6
-RURAL													
-BUBAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.9	8.3	Ó	9.2	1.6	13.9	0	15.5	1.4	13.1	0	14.5	39.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	2.7	5.1	0	7.8	6.6	12.3	0	18.9	8.4	15.6	0	24	50.7
EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	108.4	22.9	10.3	141.6	415.3	40.4	19.6	475.3	56.0	45.4	23.2	124.6	741.5

### TABLE 1-279 RBG 3.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

•		<u> </u>	1980		· · ·	<u>1981</u>	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	<u>Federal</u>	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS			1										
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0.3	0	0.3	0	2.7	n	2.7	0	6.6	n	6.6	9.6
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	õ	Ö	ō	n -	ñ	- 0	1.3	13	õ	ů.	10 3	10.3	11.6
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ň	ŏ	0.9	n.ă	ň	ŏ	2 0	2 0	ŏ	ŏ	5.5	10.5	5.5
IRRIGATION	ň	ň	0 Ó	ñ n	ň	ő	0 1	0.1	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0
MINING	ň	ň	0.0	0.0	ň	0	4 7	4.7	0.	ý.	10.2	10.2	10.3
MINING	õ	0	0.0			0	4./	4./	U	0	10.4	10.4	12.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	U	. U	v	U	U	U	U	U	U	0	0	U	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	27.3	0	27.3	0	64.5	0	64.5	0	83.1	0	83.1	174.9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES				.ee-									
HYDROELECTRIC POWER							<b></b>						
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.											• •••		
SPORT FISHING	0.6	0.9	0	1.5	1.3	3.4	0	4.7	2.4	4.4	0	6.8	13.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	3.6	3.6	0	0	27.0	27.0	0	0	51.1	51.1	81.7
											•		
COMMERCIAL FISHING							·						
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	9.0	U	0	9.0	127.0	0	0	127.0	218.0	0	0	218.0	354.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS					•								
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.5	0.5	0.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND_TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.5	1.9	2.7	0.5	1.0	3.5	5.0	8.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2	Ő	0.80	1 0	0.4	- i	16	20	3 1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	Ō	1.5	1.5	0	ŏ	4.0	4.0	5.7
<u>.</u>	1 A.												
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	ų	U	U	. 0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0:0	0.3	0	0.3	0.5
RURAL				·									
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	. O	0.5	Û	0.5	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	0.7	0	0.7	2.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					<u></u>								
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.3	1.1	0	1.4	2.4	9.7	· 0	12.1	6.1	24.4	n	30.5	44 0
.EXTENSIVE												50.5	++.0
TOTAL	9.9	30.2	5.6	45.7	331.2	81.8	40 5	253.5	227.4	120.5	87.1	435.0	734.2

RBG 3.1, Proposed 383

384 Appendix 1

### TABLE 1-280 RBG 3.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1960			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	*	N	0	<u>%</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	125.6	32.1	32.1	100	115.4	115.4	100	232.4	232.4	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	515	107	107	100	349	349	100	825	825	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.5	5.8	5.8	100	15.3	15.3	100	22.5	22.5	100
IBRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	19.8	79.4	79.4	100	120.3	120.3	100	190.6	190.6	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.9	1.6	1.6	100	6.2	6.2	100	15.1	15.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	750	1,130	1,130	100	7,320	7,320	100	18,800	18,800	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES									ait i		100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	80	104	104	100	163	163	100	245	245	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	453	408	408	100	252	252	100	340	340	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	, NA	0	0		0	1 0 0		17 000	11:020	60
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,682	6,648	3,230	49	11,720	7,310	62	17,600	12,020	00
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	' NA								3 100	
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,343	1,180	900	76	2,451	1,900	78	3,906	3,100	19
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	2,361	552	109	20	1,014	192	19	1,605	370	23
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	262	262			262			202		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						100	0.4	<u>0</u> 4	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		5.2	5.2	100	1.2	1.2	100	3.4	3.4	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	L ,						404 5	20	1 616	670 1	42
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,616	1,616	161.5	10	1,616	484.5	30	1,010	0/8.3	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	509	509	47.0	9	509	55.0	11	509	170	33
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	781	781	58	7 .	/81	1/3	~~	/61	200	37
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	91.7	92		ų	92	0.1	<1	1 067	207.0	37
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,067	1,067	79.4	~	1,06/	238.2	22 60	1,007	70 5	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	79.5	79.5	15.9	20	79.5	4/./	0U 47	10 1	9.5	85
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	7.4	8.2	2.1	20	9.1	700 6	- 64	2 204	1 044	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	591.9	816.4	299.3	37	1,300	/00.0	20	2,300	179	71
-AURAL	1000 ACRES	254.2	253	50.5	22 .	253	90.0	33	1 207	024 2	67
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	892.6	1,044	206.5	20	1,211	320.4	27	1,30/	76 0	<i>''</i>
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		217	24.0	11	619	02.U 064.6	10	1,002	1 210	sí
	1000 USER DAYS	5,194	793.2	264.5	33	1,5/3	804.5	23	2,407	1,219	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA					2 1		6.7	3 5	66
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1.7	0.9	53	3.2	2.1	00 EC	3.3	16.9	55
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	9.6	5.1	53	18.3	10.2	00	20.3	10.0	5.5

### TABLE 1-281 RBG 3.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

-		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Faderal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS			_				_						
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	4.2	9.8	0	14.0	11.3	26.5	0	37.8	15.7	36.5	U	52.2	104.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Q	0	8.9	8.9	0	0	20.1	20.1	0	0	39.5	39.5	68.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.7
IRRIGATION	0	. 0	2.1	2.1	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	1.9	1.9	5.1
MINING	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.5	0.5	.0.9
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ó	2.0	37.5	39.5	0	10.8	206.0	216.8	<u> </u>	20.0	380.6	400.6	656.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES										•			
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	48.0	16.0	0	64.0	53.3	17.7	.0	71.0	73.5	24.5	0	98.0	233.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES					·								
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.								· • • -					
SPORT FISHING	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	0.6	1.2	0	1.8	1.9	3.2	0	5.1	7.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.3	6.3	5.3	17.9	4.4	4.4	3.8	12.6	12.9	12.9	17.1	36.9	67.4

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0			0	0	0	0	0	<b>-</b> 0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S		_	_						_	· 		
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	2.0	0	5.1	7.1	3.9	0	10.1	14.0	2.4	0	6.1	8.5	29.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	4.3	0	10.1	14.4	0.2	0	0.6	0.8	7.9	· Q	18.4	26.3	41.5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	2.4	0.2	0.4	8.0	4.8	0.3	0.9	6.0	4.8	0.3	0.9	6.0	15.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.7	0	1.9	2.6	2.2	0	5.6	7.8	3.6	0	9.4	13.0	23.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN				÷									
URBAN	17.4	0.	5.8	23.2	14.7	0	4.9	19.6	25.6	0	8.5	34.1	76.9
RURAL													
-RURAL													·
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.9	16.7	0	18.6	3.5	31.5	0	35.0	1.7	15.4	0	17.1	70.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL								•					
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	11.3	20.9	0	32.2	13.4	24.9	0	38.3	14.9	27.7	0	42.6	113.1
-EXTENSIVE				·					-~-		·		
TOTAL	98.6	72.0	77.4	248.0	112.3	117.3	253.8	483.4	164.9	140.5	477.2	782.6	1514.0

### TABLE 1-282 RBG 3.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		<u> </u>	1991	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0 0 0 0 0	5.5 0 0 0 5	0 8.2 1.6 0.3 0.2 9.7	5.5 8.2 1.6 0.3 0.2 10.2	0 0 0 0 0 0	63.4 0 0 0 7.6	0 132.8 11.4 1.4 1.7 144.5	63.4 132.8 11.4 1.4 1.7 152.1	0 0 0 0 0	131.7 0 0 0 23.5	0 400.3 20.5 2.1 4.1 446.7	131.7 400.3 20.5 2.1 4.1 470.2	200.6 541.3 33.5 3.8 6.0 632.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	0 	36.0	0 	36.0	0  	146.0	0  	146.0	0	204.0	0  	204.0  	386.0  
SPORT FISHING	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	1.1	2.1	0	3.2	1.7	2.9	0	4.6	8.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	4.1	4.1	0	0	22.5	22.5	0	0	38.9	38.9	65.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0		 0		0	0	0	0		0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC, LAND TREATMENT CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0 0 0.0 0 0	0 0 0.0 0 0	0.2 0.4 0.1 0 0.3	0.2 0.4 0.1 0	0 0 0.1 0 0	0 0.1 0 0	1.4 1.5 0.4 0 2.6	1.4 1.5 0.6 0 2.6	0 0 0.1 0.0 0	0 0.2 0 0	2.5 2.8 0.9 0.1 6.7	2.5 2.8 1.2 0.1 6.7	4.1 4.7 1.9 0.1 9.6
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.3	0  0	0.3	0.0  0	0.7	0	0.7	1.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE EXTENSIVE TOTAL	1.6	6.6 49.8	0 25.1	8.2 76.6	10.7	43.0	0 320.2	53.7 596.3	19.7 21.5	78.9 	0 925.6	98.6 1389.9	160.5 2062.8

RBG 3.2, Normal 385

<b>TABLE 1-283</b>	<b>RBG 3.2, Nee</b>	ds, Outputs, and	Percent Needs	Met, Propos	sed Framework
--------------------	---------------------	------------------	---------------	-------------	---------------

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	Q	%	<u>N</u>	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	%
WATER WITHINDAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	125.6	32.1	32.1	100	115.4	115.4	100	232.4	232.4	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	515	107	107	100	349	349	100	825	825	100
PUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.5	5.8	5.8	100	15.3	15.3	100	22.5	22.5	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	19.8	79.4	79.4	100	120.3	120.3	100	190.6	190.6	100
MINING	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	3.9	1.6	1.6	100	6.2	6.2	100	15.1	15.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	750	1,130	1,130	100	7,320	7,320	100	18,800	18,800	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											1.02
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	80	104	104	100	163	163	100	245	245	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	453	408	408	100	252	252	100	345	340	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	10 000	20
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,682	6,648	3,230	49	11,720	7,310	62	17,600	12,020	00
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								2 100	
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,343	1,180	900	76	2,451	1,900	78	3,906	3,100	13
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							1 605	276	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	2,361	552	109	20	1,014	195	19	1,605	3/0	23
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	262	262			262			202		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						100	0.4	0 4	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		5.2	5.2	100	1.2	1.2	100	5.4	3.4	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>i</u>					3 616			1 616	1 491	00
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,616	1,616	355.3	22	1,610	101.8	63	1,010	1,421	00
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	509	509	76.3	15	509	190	37	509	303	60
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	781	781	27.	10	781	232	30	/01	387	50 21
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	91.7	92	0	<u>o</u>	92	0.1	<1	1 067	207 0	37
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,067	1,067	79.4	~	1,06/	238.2	22	70 6	JJ7.0 70 5	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	79.5	79.5	15.9	20	/9.5	4/./	47	10 1	8.6	85
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	7.4	8.2	2.1	26	9.1	709 6	5/	2 386	1.944	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	591.9	816.4	299.3	37	1,300	100.0	20	252	178	71
RURAL	1000 ACRES	254.2	253	20.5	22	200	226.0	27	1 397	934 2	67
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	892.6	1,044	205.5	20	1,211	520.4	10	1 082	76.0	7
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	5 104	21/	24.0	22	1 573	864 5	55	2,407	1,219	51
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1000 USER DAYS	5,194	/93.2	264.5	33	1,3/3	004.5		2,407		
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA	• • •	0.0	22 23	3 2	2 1	66	5.3	3.5	66
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1./	0.9	53	183	10.2	56	30.3	16.8	55
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	9.0	3.1	00	10.3	10.5		40.0		

# TABLE 1-284 RBG 3.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

<u>,</u>		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	4.2 0 0.0 0 0	9.8 0 0 0 2.0	0 8.9 0.2 2.1 0.1 37.5	14.0 8.9 0.2 2.1 0.1 39.5	11.3 0.0 0 0	26.5 0 0 0 10.8	0 20.1 0.3 1.1 0.3 206.0	37.8 20.1 0.3 1.1 0.3 216.8	15.7 0 0.0 0 0 0	36.5 0 0 20.0	0 39.5 0.2 1.9 0.5 380.6	52.2 39.5 0.2 1.9 0.5 400.6	104.0 68.5 0.7 5.1 0.9 656.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	120,7	40.3	0	161.0	103.5	34.5  	0	138.0	102.7	34.3  	<i>0</i> 	137.0	436.0
SPORT FISHING RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.1 6.3	0.1 6.3	0 5.3	0.2 17.9	0.6 4.4	1.2 4.4	0 3.8	1.8 12.6	1.9 12.9	3.2 12.9	0 . 17.1	5.1 36.9	7.1 67.4

386 Appendix I

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0'	· 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	4.4	0	11.2	15.6	8.1	0	20.7	28.8	5.0	0	12.7	17.7	62.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	3.2	0	9.9	14.2	7.0	0	16.5	23.5	4.5	0	10.4	14.5	52.6
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	3.2	<i>0.2</i>	0.6	4.0	. 7.2	0.4	1.4	9.0	7.2	0.4	1.4	9.0	22.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0 -	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.7	0	1.9	2.6	2.2	0	5.6	7.8	3.6	Ō	9.4	13.0	23.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	•••												
URBAN	17.4	0	5.8	23.2	14.7	0	4.9	19.6	25.6	0	8.5	34.1	76.9
-RURAL													
RURAL					·								
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.9	16.7	0	18.6	3.5	31.5	0	35.0	1.7	15.4	0	17.1	70.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	11.3	20.9	0	32.2	13.4 ,	24.9	0	38.3	14.9	27.7	0	42.6	113.1
EXTENSIVE				'							'		
TOTAL	174.5	96.3	83.5	354.3	175.9	134.2	280.8	590.9	195.7	150.4	476.3	822.4	1,767.6

# TABLE 1-285 RBG 3.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	_	<u>1971</u>	1980			1981-	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	<u> </u>	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	5.5	- 0	5.5	· 0	63.4	0	63.4	0	131.7	-0	131.7	200.6
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	8.2	8.2	. 0	0	132.8	132.8	0	0	400.3	400.3	541.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	1.6	1.6	0	0 '	11.4	11.4	0	Ō	20.5	20.5	33.5
IRRIGATION	0	. 0 .	0.3	0.3	0	· 0	1.4	1.4	Õ	ō	2.1	2.1	3.8
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	Ō	Ō	1.7	1.7	ō	· ň	4.1	4.1	6.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	.5	9.7	10.2	0	7.6	144.5	152.1	ŏ	23.5	446.7	470.2	632.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												· .	
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0 '	205.0	0	205.0	0	506.2	0	506.2	0	768.8	0	768.8	1.480.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												· ~	
SPORT FISHING	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	1.1	2.1	0	3.2	1.7	2.9	0	4.6	8.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	4.1	4.1	0	0	22.5	22.5	0	0	38.9	38.9	65.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING	•••			·									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		0		<i>.</i> .			_						
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	3.4	3.4	0	0	5.3	5.3	9.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	2.9	2.9	0	0	4.5	4.5	7.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.6	0.9	0.1	0.4	1.3	1.8	. 2.8
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0.	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	2.6	2.6	0	0	6.7	6.7	9.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN			<u> </u>										
URBAN	0.0	0.1	. 0	0.1	0.0	0.3	Q	0.3	0.0	0.7	0	0.7	1.1
-RURAL			·										
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.	0.9	0	0.9	0	1.7	Ô	1.7	0	0.9	0	0.9	3.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			·										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.6	0.0	. U	8.2	· 10.7	43.0	0	53.7	19.7	78.9	0	98.6	160.5
TOTAL -EXTENSIVE	1.7	218.8	25.3	245.8	11.9	 624.5	323.8	960.2	21.5	1,007.8	. 930. 5	1,959.8	 3,165.8
	4.7	210.0	40.0	640.0		024.0	323.8	960.2	21.5	1,007.8	930.5	1,959.8	s, 165. č

388 Appendix 1

### TABLE 1-286 RBG 4.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980		2000			2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	Q	%	<u> </u>	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWAIS											
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	738.9	165.3	165.3	100	553.4	553.4	100	1,094	1.094	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.297	30.8	30.8	100	401	401	100	923	923	100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	49.4	4.8	4.8	100	13.9	13.9	100	18.3	18.3	100
IDDICATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	50	192.1	192.1	100	291.9	291.9	100	389.1	389.1	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	59.6	21.6	21.6	100	83.4	83.4	100	180.1	180.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,850	0	. 0		1,046	1,046	100	2,679	2,679	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								100			100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	897	992	992	100	1,194	1,194	100	1,550	000,1	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	746	504	504	100	247	24/	100	255	200	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		U U	16 010	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	9,033	16,610	7,680	46	29,800	16,210	, 54	47,530	10,210	34
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								a cao	
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	4,000	723	723	100	1,628	1,628	100	2,860	2,628	92
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								044	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3,447	930	82	9	1,932	158	8	3,150	204	0
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	318	318			318			318	***	
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						100	00.1	00 1	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		52.0	52.0	100	68.9	68.9	100	66.1	00.1	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>L</u>									E40 2	40
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,305	1,305	130.6	10	1,305	391.7	30	1,305	340.2	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	434	434	71.3	16	434	163	38	434	101	42
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	421	421	31	7	421	93	22	421	155	3/
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	0	0	0		0	0		0.07	224	
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	887	887	64.8	7	887	194	22	00/	524	100
· .	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	61.7	61.7	12.3	20	61.7	37.0	60	· 01./	47 6	70
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	57.9	58.6	24.8	42	59.5	38.0	00	66 220	64 0E0	09
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	23,950	35,370	32,620	92	56,460	53,930	96	00,220	166 0	30
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	206	206	80.5	39	204.8	130.3	64	203.5	2 005	61
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2,104	2,400	1,758	71	3,025	2,400	/9	3,5/1	110 6	01
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		440	19.0	.4	874	68.8	50	1,44/	5 610	70
	1000 USER DAYS	5,804	3,193	757.0	24	4,948	2,930	59	/ .0/8	5,019	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA						40	15 7	4 7	30
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		5.6	2.1	38	9.5	4./	49	12./	10 2	22
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	32	9.9	34	53.9	19.3	30	89.0	13.2	

## TABLE 1-287 RBG 4.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	1971-1980				1981-2000				2001-2020				
	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	64.2	149.7	0	213.9	61.2	142.9	0	204.1	77.0	179.6	0	256.6	674.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	2.6	2.6	0	0	30.7	30.7	0	0	43.3	43.3	76.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.7
IRRIGATION	0	0	5.8	5.8	0	0	2.3	2.3	0	0	2.3	2.3	10.4
MINING	0	Ó	0.8	0.8	0	0	2.1	2.1	0	0	3.4	3.4	6.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	. 0	0.0	0.0	. 0.0	• 0	1.8	34.8	36.6	0	2.9	54.2	57.1	93.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	525.0	175.0	0	700.0	225.0	75.0	0	300.0	281.3	93.7.	0	375.0	1375.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.		• •••											
SPORT FISHING	0.7	2.0	0	2.7	0.4	0.8 、	0	1.2	0.8	1.6	0	2.4	6.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.7	3.7	3.1	10.5	3.6	3.6	3.1	10.3	5.3	5.3	4.5	15.1	35.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING			·										
------------------------------	-------	-------	------	--------	-------	-------	-------	-------	-------	-----------	-------	-------	--------
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	. 0	0.	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	. í · . 0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	AS						1.1						
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1.6	0	4.1	5.7	3.2	0	8.3	11.5	1.9	0	4.9	6.8	24.0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	7.5	0	17.4	24.9	10.0	0	23.3	33.3	2.0	ň	4.6	6.6	64 8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1.6	0.1	0.3	2.0	2.4	0.2	0.4	3.0	2.4	0.2	0.4	3 0	8 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0.0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0	0	0.0	ů.	0.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	1.8	0	4.6	6.4	3.Ŏ	ŏ	7.7	10.7	19.Ž
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	180.1	0	60.0	240.1	15.5	0	5.1	20.6	29.9	0	9.9	39.8	300 5
-RURAL												357.0	
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.9	16.9	· 0	18.8	1.5	13.7	0	15.2	1.6	13.9	0	15.5	49.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		·							·				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	50.6	93.9	0	144.5	55.1	102.3	0	157.4	46.8	86.9	0	133.7	435 6
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	837.5	441.3	95.8	1374.6	379.7	340.3	115.0	835.0	452.0	384.1	135.4	971.5	3181.1

# TABLE 1–288 RBG 4.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u></u>	1980				2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Totel
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	80.6	0	80.6	0	274.2	0	274.2	0	554.9	0	554.9	909.7
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	2.3	2.3	0	0	63.9	63.9	ŏ	0	195.9	195.9	262 1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.8	0.8	Ó	Ō	5.7	5.7	Ō	ō	9.9	9.9	16.4
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	3.9	3.9	· Ö	Õ	5.2	5.2	9.9
MINING	0	0	2.0	2.0	0	0	19.1	19.1	Ó	Ō	47.9	47.9	69.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.9	17.9	18.8	Õ	3.4	63.7	67.1	85.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	450.0	0	450.0	0	1100.0	e	1100.0	0	1500.0	0	1500.0	3050.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER			÷	·									
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												<b></b>	
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.7	0	0.9	0.7	1.4	0	2.1	1.1	2.0	0	3.1	6.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	2.4	2.4	0	0	14.3	14.3	0	0	26.2	26.2	42.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING										<del>.</del>			
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0,	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	. 0	0	1.1	1.1	0	Ð	2.1	2.1	3.3
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	4.2	4.2	0	0	6.2	6.2	11.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.5	0.7	1.2
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	5.5	5.5	6.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN			·										
URBAN	0.0	0.5	0	0.5	0.1	2.1	0	2.2	0.1	2.4	0	2.5	5.2
RURAL													
-RURAL					'								
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.9	0	0.9	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	0.8	2.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.9	15.7	0	19.6	32.2	128.9	0	161.1	57.3	229.1	0	286.4	467.1
TOTAL	4,1	548.4	9.3	561.8	33.0	1508.4	131.5	1672.9	58.6	2292.7	363.0	2714.4	4949.1

390 Appendix 1

# TABLE 1-289 RBG 4.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	<u>0</u>	%	N	Q	%
	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	738.9	165.3	165.3	100	553.4	553.4	100	1,094	1,094	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,297	30.8	30.8	100	401	401	100	923	923	100
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	49.4	4.8	4.8	100	13.9	13.9	100	18.3	18.3	100
IRDIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	50	192.1	192.1	100	291.9	291.9	100	389.1	389.1	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	59.6	21.6	21.6	100	83.4	83.4	100	180.1	180.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,850	0	0		1,046	1,046	100	2,679	2,6/9	100
NON WITHDRAWAL WATER USES								100	1 556	1.556	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	897	992	992	100	1,194	1,194	100	1,000	1,000	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	746	504	504	100	247	247	100	200 0	200	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	- 0		47 520	16 210	24
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	9,033	16,610	7,680	46	29,800	16,210	54	47,530	10,210	54
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA					1		2 000	2 620	02
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	4,000	723	723	100	1,628	1,628	100	2,800	2,020	92
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA					150		2 150	264	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	3,447	930	82	. 9	1,932	901	0	3,150	204	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	318	318			318			510		· · · ·
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA		52.0	100	69.0	69.0	100	88 1	88.1	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		52.0	52.0	100	00.9	08.9	100			
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS						1 005	099 7	67	1 305	7 740	<i>R R</i>
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,305	1,305	287.1	22	1,305	822.3	03	1,305	1,197	60 60
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	434	434	71.3	16.	434	185.8	40	404	200.J A27	100
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	421	421	85	20	421	400	00	421	<sup>721</sup>	
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	0	000	64 0		007	10/	22	8.87	324	37
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	88/	887	04.0	20	617	37 0	60.	61 7	61.7	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	61.7	01./	24.9	42	50 5	38.6	65	60.8	47.5	78
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	57.9	30.0	24.0	02	56 460	53,930	96	66,220	64,950	98
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	23,950	30,370	32,020 90 E	30	204 9	130 3	64	203.5	155.8	17
RURAL	1000 ACRES	200	2 466	1 759	71	3 025	2.400	79	3,571	2,905	81
-RURAL	STUDU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2,104	440	19 0	4	874	68.8	8	1,447	118.6	8
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACKES	5 904	3 103	757 0	24	4.948	2,930	59	7,078	5,619	79
	1000 USER DATS	3,004 NA	3,155	/3/.0			_,				
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA 	5.6	2.1	38	9.5	4.7	49	15.7	4.7	30
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	32	9.9	31	53.9	19.3	36	89.0	19.3	22
-EATENSIVE	INVO MUNEO	tat.							and the second second second		

### TABLE 1-290 RBG 4.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020	<u> </u>	-
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	64.2	149.7	0	213.9	61.2	142.9	0	204.1	77.0	1/9.6	0	256.6	6/4.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	2.6	2.6	0	0	30.7	30.7	0	Ű	43.3	43.3	/0.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	U	0.2	U.2	0.7
IRRIGATION	Q	0 .	5.8	5.8	0	0	2.3	2.3	0	0	2.3	2.3	10.4
MINING	Ó	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	2.1	2.1	0	0	3.4	3.4	6.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	· 0	1.8	34.8	36.6	0	2.9	54.2	57.1	93.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	372.8	124.2	0	497.0	. 417.0	139.0	0	556.0	482.2	160.8	0	643.0	1,696.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER						<u> </u>							
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.7	2.0	0	2.7	0.4	0.8	0	1.2	0.8	1.6	0	2.4	6.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.7	3.7	3.1	10.5	3.6	3.6	3.1	10.3	5.3	5.3	4.5	15.İ	35.9

.

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	17.0	0	0	17.0	445.0	0	0	445.0	0	0	0	0	462.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	3.5	0	8.9	12.4	6.6	. 0	16.9	23:5	4.0	0	10.3	14.3	50.2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	6.1	. 0	14.2	20.3	11.0	0	25.5	36.5	5.5	0	12.8	18.3	75.1
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	4.0	0.2	0.8	5.0	8.0	0.5	1.5	10.0	8.0	0.5	1.5	10.0	25.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	D	0.0	0	0	0	0.0	Ó	0	0	0.0	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	D	1.5	2.1	1.8	C	4.6	6.4	3.0	0	7.7	10.7	19.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	180.1	0	60.0	240.1	15.5	0	5.1	20.6	29.9	0	9.9	39.8	300.5
-RURAL													
AURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.9	16.9	0	18.8	1.5	13.7	0	15.2	1.6	13.9	0	15.5	49.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL				<del>.</del>		·					·		<b>-</b>
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	50.6	93.9	0	144.5	55.1	102.3	0	157.4	46.8	86.9	0	133.7	435.6
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	705.2	390.6	97.9	1,193.7	1,026.7	404.6	126.9	1,558.2	664.1	451.5	150.1	1,265.7	4,017.6

## TABLE 1-291 RBG 4.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	1960			1981	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
				•									
MUNICIPALLY CURRENTS	0	80.6	n	80 6	0	274 2	n	274 2	0	554 9	Û	554 9	909 7
SELE CURCLED INDUCTORAL	ñ	0 .	23	23	ñ	0	63 0	63.9	ň	001.5	105 a	195 9	262 1
SELF-SUFFLIED INDUSTRIAL	ŏ	ñ	0.8	<u> </u>	ň	ň	5 7	5 7	ő	ň	1,0.0	9.9	16.4
INDEXT DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ň	ň	0.0	0.0	ň	ň	3 0	· 3 a	ŏ	ň	5.2	5.2	0.4
MINING	ň	ň	2.0	2.0	ň	ň	10 1	10 1	ň	ň	17 0	47 0	69.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	ŏ	0.0	0	0.0	õ	0.9	17.9	18.8	ů	3.4	63.7	67.1	85.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER LISES			÷				•						
MUNICIPAL INACTEMATED DISCHARCES	0	952 5	n	059 5	a	9 950 C	n	9 950 0	a	7 970 5	Δ	7 020 r	a 440 a
NONICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES						0,200.0		2,200.0		0,208.0		0,208.0	5,442.0
HYDROEL COTRIC POWER													
WATER OBJENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
•	~ ^		2							0.0	•		<i>с</i> 1
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.7	. 0	. 0.9	0.7	1.4	U	2.1	1.1	2.0	0	3.1	6.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	. 0	2.4	2.4	0	. 0	14.3	14.3	0	0	26.2	26.2	42.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING				·									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	2.0	0	0	2.0	118.0	0	0	118.0.	228.O	. 0	C	228.0	348.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS								1					
AGRIC LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	. 2.7	2.7	0	0	4 3	4 3	23
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	4.4	4.4	0	n	6 6	6.6	17 5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0:0	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.9	1.2	0.2	0.4	1.3	1.9	3.2
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Õ	Ő	Ő		ĩŏ	ő
STREAMBANK EROSION	Ō	Ō	0.2	0.2	õ	Ō	1.1	1.1	õ	ō	5.5	5.5	6.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
LIBBAN	0.0	0.5	· n	0.5	0.1	2.1	ń	22	0.1	24	0	2.5	5.2
PUBAI	'												
EUPA1													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.9	0	0.9	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	0.8	0	0.8	2.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			`									000	467 1
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.9	15./	0	19.6	32.2	128-9	0	101.1	57.3	229.1	0	280.4	40/.1
-EXTENSIVE													
	6.1	1,050.9	9.4	1,066.4	151.1	2.659.1	133.9	2,944.1	386.7	4,032.5	366.5	4,685.7 8	8,696.2

392 Appendix 1

### TABLE 1-292 RBG 4.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	Q	*	N	0	*	N	0	%
WATED WITHDRAWALS											
	MULTON GALLONS PER DAY	185.9	23.4	23.4	100	116.2	116.2	100	260.8	260.8	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	318	58	58	100	238	238	100	523		100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	42.4	8.7	8.7	100	21.7	21.7	100	33.9		100
IBBIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	69	0.8	0.8	100	49.4	49.4	100	113.7	113.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	22.1	8.7	8.7	100	29.6	29.6	100	59.5	59.5	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	891.8	0	0		3,623	3,623	100	8,787	8,787	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	194.0	238.1	238.1	100	317.5	317.5	100	411.1	411.1	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	329.0	345	345	100	271	- 271	100	382	382	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	11.000	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	5,070	8,780	5,455	62	15,940	10,570	66	25,580	17,030	67
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA		·					0	0	100
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	9,900	2,269	2,269	100	5,275	5,275	100	9,661	9,001	100
•	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							020		04
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,302	207	144	70	4/4	462	97	- 828	030	04
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	265	265			265			205		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						100	00.0	90.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		54.4	54.4	100	68./	68.7	100	80.0	00.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>i</u>					· · · · ·		20		1 600	40
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,821	3,821	382.1	10	3,821	1,146	- 30	3,821	1,000	42
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	2,520	2,520	61.0	2	2,520	251	10	2,520	518.0	21
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	348	348	31	9	348	92	20.	348	153	44
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	28.0	28.0	0	0	28.0	(n )	ų	28.0	100	12
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	888	888	21.2	2	888	63.6	~	117.0	100	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	117.2	117.2	23.4	20	117.2	70.3	50	27.4	22.0	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	26.5	26.7	4.4	16	27.0	10.0	59	20 900	10 200	07
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	4,510	6,081	2,652	44	11,320	9,904	86	20,800	19,290	50
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	371.2	3/1	99.3	2/	3/0.6	150.6	41	3/0.3	103.0	47
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	4,610	5,758	1,853	32	/,/14	3,217	42	9,070	09 1	10
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		312	19.1	6	518	220.0	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	7 547	50.1	20
·	1000 USER DAYS	3,688	1,162	95.0	8	1,844	270.0	10	2,04/	510.2	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA						67	8 2	5 1	62
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		2.6	1.7	65	4.9	3.3	71	20.2	29.6	76
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	<u>NA</u>	14.7	10.2	69	27.2	19.2	/1	39.1	23.0	70

#### TABLE 1-293 RBG 4.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2.0	4.7	0	6.7	12.1	28.2	0	40.3	12.6	29.5	0	42.1	89.1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	4.8	4.8	0	0	15.0	15.0	. 0	0	23.6	23.6	43.4
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	Ò	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	1.2	12	0	0	1.5	1.5	2.7
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	1.0	1.0	2.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	6.3	120.5	126.8	0	9.0	171.7	180.7	307.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	41.1	13.7	0	54.8	81.1	27.0	0	108.1	102.2	34.1	0	136.3	299.2
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	·					·					·		
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													,
SPORT FISHING	6.8	17.9	0	24.7	1.7	5.2	0	6.9	1.3	4.0	0	5.3	36.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	8.9	8.9	7.5	25.3	23.0	22.9	19.7	65.6	14.1	14.1	12.1	40.3	131.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	• 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ō
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	AS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	4.7	. 0	12.0	16.7	9.4	0	24.0	33.4	5.6	0	14.4	20.0	70.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	4.5	0	10.5	15.0	14.0	0	32.5	46.5	20.0	0	46.8	66.8	128.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1.6	0.1	0.3	2.0	3.2	0.2	0.6	4.0	3.2	0.2	0.6	4.0	10.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0		0.0	0.0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	Õ	0.0	0.0	0.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.2	0	0.5	0.7	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	1.0	Ö	2.5	3.5	6.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	43.5	0	14.5	58.0	72.2	0	24.0	96.2	2.9	0	1.0	3.9	158.1
-RURAL													
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.5	13.5	0	15.0	3.4	30.3	0	33.7	4.4	39.1	0	43.5	92.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					<b>-</b>		· · · ·						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	11.5	21.3	0	32.8	16.9	31.5	0	48.4	20.0	37.0	0	57.0	138.2
-EXTENSIVE			·										
	126.3	80.1	50.5	256.9	237.6	151.6	. 240.1	629.3	187.3	167.0	275.5	629.8	1516.0

# TABLE 1-294 RBG 4.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<b>1971</b> -	1980			1981	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	3.4	0	3.4	0	41.9	0	41.9	0	111.9	0	111.9	157.2
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	` O	4.6	4.6	0	0	46.1	46.1	Ó	0	117.8	117.8	168.5
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	5.3	5.3	0	Ó	9.7	9.7	15.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.4	0.4	Ó	Ó	1.1	1.1	1.5
MINING	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	Ō	9.2	9.2	13.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	3.2	62.0	. 65.2	. 0	11.2	212.3	223.5	288.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	76.0	0	76.0	0	202.0	0	202.0	Û	244.0	0	244.0	522.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												2.,	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.2	1.4	0	2.6	0.8	2.3	, 0	3.1	1.7	3.9	0	5.6	11.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	.5.9	5.9	0	0	48.1	48.1	0	0	92.1	92.1	146.1
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	Ð	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	3.3	3.3	0	0	6.0	6.0	9.7
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	3.8	3.8	0	0	9.5	9.5	13.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.4	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.8	1.3
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 .
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	1.8	1.8	2.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.1	1.7	0	1.8	9.1	2.2	0	2.3	4.2
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	1.7	0	1.7	0	2.2	0	2.2	4.6
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL								`					
OUTDOOR RECREATION -INTENSIVE	2.3	9.2	0	11.5	14.7	58.9	. 0	73.6	26.5	105.9	0	132.4	217.5
TOTAL	3.5	90.8	12.7	107.0	15.6	311.8	174.0	501.4	78.4	481.5	460.0	969.9	1578.3

RBG 4.2, Normal 393

394 Appendix I

1.1

#### TABLE 1–295 RBG 4.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

•		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	185.9	23.4	23.4	100	116.2	116.2	100	260.8	260.8	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	318	58	-58	100	238	238	100	523		100
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	42.4	8.7	8.7	100	21.7	21.7	100	33.9		100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	69	0.8	0.8	100	49.4	49.4	100	113.7	113.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	22.1	8.7	8.7	100	29.6	29.6	100	59.5	59.5	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	891.8	0	0		3,623	3,623	100	8,787	8,787	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	-		,	÷ •				100			100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	194.0	238.1	238.1	100	317.5	317.5	100	411.1	411.1	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	329.0	345	345	100	271	2/1	100	382	302	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0			0		25 500	17 030	67
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	5,070	8,780	5,455	62	15,940	10,5/0	66	25,580	17,030	67
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							0 661	0 661	100
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	9,900	2,269	2,269	100	5,275	5,2/5	100	9,001	9,001	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA				474	460	07	929	696	84
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,302	- 207	144	70	4/4	402	97	265	050	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	265	265			205			205		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA					 60 7	100	90.0	80.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		54.4	54.4	100	68.7	08./	100	00.0	00.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	-			_					2 021		
AGRIC. LAND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,821	3,821	840.6	22	3,821	2,407	63	3,821	3,362	88
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	2,520	2,520	208.3	8	2,520	565.4	22	2,520	833.1	33
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	348	348	38	11	348	113	52	20 0	288	54
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	28.0	28.0	0	0	28.0	60 C	ų,	20.0	106	. 12
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	888	888	21.2	20	117 2	03.0	ر دم	117.2	117 2	100
·	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	11/.2	117.2	23.4	20	117.2	70.3	50	27 4	22 9	84
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	TOUU ACHES	26.5	20.7	4.4	10	11 220	0.064	00	20 200	10 200	93
-URBAN	STOUG AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	4,510	5,081	2,002	44	270 6	150 6	A1	370 3	185 8	50
-RURAL	TUOU ACRES	3/1.2	571	99.3	27	7 714	3 217	41	9,875	4 688	47
-RURAL	STODU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	4,610	5,/58	1,853	32	/ , / 14 610	5,217	42	044	98.1	10
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	2 600	312	13-1	0	1 844	270 0	15	2.547	518.2	20
	1000 USER DATS	3,088	1,162	95.0	0	1,044	270.0	15	2,347	510.2	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	, AM	2 4	1 7	65	4 9	3 3	67	8.2	5.1	62
OUTDOUGH RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	 NA	2.0	10.2	- 60	97.2	10.2	. 71	39.1	29.6	76
-EXIENSIVE	IUUU AURES	NA NA	14./	10.2	03	<i>L</i> /. <i>L</i>	13.2	/ ±	05.1	2010	

### TABLE 1-296 RBG 4.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	-		1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2.0	4.7	0	6.7	12.1	28.2	0	40.3	12.6	29.5	0	42.1	89.1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	4.8	4.8	0	0	15.0	15.0	- 0	0	23.6	23.6	43.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	1.2	1.2	0	0	1.5	1.5	2.7
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	1.0	1.0	2.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	6.3	120.5	126.8	0	9.0	171.7	180.7	307.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	182.2	60.8	0	243.0	150.8	.50.2	0	201.0	143.2	47.8	0	191.0	635.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES									<u>`</u>				
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								<sup>`</sup>					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	6.8	17.9	0	24.7	1.7	5.2	0	6.9	1.3	4.0	0	5.3	36.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	8.9	8.9	7.5	25.3	23.0	22.9	19.7	65.6	14.1	14.1	12.1	40.3	131.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	9.0	0		9. 0	58.2	0		58.2				0	67.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	AS 10.3 10.0 2.4 0 0.2	0 0.1 0	26.4 23.3 0.5 0.0 0.5	36.7 33.3 3.0 0.0 0.7	19.4 17.1 4.0 0 0.6	0 0.2 0 0	49.9 40.0 0.8 0.0 1.5	69.3 57.1 5.0 0.0 2.1	11.7 12.9 4.0 0 1.0	0 0.2 0 0	30.1 30.0 0.8 0.0 2.5	41.8 42.9 5.0 0.0 3.5	147.8 133.3 13.0 0.0 6.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN UR&AN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	43.5	13.5	14.5	58.0	72.2	0  30.3	24.0  0	96.2	2.9	0  39.1	1.0	3.9  43.5	158.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	11.5 288.3	21.3	0	32.8 493.4	16.9 379.4	31.5	0 273.7	<b>48.4</b> 827.9	20.0 228.1	37.0 181.7	0 27 <u>3.6</u>	57.0 683.4	138.2 2,004.7

# TABLE 1-297 RBG 4.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	<u>Federal</u>	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0 0 0 0 0	3.4 0 0 0 0 0 0.0	0 4.6 0.8 0.0 0.4 0.0	3.4 4.6 0.8 0.0 0.4 0.0	0 0 0 0 0 0	41.9 0 0 0 3.2	0 46.1 5.3 0.4 4.0 62.0	41.9 46.1 5.3 0.4 4.0 65.2	0 0 0 0 0	111.9 0 0 0 11.2	0 117.8 9.7 1.1 9.2 212.3	111.9 117.8 9.7 1.1 9.2 223.5	157.2 168.5 15.8 1.5 13.6 288.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	<i>0</i> `.	307.5	0	307.5	0	731.5	0  	731.5		1,146.2  	0	1,146.2	2, 185. 2
SPORT FISHING	1.2	1.4	0	2.6	0.8	2.3	0	3.1	1.7	3.9	0	5.6	11.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0		5.9	5.9	0	0	48.1	48.1	0	0	92.1	92.1	146.1
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0		1.0	17.0	0	0	17.0	30.0			 30.0	48.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0 0 0.0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 0	0.9 0.8 0.1 0 0.1	0.9 0.3 0.1 0 0.1	0 0.0 0	0 0.1 0 0	8.0 7.1 0.3 0.7	8.0 7.1 0.4 0 0.7	0 0.1 0 0	. 0 0.2 0 0	12.7 11.1 0.9 0 1.8	12.7 11.1 1.2 0 1.8	21.6 19.0 1.7 0 <b>2.6</b>
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.0	0.1	0  0	0.1	0.1	1.7  1.7	0	1.8	0.1  0	2.2	0  0	2.3	4.2  4.6
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE EXTENSIVE TOTAL	2.3	9.2 322.3	0 13.6	11.5 340.4	14.7 32.6	58.9 841.3	0 182.0	73.6 1,055.9	26.5 58.4	105.9 1,383.7	0 468.7	132.4 1,910.8	217.5

RBG 4.2, Proposed 395

396 Appendix 1

#### TABLE 1-298 RBG 4.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u>N</u>	0	%	N	<u> </u>	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	516.9	79.5	79.5	100	247.7	247.7	100	494.8	494.8	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.306	153	153	100	836	836	100	1.730	1.730	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	24.7	1.6	1.6	100	6.3	6.3	100	8.7	8.7	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	97	+	+	100	16.5	16.5	100	63.7	63.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	24.3	14.4	14.4	100	53.1	53.1	100	128.1	128.1	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2,548	0	0		2,553	2,553	100	8,206	8,206	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	516.9	610.2	610.2	100	800.3	800.3	100	1.037	1.037	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,349	1,190	1,190	100	938	938	100	1,284	1,284	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,045	9,175	5,690	62	17,220	11,750	68	28,070	15,180	54
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	9,333	972	972	.100	5,174	5,174	100	5,558	5,558	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	699	139	109	81	327	307	94	468	490	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	298	298			298			298		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	. NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		70.4	70.4	100	94.9	94.9	100	120.4	120.4	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	700	700	52.1	7	700	156	22	700	219	31
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	265	265	4.1	2	265	7.2	3	265	35.0	13
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	430	430	32	7	430	97	23	430	162	38
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	28.2	28.2	2.9	10	28.2	8.8	31	28.2	14.6	52
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	356	356	16.0	4	356	48.0	19	356	80	22
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	341.7	342	68.4	- 20	342	205.2	60	342	342.0	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	14.4	15.1	6.3	42	15.9	9.4	59	16.6	14.3	86
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,221	1,799	1,118	62	3,598	2,573	72	7,475	6,373	85
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	64	63.3	11.1	18	62.4	28.9	. 46	61.7	39. <del>6</del>	、 64
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	623.5	830.8	377.4	45	1,179	668.0	57	1,821	1,160	64
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		100	2.8	3	410	11.4	3	800	26.0	3
	1000 USER DAYS	3,184	1,793	84.3	: 5	2,841	233.3	8	4,070	453.1	11
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA						'			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		2.6	1.7	65	5.2	3.5	67	9.0	4.4	49
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	15	10	67	29.7	20.4	69	51.1	25.8	50

# TABLE 1-299 RBG 4.3, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

SOURCE USE CATEGORY		1971	1980			1981	-2000			2001-	2020	_	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	_Total
WATER_WITHDBAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	7.0	16.2	0	23.2	14.7	34.3	0	49.0	21.7	50.5	0	72.2	144 4
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	12.7	12.7	0	Ō	56.7	56.7	0	Ő	74.Ž	74.2	143.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	ō	0.1	0.1	0.Õ	ň	0.1	0.1	0.2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	Ó	0.6	0.6	, n	ň	18	1.8	2.4
MINING	0	0	0.8	0.8	ŏ	n i	2.3	2.3	ŏ	ŏ	4.4	4 4	7 5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	Ō	4.5	84.8	89.3	ŏ	9.9	188.0	197.9	287.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	102.0	34.0	0	136.0	218.3	72.7	0	291.0	264.0	88.0	0	352 0	779.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER							·			<b>-</b>			·
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							i	•					•••
SPORT FISHING	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	0.3	0.9	0	1.2	0.4	1.4	0	1.8	3.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	10.2	10.2	8.6	29.0	15.9	15.9	13.7	45.5	10.9	10.9	9.3	31.1	105.6

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		0	0	0
RELATED LAND. USES & PROBLEM AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	S 0.6 0.3 1.6 0.3 0.1	0 0.0 0.1 0 0	1.5 0.7 0.3 1.2 0.4	2.1 1.0 2.0 1.5 0.5	1.2 0.2 4.0 0.6 0.4	0 0 0-2 0 0	3.0 0.6 0.8 2.3 1.2	4.2 0.8 5.0 2.9 1.6	0.7 2.0 4.0 0.6 0.7	0 0 0.2 0 0	1.8 4.8 0.8 2.3 1.9	2.5 6.8 5.0 2.9 2.6	8.8 8.6 12.0 7.3 4.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	14.2	0	4.7  0	18.9	5.4  1.2	0	1.8	7.2	08	0  20.8	0.3	1.1	27.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	36.9 173.6	68.6 132.4	0 30.9	105.5 336.9	38.0 300.2	70.7 210.2	0  167.9	108.7 678.3	20.8 328.9	38.5	289.7	59.3 838.8	273.5 1854.0

# TABLE 1-300 RBG 4.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1960			1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS						,							
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	11.7	0	11.7	0	96.7	0	96.7	. 0	219.2	0	219.2	327.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	11.5	11.5	0	0	149.5	149.5	, 0	0	387.8	387.8	548.8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.3	1.3	0	0	2.5	2.5	3.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	Q	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.8	0.8	1.0
MINING	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	8.0	8.0	0	0	21.5	21.5	30.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	2.3	43.6	45.9	0	9.7	184	193.7	239.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											_		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	259	0	259	0	738	0	738	0	912	0	912	1909
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		<del>-</del>											
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.3	0	0.5	0.4	1.2	0	1.6	0.4	1.6	0	2.0	4.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	4.9	4.9	• 0	0	34.8	34.8	· 0	0	62.3	62.3	102.0
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	U	U
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	•		•							•	<u>.</u>		1.2
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	Ű	0.8	0.8	1.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	U .	0.5	. 0.5	0.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.1	0.2	0.7	1.0	1.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	. O	0.1	0.1	0.2	0	1.0	1.2	0.5	Ű	1.9	2.4	3.7
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.5	0.5	U	Ų	1.3	1.3	1.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.5	0	0.5	0.0	0.6	U U	U.0	1.2
RURAL													•••
-RURAL										1 6		1 6	2 1
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.6	0	0.6	U	1.0	U		4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL										126 7		159 A	278 7
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.4	13.5	0	16.9	20.7	82.7	0	103.4	31.7	120.7		130.4	
TOTAL	3.6	284.8	17.6	306.0	21.4	922.1	239.8	1183.3	33.7	1271.6	664.1	1968.4	3457.7

RBG 4.3, Normal 397

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
	MILLION CALLONS PER DAY	516.9	70 5	79 5	100	247 7	247 7	100	494.8	494 8	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1 306	153	153	100	836	836	100	1 730	1 730	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	24 7	1.5	1 6	100	63	63	100	87	87	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	97			100	16.5	5.2	32	63.7	49.7	27
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	24 3	14.4	14.4	100	53 1	14 4	97	128.1	14 4	77
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2,548	0	0		2,553	2,553	100	8,206	8,206	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	516.9	610.2	610.2	100	800.3	800.3	100	1.037	1.037	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.349	1,190	1,190	100	938	938	100	1.284	1,284	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		. 0	· 0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,045	9.175	5.690	62	17,220	11.750	68	28,070	15,180	54
· · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	9.333	972	972	100	5.174	5,174	100	5,558	5,558	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	699	135	109	81	327	307	94	468	490	over
· · · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	298	298			298			298		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						<u>`</u>			
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		70.4	70.4	100	94.9	94.9	100	120.4	120.4	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES	700	700.1	114.6	16	700.1	328.4	47	790.1	458.9	66
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	265	235.3	21.9	8	235.3	59.8	23	265.3	87.6	33
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	430	430	86	20	430	258	60	430	430	100
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	28.2	28.2	2.9	10	28.2	8.8	31	28.2	14.6	52
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	. 356	356	16.0	4	356	48.0	19	356	80	22
· ·	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	341.7	342	68.4	20	342	205.2	60	342	342.0	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	14.4	15.1	6.3	42	15.9	9.4	59	16.6	14.3	86
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,221	1,799	1,118	62	3,598	2,573	72 -	7,475	6,373	85
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	64	63.3	11.1	18	62.4	28.9	46	61.7	39.6	64
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	623.5	830.8	377.4	45	1,179	668.0	57	1,821	1,160	64
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		100	2.8	3.	410	11.4	3	800	26.0	3
	1000 USER DAYS	3,184	1,793	84.3	5	2,841	233.3	8	4,070	453.1	11
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		2.6	1.7	65	5.2	3.5	67	9.0	4.4	49
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	<u>NA</u>	15	10	67	29.7	20.4	69	51.1	25.8	50

#### TABLE 1–301 RBG 4.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

### TABLE 1-302 RBG 4.3, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	·	<u>1971</u>	1980	· .		<b>198</b> 1-	2000			2001	2020		_
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Faderal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	7.0	16.2	0	23.2	34.7	34.3	0	49.0	21.7	50 5	0	72 2	144 4
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	12.7	12.7	0	ŏ	56.7	56.7	0		74.Ž	74 2	143.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	Ō.	0.1	0.1	0.0	õ	0.1	0 1	0.2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	n i	0.2	0.2	0	0	1 0	1 0	2 7
MINING	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	. 0	0	0	õ	0	1.0		0.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	4.5	84.8	89.3	ŏ	9.9	188.0	197.9	287.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	521.2	173.8	0	695.0	326.2	108.8	0	435.0	255.8	85.2	1	341.0	1.471.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	~			·									
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	0.3	0.9	o	1.2	0.4	1.4	0	1.8	3.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	10.2	10.2	8.6	29.0	15.9	15.9	13.7	45.5	10.9	10.9	9.3	31.1	105.6

398 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING		<b>-</b>											
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	9.0	0	0	9.0	12.5	· C	0	12.5	0	0	0	0	21.5
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1.3	0	3.3	4.6	2.4	0	6.2	8.6	1.5	0	3.8	5.3	18.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.2	0.0	2.9	4.1	2.2	0	5.0	7.2	1.5	0	3.6	5.7	16 4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	4.8	0.3	0.9	6.0	10.4	0.7	1.9	13.0	10.4	0.7	1.9	13 0	32 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.3	0	1.2	1.5	0.6	0	2.3	2.9	0.6	Ó	2.3	2.9	7.3
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.4	0	1.2	1.6	0.7	Ō	2 1.9	2.6	4.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN					'								
URBAN	14.2	0	4.7	18.9	5.4	0	1.8	7.2	0.8	0	0.3	1.1	27.2
RURAL													
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.3	. 3.1	0	3.4	1.2	11.0	0	12.2	2.3	20.8	. 0	23.1	38.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	36.9	68.6	0	105.5	38.0	70.7	0	108.7	20.8	38.5	0	59.3	273.5
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	606.6	272.4	35.2	914.2	430.2	246.8	173.9	850.9	327.4	217.9	287.3	832.6 2	2,597.7

# TABLE 1-303 RBG 4.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u>1971</u>	1980	. <u> </u>		1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAMALS				· · ·								-	
MUNICIPALLY SUBBLIED	n	11 7	0	11 7	n	06 7	0	06 7	•	910.0		210.0	207 6
SELE SUBDIED INDUCTDIAL	ň		11 5	11.7	0	90.7	140 5	90.7	U O	219.2	207.0	219.2	327.6
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ň	ň	0 1	0 1	0	ő	149.0	149.5	Ň	0	387.8	387.8	548.8
IDENCATION	0	. 0	0.1	0.1	0	Ű	1.3	1.3	U	0	2.5	2.5	3.9
MINING	0	0	0.0	2 0	0		0.1	0.1	U	0	0.6	0.6	0.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	ŏ	0.0	0.0	0.0	ő	2.3	43.5	45.9	0	9.7	3.7 184	3.7 193.7	8.3 239.6
NON WITHDRAWAL MATER LICE									-				
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISQUARCER	.1	670 2	0	679 7	<u>^</u>	1 770 5		4 17A F					
NONICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		000.7	0	200.1	U	1,000.0	0	1,335.5	0	2,358.7	0	2,358.7	4,233.9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HTDROELEUTRIC POWER													
WATER DRIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.3	0	0.5	0.4	1.2	0	1.6	0.4	1.6	0	2.0	4.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	4.9	4.9	0	0	34.8	34.8	0	Ō	62.3	62.3	102.0
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	0	2.0	7.0	0	0	7.0	10.0	0	o`	20.0	18.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	. 0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.0	1.0	0	0	1.7	1.7	2.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.3	1:3	2.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.1	0.3	1.0	1.4	0.2	0.5	1.8	2.5	4.1
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2	0	1.0	1.2	0.5	0	1.9	2.4	3:7
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	. 0 .	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	1.3	1.3	1.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		<u>.</u>											
-URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0:5	Ω	0.5	0.0	0.6	'n	0.6	12
RURAL								, 0.0	0.0			0.0	1.2
-BURAL			<b></b>		·			<u>.</u>					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.6	0	0.6	0	1.6	0	1.6	2.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	3.4	13.5	0	16.9	20.7	82.7	ō	103.4	31 7	126 7		158 4	278 7
-EXTENSIVE										12017		130.4	
TOTAL	4.6	564.5	17.9	587.0	28.4	1,520.8	237.4	1,786.6	42.8	3,718.6	648.9	3,410.3	5,783.9

RBG 4.3, Proposed 399

400 Appendix 1

## TABLE 1-304 RBG 4.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY         UNIT         SUPPLY         N         O         %         N         O         %           WATER WITHDRAWALS         MUNICIPAL WATER USES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         327.2         39.1         39.1         100         137.7         137.7         100         260.1         260.1         100           SELF-SUPPLIED         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         346         114         114         100         454         454         100         849         849         100           RUNNCIPAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         16.6         0         0          6.9         6.9         100         15         15         100           IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         20.5         22.5         22.5         100         55.7         50/7         100         100.8         100.8         100           IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         9.1         3.6         3.6         100         13.8         13.8         100         30.5         30.5         100           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1.470         0         0          1.800         1.800         100			1970		1980			2000		<u> </u>	2020	· · · · · ·
WATER WITHDRAWALS           MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         327.2         39.1         39.1         100         137.7         137.7         100         260.1         260.1         100           SELF-SUPPLIED         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         946         114         114         100         454         454         100         849         849         100           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         16.6         0         0          6.9         100         15         15         100           IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         20.5         22.5         22.5         100         55.7         55/7         100         100.8         100.8         100.8         100           IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         9.1         3.6         3.6         100         13.8         13.8         100         30.5         30.5         100           HINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         9.1         3.6         3.6         100         13.8         13.8         100         30.5         30.5         100           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1.470         0         0	RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	<u>%</u>	<u>_N</u>	0	<u>%</u>
Internal of the second secon	WATER WITHDRAWALS							-				
MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       946       114       114       100       454       454       100       849       849       100         RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       16.6       0       0        6.9       6.9       100       15       15       100         RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       16.6       0       0        6.9       6.9       100       15       15       100         IRRIGATION       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       20.5       22.5       22.5       100       55.7       100       100.8       100.8       100         MINING       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       9.1       3.6       3.6       100       13.8       13.8       100       30.5       30.5       100         THERMAL POWER COOLING       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       1.470       0       0        1.800       1.800       100       6,503       6,503       100         NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY       268       294       294       100       359       359       100       445       445       100         NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER DISCHARGES       MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	327.2	39.1	39.1	100	137.7	137.7	100	260.1	260.1	100
NURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         16.6         0         0          6.9         6.9         100         15         15         100           IRRIGATION         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         20.5         22.5         22.5         100         55.7         55/7         100         100.8         100.8         100.8         100           MINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         9.1         3.6         3.6         100         13.8         13.8         100         30.5         30.5         100           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,470         0         0          1,800         100         6,503         6,503         100           NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         268         294         294         100         359         359         100         445         445         100           NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         268         294         294         100         359         359         100         445         445         100           NON-WITHDRAWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1.067         942         942         100		MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	946	114	114	100	454	454	100	849	849	100
Infrigation         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         20.5         22.5         22.5         100         55.7         55/7         100         100.8         100.9 </td <td>BURAL DOMESTIC &amp; LIVESTOCK</td> <td>MILLION GALLONS PER DAY</td> <td>16.6</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td></td> <td>6.9</td> <td>6.9</td> <td>100</td> <td>15</td> <td>15</td> <td>100</td>	BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	16.6	0	0		6.9	6.9	100	15	15	100
MINING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         9.1         3.6         3.6         100         13.8         13.8         100         30.5         30.5         100           THERMAL POWER COOLING         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,470         0         0          1,800         100         6,503         6,503         100           NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         268         294         294         100         359         359         100         445         445         100           NUNCIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         268         294         294         100         359         359         100         445         445         100           NUNCIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1.067         942         942         100         559         359         100         445         445         100	IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	20.5	22.5	22.5	100	55.7	55/7	100	100.8	100.8	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1,470         0         0          1,800         1,800         100         6,503         6,503         100           NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         268         294         294         100         359         359         100         445         445         100           MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         268         294         294         100         359         359         100         445         445         100           MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         MILLION GALLONS PER DAY         1.067         942         942         100         627         627         100         767         767         100	MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	9.1	3.6	3.6	100	13.8	13.8	100	30.5	30.5	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES MILLION GALLONS PER DAY 268 294 294 100 359 359 100 445 445 100	THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,470	0	0		1,800	1,800	100	6,503	6,503	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES MILLION GALLONS PER DAY 268 294 294 100 359 359 100 445 445 100 MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES MILLION GALLONS PER DAY 1.067 942 942 100 627 627 100 767 767 100	NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											100
NORTENAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES MILLION GALLONS PER DAY 1.067 942 942 100 627 627 100 /6/ /0/ 100	MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	268	294	294	100	359	359	100	445	445	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES MILLION GREEDING FER DAT	INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,067	942	942	100	627	. 627	100	/6/	107	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER MILLION GALLONS PER DAY NA 0 0 0 0 0 0	HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	· · 0	0		0	0		0	16 540	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC. 1000 RECREATION DAYS 8,596 4,343 4,820 over 10,130 10,040 99 17,560 16,540 94	WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,596	4,343	4,820	over	10,130	10,040	99	17,560	10,540	94
1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE NA	······	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								1 000	
SPORT FISHING 1000 ANGLER DAYS 4,617 911 478 63 2,068 1,427 69 2,632 1,996 76	SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	4,617	911	478	63	2,068	1,427	69	2,632	1,996	/6
1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE NA THE		1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA ·									
RECREATIONAL BOATING 1000 BOAT DAYS 657 249 78 31 267 206 77 387 394 69	RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	657	249	78	31	267	206	11	387	344	09
1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE 358 358 358 358 500		1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	358	358			358			330		
COMMERCIAL FISHING MILLION TONS PER YEAR NA THE DECEMBER OF A DECEM	COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA			100	01.0	21 0	100	20 0	29.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION MILLION TONS PER YEAR 15.2 15.2 100 21.0 21.0 200 29.0 29.0 29.0 100	COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	· •	15.2	15.2	100	21.0	21.0	100	25.0	23.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>					0				200.0	20
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT 1000 ACRES 551.9 551.9 49.9 9 551.9 149.6 27 551.9 209.9 30	AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	551.9	551.9	49.9	9	551.9	149.6	21	551.9	209.9	30
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE 1000 ACRES 182 182 15.1 8 182 15.1 8 102 10.1 0	-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	182	182	15.1	8	182	15.1	23	1 020	19.1	28
FOREST LAND TREATMENT 1000 ACRES 1,027 1,030 78 8 1,030 234 23 1,030 370 30	FOREST LAND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,027	1,030	/8	12	1,030	234	12	1,030	6 0	12
SHORELAND EROSION MILES 48.6 49 6.0 12 49 6.0 12 12 363 72 0 20	SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	48.6	49	14.4	12	49	43.2	12	363	72 0	20
STREAMBANK EROSION MILLES 303 303 14.4 4 300 40.2 18 0 58.0 100	STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	363	303	14.4	20	59.0	34 8	60	58 0	58.0	100
\$1000 AVE ANNAL DAMAGES 58.8 50.0 11.0 20 50.0 54.0 00 50.0 50.0 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10		\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	58.8	58.0	11.0	20	75 6	21 0	38	27 0	24 4	87
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN 1000 ACRES 21.8 23.2 13.9 00 23.0 21.9 00 72 5 688 4.253 75	FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	21.8	23.2	13.9	42	23.0	2 000	72	5 699	4,253	75
-URBAN \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 928.1 1,344 576.4 43 2,700 2,000 72 5,000 7,00 7,00 7,00 7,00 7,00 7,00 7,0	-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	928.1	1,344	5/6.4	43	2,700	2,000	61	87 6	85 5	98
-RURAL 1000 ACRES 93.6 92.2 10.9 16 03.6 34.0 01 07.13 03 30	-RURAL	1000 ACRES	93.6	92.2	10.9	10	09.0	040 2	90	2 3/6	2 046	87
-RURAL \$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES 405.4 592.1 88.4 15 1,100 949.0 00 2,043 1,040 07	-RURAL	STUDU AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	405.4	592.1	68.4 E4 F	12	1,100	120 5	80	266.0	214.5	81
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT 1000 ACRES 30.0 34.5 0Ver 1/3.0 135.5 00 200.0 214.5 01	WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	1 000	30.0	24.5	24	1/3.U 524 6	227 1	£1	662 D	387.1	58
1000 USEN DATS 1,230 338,4 /9.8 24 324,0 221,1 43 002.0 301,1 00	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1000 USER DAYS	1,230	338.4	/9.8		524.0					
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL INCOMPACIES INA 11 1 R Over 2.9 3.8 over 5.3 6.0 over	AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACKES	nn.	1 1	1 9	over	29	3.8	over	5.3	6.0	over
DUIDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE 1000 ACRES 1.1 1.0 0101 1.3 19.7 0Ver 29.8 32.3 over	OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NΔ	6.2	9,1	over	16.3	19.7	over	29.8	32.3-	over

### TABLE 1-305 RBG 4.4, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981.	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Ferl	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	3.5	8.2	0	11.7	8.9	20.9	0	29.8	10.9	25.5	. 0	36.4	77.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	9.4	9.4	0	0	28.2	28.2	0	0	32.7	32.7	/0.3
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	. 0	0	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.0	Ö	0.4	0.4	0.8
IRRIGATION	0	0.	0.6	0.6	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	1.2	1.2	2.1
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.5	0.5	, O	0	1.0	1.0	1./
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Q	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	3.2	59.8	63.0	0	8.2	156.4	164.6	227.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		•									_		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	129.6	43.2	0	172.8	42.5	14.1	0	56.6	106.1	35.4	0	141.5	370.9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.								'					
SPORT FISHING	2.5	2.3	0	4.8	3.0	1.5	0	4.5	5.9	2.9	0	8.8	18.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.4	6.4	5.4	18.2	7.9	7.9	6.7	22.5	5.8	5.8	4.9	16.5	57.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	 0	 0	0	ō	0	0	0	Ō	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6 1.0 4.8 1.0 0.1	0 0.3 0 0	1.4 2.4 0.9 3.8 0.4	2.0 3.4 0.9 3.8 0.4	1.1 9.6 0.0 0.4	0 0 0.6 0 0	3.0 0 1.8 0.0 1.0	4.1 0 12.0 0.0 1.4	0.7 0 9.6 0.0 0.7	0 0 0.6 0	1.7 0 1.8 0.0 1.7	2.4 0 12.0 0.0 2.4	8.5 3.4 30.0 4.8 4.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	7.7	0.5	2.5	10.2  0.6	60.2 0.3	0	20.1	80.3	0  0.3	0	0	0	90.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	12.2 169.5	22.7 83.6	0 27.0	34.9 280.1	30.3 	56.2 107.7	0	86.5 393.2	29.0 169.0	53.8 134.9	0 201.8	82.8 506.7	204.2 1179.0

### TABLE 1-306 RBG 4.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000		2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS		_	_		_		_		_		_		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	5.8	0	5.8	0	53.3	0	53.3	0	119.3	0	119.3	178.4
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	U	0	8.3	8.3	Ŭ	0	82.9	82.9	U	Ű	190-3	190.3	281.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	U	Ű	~ V	0	U	U	0.8	0.8	U	0	2.3	2.3	1.1
IRRIGATION	v	U	0.1	0.1	U N	U	0.4	0.4	0	U	0.0	0.0	1.3
MINING	ů.	00	0.1	0.1	0	1 6	1.3	1.3	U O	7 6	3.4	140 7	4.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	U	0.0	0.0	0.0	U	1.6	30.8	32.4	U	7.5	192.2	149.7	102 1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													474.0
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	U	114.0	U	114.0	. 0	136.0	U	136.0	U	184.0	U	184.0	434.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES							*						
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.9	1.9	0	3.8	2.1	1.0	0	3.1	2.7	1.3	0	4.0	10.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	3.5	3.5	0	0	22.4	22.4	0	0	37.8	37.8	63.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING							<b>-</b>					:	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS										•			. <b>.</b>
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.7	0.7	1.2
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.1	0.2	0.9	1.2	0.3	0.5	1.6	2.4	3.8
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.4	0	1.5	1.9	0.4	U	1.5	1.9	4.3
STREAMBANK EROSION	U	0	U.	0	0	U	0.5	0.5	U	U	1.2	1.2	1./
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0	0	0	0	0.0	0.6	0	0.6	0.0	0.9	0	0.9	1.5
RURAL													
-RURAL					`							0.1	0.1
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0.1	0	0.1	0	0.1	U	U. I	0.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.8	7.3	0	9.1	15.6	62.6	0	78.2	31.4	125.4	0	156.8	244.1
TOTAL	3.8	129.0	12.8	145.6	18.2	255.4	142.2	415.8	34.8	439.0	382.1	855.9	1417.3

RBG 4.4, Normal 401

402 Appendix I

### TABLE 1-307 RBG 4.4, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

······································		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MULLON GALLONS REP. DAY	327 2	39.1	39.1	100	137.7	137.7	100	260.1	260.1	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	946	114	114	100	454	454	100	849	849	100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	16.6	0	0		6.9	6.9	100	15	15	100
IBBIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	20.5	22.5	22.5	100	55.7	55/7	100	100.8	100.8	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	9.1	3.6	3.6	100	13.8	13.8	100	30.5	30.5	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,470	Ő	0		1,800	1,800	100	6,503	6,503	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES		÷									
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	268	294	294	100	359	359	100	445	445	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,067	942	942	100	627	627	100	767	767	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	8,596	4,343	4,820	over	10,130	10,040	99	17,560	16,540	94
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	4,617	911	478	63	2,068	1,427	69	2,632	1,996	/6
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA ·									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	657	249	78	31	267	206	77	387	344	89
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	358	358			358			358		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA								20.0	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		15.2	15.2	100	21.0	21.0	100	29.0	29.0	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	551.9	551.9	92.8	17	551.9	265.5	48	551.9	370.1	67
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	182	182	0	0.	182	. 0	0	182	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,027	1,030	104	10	1,030	310	30	1,030	516	50
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	48.6	49	6.0	12	49	6.0	12	49	6.0	12
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	363	363	14.4	4	_363	43.2	12	363	/2.0	20
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	58.8	58.0	11.6	20	58.0	34.8	60	58.0	58.0	100
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	21.8	23.2	13.9	60	25.6	21.9	80	27.9	24.4	8/
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	928.1	1,344	576.4	43	2,760	2,000	72	5,688	4,253	/5
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	93.6	92.2	16.9	18	89.8	54.8	61	87.5	2046	98
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	405.4	592.1	88.4	15	1,180	949.3	80	2,345	2,040	0/ 
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		36.0	54.5	over	1/5.0	139.5	80	266.0	214.5	51 51
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1000 USER DAYS	1,230	338.4	/9.8	24	524.6	227.1	43	002.0	387.1	20
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA					2.0	 6	 E 2	 6 ^	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		1,1	1.8	over	2.9	3.8	over	5.3	0.0	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	b.2	9.1	over	10.3	131/	over	29.0	32.3	over

#### TABLE 1-308 RBG 4.4, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000		2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	_Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	3.5	8.2	0	11.7 .	8.9	20.9	0	29.8	10.9	25.5	0	36.4	77.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	9.4	9.4	0	0	28.2	28.2	0	0	32.7	32.7	70.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.8
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	1.2	1.2	2.1
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	1.0	1.0	1.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	3.2	59.8	63.0	0	8.2	156.4	164.6	227.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	755.2	251.8	0	1,007.0	301.5	100.5	0	402.0	129.0	43.0	0	172.0	1,581.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES			,										
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.5	2.3	0	4.8	3.0	1.5	Ó	4.5	5.9	2.9	0	8.8	18.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.4	6.4	5.4	18.2	7.9	7.9	6.7	22.5	• 5.8	5.8	4.9	16.5	57.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING													·
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	19.0	0	0	19.0	28.8	0	0	28.8	0	0	0	0	47.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLE	MS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.4	0.	. 0.9	1.3	0.7	0	1.8	2 5	D 4	· n	7 7	7.6	£ 7
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	D	0	n.	1.0	0	0.9	0	1.1	1.5	0.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	6.4	0.4	1.2	8.0	2.0	0.8	2 2	15 0	19 0	0.0	0.0	15 0	. 0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.0	Ō	3.8	4.8	0.0	Ů	0.0	ñ ñ	10.0	0.0	0.0	15.0	58.U A 9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	Ū	D.4	0.5	0.4	, Ö	1.0	1.4	0.7	Ŭ	1.7	2.4	4.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	7.7	0	2.5	10.2	60.2	Ω	20 1	80.3	2	 0 -			00.5
-RURAL								00.5	·	v	U	U	90.5
-RURAL												~	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.1	0.5	0	0.6	0.3	2.8	0	3.1	0.3	2.7	0	3.0	6.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		·										· · ·	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	12.2	22.7	0	34.9	30.3	56 2	0	96 5	20.0	52.0		02.0	202.0
-EXTENSIVE									29.0	33.0	v	02.8	204.2
TOTAL	914.5	292.3	24.4	1,131.2	454.0	193.8	121.0	768.8	194.0	742.7	.201.6	538.3 2	 2,438.3

# TABLE 1-309 RBG 4.4, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY         Federal         Non-Fed         Private         Total         Federal         Non-Fed         Private         Total         Total           WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         5.8         0         53.3         0         119.3         0         119.3         178.4           SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL         0         0         8.3         8.3         0         0         82.9         0         0         190.3         190.3         281.5           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         0         0         0         0         0         0.8         0.8         0         2.3         2.3         3.1	<b>1 1</b>
WATER WITHDRAWALS           MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         5.8         0         53.3         0         119.3         0         119.3         178.4           SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL         0         0         8.3         8.3         0         0         82.9         0         0         190.3         190.3         281.5           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         0         2.3         2.3         3.1	4 5 1 3
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         5.8         0         5.8         0         53.3         0         119.3         0         119.3         178.4           SELF-SUPPLIED         0         0         8.3         8.3         0         0         82.9         0         0         190.3         190.3         281.5           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         0         0         0         0         0         0.8         0.8         0         0         2.3         3.1	4 <sup></sup> 5 1 3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL         0         0         8.3         8.3         0         0         82.9         0         119.3         119.3         178.4           RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK         0         0         8.3         0         0         82.9         0         0         190.3         190.3         281.5	4 5 1 3
	5 1 3
	1 3
	3
	5
	8
THERMAL POWER COOLING 0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.1.6 30.8 32.4 0 7.5 142.2 149.7 182.1	1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES 0 335.0 0 335.0 0 923.6 0 927.6 0 3 150.0 1 10	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	Ъ
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	•
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC	-
	•
SPORT FISHING 1.9 1.9 0 3.8 2.1 1.0 0 3.1 2.7 1.3 0 4.0 10.9	9
RECREATIONAL BOATING 0 0 3.5 3.5 0 0 22.4 22.4 0 0 37.8 37.8 63.7	1
COMMERCIAL FISHING	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION 2.0 0 0 2.0 12.0 0 0 12.0 16.0 0 0 16.0 30.0	ว
ACTION LAND USES & PRUBLEMS	
AGHC. LAND-INFAIMENI 0 0.0 0.0 0 0 0 0.3 0.3 0 0 0.5 0.5 0.8	8
CROPLAND DRAINAGE 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	2
POREST LAND-TREATMENT 0.0 0.2 0.2 0.3 0.6 1.9 2.8 0.2 0.4 1.4 2.0 5.0	0
SHORELAND EROSION 0.1 0 0.4 0.5 0.4 0 1.5 1.9 0.4 0 1.5 1.9 4.3	3
STREAMBANK EROSION 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	/
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	
	,
	•.
	•
	-
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE 1.8 7.3 0 9.1 15.6 62.6 0 78.2 31.4 125.4 0 155.8 244.1	
-EXTENSIVE	-
TOTAL 5.8 350.0 12.6 368.4 30.4 1,043.4 142.8 1,216.6 50.7 2,404.9 381.4 2,837.9 4,422.0	)

### TABLE 1-310 RBG 5.1, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	131.0	14.3	14.3	100	82.6	82.6	100	144.4	144.4	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	50	. 4	4	100	21	21	100	84	84	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	10.8	4.1	4.1	100	3.6	3.6	100	6.8	6.8	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.6	16.8	16.8	100	42.9	42.9	100	77.7	77.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.7	6.7	6.7	100	13.5	13.5	100	25.5	25.5	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	737	838	838	100	1,665	1,665	100	3,654	3,654	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	225	256	256	100	351	351	100	464	464	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	298	298	298	100	377	377	100	775	775	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	+	+		4.000	4,000	100	24,000	24,000	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	3,292	3,740	2,810	75	7,039	6,438	91	11,310	11,020	97
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,625	1,456	1,000	69	2,273	1,700	75	3,886	3,200	82
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	648	201	103	51	312	200	64	474	. 319	67
·······	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	165	165			165			165		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		0.6	0.6	100	0.7	0.7	100	0.8	0.8	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES	654.2	654.2	58.0	9	654.2	174.2	27	654.2	243.7	37
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	147	147	18.5	13	147	18.5	13	147	18.5	13
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	443	443	38	9	443	113	26	443	188	42
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	59	59	2.5	4	59	7.4	13	. 59	12	20
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	311	311	9.0	3	311	27.0	9	311	45.0	14
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	234.6	234.6	469	20	234.6	140.8	60	234.6	234.6	100
FLOOD PLAINS URBAN	1000 ACRES	7.5	7.7	2.0	26	7.9	3.5	44	8.2	5.8	71
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	213.5	301.0	154.0	51	613.8	375.8	61	1,254	929.1	74
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	72.2	72.0	24.2	34	71.8	38.8	54	71.5	46.9	66
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	496.6	720.2	346.7	48	1,054	591.5	56	1,622	1,047	65
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		24	4.0	17	161	75.0	47	296.0	104.4	35
	1000 USER DAYS	599.4	168	10.0	6	322.4	125.0	39	481.4	203.0	42
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.8	0.8	100	1.6	1.9	over	3.0	. 3.1	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	2.8	5.8	over	8.0	12.3	over	14.9	21.0	over

### TABLE 1-311 RBG 5.1, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	· · ·	1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.3	3.0	0	4.3	6.1	14.3	0	20.4	5.6	12.9	0	18.5	43.2
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	5.3	5.3	7.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.4
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	0.8	0.8	1.8
MINING	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	2.3	2.3	3.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.5	27.8	29.3	0	1.4	27.5	28.9	0	3.5	66.2	69.7	127.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	58.5	19.5	0	78.0	40.5	13.5	0	54.0	67.5	22.5	0	90.0	222.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER												'	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.5	2.5	0	, 5.0	2.7	1.4	0	4.1	4.2	2.0	0	6.2	15.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.3	6.3	5.5	18.1	3.7	3.7	3.2	10.6	3.7	3.7	3.1	10.5	39.2

404 Appendix I

COMMERCIAL FISHING		0	0										
RELATED LAND LISES & PROBLEM	16		·		v		v	0	U	U	U	U	U
AGRIC LAND-TREATMENT	0.7	0	1.7	2.4	1 3	0	3.4	47	0.0	•			
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.6	õ	3.7	5.3	0.0	ň	0.4	4.7 0.0	0.0	ů.	2.0	2.8	9.9
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1.6	0.1	0.3	2.0	3.2	ΠŽ	0.6	4.0	3.2	03	0.0	0.0	5.5
SHORELAND EROSION	0.5	Õ	1.9	2.4	1.0	ō	3.9	4.0	1 0	0.2	2 0	4.0	10.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.3	õ	0.6	0.9	0.4	ŏ	1.1	1.5	2.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	14.9	0	5.0	19.9	102.8	. 0	34.2	137.0	0	0	0		156 0
RURAL											··		130.3
RURAL			***										
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.1	0.4	0	0.5	0.4	3.8	0	4.2	0.4	3.9	0	4.3	9.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			-	<b>-</b>		·							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	11.1	20.7	0	31.8	14.6	27.1	0	41 7	8.2	15 4		22 7	07.2
-EXTENSIVE								41.7	0.5	13.4	0	63.1	97.2
TOTAL	99.2	54.0	47.4	200.6	176.6	65.4	75.9	317.9	95.1	64.1	86.5	244.7	763.2

# TABLE 1-312 RBG 5.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	·	<u>1971</u> .	1980			1981-	2000	•					
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS						1							
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	2.1	0	2.1	0	31.7	0	31.7	0	59.7	0	59.7	93.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	5.0	3.7	3.7	Ō	0	15.6	15.6	19.6
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	1.2	1.2	ŏ	ŏ	1.7	1.7	3.2
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	Ō	0.4	0.4	ŏ	ñ	0.7	Ô.7	1.2
MINING	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	Ó	1.8	1.8	ŏ	ŏ	3.5	3 5	5 6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	.4	7.1	7.5	0	2.3	42.8	45.1	Ŏ	4.8	90.9	95.7	148.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	31.0	0	31.0	0	84.0	0	84.0	0	88.0	0	88 0	203.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								04.0				00.0	203.0
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER		<b>-</b>			· •••								
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													·
SPORT FISHING	0.5	0.6	0	1.1	1.8	0.9	0	2.7	2.5	1.2	0	3.7	7.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	3.5	3.5	O	0	18.8	18.8	0	0	28.3	28.3	50.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING	<b></b>											<b>-</b>	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	0.9	0.9	1.5
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	Ó	Ó	0.5	0.5	ň	ŏ	0.5	0.5	i.i
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.4	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.8	1.3
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.4	Ō	1.6	2.0	.8	ō	3.1	3.9	6.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	Û	Ò	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	Ŏ	Ő	0.8	0.8	1.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN				<b>-</b>									
URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.9	0	0.9	0.1	1.4	0	1.5	2.5
HURAL					***							+	
, -RURAL			·										
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	- <b>O</b>	0.2	0.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	2.5	10.1	0	12.6	15.3	61.0	ò	76.3	23.8	95.0	0	118.8	207.7
TOTAL	3.0	44.3	12.1	59.4	17.5	181.1	71.9	270.5	27.3	250.5	146.5	424.3	754.2

RBG 5.1, Normal

405

<b>TABLE 1-313</b>	RBG 5.1, Needs,	Outputs, and	Percent Needs	3 Met,	<b>Proposed Fran</b>	nework
--------------------	-----------------	--------------	---------------	--------	----------------------	--------

······································	· ·	1970		_1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	<u>N</u> .	0	%	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	Ö	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	131.0	14.3	14.3	100	82.6	82.6	100	144.4	144.4	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	50	4	4	100	21	21	100	84	84	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	10.8	4.1	4.1	100	3.6	3.6	100	6.8	6.8	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.6	16.8	16.8	100	42.9	42.9	100	77.7	77.7	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.7	6.7	. 6.7	100	13.5	13.5	100	25.5	25.5	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	737	838	838	100	1,665	1,665	100	3,654	3,654	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	225	256	256	100	351	351	100	464	464	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	298	298	298	100	377	377	100	775	775	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	+	.+		4.000	4,000	100	24,000	24,000	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	3,292	3,740	2.810	75	7.039	6.438	91	11,310	11.020	97
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NĂ									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	2,625	1,456	1,000	69	2.273	1,700	75	3,880	3,200	82
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	648	201	103	51	312	200	64	474	319	67
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	165	165			165			165		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA.									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		0.6	0.6	100	0.7	0.7	100	0.8	. 0.8	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	654.2	654.2	127.1	19	654.2	363.8	56	654.2	506.9	77
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	147	147	0	0	147	0	0	147	C	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	443	443	47	11	443	141	32	443	235	53
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	59	59	2.5	4	59	7.4	13	59	12	20
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	311	311	9.0	3	311	27.0	9	311	45.0	14
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	234.6	234.6	469	20	234.6	140.8	60	234.6	234.6	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	7.5	7.7	2.0	26	7.9	3.5	44	8.2	5.8	71
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	213.5	301.0	154.0	51	613.8	375.8	61	1,254	929.1	74
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	72.2	72.0	24.2	34	71.8	38.8	54	71.5	46.9	66
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	496.6	720.2	346.7	48	1,054	591.5	56	1,622	1,047	65
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		24	4.0	17	161	75.0	47	296.0	104.4	35
	1000 USER DAYS	599.4	168	10.0	6	322.4	125.0	39	481.4	203.0	42
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.8	Q.8	100	16	1.9	over	3.0	3.1	Over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	2.8	5.8	over	8.0	12.3	over	14.9	21.0	over

# TABLE 1-314 RBG 5.1, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.3	3.0	0	4.3	6.1	14.3	0	20.4	5.6	12.9	0	18.5	43.2
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Û	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	° 0	5.3	5.3	7.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	· 0	0.2	0.2	0.4
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	-0	0.6	0.6	0	0	0.8	0.8	1.8
MINING	0	Ó -	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	2.3	2.3	3.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.5	27.8	29.3	0	1.4	27.5	28.9	0	3.5	66.2	69.7	127.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	849.0	283.0	0	1,132.0	100.5	33.5	0	1,340.0	71.2	23.8	0	95.0	1,361.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES										-*-			
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								>					
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.5	2.5	ō	5.0	2.7	1.4	0	4:1	4.2	2.0	Ō	6.2	15.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.3	6.3	5.5	18.1	3.7	3.7	3.2	10.6	3.7	3.7	3.1	10.5	39.2

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0		0				0		0	 0
RELATED         LAND         USES         PROBLE           AGRIC.         LAND-TREATMENT         -CROPLAND         DRAINAGE           FOREST         LAND-TREATMENT         SHORELAND         EROSION           STREAMBANK         EROSION         STREAMBANK         EROSION	MS 0.5 2.4 0.5 0.1	0 0.1 0 0	1.3 0 0.5 1.9 0.2	1.8 0 3.0 2.4 0.3	1.0 0.0 4.8 1.0 0.3	0 0 0,3 0 0	2:5 0.0 0.9 3.9 0.6	3.5 0.0 6.0 4.9 0.9	0.6 0.0 4.8 1.0 0.4	0 0.3 0 0	1.5 0.0 0.9 3.9 1.1	2.1 0.0 6.0 4.9 1.5	7.4 5.3 15.0 12.2 2.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN -URBAN -RURAL -RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	14.9  0.1	0  0.4	5.0 	19.9	102.8	0	34.2	137.0	0	0 3.9	  0	0  4.3	156.9  9.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	11.1 888.7	20.7 317.5	0 43.5	31.8  1,249.7	14.6	27.1 237.9	0 75.3	41.7	8.3 100.2	15.4	0 85.3	<b>23.7</b> 251.0	97.2 1,899.4

# TABLE 1-315 RBG 5.1, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		<u>1971</u> -	1980			1981-	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	0	2 1	0	2 1	n	21 7		21 7	ò	50 7	0	50 7	00 F
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	ŏ		0.3	0.3	ů N	JI./	37	31./	0	39.7	15.6	15.6	10.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ŏ	õ	0.3	0.3	ň	· ŏ	1 2	1 2	ŏ	ŏ	15.0	1 7	13.0
IRRIGATION	ō	ō	0.1	0.1	õ	õ	0.4	0.4	ő	ň	n 7	0.7	1 2
MINING	Ď	Ó	0.3	0.3	ŏ	ň	1.8	1.8	ň	ň	3.5	35	5.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ő	. 4	7.1	7.5	Ō	2.3	42.8	45.1	ő	4.8	90.9	95.7	148.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER LISES		÷											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	C	149.2	0	149.2	0	371.7	0	371.7	0	720.5	. 0	720.5	1.241.4
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		·	***										
HYDROELECTRIC POWER			'						·				
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.5	0.,6	0	1.1	1.8	0.9	0	2.7	2.5	1.2	0	3.7	7.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	. 0	3.5	3.5	0	0	18.8	18.8	0	0	28.3	28.3	50.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.4	0.4	o	0	0.7	0.7	1.1
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.5	0.7	0.1	0.2	0.9	1.2	2.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.4	Ó	1.6	2.0	.8	Ö	3.1	3.9	6.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.8	0.8	1.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	<b></b> .											·	
URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.9	0	0.9	0.1	1.4	0	1.5	2.5
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.2	0.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL							'						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	2.5	10.1	0	12.6	15.3	61.0	0	76.3	23.8	95.0	0	118.8	207.7
TOTAL	3.0	162.5	11.9	177.4	17.6	468.8	71.5	557.5	27.3	883.0	146.2	1.056.5 1	1,791.8

RBG 5.1, Proposed 407

	······································	1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	<u>%</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS		106 7	20.2	20.2	100	122 3	123 3	100	251.0	251.0	100
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	100.7	29.2	29.2	100	160	160	100	435	435	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	202	22	55	100	107	109	100	15 0	15 0	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.1	4.4	4.4	100	71.0	11.0	100	110 0	110.0	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.8	27.9	27.9	100	/1.2	71.2	100	110.0	110.0	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.8	5.6	5.6	100	20.0	20.0	100	40.9 2 EAE	2 505	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,046	3,080	3,080	100	2,446	2,440	100	2,505	2,000	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	128	165	155	100	216	216	100	289	289	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	188	205	205	100	98	98	100	209	209	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	+	+	over	+	+	over	33,900	33,900	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	7,386	6,064	3,554	59	12,800	10,900	85	21,270	15,520	73
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA		·							
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	6.216	3,180	2,500	79	6,036	5,300	88	9,171	8,435	92
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	2,460	420	285	68	885	818	92	1,455	1,467	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	364	364			364			364		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA					·				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	•	0.5	0.5	100	0.6	0.6	100	0.7	0.7	100
RELATED LAND LISES & PROBLEMS				•							
ACDIC LAND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1.412	1.412	125.2	9	1.412	375.8	27	1,412	527.8	37
COOPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	250.9	251	41.0	16	251	86.7	35	251	86.7	35
EODERT LAND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1.671	1.670	132	8	1.670	398	24	1,670	664	40
	MILES	89	89	0.9	ĭ	89	2.7	3	89	4.5	5
STORELAND ENGLIN	MILES	783	783	21.8	3	783	65.4	8	783	109	14
STREAMBANK ENUSION	STOD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	60.0	0.69	13.8	20	69.0	41.4	60	69.0	69.0	100
	1000 ACRES	9 1	8 3	0.6	ž	8.6	2.3	27	8.8	3.6	41
FLOOD FLAINS-ORBAN	S1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	116 1	160	25.0	16	312.2	111.9	36	619.3	307.3	50
-UKBAN	1000 ACRES	130.9	131	11 7	Ğ	131	22.8	17	131	37.1	28
-RURAL	RIDOD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	130.0	1 197	347 6	20	1 869	627.9	34	3,140	1.591	51
HUHAL	1000 ATE AMIORE DAMAGES	022.0	26.0	76 5	over	307 0	144 5	47	609.0	219.5	36
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACTES	1220 0	276 6	150.0	54	587.6	405.0	69	922.2	475.0	52
	1000 USER UMTS	1620-0	6/0.0	150.0		307.0					
AESTMETIC & CULIURAL	1000 ACRES	154	0.3	A 1	over	2 0	9.2	over	4.1	11.6	over
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	 MA	1 6	27.0	over	บ้ำ	52 2	over	23.5	65.4	over

# TABLE 1-316 RBG 5.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

## TABLE 1-317 RBG 5.2, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2.6	6.1	0	8.7	8.3	19.5	0	27.8	11.0	25.5	0	36.5	73.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	4.6	4.6	0	0	8.6	8.6	0	0	22.9	22.9	36.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	Q	0.1	0.1	0.4
IRRIGATION	D	0	0.5	0.5	0	Q	0.7	0.7	0	0	1.0	1.0	2.2
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	0.8	0.8	1.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	5.4	102.4	107.8	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.1	2.0	2.1	109.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	26.3	8.7	0	35.0	16.5	5.5	0	22.0	37.5	12.5	0	50.0	107.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.2	2.3	0	4.5	3.0	1.5	0	4.5	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	13.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	5.4	5.4	4.6	15.4	8.4	8.4	7.2	24.0	7.6	7.6	6.4	21.6	61.0

408 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING									•••				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	· 0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	Q	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	5						·			· ·			
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 1.4	0	3.6	5.0	2.9	0	7.3	10.2	1.7	Ô	4.4	6.1	21 3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	2.7	0	6.2	8.9	3.1	0	7.1	10.2	- n	ŏ	0	- ô	19.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	5.6	0.3	1.1	7.0	12.0	0.7	2.3	15.0	12.0	0.Ž	23	15 Ň	37 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.2	0	0.6	0.8	0.3	0	1.i	1.4	0.3	0	1 1	1 4	16
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.2	¢	0.5	0.7	0.6	· 0	1.5	2.1	1.0	ŏ	2.5	3.5	6.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN				***									
URBAN	3.8	0	1.3	5.1	0.4	0	0.1	0.5	0	Ô	n	0	56
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.4	3.1	0	3.5	1.5	13.5	0	15.0	1.0	9.0	0	10.0	28.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTGOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	13.1	24.4	D	37.5	13.4	24.9	0	38.3	12.8	23.9	n	36 7	112 5
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	63.9	55.7	125.7	245.3	70.4	74.0	36.6	181.0	87,7	80.7	43.5	211.9	638.2

# TABLE 1-318 RBG 5.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1971-	1980	·		1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS		÷											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	4.3	0	4.3	0	43.2	Û	43.2	n	117.8	0	117 g	165.3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	D	4.1	4.1	ŏ	Ō	31.7	31 7	ň		87 9	87 9	123 7
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ď	Ď	0.4	0.4	ň	ō	2.9	2.9	ň	ň	4.9	4 9	223.7
IRRIGATION	Ó	Ó	0.1	0.1	õ	ŏ	0.5	0.5	ň	ň	0.0	0.0	1 5
MINING	. 0	Ó	0.3	0.3	ă	ñ	2 9	2 9	ň	ň	2 4	7 4	10.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.4	26.3	27.7	ŏ	5.0	94.5	99.5	ŏ	4.5	84.6	89.1	216.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	26.0	0	26.0	0	68.0	n	68.0	0	72 0	n	72 0	166.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												12.0	100.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	•••			•••		• • •			•••		•••		••••
SPORT FISHING	0.8	0.9	0	1.7	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	10.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	5.4	5.4	0	0	38.2	38.2	0	0	70:4	70.4	114.0
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.0	1.0	0	0	1.8	1.8	2.9
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	-0	1.4	1.4	Ó	Ó	1.9	1.9	3.5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.1	0.3	1.1	1.5	0.3	0.6	2.1	3.0	4.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0.	0.1	0.1	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.2	Ó	0.9	1.1	1.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	· 0	0	0	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	1.6	1.6	2.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN								'					
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.4
PURAL	•••												
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	0.5	0	0.5	1.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	<b></b>					···-		·					<b>-</b>
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	2.5	10.2	0	12.7	15.4	61.4	. 0	76.8	25.3	101.1	0	126.4	215.9
TOTAL	3.3	43.0	37.2	83.5	18.4	180.2	175.3	373.9	28.6	298.1	264.3	591.0	1078.4

410 Appendix 1

# TABLE 1-319 RBG 5.2, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	*	<u>N</u>	0	<u>%</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	186.7	29.2	29.2	100	123.3	123.3	100	251.0	251.0	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	262	5.5	55	100	159	159	100	435	435	100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.1	4.4	4.4	100	11.3	11.3	100	15.0	15.0	100
IBRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32.8	27.9	27.9	100	71.2	71.2	100	118.8	118.8	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	12.8	5.6	5.6	100	20.6	20.6	100	45.9	45.9	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,046	3,080	3,080	100	2,446	2,446	100	2,505	2,505	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES			•							200	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	128	155	155	100	216	216	100	289	209	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	188	205	205	100	98	98	100	209	209 -	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	+	+	over	*****	10 000	over	33,900	15 520	73
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	7,386	6,064	3,554	59	12,800	10,900	85	21,270	13,320	75
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA			• • • •				0 171	0 135	02
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	6,216	3,180	2,500	79	6,036	5,300	88	9,171	0,400	92
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA 1							1 455	1 467	over
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	2,460	420	285	68	885	818	92	1,455	1,40/	Uver
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	364	364			364			304		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						100	0.7	0.7	100
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		0.5	0.5	100	0.6	0.6	100	0.7	0.7	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>i</u>				• •		700 0	5.0	1 412	1 104	28
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,412	1,412	275.6	20	1,412	789.2	30	1,412	1,104	66
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	250.9	250.9	41.5	17	250.9	110.9	47 77	250.9	250	57
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,671	1,670	172	10	1,6/0	515	31	1,0/0	<i>003</i>	5
SHORELAND EROSION	MILE\$	89	89	0.9	1	89	2.7	3	703	100	14
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	783	783	21.8	3	/83	05.4		703	601 601	100
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	69.0	69.0	13.8	20	69.0	41.4	00	09.0	2 6	41
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	8.1	8.3	0.6		8.6	2.3	21	0.0 610 7	3.0	50
· –URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	116.1	160	25.0	16	312.2	111.9	30	121	307.3	. 22
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	130.8	131	11.7	g	131	22.8	17	2 140	1 501	51
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	822.8	1,187	347.6	29	1,869	627.9	34	5,140	210 5	36
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		26.0	76.5	over	307.0	144.5	4/	009.0	475 0	52
	1000 USER DAYS	1228.0	276.6	150.0	54	58/.0	405.0	09	922.2	4/3.0	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA							4 1	11 4	over
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.3	4.1	over	2.0	9.2	over	4.1 22 E	11.0 65 4	over
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	‴ NA	1.5	23.0	over	11.3	52.2	over		00.4	Over.

# TABLE 1-320 RBG 5.2, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971	-1980		·	1981-20				2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	vate	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	<u> </u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS			•										<b>70 0</b>
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2.6	6.1	0	8.7	8.3	19.5	0	27.8	11.0	25.5	0	36.5	73.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	4.6	4.6	0	0	8.6	8.6	0	0	22,9	22.9	36.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.4
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	.1.0	1.0	2.2
MINING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.5	0.5	Û	0	0.8	0.8	1.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	5.4	102.4	107.8	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.1	2.0	2.1	109.9
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	114.8	38.2	0	153.0	117.8	39.2	0	157.0	65.2	21.8	0	87.0	397.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							• • •						
SPORT FISHING	2.2	2.3	0	4.5	3.0	1.5	0	4.5	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	13.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	5.4	5.4	4.6	15.4	8.4	8.4	7.2	24.0	7.6	7.6	6.4	21.6	61.0
									1				

,

.

.

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	33.0	0	· 0	33.0		0	0	0		0			33.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	15 3.1 2.0 8.0 0.2 0.2	0 0.5 0	7.9 4.5 1.5 0.6 0.5	11.0 6.5 10.0 0.8 0.7	5.8 3.7 15.2 0.3 0.6	0 0 2.0 0 0	15.0 8.5 2.8 1.1 1.5	20.8 12.2 19.0 1.4 2.1	3.6 2.2 15.2 0.3 1.0	0 0 1.0 0 0	9.1 5.2 2.8 1.1 2.5	12.7 7.4 19.0 1.4 3.5	44.5 26.1 48,0 <b>3.6</b> <b>6.3</b>
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL	3.8	0	1.3	5.1	0.4	0	0.1	0.5	0	0	0	0	5.6
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.4  13 1	3.1  24 4		3.5		24.9	 		1.0	9.0		10.0	28.5
-EXTENSIVE	188.8	85.4	128.7	402.9	178.4	1.08.0	46.2	332.6	12.8	90.3	 53.9	266.9 1	1,002.4

### TABLE 1-321 RBG 5.2, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	· · · · · · · ·	1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	0	4 3	0	Å 3	n	43.2	ń	43.2	Ó	117 8		117 8	165 3
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	ŏ	1.5	4∷ĭ	4.1	ő	4J.2 N	31.7	31 7	ő	117.0	87.9	87.9	123.7
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ŏ	· ŏ	0.4	0.4	ŏ	ŏ	2.9	2.9	ŏ	ŏ	4.8	4.8	8.1
IBBIGATION	Ó	0	0.1	0.1	Õ	ŏ	0.5	0.5	ō	Õ	0.9	0.9	1.5
MINING	0	Ó	0.3	0.3	0	0	2.9	2.9	Ó	Ó	7.4	7.4	10.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.4	26.3	27.7	0.	5.0	94.5	99.5	0	4.5	84.6	89.1	216.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	_												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0 .	251.7	0	251.7	0	585.3	0	585.3	0	888.3	0	888.3	1,725.3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.8	0.9	0	1.7	2.8	1.4	. 0	4.2	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	10.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	5.4	5.4	0	0	38.2	38.2	0	0	70.4	70.4	114.0
COMMERCIAL FISHING									·				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	4.0	0	0	4.0	16.0	0.	0	16.0	16.0	0	· 0	. 16.0	36.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	2.3	2.3	0	0	3.9	3.9	6.5
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	2.2	2.2	3.8
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	1.5	2.2	0.4	0.8	2.6	3.8	6.3
SHORELAND EROSION	Ŭ	U	0.1	U.I	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.2	0	0.9	1.1	1.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	U	Ų	Ų	Ų	U,	0.0	0.6	U	U	1.6	1.6	2.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.0	0.0	. 0	0.0	0.0	U. <i>C</i>	U	0.2	0.0	0.2	U	0.2	0.4
-HURAL													
-RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.2	0	0.2	. 0	0.7	0	0.7	0	0.5	. 0	0.5	1.4
AESTHERIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	2.5	10.2	0	12.7	15.4	61.4	0	76.8	25.3	101.1		126.4	215.9
-EXTENSIVE	 7 3	268 8	 32 A		•••• 74 Ø		177.0						 2 649 2
	1.0	200.0	01.4	010.0	04.D	097.0	1//.0	909.2	44.7	1,114.6	207.2	1.4%0.0	29020.0

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•	1970		1980			2000		_	2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	*	N	0	%	N	0	_%
WATER WITHDRAWALS						χ.					
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	44.4	3.8	3.8	100	14.1	14.1	100	28.7	28.7	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	76	+	+	100	· · · ·	+	100	+	· +	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	93	0.9	0.9	100	2.8	2.8	100	4.1	4.1	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.7	5.8	5.8	100	11.6	11.6	100	17.8	17.8	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.2	0.9	0.9	100	1.9	1.9	100	4.0	4.0	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	0	0	0		0	0		0	0	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	15	16	16	100	18	18	100	20	20	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	145	69	69	100	15	15	100	19	19	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,051	311	2,220	over	1,346	5,634	over	2,993	5,634	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA		+							
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	3,006	712	712	100	1,388	1,388	100	2,183	2,183	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	918	15	13	87	15	19	over	9	27	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	221	221		+	221			221		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		0.4	0.4	100	0.5	0.5	100	0.6	0.6	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>i</u>										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	530	530	32.2	6	530	96.6	18	530	135	25
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	206	206	18.6	9	206	38.8	19	206	38.8	19
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,730	1,730	130	8	1,730	392	23	1,730	654	38
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	38.2	38.2	0	0	38.2	0	0	38.2	0	
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	417	417	15.4	4	417	46.2	11	41/	//.0	18
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	21.9	21.9	4.4	20	21.9	13.1	60	21.9	21.9	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	0.8	0.8	0	0	0.8	0.1	13	0.8	0.3	38
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	9.5	12.0	0.2	Z	21.6	4.1	19	39.9	17.8	45
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	46.2	46.2	2.4	5	46.2	8.2	18	46.2	17.2	3/
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	205.1	266	7.8	3	520.1	107.5	21	1,079	524.3	49
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		28.0	42.5	over	76.0	45.5	60	144	90.5	63
	1000 USER DAYS	284.4	46.4	20.0	43	72.6	50.0	69	107.2	95.0	89
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.3	0.8	over	0.6	1.9	over	1.1	1.9	over
	TUOD ACRES	NA	0	5.0	over	Q	13.8	over	2.3	13.8	over

#### TABLE 1-322 RBG 5.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

### TABLE 1-323 RBG 5.3, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.3	0.8	0	1.1	0.9	2.1	0	3.0	1.3	2.9	0	4.2	8.3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0 -	0.0	0.0	0.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.6
MINING	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	0	0	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	5.3	1.7	0	7.0	3.8	1.2	0	5.0	5.3	1.7	0	7.0	19.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													•
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	<u>ہ</u> ۔۔۔							•				:	
SPORT FISHING	2.5	2.5	Ō	5.0	- 3,4	1.6	0	5.0	3.1	1.6	0	4.7	14.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	1.0

412 Appendix I

							•						
CUMMERCIAL FISHING													
CUMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	v	U	. 0	U	U	, V	U	U	Q	0	0	0	0.
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	5												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0.4	0	0.9	1.3	0.8	0.	1.9	2.7	0.4	n	12	1.6	5.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.9	0	2.2	3.1	1.1	Ō	2.5	1.6	0	ň		1.0	6.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	6.4	0.4	1.2	8.0	12.0	0.8	2.2	15.0	12.0	0.8	22	15 0	20 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	Ō	Ď	Ō	Ő	ō	. 0		0.0	5.6	10.0	30.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	Ō	0.4	0.5	0.4	0	1.1	1.5	0.7	ŏ	1.8	2.5	4.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.9	0	0.3	1.2	0	0	0	0	0.3	a	0.1	0.4	1.6
-RURAL													
RURAL		+											
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.0	9.0	0	10.0	1.7	15.3	0	17.0	0.9	8.1	0	9.0	36.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL										***			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	6.8	12.6	- 0	19.4	3.6	6.8	0	10.4	7.1	13.1	0	20.2	60 D
-EXTENSIVE													30.0
TOTAL	24.8	27.2	5.3	57.3	27.8	27.9	8.2	63.9	31.2	28.3	5.7	65.2	186.4

### TABLE 1-324 RBG 5.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	·	1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS								÷					•
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0.5	0	0.5	0	4.7	0	4.7	'n	13.5	Û	13.5	18 7
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ŏ	Ō	ō	0	ŏ		ŏ	n n	ň	10.9	ñ	13.5	10.7
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ō	. 0	0.1	0.Î	ŏ	õ	0.5	0.5	ŏ	ŏ	0.9	0.9	1.5
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	Ō	ō	0.2	0.2	ō	ō	0.2	0.2	0.4
MINING	0	. 0	0.0	0.0	· 0	0	0.2	0.2	Ō	Ő	0.5	0.5	0.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0.	0	Ō	Ó	Ó	Ó	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							•						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	6.0	. 0	6.0	0	16.0	Û	16.0	0	16.0	0	16.0	38.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER					'								
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.								/					
SPORT FISHING	0.8	0.9	0	1.7	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	10.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.4	1.4	2.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING		***											
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.5	0.5	0.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	0.7	0.7	1.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.3	1.1	1.6	0.3	0.6	2.2	3.1	4.9
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0 -	0	0	• 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	1.3	1.3	1.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.2
RURAL		'		'						-*-			
-RURAL					<b></b> `								
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.5	0	0.5	0	0.9	0	0.9	0	0.5	0	0.5	1.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·								
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.1	4.6	0	5.7	6.0	23.9	,0	29.9	9.9	39.6	0	49.5	85.1
TOTAL	1.9	12.5	0.6	15.0	9.0	47.3	4.2	60.5	13.0	71.7	7.7	92.5	167.9

### TABLE 1–325 RBG 5.3, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970	· · · · · ·	1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0		N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	44.4	3.8	3.8	100	14.1	14.1	100	28.7	28.7	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	76	+	+	100	+	+	100	+	+	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	93	0.9	0.9	100	2.8	2.8	100	4.1	4.1	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	. 2.7	5.8	5.8	100	11.6	11.6	100	17.8	.17.8	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.2	0.9	0.9	100	1.9	1.9	100	4.0	4.0	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	0	0	0		0	0	•	. 0	0	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	15	16	16	100	18	18	100	20	20	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	145	69	69	100	15	15	100	19	19	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		0	0		0	0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	2,051	311	2,220	over	1,346	5,634	over	2,993	5,634	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	3,006	712	712	100	1,388	1,388	100	2,183	2,183	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	918	15	13	87	15	19	over	9	27	over
1	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	221	221			221			221		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		0.4	0.4	100	0.5	0.5	100	0.6	0.6	100
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES	530	530	82.0	15	530	232.9	. 44	530	324.3	61
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	206	206	0	0	206	0	0	206	· C	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	1,730	1,730	173	10	1,730	521	30	1,730	869	50
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	38.2	38.2	0	0	38.2	0	0	38.2	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	417	417	15.4	4	417	46.2	11	417	77.0	18
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	21.9	21.9	4.4	20	21.9	13.1	60	21.9	21.9	100
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	0.8	0.8	0	0	0.8	0.1	13	0.8	0.3	38
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	9.5	12.0	0.2	2	21.6	4.1	19	39.9	17.8	45
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	46.2	46.2	2.4	5	46.2	8.2	18	46.2	17.2	37
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	205.1	266	7.8	3	520.1	107.5	21	1,079	524.3	49
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		28.0	42.5	over	76.0	45.5	60	144	90.5	63
	1000 USER DAYS	284.4	46.4	20.0	43	72.6	50.0	69	107.2	95.0	89
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES		0.3	0.8	over	0.6	1.9	over	1.1	1.9	over
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA	0	5.0	over	0	13.8	over	2.3	13.8	over

### TABLE 1-326 RBG 5.3, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

•			1980			1981	2000		•	2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private .	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS		· .		· ·									
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.3	0.8	0	1.1	0.9	2.1	0	3.0	1.3	2.9	0	4.2	8.3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	• 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.6
MINING	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ó	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	10.5	3.5	0	14.0	4.5	1.5	0	6.0	9.0	3.0	0	12.0	32.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER							·						
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.5	2.5	0	5.0	3.4	1.6	0	5.0	3.1	1.6	0	4.7	14.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.3	1.0

414 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	40.0	0	· 0	40.0	305.2	0	0	305.2	0	0	0	0	345.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	1												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0.3	0	0.9	1.2	0.6	0	1.5	2.1	0.4	· 0	0.9	1.3	4.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.8	0.6	1.6	11.0	16.0	1.0	3.0	20.0	16.0	1.0	3.0	20.0	51.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	·0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.4	0 -	1.1	1.5	0.7	0	1.8	2.5	4.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												+	
URBAN	0.9	0	0.3	1.2	0	0	Ó	0	0.3	Û	0.1	0.4	1.6
-RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.0	9.0	0	10.0	1.7	15.3	0	17.0	0.9	8.1	0	9.0	36.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL							<sup>.</sup>						·
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	6.8	12.6	0	19.4	3.6	6.8	0	10.4	7.1	13.1	0	20.2	50.0
-EXTENSIVE		<u></u>											·
TOTAL	71 <b>.4</b>	29.2	3.5	104.1	336.4	28.4	6.1	370.9	38.9	29.8	6.2	74.9	549.9

### TABLE 1-327 RBG 5.3, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · ·		1971-	1980	÷		1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS							· •		· · · ·				
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0.5	· 0	0.5	0	4.7	0	4.7	0	13.5	0	13.5	18.7
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	. 0	. 0	· 0	0	· 0	0 '	0	0	0	· 0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	· 0	Q.1	0.1	0	0	0.5	0.5	· 0	- 0	0.9	0.9	1.5
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.2	. 0.2	0.4
MINING	0 -	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.5	0.5	0.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	U	, U .	, U	. 0	U	Ŭ,	U	U	0	Q	U	0	. U
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	38.5	0	38 5	Ο.	83.3	. <i>0</i> ,	83.3	0	105.2	0	105.2	227.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES					,-								
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT, FISHING	0.8	0.9	0	1.7	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	2.8	1.4	0	4.2	10.1
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	Ó	0.2	0.2	٥	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.4	1.4	2.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	5.0	0	0	5.0	58.0	· 0	0	58.0	96.0	0	0	96.0	159.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0	C	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	0.4	0.4	0.7
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Q	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.5	1.6	2.3	0.4	0.8	2.9	4.1	6.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	.0	Q	. 0	0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	Q	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	U .	1.3	1.3	1.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.2
-RURAL		·											
-RURAL												0.5	1.0
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	U	0.5	U .	0.5	U	0.9	Ų	0.9	U	0.5	U	0.5	1.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			`										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1.1	4.6	0	5.7	6.0	23.9	0	29.9	9.9	39.6	0	49.5	85.1
-EXTENSIVE	6.9	45.1	0.5	52.5	67.0	14.8	4.2	186.0	109.1	161.1	7.6	277.8	516.3

#### TABLE 1-328 RBG 1.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · ·		NO	DR			P	RO			Difference PR	O Minus N	OR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	317.6	27.6	55.4	33.4	116.4	58.5	108.7	65.8	233.0	30.9	53.3	32.4	116.6
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	84.6	11,1	4.8	0	15.9	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	-11.1	-4.8	0	-15.9
FORESTED LAND	5,640.0	616.0	1,232.0	1,332.0	3,180.0	1,129.0	2,256.0	2,255.0	5,640.0	513.0	1,024.0	923.0	2,460.0

#### TABLE 1-329 RBG 1.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

		· · · · ·	NC	R			P	RO			Difference PR	O Minus N	OR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	155.3	11.4	22.9	12.7	47.0	30.7	57.3	34.8	122.8	19.3	34.4	22.1	75.8
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	32.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
FORESTED LAND	4,390.0	475.0	947.0	947.0	2,369.0	878.0	1,756.0	1,756.0	4,390.0	403.0	809.0	809.0	2,021.0

#### TABLE 1-330 RBG 2.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	)R		÷	P	RO .		C	ifference PR	O Minus N	DR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	2,225.0	222.5	445.1	267.1	934.7	489.5	912.5	55 <b>6</b> .0	1,958.0	267.0	467.4	288.9	1,023.3
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	451.0	111.0	24.0	19.0	154.0	111.0	104.0	85.0	300.0	• 0	80.0	66.0	146.0
FORESTED LAND	3,046.0	405.0	809.0	809.0	2,023.0	609.0	1,219.0	1,218.0	3,046.0	204.0	410.0	409.0	1,023.0

#### TABLE 1-331 RBG 2.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NÇ	)R			P	RO		<u> </u>	ifference PR	O Minus NO	<u>JR</u>
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	2,170.0	52.1	103.8	52.1	208.0	114.5	213.5	130.1	458.1	62.4	109.7	78.0	250.1
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	442.0	4.5	3.4	13.7	21.6	19.9	37.1	22.6	79.6	15.4	33.7	8.9	58.0
FORESTED LAND	212.0	19.7	31.7	0.0	51.4	19.7	31.7	0.0	51.4	0	0	0	-0

			NC	R			P	RO		D	ifference PR	O Minus N	OR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	3,540.0	354.0	708.0	425.0	1,487.0	778.8	1,456.2	556.0	2,791.0	424.8	748.2	131.0	1,304.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	578.0	15.6	16.4	143.0	175.0	144.5	269.3	164.1	577.9	128.9	252.9	21.1	402.9
FORESTED LAND	1,230.0	96.0	193.0	193.0	482.0	125.0	252.0	252.0	629.0	29.0	59.0	59.0	147.0

# TABLE 1-332 RBG 2.3, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

# TABLE 1-333 RBG 2.4, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	R			P	RO			lifference PR	O Minus NC	<u>бя                                    </u>
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-202	0 TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1,018.0	101.8	203.6	122.2	427.6	243.3	417.4	274.1	934.8	141.5	213.8	151.9	507.2
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	47.6	10.8	11.0	2.7	24.5	0	Ø	Ô	0	-10.8	-11.0	-2.7	-24.5
FORESTED LAND	4,560.0	460.0	921.0	921.0	2,302.0	561,0	1,121.0	1,121.0	2.803.0	101.0	200.0	200.0	501.0

# TABLE 1-334 RBG 3.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	)R			P	RO			ifference PR	O Minus NO	DR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-202	0 TOTAL	By 1980	1961-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	435.6	43.6	\$7 <b>.1</b>	52,3	183.0	93.4	133.7	105.2	332.3	49.8	46.6	52.9	149.3
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	63.3	4.7	5,5	5,5	15,7	0	0	٥	0	-4,7	-5.5	-5.5	-15.7
FORESTED LAND	2,030.0	228.0	457.0	457.0	1,142.0	266.0	533.0	533.0	1,332.0	38.0	76.0	76.0	190.0

## TABLE 1-335 RBG 3.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	)r			PI	10		D	ifference PR	O Minus NO	OR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1,616.0	161.5	323.0	193.8	678,3	355.3	662.7	403.0	1,421.0	193.8	339.7	209.2	742.7
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	509.0	47.0	8.0	115.0	170.0	76.3	113.7	115.0	305.0	29.3	105.7	0	135.0
FORESTED LAND	781.0	58.0	115.0	115.0	288.0	77.0	155.0	155.0	387.0	19.0	40.0	40.0	99.0

TABLE 1–336 KBG 4.1, Comparison of PKU and NUK Land Treatment Programs (thousands of ac
---

			NC	R			P	RO		C	ifference PR	O Minus NO	R
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1,305.0	130.6	261.1	156.5	548.2	287.1	535.2	326.7	1,149.0	156.5	274.1	170.2	600.8
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	434.0	71.3	91.7	18.0	181.0	71.3	115.5	74.1	260.9	0	23.8	56.1	79.9
FORESTED LAND	421.0	31.0	62.0	62.0	155.0	85.0	168.0	168.0	421.0	54.0	106.0	106.0	266.0

# TABLE 1-337 RBG 4.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	DR		•	P	RO			ifference PR	O Minus N	OR
AESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL	3,821.0	382.1	763.9	454.0	1,600.0	840.6	1,566.4	955.0	3,362.0	458.5	802.5	501.0	1,762.0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	2,520.0	61.0	190.0	267.6	518.6	208.3	357.1	267.7	833.1	147.3	167.1	0.1	314.5
FORESTED LAND	348.0	31.0	61.0	61.0	153.0	38.0	75.0	75.0	188.0	7.0	14.0	14.0	35.0

### TABLE 1-338 RBG 4.3, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NO	R			P	RO		C	ifference PR	O Minus NO	)R
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	700.0	52.1	103.9	63.0	219.0	114.6	213.8	130.5	458.9	62.5	109.9	67.5	239.9
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	265.0	4.1	3.1	27.8	35.0	21.9	37.9	27.8	87.6	17.8	34.8	· 0	52.6
FORESTED LAND	430.0	32.0	65.0	65.0	162.0	86.0	172.0	172.0	430.0	54.0	107.0 ·	107.0	268.0

#### TABLE 1-339 RBG 4.4, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NC	R			PI	90		C	ifference PR	O Minus NC	)R
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	8y 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	551.9	49.9	99.7	60.3	209.9	92.8	172.7	104.6	370.1	42.9	73.0	44.3	160.2
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	182.0	15,1	0.0	0.0	15.1	0	0	0	0	-15.1	-0.0	-0.0	-15.1
	1,030.0	78.0	156.0	156.0	390.0	104.0	206.0	206.0	516.0	26.0	50.0	50.0	126.0

		<u> </u>	NO	R			PI	30			Difference PR	O Minus NO	DR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	654.2	58.0	116.2	69.5	243.7	127.1	236.7	143.1	506.9	69.1	120.5	73.6	263.2
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	147.0	18.5	0.0	0.0	18.5	0	0	0	0	-18.5	-0.0	-0.0	-18.5
FORESTED LAND	443.0	38.0	75.0	75.0	188.0	47.0	94.0	94.0	235.0	9.0	19.0	19.0	47.0

 TABLE 1-340
 RBG 5.1, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

TABLE 1-341 RBG 5.2, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

		· ·	NO	R			P	RO		C	ofference PR	O Minus NC	)R
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	1,412.0	125.2	250.6	152.0	527.8	275.6	513.6	314.8	1,104.0	150.4	263.0	162.8	576.2
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	251.0	41.0	45.7	0.0	86.7	41.5	77.4	47.2	166.1	0.5	31.7	47.2	79.4
FORESTED LAND	1,670.0	132.0	266.0	266.0	664.0	172.0	343.0	344.0	859.0	40.0	77.0	78.0	195.0

#### TABLE 1-342 RBG 5.3, Comparison of PRO and NOR Land Treatment Programs (thousands of acres)

			NO	R			P	RO		C	Difference PR	O Minus NO	DR
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Opportunity	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL	By 1980	1981-2000	2001-2020	TOTAL
AGRICULTURAL LAND TREATMENT	530.0	32.2	64.4	38.4	135.Q	82.0	150.9	91.4	324.3	49.8	86.5	53.0	189.3
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	206.0	18.6	20.2	0.0	38.8	0	. 0	0	0	-18.6	-20.2	-0.0	-38.8
FORESTED LAND	1,730.0	130.0	262.0	262.0	654.0	173.0	348.0	348.0	869.0	43.0	86.0	86.0	215.0

			197	71-1980					1	971-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOSED	D		NORMA			PROPOSE	<u> </u>
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING	0.9 0.0 0.2 2.0	0.5 0.1 0.0 2.0	1.4 0 0.1 0.2 4.0	0.9 0 0.0 0.2 2.0	0.5 0.1 0.0 2.0	1.4 0.1 0.2 4.0	6.9 1.7 0.1 0.6 7.1	18.5 3.3 2.4 0.5 37.2	25.4 5.0 2.5 1.1 44.3	6.9 1.7 0.1 0.6 7.1	18.5 3.3 2.4 0.5 37.2	25.4 5.0 2.5 - 1.1 44.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0	71.3	67.3	138.6	71.3	67.3	138.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	12.8	16.2	29.0	36.0	88.6  	124.6  	29.2	207.2	236.4	77.0	502.7 	579.7
SPORT FISHING	4.2	2.0	6.2	4.2	2.0	6.2	6.8	8.6	15.4	6.8	8.6	15.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	24.3	6.7	31.5	24.8	6.7	31.5	60.6	118.6	179.2	60 <b>.6</b>	118.6	179.2
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	 0	0	0	48.0	6.0	54.0	17.8	12.0	29.8	65.8	66.0	131.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	1.1 2.4 21.0 1.8 1.0	0.0 0.1 0.5 0.2 0.1	1.1 2.5 21.5 2.0 1.1	0.7 0 39.0 1.8 1.0	0.0 0 1.0 0.2 0.1	0.7 0 40.0 2.0 1.1	4.7 3.4 107.0 8.9 9.0	0.6 0.7 13.2 4.5 3.5	5.3 4.1 110.2 13.4 12.5	3.4 0 199.0 8.9 9.0	0.5 0 21.8 4.5 3.5	3.9 0 220.8 13.4 12.5
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN URBAN -RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.4  5.4	0.0	3.4	3.4	0.0	3.4  5.7	7.7	0.9	8.6  41.0	7.7	0.9	8.6
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	42.6	5.9 34.6	48.5	42.6	5.9 113.4	48.5 323.4	69.2 451.0	119.1 620.1	188.3 1,071.1	69.2 634.1	119.1 977.4	188.3 1,611.5

## TABLE 1-343 RBG 1.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

# TABLE 1-344 RBG 1.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			193	71-1980	_		1971-2020						
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	5		NORMAL			PROPOSED	)	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS			4 - A								_	_	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0.2	0.2	0.4	0.2	0.2	0.4	4.4	14.2	18.6	4.4	14.2	18.6	
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	2.8	3.0	0.2	2.8	3.0	
IRRIGATION	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.2	0.5	0.3	0.2	0.5	
MINING	0.6	0.3	0.9	0.6	0.3	0.9	5.6	9.9	15.5	5.6	9.9	15.5	
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	• 0	0_	0	0	30.4	24.5	54.9	30.4	24.5	. 54.9	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	7.0	8.8	15.8	3.0	20.0	23.0	19.8	53.8	73.6	10.0	98.8	108.8	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	<b>-</b>												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.5	0.4	1.9	1.5	0.4	1.9	5.0	6.5	11.5	5.0	6.5	11.5	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.2	0.6	3.8	3.2	0.6	3.8	8.1	10.6	18.7	8.1	10.6	18.7	

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION												
	U	0	· •	U	0	U	U	U	0	0.2	0	0.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.5	0 0	0.5	1 9	0.2	2 1	1.0		
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	Ő	0	0.0	0.0	0.5	1.0	0.5	4.1	. 1.9	0.3	2.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	16.Ū	0.4	16.4	32.Ň	0.8	32 8	82 0	10 2 .	02 2	160 0	20 6	170 0
SHORELAND EROSION	2.0	0.2	2.2	2.0	0.2	2.0	10.0	10.2	32.2	100.0	20.6	1/8.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	2.1	0.2	2.3	2.1	0.2	2.3	18.9	7.7	26.6	18.9	5.0	15.0 26.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBAN	1.4	0.0	1.4	. 1.4	0.0	14	1 4	0.4	1.9	1 4		
RURAL								0.4	1.0	1.4	Ų.4	1.8
-RURAL		<b>-</b>										
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	2.9	0.1	, 3.0	2.9	0.1	3.0	10.4	0.5	10.9	10.4	0.5	10.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	10.5	1.8	12.3	10.5	1.8	12.3	24.9	44.4	69.3	24.9	44.4	69.3
TOTAL	48.0	13.0	61.0	60.0	24.6	84.6	223.2	191.0	414.2	289.7	246.6	536.3

# TABLE 1-345 RBG 2.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

		· · ·		71-1980					_	1971-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D.		NORMA	L	PROPOSED		
	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS			-									
	a۵	<b>F</b> 2	15.0			15.0			• • • •			
SELE_SUPPLIED INDUCTRIAL	9.0	0.2	10.0	9.8	5.2	15.0	53.1	144.9	198.0	53.1	144.9	198.0
	0./	8.8	17.5	8.7	8.8	17.5	28.7	150.4	179.1	28.7	150.4	179.1
INDICATION	ų.5	1.5	2.0	0.5	1.5	2.0	1.7	28.4	30.1	1.7	28.4	30.1
IRRIGATION	2.5	0.3	2.8	2.5	0.3	2.8	7.5	6.1	13.6	7.5	6.1	13.6
MINING	0	_ 0	. 0	0	0	0	0.3	2.8	3.1	0.3	.2.8	31
THERMAL POWER COOLING	27.3	7.0	34.3	27.3	7.0	34,3	158.4	178.7	337.1	158.4	178.7	337.i
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	72 9	74 0	146 0	102.0	150.2	261 2	204 5					
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		74.0	140.5	102.0	159.5	201.3	304.5	568 JU	872.5	313.0	1,106.7	1,419.7
HYDROELECTRIC POWER								·		<b>-</b>		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOD AFA												
WATER ONENTED GOTDOOR REC.								•				
SPORT FISHING	0.8	0.6	1.4	0.8	0.6	1.4	3,1	5.4	8.5	3.1	5.4	8.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	40.8	7.2	43.0	40.8	7.2	48.0	107.8	125.0	232.8	107.8	125.0	232.8
COMMERCIAL FISHING				~			. •					
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	7.0	1.0	8.0	0			7.0	9.0	16.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	9.0	0.2	9.2	197	0.5	20.2	27 6	5 2	12 0	70.0	11 6	00.0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	24 3	0.6	24 0	14 6	0.5	15.0	37.0	5.2	42.8	/8.8	11.5	90.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	16.0	0.0	16 4	25.0	0.4	15.0	35.0	0.0	41.6	40.2	6.4	46.6
SHORELAND EROSION	10.0	0.4	10.4	20.0	0.0	25.0	80.0	8.9	88.9	123.0	16.0	139.0
STREAMBANK EBOSION	1 1	0			U	.0	0	0	0	0	0	0
STREAMBERRY EROSION	1.1	0.1	1.2	· 1.1	. 0.1	1.2	9.6	3.6	13.2	9.6	3. <b>6</b>	13.2
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												<b>-</b>
URBAN	7.2	0	7.2	7.2	0	72	30.8	0.6	21 /	30.8	0.6	27 /
RURAL									51.4	50.0	0.0	21.4
-RURAL							•					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	15.4	0.8	16.2	15.4	0.8	16.2	64.7	. 3.3	68.0	64.7	3.3	68.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	21.0	5.3	26.3	21 0	5 3	26.7	110 0	1.24 1	046.0			
EXTENSIVE				21.0	0.0	20.3	112.2	134.1	240.3	112.2	134.1	246.3
TOTAL	257.3	112.0	369.3	303.4	198.6	502.0	1,035.0	1,372.0	2,407.0	1,139.9	1,932.9	3,072.8

Comparisons by RBG 421

			10	71,1980			1971-2020						
and the second		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	D	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM& R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	96.9 2.0		151.9 3.8	96.9 2.0	55.0 1.8	151.9 3.8	475.4 164.8	1,331.0 512.6	1,306.4 677.4	475.4 164.8	1,331.0 512.6	1,806.4 677.4	
AURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.1 1.2 0.1 45.9	0.3 0.2 0.1 11.8	0.4 1.4 0.2 57.7	0.1 1.2 0.1 45.9	0.3 0.2 0.1 11.8	0.4 1.4 0.2 57.7	0.3 3.1 0.5 883.4	7.5 2.6 4.3 810.7	7:8 5.7 4.8 1,694.1	0.3 3.1 0.5 883.4	2.6 4.3 810.7	5.7 4.8 1,694.1	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	253.4	104.0	357.4	404.0	491.4	895.4	599.1	776.0	1,375.1	1,216.0	3,685.8	4,901.8	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	 												
SPORT FISHING	9.3	0.9	10.2	9.3	0.9	10.2	17.5	9.6	27.1	17.5	9.6	27.1	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	25.9	5.9	31.8	25.9	5.9	31.8	76.2	100.5	176.7	76.2	100.5	176.7	
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION				22.0	3.0	25.0	36.9	27.0	63.9	154.3	102.0	256.3	
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	2.1 1.5 1.0 6.9 0	0.1 0.0 0.0 0.7 0.0	2.2 1.5 1.0 7.6 0.0	4.6 3.0 1.0 6.9 0	0.1 0.1 0.7 0.0	4.7 3.1 1.0 7.6 0.0	8.4 9:8 3.0 34.5 0.1	1.2 1:0 0.4 17.2 0.5	9.6 10.8 3.4 51.7 0.6	18.4 12.0 3.0 34.5 0.1	2.7 1.8 0.6 17.2 0.5	21.1 13.8 3.6 51.7 0.6	
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN -URBAN -RURBAN	101.7	0.2	101.9	101.7	0.2	101.9	109.9	2.3	112.2	109.9	2.3	112.2	
-RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	4.2	0.2	4.4	4.2	0.2	4.4	22.3	1,1	23.4	22.3	<u>.</u> <u>1.1</u>	23.4	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	 90.6	16.8	107.4	90.6	16.8	107.4	224.1	323.5	547.6	224.1	323.5	547.6	
TOTAL	642.8	198.0	840.8	819.4	588.5	1,407.9	2,669.3	3,929.0	6,598.3	3,415.8	6,916.3	10,332.1	

# TABLE 1-346 RBG 2.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

# TABLE 1-347 RBG 2.3, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

	1971-1980								1971-2020					
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D	•		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	D	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL		Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	24.6 3.3 0.8 5.3 0.6 37.4	15.7 3.4 1.0 0.8 0.5 9.6	40.3 6.7 1.8 6.1 1.1 47.0	24.6 3.3 0.8 5.3 0.6 37.4	15.7 3:4 1.0 0.8 0.5 9.6	40.3 6.7 1.8 6.1 1.1 47.0		244.5 27.2 3.5 15.3 5.7 404.6	532.6 118.9 24.0 12.4 18.3 454.1	777.1 146.1 27.5 27.7 24.0 858.7	244.5 27.2 3.5 15.3 5.7 404.6	532.6 118.9 24.0 12.4 18.3 454.1	777.1 146.1 27.5 27.7 24.0 858.7	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	121.1	136.0  	257.1	303.0	456.8	759.8		613.8	1,186.0	1,799.8	941.0	3,235.3	4,176.3	
SPORT FISHING	3.5	1.6	5.1	3.5	1.6	5.1		11.0	16.9	27.9	120.2	16.9	27.9	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	8.6	1.7	10.3	8.6	1.7	10.3		139.2	90.4	229.0	133.2	50.4	229.0	

422 Appendix 1

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	 0		0	8,0	1.0	9.0	0	0		8.0	9.0	17.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	<u>s</u> 14 2	. 0.4	14.6	· 31 3	0.8	32 1	59.8	8.3	68.1	125.1	18.3	143.4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	5.4	0.1	5.5	24.6	0.6	25.2	39.3	3.4	42.7	97.6	14.4	112.0
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	6.0	0.1	6.1	7.0	0.2	7.2	30.0	3.3	33.3	37.0	4.7	41.7 22.8
SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	3.0	0.3	2.2	2.0	0.3	2.2	18.0	7.4	25.4	18.0	7.4	25.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN										* 75 0		76.0
URBAN	51.0	0.1	51.1	51.0	0.1	51.1	/5.3	1.6	/6.9	/5.3	1.0	/6.9
RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	9.0	0.5	9.5	9.0	0.5	9.5	33.4	1.8	35.2	33.4	1.8	35.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	70.6	14.9	85.5	70.6	14.9	85.5	269.3	303.8	573.1	269.3	303.8	573.1
-EXTENSIVE	366.4	186.9	553.3	593.6	509.7	1,103.3	2,005.1	2,790.8	4,795.9	2,470.9	4,871.5	7,342.4

# TABLE 1–348 RBG 2.4, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			19	71 1980			1971-2020						
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	<u></u>	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	2,4	1.4	3.8	2.4	1.4	3.8	17.2	42.6	59.8	17.2	42.6	59.8	
		n	Û	. 0	0	0	6.4	17.0	23.4	6.4	17.0	23.4	
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ΠŽ	പ്	0:6	0.2	0.4	0.6	0.6	9.2	9.9	0.6	9.2	9.8	
IDDICATION	1 0	0.2	1 2	1 0	0.2	1.2	3.9	3.4	7.3	3.9	3.4	7.3	
MINING	0.0	0.1	0 1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.3	1.6	1.9	0.3	1.6	1.9	
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.0	0.1	0	0	0	0	37.1	19.1	56.2	37.1	19.1	56.2	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	66.0	38.0	104.0	21.0	87.2	108.2	154.0	234.0	388.0	114.0	539.4	653.4	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES					'							·	
HYDROELECTOR BOWER													
MATER ODIENTED OUTDOOR BEC												·	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	3.7	2.4	6.1	3.7	2.4	6.1	9.7	19.4	29.1	9.7	19.4	29.1	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	21.6	7.3	28.9	21.6	7.3	28.9	83.3	153.3	236.6	83.3	153.3	236.6	
COMMERCIAL FISHING											 07. C	<b>FO 0</b>	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	7.6	1.Q	8.6	0.6	18.6	.19.2	31.2	2/ .0	20.0	
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS				-							0.0	16.1	
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	4.0	0.1	4.1	3.5	0.0	3.5	17.2	2.4	19.6	14.1	2.0	10.1	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	3.1	0.1	3.2	0	0	0	7.1	1.2	8.3	0	0	0	
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	18.0	0.4	18.4	22.0	0.5	22,5	92.0	9.9	101.9	114.0	14.7	128.7	
SHORELAND EROSION	3.4	0.3	3.7	3.4	0.3	3.7	16.8	8.4	25.2	16.8	8.4	25.2	
STREAMBANK EROSION	3.6	0.4	4.0	3.6	0.4	4.0	32.7	13.4	46.1	32.7	13.4	46.1	
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN				'									
URBAN	1.7	0.0	1.7	1.7	0.0	1.7	. 6.7	0.2	6.9	6./	0.2	0.9	
RURAL							·						
-RURAL			·									10 1	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	4,6	0.2	4.8	4.6	0.2	4.8	17.3	0.8	18.1	17.3	0.8	18-1	
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL				~							105 1	226 7	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	40.7	4.8	45.5	40.7	4.8	45.5	121.6	105.1	220.7	121.0	103.1	220.7	
EXTENSIVE	174.0	56.1	230.1	137.0	106.2	243.2	624.5	659.6	1,284.1	626.9	977.2	1,604.1	
,													

### TABLE 1-349 RBG 3.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

	1971-1980							1971-2020						
		NORMAL	_		PROPOSE	0		NORMA			PROPOSE	<u> </u>		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL		
WATER WITHDRAWALS			•											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.4	0.3	0.7	0.4	0.3	0.7	2.9	9.6	12.5	2.9	9.6	12.5		
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	3.0	11.6	14.6	3.0	11.6	14.6		
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.1	0.9	1.0	0.1	0.9	1.0	0.5	9.3	9.8	0.5	9.3	9.8		
IRRIGATION	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.8	0.3	1.1	0.8	0.3	1.1		
MINING	0.4	0.6	1.0	0.4	0.6	1.0	2.6	15.7	18.3	2.6	15.7	18.3		
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	Ō	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0		
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES														
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	6,1	6.0	12.1	13.0	27.3	40.3	24.3	50.0	74.3	46.0	174.9	220.9		
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES														
HYDROELECTRIC POWER											·			
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.														
SPORT FISHING	1.8	1.5	3.3	1.8	1.5	3.3	7.5	13.0	20.5	7.5	13.0	20.5		
RECREATIONAL BOATING	12.3	3.6	15.9	12.3	3.6	15.9	54.7	81.7	136.4	54.7	81.7	136.4		
COMMERCIAL FISHING				·										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	76.0	9.0	85.0	340.0	240.0	580.0	439.0	354.0	/93.0		
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	1													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 1.8	0.0	1.8	1.3	0.0	1.3	7.4	1.1	8.5	5.3	0.8	6.1		
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.1	0	1.1	0	0	0	5.6	0.7	6.3	0	0	0		
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	11.0	0.3	11.3	12.0	0.3	12.3	53.0	4.7	57.7	62.0	8.0	70.0		
SHORELAND EROSION	1.2	0.1	1.3	1.2	0.1	1.3	6.2	3.1	9.3	6.2	3.1	9.3		
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.5	0.2	1.7	1.5	0.2	1.7	13.5	5.7	19.2	13.5	5./	19.2		
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN														
-URBAN	4.4	0	4.4	4.4	0	4.4	7.6	0.5	8.1	7.6	0.5	8.1		
-RURAL														
-RURAL				·										
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	9.2	0.5	9.7	9.2	0.5 .	9.7	39.2	2.0	41.2	39.2	2.0	41.2		
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			·											
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	7.8	1.4	9.2	7.8	1.4	9,2	50.7	44.0	94.7	50.7	44.0	94.7		
TOTAL	59.3	15.4	74.7	41.6	45.7	187.3	619.5	493.0	1,112.5	741.5	734.2	1,475.7		

### TABLE 1-350 RBG 3.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			191	71-1980			1971-2020						
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMA	L	· · · · ·	PROPOSED	)	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	
WATER WITHDRAWALS	• ·												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	14.0	5.5	19.5	14.0	5.5	19.5	104.0	200.6	304.6	104.0	200.6	304.6	
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	8.9	8.2	17.1	8.9	8.2	17.1	68.5	541.3	609.8	68.5	541.3	609.8	
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	1.6	1.8	0.2	1.6	1,8	0.7	33.5	34.2	0.7	33.5	34.2	
IRRIGATION	2.1	0.3	2.4	2,1	0.3	2.4	5.1	3.8	8.9	5.1	3.8	8.9	
MINING	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.9	6.0	6.9	0.9	6.0	6.9	
THERMAL POWER COOLING	39.5	10.2	49.7	39.5	10.2	49.7	656.9	632.5	1,289.4	656.9	632.5	1,289.4	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	64.0	36.0	100.0	161.0	205.0	366.0	233.0	386.0	619.0	436.0	1,480.0	1,916.0	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.2	0.3	0.5 ″	7.1	8.1	15.2	7.1	8.1	15.2	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	17.9	4.1	22.0	17.9	4.1	22.0	67.4	65.5	132.9	67.4	65.5	132.9	

424 Appendix 1

+
COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	O	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	7.1	0.2	7.3	15.6	0.4	16.0	29.6	4.1	33.7	62 1	9 1	71 2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	14.4	0.4	14.8	14.2	0.4	14.6	41.5	4 7	46.2	52 6	7 8	60.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	3.0	0.1	3.1	4.0	0.1	4.1	15.0	7.9	16.9	22 0	2.8	24.8
SHORELAND EROSION	0	. 0	0	0	0	Ó	0.2	0.1	0.3	0 2	0.1	03
STREAMBANK EROSION	2.6	0.3	2.9	2.6	0.3	2.9	23.4	9.6	33.Õ	23.4	9.6	33.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
-URBAN	23.2	0.1	23.3	23.2	0.1	23.3	76.9	1.1	78.0	76.9	1.1	78 0
RURAL												/0.0
RURAL							·					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	18.6	0.9	19.5	18.6	0.9	19.5	, 70.7	3.5	74.2	70.7	3.5	74.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	32.2	8.2	40.4	32.2	8.2	40.4	113.1	160.5	273.6	113.1	160.5	273.6
-EXTENSIVE												
TOTAL	248.0	76.6	324.6	354.3	245.8	600.1	1,514.0	2,062.8	3,576.8	1,767.6	3,165.8	4,933.4

# TABLE 1-351 RBG 4.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

				971-1980					1	971 2020		
RESOURCE LISE CATEGORY		NORMA	L		PROPOS	ED		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	D
	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	<u>ÓM&amp;R</u>	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	213.9	80.6	294.5	213.9	80.6	294.5	674.6	909.7	1.584.3	674 6	ong 7	1 584 3
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	2.6	23	4 9	2.6	23	4 9	76.6	262 1	338 7	76.6	2621	229 7
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	0.8	10	0.2	0.8	10	0.7	16.4	17 1	10.0	16 1	17 7
IRRIGATION	5.8	ň.8	5.6	5.9	0.0	6.6	10.7	10.4	20.3	10.7	10.4	1/.1
MINING	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	10.4	9.9	20.3	10.4	9.9	20.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.0	2.0	2.0	0.8	2.0	2.8	0.3	69.0	/5.3	6.3	69.0	/5.3
THERMAL POWER OUVLING	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	93.7	85.9	179.6	93.7	85.9	179.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	700.0	450.0	1,150.0	497.0	952.5	1,449.5	1,375.0	3.050.0	4,425.0	1.696.0	6.442.6	8.138.6
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES		<b>-</b>	·							.,050.0		0,100.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
SPORT FISHING	27	ΛQ	3.6	27	0.0	2.6	6 2	د ٦	12 /	6.3	c 1 ·	10.4
	2.,	0.5	5.0	2.,	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.1	12.4	0.3	0.1	12.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	10.5	2.4	12.9	10.5	2.4	12.9	35.9	42.9	78.8	35.9	42.9	78.8
COMMERCIAL FISHING												·
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	17.0	2.0	19.0	0	0	0	462.0	348.0	810.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	5											
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	5.7	0.1	5.8	12.4	0.3	12 7	24 0	2 2	27 1	50.2	73	67 6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	24.9	0.6	25 5	20.3	0.5	20.8	64.0	11 0	75 0	75 1	11 5	07.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	2.0	ñ.ĭ	21	5.0	0.5	5 1	04.0	1 2	/5.8	25.0	11.5	00.0
SHORELAND EROSION	2,0	0.1	<u>,</u>	5.0	0.1	5.1	0.0	1.2	9.2	20.0	3.2	20.2
STREAMBANK FROSION	21	0.2	2.2	21	0.2	2 2	10.0		0.0	10.0	0	0.0
	2.,	Ų.2	2.5	2.1	0.2	2.3	19.2	6.8	26.0	19.2	5.8	26.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBAN	240.1	0.5	240.6	240.1	0.5	240.6	300.5	5.2	305.7	300.5	5.2	305.7
RURAL												
-RURAL						·						
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	18.8	0.9	19.7	18.8	0.9	19.7	49.5	2.5	52.0	49.5	2.5	52.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	144.5	19.6	164.1	144.5	19.6	164.1	435.6	467.1	902.7	435.6	467.1	902.7
TOTAL	1,374.6	561.8	1,936.4	1,193.7	1,066.4	2,260.1	3,181.1	4,949.1	8,130.2	4,017.6	8,696.2	12,713.8

Comparisons by RBG

425

			19	71-1980					1	971-2020		_
REPORT UPS ANTROOMY		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMA	L.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	PROPOS	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS								•				
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	6.7	3.4	10.1	6.7	3.4	10.1	89.1	157.2	246.3	89.1	157.2	246.3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	4.8	4.6	9.4	4.8	4.6	9.4	43.4	168.5	211.9	43.4	168.5	211.9
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	0.8	1.0	0.2	0.8	1.0	0.8	15.8	16.6	0.8	15.8	16.6
IRRIGATION	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.Ū	0.0	0.0	2.7	1.5	4.2	2.7	1.5	4.2
MINING	0.2	0.4	0.6	0.2	0.4	0.6	2.0	13.6	15.6	2.0	13.6	15.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	307.5	288.7	596.2	307.5	288.7	596.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	54.8	76.0	130.8	243.0	307.5	550.5	299.2	522.0	821.2	635.0	2,185.2	2,820.2
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES							-** .				·	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.			·									
SPORT FISHING	24.7	2.6	27.3	24.7	2.6	27.3	36.9	11.3	48.2	36.9	11.3	48.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	25.3	5.9	31.2	25.3	5.9	31.2	131.2	146.1	277.3	131.2	146.1	277.3
COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	9.0	1.0	10.0	· 0	. <b>O</b>	0	67.2	48.0	115.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	L											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	16.7	0.4	17.1	36.7	0.9	37.6	70.1	9.7	79.8	147.8	21.6	169.4
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	15.0	0.4	15.4	33.3	0.8	34.1	128.3	13.7	142.0	133.3	19.0	152.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	2.0	0.1	2.1	3.0	0.1	3.1	10.0	1.3	11.3	13.0	1.7	14.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.7	0.1	0.8	0.7	0.1	0.3	6.3	2.6	8.9	6.3	2.6	8.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN											• • • •	
-URBAN	58.0	0.1	58.1	58.0	0.1	58.1	158.1	4.2	162.3	158.1	4.2	162.3
RURAL												
RURAL										·		
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	15.0	0.7	15.7	15.0	0.7	15.7	92.2	4.6	96.8	92.2	4.6	96.8
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			*					•••				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	32.8	11.5	44.3	32.8	11.5	44.3	138.2	217.5	355.7	138.2	217.5	355.7
TOTAL	256.9	107.0	363.9	493.4	340.4	833.8	1,516.0	1,578.3	3,094.3	2,004.7	3,307.1	5,311.8

#### TABLE 1-352 RBG 4.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

#### TABLE 1-353 RBG 4.3, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

				71-1980					1	971-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOS	ED		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	23.2	- 11.7	34.9	23.2	11,7	34.9	144.4	327.6	472 0	144 4	327 6	472 0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	12.7	11.5	24.2	12.7	11.5	24.2	143.6	548 8	692 4	143.6	5/0 0	602 /
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0.1	0.1	ō.0	0.1	0.1	0.2	3 9	4 1	0.2	340.0	094.4
IRRIGATION	0.0	0.0	0.0	Ö	ů.	0	2.4	1.0	3 4	21	0.7	2 0
MINING	0.8	0.8	1.6	0.5	0.9	1.4	7.5	30 3.	37.8	0.5		2.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.0	0.0	J.O	0.0	0.0	0.0	287.2	239.6	526.8	287.2	239.6	526.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	136.0	259.0	395.0	695.0	538.7	1,233.7	779.0	1,909.0	2,688.0	1,471.0	4,233,9	5,704,9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.										·		
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.5	0.8	9.3	0.5	0.8	3.3	4.1	7.4	3.3	4.1	7.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	29.0	4.9	33.9	29.0	4.9	33.9	105.6	102.0	207.6	105.6	102.0	207.6

426 Appendix I

COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	9.0	1.0	10.0	0	0	0	21.5	18.0	39.5
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	s											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	2.1	0.1	2.2	4.6	0.1	47	8.9	1 2	10.1	10.5		
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.0	0.0	1.0	4.1	0 1	4.2	9.6	1.3	10.1	16.5	2.8	21.3
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	2.0	0.1	2.1	6.0	0.2	4.2 6 7	12.0	0.7	9.3	16.4	2.3	18.7
SHORELAND EROSION	1.5	0.1	ĩń	1.5	0.2	1 4	12.0	1.0	. 13.0	32.0	4.1	36.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.5	7.3 4.7	1.8	6.5	7.3 4.7	3.7 1.8	11.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBAN	18.9	0.1	19.0	18.9	0.1	19.0	27.2	1 2	20 /	27.2		
-RURAL							27.2	1.2	20.4	21.2	1.2	28.4
RURAL							-*•					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.4	0.2	3.6	3.4	0.2	3.6	38.7	2.4	41.1	38.7	2.4	41.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	105.5	16.9	122.4	105.5	16.9	122.4	273.5	278.7	552.2	273.5	· 278.7	552.2
	336.9	306.0	642.9	914.2	587.0	1,501.2	1,854.0	3,457.7	5,311.7	2,597.7	5,783.9	8,381.6

# TABLE 1-354 RBG 4.4, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

				971-1980					1	971-2020		
RESOURCE LISE CATEGORY		NORMAL			PROPOS	ED		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	D
	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	11.7	5.8	17.5	11.7	5.8	17.5	77 Q	178 4	256 3	77 0	179 /	256 2
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	9.4	8.3	17 7	94	83	17 7	70 3	281.5	351 9	70.3	201 6	250.5
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	้ถ	0	0		0.0		70.5	201.5	301.0	10.3	201.5	301.0
IRRIGATION	٥Ă	٥ĭ	οž	06	0 Ĭ	07	. 21	3.1	3.9	0.0	5.1	3.9
MINING	0.0	0.1	0.7	0.0	0.1	0.7	2.1	1.3	3.4	. 2.1	1.3	3.4
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3	227.6	4.8 182.1	409.7	227.6	4.8	6.5 409.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	172.8	114.0	286.8	1.007.0	335 A	1 342 0	370.0	434 0	904 0	1 691 0	2 400 6	1 000 6
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES			20010	1,00710		1,042.0	370.3	. 434.0	004.9	1,001.0	3,400.0	4,909.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
<b></b>												
SPORT FISHING	4.8	3.8	8.6	4.8	3.8	8.6	18.1	10.9	29.0	18.1	10.9	29.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	18.2	3.5	21.7	18.2	3.5	21.7	57.2	63.7	120.9	57.2	63.7	120.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0 -	0	0	19.0	2.0	21.0	0	0	0	47.8	30.0	77.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		_				•						
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	2.0	0.1	2.1	1.3	0.0	1.3	8.5	1.2	9.7	5.3	0.8	6.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	3.4	0.1	3.5	. 0	0	0	3.4	0.7	4.1	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	6.0	0.2	6.2	8.0	0.2	8.2	30.0	3.8	33.8	38.0	5.0	43.0
SHORELAND EROSION	4,8	0.5	5.3	4.8	0.5	5.3	4.8	4.3	9.1	4.8	4.3	9.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.5	0	0.5	0.5	0	0.5	4.3	1.7	6.0	4.3	1.7	6.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBAN	10.2	0	10.2	10.2	0	10.2	90.5	1.5	92.0	90.5	1.5	92.0
RURAL												
-RURAL	·											
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.6	0	0.6	0.6	0	0.6	6.7	0.2	6.9	6.7	0.2	6.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	34.9	9.1	44.0	34.9	9.1	44.0	204.2	244.1	448.3	204.2	244.1	448.3
TOTAL	280.1	145.6	425.7	1,131.2	368.4	1,499.6	1,179.0	1,417.3	2,596.3	2,438.3	4,422.0	8,860.3

			1	971-1980		· · · · · ·				1971-2020		
PERCHARE LINE ANTROPON		NORMAL			PROPOS	ED		NORM/	ÁL.	1011-2020	PROPOS	Ð
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS										·		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	4.3	2.1	64	43	21	64	43 2	93 5	136 7	43.2	07 5	176 7
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0.3	0.3	0.6	0.3	0.3	0.6	7.0	19.6	26.6	7.0	10 6	25.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.4	3.2	3.6	0.4	3.0	20.0
IRRIGATION	04	õ ĩ	0 Š	0.4	0.1	0.5	1.8	1 2	3.0	1.9	1 2	2.0
MINING	0.4	0.3	0.7	0.4	0.3	0.5	3.2	5.6		3.2	5.6	3.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	29.3	7.5	36.8	29.3	7.5	36.8	127.9	148.3	276.2	127.9	148.3	276.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	78.0	31.0	109.0	1.132.0	149.2	1.281.2	222.0	203.0	425.0	1.361.0	1.241.4	2,602.4
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
SPORT FISHING	5.0	1.1	6.1	5.0	<b>`</b> 1.1	6.1	15.3	7.5	22.8	15.3	7.5	22.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	18.1	3.5	21.6	18.1	3.5	21.6	39.2	50.6	89.8	39.2	50.6	89.8
COMMERCIAL FISHING			"									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		a.										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	2.4	0.1	2.5	1.8	0.0	1.8	9.9	1.5	11.4	7.4	1.1	8.5
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	5.3	0.1	5.4	0	0	0	5.3	1.1	6.4	0	0	Ó
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	2.0	0.1	2.1	3.0	0.1	3.1	10.0	1.3	11.3	15.0	2.0	17.0
SHORELAND EROSION	2.4	0.2	2.6	2.4	0.2	2.6	12.2	6.1	18.3	12.2	6.1	18.3
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0.0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0.3	2.7	1.1	3.8	2.7	1.1	3.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
-URBAN	19.9	0.1	20.0	19.9	0.1	20.0	156.9	2.5	159.4	156.9	2.5	159.4
-RURAL												
-RURAL			`									
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.5	. 9.0	0.4	9.4	9.0	0.4	9.4
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			·									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	31.8	12.6	44.4	31.8	12.6	44.4	97.2	207.7	304.9	97.2	207.7	304.9
TOTAL	200.6	59.4	260.0	1,249.7	177.4	1,427.1	763.2	754.2	1,517.4	1,899.4	1,791.8	3,691.2

# TABLE 1-355 RBG 5.1, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

# TABLE 1-356 RBG 5.2, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

	<u></u>		19	71-1980					19	71-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS											•	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	8.7	4.3	13.0	8.7	4.3	13.0	73.0	165.3	238.3	73.0	165.3	238.3
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	4.6	4.1	8.7	4.6	4.1	8.7	36.1	123.7	159.8	36.1	123.7	159.8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.1	0.4	0.5	0.1	0.4	0.5	0.4	8.1	8.5	0.4	8.1	8.5
IRRIGATION	0.5	0.1	0.6	0.5	0.1	0.6	2.2	1.5	3.7	2.2	1.5	3.7
MINING	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.2	0.3	0.5	1.5	10.6	12.1	1.5	10.6	12.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	107.8	27.7	135.5	107.8	27. <b>7</b>	135.5	109.9	216.3	326.2	109.9	216.3	326.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	35.0	26.0	61.0	153.0	251.7	404.7	107.0	166.0	273.0	397.0	1.725.3	2,122,3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES							<b>-</b>					
HYDROELECTRIC POWER				·								
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.									·			
SPORT FISHING	4.5	1.7	6.2	4.5	1.7	6.2	13.2	10.1	23.3	13.2	10.1	23.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	15.4	5.4	20.8	15.4	5.4	20.8	61.0	114.0	175.0	61.0	114.0	175.0

428 Appendix I

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	 0	 0	33.0	4.0	37.0	0	<u>'</u> 0	0	33.0	36.0	69.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	<u>s</u> 5.0	0.1	5.1	11.0	0.3	11.3	21.3	2.9	24.2	44.5	6.5	51.0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	8.9	0.2	9,1	6.5	0.2	6.7	19.1	3.5	22.6	26.1	3.8	29.9 54 3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION	7.U 0.8	0.2	0.9	0.8	0.3	0.9	3.6	1.8	5.4	3.6	1.8	5.4
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.7	0	0.7	0.7	0.	0.7	6.3	2.2	8.5	6.3	2.2	8.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	5.1	0.0	<u></u> 5.1	5.1	0.0	5.1	5.6	0.4	6.0	5.6	0.4	6.0
RURAL				 · ••=								·
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	3.5	0.2	3.7	3.5	0.2	3.7	28.5	1.4	29.9	28.5	1.4	29.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	37.5	12.7	50.2	37.5	12.7	50.2	112.5	215.9	328.4	112.5	215.9	328.4
TOTAL	245.3	83.5	328.8	402.9	313.5	716.4	638.2	1,048.4	1,686.6	1,002.4	2,649.2	3,651.6

# TABLE 1-357 RBG 5.3, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

		·	197	71-1980	1. L				19	71-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMAL			PROPOSEL	)
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS				-								
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.1	0.5	1.6	1.1	0.5	1.6	8.3	18.7	27.0	8.3	18.7	27.0
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	0	0	0.	0	0	0	0	. 0	. 0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	<u>0.0</u>	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.1	1.5	1.6	0.1	1.5	1.6
IRRIGATION	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.6	0.4	1.0	0.6	0.4	1.0
MINING	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	Ó.1	0.3	0.7	1.0	0.3	0.7	1.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	7.0	6.0	13.0	14.0	38.5	52.5	.19.0	38.0	57.0	32.0	227.0	259.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												·
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.				·								
SPORT FISHING	5.0	1.7	6.7	5.0	1.7	6.7	14.7	10.1	24.8	14.7	10.1	24.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.4	0.2	0.6	0.4	. 0.2	0.6	1.0	2.5	3.5	1.0	2.5	3.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING			·								150.0	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	. 0	0	0	40.0	5.0	45.0	0	0	0	345.2	159.0	504.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											0.7	F 1
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1.3	0.0	1.3	1.2	0.0	1.2	5.6	0.8	6.4	4.6	0.7	5.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	3.1	0.1	3.2	0	0	0	6.7	1.3	8.0	<u> </u>		
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	8.0	0.2	8.2	11.0	0.3	11.3	38.0	4.9	42.9	51.0	6.7	5/./
SHORELAND EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. U
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.5	4.5	1.8	6.3	4.5	1.8	6.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												1 0
URBAN	1.2	0.0	1,2	1.2	0.0	1.2	1.6	0.2	1.8	. 1.0	0.2	1.0
-RURAL												
-RURAL	*											27.0
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	10.0	0.5	10.5	10.0	0.5	10.5	36.0	1.9	37.9	36.0	1.9	37.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						·			105 1	50.0	05 1	125 1
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	19.4	5.7	25.1	19.4	5.7	25.1	50.0	85.1	135.1	50.0	63.1	133.1
TOTAL	57.3	15.0	72.3	104.1	52.5	156.6	186.4	167.9	354.3	549.9	516.3	1,066.2

# Comparisons by RBG 429

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	o	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS	•						÷				
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		210	490	over	588	1,110	over	1,020	1,810	over
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		182			1,130			2,650		
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		3.0	0	0	9.8	. 0	0	12.4	0	0
IBRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		129	25.9	19	226	45.1	20	336	67.3	20
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0.8	0.1	13	2.0	0.2	10	4.2	0.3	7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		831	831	100	6,350	6,350	100	17,000	17,000	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES									÷		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0	0		0	0		0	0	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		Ó	Ó	•••	0	0		ġ	Ō	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		Ó			0			0		
WATER OBJENTED OUTDOOR REC	1000 RECREATION DAYS			1,200			3,600			3,600	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		795	795	100	1.500	1.500	100	1.700	1.700	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		284	121	43	468	233	50	673	368	55
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR						<u> </u>				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	·									
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS									-		
AGRIC LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		65.1	0	0	65.1	0	0	65.1	0	. 0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		13.3	Ō	ō	13.3	Ō	ŏ	13.3	Ó	Ō
FOREST LAND.TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		6.4	ō	õ	6.4	ō	Ō	6.4	Ō	Ō
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES		10.5	2.1	20	10.5	6.3	60	10.5	10.5	100
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES		46	0	0	46	0	0	46	0	0
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		29	1.7	6	29	5.0	17	29	8.3	29
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES		0	0		0	0		0	0	
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		Ó	Ó Í		0	0		0	0	
-RURAL	1000 ACRES		Ó	0		0	0		0	0	
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		ō	Ó		Ō	0		. 0	0	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		692	Ō	0	1.370	Ō	0	2,200	Ó	0
	1000 USER DAYS		2,510	ŏ	Ō	3,750	Õ	` Ō	4,950	Ō	Ō
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			0.2			0.7			0.7	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			1.4			4.2	·		4.2	

#### TABLE 1-358 Illinois, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

#### TABLE 1-359 Illinois, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

_		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	•						-						
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	27.9	65.1	0	93.0	48.3	112.8	0	161.1	57.8	134.8	0	192.6	446.7
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	D	0	0.7	0.7	· 0	0	8.6	8.6	0	0	39.1	39.1	48.4
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	0.7	0.7	2.3
MINING	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.5	27.6	29.1	0	9.7	183.4	193.1	0	18.6	353.6	372.2	594.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.						•							
SPORT FISHING	2.5	3.8	0	6.3	1,1	1.6	0	2.7	1.0	1.5	0	2.5	11.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	£.7	6.7	5.8	19.2	6.5	6.5	5.5	18.5	6.5	6.5	5.7	18.7	56.4

	42.2	86.0	36.4	164.6	81.2	175.2	200.8	457.2	66.0	161.4	401.8	629.2	1,251.0
-EXTENSIVE													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	4.8	8.9	0	13.7	24.0	44.6	0	68.6	0	0	0	0	82.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													<b>.</b>
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RURAL													
-RURAL													
URBAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.3	0	1.4	1.7	0.7	0	2.6	3.3	0.7	Õ	2.Ť	3.Å	8.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Ó	Õ	ŏ	ő	ŏ
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	Ó	Ō	ō	Õ	ŏ	ŏ	ŏ	ŏ	ő
AGRIC. LAND-TBEATMENT	- O	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	n	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0 ·	0	0	0	0.6	0	0	0.6	0	0	0	0	0.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING													

# TABLE 1–360 Illinois, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

RESOURCE USE CATEGORYFederalNon-FedPrivateTotalFederalNon-FedPrivateWATER WITHDRAWALSMUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED052.80395.50395.50802.50SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL000.40.40018.118.100132.6	Total         Tot           802.5         1,250.           132.6         151.           0         1
WATER WITHDRAWALS           MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         52.8         0         395.5         0         802.5         0           SELF-SUPPLIED         0         0         0.4         0.4         0         18.1         18.1         0         0         132.6	802.5 1,250. 132.6 151. 0
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         52.8         0         395.5         0         395.5         0         802.5         0           SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL         0         0         0.4         0.4         0         0         18.1         18.1         0         0         132.6	802.5 1,250. 132.6 151. 0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL 0 0 0.4 0.4 0 0 18.1 18.1 0 0 132.6	132.6 151.
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	11 1
IRRIGATION 0 0 0.1 0.1 0 0 0.7 0.7 0 0 1.1	
Mining 0 0 0 0 0 0.1 0.1 0 0 0.1	0.1 0.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING 0 0.4 7.1 7.5 0 6.6 125.4 132.0 0 20.3 385.6	405.9 545.
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC	
SPORT FISHING 0.1 0.2 0 0.3 0.5 0.7 0 1.2 0.5 0.7 0	1.2 2.
RECREATIONAL BOATING 0 0 4.4 4.4 0 0 26.3 26.3 0 0 43.7	43.7 74.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION 0 0 0 0 0.2 0 0 0.2 0.4 0 0	0.4 0.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0
	ŏ
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Ő Ó
SHORELAND EROSION 0.0 0 0.2 0.2 0.3 0 1.0 1.3 0.5 0 2.2	2.7 4.1
<b>STREAMBANK EROSION 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0</b>	0 0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	
-urbán 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0 0
-RURÁL	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	<b>.</b>
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE 0.5 1.9 0 2.4 4.3 17.1 0 21.4 6.7 26.7 0	33.4 57.2
TOTAL 0.6 55.3 12.2 68.1 5.3 419.9 171.6 596.8 8.1 850.2 565.3 1	423.6 2,088.

<b>TABLE 1-361</b>	Illinois	Needs.	<b>Outputs</b>	, and Percent	Needs Met,	Proposed Frameworl	ĸ
--------------------	----------	--------	----------------	---------------	------------	--------------------	---

	· · ·	1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	<u>×</u>	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS					-						· ·
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1337	210	490	over	588	1,110	over	1,020	1,810	over
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1348	182			1,130			2,650		
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	39.8	3.0	. 0	0	9.8	0	0	12.4	0	0
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	40.8	129	25.9	19	226	45.1	20	336	67.3	20
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.2	0.8	0.1	13	2.0	0.2	10	4.2	0.3	.7
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	580	831	831	100	6,350	6,350	100	17,000	17,000	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	·										
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	7	0	0		0	0	·	0	• 0	
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	20	0	0		0	0		0	0	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	0	0			0			· 0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	. NA		1,200			3,600			3,600	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA				·					
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	1617	795	795	100	1,500	1,500	100	1,700	1,700	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA				'		·	·		
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	599	284	121	43	468	233	50	673	363	- 55
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	1										
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	65.1	65.1	0	0	65.1	0	0	65.1	0	0
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	13.3	13.3			13.3			13.3		
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	б.4	6.4	0	0 -	6.4	, Q	0	6.4	0	, 2
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	10.5	10.5	2.1	20	10.5	6.3	60	10.5	10.5	100
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	46	46	0	0	46	0	0	46	0	0
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	29	29	1.7	6	29	5.0	17	29	8.3	29
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	0	D	0		0	0		0	0	
-ÚRBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	ŏ	0	0		0	0		.0	0	
RURAL	1000 ACRES	0	0	. 0		0	· 0		0	0	
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	0	0	0		0	· 0 ·		0	0	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		692	0	0	1,370	· 0	0	2,200	0	0
	1000 USER DAYS		2,510	0	0	3,750	0	0	4,950	0	0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA							·		
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			0.2		·	0.7			0.7	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA		1.4			4.2			4.2	

# TABLE 1-362 Illinois, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	<u> </u>	1981-2000				2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	27.9	65.1	0	93.0	48.3	112.8	0	161.1	57.8	134.8	0	192.6	446.7
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	8.6	8.6	0	0	39.1	39.1	48.4
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	Ó	0	0	0	Û	0	0	0	0
IBRIGATION	0	0	0.9	0.9	. 0	0	0.7	0.7	Ŭ,	0	0.7	0.7	2.3
MINING	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	. 0	0.0	0.0	0.0
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.5	27.6	29.1	0	9.7	183.4	193.1	0	18.6	353.6	372.2	594.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES											'		
HYDROFI ECTRIC POWER	'									'			
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.			<u> </u>							·			
SPORT FISHING	2.5	3.8	0	6.3	1.1	1.6	0	2.7	1.9	1.5	0	2.5	11.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.7	6.7	5.8	19.2	6.5	6.5	5.5	18.5	6.5	6.5	5.7	18.7	56.4

COMMERCIAL FISHING							<b>-</b>	<b></b> .	·				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	9.9	0	0	9.9	56.4	0	0	56.4	0	0	0		96.3
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	i												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 0	0	0	0	Δ	0	0	0	0	0	'.		
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	. 0	0	ō	ñ	n	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0	· 0	ō	õ	â	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.3	0	1.4	1.7	οž	ň	26	33	07	ő	27	2.0	0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	ů.	õ	0	0	0.7	0 0	2.7	3.4 0	8.4 0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN					֥								
URBAN	0	0	0	n	0	0							
~RURAL	'								v	U	U	Ū, Ū	U
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	4 8	рg	0	13 7	24 0	11 6		<u> </u>					
-EXTENSIVE					24.0	44.0	0	00.0	U	U	Q	0	82.3
TOTAL	52.1	86.0	36.4	174.5	137.0	175.2	200.8	513.0	66.0	161.4	401.8	629.2	1,316.7

# TABLE 1-363 Illinois, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framwork (in \$1,000,000)

. ·		1971	1980		<u> </u>	1981	-2000		2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	. ሰ	52.8	0	62 B	0	20E E	•	205 5	•				
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ñ	0	n Á	0.4	0	395.5	10 1	395.5	. U	802.5	0	802.5	1,250.8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ŏ	ŏ	0.4	0.4	0	ŭ	1.01	18.1	U	U	132.6	132.6	151.1
IRRIGATION	Ōʻ	õ	0.1	0.1	ŏ	ň	07	07	0	0	, ,		
MINING	0	0	0	0	ŏ	ŏ	0.1	0.7	ň	Ň			1.9
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.4	7.1	7.5	õ	6.6	125.4	132.0	Ő	20.3	385.6	405.9	545.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	. 0	0	0	0		0	0	0	0	2		
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												0	0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER					<b>-</b>								
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	0.5	0.7	0	1.2	0.5	0.7	0	1.2	2.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	4.4	4.4	0	0	26.3	26.3	0	0	43.7	43.7	74.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING				· .									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	0	1.0	19.0	. 0	0	19.0	34.0		0	34.0	54.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.	0	a	0	0	n	D	4	0	0	n
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0 .	õ	Ď	ō	õ.	õ	0	0	0	. 0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ō	0	1.11	õ	ő
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3	Ó	1.0	1.3	0.5	ŏ	2.2	2.7	4.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	Û	0	0	0	0	0	Ö	0	0	0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		'											
URBAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 .						
RURAL										. u	U	Ŭ	0
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0	Û	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		<b>-</b>											
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.5	1.9	0	2.4	4.3	17.1	0	21.4	6.7	26.7 ·	0	33.4	57.2
TOTAL	1.6	55.3	12.2	69.1	24.1	419.0	121.6	615.6	41.2	850.2	565 3	1 457 9	2 141 0
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	·							010.0		00010	000.0	1,507.0	4,171.8

Illinois, Proposed 433

		1970		1980			2000		·····	2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	*	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		36.9	24.5	66	145	93.4	64	314	213	68
SELE.SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		239			663			1.780		
BURAL DOMESTIC & UVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		4.7	4.1	87	14.2	12.2	86	20.0	17.6	88
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		39.0	27.8	71	82.1	62.6	76	131	102	78
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		11.3	3.2	28	30.9	10.6	34	65.8	23.3	35
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		110	110		780	-780	100	3,200	3,200	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		274	274	100	363	363	100	531	531	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		2,600	2,600	100	2,470	2,470	100	4,050	4,050	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		Û			0			0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS			4,220			9,670			22,400	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		1,690	1,690	100	2,690	2,690	190	3,640	3,640	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		362	74	20	640	231	36	989	385	39
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE				·						
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES		1,670	116	7	1,670	346	21	1,670	481	29
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		549	18.8	3	549	55.4	10	549	121	22
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		275	24.0	9	275	69.1	25	275	102	37
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES		22.6	2.6	12	22.6	7.8	35	22.6	13.0	58
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES		346	8.9	3	346	26.6	8	346	44.3	13
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		75.2	1.4	2	75.2	4.1	5	75.2	6.9	9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES		17.4	2.7	16	18.2	14.9	82	· 19.2	19.1	99
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		15,600	12,200	78	31,500	30,100	96	63,600	61,800	97
-RURAL	1000 ACRES		52.7	3.5	7	51.9	7.2	14	50.9	17.6	35
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		260	48.0	18	406	128	32	638	348	55
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		338	14.3	4	726	22.6	3	1,190	30.9	3
	1000 USER DAYS		1,220	101	8	1,840	243	13	2,430	435	18
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			1.1			2.6			3.4	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			6.1.			14.4			20.3	

# TABLE 1-364 Indiana, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

# TABLE 1-365 Indiana, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	1971-1980				1981-2000				2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS											_		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.7	3.9	0	5.6	6.8	16.0	0	22.8	12.3	28.8	0	41.1	69.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	3.5	3.5	0	0	47.5	47.5	0	0	74.5	74.5	125.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	1.2	1.2	2.8
MINING	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.6	0.6	1.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.2	3.7	3.9	0	1.2	22.3	23.5	0	4.2	80.5	84.7	112.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	14.2	4.7	0	18.9	48.4	16.1	0	64.5	77.6	25.8	0	103.4	186.8
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER		·											
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.3	2.7	0	4.0	0.2	0.8	0	1.0	0.4	1.3	0	1.7	6.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.0	3.0	2.7	8.7	9.9	9,9	8.3	28.1	7.6	7.6	6.7	21.9	58.7

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	11.2	0	0	11.2	, 0	0	0	0	11.2
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	1.3 1.6 1.2 0.4 0.1	0 0.1 0 0	3.5 3.8 0.2 1.7 0.2	4,8 5.4 1.5 2.1 0.3	2.7 3.0 2.2 0.8 0.3	0 0 0.1 0 0	7.0 7.0 0.4 3.4 0.6	9.7 10.0 2.7 4.2 0.9	1.6 4.6 1.7 0.8 0.4	0 0 1.0 0	4.0 10.8 0.3 3.3 1.1	5.6 15.4 2.1 4.1 1.5	20.1 30.8 6.3 10.4 2.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	76.3	0	25.5  0	107.8	41.6  0.2	0	13.9	55.5	0.7	0	0.2	0.9	158.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	22.6	41.9 57.8	0 45.9	64.5 227.6	16.5 143.8	30.7	0	47.2	12.1	22.5	0 18 <u>3.</u> 5	34.6 395.9	146.3 955.9

# TABLE 1-366 Indiana, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980		1981-2000 2001-2020								
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total_
WATER WITHDRAWALS					÷			•					
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	3.3	0	3.3	· 0	37.9	0	37.9	0	115.1	Ó	115.1	156.3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	2.0	2.0	. 0	. 0	99.9	99.9	0	0	252.7	252.7	354.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	3.8	3.8	0	0	7.1	7.1	11.4
IRIGATION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	· 0	1.3	1.3	2.1
MINING	Ö	0	0.0	0.0	õ	0	1.6	1.6	õ	. 0	3.9	3.9	5.5
THERMAL POWER COOLING	U	0.1	0.9	· I.U	Ų	0.8	15.2	10.0	U.	4.1	/8.5	82.0	99.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	. 0	49.0	0	49.0	0	152.0	0	152.0	0	198.0	- 0-	198.0	399.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES			***					·					
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ONIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.9	1.0	0	1.9	0.2	1.7	0	1.9	1,1	3.7	0	4.8	8.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	. 0	0	2.0	2.0	0	0	17.4	17.4	0	0	35.0	35.0	54,4
COMMERCIAL FISHING											<b>-</b>		
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	2.8	0	0	2.8	5.6	0	0	5.6	8.4
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	1.8	1.8	2.9
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.0	1.0	0	0	2.0	2.0	3.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.8
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3	0	1.4	1.7	0.7	0	2.6	3.3	5.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	Ū	U	0.0	0.0	U	U	0.1	0.1	U	0	0.0	0.0	0.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN										·			
URBAN	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.1	1.4	0	1.5	0.1	1.4	0	1.5	3.2
-RURAL		•••	÷						•				
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	. 0	0.1	0	0.1	Ŭ	0.1	U	0.1	U	9.1	U.	0.1	0.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	<del>-</del>				<b></b> -		•						
OUTDOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	2.5	9.9	0	12.4	15.2	60.9	0	76.1	23.8	95.4	0	119.2	207.7
TOTAL	3.4	63.6	5.8	72.8	18.6	254.9	142.4	415.9	31.4	417.9	385,2	834.5	1,323.2

Indiana, Normal 435

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	<u>%</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	171	36.9	24.5	66	145	93.4	64	314	213	68
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,251	239			663			1,180		
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	40.2	4.7	4.1	87	14.2	12.2	86	20.0	17.6	88
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	53'.1	39.0	27.8	71	82.1	62.6	76	131	102	78
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	14.3	11.3	3.2	28	30.9	10.6	34	65.8	23.3	35
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,562	110	110		780	780	100	3,200	3,200	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	223	274	274	100	363	363	100	531	531	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2,983	2,600	2,600	100	2,470	2,470	100	4,050	4,050	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0			. 0			. 0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA		4,220			9,670			22,400	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							·		
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	1,271	1,690	1,690	100	2,690	2,690	100	3,640	3,640	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,170	· 362	74	20	640	231	35	. 989	. 385	39
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES	1,670	1,670	354	15	1,670	728	44	1,670	974	58
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	549	549	53.5	10	549	149	27	549	263	43
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	275	275	28.5	10	275	83 <b>.5</b>	30	275	126	46
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	22.6	22.6	2.6	12	.22.6	7.8	35	22.6	13.0	58
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	346	346	8.9	3	346	26.6	8	346	44.3	13
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	75.2	75.2	1.4	2	75.2	4.1	5	75.2	6.9	9
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	17	17.4	2.7	16	18.2	14.9	82	19.2	19.1	99
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	10,595	15,600	12,200	78	31,500	30,100	96	63,600	61,800	97
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	26	52.7	3.5	7	5].9	7.2	14	50.9	17.6	35
-RUBAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	123	260	48.0	- 18	406	128	32	638	- 348	- 55
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		333	14.3	4	726	22.6	3	1,190	30.9	3
	1000 USER DAYS		1,220	101	8	1,840	243	13	2,430	435	18
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA		·							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			1.1			2.6			3.4	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA		6.1			14.4			20.3	

# TABLE 1-367 Indiana, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

# TABLE 1-368 Indiana, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	<u>Privata</u>	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Totai
WATER WITHDRAWALS													<i></i>
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.7	3.9	Q	5.6	5.8	16.0	0.	22.8	12,3	28.8	0	41.1	69.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	· 0	3.5	3.5	0	0	47.5	47.5	0	0	74.5	/4.5	125.5
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.9
IRRIGATION	Ó	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	0-8	0.8	Q.	, j	1.2	1.2	2.8
MINING	0	· 0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.4	0.4	0	0	0.6	0.6	1.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.2	3.7	3.9	0	1.2	22.3	23.5	0	4.2	80.5	. 84 . 7	112.1
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES					1								
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	204.8	68.2	0	273.0	168.8	56.2	0	225.0	168.0	<i>56.0</i>	0	224.0	722.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES											+		
HYDROELECTRIC POWER											<b>*</b>		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	1.3	2.7	0	4.0	0.2	0.8	0	1.0	0.4	1.3	0	1.7	6.7
RECREATIONAL BOATING	3.0	· 3.0	2.7	8.7	9.9	9.9	8.3	28.1	7.6	7.6	6.7	21.9	58.7

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	2.0	0	0	7.7	17.2	0	0	17.2	0	. 0	0	0	24.9
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	2.9 2.6 1.4 0.4 0.1	0 0.1 0 0	7.6 6.0 0.2 1.7 0.2	10.5 8.6 1.7 2.1 0.3	5.6 4.7 2.6 0.8 0.3	0 0.2 0 0	14.3 11.0 0.5 3.4 0.6	19.9 15.7 3.3 4.2 0.9	3.4 3.1 8.1 0.8 0.4	0 0.1 0	8.2 7.2 0.4 3.3 1.1	12.1 10.3 2.6 4.1 1.5	42.5 34.6 7.6 10.4 2.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN -URBAN -RURAL -RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	76.3	0	25.5  0	101.8	41.6  0.2	0  1.8	13.9	55.5	0.7	 2.1	0.2	0.9	158.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	22.6 325.0	<b>41.9</b> 121.3	52.2	<b>64.5</b> 498.5	16.5 275.2	<b>30.7</b> 116.8	0	<b>47.2</b> 515.4	12.1	22.5	0	<b>34.6</b> 518.4	146.3 1.532.3

# TABLE 1-369 Indiana, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

•		<u>1971</u> -	<u>1980</u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		1981	-2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHORAWALS									· .				. –
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	n	33	n	3 3	'n	27 0	•	27.0	•		•		
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ŏ	0.0	20	2 0	ŭ	37.9	00 0	37.9	Ŭ,	115.1	000	115.1	156.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ñ	ň	0.5 A	0.5	ő	0	33.3	39.9	Ŭ	ů.	252.7	252.7	354.6
IRRIGATION	ō	ŏ	0.1 V	ŏ. i	ň	ň	0.7	3.0	0	Ň	<b>{·!</b>	/.1	11.4
MINING	Ő	õ	0.0	0.0	ň	ň	1.6	1.6	0	0	1.3	1.3	2.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.1	0.9	1.0	ŏ	0.8	15.2	16.0	ŏ	4.1	78.5	82.6	99.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES			•										
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	294.0	0	294.0	· 0	779.2	0	210 9	0	1 100 1		1 100 1	9 100 7.
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								/10.0		1,100.1	. 0	1,180.1	0,100.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.9	1.0	0	1.9	0.2	1.7	0	. 1.9	1.i	3.7	0	4.8	8.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	2.0	2.0	0	Ó	17.4	17.4	O	Q	35.0	35.0	54.4
COMMERCIAL FISHING				·	- ·								
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	0	1.0	8.0		. 0	8.0	12.0	0	. 0	12.0	21.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	· 0	0.2	0.2	0	0	2.2	2.2	0	0	7.0		
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.2	0.2	ō	. 0	1.4	1.4	. 0	0	2.0	0.0	0.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	• 0	0	0	0	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.4	0.1	. 01	0 3	4.0	0.9
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3	0	1.4	Ĩ.7	Ŏ.7	Ű.	2.6	3 3	5 2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	Ó	Ŏ	0.0	0.0	0.1
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN			·										·
-URBAN	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.1	1.4	0	1.5	0.1	1.4	0	1.5	3.2
-RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	Û	0.1	0	0.1	0	0,1	0	0.1	0	0.1	0	0.1	0.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL											·		**-
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	2.5	9.9	0	12.4	15.2 -	60.9	0	76.1	23.8	95.4	0	119.2	207.7
TOTAL	4.1	308.0	6.1	319.1	23.8	822.1	144.0	989.9	37.8	1.406	387.3	1.831.1	3.140.1

Indiana, Proposed 437

- - - 31

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u>N</u>	0		N	0	*	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS								100	1 010	1 010	100
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		282	282	100	960	960	100	1,910	1,910	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		95.9	95.9	100	/26	/20	100	1,820	1,820	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		27.3	27.3	100	//./	//./	100	110	110	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		490	490	100	848	848	100	1,240	1,240	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		50.0	50.0	100	181	101	100	407	34 000	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		2,200	2,200	100	14,700	14,/00	100	34,900	34,900	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	. (							100			100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		1,400	1,400	100	1,850	1,850	100	2,550	2,550	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		1,160	1,160	100	698	698	100	47 200	47 200	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		47,300	47,300	100	47,300	47,300	100	47,300	67 200	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS			20,400			40,400			07,200	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE								107 400	24 000	00
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		8,460	6,050	12	16,900	14,100	83	27,400	24,000	00
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE								11 100	r 020	AC
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		3,970	1,060	27	7,1/0	2,820	39	11,100	5,030	43
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										,
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS					•					2 320	40
AGRIC LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		8,080	804	10	8,080	2,410	30	8,080	3,3/0	42
-CROPI AND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		1,680	145	. 9	1,680	273	16	1,680	534	32
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		13,900	1,420	10	13,900	4,260	31	13,900	7,100	51
SHORELAND EBOSION	MILES		583	20.7	4	583	62.3	11	583	104	18
STREAMRANK EROSION	MILES		6,210	461	7	6,210	1,380	22	6,210	2,300	3/
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		564	60.8	11	564	182	32	564	304	54
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES		126	46.2	37	129	74.2	58	134	801	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		40,600	35,100	86	66,000	60,100	91	85,400	80,400	94
-RUBAL	1000 ACRES		991	213	21	987	359	36	983	507	52
BUBAI	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		6,750	3,050	45	8,170	4,200	51	9,520	5,690	60
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		959	140	15	2,850	369	13	5,190	551	11
	1000 USER DAYS		5,380	1,620	30	8,740	5,510	63	12,700	9,610	/0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES			·							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			6.8			16.0			24.7	
_EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			70.2			125			17.7	

# TABLE 1-370 Michigan, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

#### TABLE 1-371 Michigan, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	76.0 0 0.2 0 0 0	177.2 0 0 0 3.8	0 7.7 1.3 74.3 2.4 73.3	253.2 7.7 1.5 14.3 2.4 76.9	93.5 0.3 0 0	218.3 0 0 0 21.9	0 51.4 2.2 10.2 6.6 415.6	311.8 51.4 2.5 10.2 6.6 437.5	136.1 0 0.2 0 0 0	317.7 0 0 0 35.4	0 87.4 1.7 10.9 11.8 671.6	453.8 87.4 1.9 10.9 11.8 707.0	1,018.8 146.5 5.9 35.4 20.8 1,221.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	723.9	241.3	0	965.2  	468.6  	156.2	0  	624.8	602.6	200.9	0	803.5	2,393.5
SPORT FISHING	5.1	8.3	0	13.4	2.8	6.0	0	8.8	8.8	16.0	0	24.8	47.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	28.7	28.7	24.5	81.9	51.3	51.3	43.9	146.5	55.6	55.6	47.4	158.6	387.0

COMMERCIAL FISHING					240.6			340 6					
	v	Ŷ	v	v	340.0	U	v	340.0	U	U	U	Ð	340.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	<sup></sup> 9.4	0	24.0	33.4	18.7	. 0	48.1	66.8	11.1	0	28.6	39.7	139.9
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	14.1	0	33.0	47.1	13.1	0	30.6	43.7	18.1	ŏ	42.2	60.3	151 1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	46.9	2.9	8.8	58.6	93.8	5.8	17.6	117.2	93.7	5.9	17.5	117.1	292 9
SHORELAND EROSION	1.9	0	7,7	9.6	3.9	0	15.5	19.4	3.9	0	15.5	19.4	48 4
STREAMBANK EROSION	3.8	0	9.9	13.7	11.5	0	29.7	41.2	19.2	Ō	49.5	68.7	123.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN								<b>-</b>					
URBAN	240.0	0	80.0	320.0	45.7	0	15.3	61.0	59.1	0	19.7	78.8	459.8
-RURAL				•••									
RURAL			, <u></u> -	***									
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	6.6	59.0	0	65.6	9.6	86.1	0	95,7	6.8	61.8	0	68.4	229.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			<b>-</b>										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	101.8	18910	0	290.8	117.8	218.9	0	336.7	119.5	221.8	0	341.3	968.8
~EXTENSIVE							***						
TOTAL	1,258.4	710.2	286.7	2,255.3	1,271.2	764.5	686.7	2,722.4	1,134.7	914.9	1,003.8	3,053.4	8,031.1

# TABLE 1-372 Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	-2000			200	1-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private_	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
	0	102 1	0	102.1	0	474 6	•	174 6		1 000 0			
SELE_SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	102.1	120	12.1	U	4/4.0	220 4	4/4.6	0	1,065.6	0	1,065.6	1,642.3
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	ŏ	ů č	13.9	13.9	v N	U n	230.4	230.4		Ű	706.6	706.6	950.9
IBRIGATION	ň	ů	4.0	4.0	0	ů,	32.2	32.2	0	U U	59.3	59.3	96.3
MINING	ň	ň	2.1	2.1	Ň.	Ŭ	22.0	20.0	U O	Ŭ,	16.7.	10.7	29.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	ň	10	18.8	10.8	. 0	16.2	200 5	32.0	0	44 5	82.3	82.3	113.8
	v	1.0	10.0	13.0	. 0	19.2	207.3	304.7	U	44.0	845.4	389.9	1,214.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	663.8	0	663.8	0	1,780.0	. 0	1,780.0	0	2,431.0	0	2,431.0	4,874.8
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.8	4.4	0	7.2	8.3	18.7	0	27.0	12.7	23.4	0	- 36.1	70.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	19.8	19.8	0	0	143.5	143.5	0	0	271.4	271.4	434.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	86.2	0	0	86.2	172.4	0	0	172.4	258.6
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	n	6.6	6.6	n	0	12 1	12 1	19.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	Ď	ŏ	1.2	1.2	ň	ň	7.0	7 0	ň	å	12 2	12 2	20 4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.2	0.3	1.0	1.5	1.1	2.2	7.7	11.0	2.8	4.ň	14.2	20.2	32.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.2	0	0.7	0.9	1.5	0	6.2	7.7	3.1	Ő	12.5	15.6	24.2
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	Ó	1.5	1.5	Õ	Ō	12.9	12.9	Ó	ŏ	36.5	36.5	50.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	·												
URBAN	0.0	07	0	0.7	0.2	3 4		2.6	0.2	A 2		A 6	8 0
-BURAL				0.7	0.6	5.4		5.0	0.2	4.5	v	4.0	0.0
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	3.2	0	3.2	0	4.8	0	4.8	0	3.5	0	3.5	11.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	9.4	37.8	0	47.2	70.8	283.0	ō	353.8	133.1	532.5	0	665.6	1,066.6
TOTAL	12.6	813.3	68.3	894.2	163.1	2,581.9	77 <u>9,8</u>	3,529.8	323.5	4,108.8	2,069.2	6,501.5	10,925.5

# Michigan, Normal 439

, <u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,</u>		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	1,153	282	282	100	960	960	100	1,910	1,910	100
	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	2 374	95.9	95.9	100	726	726	100	1,820	1,820	100
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	187	27.3	27.3	100	77.7	77.7	100	116	116	100
IRRIGATION	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	250.6	490	490	100	848	848	100	1,240	1,240	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	137.8	50.0	50.0	100	181	181	100	407	407	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	6,149	2,200	2,200	100	14,700	14,700	100	34,900	34,900	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,196	1,400	1,400	100	1,850	1,850	100	2,550	2,550	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.546	1.160	1,160	100	698	698	100	930	930	- 100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	47,300	47,300	100	47,300	47,300	100	47,300	47,300	100
WATER OBJENTED OUTDOOR REC	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA		20,400			46,400			67,200	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	26.200	8,460	6,050	72	16,900	14,100	83	27,400	24,000	88
	1000 ACRES WATER SUBFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	14,400	3,970	1,060	27	7,170	2,820	39	11,100	5,030	45
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA						·			
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR				••••						
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES	8.080	8,080	1,790	22	8,080	5,050	63	8,080	6,800	84
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	1,680	1,680	297	18	1,680	782	47	1,680	1.130	62
FOREST LAND_TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	13,900	13,900	2,100	15	13,900	6,310	45	13,900	10,500	76
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	583	583	20.7	4	583	62.3	11	583	104	18
STREAMBANK FROSION	MILES	6.210	6,210	461	7	6,210	1,380	22	6,210	2,300	37
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	564	564	60.8	11	564	182	32	564	304	54
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	105.5	126	46.2	37	129	74.2	58	134	108	81
LIBBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	27.557.8	40,600	35,100	86	66,000	60,100	91	85,400	80,400	94
-OLIDAN	1000 ACRES	818 2	<b>9</b> 91	213	21	987	359	36	983	507	52
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	3.682.0	6,750	3,050	45	8,170	4,200	51	9,520	5,690	60.
WILDLIEF MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	NA	959	140	15	2,850	369	13	5,190	551	11
	1000 USER DAYS	NA	5,380	1,620	30	8,740	5,510	63	12,700	9,610	76
	1000 ACRES	NA					·				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA.		. 6.8			16.0			24.7	
-FXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA		70.2			125			177	

#### TABLE 1-373 Michigan, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

#### TABLE 1-374 Michigan, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

			1980 _			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	<u> </u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS							_						
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	76.0	177.2	0	253.2	93.5	218.3	0	311.8	136.1	317.7	. 0	453.8	1,018.8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	7.7	7.7	0	0	51.4	51.4	0	0	87.4	87.4	146.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	0	1.3	1.5	0.3	0	2.2	2.5	0.2	0	1.7	1.9	5.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	14.3	14.3	0	0	10.2	10.2	0	0	10.9	10.9	35.4
MINING	0	0	2.4	2.4	0	Ó	6.6	6.6	0	0	11.8	11.8	20.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	3.8	73.1	76.9	0	21.9	415.6	437.5	0	35.4	671.6	707.0	1,221.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	740.2	248.8	0	987.0	773.2	257.8	0	1,031.0	858.8	233.2	0	1,145.0	3,163.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER									~	·			
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	5.1	8.3	0	13.4	2.8	6.0	0	8.8	8.3	16.0	0	24.8	47.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	28.7	28.7	24.5	81.9	51.3	51.3	43.9	146.5	55.6	55.6	47.4	158.6	387.0

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	J08.6	0	0	108.6	831.8	0	0	831.8	0	0	0		J40.4
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	;												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	18.1	· 0 ·	46.4	64.7	33.8	0	86.9	120.7	20.6	0	52.9	73.5	253.9
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	17.1	Э	41.3	59.0	31.0	0	72.2	103.2	17.7	0	41.2	58.9	227.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	69.1	4.3	13.0	80.4	141.0	3.8	26.4	176.2	141.1	8.8	26.5	176.4	139.0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.9	0	7.7	9.6	3.9	0	15.5	19.4	3.9	0	15.5	19.4	48.4
STREAMBANK EROSION	3.8	0	9.9	13.7	11.5	0	29.7	41.2	19.2	ŏ	49.5	68.7	123.6
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN					· •••								
URBAN	240.0	0	80.0	320.0	45.7	0	15.3	61.0	59.1	0	19.7	78.8	459.8
-RURAL													
RURAL										·			
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	6.6	59.0	0	65.6	9.6	86.1	0	95.7	6.8	61.8	0	68.4	229.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	101.8	189.0	0	290.8	117.8	218.9	0	336.7	119.5	221.8	0	341.3	968.8
EXTENSIVE							<del>.</del>						
TOTAL	1,417.8	217.1	321.8	2,456.7	3,147.2	869.1	775.9	3,792.2	1,447.4	1,003.1	1,036.1	3,486.6	9,735.5

# TABLE 1–375 Michigan, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	· · · ·		1981	2000			200	1-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
	•	102 1	•	100.1	•	474 6					-		· · · · ·
SELE_SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	102.1	12.0	102.1	U	4/4.6	0	4/4.6	0	1,065.6	0	1,065.6	1,642.3
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	ů,	13.9	13.9	Ű	U O	230.4	230.4	U	0	/06.6	/06.6	950.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	4.0	4.0	0	U	32.2	32.2	Ű	, U	59.3	59.3	96.3
MINING	0	0	2.1	2.1	. U	U ·	11.0	11.0	U	0	16.7	16.7	29.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	10	3.7	3.7	0	15.2	32.8	32.8	0	U 44 5	82.3	82.3	118.8
······	U	1.0	10.0	13.0	0	15.2	209.0	304.7	U	44.5	845.4	889.9	1,214.4
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	1,671.9	0	1,671.9	Э	3,976.7	0	3,976.7	0	5,857.9	0	5,857.9	11,506.5
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER							<u>-</u>						
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	2.8	4.4	0	7.2	8.3	18.7	0	27.0	12.7	23.4	0	36.1	70.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	19.8	19.8	0	0	143.5	143.5	0	0	271.4	271.4	434.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	14.0	. 0	0	14.0	263.2	0	0	263.2	470.4	0	0	470 A	747 6
							•		1.011	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	U	11011	/ 1/+0
AGRIC LAND, TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	<i>c c</i>	00	0	0	10 7	10 7	70 E
COOPI AND DRAIMAGE	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	12 7	70.0	0	0	12.1	12.1	19.5
FOREST LAND_TREATMENT	0 2	04	7.5	9 1	20	10	13.7	10.5	2 5	7 0	26.0	44.0 75 1	5/./
SHORELAND EROSION	ñ 2	0.1	0.7	ñ 0	1 5	4.0	£ 3	18.0	3.0	7.0	29.0 10 E	33.1	20.7
STREAMBANK EROSION	Ö	ŏ	1.5	1.5	0	Ő	12.9	12.9	0	ŏ	36.5	36.5	24.2 50.9
FLOOD PLAINSUHBAN									575				
UHBAN	0.0	0.7	. U	0.7	0.2	3.4	0	3.6	0.2	4.3	0	4.5	8.8
-RUKAL			•										
-RURAL					··								
THEDEVE WANAGEMENT	U	3.2	U	3.2	0	4.8	0	4.8	0	3.5	0	3.5	11.5
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			· ·										
OUTDOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	9.4	37.8	0	47.2	70.8	283.0	0	353.8	133.1	532.5	0	665.6	1,066.6
TOTAL	26.6	1,821.5	69.7	1,917.8	346.0	4,780.4	798.7	5,925.1	623.0	7,538.7	2,097.0	10,258.7	18,101.6

OURCE USE CATEGORY		1970		1980			2000		_	2020	
ESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	*	N	0	. %
ATER WITHDRAWALS											
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		3.0	3.0	100	12.1	12.1	100	23.0	23.0	100
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1	+			+			15.0	15.0	100
URAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		· 0.2	0.2	100	1.3	1.3	100	1.8	1.8	100
RIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		3.8	3.8	100	9.6	9.6	100	15.2	15.2	100
INING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		20.4	20.4	100	42.2	42.2	tõõ	72.8	72.8	iõõ
HERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0	0		850	850	100	1,830	1,830	100
ON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
UNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		28.1	28.I	100	34.2	34.2	100	42.2	42.2	100
IDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		23.6	23.6	100	23.6	23.6	100	34.9	34.9	100
YDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0			0			0		
ATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS		+	1,710	over	+	4,315	over	+	6,930	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
ORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		710	400	56	1,370	900	66	2,080	1,500	72
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
ECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		193	177	-92	306	316	over	424	480	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE									~ ~ •	
DMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR						÷				
DMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
ELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
GRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		216	18.8	9	216	56.4	26	216	79.2	37
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		57.5	5.5	10	57.5	7.9	14	57.5	7.9	14
DREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		3,840	419	11	3,840	1,260	33	3,840	2,160	56
ORELAND EROSION	MILES		11.4	0.1	-1	11.4	0.3	3	11.4	0.5	4
REAMBANK EROSION	MILES		179	7.6	4	179	22.8	13	179	38.0	21
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		' 3.7	0.7	20	3.7	2.2	60	3.7	3.7	100
LOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES		0.1	• 0.1	100	0.1	0.1	100	0.1	0.1	100
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		102	87.5	86	171	152	89	284	264	93
-RURAL	1000 ACRES		. 112	51.3	46	112	55.6	50	112	60.9	54
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		63.2	36.Z	57	108	44.3	41	189	54.0	29
ILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		0	114	over	40	384	over	100	736	over
	1000 USER DAYS		34.8	17.0	49	36.2	35.0	97	42.9	56.1	over
ESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES										
UTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			1.1			2.8			4.5	<u></u>
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			0.8			0.8			0.8	

#### TABLE 1–376 Minnesota, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

#### TABLE 1-377 Minnesota, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

a

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			- 2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federei	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.2	0.6	0	0.8	0.8	1.7	0	2.5	0.9	2.1	0	3.0	6.3
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.1	1.1	1.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	Û	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	Ý 0	0	0.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	. 0	0.2	0.2	0.5
MINING	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	÷0	2.0	2.0	4.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	. 0	1.5	28.3	29.8	0	1.7	32.7	34.4	64.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	6.0	2.0	0	B.O	2.9	0.9	Ò	3.8	3.6	1.2	0	4.8	16.6
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES											÷		
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.6	1.4	0	2.0	0.4	0.4	0	0.8	0.3	0.5	0	0.8	3.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.7	6.7	5.7	19.1	5.1	5.1	4.3	1415	4.5	4.5	4.1	13.1	46.7

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	17.8	0	0	17.8	0		 0	 0	17.8
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	i												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0.2	0	0.6	0.8	0.4	0	1.0	1.4	0.3	0	07	1.0	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.4	0	0.8	1.2	0.1	ŏ	0.4	05	0.3	ň	. 0.7	1.0	3.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	11.4	0.7	2.2	14.3	23.4	1.4	4.4	29.2	23 5	1 4		20 3	72.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.1	1.7	0.2	29.3	/2.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	0	0.1	0.2	0.2	0	0.4	0.6	0.3	ŏ	0.7	1.0	1.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	2.4	· 0	0.8	3.2	0.4	0	0.1	0.5	1.0	0	0.4	1 4	E 1
-RURAL									1.0		0.4	1.4	5.1
RURAL								·					
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.2	1.8	0	2.0	0.7	6.3	0	7.0	1.2	10.8	0	12.0	21.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	10.9	20.2	0	31,1	2.8	5.3	0	8.1	2.8	5.2	0	8.0	47.2
TOTAL	39.1	33.4	11.9	84.4	55.1	22.6	40.7	118.4	38.5	27.4	46.5	112.4	315.2

# TABLE 1-378 Minnesota, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS	Q	0.5	Ò	0.5	Q	4.9	0	4,9	0	11.4	0	11.4	16.8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ö	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	2.5	2.5	2.5
IRRIGATION	Õ	Ŏ	Ö	0	ŏ	ŏ	0.Z	0.2	Ŭ	0	0.2	0.2	0.4
MINING THERMAL ROWER COOLING	0	. 0	1.4	1.4	0	0	8.4	8.4	0	0	15.5	15.5	25.3
	•	v	•		U	0.0	14.5	12.3	U,	2.4	45.8	48.2	63.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	10.0	0	10.0	0	78.0	0	78.0	0	92.0	0	92.0	180.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER		•••											
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.				***									
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.7	0	1.0	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	0.3	0.6	0	0.9	2.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	5.2	5.2	0	· 0	32.1	32.1	0	0	54.0	54.0	91.3
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	4.0	0	0	4.0	8.0	0		8.0	12.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	0	. 0	0.0	0.0	. 0	. 0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.3	0.3	0.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	6.9	0.3	0.3	06	0.Z 2.0	0.2	0	1 2	0.1	0.1	0.3
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	Ŏ	ō.ĭ	0.1	0.1	1.2	0.2	0.3	0.4
STREAMBANK EROSION	U	0	0	0	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	. 0	0.6	0.6	0.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN						•							
	0	Q	0	0	0.0	0.3	0	0.3	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.5
-RURAL													+
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.1	0	0.1	0	0.3	0	0.3	0	0.6	0	0.6	1.0
	0.6	2.5				17.6				· ·			
EXTENSIVE				J. I 	4,4	1/10	U 	22.0	8.3	33.1	0	41.4	66.5
TOTAL	0.9	13.9	6.9	21.7	8.8	102.7	58.3	169.8	17.3	141.5	124.3	283.1	474.6

Minnesota, Normal 443

144	
Appendix	
-	

# TABLE 1–379 Minnesota, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980		_	2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	<u>%</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS	MULLION CALLONE REP. DAY	26	3.0	3.0	.100	12.1	12.1	100	23.0	23.0	100
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	68	+			+			15.0	15.0	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS FER DAT	5 2	0.2	0.2	100	1.3	1.3	100	1.8	1.8	100
HURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONG PER DAT	5 0	3.8	3.8	100	9.6	9.6	100	15.2	15.2	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2.3	20.4	20.4	100	42.2	42.2	100	72.8	72.8	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	242	EV. 4	20.1	,	850	850	100	1.830	1.830	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAT	250	U	. U		. 000	000	100	.,	.,	
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							24.0	100	42.2	42.2	100
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	23	28.1	28.1	100	34.2	34.4	100	34 0	34 0	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	32	23.6	23.6	TUU	23.0	23.0	100	34.3	34.3	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0.			U	4 316		U 1	6 920	over
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA	+	1,/10	over	+	4,315	over	т	0,900	0461
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							2 000	1 600	70
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	3,170	710	400	56	1,370	900	00	2,000	1,500	14
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							. 404	490	
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1,301.6	193	177	92	306	316	over	424	40V	over
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							÷		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA						. <b></b>			
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR		<del>.</del>	、 <del></del>							
DELATED LAND LICCE & BRODI ENG	•										
RELATED LAND USES & PRODLEMS	1000 ACRES	216	216	39.8	18	216	114	53	216	158	73
AGRIC. LANU-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	57 5	57.5	0	0	57.5	0	0	57.5	0	0
-CHUPLANU DHAINAGE	1000 ACRES	3 840	3,840	768	20	3.840	2,300	60	3,840	3,840	100
FUREST LAND-TREATMENT	MILES	11 4	11.4	0.1	1	11.4	0.3	3	- 11.4	0.5	4
SHORELAND ERUSION	MILES MILES	164	179	7.6	4	179	22.8	13	179	38.0	21
STREAMBANK ERUSION	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	37	3.7	0.7	20	3.7	2.2	60	3.7	3.7	100
	1000 ACRES	0.1	0.1	0.1	100	0.1	0.1	100	0.1	0.1	100
FLOOD PLAINS-OHBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	70	102	87.5	86	171	152	89	284	264	93
	1000 ACRES	3.4	112	51.3	46	112	55.6	50	112	60.9	54
-RUHAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	Ĩ.	63.2	36.2	57	108	44.3	41	189	54.0	29
	1000 ACRES	NĂ	้ถ	114	over	40	384	over	100	736	over
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 HEER DAVS	NĂ	34.8	17.0	49	36.2	35.0	97	42.9	56.1	over
	1000 GEN DATS	NΔ									
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	104		11			2.8			4.5	
OUTDOOH RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NΔ		0.8			0.8			0.8	
	IOOD ACRES	11/1		0.0							

# TABLE 1-380 Minnesota, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971.	1980			1981-	2000	·		2001	2020	. <u> </u>	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	<u>Total</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0.2 0 0 0 0 0	0.6 0 0 0 0 0	0 0 0.2 1.4 0	0.8 0 0.2 1.4 0	0.8 0 0.0 0 0 0	1.7 0 0 0 0 1.5	0 0.1 0.1 1.4 28.3	2.5 0 0.1 0.1 1.4 29.8	0.9 0 0 0 0 0	2.1 0 0 0 1.7	0 1.1 0.2 2.0 32.7	3.0 1.1 0.2 2.0 34.4	6.3 ].1 0.1 0.5 4.8 64.2
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	24.0	8.0 	0  	32.0  	15. 8  	5.2	0 	21.0	12.0 	4.0		16.0 	69.0
SPORT FISHING	0.6	1_4	0	2.0	0.4	0.4	. 0	9.8	0.3	0.5	0	0.8	3.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	6.7	6.7	5.7	19.1	5.1	5.1	4.3	14.5	4.5	4.5	4 1	13.1	46.7

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	33.6	0	0	33.6	17.8	0 .	. O .	17.8	0	0	0	0	51.4
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u> </u>											÷	
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	9.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.3	0	0.9	1.2	0.2	0	0.4	0.6	2.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	9	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	21.2	1.3	4.0	26.5	43.5	2.7	8.2	54.4	43.5	2.7	8.2	54.4	135.3
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.7
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.1	0	0.1	0.2	0.2	0	0.4	0.6	0.3	0	0.7	1.0	1.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	2.4	D	0.8	3.2	0.4	0	0.1	0.5	1.0	0	0.4	1.4	5.1
-RURAL													
RURAL		·				·							
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.2	1.8	0	2.0	0.7	6.3	0	7.0	1.2	10.8	0	12.0	21.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		·				<b></b>							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	10.9	20.2	0	31.1	2.8	5.3	0	8.1	2.8	5.2	0	8.0	47.2
EXTENSIVE		·											
TOTAL	100.0	40.0	12.7	35 <u>2.</u> 7	87.9	28.2	. 14.0	160.1	66.8	31.5	50.0	148.3	461.1

#### TABLE 1-381 Minnesota, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

			1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	. <u>To</u> tal	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	<b>Private</b>	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS				0.5					. –				16.0
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	ň	V.5 0	0	. 0.5	0	4.9	0	4.9	0	11.4	2 5	2.5	10.8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	ň	õ	οĭ	01	Ô	ñ	05	ំកទ័	ŏ	0	11	11	17
IDENCATION	ŏ	ŏ	Ŏ	Ű.	ñ	Ň	0.2	0.2	ŏ	ŏ	0.2	0.2	0.4
MINING	õ	ŏ	1.4	1.4	õ	ŏ	8.4	8.4	ŏ	ŏ	15.5	15.5	25.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0.8	14.5	15.3	Ó	2.4	45.8	48.2	63.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	U	62.7	. 0	62.7	· 0	138.1	0	138.1	0	186.9	0	186.9	387,7
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												÷	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.											•••		
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.7	0	1.0	0.1	0.2	0	0.3	0.3	0.6	0	0.9	2.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	5.2	5.2	0.	0	32.1	32.1	0	0	54.0	54.0	91.3
COMMERCIAL FISHING				<b>-</b>									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	6.0		0	6.0	28.0	0	0.	28.0	32.0	0	0	32.0	<i>36.0</i>
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	. 0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.2	0.2	0.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0.	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.5	0.7	0.6	1.2	4.4	5.2	0.8	1.7	5.9	8.4	15.3
SHURELAND ERUSION	0.0	Ň	0.0	0.0	0.0	ŭ.	0.1	0.1	0.1	· U	0.2	0.5	0.4
STREAMBAIN ERUSION	Ŷ	5	Ŭ	Ų	0	U	0.2	0.2		ŭ	0.0	0.0	0.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	D	0	0	0	D.0	0.3	0	0.3	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.5
-RURAL											·		
-RURAL		0.1		0 1									
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	U	V. I	U	. <b>U.</b> I	U	0.3	U	0.3	u	0.6	0	0.6	1.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL				:-:									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.6	2.5	Ð	3.1	4.4	17.6	O	22.0	8.3	33.1	0	41.4	66.5
TOTAL	7.0	66.6	7.2	80.B	3 <b>3.</b> I	163.4	60.5	257.0	41.5	236.9	126.0	404.4	742.2

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	<u>*</u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		78.1	78.1	100	333	333	100	644	644	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		156	156	100	566	566	100	1,240	1,240	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		9.4	9.4	100	23.4	23.4	100	38.4	38.4	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		69.9	69.9	100	174	174	100	301	301	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		16.3	16.3	100	48.0	48.0	100	102	102	001
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		3,920	3,920	100	5,900	5,900	100	12,700	12,700	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		630	630	100	841	841	100	1,050	1,050	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		1,380	1,380	100	1,020	1,020	100	1,650	1,650	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0	0		4,000	4,000	100	57,900	57,900	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS			13,100			32,500			47,700	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE			•							
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		5,980	4,510	75	11,300	9,390	83	17,100	15,000	88
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		850	468	55	1,440	1,210	84	2,270	2,110	9.5
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE		+								
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										• - •
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	5									1 000	25
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		3,080	259	8	3,080	. 777	25	3,080	1,090	30
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		762	91.1	12	752	157	21	/62	15/	21
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		4,730	368	8	4,730	1,110	23	4,/30	1,850	39
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES		196	3.4	. 2	196	10.1	5	1 4 7 5	10.8	12
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES		1,675	41.3	.2	1,6/5	124	£7	1,0/5	207	05
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		381	72.4	19	381	217	5/	301	202	23
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES		36.2	16.5	. 46	39.1	21.1	/1	41.9	33.6	01
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		1,470	755	51	2,990	2,490	83	6,140	5,480	89
-RURAL	1000 ACRES		339	55.2	16	336	125	3/	111	5 107	50
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		2,750	791	29	4,610	2,280	49	8,170	5,210	04
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		110	173	over	702	395	56	1,290	019	48
	1000 USER DAYS		795	255	32	1,450	795	55	. 2,110	1,150	50
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES						16.6			22.2	••••
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			7.4			10.0		•••	22.2	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			42.3			97.0			131	

#### TABLE 1-382 New York, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

# TABLE 1-383 New York, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	<u> </u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS			•	20 C	22.6	50 C	0	75.2	26 0	62 B	n	89.7	187.5
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.8	15.8	0	22.0	22.0	32.0		70.2	20.5	02.0	66 Å	66 A	101 8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	12.7	12.7	U	U U	33.7	33.7	~ ŭ	Ň	0.4	0.7	1.6
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	U.1	Ŭ,	0.0	. 0,7	c 4
IRRIGATION	0	0	1.6	1.6	0	0	1.7	1.7	0	Ŭ	3.1	3.1	. 0.4
MINING	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.5	1.5	Q	0	4.0	4.0	0.4
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ó	6.9	130.2	137.1	0	4.6	87.3	91.9	0	11.9	226.1	238.0	467.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													c 21 0
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	201.0	67.0	0	268.0	92.3	30.7	0	123.0	172.5	57.5	0	230.0	0/1/0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								+				÷	
HYDROFLECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							*						•••
SPORT FISHING	8.9	8.9	0	17.8	11.9	5.9	0	17.8	15.9	7.9	0	23.8	59.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	17.4	17.4	14.8	49.6	18.9	18.9	16.4	54.2	16.3	16.3	14.0	46.6	150.4

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	. 0	0	Ö	0	0	0	0	0	0				
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	S												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	2.9	0	7.5	10.4	5:9	0	15.3	21 2	3 5	0	0.1	12.0	i
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	6.1	Ó -	14.1	20.2	<b>4</b> 1	ň	97	13.8	3.5	0	9.1	12.0	.44.2
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	17.8	- 1.1	3.3	22.2	35.6	22	67	10.0	25 5	2 2	~ <u>v</u>		34.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.6	Ó	2.6	3.2	1.1	<u>.</u>	5.0	6 2	30.0	2.2	0./	44.4	111.1
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	· Ő	1.4	2.0	1.7	0	4.2	5.9	2.7	0	5.0	6.3 9.8	15.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN			·										
URBAN	27.3	0	9.1	36.4	163.3	0	54.5	217.8	0.3	0	0.1	0.4	254.6
-RURAL		+											
HUHAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.4	12.8	0	14.2	3.9	34.8	0	38,7	2.6	23.7	0	26.3	79.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	42.4	78.8	0	121.2	60.7	112.6	0	173 3	54 P	101 0		166 7	451 0
-EXTENSIVE									34.0	101.9		100./	451.2
TOTAL	333.2	208,7	198.5	740.4	422.3	262.3	236.5	921.1	332.4	284.2	331.2	947.8	2.609.3

# TABLE 1-384 New York, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

			<u>1980</u>			1981	-2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	<u>Federal</u>	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	. 0	11.1	Ċ	11.1	0	121 7	Ó	121 7	0	200.0	à	200.0	421.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ó	0	11.5	11.5	õ	·	105 9	105 9	ŏ	209.0	265.2	289.0	421.8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ó	Ō	0.8	0.8	Ď	ŏ	5 3	5 1	ŏ	0	203.3	200.3	302.7
IRRIGATION	0	Ó	0.3	0.3	ŏ	ŏ	1.4	14	ň	ŏ	9.3	9.3	10.4
MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	ŏ	ň	5.1	51	· ň	Ň	11 0	11.0	17.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	1.8	33.4	35.2	õ	8.9	168.1	177.0	. ŏ	16.8	317.7	334.5	546.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	168.0	0	168.0	0.	280.0	0	280.0	n	320.0	0	320.0	768.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	+									520.0		520.0	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER			<b></b>								<b>-</b>		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	3.8	3.9	0	7.7	9.3	4.6	0	13.9	10.6	5.3	0	15.9	37.5
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	12.1	12.1	0	0	77.2	77.2	0	0	132.6	132.6	221.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS										i.			
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	21.	21	0	0	20	2 0	6 7
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	Ó	Ō.	0.5	0.5	. Ŏ	ŏ	2.6	2.6	ň	ň	3.4	3.0	6 5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	.0.1	0.5	0.7	0.4	0.9	3.2	4:5	n.ă	18'	6 3	9.4	14.2
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.5	0	2.1	2.6	1.0	,ŭ	4.0	5.0	7.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	Ö	0	1.9	1.9	0	ŏ	4.9	4.9	6.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN											- <u>-</u> -		· · · ·
-URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	Ð.1	0 1	17	n	18	0.1	26		2 7	16
-RURAL									0.1	2.0		2.7	4.0
-AURAL					· • • •								
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	1.9	0	1.9	0	1.3	0	1.3	3.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·	÷							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	7.9	31.7	0	39.6	51.5	206.0	0	257.5	88.6	354.3	0	442.9	740.0
TOTAL	11.9	217.4	60.2	289.5	61.8	625.7	374.9	1.062.4	101.2	991.1	761.7	1.854.0	3,205.9

New York, Normal

447

		1970		1980		-	2000		· ·	2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	· · O	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	635	78.1	78.1	100	333	333	100	644	644	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	NULION GALLONS PER DAY	1,187	156	156	100	566	566	100	1.240	1.240	100
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	66	9.4	9.4	100	23.4	23.4	100	38.4	38.4	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	65.3	69.9	69.9	100	174	174	100	301	301	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	25	16.3	16.3	100	48.0	48.0	100	102	102	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,109	3,920	3,920	100	5,900	5,900	100	12,700	12,700	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	590	630	630	100	841	841	100	1,050	1,050	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1,551	1,380	1,380	100	1,020	1,020	100	1,650	1,650	190
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0	0		4,000	4,000	100	57,900	57,900	100
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA		13,100			32,500			47,700	
and the second	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	15,410	5,980	4,510	75	11,300	9,390	83	17,100	15,000	88
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	4,639	850	468	55	1,440	1,210	84	2,270	2,110	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA		·	·			`			
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA								<u> </u>	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>										
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,080	3,080	565	18	3,080.	1,620	53	3,080	2,260	73
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	762	762	41.5	5	762	119	16	762	166	22
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,730	4,730	482	10	4,730	1,450	31	4,730	410	51
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	196	196	3.4	2	196	10.1	5	196	16.8	9
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,675	1,675	41.3	2	1,675	124	-7	1,675	207	12
•	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	381	381	/2.4	19	381	217	5/	381	362	95
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	32	36.2	16.5	46	39.1	27.7	/1	41.9	33.8	81
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	942.3	1,4/0	/55	51	5,990	2,490	83	6,140	5,480	89.
RURAL	1000 ACRES	309.1	339	55.2	16	336	125	37	333	18/	50
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,620.7	2,750	/91	29	4,610	2,280	49	8,170	5,210	64
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	NA	110	173	over	702	395	56	1,290	619	48
	1000 USER DAYS	NA	795	255	32	1,450	/95	55	2,110	1,150	55
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA					10.0				
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			/.4			16.6			22.2	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA		42.3			9/.0	+	· •••	131	

# TABLE 1-385 New York, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

# TABLE 1-386 New York, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_	1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	<u> </u>
WATER WITHDRAWALS												-	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	6.8	15.8	0	22.6	22.6	52.6	0	75.2	26.9	62.8	Ó	89.7	187.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	12.7	12.7	0	0	33.7	33.7	0	. 0	55.4	55.4	101.8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.1	0	0.5	0.6	0.1	0	0.6	0.7	1.6
IRRIGATION	0	0	1.6	1.6	0	0	1.7	1.7	0	0	3.1	3.1	6.4
MINING	Ó	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.5	1.5	- 0	0	4.0	4.0	6.4
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ō	6.9	130.2	137.1	Ó	4.6	87.3	91.9	0	11.9	226.1	238.0	467.0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	7.338.8	446.2	0	1,785.0	399.8	133.2	0	533	254.2	84.8	0	339.0	2,657.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES				•					·				
HYDROELECTRIC POWER										<b></b>			
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.			/			<u> </u>							*
SPORT FISHING	8.9	8.9	0	17.8	11.9	5.9	0	17.8	15.9	7.9	0	23.8	59.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	17.4	17.4	14.8	49.6	18.9	18.9	16.4	54.2	16.3	16.3	14.0	46.6	150.4
•		-											

COMMERCIAL FISHING													• • •
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	92.0	0	. 0	92.0	320.0	0	U	320.0	U	0	0	0	412.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	3												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	4.2	0	10.0	15.1	8.0	0	20.6	28.6	4.9	n	72 5	17 4	67.7
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.9	0	4.6	6.5	3.7	0	8.5	22.2	3.2	ð	5.2	7.4	36.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	24.8	2.5	4.7	31.0	46.4	2.9	8.7	58.0	46.4	2,9	3.7	58.0	142.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.6	0	2.6	3,2	1.3	0	5.0	6.3	1 3	ĨŇ	5 0	63	15.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.6	0	1.4	2.0	1.7	Ō	4.2	5.9	2.7	õ	7.1	9.8	17.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	27.3	0	9.1	36.4	163.3	0	54.5	217.8	0.3	ň	0 1	Λ <u>Δ</u>	254 6
RURAL												0.4	234.0
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.4	12.8	0	14.2	3.9	34.8	0	38.7	2.6	23.7	0	26.3	79.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	42.4	78.8	-0	121.2	60.7	112.6	0	173.3	54.8	101.9	0	156.7	451.2
	1,567.1	588.3	. 193. 8	£,349.2	1,062.3	365.5	242.6	1,670.4	428.6	312.2	341.8	1,082.6	5,102.2

# TABLE 1-387 New York, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

RESOURCE USE CATEGORY         Federal         Non-Fed         Private         Total         Federal         Non-Fed         Private         Total         Total           WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         111.1         0         111.1         0         121.7         0         289.0         0         289.0         421.8           SELF-SUPPLIED         0         11.5         11.5         0         0         155.3         0         0         9.3         9.3         15.4           IRIGATION         0         0.8         0.8         0         0         5.3         5.3         0         0         9.3         9.3         15.4           MINING         0         0         0.6         0.6         0         0         5.1         0         0         11.9         11.9         17.6           MINING         0         0         1.8         33.4         35.2         0         8.9         168.1         177.0         0         3,092.2         6         3,042.2         6,479.1           INDUSTRIAL POWER COOLING         0         711.6         0         7,255.3         0         3,092.2         6         3,042.2         6,479.1				1981	2000			2001	2020					
WATER         WITHOPAWALS           MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED         0         11.1         0         11.1         0         121.7         0         121.7         0         289.0         421.8           RUBAL SUPPLIED         NON-STRIAL         0         0         11.5         0         0         05.9         105.9         0         0         289.0         421.8           RUBATION         0         0.8         0.8         0         0         5.3         5.3         0         0         9.3         9.3         15.4           IRIGATION         0         0.3         0.3         0         0         1.4         1.4         0         0         2.5         2.5         4.2           INDIGE         0         1.8         33.4         35.2         0         8.9         168.1         177.0         0         16.8         317.7         334.5         546.7           NUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         0         713.6         0         1,725.3         0         3,042.2         6         3,042.2         5,478.7           INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
NUMERICALLY SUPPLIED         0         11.1         0         11.1         0         121.7         0         121.7         0         289.0         0         289.0         421.8           SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL         0         0         11.5         11.5         0         0         105.9         0         0         265.3         382.7           RURAL DOMESTICA LIVESTOCK         0         0.8         0.8         0         0         5.3         5.3         0         9.3         9.3         15.4           IHARIGATION         0         0.3         0.3         0         0         1.4         1.4         0         0         2.5         2.5         4.2           INNING         0         0.8         0.6         0         0.5         1.5         0         0         11.9         11.9         17.6           THERMAL POWER COOLING         0         1.8         33.4         35.2         0         8.9         168.1         177.0         0         16.8         317.7         334.5         5.46.7           NUNCIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES         0         711.6         0         17.725.3         0         3.042.2         6.479.7 <t< th=""><td>WATER WITHDRAWALS</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>•</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	WATER WITHDRAWALS									•				
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL       0       0       11.5       11.5       0       105.9       105.9       0       265.3       265.3       382.7         RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK       0       0       0.8       0.8       0       0       5.3       5.3       0       0       9.3       9.3       15.4         IRIGATION       0       0.3       0.3       0       0       1.4       1.4       0       0       2.5       2.5       4.2         MINING       0       0.6       0.6       0       0.5.1       5.1       0       0       11.9       11.9       17.6         MON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES       0       1.8       33.4       35.2       0       1.725.3       0       3.042.2       0       3.042.2       6.479.1         INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	' 11.1 ·	0	11.1	0	121.7	n	121.7	0	289 0	٥	289 0	421 8
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK       0       0       0.8       0.14       1.4       1.4       0       0       2.5       2.5       4.2         MINING       0       1.8       33.4       35.2       0       8.9       166.1       177.0       0       16.8       317.7       334.5       546.7         MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ō	0	11.5	11.5	ŏ	0	105.9	105.9	ŏ	205.0	265 3	265 3	382 7
IRREGATION       0       0       0.3       0.3       0.3       0       1.4       1.4       0       0       2.5       2.5       1.4         MINING       0       0.6       0.6       0       0       5.1       5.1       0       0       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       2.5       1.4       2.5       2.5       2.4       2.5       2.6       2.5       2.6       2.7       1.5       2.6       1.5	RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0.8	0.8	ō	õ	5.3	5.3	ŏ	ň	200.0	200.0	15.4
MINING       0       0       0.6       0.6       0.6       0       5.1       5.1       0       0       11.9	IRRIGATION	0	Ō	0.3	0.3	õ	ŏ	1.4	1.4	ŏ	ň	2.5	25	4 2
THERMAL POWER COOLING       0       1.8       33.4       35.2       0       8.9       168.1       177.0       0       16.8       317.7       334.5       546.7         NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES       MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES       0       713.6       0       713.6       0       1,725.3       0       1,725.3       0       3,042.2       0       3,042.2       5,479.1         INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MINING	0	0	0.6	0.6	Ď	· Ā	5.1	5 1	ň	õ	11 9	11 9	17.6
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES         0         711.6         0         711.6         0         1,725.3         0         1,725.3         0         3,042.2         6         3,042.2         5,479.1           INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ō	1.8	33.4	35.2	õ	8.9	168.1	177.0	ŏ	16.8	317.7	334.5	546.7
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES       0       711.6       711.6       711.6       711.6       711.6	NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	711.6	0	711.6	0	1,725.3	0	1.725.3	0	3.042.2	Û.	3 042 2	5 429 1
HYDROELECTRIC POWER  <	INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													•••
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	HYDROELECTRIC POWER							<b>-</b>						
SPORT FISHING       3.8       3.9       0       7.7       9.3       4.6       0       13.9       10.6       5.3       0       15.9       37.5         RECREATIONAL BOATING       0       0       12.1       12.1       0       0       77.2       77.2       0       0       132.6       132.6       221.9         COMMERCIAL FISHING  -	WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
RECREATIONAL BOATING       0       0       12.1       12.1       0       0       77.2       77.2       0       0       132.6       132.6       221.9         COMMERCIAL FISHING	SPORT FISHING	3.8	3.9	0	7.7	9.3	4.6	0	13.9	10.6	5.3	0	15.9	37.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING </th <td>RECREATIONAL BOATING</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>12.1</td> <td>12.1</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>77.2</td> <td>77.2</td> <td>0</td> <td>0</td> <td>132.6</td> <td>132.6</td> <td>221.9</td>	RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	12.1	12.1	0	0	77.2	77.2	0	0	132.6	132.6	221.9
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION         10.0         0         0         10.0         80.0         0         80.0         120.0 <th< th=""><td>COMMERCIAL FISHING</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>·</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></th<>	COMMERCIAL FISHING					·								
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS           AGRIC. LAND_TREATMENT         0         0.3         0.3         0         0         3.3         3.3         0         0         5.4         5.4         9.0           -CROPLAND DRAINAGE         0         0.2         0.2         0         0         1.4         1.4         0         0         2.2         2.2         3.8           FOREST LAND_TREATMENT         0.1         0.2         0.8         0.9         9.8         1.5         5.4         7.7         1.1         2.2         7.6         10.9         19.5           SHORELAND EROSION         0.1         0         0.2         0.3         0.5         0         2.1         2.6         1.0         0         4.0         5.0         7.9           STREAMBANK EROSION         0         0         0         0         0         0         1.9         1.9         0         0         4.9         6.8	COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	10.0	0.	0	10.0	80.0	0	0	80.0	120.0	0	0	120.0	210.0
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT       0       0       0.3       0.3       0       0       3.3       3.3       0       0       5.4       5.4       9.0         -CROPLAND DRAINAGE       0       0       0.2       0.2       0.2       0       0       1.4       1.4       0       0       2.2       2.2       3.8         FOREST LAND-TREATMENT       0.1       0.2       0.8       0.9       9.8       1.5       5.4       7.7       1.1       2.2       7.6       10.9       19.5       5HORELAND EROSION       0.1       0       0.2       0.3       0.5       0       2.1       2.6       1.0       0       4.0       5.0       7.9       1.9       1.9       0       0       4.9       6.8	RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS				÷									
CROPLAND DRAINAGE         0         0         0.2         0.2         0.2         0         1.4         1.4         0         0         2.2         2.2         3.8           FOREST LAND-TREATMENT         0.1         0.2         0.8         0.9         9.8         1.5         5.4         7.7         1.1         2.2         7.6         10.9         19.5           SHORELAND EROSION         0.1         0         0.2         0.3         0.5         0         2.1         2.6         1.0         0         4.0         5.0         7.9           STREAMBANK EROSION         0         0         0         0         0         0         1.9         1.9         0         0         4.9         6.8	AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	3.3	3.3	0	0	5.4	5.4	9.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT         0.1         0.2         0.6         0.9         9.8         1.5         5.4         7.7         1.1         2.2         7.6         10.9         19.5           SHORELAND EROSION         0.1         0         0.2         0.3         0.5         0         2.1         2.6         1.0         0         4.0         5.0         7.9           STREAMBANK EROSION         0         0         0         0         0         1.9         1.9         0         0         4.9         6.8	-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.2	0.2	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	2.2	2.2	3.8
SHORELAND EROSION         0.1         0         0.2         0.3         0.5         0         2.7         2.6         1.0         0         4.0         5.0         7.9           STREAMBANK EROSION         0         0         0         0         0         1.9         1.9         0         0         4.9         6.8	FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.2	0.6	0.9	2.8	1.5	5.4	7.7	1.1	2.2	7.6	10.9	79.5
STREAMBANK EROSION 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1,9 1.9 0 0 4.9 4.9 6.8	SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	Q	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.	2.1	2.6	1.0	0	4.0	5.0	7.9
	STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	1.9	1.9	0	0	4.9	4.9	6.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN									<u></u>			•••	
-URBAN 0.0 0.1 0 0.1 0.1 1.7 0 1.8 0.1 2.6 0 2.7 4.6	-URBAN	0.0	0.1	0	0.1	0.1	1.7	0	1.8	0.1	2.6	. 0	2.7	4.6
-RURAL	-RURAL													
-RURAL	-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT 0 0.7 0 0.7 0 1.9 0 1.3 0 1.3 3.9	WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.7	0	0.7	0	1.9	0	1.9	0	1.3	0	1.3	3.9
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE 7.9 31.7 0 39.6 51.5 206.0 0 257.5 88.6 354.3 0 442.9 740.0	OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	7.9	31.7	0	39.6	51.5	206.0	0	257.5	88.6	354.3	0	442.9	740.0
TOTAL 21.9 761.1 60.0 843.0 142.2 2.071.6 377.1 2.590.9 221.4 3.713.7 763.4 4.698.5 8.152.4	TOTAL	21.9	761.1	60.0	843.0	142.2	2.071.6	377.1	2.590.9	221.4	3.713.7	763.4	4,698.5	8,152.4

New York, Proposed 449

1

, <u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	Ń	Q	<u>×</u>	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		101	101	100	341	341	100	684	684	100
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		203	203	100	1,040	1,040	100	2,180	2,180	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		9.1	9.1	100	25.0	25.0	100	37.9	37.9	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0.6	0.6	100	56.0	56.0	100	155	155	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		22.0	22.0	100	78,9	78.9	100	180	180	100
THERMAL FOWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0	0		6,180	6,180	100	17,000	17,000	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		805	805	100	1,060	1.060	100	1,380	1,380	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		1,510	1.510	100	1,190	1,190	100	1.640	1.640	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0			Ó			0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS			10.600			21,100			30.000	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		2,490	2,490	100	9,350	9,350	100	13,700	13,700	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		301	224	74	706	677	96	1,130	1,050	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE				***						
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR				• • •					÷	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR					-**				•	
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS											
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	. 1000 ACRES		4,020	385	10	4,020	1,150	29	4,020	1,620	40
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		2,460	50.1	2	2,460	218	9	2,460	476	19
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		733	59.0	8	733	177	24	733	295	40
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES		52.2	2.9	6	52.2	8.8	17	52.2	14.6	28
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES		991	29.8	3	991	88.8	9	991	148	15
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		433	79.8	18	433	239	55	433	399	92
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES		30.1	10.4	35	31.1	16.5	53	32.1	25.4	79
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		5,510	3,710	67	10,700	8,590	80	20,900	18,600	89
-RURAL	1000 ACRES		394	110	28	393	176	45	392	211	54
RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		6,400	2,230	35	8,620	3,860	45	11,300	5,730	51
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		368	20.4	6	942	64.0	7	1,610	121	8
	1000 USER DAYS		2,790	168	6	4,430	471	11	6,260	914	. 15
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES									÷	
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			3.2			6.3			8.8	
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			19.2			37.3			51.5	

# TABLE 1-388 Ohio, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

# TABLE 1-389 Ohio, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	-		1981-	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	8.8	20.5	0	29.3	24.2	56.4	0	80.6	30.0	70.1	0	100.1	210.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	15.2	15.2	0	0	63.6	63.6	0	0	87.2	87.2	166.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	1.6	1.6	0	0	2.9	2.9	4.5
MINING	0	0	1.0	1.0	0	0	3.0	3.0	0	0	5.3	5.3	9.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	10.7	204.0	214.7	0	18.9	359.7	378.6	593.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	1												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	141.0	47.0	0	188.0	290.3	96.8	0	387.1	354.8	118.2	0	473.0	1,048.1
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES									'	·			
HYDROELECTRIC POWER											·		·
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.								•••		•••			••••
SPORT FISHING	5.9	17.4	0	23.3	1.8	5.8	0	7.6	1.3	4.8	0	6.1	37.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	17.2	17.2	14.8	49.2	34.3	34.3	29.4	98.0	22.2	22.2	19.0	63.4	210.6

COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	· 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	4.6	0	12.0	16.6	9.3	0	24.0	33.3	5.6	0	14.3	10 0	£0. 9
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	4.0	0	9.3	13.3	12.1	ŏ	28.1	40.2	10.3	ŏ	44.0	64 3	117 7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	3.0	0.2	0.5	3.7	6.8	0.4	1.3	8.5	6.8	٥Ă	1 1	9.5	20.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.3	0	1.2	1.5	0.6	0	2.3	2.9	0.6	0.4	2 3	2.0	20.7
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0	0.9	1.2	1.0	Ŏ	2.7	3.7	i.7	ŏ	4.3	6.0	10.9
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	57.7	0	19.2	76.9	40.7	0	13.6	54.3	3.4	0	1 1	A 5	125 7
-RURAL											,	4.5	135.7
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.8	16.5	0	18.3	4.6	41.2	0	45.8	6.7	59.9	0	66.6	130.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	47.3	87.8	0	135.1	52.7	97.9	0	150.6	37.8	70.1	0	107.9	393.6
-EXTENSIVE													
TUTAL	291.9	20.6	74.3	572.8	478.4	343.5	373.9	1,195.8	490.2	364.6	542.7	1.397.5	3,166,1

# TABLE 1-390 Ohio, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	-2000			200	1-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privete	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	14.8	0	14.8	Ω	129 0	n	120.0	0	205 0	•	206 0	
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	Ō	Ő	15.4	15.4	ň		188 0	199.0	0	230.9	406 1	290.9	441.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ó	Ō	0.8	0.8	ŏ	ň	5.9	5 9	ŏ	ŭ	403.1	400.1	088.5
IRRIGATION	Ó	Ō	Ö	ō	ň	ň	0.5	0.5	ŏ	Ň	10.0	10.0	17.5
MINING	Ó	Ŏ	1.2	1.2	ŏ	ŏ	11 4	11 4	.0	Ň	20 6	20 5	42.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	Ó	Ō	Ō	Ŏ	5.6	105.6	111.2	ŏ	20.9	396.4	417.3	528.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	325.0	0	325.0	0	910.0	0	0 010	0	1 120 0	· 0	1 120 0	2 265 0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								510.0		1,120.0		1,120.0	2,333.0
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													•••
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.4	1.2	0	1.6	1.0	3.2	0	4.2	1.0	3.8	0	4.8	10.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	9.6	9.6	. 0	٥	73.3	73.3	· 0	o	136.0	136.0	218.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING													·
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	3.2	3.2	n	0	6.0	6.0	9.7
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.3	0.3	Ó	Ō	3.4	3.4	ň	ň	8.6	8.6	12 3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.8	0.2	0.3	1.2	1.7	2.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2	Ō	1.0	1.2	0.5	ŏ	1.9	2.4	3.7
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.2	1.2	0	ō	3.1	3.1	4.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.0	0.2	0	0.2	0.1	1.8	0	1.9	0.1	2.3	0	2.4	4.5
-RURAL		·											
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.9	0	0.9	0	2.3	0	2.3	0	3.8	. 0 -	3.8	7.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL										•••			
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	5.5	22.0	0	27.5	33.9	135.8	0	169.7	55.0	220.2	0	275.2	472.4
TOTAL	5.9	364.2	28.1	398.2	35.3	1,188.8	394.0	1,618.1	56.8	1,668.2	1,080.3	2,805.3	4,821.6

Ohio, Normal 451

#### TABLE 1-391 Ohio, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

		1970		1980	- ·		2000		_	2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	NULLION GALLONG PER DAY	674	101	101	100	241	241	100	604	604	100
SELE_SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION CALLONS PER DAY	1 605	203	203	100	1 0/0	1 040	100	2 100	2 190	100
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	61	203	20J	100	25.0	25.0	100	2,100	2,100	100
IRRIGATION	MULLION GALLONS PER DAY	153.9	0.6	2.1	100	56.0	20.0	100	37.3	37.9	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	42	22.0		100	JU.U 70 0	44.7	80	100	140	90
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3,400	0	22.0		6,180	6,180	100	17,000	17,000	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	674	805	805	100	1.060	1.060	100	1.380	1.380	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.674	1.510	1.510	100	1,190	1,190	100	1,640	1,640	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	,,,,,,,,			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	.,	100	1,040	1,0+0	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA		10.600			21 100			30 000	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								30,000	
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	19,116	2,490	2,490	100	9,350	9.350	100	13,700	13,700	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	1.675	301	224	74	706	677	96	1,130	1,050	93
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA	·								
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA								+	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,020	4,020	846	21	4,020	2 420	60	4,020	3 380	01
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	2,460	2,460	183	7.	2,460	552	22	2,460	812	33
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	733	733	119	16	733	356	49	733	594	81
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	52.2	52.2	2.9	6	52.2	8.8	17	52.2	14.6	28
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	991	991	29.8	3	991	88.8	9 '	991	148	15
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	433	433	79.8	18	433	239	55	433	399	92
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	26.1	30.1	10.4	35	31.1	16.5	53	32.1	25.4	79
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	3,590.1	5,510	3.710	67	10,700	8,590	80	20,900	18,600	89
RURAL	1000 ACRES	145.1	394	110	28	393	176	45	392	211	54
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1,108.9	6,400	2,230	35	8,620	3,860	45	11,300	5.730	51
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	NA	368	20.4	6	942	64.0	7	1,610	121	8
	1000 USER DAYS	NA	2,790	168	6	4,430	471	11	6,260	914	15
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			3.2			6.3			8.8	
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA		19.2			37.3			51.5	

#### TABLE 1-392 Ohio, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Pri <u>v</u> ate	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	8.8	20.5	0	29.3	24.2	56.4	0	80.6	30.0	70.1	0	100.1	210.0
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	15.2	15.2	0	0	63.6	63.6	0	0	87.2	87.2	166.0
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0	0.3	0.3	0.0	Ó	0.4	0.4	0.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	1.2	1.2	0	0	3.0	3.0	4.2
MINING	0	. 0	0.7	0.7	0	0	0.7	0.7	ō	Ď	0.9	0.9	2.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	10.7	204.0	214.7	0	18.9	359.7	378.6	593.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	660.8	220.2	0	881.0	434.2	144.8	0	529.0	357.0	117.0	0	468 0	1.928.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER							·						
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.								•••		-++			
SPORT FISHING	5.9	17.4	0	23.3	1.8	5.8	0	7.6	1.3	4.8	0	6.1	37.0
RECREATIONAL BOATING	17.2	17.2	14.8	49.2	34.3	34.3	29.4	98.0	22.2	22.2	19.0	63.4	210.6

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	18.0		0	18.0	70.7	0	 0	70.7	0		0		88.7
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	10.2 9.9 6.9 0.3 0.3	0 0 0.4 0 0	26.3 23.2 1.3 1.2 0.9	36.5 33.1 8.6 1.5 1.2	19.3 17.0 13.9 0.6 1.0	0 0 0.9 0 0	49.6 39.8 2.6 <b>2.3</b> <b>2.7</b>	68.9 56.8 17.4 2.9 3.7	11.7 12.7 13.8 0.6 1.7	0 0.7 0 0	30.0 29.8 2.6 2.3 4.3	41.7 42.5 17.3 <b>2.9</b> <b>6.0</b>	147.1 132.4 43.3 7.3 10.9
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	57.7  1.8	  16.5	19.2	76.9  18.3	40.7	0  41.2	13.6	54.3  45.8	3.4  6.7	0  59.9	1.1  0	4.5	135.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATIONINTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	47.3 845.1	87.8 380.0	0	135.1 1,328.1	52.7 715.0	97.9 392.0	0 409.8	150.6 1,516.8	37.8 429.5	70,1 363.9	0 540.3	107.9 1, <i>397.1</i>	<b>393.6</b> 4,242.0

# TABLE 1-393 Ohio, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

and the second	·	<u>1971-</u>	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS							<u>.</u>						117 c
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	14.8	o	14.8	0	129.9	0	129.9	0	296.9		296.9	441.6
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	Ő	15.4	15.4	0 0	0	188.0	188.0	0	U U	485.1	485.1	088.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	U	U	0.8	0.8	U	U	5.9	5.9	U	0	1.5	1.5	1.9
IRRIGATION	0	0	1 3	1 3	0	0	21	7 7	0	Ď	11.7	11.7	20.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	ŏ	, õ	0	0	õ	5.6	105.6	111.2	Ŭ	20.9	396.4	417.3	528.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES										,			
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	791.1	. 0	791.1	. 0	1,926.9	0	1,926.9	0	3,253.1	0	3,253.1	5,971.1
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.4	1.2	0	1.6	1.0	3.2	. 0	4.2	1.0	3.8	0	4.8	10.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	· 0	9.6	9.6	0	0	73.3	73.3	0	0	136.0	136.0	218.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING			<b>-</b>										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	2.0	0	0	2.0	24.0	v	U	24.0	40.0	U	U	40.0	00.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS										· · ·	· . 		
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	· 0	0.9	0.9	0	0	8.0	8.0	0	. 0	12.7	12.7	21.6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.8	0.8	0	0	7.3	7.3	0	0	11.3	11.0	19.4
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.3	1.2	1.7	0.4	0.7	2.0	0.0	3.0
SHORELAND EROSION	0.0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2	0	1.0	1.2	0.5		1.9	2.4	3./
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0.1	0.1	U	U	1.2	1.2	U	U	3.1	3.1	4.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		·											
-URBAN	0.0	0.2	· 0	0.2	0.1	1.8	· 0	1.9	0.1	2.3	0	2.4	4.5
RURAL			<b></b> '										
-RURAL												2 0	7.0
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.9	0	0.9	0	2.3	Û	. 2.3	U.	3.8	U	3.0	7.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			·										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	5.5	22.0	0	27.5	33.9	135.8	0	169.7	55.0	220.2	0	275.2	472.4
TOTAL	7.9	830.3	29.2	867.4	59.4	2,205.8	399.0	2,664.2	97.0	3,801.7	1,073	4,971.7	8,503.3

ŝ

		1970		1980			2000			2020	
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
MUNICIPALLY SHIPLIED	MULLION GALLONS PER DAY		93	8 3	100	24 7	26 7	100	40.0	10.0	100
	MILLION CALLONS FER DAY		17 0	17.0	100	69.0	69.7	100	40.8	40.8	100
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		17.0	17.0	100	1 2	1 2	100	2 5	2 5	100
IDDICATION	MILLION CALLONS FER DAY		3 1	จา้	100	7.9	7 0	100	2.3	14 1	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS FER DAY		0.5	0.5	100	1.0	1.0	100	14.1	14.1	100
THERMAL ROWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0.5	0.5	100	1.0	1.0	100	4.0	4.0	100
THERMAL FOWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS FER DAT		U			U			U		
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES											
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		91.0	91.0	100	103	103	100	172	172	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		139	139	100	97.0	97.0	100	116	116	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0			0			0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS		<b>-</b>	337			502			992	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE										
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		278	278	100	427	427	100	794	794	100
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE			·							
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		35	11	31	37	29	78	54	48	89
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE								·		
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR				<sup>.</sup>						
			÷								
AGRIC LAND TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		717	6 6	a	71 7	10 4	27	71 7	27.2	70
	1000 ACRES		22.6	2 1	9	22 6	2 1		22.6	27.3	30
FOREST LAND. TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		23.0	10.1	9	23.0	2.1	22	23.6	50.7	20
SHORELAND EROSION	MII ES		19.0	6.0	16	20 0	50.4	23	1,34	50.7	38
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES		167	0.0	~1	30.0	0.0	10	33.0	0.0	10
STREAMDAINE ENGLIGH	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES		1.9	0.4		1.0	0.2	12	1.0	2.0	<u>د</u>
ELOOD PLAINS LIDBAN	1000 ACRES		1.0	0.1	4	1.0	0.2	13	1.0	0.4	100
JIPBAN	SIGD AVE ANNUAL DAMAGER		0.3	0.0	2	14 6	0.1	33	0.3	0.3	100
"DUDAI	1000 ACRES		0.0	0.2	2	14.0	2.0	10	20.0	20.0	100
-BURAL	\$1000 AVS ANNUAL DAMAGER		2.0	0.0	U A	2.0	0.0	0	2.0	0.0	U
WINDIE MAMAGEMENT	1000 ACRES		10.7	0.0	0	13.7	0.0	U FA	15.0	0.0	Ú.
TILDLIFE MAINGEMENT	1000 HCED DAVC		3.0	4.5	over	17.5	9.5	54	26.6	9.5	36
AECTUETIO & OUNTHINGS	1000 USER DATS		33.8	4.8	14	52.5	12.1	23	<b>60</b> 2	12.1	18
ACTING A CULIDIAL	1000 AGRES			<u> </u>			0.0				
UDIDOON RECREATION-INTENSIVE	TUUU ACRES			0.1			<b>U.</b> 2			0.4	

---

1.0

---

#### TABLE 1-394 Pennsylvania, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

٠

ŕ. .

-EXTENSIVE

#### TABLE 1-395 Pennsylvania, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

1000 ACRES

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federel	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS					÷				· .			•	
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.0	2.2	0	3.2	1.7	4.1	. 0	5.8	1.8	4 1	0	5 9	14 9
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	1.4	1.4	0	0	4.1	4.1	0	Ö	5 Ő	5.0	10.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0.0	Ō	0.1	0.1	ň	ň	0		0.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.1	0.1	Ō	Ō	0.1	0.1	ŏ	ŏ	0.ľ	0.ľ	0.3
MINING	0	0	0.0	0.0	Ó	Ō	0.1	0.1	Ō	õ	0.2	0.2	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	Ó	0	0	ŏ	õ	0	Ō	Ű
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	18.6	6.2	0	24.8	10.9	3.6	0	14.5	43.9	14.6	0	58 5	97 8
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												~	
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.9	0.6	· 0	1.5	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	1.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.9	0.9	0.7	2.5	1.1	1.1	1.0	3.2	0.8	0.8	0.7	2.3	8.0

---

0.1

---

454 Appendix 1

0.4

---

----

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0		0	 0		0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS						•							
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	1.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0.2	Ð	0.3	0.5	0	· 0	0	0	. 0	ŏ	Ő	, i i	0.5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.6	0.0	0.2	0.8	1.2	0.1	0.2	1.5	1.3	0.1	0.2	1.6	3.7
SHORELAND EROSION	1.0	Ó	3.8	4.8	. 0	0	Ō	Ó	Ő	0	õ	Ō	4.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.0	Ō	0.0	0.0	0.0	Õ	0.0	0.0	0.Ŏ	õ	0.0	0.0	0.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0	0	0	0	0.	.0	0	0	0	n	0	0	0
RURAL												•••	
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.0	0.4	0	0.4	0.1	0.5	0	0.6	0	0	0	0	1.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	. 0.8	1.6	0	2.4	1.3	2.3	0	3.6	2.5	4.6	0	7.1	13.1
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	24.1	<u>11.9</u>	6.7	42.7	16.5	11.8	6.0	34.3	50.5	24.3	6.4	81.2	158.2

# TABLE 1-396 Pennsylvania, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000			2001	-2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
	· . 0	1.6	0	1.6	n	11 2	n	11.2	0	21 3	0	21 3	24 1
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	õ	0	1.Ž	1.2	ŏ	Ō	12.4	12.4	ŏ	0	28.5	28.5	42.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ó	Ó	0	Ō	Ō	Ō	0.1	0.1	ŏ	ō	0.4	0.4	0.5
IRRIGATION	Q	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	Q	0.1	0.1	0.2
MINING	0	Ő	0.1	0.1	0	0	1.1	1.1	0	0	2.9	2.9	4.1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ŭ	U .	U	U	0	0	Q	0	0	0	0	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	0	9.0	0	9.0	0	24.0	0	24.0	0	40.0	. 0	40.0	73.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	***	'										<u>+</u> +-	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.2	0	0.5	0.2	0.0	0.	0.2	0.1	0.0	0	0.1	0.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	. 0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	3.1	3.1	0	0	5.3	5.3	8.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS							-			:			
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	.0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	0.2
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.0	0.0	0.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.5
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	U O	0.4	0.5	0.4	U	1.5	1.9	0.4	0	1.5	1.9	4.3
STREAMBANK ENUSION	U	v	Ų	U	U	U	U	U	U ·	U	U	U	v
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN										`			
-URBAN	0	0	0	0	· 0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0
-RURAL					<b>-</b>								
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	Q	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.1	0.4	0	0.5	0.7	3.0	· 0	3.7	1.7	6.9	0	8.6	12.8
-EXTENSIVE	0.5	11.2	2.2	13.9	1.3	38.2	18.7	58.2	2.2	68.3	39.0	109.5	161.6

Pennsylvania, Normal 455

•••

# TABLE 1-397 Pennsylvania, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

SOURCE USE CATEGORY		1970		1980			2000			2020	•
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	N	0	%	N	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
	MULION GALLONS PER DAY	65	8.3	8.3	100	24.7	24.7	100	40.8	40.8	100
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	147	17.0	17.0	100	68.0	68.0	100	129	129	100
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3	• 0	0		1.2	1.2	100	2.5	2.5	100
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	3.3	3.1	3.1	100	7.8	7.8	100	14.1	14.1	100
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	1.8	0.5	0.5	100	1.8	1.8	100	4.0	4.0	100
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	144	0			0			0		
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES	·								4		
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	46	91.0	91.0	100	103	103	100	172	172	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	147	139	139	100	97.0	97.0	100	116	116	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	0			0			0		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA		337			502			992	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								277	
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	1,058	278	278	100	427	427	100	794	794	1.00
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	44.0	35	-11	31	37	29	78	54	48	89
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	<u>.</u>										
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	71.7	71.7	12.1	17	71.7	34.5	49	71.7	48.1	67
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	23.6	23.6	-0	. 0	23.6	0	0	23.6	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	134	134	14	10	134	40	30	134	67	50
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	- 38	38.0	6.0	16	38.0	6.0	16	38.0	6.0	16
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	157	157	0.4	< ]	15 <b>7</b>	1.2	1	157	2.0	<u>-</u> ] -
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	1.8	1.8	0.1	4	1.8	0.2	13	1.8	0.4	63
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN	1000 ACRES	0	Q.3	. 0.0	0	0.3	0.1	33	0.3	0.3	100
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	. 0	8.5	0.2	2	14.6	2.6	18	26.0	26.0	100
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	0	2.0	0.0	0	2.0	0.0	• 0	2.0	0.0	0
+ -RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	0	10.7	0.0	0	13.7	0.0	0 -	15.0	0.0	0
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	NA	3.6	4.5	over	17.5	.9.5	54	26.6	9.5	36
	1000 USER DAYS	NA	33.8	4.8	14	52.5	12.1	23	66.2	12.1	-18
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA		<u></u>	, <del>'-, - , .</del> .						· ··
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			U.I -			0.2		·	0.4	
EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA .		0.6			1.0			1.9	

#### TABLE 1-398 Pennsylvania, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001 -	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	1.0	2.2	0	3.2	1.7	4.1	0	5.8	1.8	4.1	0	5.9	14.9
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	1.4	1.4	. 0	0	411	4.1	0	. 0	5.0	5.0	10.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	. 0	0	0.0	0	Ó.1	0.1	Ō	0	0	0	0.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.1	0.1	0	0	0.1	0.1	Ó	Ō	0.1	0.1	0.3
MINING	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0.1	0.1	. 0	. 0	0.2	0.2	0.3
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	· 0	0	0	Ō	. 0	0	Ō	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	390.8	130.2	Ó	521.0	124.5	41.5	a	166.0	20 2	6.8	0	27.0	714 1
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES				· • • • •									
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.									·				
SPORT FISHING	0.9	0.6	0	1.5	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	0.1	0.1	0	0.2	1.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0.9	0.9	0.7	2.5	1.1	1.1	1.0	3.2	0.8	0.8	0.7	2.3	8.0

							•						
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	14.0	0	0	14.0	ò	0	0	0	14.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS	5												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0	0.1	0.2	0.1	0	0.2	0.3	0.7	0	0.1	0 9	
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	- 0	0	0.0	0.1	1	0.1	0.2	0.7
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.8	0.0	0	1.0	1.6	0.7	03.	20	16	0 7	0.7		5 0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.0	0	3.8	4 8	0	Ĩ.	0.0	0	1.0	0.1	0.3	4.0	5.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.0	ŏ	0.0	0.0	0.0	ŏ	0.0	0.0	0.0	ŏ	0.0	0.0	4.8 0.0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
~URBAN	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	n	<u>^</u>				
RURAL										V	v	U	v
RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.0	0.4	0	0.4	0.1	0.5	0	0.6	0	0	0	0	1.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						·							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.8	1.6	0	2.4	1.3	2.3	0	3.6	2 5	4 6		7 1	121
-EXTENSIVE								0.0	2.5	4.0	U	/.1	13.1
TOTAL	396.3	135.9	6.3	538.5	144.5	49.7	5.9	200.1	27.1	16.5	6.4	50.0	788.6

# TABLE 1-399 Pennsylvania, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981-	2000		_	2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	<u>F</u> ederal	Non-Fed	Privata	Total	Federal	Non Fed	Privete	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	1.6	0	1.6	0	11.2	n	11.2	0	<b>91</b> 0	0	21.2	24.7
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	õ	0	1.2	1.2	ŏ	0	12.4	12 4	ŏ	21.3	20 5	21.3	34.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	Ó	Õ	ō	ŏ	. ŏ	õ	0.1	0.1	ň	ň	20.5	20.5	92.1
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.0 ·	0.0	ō	ŏ	0.1	0.1	ŏ	ň	0.4	0.7	0.5
MINING	0	0	0.1	0.1	Ó	ō	1.1	1.1	ŏ	ŏ	2.9	2.9	4 1
THERMAL POWER COOLING	. 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ō	ŏ	0	0	0
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												,	
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	0	62.8	0	62.8	0	238 6	n	238 B	0	297 8	0	001 0	1 107 9
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES											· • •	021.0	1,130.2
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.				***									
SPORT FISHING	0.3	0.2	0	0.5	0.2	0.0	0	0.2	0.1	0.0	0	0.1	0.8
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	0.5	0.5	0	0	3.1	3.1	0	0	5.3	5.3	8.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING						<b>-</b>							
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	1.0	0	· 0	1.0	6.0	0	0	6.0	8.0	0	0	8,0	15.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.0	0.0	. 0	0	0.0	0.0	0	a	0.1	0.1	01
CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ō	õ	0	0	0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0	0	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.5
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	. 0.4	0	1.5	1.9	0.4	0	1.5	1.9	4.3
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0
RURAL													
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	- 0	0.0	0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL		<b>-</b>	'										
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	0.1	0.4	0	0.5	0.7	3.0	0	3.7	1.7	6.9	0	8.6	12.8
TOTAL	1.5	65.0	2.2	68.7	7.2	253.0	18.5	278.7	10.2	850.0	 39.0	 899.2	 1,246.6
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·									_ · · · ·	-			

		1970		1980			2000			2020
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	UNIT	SUPPLY	<u>N</u>	<u> </u>	<u>×</u>	<u>N</u>	0	%	N	0
WATER WITHDRAWALS										
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		152	39.9	26	407	118	29	761	230
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		135			304			661	
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		10.3	8.6	83	26.3	20.7	79	38.1	31.1
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		89.0	63.9	72	171	127	74	265	200
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		27.1	11.4	42	65.0	25.7	40	130	47 6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		1,150	1,150	100	3,900	3,900	100	9,820	9,820
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES										
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		461	461	100	688	688	100	996	996
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		515	515	100	511	511	100	782	702
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY		0			- · ·			,	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS			5,800			13.800			20,500
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE			-,						20,000
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS		4.410	4,140	94	8.710	8.340	96	12 900	12 500
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE								12,500	12.,000
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS		831	337	41	1.730	817	47	2.910	1.380
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE								2,510	
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR								· •••	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR				·					
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS							;			
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 1000 ACRES		3.250	217	7	3.250	651	20	3,250	905
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES		667	118	18	667	145	22	667	172
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES		4,350	529	12	4,350	1,580	36	4.350	2.650
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES		278	7.8	3	278	23.4	8	278	39.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES		1,310	52.3	4	1,310	157	12	1,310	262

#### TABLE 1-400 Wisconsin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Normal Framework

#### TABLE 1-401 Wisconsin, Capital Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

1000 ACRES

FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN

WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT

AESTHETIC & CULTURAL

-URBAN

-RURAL

RURAL

OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE

-EXTENSIVE

\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES

\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES

1000 USER DAYS

\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES

		1971-	1980		•	1981	2000			2001-	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	3.3	7.6	0	10.9	6.1	14.1	0	20.2	8.9	20.8	0	29.7	60.8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	16.3	16.3	0	0	23.8	23.8	0	0	41.8	41.8	81.9
RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	Ó	0.4	0.4	0.1	ŏ	0.5	0.6	9.Ť	ō	0.4	0.5	1.5
IRRIGATION	0	0	2.2	2.2	0	Ō	2.2	2.2	0	ŏ	2.2	2.2	6.6
MINING	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	Ō	0.9	0.9	ō	ō	1.2	1.2	2.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	Ó	2.0	38.3	40.3	Ū	4.8	91.5	96.3	ō	10.4	196.8	207.2	343.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	235.5	78.5	0	314.0	151.5	50.5	0	202.0	202.5	67.5	0	270.0	786
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER				<b></b>								- +	
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.					,							<del>.</del>	
SPORT FISHING	1.7	2.1	0	3.8	0.7	1.5	0	2.2	0.9	1.5	0	2.4	8.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	14.6	14.6	12.6	41.8	15.8	15.8	13.4	45.0	8.3	8.3	7.2	23.8	110.6

15

iŏ

8

15

23

4

---

---

---

over

102

5.6

198

832

167

---

6.7

39.8

1,790

1,770

46

31

28

30

36

5

---

---

---

over

221

17.9

664

6,470

2,300

1,340

3.560

---

---

---

34

1.7

275

99.0

423

706

79.7

2.3

221

665

443

---

---

----

16.6

3,530

1,810

2,220

%

100 100 ------\_\_\_\_ .97 ~ - -47 ---- - - -...

20

77

66

79

35

40

7

---

---

---

over

262

170

12.9

234

325

---

10.6

66.0

10,100

1.020

2,860

221 19.4

662

12,800

2.560

2,470

4,800

---

----

....

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION		0			25.1	0	ō	25.1	0		0	0	25.1
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	2.4	0	6.3	8.7	4.9	0	12.6	17.5	2.9	n	7 2	10.2	36 4
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	9.3	0	16.8	26.1	2.3	Ő	5.3	7.6	2.5	ň	5 9	8.4	. 42 1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	15.9	1.0	3.0	19.9	32.3	2.0	6.1	40.4	31.2	2.Ŭ	5.8	39 0	00.3
SHORELAND EROSION	1.0	0	3.8	4.8	1.9	0	7.6	9.5	1.9	 0	7.7	9.0	22.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.5	0	1.3	1.8	1.5	0	3.9	5.4	2.5	ŏ	6.6	9.1	16.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		•••											
URBAN	6.8	0	2.3	9.1	5.2	0	1.8	7.0	20.4	. 0	6.8	27 2	43 1
RURAL													
RURAL												·	
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.9	17.3	· 0	19.2	3.5	31.3	0	34.8	3.6	32.7	0	36.3	90.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL						•							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	22.3	41.3	0	63.6	21.1	39.3	0	60.4	24.6	45.6	ò	70.2	194 2
-EXTENSIVE													
TOTAL	315.2	164.4	104.0	583.6	272.0	159.3	169.6	600.9	310.3	188.8	289.7	788.8	1,973.3

# TABLE 1-402 Wisconsin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Normal Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980	······		1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fad	Privete	Totel	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	5.8 0 0	0 9.1 1.3	5.8 9.1 1.3	0 0	48,5 0 0	0 50,0 9,1	48.6 50.0 9.1	0	112.1 0 0	0 142.0 15.9	112.1 142.0 15.9	166.5 201.1 26.3
IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0 0.5	0.3 0.7 9.9	0.3 0.7 10.4	0 0 9	0 0 4.6	1,8 5,2 86,5	1.8 5.2 91,1	0 0 0	0 0 12.4	3.2 10.9 234.6	3.2 10.9 247.0	5.3 16.8 348.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	0	156.2	0 	156.2	0	417.8	0	417.8	0	559.2	0	559.2 	1,133.2
SPORT FISHING	0.8	1.0	0	1,6	1.5	4.0	0	5.5	2.6	5.0	0	7.6	14.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	9.3	9.3	0	0	59.1	59, I	0	0	94.5	94.5	162.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	0	6.0	0	0	6.0	12.0	0	0	12.0	18.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	0 0 0.1 0.1 0	0 0.1 0	0.3 0.7 0.3 0.4 0.2	0.3 0.7 0.5 0.5 0.2	0 0.4 0.8 0	0 0.7 0	1.7 2.9 2.5 3.0 1.5	1.7 2.9 3.6 3.8 1.5	0 0 0.7 1.5 0	0 0 1.5 0	3.0 4.0 5.1 6.1 4.7	3,0 4.0 7.3 7.6 4.7	5.0 7.6 11.4 11.9 6.4
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN URBAN RURAL -RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0	0.3	0.0	0.9	0	0,9	1.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	2.9	11.6	0	14.5	22.4 31.1	89.7 567.5	0 0 223.3	112.1 821.9	40.1	160.6	0 524.0	200.7 1,434.5	4,7 327.3 2,469.0

Wisconsin, Normal 459

		1970	1980			2000			2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY		SUPPLY	N	0	%	<u>N</u>	0	%	N	0	%
WATER WITHDRAWALS											
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	305	152	39.9	26	407	118	29	761	234	31
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	595	135			304			661		
BURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	68.9	.10.3	8.6	83	26.3	20.7	79	38.1	31.1	82
IRRIGATION	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	105.6	89.0	63.9	72	171	127	74	265	200	75
MINING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	14.4	27.1	11.4	42	65.0	25.7	40	130	47.6	37
THERMAL POWER COOLING	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	2,044	1,150	1,150	100	3,900	3,900	100	9,820	9,820	100
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES					÷						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	308	461	461	100	688	688	100	996	996	100
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	631	515	515	100	511	511	100	782	782	100
HYDROELECTRIC POWER	MILLION GALLONS PER DAY	NA	Ō			Û			ů.		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	1000 RECREATION DAYS	NA		5.800	, 		13.800			20.500	
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA									
SPORT FISHING	1000 ANGLER DAYS	13.412	4.410	4.140	94	8.710	8.340	96	12,900	12,500	97
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA							.2,500		
RECREATIONAL BOATING	1000 BOAT DAYS	5,113	831	337	41	1.730	817	47	2,910	1.380	47
	1000 ACRES WATER SURFACE	NA								.,	
COMMERCIAL FISHING	MILLION TONS PER YEAR	NA									
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	MILLION TONS PER YEAR										
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		-									
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	3,250	3,250	476	15	3,250	1,360	43	3,250	1,910	59
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1000 ACRES	667	667	99. 9	15	667	205	31	667	286	43
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1000 ACRES	4,350	4,350	854	20	4,350	2,560	59	4,350	4,240	97
SHORELAND EROSION	MILES	278	278	7.8	3	278	23.4	8	278	39.0	14
STREAMBANK EROSION	MILES	1,310	1,310	52.3	• 4	1,310	157	12	1,310	262	20
	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	221	221	34	15	221	102	46	221	170	77
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN	1000 ACRES	12.2	16.6	1.7	10	17.9	5.6	31	19.4	12.9	66
-URBAN	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	2,414.9	3,530	275	8	6,470	1,790	28	12,800	10,100	79
-RURAL	1000 ACRES	202.1	665	99.0	15	664	198	30	662	234	35
-RURAL	\$1000 AVE ANNUAL DAMAGES	358.8	1,810	423	23	2,300	832	36	2,560	1,020	40
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1000 ACRES	NA	443	706	over	1,340	1,770	over	2,470	2,860	over
	1000 USER DAYS	NA	2,220	79.7	4	3,560	167	5	4,800	325	7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL	1000 ACRES	NA									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	1000 ACRES			2.3	**-		6.7			10.6	·
-EXTENSIVE	1000 ACRES	NA		10.3		•	39.8			66.0	

#### TABLE 1-403 Wisconsin, Needs, Outputs, and Percent Needs Met, Proposed Framework

#### TABLE 1-404 Wisconsin, Capital Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

	1971-1980				1981-2000				2001-2020				
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	3.3	7.6	0	10.9	6.1	14.1	0	20.2	8.9	20.8	0	29.7	60.8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	16.3	16.3	0	0	23.8	23.8	0	0	41.8	41.8	81.9
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.0	0	0.4	0.4	0.1	. 0	0.5	0.6	<u>0.1</u>	0	0.4	0.5	1.5
IRRIGATION	0	0	2.2	2.2	, O	0	2.2	2.2	0	0	2.2	2.2	6.6
MINING	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	0	0.9	0.9	0	0	1.2	1.2	2.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	2.0	38.3	40.3	0	4.8	91.5	96.3	0	10.4	196.8	207.2	343.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES													
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	228.8	76.2	0	305.0	270.0	90.0	n	380.0	306.0	102 0	0	408.0	1.073.0
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES													
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.											+		
SPORT FISHING	1.7	2.1	0	3.8	0.7	1.5	0	2.2	0.9	1.5	0	2.4	8.4
RECREATIONAL BOATING	14.6	14.6	12.6	41.8	15.8	15.8	13.4	45.0	8.3	8.3	7.2	23.8	110.6
COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	 25.3	0		25.8	 58.7			<b>58.</b> 7					
---	-----------	-------	-------	-------	----------	-------	-----------	--------------	-------	-------	-------	-------	---------
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													•
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	5.2	0	13.5	18.7	9.8	0	25.1	34.9	5.9	0	15.3	21.2	74.8
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	4.0	0	9.4	13.4	4.4	0	10.4	14.8	3.3	0	. 7.6	10.9	39.1
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	36.2	1.7	4.9	32.8	52.6	3.3	9.8	65.7	51.4	3.2	9.7	64.3	162.8
SHORELAND EROSION	1.0	0	3.8	4.8	1.9	0	7.6	9.5	19	0	7.7	9.6	23.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.5	0	1.3	1.8	1.5	0	3.9	5.4	2.5	0	6.6	9.1	16.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
URBAN	6.8	0	2.3	9.1	5.2	0	1.8	7.0	20.4	Ö	6.8	27.2	43.3
RURAL			·										
RURAL										·			
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.9	17.3	0	19.2	3.5	31.3	0	34.8	3.6	32.7	0	36.3	90.3
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·		·						
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	22.3	41.3	0	63.6	21.1	39.3	0	60.4	24.6	45.6	0	70.2	194.2
-EXTENSIVE	 342.1	162.8	105.7	610.6	451.4	200.1	 190.9	842.4	437.8	224.5	303.3	965.6	2,418.6

# TABLE 1-405 Wisconsin, Operation, Maintenance, and Replacement Costs, Proposed Framework (in \$1,000,000)

		1971-	1980			1981	2000			2001	2020		
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Federal	Non-Fed	Private	Total	Total
WATER WITHDRAWALS													
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0	5.8	0	5.8	0	48.6	0	48.6	0	112,1	0	112.1	166.5
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0	9.1	9.1	0	0	50.0	50.0	0	. 0	142.0	142.0	201.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	1.3	1.3	0	0 ·	9.1	9.1	0	0	15.9	15.9	26.3
IRRIGATION	0	0	0.3	0.3	0	0	1.8	1.8	0	0	3.2	3.2	5.3
MINING	0	0	0.7	0.7	0	· 0	5.2	5.2	0	0	10.9	10.9	16.8
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0.5	9.9	10.4	0	4.6	86.5	91.1	0	12.4	234.6	247.0	348.5
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES							$\mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{eff}} = \mathcal{T}_{\mathrm{eff}}$						
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	·)	514.6	. 0	514.6	.0	1,230.2	0	1,230.2	0	1,875.9	2	1,875.9	3,630.7
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES								·					
HYDROELECTRIC POWER													
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.													
SPORT FISHING	0.8	1.0	0	1.8	1.5	4.0	. 0	<sub>.</sub> 5.5	2.6	5.0	0	.7.6	14.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	0	0	9.3	9.3	0	0	59.1	59.1	0	0	94.5	94.5	162.9
COMMERCIAL FISHING													
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	2.0	. 0	0	1.0	10.0	. 0	0	10.0	16.0	0	. 0	16.0	37.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS													
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0	0	0.6	0.6	0	0	4.3	4.3	0	0	6.4	6.4	11.3
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	· · 0	0.4	0.4	0	0	2.4	3.4	0	0	3.5	3.5	C.3
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	0.1	0.2	0.5	0.8	0.7	1.4	5.1	7.2	1.2	2.3	3.2	11.7	19.7
SHORELAND EROSION	0.1	0	0.4	0.5	0.8	0	3.0	3.8	1.5	0	6.1	7.6	11.9
STREAMBANK EROSION	U	U	0.2	0.2	U	0	1.5	1.5	0	Q	4.7	4./	6.4
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN													
-URBAN	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0	0.3	0.0	0.9	0	0.9	1.2
RURAL						·							
-RURAL													
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	1.0	0	1.0	0	1.8	0	1.8	• 0	1.9	0	1.9	4.7
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL													
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	2.9	11-0	U	14.5	22.4	89.7	0	112.1	40.1	160.6	0	200.7	327.3
TOTAL	4.9	534.7	32.7	572.3	35.4	1,380.6	228.0	1,644.0	61.4	2,171.1	530.0	2,762.5	4,978.8

1			1	971-1980					1	971-2020		
en la construcción de la		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMA			PROPOSE	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS										,		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	93.0	52.8	145.8	93.0	52.8	145.8	446.7	1,250.8	1,697.5	446.7	1,250.8	1,697.5
SELF SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0.7	0.4	1.1	0.7	0.4	1.1	48.4	151.1	199.5	48.4	151.1	199.5
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
IRRIGATION	0.9	0.1	1.0	0.9	0.1	1.0	2.3	1.9	` 4.2	2.3	1.9	4.2
MINING	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.2
THERMAL POWER COOLING	29.1	7.5	36.6	29.1	7.5	36.6	594.4	545.4	1,139.8	594.4	545.4	1,139.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						_	_	_				
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	- 0	0	0	0	0	0	- 0	0	0 .	0	0	Ø
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
SPORT FISHING	6.3	0.3	6.6	6.3	0.3	6.6	11.5	2.7	14.2	11.5	2.7	14.2
RECREATIONAL BOATING	19.2	4.4	23.6	19.2	4.4	23.6	56.4	74.4	130.8	56.4	74.4	130.8
COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	9.9	1.0	10.9	0.6	0.6	1.2	66.3	54.0	120.3
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS												
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	- 0	0	0	0	0.0	0.0	0	0	0	0	0.0	0.0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0	0	0	0	0
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
SHORELAND EROSION	1.7	0.2	1.9	1.7	0.2	1.9	8.4	4.2	12.6	8.4	4.2	12.6
STREAMBANK EROSION	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN		·				•		·				
-URBAN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	. 0	0
-RURAL		÷										
RURÁL												
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	· 0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL			<b>-</b>									
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	13.7	2.4	16.1	13.7	2.4	16.1	82.3	57.2	139.5	82.3	57.2	139.5
~EXTENSIVE												
TOTAL	164.6	68.1	232.7	174.5	69.1	243.6	1,251.0	2,088.5	3,339.5	1,316.7	2,141.9	3,458.6

# TABLE 1-406 Illinois, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

# TABLE 1-407 Indiana, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			19	71-1980					19	71-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		NORMAL	-		PROPOSE	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS												
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	5.6	3.3	8.9	5.6	3.3	8.9	69.5	156.3	225.8	69.5	156.3	225.8
SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	3.5	2.0	5.5	3.5	2.0	5.5	125.5	354.6	480.1	125.5	354.6	480.1
RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	0.2	0.5	0.7	0.2	0.5	0.7	0.9	11.4	12.3	0.9	11.4	12.3
IRRIGATION	0.8	0.1	0.9	0.8	0.1	0.9	2.8	2.1	4.9	2.8	2.1	4.9
MINING	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	1.1	5.5	6.6	1.1	5.5	6.6
THERMAL POWER COOLING	3.9	1.0	4.9	3.9	1.0	4.9	112.1	99.6	211.7	112.1	99.6	211.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	18.9	49.0	67.9	273.0	294.0	567.0	186.8	399.0	585.8	722.0	2,199.3	2,921.3
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
HYDROELECTRIC POWER										,		
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
SPORT FISHING	4.0	1.9	5.9	4.0	1.9	5.9	6.7	8.6	15.3	6.7	8.6	15.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	8.7	2.0	10.7	8.7	2.0	10.7	58.7	54.4	113.1	58.7	54.4	113.1

462 Appendix I

and the second												
COMMERCIAL FISHING												
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	7.7	1.0	8.7	11.2	8.4	19.6	24.9	21.0	45.9
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM	IS		1.1							11		*
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	4.8	0.0	4.8	10.5	0.2	10.7	20.1	2.9	23.0	42.5	6.0	48.5
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	5.4	0.1	5.5	8.6	0.2	8.8	30.8	3.1	33.9	34.6	3.9	38.5
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	1.5	0.0	1.5	1.7	0	1.7	6.3	0.8	7.1	7.6	0.9	8.5
SHORELAND EROSION	2.1	0.2	2.3	2.1	0.2	2.3	10.4	5.2	15.6	10.4	5.2	15.6
STREAMBANK EROSION	0.3	0.0	0.3	0.3	0.0	0.3	2.7	0.1	2.8	2.7	0.1	2.8
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBAN	101.8	0.2	102.0	101.8	0.2	102.0	158.2	3.2	161.4	158.2	3.2	161.4
-RURAL						<u> </u>						
RURAL												
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	1.5	0.1	1.6	1.5	0.1	1.6	5.8	0.3	6.1	5,8	0.3	6.1
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL							•					
OUTDOOR RECREATION INTENSIVE	64.5	12.4	76.9	64.5	12.4	76.9	146.3	207.7	354.0	146.3	207.7	354.0
-EXTENSIVE						·		•		·		
TOTAL	227.6	72.8	300.4	498.5	319,1	817.6	<u>955,9</u>	1,323.2	2,279.1	1,532.3	3,140.1	4,672.4

# TABLE 1-408 Michigan, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

(i) the end of the second sec second second sec			1	971-1980					· · · ·	1971-2020		
		NOBMA	L		PROPOS	ED		NORMA	· · · · ·		PROPOS	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS						. *				· · · ·		
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	253.2	102.1	355.2	253.2	102.1	355.3	1.018.8	1.642.3	2.661.1	1.018.8	1.642.3	2.661 1
CELE, CUPPTIED INDUSTRIAL	7.7	13.9	21.6	7.7	13.9	21.6	146 5	950 9	1 097 4	146 5	950 0	1 007 4
BUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	1.5	4.8	6 3	15	4 8	63	5 0	96.3	102 2	0.3	06.3	102.2
IRRIGATION	14.3	2.1	16.4	14 3	21	16.4	35 4	20.0	65 2	25.4	20.5	65 2
	2 4	3 7	6.7	2.4	5 7	6 1	20.4	110 0	100.0	2014	29.0	100.2
	75.0	10.0	06.7	75 0	10.0	06.7	1 221 4	1 110.0	132.0	20.8	118.8	139.6
THERMAL FOWER COULING	70.5	19.0	50.7	/0.9	19.0	90.7	1,221.4	1,214,4	2,435.8	1,22(.4	1,2!4.4	2,435.8
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES						1 A. 1		•				
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	965.2	663.8	1,629.0	987.0	1,671.9	2,658.9	2,393.5	4,874.8	7,268.3	3,163.0	11,506.5	14,669.5
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES										+		
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
SPORT SIGNING	12.4	72	20 6	13.4	7 2	20 6	47.0	70.3	117 2	47.0	r o'r	117 0
			20.0	10.4		20.0	47.0	/0.3	117.5	47.0	70.3	117.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	81.9	19.8	101.7	81.9	19.8	101.7	387.0	434.7	821.7	387.0	434.7	821.7
COMMERCIAL FISHING						÷	<b>-</b>					
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	108.6	14,0	122.6	340,6	258.6	599.2	940.4	747.6	1,688.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS												
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	33.4	0.8	34.2	64.7	1 4	66 1	110 0	10 5	150 4	259 Ó	27 7	206 6
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	47.1	1.2	48.3	59.0	15	60.5	151 1	20.4	171 6	200.3	37.7	250.0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	58.6	1.5	60.1	86.4	21	88 5	202 0	20.7	225 6	420.0	55.0	204.7
SHORELAND EROSION	9.6	ÓĞ	10.5	0.4	2.4	10.5	49.1	24.7	72.6	439.0	20.7	495.7
STREAMBANK EROSION	13.7	1 5	15.2	13.7	1 5	15.2	122 4	£9.2	174 5	10.4	£4.2	174.0
	1017		1312	13.7	1.5	10.2	123.0	.50.9	1/4.5	123.0	50.9	1/4.5
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN							÷				<b>-</b>	
URBAN	320.0	0.7	320,7	320.0	0.7	320.7	459.8	8.8	468.6	459.8	8.8	468.6
RURAL												
-RURAL	<b>**</b> *											
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	65.6	3,2	68.8	65.6	3,2	68.8	229.7	11.5	241.2	229.7	11.5	241.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL					·							
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	290.8	47.2	338.0	290.8	47.2	338.0	968.8	1,066.6	2,035.4	968.8	İ,066.6	2,035.4
TOTAL	2.255.3	894.2	3,149.5	2,456.7	1.917.8	4.374.5	8.031.1	10,925.5	18,956.6	9,735.5	18,101.6	27,837.1

Comparisons by State 463

			19	71-1980					19	71-2020		
	~~ ~ ~ ~ ~	NORMAL			PROPOSE	DC		NORMAL	<u> </u>		PROPOSED	<u>)                                    </u>
ESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
ATER WITHDRAWALS			• •	• •	0.5	1 2	5 3	16.9	23 1	6.3	16.8	23.1
UNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	0.8	0.5	1.3	0.8	0.5	1.3	1 1	2 5	3.6	1.1	2.5	3.6
ELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	0	0		ů.	01	01	0.1	1 7	1 8	<u>n</u> 1	1.7	1.8
URAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK	. 0	0.1	0.1	0	u. j	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	n.4	0.9
RIGATION	0.2	0	0.2	0.2		0.2	0.5	26.7	20.1	A 9	25 3	30.1
INING	1.4	1.4	2.8	1.4	1.4	2.8	4.8	20.3	100.1	64.2	63 5	127 7
HERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	U	64.2	03.5	12/1/	04.2	03.5	127.77
ON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES					<i></i>		16.6	190.0	106 6	69.0	387 7	456.7
UNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	8.0	10.0	18.0	32.0	62.7	94./	10.0	180.0	190.0	03.0	50,.,	
DUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES												
YDROELECTRIC POWER												
ATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.												
PORT FISHING	2.0	1.0	3.0	2.0	1.0	3.0	3.6	2.2	5.8	3.6	2.2	5.8
ECREATIONAL BOATING	19.1	5.2	24.3	19.1	5.2	24.3	46.7	91.3	138.0	46.7	91.3	138.0
OMMERCIAL FISHING	 0	0	0	33.6	6.0	39.6	17.8	12.0	29.8	51.4	66.0	117.4
ELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS		0 0	0.8	0.5	0.0	0.5	3.2	0.4	3.6	2.3	0.3	2.6
GRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	0.0	0.0	1 2	0.5	ñ.	ů.	1.7	0.3	2.0	0	0	0
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	1.4	0.0	14 6	26.5	٥ž	27 2	72.8	9.0	81.8	- 135.3	15.3	150.6
OREST LAND-TREATMENT	14.3	0.3	14.0	20.3	0.0	0.1	0.7	0.4	1.1	0.7	0.4	1.1
HORELAND EROSION	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	. 0 2	1 9	- 0 - P	2.6	1.8	0.8	2.6
TREAMBANK EROSION	0.2	0	0.2	0.2	U	0.2	1.0	0.0	2.0			
LOOD PLAINS-URBAN							5 1	0.5	5.6	5.1	0.5	5.6
-URBAN	3.2	D	3.2	3.6	v	3.2	9. j	0.0				
-RURAL												
-RURAL								1 0	22.0	21 0	10	22.0
ILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	2.0	0.1	2.1	2.0	Ų. I	2.1	21.0	1.0	22.0	21.0	1.0	22.00
ESTHETIC & CULTURAL									112 7		 66 5	
UTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	31.1	3.1	34.2	31.1	3.1	34.2	4/.2	66.5	113.7	+/.4 		
-EXTENSIVE	84 4	21.7	106.1	152.7	80.8	233.5	315.2	474.6	789.8	461.1	742.2	1,203.3

# TABLE 1-409 Minnesota, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

# TABLE 1-410 New York, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			19	71-1980					1	971-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOS	ED		NORMA	L		PROPOSE	0
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	22.6 12.7 0.3 1.6 0.9 137.1	11.1 11.5 0.8 0.3 0.6 35.2	33.7 24.2 1.1 1.9 1.5 172.3	22.6 12.7 0.3 1.6 0.9 137.1	11.1 11.5 0.8 0.3 0.6 35.2	33.7 24.2 1.1 1.9 1.5 172.3	187.5 101.8 1.6 6.4 6.4 467.0	421.8 382.7 15.4 4.2 17.6 546.7	609.3 484.5 17.0 10.6 24.0 1,013.7	187.5 101.8 1.6 6.4 6.4 467.0	421.8 382.7 15.4 4.2 17.6 546.7	609.3 484.5 17.0 10.6 24.0 1,013.7
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTOOOR REC.	268.0	168.0 	436.0	1,785.0	711.6	2,496.6  	621.0	768.0	1,389.0	2,657.0	5,479.1  	8,136.1
SPORT FISHING	17.8	7.7	25.5	17.8	7.7	25.5	59.4	37.5	96.9	59.4	37.5	96.9
RECREATIONAL BOATING	49.6	12.1	61.7	49.6	12.1	61.7	150.4	221.9	372.3	150.4	221.9	372.3

COMMERCIAL FISHING COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	<b>-</b> 0	0	0	92,0	10.0	102.0	0		0	412.0	210.0	622.0
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEM AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT -CROPLAND DRAINAGE FOREST LAND-TREATMENT SHORELAND EROSION STREAMBANK EROSION	<u>s</u> 10.4 20.2 22.2 3.2 2.0	0.3 0.5 0.7 0.3 0	10.7 20.7 22.9 3.5 2.0	15.1 6.5 31.0 3.2 2.0	0.3 0.2 0.9 0.3 0	15.4 6.7 31.9 3.5 2.0	44.2 34.0 111.1 15.8 17.7	6.2 6.5 14.2 7.9 6.8	50.4 40.5 125.3 23.7 24.5	61.1 26.1 147.0 15.8 17.7	9.0 3.8 19.5 7.9 6.8	70.1 29.9 166.5 23.7 24.5
FLOOD PLAINSURBAN URBAN RURAL RURAL WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	36.4  14.2	0.1	36.5	36.4	0.1	36.5	254.6	4.6	259.2  83.1	254.6  79.2	4.6  3.9	259.2
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -EXTENSIVE TOTAL	121.2	39.6	160.8	121.2 2,349.2	39.6 843.0	160.8 3,192.2	451.2	740.0 3,205.9	1,191.2	451.2 5,102.2	740.0 8,132.4	1,191.2

# TABLE 1-411 Ohio, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			1	971-1980					1	971-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOS	ED _		_ NORMA	L		PROPOSE	D
RESOURCE USE CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS					1							
MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED	29.3	14.8	44.1	29.3	14.8	44.1	210.0	441.6	651.6	210.0	441.6	651.6
SELE-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL	15.2	15.4	30.6	15.2	15.4	30.6	166.0	688.5	854.5	166.0	688.5	854.5
	0.2	0.8	1.0	0.2	0.8	1.0	0.9	17.5	18.4	0.9	17.5	18.4
IBRIGATION	0.0	0	ň	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.5	2.2	6.7	4.2	1.9	6.1
MINING	10	12	22	0.7	1.3	2.0	9.3	42.1	51.4	2.3	20.1	22.4
THERMAL POWER COOLING	0	0	0	0	0	0	593.3	528.5	1,121.8	593.3	528.5	1,121.8
NON-WITHORAWAL WATER USES												
MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES	188.0	325.0	513.0	881.0	791.1	1,672.1	1,048.1	2,355.0	3,403.1	1,928.0	5,971.1	7,899.1
INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES					•							
HYDROELECTRIC POWER												
WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.							~					
SPORT FISHING	23.3	1.6	24.9	23.3	1.6	24.9	37.0	10.6	47.6	37.0	10.6	47.6
RECREATIONAL BOATING	49.2	9.6	58.8	49.2	9,6	58.8	210.6	218.9	429.5	210.6	218.9	429.5
COMMERCIAL FISHING											·	
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	0	18.0	2.0	20.0	、 0	0	0	88.7	66.0	154.7
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS									20 F	147 1	<b>A1</b> (	100 7
AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT	16.6	0.5	17.1	36.5	0.9	37.4	69.8	9.7	/9.5	14/1	21.0	168.7
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	13.3	0.3	13.6	33.1	0.8	33.9	117.7	12.3	130.0	132.4	19.4	101-0
FOREST LAND-TREATMENT	3.7	0.2	3.9	8.6	0.3	8.9	20.7	2.7	23.4	43.3	5.0	48.9
SHORELAND EROSION	1.5	0.1	1.6	1.5	0.1	1.6	7.3	3.7	11.0		1.1	11.0
STREAMBANK EROSION	1.2	0.1	1.3	1.2	0.1	1.3	10.9	4.4	15.3	10.9	4.4	15.3
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												140.2
URBAN	76.9	0.2	77.1	76.9	0.2	77.1	135.7	4.5	140.2	135.7	4.5	140.2
RURAL												
-RURAL												107 7
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	18.3	0.9	19.2	18.3	0.9	19.2	130.7	7.0	137.7	130.7	7.0	13/./
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL											472 4	 866 0
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	135.1	27.5	162.6	135.1	27.5	162.6	393.0	4/2.4	800.0	593.0	4/2.4	
TOTAL	572.8	398.2	971.0	1,328.1	867_4	2,195.5	3,166.1	4,821.6	7,987.7	4,242.0	8,503.3	12,/45.3

# Comparisons by State 465

## 1971-2020 1971-1980 PROPOSED PROPOSED NORMAL NORMAL TOTAL Capital OM&R TOTAL TOTAL Capital OM&R RESOURCE USE CATEGORY Capital OM&R TOTAL Capital OM&R WATER WITHDRAWALS 34.1 49.0 14.9 34.3 49.0 14.9 4.8 4.8 3.2 1.6 3.2 1.6 MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED 52.6 42.1 52.6 10.5 42.1 10.5 2.6 14 1.2 2.6 1.4 1.2 SELF-SUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL 0.6 0.6 0.1 0.5 0.1 0.5 n Ω n Δ n n RUBAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK 0.2 0.2 0.5 0.3 0.5 o.ŏ 0.Ĩ 0.3 n.õ a.i 0.1 οī IRRIGATION 4.4 4.1 4.4 0.3 4.1 0.1 0.3 0.0 0.1 0.1 0.1 MINING 0.0 0 0.0 0.0 0 0.0 0:0 Ó ń 0 ۵ n, THERMAL POWER COOLING n NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES 1,123.2 170.8 714.0 1.837.2 583.8 97.8 73.0 521.0 62.8 33.8 24.8 9.0 MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES -------------------\_ \_ \_ \_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_ ------INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES ---- - -\_\_\_\_ - - -------------------------\_\_\_\_ HYDROELECTRIC POWER ---·---------.... ------------------WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC. ------2.7 1.9 0.8 2.7 0.8 2.0 1.9 1.5 0.5 1.5 0.5 2.0 SPORT FISHING 16.9 8.9 16.9 8.0 8.9 3.0 8.0 0.53.0 2.5 2.5 0.5 RECREATIONAL BOATING ----------\_ \_ \_ ------\_ - - -÷ . - - -COMMERCIAL FISHING ------\_ \_ \_ 29.0 14.0 15.0 0 0. 0 1.0 0 0 ٥ 0 1.0 COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS 0.8 0.7 0.1 1.3 1.1 0.2 0.3 0.2 0.0 0.2 0.3 0.0 AGRIC. LAND-TREATMENT 'n n n 0.1 0.6 n 0.5 0.0 0.5 0 0 0.5 -CROPLAND DRAINAGE 5.5 5.0 0.5 . 4.4 0.5 0.0 0.8 1.Õ Ō 1.0 3.9 0.8 FOREST LAND-TREATMENT 9.1 4.3 4.3 9.1 4.8 0.5 5.3 4.8 0.5 5.3 4.8 4.8 SHORELAND EROSION 0.0 0 0.0 0.0 0.0 n 0.0 0.0 Ō 0.0 0.0 n STREAMBANK EROSION - - -------\_\_\_\_ \_ \_ \_ \_ -------------------FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN ---0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 -URBAN ---------. ----------------------------RURAL ---------------------------- - --------AURAL 1.0 0.0 1.0 1.0 0.0 1.0 0.0 0.4 0.4 0.0 0.4 0.4 WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT ----- - -\_ \_ \_ \_\_\_ ---.... ---\_\_\_\_ ------------AESTHETIC & CULTURAL 25.9 13.1 12.8 12.8 25.9 2.4 0.5 2.9 13.1 0.5 2.9 2.4 OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE -----EXTENSIVE ----------1.246.6 2,035.2 788.6 339.8 68.7 607.2 158.2 181.6 13.9 56.6 538.5 42.7 TOTAL

# TABLE 1-412 Pennsylvania, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

# TABLE 1–413 Wisconsin, Comparison of Total Costs NOR and PRO Frameworks (in \$1,000,000)

			191	71-1980					1	971-2020		
		NORMAL			PROPOSE	D		_NOR MA	L		PROPOSE	<u>D</u>
RESOURCE_USE_CATEGORY	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL	Capital	OM&R	TOTAL
WATER WITHDRAWALS MUNICIPALLY SUPPLIED SELFSUPPLIED INDUSTRIAL RURAL DOMESTIC & LIVESTOCK IRRIGATION MINING THERMAL POWER COOLING	10.9 16.3 0.4 2.2 0.7 40.3	5.8 9.1 1.3 0.3 0.7 10.4	16.7 25.4 1.7 2.5 1.4 50.7	10.9 16.3 0.4 2.2 0.7 40.3	5.8 9.1 1.3 0.3 0.7 10.4	16.7 25.4 1.7 2.5 1.4 50.7	60.8 81.9 1.5 6.6 2.8 343.8	166.5 201.1 26.3 5.3 16.8 348.5	227.3 283.0 27.8 11.9 19.6 692.3	60.8 81.9 1.5 6.6 2.8 343.8	166.5 201.1 26.3 5.3 16.8 348.5	227.3 283.0 27.8 11.9 19.6 692.3
NON-WITHDRAWAL WATER USES MUNICIPAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES INDUSTRIAL WASTEWATER DISCHARGES HYDROELECTRIC POWER WATER ORIENTED OUTDOOR REC.	314.0	156.2	470.2	305.0	514.6  	819.6	786.0	1,133.2	1,919.2  	1,073.0	3,620.7	4,693.7
SPORT FISHING	3.8	1.8	5.6	3.8	1.8	5.6	8.4	14.9	23.3	8.4	14.9	23.3
RECREATIONAL BOATING	41.8	9.3	51.1	41.8	9.3	51.1	110.6	162.9	273.5	110.6	162.9	273.5

COMMERCIAL FISHING							<del>-</del>	575				
COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION	0	0	. 0	25.8	1.0	26.8	25.1	18.0	43.1	84.5	27.0	111.5
RELATED LAND USES & PROBLEMS								•				
AGRIC, LAND-TREATMENT	8.7	0.3	9.0	18.7	0.6	19.3	36.4	5.0	41.4	74.8	11.3	86.1
-CROPLAND DRAINAGE	26.1	0.7	26.8	13.4	0.4	13.8	42.1	7.6	49.7	39.1	6.3	45.4
FOREST LAND TREATMENT	19.9	0.5	20.4	32.8	0.8	33.6	99.3	11.4	110.7	162.8	19.7	182.5
SHORELAND EROSION	4.8	0.5	5.3	4.8	0.5	5.3	23.9	11.9	35.8	23.9	11.9	35.8
STREAMBANK EROSION	7.8	0.2	2.0	1.8	0.2	2.0	16.3	6.4	22.7	16.3	6.4	22.7
FLOOD PLAINS-URBAN												
URBAN	9.1	0.0	9.1	9.1	0.0	9.1	43.3	1.2	44.5	43.3	1.2	44.5
RURAL												
RURAL												
WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT	19.2	1.0	20.2	19.2	1.0	20.2	90.3	4.7	95.0	90.3	4.7	.95.0
AESTHETIC & CULTURAL												
OUTDOOR RECREATION-INTENSIVE	63.6	14.5	78.1	63.6	14.5	78.1	194.2	327.3	521.5	194.2	327.3	521.5
EXTENSIVE												
TOTAL	583.6	212.6	796.2	610.6	572.3	1,182.9	1,973.3	2,469.0	4,442.3	2,418.6	4,978.8	7,397.4

Comparisons by State 467

.

# REFERENCES

- 1. Lyle W. Craine, cited by Maynard M. Hufschmidt and Karl Elfers, Water Resource Planning in the Urban-Metropolitan Context, (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina, 1971), p. 2.
- 2. Hufschmidt and Elfers, pp. 260–261.
- 3. The Advisory Commission on Inter-governmental Relations, Special Revenue Sharing: An Analysis of the Administration's Grant Consolidation Proposals, (Washington, D. C.: ACIR, December 1971), p. 5.
- 4. Many works could be cited. See for example Charles E. Lindblom, *The Policy-Making Process*, (Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1968), or Charles Lindblom, "Incrementalism and Environmentalism," *Final Conference Report* for the National Conference on Managing the Environment, (Washington, D. C.: Environmental Protection Agency, 1973).
- 5. Darwin G. Stuart, "Rational Urban Planning: Problems and Prospects," Urban Affairs Quarterly, December 1969.
- 6. Personal interview, October 1973.

- 7. Robert Einsweiler, Michael Gleeson, and Ian Ball, "Comparative Descriptions of Selected Municipal Growth Guidance Systems," in process of publication by the Urban Land Institute.
- 8. Ian L. McHarg, *Design with Nature*, (Philadelphia: Falcon Press, 1969).
- 9. William K. Reilly, ed., The Use of Land: A Citizens Policy Guide to Urban Growth, (New York: Thomas Y. Crowell Co., 1973).
- See, for example, Land Resources of the Lake Tahoe Region: A Guide for Planning, Tahoe Regional Planning Agency, 1971, or Guidelines for Preparing an Environmental Information Report as Required for Submittal of Applications to the Tahoe Regional Planning Agency, Tahoe Regional Planning Agency, January 1973.
- 11. Joachine Tourbier, "The Christina Project: Environmental Protection in Urban Growth Areas," Urban Land, Volume 31, No. 8, September 1972, pp. 14-20.

# GLOSSARY

- Accelerated Growth objective (ACC)—the term adopted in this Framework Study to denote the Regional Development objective (RD), as stated by the Water Resources Council, for water and related land resource planning.
- acre-foot—the volume of water needed to cover one acre to a depth of one foot. (See water measurement conversions.)
- activity day—the participation by one person in one outdoor recreational activity during all or any part of one day. Thus, one person participating in several activities during a day could account for several activity days.
- ADSUN (Alternative Demand, Supply, Needs) acronym for the computer program used in this study for projecting various rates of economic and demographic growth and deriving anticipated levels of resource supply and demand.
- advanced waste treatment (AWT)—the selective application of usually uncommon physical and chemical processes to remove organic and inorganic contaminants that remain after secondary treatment. Sometimes known as tertiary treatment, it is the "polishing stage" of wastewater treatment and produces a high-quality effluent.
- angler day, boat day, and hunter day—all have similar meanings. (See recreation day.)
- average annual damages (AAD)—the weighted yearly average of all flood damages that would be expected to occur under specified economic conditions and development. Such damages are computed on the basis of the expectancy in any one year of the amounts of damage that would result from events throughout the full range of potential magnitude. Average annual damages from streambank and gully erosion, among other things, are also expressed as a uniform estimate of annual damage.
- bank-mile—length of streambank on one side of stream channel. There are two bank-miles in each mile of stream channel.
- **bgd**—billion gallons per day, a unit for measuring

liquid flow. (See water measurement conversions.)

- biochemical oxygen demand (BOD)—the quantity of oxygen consumed by microbial life while assimilating and oxidizing the organic matter present. It provides an index of the degree of organic pollution of water.
- capital costs—first time costs, including installation costs and such related nonstructural program costs as technical and financial assistance, i.e., labor, materials, equipment, rights-of-way, water rights, relocations, contingencies, and the costs for engineering and administration.
- cfs—cubic feet per second. (See water measurement conversions.)
- channelization—the process of mechanically altering natural stream characteristics to increase the water-carrying capacity by clearing, excavating, enlarging, realigning, lining, and reshaping a channel and its banks; also known as channel modification.
- combined sewer—a sewerage system that carries both sanitary sewage and storm-water runoff. During dry weather combined sewers carry all wastewater to the treatment plant. During a storm the plant cannot always handle the entire flow; some of it bypasses the plant and goes untreated to the receiving stream.
- comprehensive coordinated joint plan (CCJP)—a specific document composed of elements approved and adopted by the Great Lakes Basin Commission, identifying those water and related structural and nonstructural projects, programs, and other measures designed to enhance the economic, environmental, and social conditions of the area.
- conservation needs inventory (CNI)—a study made by the U.S. Department of Agriculture to determine the amount of land needing conservation treatment to preserve long-term values. The report was prepared in 1958 and revised in 1968. The inventory was based upon sampling from soil surveys of soil, slope, erosion, land use, and other factors. Needed conservation practices

## 472 Appendix 1

were also recorded. A given percent of an area, generally a county, was sampled and the data expanded to the entire area.

- consumption (depletion) (consumed water)—the loss of water through use, measured indirectly as the difference between the volumes of water intake and water discharge. It is primarily the result of evaporate losses; but includes seepage from holding ponds, water incorporated into manufacturing processes, water consumed by people and animals, and similar, unaccounted losses. It is representative of a depletion of a water resource to the extent that the water consumed may be transferred out of a particular watershed and to the extent that the water may be relocated to the vapor phase of the hydrologic cycle. It is water that is not immediately available for planned reuse. (See water withdrawal.)
- criterion—a quantifiable constraint or assumption which assists the planner in selecting programs responsive to a specified subobjective.
- critical erosion—lakeshore erosion conditions in which the loss of land, economic losses, and other considerations appear to justify protective measures.
- **dissolved oxygen** (DO)—the amount of dissolved oxygen present in water, expressed in parts per million by weight or milligrams per liter.
- effluent—the discharge from an industrial plant or any sewer into a receiving body of water; often the treated water discharged by a wastewater treatment plant.
- Environmental Quality objective (EQ)—enhancement of the quality of the environment by the management, conservation, preservation, creation, restoration, or improvement of the quality of certain natural and cultural resources and ecological systems.
- existing projects—water or land resource developments completed, under construction, or funded for construction as of fiscal year 1972.
- extensive recreation land—land developed for low density recreational use, such as trails, open areas, bicycle paths, vegetative screens, etc.
- flood plain—that portion of a river valley, adjacent to the river channel, which is built of sediments during the present regimen of the stream and

which is covered with water when the river overflows its banks at maximum flood stages.

- flood plain zoning—adoption of ordinances by local or State governments that recognize the hazards inherent in flood plains and restrict the allowable uses of the flood plains to uses which are compatible with these flood hazards.
- flow-through cooling—a method of condensing the steam in a steam-electric power plant after the steam has passed through turbines. In flowthrough cooling, water is continually diverted from an outside source and continually discharged back into the source. (See supplemental cooling.)
- forest land—land at least 10 percent stocked by forest trees of any size, or formerly having had such tree cover, and not currently developed for nonforest use. The minimum area for classification of forest land is one acre. Roadside, streamside, and shelterbelt strips of timber must have a crown width of at least 120 feet to qualify as forest land. Unimproved roads and trails, streams or other bodies of water, or clearings in forest areas shall be classed as forest if less than 120 feet in width.
- framework study—a preliminary investigation intended to provide broad-scaled analyses of a set of related problems in the field of water and related land resource use, and to provide a general outline of the nature, extent, and timing of their solutions. (See Subsection 4.1.)

GLEPS-Great Lakes Environmental Planning Study.

- goal—the end to which a plan is directed. The goal provides a specific direction or bearing by which the ideal condition is approached, but is not necessarily attainable. In the plural, goals are the aspirations that people have for their social, economic, and environmental well-being.
- **gpcd** (gallons per capita per day)—water use expressed in gallons used per person per day, obtained by dividing the total water use per day by the population served. (See water measurement conversations.)
- Great Lakes Basin—In connection with the Framework Study, the area defined by the drainage areas in the United States of Lake Superior, Lake Michigan, Lake Huron, Lake Erie, Lake Ontario, and the St. Lawrence River to the point where the river ceases to be the

Canada-New York international boundary line, and including all closed basins within the topographic divides separating the Great Lakes Basin from adjacent major drainages. Often referred to as the Basin.

- **Great Lakes Region**—the area approximating the Great Lakes Basin bounded by selected county lines so that statistical data may be gathered and economic analyses made more easily. Often referred to as the Region.
- green belt—a form of buffer zone. A belt of land around a city or town where the erection of houses and other buildings is severely restricted and the open character of the country is preserved in the form of woods, commons, fields, farms, etc.
- gross national product (GNP)—the market value of goods and services produced by the nation in one year before deduction of depreciation charges and other allowances for business and institutional consumption of durable capital goods.
- gross water used—the total quantity of water needed in a process, including both new water and any other water recirculated or reused.
- ground water—water in the ground in the zone of saturation, from which wells, springs, and ground-water runoff are supplied.
- ground-water runoff—the part of stream runoff derived from ground-water seepage.
- high risk erosion area—a lakeshore physically prone to erosion where there is a high probability of lake conditions that will cause such erosion.
- intensive recreation land—land developed for intensive, high density recreational use, such as picnic areas, playgrounds, etc.
- interceptor sewers—sewers used to collect the flows from main and trunk sewers and carry them to a central point for treatment and discharge.
- irrigation—the controlled application of water to lands to supply water requirements not satisfied by rainfall. In the Great Lakes Basin Framework Study, golf courses as well as cropland are included in irrigation.

land area—the solid portion of the earth's surface

including bodies of water less than 40 acres and streams of less than ½ mile wide.

- Limited Growth objective (LIM)—the term adopted for this Framework Study to denote the Environmental Quality objective (EQ) prescribed by the Water Resources Council for water and related land resource planning.
- linkage corridor—an environmental system that links urban areas.
- mgd—million gallons per day. (See water measurement conversions.)
- **moderate erosion**—streambank erosion in which the losses or damages do not warrant protective measures.
- National Economic Development objective (NED)—enhancement of national economic development by increasing the value of the nation's output of goods and services and improving national economic efficiency.
- national income (NI)—the aggregate earnings of labor and property from current production.
- need—a quantifiable present or projected demand exceeding supply of a water or related land resource. A need is thus a measurable deficit in resource commodities or related services available to meet total demand at a specific time, location, and price.
- noncritical erosion—lakeshore erosion conditions in which losses do not justify protective measures.
- nonpoint source pollution—pollution processes that tend to be nondiscrete and diffuse, and create discharges to the environment not amenable to treatment. An example is sediment entering a stream from agricultural activities, forestry, or construction.
- Normal Framework (NOR)—the set of programs for development of water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin formulated in the Framework Study to meet the Normal Growth objective.
- Normal Growth objective (NOR)—the term adopted for this Framework Study to denote the National Economic Development objective (NED) prescribed by the Water Resources Council for water and related land resource planning.

- **OBERS**—acronym for population and economic projections prepared for the nation by the Office of Business Economics, now Bureau of Economic Analysis, Department of Commerce, and the Economic Research Service, Department of Agriculture.
- objective—an attainable step to be taken or point to be emphasized on the way toward meeting or attempting to meet a goal. The objective implements the goal. In the plural, objectives are groupings of subobjectives related to each other, which collectively define one of the four categories of objectives of water resource planning social well-being, national economic development, regional development, and environmental quality.
- operation, maintenance, and replacement costs (OM&R)—the total annual cost of operating, maintaining, and repairing a plant or facility to keep it at its original operating capability. This includes labor, material, utilities, rent, etc., but not any amortization of the investment cost.
- **opportunity**—a chance for the enhancement of a resource, the extension of the possibilities for its use, or the solution of a related problem. The term opportunity describes resource development, while the term requirement describes resource use.

personal income—see total personal income.

- phosphorus phosphorus is the nutrient chemical given the most attention in the Great Lakes, not only because it is often implicated as the key nutrient involved in the eutrophication of the Great Lakes, but also because it is the essential nutrient whose input is most easily controlled. Phosphorus in Great Lakes waters may result from leaching of rocks, runoff from soils and urban areas, normal decomposition of organic material, sewage, and industrial effluents.
- plan area—a division of the Region for planning purposes using county lines as boundaries to approximate as closely as possible the hydrologic boundaries of a Lake basin. There are five plan areas in the Great Lakes Basin, one for each Lake. (See Figure 1-1.)
- planning subarea (PSA)—a division of the Great Lakes Region for planning purposes using county lines as a boundary to approximate the hydrologic boundary of a river basin group. The 15 PSAs are named and numbered to correspond to the 15 RBGs. (See Figure 1–2.)

- **point source**—a discrete location or origin of a specific polluting discharge. It may emanate from a single origin or from a group of origins discharging to the receiving water at a common location.
- preliminary waste treatment—the conditioning of an industrial waste at its source prior to discharge, to remove or to neutralize substances injurious to sewers and treatment processes and/or to effect a partial reduction in load on the treatment process. This term also refers to unit operations in the treatment process which prepare the liquor for subsequent major operations.
- primary wastewater treatment—the first major process or group of processes in sewage treatment. It usually consists of screening, shredding, and sedimentation. It is designed to remove a high percentage of suspended matter but little colloidal and dissolved matter. It removes approximately 35 percent of the biochemical oxygen demand (BOD).
- problem—an unsatisfactory situation connected with water and related land resources. Some problems, like erosion and flooding, are physical and quantifiable, while many others, such as conflicts in legal or institutional arrangements, are qualitative and not directly measurable. (See Subsection 4.5.)
- program—a deliberate undertaking or series of undertakings intended to accomplish one or more chosen objectives.
- project action—cooperative action for improvement of agricultural land that can be effected only through formal organizations having the authority to raise funds and allocate monies to install, operate, and maintain works of improvement.
- Proposed Framework (PRO)—a set of programs for development of water and related land resources in the Great Lakes Basin, formulated in the Framework Study, and based on meeting needs projected for the Normal Growth objective, but using solutions reflecting desires of specific interests or groups in the Basin, and generally trending toward a greater emphasis on environmental considerations.
- **pumped storage power plant**—a hydroelectric power generation system whereby water is pumped to a reservoir above the generating site, and then released through turbines to generate

electricity. Pumped storage systems are used principally to meet peak power demands.

- recreation day—a visit by one individual to a recreation development or area for recreation purposes during a reasonable portion or all of a 24-hour period. It is assumed that the average person participates in 2.5 activities during an average visit to a recreational area. Therefore, 2.5 activity days equal one recreation day.
- **Regional Development objective (RD**—enhancement of regional development through increases in a region's income; increases in employment; and improvements of its economic base, environment, social well-being, and other specified components of the regional objective.
- requirement—a desirable or essential demand for a particular water or related land resource, usually quantifiable. Requirements, whether actual or projected, measure total demand, in contrast to needs.
- resource cluster—grouping of similar or dissimilar resource features that is considered important enough to be identified either as part of the environmental systems or separate from them. Individually these features might not be important, but when four or more are close together they warrant special planning and management consideration.
- river basin group (RBG)—one of the 15 hydrologic subdivisions into which the Great Lakes Basin is divided for planning purposes. Each RBG is made up of individual river basins and complexes. The latter consist of small stream basins lumped together for data gathering and planning purposes. (See PSA in Glossary and Figure 1-2.)
- runoff—that amount of the precipitation that appears in surface streams.
- salmonid species—a family of fish that includes groups such as salmon, trout, char, whitefish, and grayling.
- sanitary sewers—sewers that carry only domestic or commercial sewage. Storm water runoff is carried in a separate system.
- secondary wastewater treatment—wastewater treatment beyond the primary stage in which bacteria consume the organic parts of the wastes. This biochemical action is accomplished by use of trickling filters or the activated sludge process. Effective secondary treatment removes virtually

all floating and settleable solids and approximately 90 percent of both BOD and suspended solids. Customarily, disinfection by chlorination is the final stage of the secondary treatment process.

- 7-day, 10-year low flow—the minimum 7-day average flow at a given point in a given stream that is likely to occur once in 10 years, as determined by probability analysis.
- severe erosion—streambank erosion in which the losses or damage are of a magnitude to warrant the cost of protective measures.
- shore zone—the environmental system that parallels or encompasses portions of the shorelines of the Basin's lakes, streams, and wetlands.
- Social Well-Being objective (SWB)—to enhance social well-being by the equitable distribution of real income, employment, and population, with special concern for the effects of a plan on persons or groups; by contributing to the security of life and health; by providing educational, cultural, and recreational opportunities; and by contributing to national security. (Has sometimes been called "Quality of Life".)
- standard metropolitan statistical area (SMSA)a county or group of counties containing at least one city of 50,000 inhabitants or contiguous cities with a combined population of 50,000 or more. In addition to the county containing such city or cities, contiguous counties are included in an SMSA if they are metropolitan in character and are integrated socially and economically with the central city. The criteria of metropolitan character relate to the attributes of the outlying county as a place of work or residence for a concentration of nonagricultural workers and stipulate that at least 75 percent of the labor force in a county must be nonagricultural and, usually, that the county must have 50 percent or more of its population living in contiguous minor civil divisions with a density of at least 150 persons per square mile.
- storm sewer—a conduit that collects and transports rain and snow runoff back to the ground water. In a separate sewerage system storm sewers are entirely separate from those carrying domestic and commercial waste.
- subobjective—an action that allocates human and natural resources and/or utilizes other programs to move toward a defined goal. Some subobjectives are general in nature, while others are quite

specific in terms of either geographic location or program content. (See Subsections 2.1, 2.2.)

- supplemental cooling—any power plant cooling system that provides for dissipation of the heat in condenser cooling water, and usually reuse of the water, before it is discharged into a stream or lake that is not a part of the system. (Supplemental cooling techniques may include cooling ponds, evaporative (wet) cooling towers, and convective/conductive (dry) cooling towers.) (See flow-through cooling.)
- suspended solids—small particles of solid pollutants in sewage that contribute to turbidity and that resist separation by conventional means. Examination of suspended solids and the BOD test constitute the two main determinants for water quality performed at waste water treatment facilities.
- tertiary waste water treatment—See advanced waste treatment.
- thermal plant—a generating plant that uses heat to produce electricity. Such plants may burn coal, gas, oil, or use nuclear energy to produce the necessary thermal energy. The common types of heat engines used to drive generators are steam turbines, gas turbines, and internal combustion engines.
- thermal pollution—rise in water temperature of a receiving water body due to heat released by

cooling waters from a thermal plant, with resulting adverse effects on other uses of the water, for example, by aquatic life.

- total personal income—income from wage and salary disbursements and other labor income, proprietor's income, property income (interest, dividends, and rental income) and government and business transfer payments, which may also be called total income.
- **urban buffer zone**—environmental system that because of its proximity to existing urban concentrations serves as a natural buffer to urban expansion.

water measurement conversion-

mg	Х	3.0689	=	acre-feet
$\mathbf{cfs}$	х	1.9835	=	acre feet/day
	х	724	=	acre feet/year
mgd	х	1.5472	=	cfs
	×	1120	=	acre feet/year
gped	×	population	=	gpd

- water-oriented activity—an all-inclusive term embracing water-dependent, water-enhanced, and any other outdoor recreation activities in which water augments or is essential to the recreation experience.
- water pollution—the addition of any material or any change in quality or character of a body of water which lessens suitability for a desired use.

GB GREAT LAKES BASIN FRAME-1627 WORK STUDY - APPENDIX 1 .G8 U582x

LEGISLATIVE REFERENCE LIBRARY STATE CAPITOL ST. PAUL, MINNESOTA 55101

GB	
1627	
.G8	
U582xp	
AUTHOR	
TITLE GREA	T LAKES BASIN FRAMEWORK
STUDY	- APPENDIX 1
DATE DUE	BORROWER'S NAME
<u> </u>	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
· • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	· · · · · · · ·
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
GAYLORD 45	

# Frederick O. Rouse, Chairman

Members State of Illinois State of Indiana State of Michigan State of Michigan State of Michigan State of Mew York State of New York State of New York State of New York State of Wesconsin Department of Meansylvania State of Wisconsin Department of Meansylvania State of Wisconsin Department of the Army Department of the Army Department of Health, Education & Welfare Department of Housing & Urban Development Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State Department of State